# Central Nervous System Metastases

Manmeet Ahluwalia Philippe Metellus Riccardo Soffietti *Editors* 



Central Nervous System Metastases

Manmeet Ahluwalia Philippe Metellus • Riccardo Soffietti Editors

# Central Nervous System Metastases



*Editors* Manmeet Ahluwalia Brain Tumor and Neuro-Oncology Center Cleveland Clinic Cleveland OH USA

Riccardo Soffietti Department of Neuro-Oncology University and City of Health and Science Hospital Turin Italy Philippe Metellus Department of Neurosurgery and Neuro-Oncology Clairval Hospital Center Ramsay-Générale de Santé Marseille France

Neurophysiopathology Institute Aix-Marseille Université Marseille France

#### ISBN 978-3-030-23416-4 ISBN 978-3-030-23417-1 (eBook) https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1

#### © Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors, and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, expressed or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

This Springer imprint is published by the registered company Springer Nature Switzerland AG The registered company address is: Gewerbestrasse 11, 6330 Cham, Switzerland

### Foreword

Brain metastases are one of the most challenging complications of cancer. Patients with cancer are living longer, and consequently, brain metastases are seen more often and from primaries not traditionally associated with brain metastases, such as prostate or endometrial cancer. These findings suggest that the central nervous system may be a sanctuary site for solid tumors, much in the way that it is for hematologic malignancies. If so, this suggests that microscopic tumor reaches the brain over the course of the disease, perhaps even by initial diagnosis, and therapies that may control the disease elsewhere can't penetrate an intact blood-brain barrier and eradicate the tumor residing within the brain parenchyma. This can lead to the delayed appearance of brain metastases in some patients, and in others, the brain can be the sole or residual site of disease. The therapy of brain metastases has improved over the years, in part by becoming more focal, but most patients still succumb. Much of the therapeutic challenge of brain metastases comes from the unforgiving nature of the brain itself and its relative vulnerability to the toxicities of standard treatment modalities.

The growing prevalence of brain metastases brings an urgency for better understanding of their biology and treatment. Clarity on the mechanisms of brain metastasis formation may enable the development of preventative and novel therapeutic approaches. Thus, this book is timely because it addresses both the basic mechanisms of brain metastasis formation and the current treatments that have given many patients long-term survival. The authors and editors are to be congratulated for such a comprehensive review of this critically important subject, and it is highly valuable to have the full spectrum of this topic consolidated in a single book. Hopefully, the considerable research effort now being directed towards brain metastases will lead to both improved prevention and therapeutics to reduce the morbidity and mortality associated with this deadly metastatic complication of solid tumors.

> Lisa M. DeAngelis Department of Neurology Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center New York, NY, USA

## Preface

In 2011, the first European meeting exclusively dedicated to brain metastases entitled "Brain Metastases Research and Emerging Therapies Conference" was organized in Marseille, France, on October 5, under the impulsion of Prof. Philippe Metellus with the support of Aix-Marseille Université. The goal of this meeting was to galvanize neurosurgeons, neurologists, neuro-/ medical oncologists, radiation oncologists, pathologists, neuroimaging specialists, and biologists involved in the field to foster new collaborations between physicians, translational researchers, and basic scientists in this wide and growing field of interest in oncology. Interestingly, at the same year, a similar initiative was launched in Cleveland, thanks to Prof. Manmeet Ahluwalia with objectives almost identical to those of the European counterparts. Also, in 2011, the results of the first large phase III randomized clinical trial assessing the role of adjuvant WBRT after both surgery and stereotactic radiosurgery in oligometastatic brain metastatic patients were published by Prof. Riccardo Soffietti and colleagues in the Journal of Clinical Oncology. Since that time, we have had multiple opportunities to interact and share our experience and expertise in the field. Finally, in 2016, during a lunch at the sixth edition of the Brain Metastases Research and Emerging Therapies Conference in Marseille, France, we thought of the idea of editing a book that would represent a source reference for brain metastases.

Indeed, brain metastases are the most common intracranial malignancy, accounting for significant morbidity and mortality in cancer patients. An estimated 20-45% of all patients with cancer will develop brain metastases. Metastatic brain disease is ten times more common compared to primary brain tumors. The most frequent cancers that metastasize to the brain include lung, breast, and colorectal cancers, melanoma, or renal cell carcinoma. The number of patients diagnosed with brain metastases has increased recently. This is due to an earlier and better detection of these tumors with the widespread use of modern imaging techniques but also due to the improvement of systemic treatments resulting in an improved overall survival of these patients. Brain metastases are thought to occur via seeding of circulating tumor cells into the brain microvasculature; within this unique microenvironment, tumor growth is promoted, and the penetration of systemic medical therapies is limited. Of all sites of organ colonization, brain metastases are associated with the worst prognosis, with a median survival of less than 1 year on average, associated with an impaired quality of life due to associated physical and cognitive deficits. Despite recent improvements in the treatment of systemic

disease and associated brain metastases with multimodal approaches including the combination of surgery, radiotherapy, chemotherapy, immunotherapy, and targeted therapies, the median survival of patients with metastatic brain lesions is approximately 7–24 months from diagnosis. Therefore, understanding how cells target specific organs, whether differences exist in this targeting, and factors critical to cell survival following dissemination is also important for developing optimal treatments for metastatic and resistant tumors. Hence, a personalized plan for each patient, based on molecular characterization of the tumor used to better target radiotherapy and systemic treatment, is undoubtedly the future of brain metastasis management.

The aim of this book is to provide a comprehensive review of each aspect of brain metastases, from basic science to clinical management and potential future trials. This book comprises 32 chapters divided into 5 parts. Epidemiology, pathology, and molecular biology of brain metastases as well as preclinical model principles will constitute the first part. Clinical and radiological presentation along with symptoms management will be detailed in the second part. The third part will be dedicated to local (surgery and radiotherapy) and systemic (chemotherapy, immunotherapy, and targeted therapy) approaches with an emphasis on the combination of these modalities. In the fourth part, toxicity of treatment will be described with a focus on neurocognitive function and quality-of-life impact. Finally, the last part will cover prognostic classification issues and future trial design.

The chapters of this book represent state-of-the-art knowledge about these secondary tumors regarding their biology, clinical behavior, and management strategies. We believe that this textbook will be valuable for scientists involved in brain metastases research, for neurosurgeons, neuro-oncologists, medical oncologists, radiation oncologists, and all physicians who may called on to manage brain metastases.

We owe considerable thanks to Springer staff who have been involved in all the publications in this series. Especially, we would like to thank Donatella Rizza for her efficient and proactive support during the planning of this volume. Her input has been instrumental in ensuring publication. Above all, we thank our colleagues who wrote the chapters and put up with our frequent prodding and cajoling. They have done an outstanding job. Finally, we would like to thank Lisa DeAngelis and Michael Weller who kindly accepted to write a foreword for this book.

Cleveland, OH Marseille, France Torino, Italy Manmeet Ahluwalia Philippe Metellus Riccardo Soffietti

## **Editorial**

A new comprehensive look at central nervous system metastasis

Metastasis to the central nervous system has been a major area of clinical research at the interface between neuro-oncology and general oncology for decades. How and when in the course of disease cancer cells gain access to the central nervous system has remained enigmatic in many disease settings but is highly relevant to develop better diagnostic and prevention strategies. Because of its impact on the quality of survival, which is increasingly recognized as an important parameter of success for treatment in oncology, control of CNS metastasis will become an even more important topic in the upcoming years. This is because several approaches of systemic treatment, be it immunotherapy or targeted therapy, allow for prolonged survival in cancers hitherto associated with a poor prognosis, such as non-small cell lung cancer or melanoma. In how far these novel treatments allow the control of CNS disease is currently an area of controversy and may require further in-depth studies. Furthermore, several treatments in oncology have neurotoxicity as their major side effect, not only, traditionally, radiotherapy to the nervous system but also classical cancer chemotherapy drugs as well as novel approaches such as immune checkpoint inhibition or CAR T cell therapy.

In this framework, the editors provide a comprehensive look at the topic of central nervous system metastasis focusing on epidemiology, pathology, and molecular biology (Part I); clinical radiological presentation and management (Part II); surgery, radiation therapy, and systemic treatments (Part III); toxicity from treatments (Part IV); and, finally, prognostic classifications and future trial design (Part V). The editors are commended for having convinced a group of internationally renowned experts in the respective fields of central nervous system metastasis to provide such an up-to-date critical review of the evidence and outlook into what may be expected from the years to come.

Zurich, Switzerland Lille, France Michael Weller Emilie Le Rhun

# Contents

Par	t I Epidemiology, Pathology and Molecular Biology
1	<b>Epidemiology of Central Nervous System Metastases</b>
2	Pathology of Brain Metastasis15Dana A. Mustafa, Rute Pedrosa, and Johan M. Kros
3	Molecular Mechanisms in Brain Metastasis.31Ekrem Emrah Er and Adrienne Boire
4	Genomic Characterization of Brain Metastases:Implications for Precision Medicine43Franziska M. Ippen, Elisa Aquilanti, Helen D'Couto,Julia Grosch, and Priscilla K. Brastianos
5	Brain Metastases Cell Partners and Tumor Microenvironment59Pedro García-Gómez, Neibla Priego, Laura Álvaro-Espinosa, and Manuel Valiente59
6	Liquid Biopsy Diagnosis of CNS Metastases
7	Preclinical Models of Brain Metastases87Alex Wu, Anurag N. Paranjape, and Brunilde Gril
Par	t II Clinical/Radiological Presentation and Management
8	Clinical Presentation of Brain Metastases
9	<b>Epilepsy in CNS Metastases</b>
10	<b>Safety, Tolerability, and Use of Steroids</b>
11	Anticoagulation in Patients with Brain Metastases 139 Christine Marosi and Cihan Ay

12	<b>Imaging of Brain Metastases: Diagnosis and Monitoring</b> 145 Gabriel C. T. E. Garcia, Sophie Bockel, Michaël Majer, Samy Ammari, and Marion Smits						
13	Metabolic Imaging of Brain Metastasis						
14	Clinical, Imaging, and CSF Cytological Presentation of Leptomeningeal Metastases from Solid Non-CNS Primary Tumors						
Par	t III Surgery, Radiation Therapy and Systemic Treatments						
15	Surgery in Brain Metastasis Management: Therapeutic, Diagnostic, and Strategic Considerations 183 Philippe Metellus, Johan Pallud, Zvi Ram, Colin Watts, and Manfred Westphal						
16	Surgical Resection for Brain Metastases						
17	Stereotactic Radiosurgery for Brain Metastases						
18	<b>Whole Brain Radiotherapy (WBRT) for Brain Metastases</b> 239 Frédéric Dhermain						
19	Combining Radiosurgery and Systemic Therapies for Treatment of Brain Metastases						
20	Brain Metastases from Lung Tumors						
21	Current Treatment Strategies in Breast Cancer Brain Metastases						
22	Management of Melanoma Brain Metastasis						
23	Miscellaneous Metastases						
24	<b>Treatment of Leptomeningeal Metastases</b>						

#### Part IV Toxicity from Treatments

25	Neurocognitive Toxicity from Radiation Therapy for Brain Metastases
26	<b>Neurological Complications of Chemotherapy</b>
27	Neurological Complications of Targeted Therapies
28	<b>Neurological Complications of Immune-Based Therapies</b> 365 Ugonma N. Chukwueke, Eudocia Q. Lee, and Patrick Y. Wen
29	Health-Related Quality of Life Related to Toxicity Treatments in Central Nervous System Metastases
Par	t V Prognostic Classifications and Future Trial Design
30	<b>Prognostic Indices for Patients with Brain Metastases</b>
31	<b>Prevention Strategies for Brain Metastasis</b>
32	<b>Clinical Trials: Endpoints and Outcome Assessment</b>

Part I

Epidemiology, Pathology and Molecular Biology

L. Dirven  $(\boxtimes) \cdot M$ . J. B. Taphoorn

Center, Leiden, The Netherlands

e-mail: l.dirven@lumc.nl;

m.taphoorn@haaglandenmc.nl

Center, The Hague, The Netherlands

M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), *Central Nervous System Metastases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_1

#### 1.1 Introduction

Cancer is the second leading cause of death globally, with 8.8 million deaths in 2015 [1]. Systemic cancer commonly spreads to the central nervous system (CNS) continuing to be a major cause of morbidity and mortality [2]. Although the majority of CNS metastases are parenchymal, metastases can also occur in the leptomeninges, dura, or in the adjacent cranium [3].

CNS metastases are the most common brain tumors [4], and its incidence is rising which is likely attributable to prolonged survival of patients, thereby increasing the time for tumor cells to metastasize to the CNS. The increased incidence rate of CNS metastases is a direct result of improved neuroimaging techniques to detect (asymptomatic) lesions, as well as the availability of better treatment modalities for systemic cancer [5, 6]. Moreover, the CNS is perceived as a sanctuary for metastatic tumor cells, where tumor cells are protected by the blood– brain barrier, immune system, and the tumor microenvironment from full exposure to many chemotherapeutic agents [7], as well as targeted

Department of Neurology, Leiden University Medical

Department of Neurology, Haaglanden Medical

treatment and immunotherapy. Treatment of CNS tumors therefore remains a challenge.

The exact incidence or prevalence of brain metastases is unavailable, and estimates vary considerably. This is mainly due to different data sources that have been used to estimate the occurrence of CNS metastases, ranging from large national registries to hospital-based studies and autopsy studies. Also, selection bias may have occurred in observational studies as not all patients with cancer are screened for brain metastases, particularly those who are asymptomatic, resulting in an underestimation of the true incidence. Incidence rates also vary between primary cancer types. Cancers most likely to metastasize to the brain are lung, breast, melanoma, renal, and colorectal cancers [8–10]. However, it is anticipated that in the coming years, brain metastases will be more frequently diagnosed in patients with tumors that are less likely to metastasize to the brain, due to prolonged survival of patients and better imaging techniques. Other factors that contribute to a higher incidence of brain metastases are patient- and tumor-related characteristics such as race, sex, age, and disease stage [8].

Early identification and treatment of patients with CNS metastases is important as prognosis remains poor. Median overall survival rates range from approximately 4 to 14 months [9, 11], mainly depending on primary tumor (sub) type and performance status [11], presence of extracranial disease to multiple sites [12], as well

# Epidemiology of Central Nervous System Metastases

Linda Dirven and Martin J. B. Taphoorn



<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

as first-line treatment modality [9]. Overall survival rates of patients vary significantly between primary tumor types, and subtypes, but the reported mean 5-year overall survival rate for patients with brain metastases is only 2.4% [13]. Considering the poor survival of CNS metastases patients, treatment should not only be aimed at prolonging survival, but also on limiting neurotoxicity. Maintenance of health-related quality of life and neurological and neurocognitive functioning should therefore be one of the main goals of treatment in this patient population.

Understanding the epidemiology of CNS metastases may lead to further consideration of early screening of the brain in patients with systemic cancer with a high risk of brain relapse. Also, new insights in the incidence of CNS metastases, as well as on the impact of new systemic treatment on brain metastases, may help clinicians in counselling individual patients in daily clinical practice and may help researchers to refine clinical trial design. This chapter focuses on the epidemiology of CNS metastases, in particularly of the parenchyma, of patients with lung, breast, melanoma, renal, and colorectal cancer.

# 1.2 Detection of CNS Metastases with Imaging

Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is the most sensitive technique in the assessment of CNS metastases. In a study with non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC) patients, the accuracy for detecting brain metastases was higher with whole-body MRI compared to positronemission-tomography/computed tomography (PET/CT); 50% versus 10%, respectively. In the remaining patients, brain metastases were only detected with dedicated brain MRI, suggesting that brain MRI is superior to whole-body MRI [14]. Another study also found that brain MRI was superior to CT [15]. In this study, patients with histologically proven lung cancer underwent scanning with MRI and two CT techniques. In only 27% of patients, the CT techniques resulted in the same conclusion as MR imaging. In half of the patients in which MRI and CT results differed, the MRI detected brain lesions in which CT did not, while in the other half of the patients the CT underestimated the number of lesions. Thus, MRI seems the golden standard for the detection of CNS metastases, but other techniques may in some cases result in similar findings. This is particularly valuable for patients who do not undergo standard follow-up with MRI. In that case, PET/ CT including the brain in the scanning field could be considered, because additional information can be obtained with this method, with a minimum increase in radiation burden. A large study with cancer patients showed that 1% patients had brain metastases on PET/CT, with the majority (92%) of these patients being asymptomatic [16].

Even if brain MRI is used, not all sequences seem equally sensitive in detecting brain metastases. In a study where six MRI sequences were available for patients with metastases from melanoma, it was shown that contrastenhanced T1-weighted imaging was most sensitive. Approximately 7% of all lesions were only detected by contrast-enhanced T1-weighted imaging, and not with the other sequences [17]. These results suggest that disruption of the blood-brain barrier may be the earliest sign of CNS metastases in melanoma.

#### 1.3 Incidence of CNS Metastases

Most recent studies on the prevalence or incidence rates of CNS metastases from systemic cancer are population-based studies, including large registries and hospital-based studies. Although several autopsy studies have been published, no recent data is available. These autopsy studies are published approximately 40 years ago, and reported brain metastases in about a quarter of all patients, which was high compared to population-based studies in the same time period [18, 19]. However, with new imaging techniques and the availability of better treatment modalities for systemic cancer, incidence rates of brain metastases from systemic cancer in currently conducted studies are more similar to those in previously conducted autopsy studies. However, differences exist between primary cancer types. Patients with lung, breast, melanoma, colorectal, and renal cancer have the highest risk of developing brain metastases. Also, the identification of molecular subtypes has resulted in a better differentiation in the occurrence of brain metastases. Other patient- and tumor-related factors are also associated with the incidence of brain metastases, particularly age, race, and disease stage (see Table 1.1 for an overview).

#### 1.3.1 Lung Cancer

Incidence rates between 9 and 46% have been reported for the lung cancer population [8, 20–27]. However, the incidence varies per study design and particularly for different subpopulations. The latter may help in selecting patients who are eligible for more frequent screening of the brain.

One small study suggested that the incidence of brain metastases in NSCLC was higher than in SCLC patients [24]. However, reported incidence rates for patients with NSCLC vary widely, between 9 and 39.1% [21-23, 26, 28], with the squamous subtype having the lowest incidence [21, 24]. More consistent incidence rates have been reported for SCLC patients, ranging between 18 and 24% [21, 25, 27, 29]. Incidence over time for both NSCLC and SCLC is variable, but was found to be higher in SCLC. Over a 13-year period, 11% (1973-1985), 10% (1986-1998), and 7% (1999-2011) of non-metastatic NSCLC patients had brain metastases, versus 14%, 32%, and 15% of SCLC patients in the same periods, respectively [21].

Besides histology, the molecular profile of the tumor has also an impact on the incidence of brain metastases. The brain is the main site of relapse in NSCLC patients with EGFR-mutated tumors [26]. Indeed, the presence of an EGFR mutation in NSCLC resulted in a higher incidence of brain metastases (HR 2.24, 1.37–36.4) [22]. Incidence rates of brain metastases for patients with EGFR-mutated tumors between 35.3 and 46.2% [23, 26] have been reported, compared to incidence rates between 29.7 and 32.8% [23, 26] for patients with EGFR wild-type tumors, although EGFR

subtypes resulted in similar incidence rates [22]. In contrast, the frequency of brain metastases at diagnosis ranged from 21.7 to 25% and was similar for patients with EGFR-mutated (24–26%) and EGFR wild-type (21.1-24.6%) tumors, respectively [23, 26]. The median time from diagnosis to the occurrence of brain metastases was not significantly different between EGFRmutated and EGFR wild-type patients, 18 versus 14.9 months respectively [28]. Nevertheless, patients with EGFR mutation did have more often multiple brain metastases and less often cerebral edema [28]. Also other genetic variations result in different incidence rates, including ROS1-, ALK-, and RET-rearranged tumors [20]. For example, in RET-rearranged patients, an incidence rate of 46% has been reported, with 25% of patients already presenting with brain metastases at diagnosis of stage IV lung cancer [20].

An important determinant of the occurrence of brain metastases is disease stage, increasing with more advanced disease stage [30]. Indeed, the 2-year cumulative incidence rate for brain metastases was higher in patients with stage III SCLC compared to patients with stage I/II SCLC (21% versus 10%, respectively) [29]. Similarly, 3-year cumulative incidence rates of 9.7%, 18.5%, and 35.4% have been reported in stages I, II, and III, respectively [27]. The cumulative incidence of brain metastases in stage IV NSCLC was found to be 30.7% [23]. This is also shown by the finding that the incidence of brain metastases only, without concurrent metastatic disease in other sites, is low (0.8%) [30].

Besides more advanced disease [8, 21, 22, 27, 29, 30], factors that were found to be predictive for the occurrence of brain metastases included African American race [8], female sex [8, 21], and age <60 years [8, 21, 22]. For patients with SCLC, lymphovascular invasion also increases the risk of developing brain metastases [27].

#### 1.3.2 Breast Cancer

Large registry studies have reported incidence rates of brain metastases from breast cancer ranging between 0.4% and 9.2% [8, 31–33], which has

	Predictive 1	factors						
							Tumor	
Cancer type	Sex	Age	Race	Tumor histology	Molecular/genetic markers	Disease stage	characteristics	Treatment
Lung	Female	<60 years	African-	Non-squamous	RET-rearranged subtype [20]	More advanced	I	I
cancer	[8, 21]	[8, 21, 22]	American [8]	tumors [21, 24]	and EGFR-mutated tumors [22,	disease stage [8, 21,		
					23, 26]	22, 29, 30]		
Breast	I	<40 years	American [8]	I	HR-negative [34], HER2-	Metastatic disease	I	I
cancer		[8, 35]			positive and triple negative	to >1 site [8, 12, 32,		
					breast cancer subtypes [12, 31,	37]		
					32, 37]			
Melanoma	Male [7]	<60 years	African-	I	1	Presence of distant	I	I
		[8]	American [8]			disease [8]		
Renal	I	>50 years	White or	Sarcomatoid and	I	More advanced	Larger tumor	previous
cancer		[8, 49]	'other' race [8,	clear cell subtypes		disease stage [8, 49]	size [49]	treatment with
			49]	[49]				TKI [43]
Colorectal	I	<60 years	White or		1	Presence of lung	I	1
cancer		8	African-			[50, 54] or liver		
			American [8]			metastases [54]		

er
anc
ll ci
eta
lore
col
and
al a
ren
na,
nor
ela
В
ast
bre
ng,
ı lu
s in
ase
tast
me
in
brá
of
nce
urre
CCL
le o
r th
s fc
tor
fac
ive
lict
Pre
-
-
ble
Ta

increased over time, from 6.6% in 2002 to 10.9% in 2004 [33]. An important factor that impacts the incidence of brain metastases in breast cancer is the molecular subtype [12, 31, 32, 34-36]. One study reported that particularly hormone receptor (HR)-positive tumors impact the occurrence of brain metastases [34]. In contrast, another study found that particularly human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2) was an important determinant: HER2-positive/HR-negative tumors had a higher cumulative incidence rate than patients with HER2-positive/HR-positive tumors, 14.3% versus 7.9%, respectively [35]. This was supported by two large studies showing that HER2-positive tumors have the highest incidence of brain metastases (1.0-5.9%), followed by triple negative breast cancer (0.7-4.9%), and HER2-negative tumors (0.2-1.5%) [31, 32]. Nevertheless, patients with triple negative breast cancer have a high incidence of early brain metastases [37]. Indeed, the median duration between breast cancer diagnosis and the occurrence of brain metastases was shortest for triple negative breast cancer (10-23.5 months) [37, 38], followed by HER2-positive (19 months) and HER2-negative subtypes (42 months) [38]. Moreover, the brain is the first metastatic site in a large proportion of patients (42.9%) with triple negative breast cancer compared to 20-23.6% of the patients with other subtypes [34].

Most breast cancer patients have metachronous (i.e., occurring in consecutive order) brain metastases. Only a small proportion (0.41%) of breast cancer patients had brain metastases at the time of diagnosis of the primary tumor. HER2/HR-negative patients had the highest frequency of brain metastases at diagnosis (1.09%), followed by triple negative breast cancer (0.68%), HER2/HR-positive (0.61%) and HER2-negative/HR-positive (0.22%) patients [12]. The incidence of brain metastases increases when patients already have metastatic disease is other sites, particularly for patients with HER2-positive and triple negative subtypes [32, 37].

Besides HER2-positive and triple negative breast cancer subtypes [12, 31, 32, 35] and metastatic disease in other sites [8, 12, 32], African American race [8] and age < 40 years [8, 35] were also found to be associated with the development of brain metastases in breast cancer.

#### 1.3.3 Melanoma

Although lung cancer is the most frequent primary tumor resulting in high incidence rates of brain metastases, melanoma has the highest propensity of all cancers to spread to the brain [39]. This is supported by the finding that of all patients with distant-stage disease, those with melanoma show the highest incidence proportion for brain metastases [8]. The incidence of brain metastases from melanoma differs between studies, with incidence rates ranging from 6.9% as measured in the SEER registry [8], to 15% as measured in a clinical trial [40], and incidence rates between 10.1 and 18.5% in hospital-based studies [17, 41]. The frequency of brain metastases at diagnosis of the primary tumor is low (0.65%), while the incidence is quite high (28.2%) in case patients already have metastatic disease in other sites [10]. Next to the presence of metastases in other sites, African-American race, male sex, and age <60 years were associated with a higher incidence of brain metastases [8].

#### 1.3.4 Renal Cancer

Reported incidence proportions for brain metastases of renal cancer are similar to those of melanoma, with an incidence proportion of 6.5% in a SEER registry [8], an incidence rate of 7% in a clinical trial [42], and incidence rates ranging between 5.3 and 22.8% for hospital-based studies [43–48]. The incidence rate of brain metastases at diagnosis of the primary tumor was low in two large registry studies, ranging from 1.37% in the National Cancer Database [49] to 1.51% in the SEER registry [8], and high (26.8%) in a small hospital-based study [46]. The incidence rates of brain metastases at diagnosis in renal cancer appear relatively stable over time, varying from 1.31, 1.65, 1.49, and 1.61% in the years 2010-2013 [49].

Currently, no molecular subtypes in renal cancer have been identified that are associated with the occurrence of brain metastases. In contrast, histological subtype [8], specifically sarcomatoid and clear cell subtypes [49], age >50 years [8, 49], white or other race [8, 49], larger tumor size [49], and more advanced disease stage [8, 49] were associated with an increased risk of brain metastases.

In contrast to the other cancers, the incidence of brain metastases in renal cancer patients is affected by previous anti-tumor treatment. The incidence of brain metastases was 1.6 times higher for patients previously treated with tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKI), compared to those not receiving TKI [43]. On the other hand, the incidence did not differ between patients treated with or without anti-angiogenic agents (18.2%) versus 15.7%, respectively) [48]. Despite the type of previous treatment, the median time to the occurrence of brain metastases was longer in treated patients: 28.9 and 28 months for those treated with anti-angiogenic agents or TKI, respectively, compared to 11.8 and 11.5 months for those not treated [43, 48].

#### 1.3.5 Colorectal Cancer

Colorectal cancer has a low incidence of brain metastases compared to melanoma, lung, and breast cancer. Incidence rates vary between 0.5 and 8.8% for hospital-based studies [50-53], and between 0.2 and 1.8% in two large registry studies [8, 54]. The higher incidence in one of the hospital-based studies (8.8%) [50] is likely due to the fact that only metastatic patients were included, since the variation in the other studies was small (0.5-2.3%). The difference between the two SEER registry studies is striking, but may be explained by the period in which the studies were conducted. The study by Barnholtz-Sloan et al. covered the period 1973-2001 and found an incidence proportion of 1.8% [8], while Qiu et al. found an incidence proportion of 0.2% in a more limited period, between 2010 and 2011 [54]. Although the duration of the period is different, the number of patients included in the studies is similar (42.817 [8] versus 35.882 [54]), as well as other population characteristics.

Brain metastases are a late-stage phenomenon in colorectal cancer patients, with median times from primary diagnosis to the occurrence of brain metastases ranging between 21 and 39 months [51, 52], and 12.5 months in a population with metastatic colorectal cancer only [50]. Factors that are associated with the incidence of brain metastases in colorectal cancer are age <60 years, White or African American race [8], and the presence of metastatic disease in other sites, particularly the lung [50, 54] or liver [54].

#### 1.4 Number of Brain Metastases

Many studies have shown that the number of brain metastases is independently prognostic for overall survival, in which an increasing number of metastases are associated with worse survival [37, 41, 51, 52, 55-60]. Also, the number of metastases varies widely in cancer patients. However, in the Recursive Partitioning Analysis (RPA) classification of prognostic factors, developed in the late 90s [61-63], the number of brain metastasis was not included. Studies combining different primary tumor types have shown that most patients have solitary brain metastases, ranging from 50.8% up to 81%, but that a large part also has multiple metastases [16, 60, 64–66]. It should be noted, though, that in 11% of cases brain lesions are not solitary brain metastasis, but primary brain tumors, abscesses or inflammatory reactions [67]. In patients with an unknown primary cancer, the majority (66%) of patients had multiple brain metastases [56]. The recognition that the number of brain metastases is important for prognosis led to the development of a new prognostic score, the Graded Prognostic Assessment (GPA), in which the number of metastases was included [68]. However, because it was questioned whether one index was sufficient for all different tumor types [69], the Diagnosis-Specific GPA (DS-GPA) was subsequently developed, also taken into account the primary tumor type [70]. Although these more recent prognostic scores include the number of brain metastases, it has also been suggested to include the velocity with which the brain metastases develop into the prognostic score, the Brain Metastasis Velocity (BMV). The BMV is a novel prognostic metric for survival after brain relapse.

Patients are categorized based on the number of new brain metastases per year: low (<4 metastases), intermediate (4–13 metastases) or high (>13 metastases). It was shown that BMV was the main predictor for overall survival in multivariable analysis, with increasing risk of death for the groups with higher BMV [58].

The distribution of the amount of brain metastases was found to vary between different primary tumor types, but also between subgroups of patients. Solitary brain metastases in lung cancer patients (combining all subtypes) were reported in 26.8% of the patients, while 32% had 2–4 metastases, 21.1% had 5–10 metastases and 20% had >10 brain metastases [55]. With respect to different molecular subtypes, patients with an EGFR mutation in NSCLC who developed brain metastases more than 6 months after initial diagnosis of lung cancer had more often multiple brain metastases compared to those with EGFR wild type (92% versus 63%, respectively) [28].

The percentage of patients with solitary brain metastases from breast cancer ranged from 24.9 to 57.4% [34, 55, 57, 59]. Although several studies found that the number of brain metastases was similar for all breast cancer subtypes [34, 38], one small study found that HR-negative patients had significantly more brain metastases compared to HR-positive patients (15 versus 7, respectively), and that HER2-negative patients had significantly more brain metastases compared to HER2positive patients (15 versus 8, respectively) [71]. Although most studies reported on solitary versus multiple metastases only, Ali et al. further specified that 28.5% of breast cancer patients had 2-4 metastases, 22% had 5-10 metastases, and 21.3% had >10 brain metastases [55]. Similarly, another study found that 21.9% of breast cancer patients had 2-4 brain metastases, but that the majority (53.2%) of patients had >4 brain metastases [34].

Compared to breast cancer, similar frequencies of solitary metastasis have been reported for melanoma, ranging between 22.1 and 55% [17, 41, 55, 72]. Two studies showed that 13.2–18.3% of melanoma patients had two metastases and 34.8–41.8% more than three [41, 72]. Although the patient populations were similar, one study found that only a minority of patients had a large number of brain metastases (i.e., 8.5% had 5–10 metastases and 2.5% had >10 metastases) [55], while another study showed that a large proportion (40.5%) of patients had >5 brain metastases [17]. The distribution of the amount of metastases was relatively even distributed for patients with and without BRAF mutation; 38% versus 39% had solitary metastasis, 37% versus 45% had 2–5 metastases, and 26% versus 16% had >5 metastases, respectively [72].

The distribution of the number of brain metastases was different for those with renal and gastrointestinal cancers, where most patients have solitary brain metastases. Indeed, reported frequencies of solitary brain metastasis in renal cancer ranged between 40.8 and 68.1% [44, 46, 55]. A smaller proportion of patients had 2-4 brain metastases (34.9%), and only a minority of patients had 5-10 (16.5%) or > 10 brain metastases (7.8%) [55]. The frequency of solitary brain metastases in patients with gastrointestinal cancer was 38% [55], and ranged between 45% and 52.6% for patients with colorectal cancer specifically [51, 52]. Moreover, Ali et al. reported that 37.9% of the patients with gastrointestinal cancer had 2-4 brain metastases, 17.2% had 5-10 metastases and 6.9% had >10 metastases [55]. The two studies in patients with colorectal cancer showed that 13.3-21.1% of the patients had two metastases and between 26.3% and 41.7% of patients had >3 brain metastases [51, 52].

#### 1.5 Spatial Distribution of Brain Metastases

Understanding the spatial distributions of brain metastases from a specific primary cancer may help informing individual patients on their prognosis [71] and in selecting the appropriate treatment strategy. It is believed that biological characteristics of tumors affect the spatial distributions of their brain metastases [38]. Sampson et al. found that brain metastases from melanoma were distributed throughout the brain in proportion to the mass of the location; 36.1% of the metastases were located in the frontal lobes, 26.4% in the parietal lobes, 18.9% in the

temporal lobes, 10.6% in occipital lobes, 7% in the cerebellum and 0.9% in the brainstem [41]. However, this may not hold true for the different primary tumor types. For example, brain metastases from colorectal cancer show a different pattern: 43.6% had metastases in the cerebellum, 25.6% in the frontal lobes, 10.3% in the temporal lobes, 15.4% in the parietal lobe, and 5.1% in the occipital lobe [53]. Moreover, for patients with brain metastases from breast cancer, it was found that the molecular subtype was associated with the location of the metastases. In a small sample of breast cancer patients, the main spot for metastases was found to be evenly distributed in the brain for triple negative breast cancer subtype, while HER2-positive and HER2-negative subtypes tended to occur mainly in the occipital lobe and cerebellum [38]. Moreover, patients with HER2-positive tumors developed cerebellar metastases significantly more often compared to patients with HER2-negative tumors, both when looking at the HER2-status of the primary breast tumor (59.8% versus 44.5%, respectively) and the HER2-status of the brain metastases (51.5% versus 28.2%, respectively) [71]. Patients with estrogen receptor (ER)- and/or progesterone receptor (PR)-positive tumors had a lower incidence of hippocampal metastases than patients with ERand/or PR-negative tumors: 1.6%, 2.8%, 9%, and 8.3% for PR-positive, ER-positive, ER-negative and PR-negative tumors, respectively. Patients with triple negative breast cancer had significantly more often (31.4%) leptomeningeal disease as compared to non-triple negative breast cancer patients (18.3%) [71].

#### 1.6 Synchronous Versus Metachronous Brain Metastases

In most cancer patients, brain metastases are a late-stage phenomenon [40, 50, 73, 74]. Indeed, a large population-based study showed that only a small proportion (1.7%) of cancer patients presented with synchronous brain metastases, i.e., at the time of primary cancer diagnosis, although this varied by primary tumor type, age, sex, and

race [75]. Lung cancer had the highest proportion of synchronous brain metastases at diagnosis, with 15.1% for SCLC and 10.7% for NSCLC patients. Other cancers in which brain metastases occur synchronously are esophageal cancer (1.5%), renal cancer (1.4%), melanoma (1.2%) and colon cancer (0.3%). For breast cancer, the proportion depended on subtype, with 0.7% for triple negative breast cancer, 0.8% for HER2positive and 0.2% for both HER2-negative and HR-positive tumors [75].

Limited patients develop extracranial metastases after the occurrence of brain metastases [74], while having metastatic disease in other sites facilitates spread to the CNS [12, 50]. This could be due to the spreading of metastatic disease that is mediated by mechanical vascular spreading [76], or that the delivery of cancer cells to different organs varies in efficiency [77]. The first hypothesis is supported by one study in which significantly higher rates of brain metastases in patients with rectal cancer were observed in patients who already had lung metastases when compared to those with existing liver metastases and local recurrence (22.6% versus 2.9% versus 3.6%, respectively). In addition, there was a difference in the mean time that brain metastases occurred after lung, liver or local relapse (732, 345, and 398 days, respectively) [73]. Also, the incidence of brain metastases increases with more advanced disease stage [22, 29]. The second hypothesis is currently under investigation, in which genes that mediate metastases to the brain are explored [78, 79].

As mentioned, for most cancers, brain metastases occur metachronously. Of non-squamous NSCLC patients who developed brain metastases during their disease course, nearly half of the patients already had multiple metastatic sites, compared to 73% of patients who presented with initial brain metastases [26]. Furthermore, between 57–87% of patients with renal cancer developed brain metastases metachronously [42, 46]. The most common site of concurrent metastases in renal cancer was the lung, followed by bone and liver metastases [44, 48, 49]. Nearly all patients (86.4–100%) with colorectal cancer have extracranial metastases at the moment brain metastases are diagnosed [51-53, 74], of which the lungs, and to a lesser extent the liver, were the most common extracranial site (74–79%) [50, 52–54]. For most colorectal patients (67–69.3%) brain metastases evolved metachronously [50, 74]. Particularly in patients with a solitary brain metastasis, this metastasis developed metachronously instead of synchronously [74]. Having extracranial disease at multiple sites was associated with a higher risk of having brain metastases at diagnosis of breast cancer [12]. Indeed, patients with breast cancer had multiple metastatic sites at the moment of brain metastases diagnosis [33, 34, 80]. Of the patients with triple negative breast cancer, 43.8% had synchronous brain metastases and other metastatic disease at diagnosis, in which lymph, lung, bone, and liver were the commonly involved sites [37]. The site of metastatic disease depends on the molecular subtype, with synchronous metastatic disease occurring more often in HER2-positive and triple negative breast cancer subtypes. For example, the incidence of synchronous disease in the bone, lung, and liver was 28% and 30.8% for HER2-positive and triple negative breast cancer subtypes versus 13.2-19.6% for HER2negative subtypes, respectively [32]. In patients with high-risk melanoma, brain metastases occurred synchronously with extracranial metastases in 44.1% of patients, and metachronoulsy after systemic metastatic disease in 42.4% [40]. The presence of extracranial metastases was not associated with BRAF-status [72]. Although unknown if the brain metastases occurred synchronously or metachronously, the proportion of melanoma patients with simultaneous brain and extracranial metastases was high, ranging between 45.9 and 83.5% [41, 72], and the lung was the site most commonly involved [41].

#### 1.7 Conclusion

Brain metastases are the most common brain tumors, and their incidence is increasing due to improved neuroimaging techniques to detect (asymptomatic) lesions and improved treatment for systemic cancer which results in prolonged survival. Although the exact incidence of brain metastases remains unknown, incidence rates vary largely between primary tumor type and even for different subtypes. Moreover, the different tumor (sub)types vary in the number of brain metastases, their spatial distribution, and the order in which they occur (i.e., synchronously or metachronously). Understanding these patterns may guide clinicians in counselling individual patients in daily clinical practice, as prognosis of the underlying disease is a critical factor in treatment decision-making.

#### References

- World Health Organisation. http://www.who.int/ news-room/fact-sheets/detail/cancer. Accessed 4 Sept 2018.
- Rouse C, Gittleman H, Ostrom QT, Kruchko C, Barnholtz-Sloan JS. Years of potential life lost for brain and CNS tumors relative to other cancers in adults in the United States, 2010. Neuro Oncol. 2016;18(1):70–7.
- Pekmezci M, Perry A. Neuropathology of brain metastases. Surg Neurol Int. 2013;4(Suppl 4):S245–55.
- 4. DeAngelis LM. Brain tumors. N Engl J Med. 2001;344(2):114–23.
- Nayak L, Lee EQ, Wen PY. Epidemiology of brain metastases. Curr Oncol Rep. 2012;14(1):48–54.
- Soffietti R, Ruda R, Trevisan E. Brain metastases: current management and new developments. Curr Opin Oncol. 2008;20(6):676–84.
- Nolan C, Deangelis LM. Overview of metastatic disease of the central nervous system. Handb Clin Neurol. 2018;149:3–23.
- Barnholtz-Sloan JS, Sloan AE, Davis FG, Vigneau FD, Lai P, Sawaya RE. Incidence proportions of brain metastases in patients diagnosed (1973 to 2001) in the Metropolitan Detroit Cancer Surveillance System. J Clin Oncol. 2004;22(14):2865–72.
- Berghoff AS, Schur S, Fureder LM, Gatterbauer B, Dieckmann K, Widhalm G, et al. Descriptive statistical analysis of a real life cohort of 2419 patients with brain metastases of solid cancers. ESMO Open. 2016;1(2):e000024.
- Cagney DN, Martin AM, Catalano PJ, Redig AJ, Lin NU, Lee EQ, et al. Incidence and prognosis of patients with brain metastases at diagnosis of systemic malignancy: a population-based study. Neuro Oncol. 2017;19(11):1511–21.
- 11. Sperduto PW, Kased N, Roberge D, Xu Z, Shanley R, Luo X, et al. Effect of tumor subtype on survival and the graded prognostic assessment for patients with breast cancer and brain metastases. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2012;82(5):2111–7.

- Martin AM, Cagney DN, Catalano PJ, Warren LE, Bellon JR, Punglia RS, et al. Brain metastases in newly diagnosed breast cancer: a population-based study. JAMA Oncol. 2017;3(8):1069–77.
- Hall WA, Djalilian HR, Nussbaum ES, Cho KH. Long-term survival with metastatic cancer to the brain. Med Oncol (Northwood, London, England). 2000;17(4):279–86.
- Yi CA, Shin KM, Lee KS, Kim BT, Kim H, Kwon OJ, et al. Non-small cell lung cancer staging: efficacy comparison of integrated PET/CT versus 3.0-T wholebody MR imaging. Radiology. 2008;248(2):632–42.
- Millon D, Byl D, Collard P, Cambier SE, Van Maanen AG, Vlassenbroek A, et al. Could new reconstruction CT techniques challenge MRI for the detection of brain metastases in the context of initial lung cancer staging? Eur Radiol. 2018;28(2):770–9.
- Bochev P, Klisarova A, Kaprelyan A, Chaushev B, Dancheva Z. Brain metastases detectability of routine whole body (18)F-FDG PET and low dose CT scanning in 2502 asymptomatic patients with solid extracranial tumors. Hell J Nucl Med. 2012;15(2):125–9.
- Deike-Hofmann K, Thunemann D, Breckwoldt MO, Schwarz D, Radbruch A, Enk A, et al. Sensitivity of different MRI sequences in the early detection of melanoma brain metastases. PLoS One. 2018;13(3):e0193946.
- Posner JB, Chernik NL. Intracranial metastases from systemic cancer. Adv Neurol. 1978;19:579–92.
- Tsukada Y, Fouad A, Pickren JW, Lane WW. Central nervous system metastasis from breast carcinoma. Autopsy study. Cancer. 1983;52(12):2349–54.
- Drilon A, Lin JJ, Filleron T, Ni A, Milia J, Bergagnini I, et al. Brief report: frequency of brain metastases and multikinase inhibitor outcomes in patients with RET-rearranged lung cancers. J Thorac Oncol. 2018;13(10):1595–601.
- 21. Goncalves PH, Peterson SL, Vigneau FD, Shore RD, Quarshie WO, Islam K, et al. Risk of brain metastases in patients with nonmetastatic lung cancer: analysis of the Metropolitan Detroit Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results (SEER) data. Cancer. 2016;122(12):1921–7.
- 22. Hsiao SH, Chou YT, Lin SE, Hsu RC, Chung CL, Kao YR, et al. Brain metastases in patients with non-small cell lung cancer: the role of mutated-EGFRs with an exon 19 deletion or L858R point mutation in cancer cell dissemination. Oncotarget. 2017;8(32):53405–18.
- Hsu F, De Caluwe A, Anderson D, Nichol A, Toriumi T, Ho C. Patterns of spread and prognostic implications of lung cancer metastasis in an era of driver mutations. Curr Oncol. 2017;24(4):228–33.
- 24. Martini N, Bains MS, Burt ME, Zakowski MF, McCormack P, Rusch VW, et al. Incidence of local recurrence and second primary tumors in resected stage I lung cancer. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 1995;109(1):120–9.
- Seute T, Leffers P, ten Velde GP, Twijnstra A. Detection of brain metastases from small cell lung cancer: consequences of changing imaging techniques (CT versus MRI). Cancer. 2008;112(8):1827–34.

- Wang BX, Ou W, Mao XY, Liu Z, Wu HQ, Wang SY. Impacts of EGFR mutation and EGFR-TKIs on incidence of brain metastases in advanced non-squamous NSCLC. Clin Neurol Neurosurg. 2017;160:96–100.
- 27. Zhu H, Bi Y, Han A, Luo J, Li M, Shi F, et al. Risk factors for brain metastases in completely resected small cell lung cancer: a retrospective study to identify patients most likely to benefit from prophylactic cranial irradiation. Radiat Oncol (London, England). 2014;9:216.
- Yuan R, Yamada A, Weber B, Ho C. Radiographic patterns and survival of patients with early and late brain metastases in EGFR wild type and mutant non small cell lung cancer. J Neurooncol. 2016;127(3):525–33.
- 29. Wu AJ, Gillis A, Foster A, Woo K, Zhang Z, Gelblum DY, et al. Patterns of failure in limited-stage small cell lung cancer: Implications of TNM stage for prophylactic cranial irradiation. Radiother Oncol. 2017;125(1):130–5.
- 30. Diaz ME, Debowski M, Hukins C, Fielding D, Fong KM, Bettington CS. Non-small cell lung cancer brain metastasis screening in the era of positron emission tomography-CT staging: current practice and outcomes. J Med Imaging Radiat Oncol. 2018;62(3):383–8.
- Ignatov A, Eggemann H, Burger E, Ignatov T. Patterns of breast cancer relapse in accordance to biological subtype. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol. 2018;144(7):1347–55.
- 32. Kim YJ, Kim JS, Kim IA. Molecular subtype predicts incidence and prognosis of brain metastasis from breast cancer in SEER database. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol. 2018;144(9):1803–16.
- 33. Pelletier EM, Shim B, Goodman S, Amonkar MM. Epidemiology and economic burden of brain metastases among patients with primary breast cancer: results from a US claims data analysis. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2008;108(2):297–305.
- 34. Darlix A, Griguolo G, Thezenas S, Kantelhardt E, Thomssen C, Dieci MV, et al. Hormone receptors status: a strong determinant of the kinetics of brain metastases occurrence compared with HER2 status in breast cancer. J Neurooncol. 2018;138(2):369–82.
- Kennecke H, Yerushalmi R, Woods R, Cheang MC, Voduc D, Speers CH, et al. Metastatic behavior of breast cancer subtypes. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28(20):3271–7.
- Soni A, Ren Z, Hameed O, Chanda D, Morgan CJ, Siegal GP, et al. Breast cancer subtypes predispose the site of distant metastases. Am J Clin Pathol. 2015;143(4):471–8.
- 37. Jin J, Gao Y, Zhang J, Wang L, Wang B, Cao J, et al. Incidence, pattern and prognosis of brain metastases in patients with metastatic triple negative breast cancer. BMC Cancer. 2018;18(1):446.
- Kyeong S, Cha YJ, Ahn SG, Suh SH, Son EJ, Ahn SJ. Subtypes of breast cancer show different spatial distributions of brain metastases. PLoS One. 2017;12(11):e0188542.

- Suki D. The epidemiology of brain metastasis. Malden: Futura, Blackwell Publishing; 2004. p. 20–34.
- 40. Samlowski WE, Moon J, Witter M, Atkins MB, Kirkwood JM, Othus M, et al. High frequency of brain metastases after adjuvant therapy for high-risk melanoma. Cancer Med. 2017;6(11):2576–85.
- Sampson JH, Carter JH, Jr., Friedman AH, Seigler HF. Demographics, prognosis, and therapy in 702 patients with brain metastases from malignant melanoma. J Neurosurg 1998;88(1):11–20.
- Massard C, Zonierek J, Gross-Goupil M, Fizazi K, Szczylik C, Escudier B. Incidence of brain metastases in renal cell carcinoma treated with sorafenib. Ann Oncol. 2010;21(5):1027–31.
- 43. Dudek AZ, Raza A, Chi M, Singhal M, Oberoi R, Mittapalli RK, et al. Brain metastases from renal cell carcinoma in the era of tyrosine kinase inhibitors. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2013;11(2):155–60.
- 44. Hanzly M, Abbotoy D, Creighton T, Diorio G, Mehedint D, Murekeyisoni C, et al. Early identification of asymptomatic brain metastases from renal cell carcinoma. Clin Exp Metastasis. 2015;32(8):783–8.
- Marshall ME, Pearson T, Simpson W, Butler K, McRoberts W. Low incidence of asymptomatic brain metastases in patients with renal cell carcinoma. Urology. 1990;36(4):300–2.
- 46. Shuch B, La Rochelle JC, Klatte T, Riggs SB, Liu W, Kabbinavar FF, et al. Brain metastasis from renal cell carcinoma: presentation, recurrence, and survival. Cancer. 2008;113(7):1641–8.
- 47. Sivaramakrishna B, Gupta NP, Wadhwa P, Hemal AK, Dogra PN, Seth A, et al. Pattern of metastases in renal cell carcinoma: a single institution study. Indian J Cancer. 2005;42(4):173–7.
- Vanhuyse M, Penel N, Caty A, Fumagalli I, Alt M, Zini L, et al. Do anti-angiogenic therapies prevent brain metastases in advanced renal cell carcinoma? Bull Cancer. 2012;99(12):100–6.
- 49. Sun M, De Velasco G, Brastianos PK, Aizer AA, Martin A, Moreira R, et al. The development of brain metastases in patients with renal cell carcinoma: epidemiologic trends, survival, and clinical risk factors using a population-based cohort. Eur Urol Focus. 2019;5(3):474–81.
- Christensen TD, Palshof JA, Larsen FO, Hogdall E, Poulsen TS, Pfeiffer P, et al. Risk factors for brain metastases in patients with metastatic colorectal cancer. Acta Oncol (Stockholm, Sweden). 2017;56(5):639–45.
- 51. Jiang XB, Yang QY, Sai K, Zhang XH, Chen ZP, Mou YG. Brain metastases from colorectal carcinoma: a description of 60 cases in a single Chinese cancer center. Tumour Biol. 2011;32(6):1249–56.
- Kim DY, Ryu CG, Jung EJ, Paik JH, Hwang DY. Brain metastasis from colorectal cancer: a single center experience. Ann Surg Treat Res. 2018;94(1):13–8.
- 53. Mongan JP, Fadul CE, Cole BF, Zaki BI, Suriawinata AA, Ripple GH, et al. Brain metastases from colorectal cancer: risk factors, incidence, and the pos-

sible role of chemokines. Clin Colorectal Cancer. 2009;8(2):100–5.

- Qiu M, Hu J, Yang D, Cosgrove DP, Xu R. Pattern of distant metastases in colorectal cancer: a SEER based study. Oncotarget. 2015;6(36):38658–66.
- 55. Ali MA, Hirshman BR, Wilson B, Carroll KT, Proudfoot JA, Goetsch SJ, et al. Survival patterns of 5750 stereotactic radiosurgery-treated patients with brain metastasis as a function of the number of lesions. World Neurosurg. 2017;107:944–51.e1.
- Bartelt S, Lutterbach J. Brain metastases in patients with cancer of unknown primary. J Neurooncol. 2003;64(3):249–53.
- Brogi E, Murphy CG, Johnson ML, Conlin AK, Hsu M, Patil S, et al. Breast carcinoma with brain metastases: clinical analysis and immunoprofile on tissue microarrays. Ann Oncol. 2011;22(12):2597–603.
- 58. Farris M, McTyre ER, Cramer CK, Hughes R, Randolph DM 2nd, Ayala-Peacock DN, et al. Brain metastasis velocity: a novel prognostic metric predictive of overall survival and freedom from whole-brain radiation therapy after distant brain failure following upfront radiosurgery alone. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2017;98(1):131–41.
- Lentzsch S, Reichardt P, Weber F, Budach V, Dorken B. Brain metastases in breast cancer: prognostic factors and management. Eur J Cancer (Oxford, England : 1990). 1999;35(4):580–5.
- 60. Sahgal A, Aoyama H, Kocher M, Neupane B, Collette S, Tago M, et al. Phase 3 trials of stereotactic radiosurgery with or without whole-brain radiation therapy for 1 to 4 brain metastases: individual patient data meta-analysis. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2015;91(4):710–7.
- 61. Gaspar L, Scott C, Rotman M, Asbell S, Phillips T, Wasserman T, et al. Recursive partitioning analysis (RPA) of prognostic factors in three Radiation Therapy Oncology Group (RTOG) brain metastases trials. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1997;37(4):745–51.
- Gaspar LE, Scott C, Murray K, Curran W. Validation of the RTOG recursive partitioning analysis (RPA) classification for brain metastases. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2000;47(4):1001–6.
- 63. Nieder C, Nestle U, Motaref B, Walter K, Niewald M, Schnabel K. Prognostic factors in brain metastases: should patients be selected for aggressive treatment according to recursive partitioning analysis (RPA) classes? Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2000;46(2):297–302.
- 64. Brown PD, Ballman KV, Cerhan JH, Anderson SK, Carrero XW, Whitton AC, et al. Postoperative stereotactic radiosurgery compared with whole brain radiotherapy for resected metastatic brain disease (NCCTG N107C/CEC.3): a multicentre, randomised, controlled, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2017;18(8):1049–60.
- 65. Kocher M, Soffietti R, Abacioglu U, Villa S, Fauchon F, Baumert BG, et al. Adjuvant whole-brain radiotherapy versus observation after radiosurgery or surgical resection of one to three cerebral metastases: results

of the EORTC 22952-26001 study. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29(2):134-41.

- 66. Loh D, Hogg F, Edwards P, MacColl J, Brogna C, Bhangoo R, et al. Two-year experience of multidisciplinary team (MDT) outcomes for brain metastases in a tertiary neuro-oncology centre. Br J Neurosurg. 2018;32(1):53–60.
- Patchell RA, Tibbs PA, Walsh JW, Dempsey RJ, Maruyama Y, Kryscio RJ, et al. A randomized trial of surgery in the treatment of single metastases to the brain. N Engl J Med. 1990;322(8):494–500.
- Nieder C, Geinitz H, Molls M. Validation of the graded prognostic assessment index for surgically treated patients with brain metastases. Anticancer Res. 2008;28(5b):3015–7.
- Nieder C, Mehta MP. Prognostic indices for brain metastases—usefulness and challenges. Radiat Oncol (London, England). 2009;4:10.
- 70. Sperduto PW, Chao ST, Sneed PK, Luo X, Suh J, Roberge D, et al. Diagnosis-specific prognostic factors, indexes, and treatment outcomes for patients with newly diagnosed brain metastases: a multiinstitutional analysis of 4,259 patients. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2010;77(3):655–61.
- 71. Laakmann E, Witzel I, Scriba V, Grzyska U, Zu Eulenburg C, Burchardi N, et al. Radiological patterns of brain metastases in breast cancer patients: a subproject of the German Brain Metastases in Breast Cancer (BMBC) Registry. Int J Mol Sci. 2016;17(10):1615.
- 72. Sperduto PW, Jiang W, Brown PD, Braunstein S, Sneed P, Wattson DA, et al. The prognostic value of BRAF, C-KIT, and NRAS mutations in melanoma patients with brain metastases. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2017;98(5):1069–77.

- 73. Chiang JM, Hsieh PS, Chen JS, Tang R, You JF, Yeh CY. Rectal cancer level significantly affects rates and patterns of distant metastases among rectal cancer patients post curative-intent surgery without neoadjuvant therapy. World J Surg Oncol. 2014;12:197.
- 74. Michl M, Thurmaier J, Schubert-Fritschle G, Wiedemann M, Laubender RP, Nussler NC, et al. Brain metastasis in colorectal cancer patients: survival and analysis of prognostic factors. Clin Colorectal Cancer. 2015;14(4):281–90.
- Kromer C, Xu J, Ostrom QT, Gittleman H, Kruchko C, Sawaya R, et al. Estimating the annual frequency of synchronous brain metastasis in the United States 2010–2013: a population-based study. J Neurooncol. 2017;134(1):55–64.
- Viadana E, Bross ID, Pickren JW. The relationship of histology to the spread of cancer. J Surg Oncol. 1975;7(3):177–86.
- Fidler IJ. The pathogenesis of cancer metastasis: the 'seed and soil' hypothesis revisited. Nat Rev Cancer. 2003;3(6):453–8.
- Bos PD, Zhang XH, Nadal C, Shu W, Gomis RR, Nguyen DX, et al. Genes that mediate breast cancer metastasis to the brain. Nature. 2009;459(7249):1005–9.
- Nguyen DX, Chiang AC, Zhang XH, Kim JY, Kris MG, Ladanyi M, et al. WNT/TCF signaling through LEF1 and HOXB9 mediates lung adenocarcinoma metastasis. Cell. 2009;138(1):51–62.
- 80. Yau T, Swanton C, Chua S, Sue A, Walsh G, Rostom A, et al. Incidence, pattern and timing of brain metastases among patients with advanced breast cancer treated with trastuzumab. Acta Oncol. 2006;45(2):196–201.

# **Pathology of Brain Metastasis**

Dana A. Mustafa, Rute Pedrosa, and Johan M. Kros

#### 2.1 Introduction

With an annual incidence of around 10 cases pro 100,000 population, cerebral metastases definitely belong to the group of frequently occurring brain tumors [1, 2]. At least 25% of cancer patients will develop metastatic disease in the brain [3], while seeding in the spinal cord is relatively rare. There are substantial differences in organotropism between tumors of different organ systems. Cancers of lung, breast, GI tract, kidney, and melanomas prominently give rise to brain metastases [2, 4]. Prostate carcinomas however avoid the brain, underscoring particular predilections of circulating tumor cells of various lineages. There is great variation in the clinical situations encountered at the time cerebral metastasis is diagnosed. The cerebral metastasis may occur in the course of a known primary tumor, but may also be the first revelation of the presence of tumor. Cases in which the site or origin of the primary tumor is not known are not uncommon. The abbreviation ACUP or CUP (adenocarcinoma/carcinoma with unknown primary) is used for disseminated tumor without an apparent primary site, and is estimated to occur in up to 15% of disseminated cancers [5]. The brain metastasis may arise as single lesion, or multiple intra-

D. A. Mustafa · R. Pedrosa · J. M. Kros (🖂) Department of Pathology, Erasmus Medical Center, Rotterdam, The Netherlands e-mail: j.m.kros@erasmusmc.nl cerebral tumors may be present. Intracerebral tumors and meningeal localization may occur simultaneously, or appear separated in time. The median survival following the diagnosis of brain metastasis varies with the different conditions and characteristics of the primary tumors and lies somewhere between a few months and 2 years. Taken into consideration all possible clinical situations, variations in susceptibility of tumors to radiation and chemotherapy, and variations in the possibility to radically remove single lesions, general guidelines for treatment are hard to provide. Obviously, the dissemination of tumor cells to the brain invariably means a serious, and often deadly, complication of cancer.

#### 2.2 Tissue Diagnosis

As for all metastases, brain metastases will resemble their primary tumors to various extent. Classic histopathological features like the formation of tubular structures and the production of mucus by the tumor cells define adenocarcinoma but are unspecific as to the origin of the primary tumor. The same is true for the formation of keratin plugs that fits in with the diagnosis of squamous cell carcinoma. Metastases of melanoma may give away their identity by the presence of melanin pigmentation, but does not reveal where the primary tumor may be located. The same is true for signs of neuroendocrine differentiation

M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), *Central Nervous System Metastases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_2



<sup>15</sup> 

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

in the metastasis. Immunohistochemistry to tissue sections addressing many proteins from a still growing list for classifying tumors has become a powerful tool in routine pathology practice that has prevailed for over 35 years by now. However, the profiles of different tumor entities may overlap. For instance, the particular combination of cytokeratin 7 and 20 will point to the origin of a metastatic tumor in either the upper or lower GI tract, or the respiratory system. Neuroendocrine differentiation demonstrated by the expression of chromogranin, synaptophysin, CD56, or CD57 is present in various cancers and is therefore unspecific as to tumor origin. The expression of particular transcription factors that are known for the development of particular organs from which tumors may arise, usually overlap and are therefore not specific either. However, the relative frequency of the occurrence of tumors may facilitate making the diagnosis. For instance, the expression of the transcription factor TTF-1 is a strong hint to the lung as organ of origin, while this factor is also expressed in tumors originating from the thyroid. There are only few truly specific markers as PSA and PSAP for prostatic carcinomas, or thyroglobulin for tumors derived from the thyroid. For making the diagnosis of germ cell tumors and lymphomas, immunohistochemistry is inevitable, but will not be decisive if the tumor represents primary or metastatic tumor. In recent years molecular characterization, in particular the use of molecular techniques for clonal analysis, became an important tool to match the primary tumor with the metastasis, particularly in cases of simultaneous presence of more than one primary tumor.

#### 2.3 Gateways to the Brain

Currently, there is great interest in the behavior of tumor cells that have entered the blood stream and their potential to home to distant sites. The process of crossing the blood-brain barrier (BBB) and subsequent proliferation in brain tissue are crucial steps for the rise of cerebral metastases.

Apart from the BBB, there are more entry sites to the brain that are often overlooked (Fig. 2.1).

There is an interface of the cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) with choroid plexus (blood-CSF barrier); an interface of CSF with ependymal cells (neuroependymal CSF-brain barrier) and an interface of the outer rim of the cerebral cortex, the pial astrocytes, with CSF (pia-arachnoid -CSF barrier) [6]. Basically, all these barriers have to be considered when scrutinizing the entrance sites of tumor cells into the CNS, but usually only the BBB is taken into consideration and implicated in investigations. Besides intracerebral localization, tumor cells may be present in the subarachnoidal space where they freely float in the CSF. One may wonder if the tumor cells used the choroid plexus as entrée or, alternatively, made their way by somehow passing through the dura and arachnoid, which would constitute yet another routing. It is estimated that between 4% and 15% of cancer patients develop CSF metastases. This condition ("carcinomatous meningitis") comes with distinct clinical symptomatology [7]. There is preference of particular cancers to disseminate into CSF: cancers of the breast, the lung, and the gastrointestinal tract, and melanomas are the most common tumors presenting with CSF metastasis. The tumor cells are detected upon sedimentation, or following spinning (centrifugation) of the sample (Fig. 2.2). More than is the case in brain biopsies, the morphology of tumor cells present in CSF may be unspecific so that immunocytochemistry is needed in order to proceed in the diagnostic process. There are major issues of sensitivity and specificity in CSF diagnostics and there are ongoing efforts using mass spectroscopy to trace tumor localization in the absence of tumor cells [8-10].

#### 2.4 Mechanisms to Pass the Blood-Brain Barrier and Intracerebral Outgrowth

In order to reach the brain, tumor cells first need to dissociate from the primary tumor and enter the blood stream, then cross the blood vessel walls of the brain. Dissemination from a metastatic site may also occur. After crossing the BBB, tumor cells must survive and proliferate in the brain



17



**Fig. 2.1** (a) Blood–brain barrier: The endothelial cells of the blood vessel (central, horizontal structure) are covered by the end-feet of astrocytes (brown) (magnification  $\times$ 400; GFAP staining). (b) Pia-arachnoid-CSF barrier: the arachnoidal space is bordered by the brain surface (pia, left side) and the outer arachnoidal layer (right side). There are blood vessels running through the arachnoidal space (magnification  $\times$ 100; H&E staining). (c) Neuro-

tissue to develop brain metastasis. Studies have shown that very few breast cancer cells that enter the brain survive (less than one pro 1000 cells) [11]. Particular tumor cell subsets have the invasive capacity to give rise to metastasis [10, 12]. For instance, breast cancer cells need to have a CD44<sup>+</sup>/CD24<sup>-</sup> phenotype to successfully sustain in the cerebral microenvironment. It is speculated that there are specific niches where circulating tumor cells (CTCs) reside in a dormant state for an unknown period of time, before moving on to finally home in particular organs or tissues [13]. The CTCs need time to arrest in blood vessels before migrating into distant organs, a process known as metastatic latency [14]. The adhesion of the CTCs to the vascular endothelium is an essential step in the process of metastasis and specificities of the vascular cells on the one hand, and the expression of particular surface receptors by the CTCs, on the other hand, are crucial for

ependymal CSF-brain barrier and blood–CSF barrier: the cerebral ventricle lined by an ependymal cell layer (brain tissue is covered by these cells; upper part) and choroid plexus present in the ventricle (lower part) (magnification ×200; H&E staining). Yet, another entrée routing to brain are the blood vessels of dura and outer part of the arachnoid, that connect the peripheral circulation with the CSF

successful homing and subsequent transgression [15]. In the process of adhesion, inflammatory cytokines play a role, but many more molecules are involved [16, 17].

The BBB consists of the endothelium of the intracerebral vessels, the end-feet of astrocytes, the basal membranes between these cells and the surrounding cells, i.e., pericytes and possibly other mural cells [18]. The BBB endothelial cells are interconnected with more tight junctions than endothelial cells elsewhere usually have. Tight junctions consist of proteins like occludin and claudin and junctional adhesion molecule like JAM-A, JAM-B, and JAM-C [19]. The constituents of the basal membrane between the endothelial cells and the surrounding cells are only partly known [20]. There is little data on local variation in the composition of the basal laminas, and also individual variations, for instance, due to aging, and have not been yet explored Fig. 2.2 (a) T1-weighted image (gadolinium) with attenuation of the meninges, most obvious at the left frontal lobe, indicative of CSF dissemination of tumor. (b) T1-weighted image (gadolinium) showing attenuation of the meninges around the spinal cord, compatible with CSF dissemination of the tumor. (c) CSF spin preparation revealing tumor cells (toluidine staining, magnification  $\times 100$ )



in detail. Astrocytes secrete factors that lead to the adequate association between the cells of the BBB and the formation of strong tight junctions. Astrocytes end-feet express Kir4.1K<sup>+</sup> channels and aquaporin 4 that regulate BBB ionic concentrations [21]. Additionally, astrocytes secrete various growth factors that are important to the formation of tight junctions, like vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor (GDNF), basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF), and angiopoietin-1 (ANG-1) [22]. Pericytes are located between the endothelial cells and the end-feet of the astrocytes. They are important regulatory cells for the maintenance of both homeostasis and hemostasis in the BBB [23]. Both pericytes and astrocytes are essential for BBB maintenance through the activation of platelet-derived growth factor receptor-B (PDGFRB) signaling, and the regulation of proteins like occludin, claudin and ZO-1 [24]. The specific role of pericytes and other mural cells and possibly other cells like microglia and macrophages in maintaining the BBB is largely unknown. Tumor cells clasp to the

blood vessels to get nourishing and protection, and may eventually start dividing to form sheaths around the vessels. Following a certain time period of adhesion to the vascular walls, tumor cells will make efforts to pass through the vessels to reach the brain tissue. The tumor cell migration through the blood vessels may occur in various ways, e.g., by migrating between endothelial cells (paracellular diapedesis), or through pores present in individual endothelial cells (transcellular diapedesis).

Once penetrated through the BBB, tumor cells may again reside in a dormant state for unknown time periods, before the cells further progress into the brain. Tumor outgrowth in the brain microenvironment is based on the genetic predisposition and cellular adaptation mechanisms of the tumor cells and is largely dependent on the cross-talk between tumor cells and brain-resident cells [25] (Fig. 2.3). Once tumor cells make contact with astrocytes, extensive cross-talking ultimately resulting in the progression of the tumor cells in the brain takes place (Fig. 2.4). The first cells to interact with are the astrocytes, either the



Fig. 2.3 Microscopic images showing various patterns of infiltration of metastatic tumor cells. (a) Perivascular tumor propagation, with incipient infiltration of neuropil. (b) Metastatic tumor infiltrating in brain. The brain tissue contains reactive glial cells. (c) Subependymal tumor



**Fig. 2.4** Tissue biopsy of brain metastasis (H&E staining, magnification ×200). Adenocarcinoma (glandular organization of the tissue) infiltrating brain tissue, in which reactive astrocytes and some inflammatory cells are present

subset that takes part in the BBB complex, or other astrocytes present in the neuropil. During the first encounter between the tumor cell with the astrocytes IL-1 $\beta$ , tumor necrosis factor- $\alpha$ (TNF- $\alpha$ ), tumor growth factor- $\beta$  (TGF- $\beta$ ), and IL-6 are expressed by the astrocytes [26]. Upon stimulation by cGMP, also factors as interferonalpha (INF $\alpha$ ) and tumor necrosis factor (TNF) are expressed [27]. On their turn, these factors activate signal transducer and activator of transcription 1 (STAT1) and NF- $\kappa$ B pathways in the tumor cells that promote further cell proliferation [28]. Matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) play an important role in intracerebral tumor progres-

spread. Tumor cells are present under the ependymal lining of the ventricle. Similar tumor cell routes may be seen under the pial surface or along white matter tracts. (a: magnification  $\times 100$ ; b, c: magnification  $\times 200$ ; all H&E stained)

sion [29]. The particular subtypes of MMPs are capable of specifically degrading occluding and claudin, structural proteins that are components of the BBB. Other MMPs degrade collagen type IV that is a major component of the blood vessel basal membranes. There are interactions between cyclooxygenase 2 (COX-2) and particular MMP subtypes [30]. Interestingly, the expression of COX-2, the epidermal growth factor receptor ligand *HBEGF*, and the  $\alpha 2, 6$ -sialyltransferase ST6GALNAC5 genes were associated with the formation of brain metastasis in breast cancer patients [31, 32].

In order to further colonize the brain, the tumor cells will use strategies to adhere to the basal laminas and start interacting with the brain microenvironment to proceed. At this stage of infiltration, there is continuation of the interaction with matricellular proteins (CD44, CD24) and matrix metalloproteinase (MMP2) in concert with interleukins and plasma urokinase [33]. The NF- $\kappa$ B pathway stimulates the MMPs by uPA to activate endopeptidases to make way for the tumor cells [28]. The chemokine stromal cell-derived factor  $1\alpha$  (SDF- $1\alpha$ , also known as CXCL12) and its receptor CXCR4, a frequently expressed receptor in a variety of tumor cells, are also involved in the invasion of the cancer cells [34]. Other proteins that relate to the formation of brain metastases include heparanase and cathepsin B [35]. Heparanase is regulated by EGFR/ HER2 signaling and is expressed by astrocytes as well as endothelial cells [36]. Although certain molecular interactions are general to tumors

of different origin, there may well be differences based on properties of particular tumor cell lineages. So far, this important aspect has largely remained unexplored.

#### 2.5 Cancer Stem Cells and the Epithelial– Mesenchymal Transformation

Over recent years, the phenomena guiding tumor cells to the brain became the object of investigations. The concept of cancer stem cells (CSC) that guarantee unlimited cellular proliferation, and that of epithelial to mesenchymal transition (EMT) have been proposed to describe the cellular and molecular mechanisms by which tumor cells metastasize [37]. CSCs are defined by patterns of particular gene expression and are pivotal for tumor self-renewal, but also for keeping tumor cells in a quiescent state prior to reactivation and becoming metastatic. CSCs undergo the process of EMT to deliver cells ready for metastasis. The underlying molecular pathways are mediated by transforming growth factor  $\beta$  $(TGF\beta)$  that downregulates epithelial genes and, at the same time, upregulates genes active in the mesenchymal cells [38]. For the maintenance of CTCs and the EMT, aberrant signaling of the Notch, Hedgehog and Wnt/β-catenin pathways is essential. By the influence of TGF<sup>β</sup> the adhesion molecule E-cadherin is suppressed and the cells lose their epithelial characteristics and together with stimulating mesenchymal genes, transform into a proinvasive phenotype. In fact, these cells combine mesenchymal characteristics as the expression of fibronectin and vimentin with the expression of stem cell genes [39]. TGFB orchestrates the expression of transcription factors, the zinc fingers SNAI1 (Snail), SNAI2 (Slug), and E-homeobox 1 (Zeb1) and 2 (ZEB2), characteristic of mesenchymal transformation, while the expression of E-cadherin is suppressed [40]. Besides TGFB also signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3) plays a role in the activation of TWIST [41]. In the cerebral metastases of breast, lung, kidney, and colon, upregulation of these transcription factors was described, underscoring their role in invasiveness of the tumor cells.

The MAP kinase pathways are also involved in the process of EMT by downregulation of E-cadherin and upregulation of N-cadherin and matrix metalloproteinases [42, 43]. There is a link with BRAF<sup>V600E</sup> mutations that are common in melanomas, which are known for their predilection of spreading to the brain [44]. TGFB also activates P13K that on its turn uses integrins to activate Akt kinase [45]. Interestingly, the alpha-v integrin levels are associated with the number of cerebral metastases, probably by its involvement of adhesion of cancer cells to endothelial cells and the tumor cell motility. There are data indicating that particular genetic variants in P13K, PTEN, Akt, and mTOR are predictive of the rise of brain metastasis in NSCLC [46]. Lastly, TGFβ regulates Rho GTPase activity in the regulation of cytoskeletal organization, degradation of tight junctions, and cellular migration [38].

There are several microRNAs involved in the process of EMT. The genes orchestrated by these microRNAs mainly influence cellular adhesion molecules, proteins involved in cellular migration, and oncogenes [47, 48]. It has been demonstrated that the miR-200 family is related to the EMT and is specifically downregulated by TGF $\beta$  [49]. The miR-200 negatively influences the expression of ZEB1 and SIP1 and also represses EMT by silencing ZEB1 and ZEB2. The expression of miR-429 is correlated with downregulation of the mesenchymal genes MMP2, Snail, and ZEB2 [50], and the overexpression of miR-200 leads to increased levels of E-cadherin mRNA stimulating the MET. In metastatic cells from NSCLC, reduced expression of genes involved in aggressive invasion was correlated with the expression of miR-200 [51]. Apart from regulating the EMT-MET phenomena, miRNAs are also steering CSC reproduction and differentiation. Specifically, miRNAs-miR-107, miR-0153, miR-204, and miR-218 influence glioma stem-like cells [52]. Interestingly, particular miRNAs have shown to be associated with the various primary tumors giving rise to brain metastases, and expression studies focused on miRNAs have correctly identified the primary tumors in over 80% of metastases [53]. Other recent studies demonstrated specific miRNA expression in the metastases, pointing to a role in homing of CTCs at particular sites [54]. There are indications that miRNA action is influenced by the cancer microenvironment. It was recently shown that astrocytes are capable of altering the expression of miRNAs of invading tumor cells [55]. Various TCGA analyses have revealed sitespecific interactions between microRNAs, CSCs and cells in the brain microenvironment. The expression of particular miRNAs in relation to the expression of factors operative in transgression of tumor cells through the BBB and subsequent invading of tumor cells in brain tissue is an important observation that may well have repercussions for the development of future therapeutic strategies [36, 56].

#### 2.6 Therapeutic Targets

There is a growing list of targetable molecules for primary tumors. As a result, there is an increasing demand to include information on therapeutic susceptibility in the tissue diagnosis of tumorsand also their metastases. For instance, epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) mutations are targets for tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKIs) and are present in a minority of non-small cell lung cancers (NSCLC). In addition, ALK mutations that occur in a small (<5%) fraction of nonsquamous cell lung carcinomas can be targeted by TKIs. Addressing the EGFR mutation status of the cerebral metastasis seems relevant, particularly because discordance rates between the primary tumors and their metastases reportedly are within acceptable limits. Other examples of targets for chemotherapy are BRAF mutations, mutations in ROS1 and CMET. Mutations in CMET may be present in the cerebral metastasis, while not in the primary tumors. Recently, therapeutic immunomodulation by immune checkpoint inhibitors of PD-1 and PDL-1 is added to the therapeutic arsenal. The concordance rate of the estrogen and progesterone receptor status between primary breast cancers and their brain metastases is not precisely known, but in general, data point to receptor loss in the metastases. In addition, the hormone receptor status between various cerebral metastases is unexplored-but needs to be investigated to select for relevant treatment strategies. There is only a minority of HER2-positive tumors and HER2 status of primary breast cancers and their brain metastases allegedly varies with discrepancies up to 25%. Further exploration is indicated not to miss out on potential successful treatment results of the cerebral tumors. Since the BRAF<sup>V600E</sup> mutation is present in about half of melanomas and there is data that there is a high concordance rate of the BRAF status between metastatic sites, testing for BRAF mutation in any of the melanoma metastasis would be relevant for treatment.

Ouestions that need to be answered are: to what extent the molecular make-up of the metastasis resembles that of its metastasis? Are the targetable molecules present in all metastases? And are the targets also present in the metastases outside of the brain-so that more easily accessible tumor sites can be used for evaluation of the therapeutic targets? Apart from the presence of these targets, the accessibility of the brain for the drugs is important for treatment. Agents against HER2 like trastuzumab and pertuzumab do not cross an intact blood-brain barrier (BBB) easily. It has been demonstrated, however, that they do cross when the BBB has been damaged by radiotherapy or tumor progression. In addition, higher penetrance of drugs into the brain can be reached by the potentiating effect of the administration of particular combinations of agents. Lastly, there is lack of data on the effect of drugs on CTCs, particularly those CTCs that are capable of crossing the BBB.

#### 2.7 Molecular Characteristics Associated with Brain Metastasis

There is ongoing debate about the inherent significance of particular genetic aberrations to the metastatic potential of tumor cells (Table 2.1). In addition, it is questionable whether these aberra-

Primary tumors					
Breast	Lung	Melanoma	Colon	Kidney	
HER2	KRAS	STAT3	KRAS	VHL	
EGFR	LKB1	BRAF	BRAF	BAP1	
Cox2	CDH2	NRAS	NRAS	PIK3R1	
HBEGF	KIFL1	SIC1	PIK3CA		
TP53	ALK	P13K/AKT			
ST6GALNAC5	FALZ				
BARD1					
RAD51					

Table 2.1 Genes associated with brain metastasis

tions are operative in any of the sequence of events leading to brain metastasis, or just provide basic aggressive properties to the tumor cells leading to invasive characteristics. The interaction between cancer cells and their surroundings is defining metastatic potential in the first place, albeit that such epigenetic interaction may well be influenced by the genetic make-up of the tumor cells.

#### 2.7.1 Lung Cancer

Small cell lung cancers (SCLC), consisting of approximately 20% of lung cancers, develop most brain metastases of all lung cancers. SCLC is treated with chemotherapy and radiation but relapses are common. The use of checkpoint inhibitors is being explored, but unfortunately, not much is known about the consistency of molecular targets between the primary tumors and their cerebral metastases. The most common primary tumor to metastasize to brain is non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC), and among these, the adenocarcinoma histology is most frequently seen (Fig. 2.5). NSCLC represents over 75% of all lung cancers and spread to brain in roughly 25% of the cases. With survival rates of no more than 2 months when brain dissemination has occurred, lung cancer brain metastasis is among the most deadly complication of cancers. In contrast to breast cancers that usually metastasize to brain late in the course of disease, lung cancer brain involvement generally occurs far more quickly. Up to 15% of NSCLC have activating mutations in epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) tyrosine kinase domain

that matches sensitivity to EGFR tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKIs) [57]. So far, good responses have been reported, particularly by using nextgeneration TKIs. Despite response rates of up to 75% for the treatment of primary tumors, no prospective study results are available concerning the susceptibility of the brain metastases to the TKIs. There are data suggestive of EGFR TKIs playing a role as radiosensitizers for subsequent whole brain radiotherapy [58]. Between 3% and 7% of NSCLC come with the echinoderm microtubule like protein 4 and anaplastic lymphoma kinase fusion (EML4- ALK) resulting in a chimeric protein with constitutive kinase activity [59, 60]. ALK TKIs and ALK inhibitors are successfully applied to the primary tumors. As to the brain metastases, The ALK TKI crizotinib seems to sort some effect in the treatment of the cerebral metastases [61]. However, crizotinib does not prevent the rise of new cerebral metastases, partly explained by poor cerebral penetration of this drug. Next-generation ALK TKIs, however, seem to sort better results with responses around 75%. This would be compatible with ALK rearrangements being present in the cerebral metastases, but this has not been confirmed by direct investigation of the brain tumors.

In expression analyses comparing lung cancers with and without metastases, over 1500 genes were found to have altered expression, most of which associated with cell adhesion, motility, and angiogenesis [62]. In addition, genes with reduced expression were associated with cell death and neuroprotection. The expression of CDH2, KIFL1, and FALz was found to be predictive of brain metastasis [63]. Interestingly, **Fig. 2.5** (a) X-ray thorax showing lymphadenopathy and tumor compatible with lung cancer. (b) T1-weighted image (gadolinium) showing ring-enhancing lesion in the left occipital lobe. (c) Tissue biopsy of the lesion shown in **b**, revealing tumor tissue (upper left) infiltrating into brain tissue (lower right) (H&E staining, magnification  $\times 100$ ). (d) Tumor tissue shown in **c**, stained for TTF-1. The nuclei appear dark brown following positive identification of TTF-1 expression by specific immunohistochemistry (magnification ×200, IHC for TTF-1)



CDH2 regulates cell adhesion and is involved in EMT. In addition, loss of LKB1 and mutation of KRAS also appeared to be predictive of the appearance of brain metastases [64]. The expression of programmed cell death ligand-1 (PD-L1) was demonstrated in over 20% of brain metastases of NSCLC and appeared to be correlating with smoking history and preoperative radiation therapy [65].

#### 2.7.2 Breast Cancer

In general, breast cancer usually metastasizes to brain relatively late in the course of disease (Fig. 2.6). This may indicate that at first the tumor cells lack the potency to disseminate through the BBB, and not until cellular subsets have acquired (or were selected for) particular capacities to cross, colonizing the brain is possible. Roughly, 25% of patients with breast cancer have amplification of HER2 and these patients are more predisposed to develop brain metastases. It seems that HER2 positive tumors inherently have a predilection for brain. The risk for this complication increases if the tumors have negative hormone receptor status. Particularly, the triple-negative tumors are associated most with brain metastasis, which is attributed more to lack of effective systemic treatment than specific CNS affinity of these tumors. Although women with HER2-positive cancers are treated successfully with trastuzumab, a monoclonal antibody directed to the extracellular domain of HER2, 25% will develop recurrent disease and there are indications that these women are more prone to develop cerebral relapse. The fact that trastuzumab does not easily pass the BBB

24

Mammography revealing tumor, compatible with primary breast cancer. (b) T1-weighted image (gadolinium) showing ring-enhancing lesion in the right frontal lobe, compatible with metastatic disease (or high-grade glioma). (c) Tissue biopsy of the lesion shown in b, compatible with adenocarcinoma (H&E staining, magnification ×100)



is an explanation of the association between HER2-positive tumors treated with trastuzumab and deadly CNS relapse. Recent clinical studies revealed a better response of the brain sites to lapatinib, an inhibitor of HER2 and EGFR. Also treatment with pertuzumab that inhibits dimerization of HER2 with other receptors has shown some improvements in the treatment of the brain metastases. Gene expression analysis of cohorts of primary breast cancers revealed that 17 out of 243 genes that were associated with metastatic behavior, were exclusively operative in spreading of cancer cells to brain. The genes COX2, EGFR ligand HBEGF, and a2,6-sialyltransferase ST6GALNAC5 affect cancer cell homing and passage through the BBB [32]. A recent study demonstrated the involvement of guanylatebinding protein 1 (GBP1) in crossing the BBB by ER-negative breast cancer cells upon immune escape from T cell action [66]. Although mutations of TP53, PIK3CA, KIT, MLH1, and RB1 were traced in brain metastases of breast cancers, none were specific for the cerebral sites [67]. Differences in methylation status of genes between primary tumors and their brain metastases were found that underscore differences in epigenetic gene regulation [68]. Such differences will have implications for therapeutic strategies aimed at either the primary tumor, or its cerebral metastases.

#### 2.7.3 Melanoma

With percentages of over 50% cerebral dissemination, melanoma is highest on the list of cancers with predilection for brain. So far, the typical BRAF oncogene mutation that activates mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) signaling pathway may influence metastatic potential, but is not specific to brain [69]. The BRAF mutation is essential for the development of the tumor, while the MAPK/ERK pathway is operative in tumor progression and dissemination [70]. The BRAF<sup>V600K</sup> mutation, associated with more aggressive behavior, is predictive of spreading of melanoma to brain and lung [71]. Patients with advanced melanoma were treated with an anti-CTLA-4 antibody (Ipilimumab) and the success in response rates was doubled when this agent was given to patients with BRAF wild-type tumors that expressed the immune checkpoint programmed cell death ligand-1 (PD-L1) [72]. The success rates of treatment with nivolumab, an inhibitor of programmed cell death-1 (PD-1) also improved if tumors are PD-L1-positive. These response rates are suggestive of specific intracerebral action of these agents, but data from specific studies in PD-L1-positive brain metastases are lacking. However, there is specific data on cerebral relapse by the finding that STAT3, SOC1, and P13K/AKT are operative in brain metastases derived from melanoma [73]. It is as yet unclear if activation of the P13K/AKT pathway results from interaction of melanoma cells with the brain microenvironment and also, what the role of MAPK pathway signifies in this respect.

#### 2.7.4 Colorectal Carcinoma

The genes identified in colorectal carcinomas that play a role in metastatic behavior include KRAS, BRAF, PIK3CA, and NRAS. The BRAF mutation was shown to be responsible for a shorter term to the development of metastases, and the development of brain metastases in particular [74]. In addition, there are incidental findings of BRAF<sup>V600K</sup> present in a cerebral metastasis of colorectal carcinoma [71]. The common KRAS mutation of colorectal cancers seems not to be specifically linked with brain dissemination, although KRAS mutations were seen 10 times more in a small number of colorectal cancers that gave rise to brain metastases [75]. A similar weak association is reported for the PIC3CA mutation, which is strongly associated with the presence of mutations in KRAS [76].

#### 2.7.5 Renal Cell Carcinoma

Patients with renal cell carcinoma (RCC) who developed intracerebral tumors live significantly shorter than those with disseminations to other organs. Mutations in the von Hippel-Lindau gene and mTOR are the main drivers in tumorigenesis and progression of RCC [77, 78]. Metastatic RCC is treated with targeted agents that mainly address angiogenesis and mTOR signaling. There is suggestion that antiangiogenic agents decrease the intracerebral complications, but substantial data are absent [78]. There are also no significant data on the effects of treatment with TKIs in patients with RCC who developed brain tumors, although a single retrospective study has reported improvements in median survival times [79]. At this point, the effect of TKIs on the cerebral tumors are largely unknown. Expressional differences were reported between RCCs with and without metastases and the genes that were identified appeared to be mainly active in cell adhesion and extracellular matrix proteins, while no genes specifically acting in brain dissemination were reported [80].

#### 2.8 Concluding Remarks

With the increase of numbers of patients suffering from cancer worldwide, the complication of brain metastases has risen. Cerebral metastases may occur early or late in the course of disease and are usually fatal. Therapeutic interventions are limited, but targeted therapies, commonly directed by the molecular targets present in the primary tumors, are increasingly used.

The future will learn if drug interventions directed against particular molecules or pathways operative in the process of brain invasion from common primary tumors will be successful in the clinical setting. Various issues are at stake when considering such therapeutic intervention. One may target the metastasized tumor cells, i.e., the tumor cells present in the brain. To various extent, intracerebral tumor tissue will still reflect the molecular characteristics of the primary tumor. The similarities, but also dissimilarities, between the tumor cells of the primary tumors and their cerebral metastases should be taken into consideration when choosing adequate therapy. In parallel, for targeted treatment of leptomeningeal disseminated tumor cells, the characterization of the primary tumor, and of the tumor cells in the CSF, is important. Obviously, the penetrance of drugs into the distinct CNS compartments plays a crucial role in effective treatment of the disseminated tumor.

Apart from treatment of intracerebral tumor, strategies to prevent tumor cells to seed to brain are very important. The molecular and cellular steps in the penetration of tumor cells through the BBB and further into the brain tissue need to be further detailed and characterized for commonalities and differences between different primary tumors. The complex role of the immune response present in the primary tumor, or at the metastatic sites, is the object of current research and may also direct future therapeutic approaches.

#### References

- Johnson JD, Young B. Demographics of brain metastasis. Neurosurg Clin N Am. 1996;7:337–44.
- Schouten LJ, Rutten J, Huveneers HA, Twijnstra A. Incidence of brain metastases in a cohort of patients with carcinoma of the breast, colon, kidney, and lung and melanoma. Cancer. 2002;94:2698–705.
- Posner JB, Chernik NL. Intracranial metastases from systemic cancer. Adv Neurol. 1978;19:579–92.
- Nayak L, Lee EQ, Wen PY. Epidemiology of brain metastases. Curr Oncol Rep. 2012;14:48–54.

- Fizazi K, Greco FA, Pavlidis N, Pentheroudakis G, ESMO Guidelines Committee. Cancers of unknown primary site: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol. 2011;22(Suppl 6):vi64–8.
- Saunders NR, Ek CJ, Habgood MD, Dziegielewska KM. Barriers in the brain: a renaissance? Trends Neurosci. 2008;31:279–86.
- Chamberlain M, Soffietti R, Raizer J, Ruda R, Brandsma D, Boogerd W, Taillibert S, Groves MD, Le Rhun E, Junck L, van den Bent M, Wen PY, Jaeckle KA. Leptomeningeal metastasis: a response assessment in neuro-oncology critical review of endpoints and response criteria of published randomized clinical trials. Neuro-Oncology. 2014;16:1176–85.
- Rompp A, Dekker L, Taban I, Jenster G, Boogerd W, Bonfrer H, Spengler B, Heeren R, Smitt PS, Luider TM. Identification of leptomeningeal metastasisrelated proteins in cerebrospinal fluid of patients with breast cancer by a combination of MALDI-TOF, MALDI-FTICR and nanoLC-FTICR MS. Proteomics. 2007;7:474–81.
- Dekker LJ, Boogerd W, Stockhammer G, Dalebout JC, Siccama I, Zheng P, Bonfrer JM, Verschuuren JJ, Jenster G, Verbeek MM, Luider TM, Smitt PA. MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry analysis of cerebrospinal fluid tryptic peptide profiles to diagnose leptomeningeal metastases in patients with breast cancer. Mol Cell Proteomics. 2005;4:1341–9.
- Li W, Ma H, Zhang J, Zhu L, Wang C, Yang Y. Unraveling the roles of CD44/CD24 and ALDH1 as cancer stem cell markers in tumorigenesis and metastasis. Sci Rep. 2017;7:13856.
- Valiente M, Obenauf AC, Jin X, Chen Q, Zhang XH, Lee DJ, Chaft JE, Kris MG, Huse JT, Brogi E, Massague J. Serpins promote cancer cell survival and vascular cooption in brain metastasis. Cell. 2014;156:1002–16.
- Sheridan C, Kishimoto H, Fuchs RK, Mehrotra S, Bhat-Nakshatri P, Turner CH, Goulet R Jr, Badve S, Nakshatri H. CD44+/CD24-breast cancer cells exhibit enhanced invasive properties: an early step necessary for metastasis. Breast Cancer Res. 2006;8:R59.
- Kang Y, Pantel K. Tumor cell dissemination: emerging biological insights from animal models and cancer patients. Cancer Cell. 2013;23:573–81.
- Malladi S, Macalinao DG, Jin X, He L, Basnet H, Zou Y, de Stanchina E, Massague J. Metastatic latency and immune evasion through autocrine inhibition of WNT. Cell. 2016;165:45–60.
- Kienast Y, von Baumgarten L, Fuhrmann M, Klinkert WE, Goldbrunner R, Herms J, Winkler F. Real-time imaging reveals the single steps of brain metastasis formation. Nat Med. 2010;16:116–22.
- Riggi N, Aguet M, Stamenkovic I. Cancer metastasis: a reappraisal of its underlying mechanisms and their relevance to treatment. Annu Rev Pathol. 2018;13:117–40.
- 17. Lu Y, Lian S, Cheng Y, Ye Y, Xie X, Fu C, Zhang C, Zhu Y, Iqbal Parker M, Jia L. Circulation patterns and seed-soil compatibility factors cooperate to cause cancer organ-specific metastasis. Exp Cell Res. 2018;375(1):62–72.
- Abbott NJ. Blood-brain barrier structure and function and the challenges for CNS drug delivery. J Inherit Metab Dis. 2013;36:437–49.
- Stamatovic SM, Keep RF, Andjelkovic AV. Brain endothelial cell-cell junctions: how to "open" the blood brain barrier. Curr Neuropharmacol. 2008;6:179–92.
- Stewart DA, Cooper CR, Sikes RA. Changes in extracellular matrix (ECM) and ECM-associated proteins in the metastatic progression of prostate cancer. Reprod Biol Endocrinol. 2004;2:2.
- Abbott NJ, Ronnback L, Hansson E. Astrocyteendothelial interactions at the blood-brain barrier. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2006;7:41–53.
- Wong AD, Ye M, Levy AF, Rothstein JD, Bergles DE, Searson PC. The blood-brain barrier: an engineering perspective. Front Neuroeng. 2013;6:7.
- Dore-Duffy P, Cleary K. Morphology and properties of pericytes. Methods Mol Biol. 2011;686:49–68.
- Bonkowski D, Katyshev V, Balabanov RD, Borisov A, Dore-Duffy P. The CNS microvascular pericyte: pericyte-astrocyte crosstalk in the regulation of tissue survival. Fluids Barriers CNS. 2011;8:8.
- Winkler F. The brain metastatic niche. J Mol Med (Berl). 2015;93:1213–20.
- 26. Seike T, Fujita K, Yamakawa Y, Kido MA, Takiguchi S, Teramoto N, Iguchi H, Noda M. Interaction between lung cancer cells and astrocytes via specific inflammatory cytokines in the microenvironment of brain metastasis. Clin Exp Metastasis. 2011;28:13–25.
- 27. Chen Q, Boire A, Jin X, Valiente M, Er EE, Lopez-Soto A, Jacob L, Patwa R, Shah H, Xu K, Cross JR, Massague J. Carcinoma-astrocyte gap junctions promote brain metastasis by cGAMP transfer. Nature. 2016;533:493–8.
- Helbig G, Christopherson KW 2nd, Bhat-Nakshatri P, Kumar S, Kishimoto H, Miller KD, Broxmeyer HE, Nakshatri H. NF-kappaB promotes breast cancer cell migration and metastasis by inducing the expression of the chemokine receptor CXCR4. J Biol Chem. 2003;278:21631–8.
- Mohammad MA, Zeeneldin AA, Abd Elmageed ZY, Khalil EH, Mahdy SM, Sharada HM, Sharawy SK, Abdel-Wahab AH. Clinical relevance of cyclooxygenase-2 and matrix metalloproteinases (MMP-2 and MT1-MMP) in human breast cancer tissue. Mol Cell Biochem. 2012;366:269–75.
- 30. Wu K, Fukuda K, Xing F, Zhang Y, Sharma S, Liu Y, Chan MD, Zhou X, Qasem SA, Pochampally R, Mo YY, Watabe K. Roles of the cyclooxygenase 2 matrix metalloproteinase 1 pathway in brain metastasis of breast cancer. J Biol Chem. 2015;290:9842–54.

- 31. Lee KY, Kim YJ, Yoo H, Lee SH, Park JB, Kim HJ. Human brain endothelial cell-derived COX-2 facilitates extravasation of breast cancer cells across the blood-brain barrier. Anticancer Res. 2011;31:4307–13.
- 32. Bos PD, Zhang XH, Nadal C, Shu W, Gomis RR, Nguyen DX, Minn AJ, van de Vijver MJ, Gerald WL, Foekens JA, Massague J. Genes that mediate breast cancer metastasis to the brain. Nature. 2009;459:1005.
- Weigelt B, Peterse JL, van' t Veer LJ. Breast cancer metastasis: markers and models. Nat Rev Cancer. 2005;5:591–602.
- Hinton CV, Avraham S, Avraham HK. Role of the CXCR4/CXCL12 signaling axis in breast cancer metastasis to the brain. Clin Exp Metastasis. 2010;27:97–105.
- Kostoulas G, Lang A, Nagase H, Baici A. Stimulation of angiogenesis through cathepsin B inactivation of the tissue inhibitors of matrix metalloproteinases. FEBS Lett. 1999;455:286–90.
- Zhang L, Sullivan PS, Goodman JC, Gunaratne PH, Marchetti D. MicroRNA-1258 suppresses breast cancer brain metastasis by targeting heparanase. Cancer Res. 2011;71:645–54.
- Sampieri K, Fodde R. Cancer stem cells and metastasis. Semin Cancer Biol. 2012;22:187–93.
- Xu J, Lamouille S, Derynck R. TGF-beta-induced epithelial to mesenchymal transition. Cell Res. 2009;19:156–72.
- Zavadil J, Cermak L, Soto-Nieves N, Bottinger EP. Integration of TGF-beta/Smad and Jagged1/Notch signalling in epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition. EMBO J. 2004;23:1155–65.
- Behbahani GD, Ghahhari NM, Javidi MA, Molan AF, Feizi N, Babashah S. MicroRNA-mediated post-transcriptional regulation of epithelial to mesenchymal transition in cancer. Pathol Oncol Res. 2017;23:1–12.
- Heuberger J, Birchmeier W. Interplay of cadherinmediated cell adhesion and canonical Wnt signaling. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol. 2010;2:a002915.
- 42. Davies M, Robinson M, Smith E, Huntley S, Prime S, Paterson I. Induction of an epithelial to mesenchymal transition in human immortal and malignant keratinocytes by TGF-beta1 involves MAPK, Smad and AP-1 signalling pathways. J Cell Biochem. 2005;95:918–31.
- 43. Grande M, Franzen A, Karlsson JO, Ericson LE, Heldin NE, Nilsson M. Transforming growth factorbeta and epidermal growth factor synergistically stimulate epithelial to mesenchymal transition (EMT) through a MEK-dependent mechanism in primary cultured pig thyrocytes. J Cell Sci. 2002;115:4227–36.
- 44. Daphu I, Horn S, Stieber D, Varughese JK, Spriet E, Dale HA, Skaftnesmo KO, Bjerkvig R, Thorsen F. In vitro treatment of melanoma brain metastasis by simultaneously targeting the MAPK and PI3K signaling pathways. Int J Mol Sci. 2014;15:8773–94.

- 45. Bakin AV, Tomlinson AK, Bhowmick NA, Moses HL, Arteaga CL. Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase function is required for transforming growth factor betamediated epithelial to mesenchymal transition and cell migration. J Biol Chem. 2000;275:36803–10.
- 46. Li Q, Yang J, Yu Q, Wu H, Liu B, Xiong H, Hu G, Zhao J, Yuan X, Liao Z. Associations between singlenucleotide polymorphisms in the PI3K-PTEN-AKTmTOR pathway and increased risk of brain metastasis in patients with non-small cell lung cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2013;19:6252–60.
- 47. Tang J, Li Y, Wang J, Wen Z, Lai M, Zhang H. Molecular mechanisms of microRNAs in regulating epithelial-mesenchymal transitions in human cancers. Cancer Lett. 2016;371:301–13.
- Zoni E, van der Pluijm G, Gray PC, Kruithof-de Julio M. Epithelial plasticity in cancer: unmasking a MicroRNA network for TGF-beta-, notch-, and Wntmediated EMT. J Oncol. 2015;2015:198967.
- 49. Gregory PA, Bert AG, Paterson EL, Barry SC, Tsykin A, Farshid G, Vadas MA, Khew-Goodall Y, Goodall GJ. The miR-200 family and miR-205 regulate epithelial to mesenchymal transition by targeting ZEB1 and SIP1. Nat Cell Biol. 2008;10:593–601.
- 50. Sun Y, Shen S, Liu X, Tang H, Wang Z, Yu Z, Li X, Wu M. MiR-429 inhibits cells growth and invasion and regulates EMT-related marker genes by targeting Onecut2 in colorectal carcinoma. Mol Cell Biochem. 2014;390:19–30.
- 51. Pacurari M, Addison JB, Bondalapati N, Wan YW, Luo D, Qian Y, Castranova V, Ivanov AV, Guo NL. The microRNA-200 family targets multiple non-small cell lung cancer prognostic markers in H1299 cells and BEAS-2B cells. Int J Oncol. 2013;43:548–60.
- Garofalo M, Croce CM. Role of microRNAs in maintaining cancer stem cells. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2015;81:53–61.
- Mueller WC, Spector Y, Edmonston TB, St Cyr B, Jaeger D, Lass U, Aharonov R, Rosenwald S, Chajut A. Accurate classification of metastatic brain tumors using a novel microRNA-based test. Oncologist. 2011;16:165–74.
- 54. Rosenfeld N, Aharonov R, Meiri E, Rosenwald S, Spector Y, Zepeniuk M, Benjamin H, Shabes N, Tabak S, Levy A, Lebanony D, Goren Y, Silberschein E, Targan N, Ben-Ari A, Gilad S, Sion-Vardy N, Tobar A, Feinmesser M, Kharenko O, Nativ O, Nass D, Perelman M, Yosepovich A, Shalmon B, Polak-Charcon S, Fridman E, Avniel A, Bentwich I, Bentwich Z, Cohen D, Chajut A, Barshack I. MicroRNAs accurately identify cancer tissue origin. Nat Biotechnol. 2008;26:462–9.
- Alsidawi S, Malek E, Driscoll JJ. MicroRNAs in brain metastases: potential role as diagnostics and therapeutics. Int J Mol Sci. 2014;15:10508–26.
- 56. Ridgway LD, Wetzel MD, Ngo JA, Erdreich-Epstein A, Marchetti D. Heparanase-induced GEF-H1 signaling regulates the cytoskeletal dynamics of brain metastatic breast cancer cells. Mol Cancer Res. 2012;10:689–702.

- 57. Sequist LV, Yang JC, Yamamoto N, O'Byrne K, Hirsh V, Mok T, Geater SL, Orlov S, Tsai CM, Boyer M, Su WC, Bennouna J, Kato T, Gorbunova V, Lee KH, Shah R, Massey D, Zazulina V, Shahidi M, Schuler M. Phase III study of afatinib or cisplatin plus pemetrexed in patients with metastatic lung adenocarcinoma with EGFR mutations. J Clin Oncol. 2013;31:3327–34.
- 58. Gow CH, Chien CR, Chang YL, Chiu YH, Kuo SH, Shih JY, Chang YC, Yu CJ, Yang CH, Yang PC. Radiotherapy in lung adenocarcinoma with brain metastases: effects of activating epidermal growth factor receptor mutations on clinical response. Clin Cancer Res. 2008;14:162–8.
- 59. Soda M, Choi YL, Enomoto M, Takada S, Yamashita Y, Ishikawa S, Fujiwara S, Watanabe H, Kurashina K, Hatanaka H, Bando M, Ohno S, Ishikawa Y, Aburatani H, Niki T, Sohara Y, Sugiyama Y, Mano H. Identification of the transforming EML4-ALK fusion gene in non-small-cell lung cancer. Nature. 2007;448:561–6.
- Zhang I, Zaorsky NG, Palmer JD, Mehra R, Lu B. Targeting brain metastases in ALK-rearranged non-small-cell lung cancer. Lancet Oncol. 2015;16:e510–21.
- 61. Costa DB, Shaw AT, Ou SH, Solomon BJ, Riely GJ, Ahn MJ, Zhou C, Shreeve SM, Selaru P, Polli A, Schnell P, Wilner KD, Wiltshire R, Camidge DR, Crino L. Clinical experience with crizotinib in patients with advanced ALK-rearranged non-smallcell lung cancer and brain metastases. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33:1881–8.
- Zohrabian VM, Nandu H, Gulati N, Khitrov G, Zhao C, Mohan A, Demattia J, Braun A, Das K, Murali R, Jhanwar-Uniyal M. Gene expression profiling of metastatic brain cancer. Oncol Rep. 2007;18:321–8.
- 63. Grinberg-Rashi H, Ofek E, Perelman M, Skarda J, Yaron P, Hajduch M, Jacob-Hirsch J, Amariglio N, Krupsky M, Simansky DA, Ram Z, Pfeffer R, Galernter I, Steinberg DM, Ben-Dov I, Rechavi G, Izraeli S. The expression of three genes in primary non-small cell lung cancer is associated with metastatic spread to the brain. Clin Cancer Res. 2009;15:1755–61.
- 64. Zhao N, Wilkerson MD, Shah U, Yin X, Wang A, Hayward MC, Roberts P, Lee CB, Parsons AM, Thorne LB, Haithcock BE, Grilley-Olson JE, Stinchcombe TE, Funkhouser WK, Wong KK, Sharpless NE, Hayes DN. Alterations of LKB1 and KRAS and risk of brain metastasis: comprehensive characterization by mutation analysis, copy number, and gene expression in non-small-cell lung carcinoma. Lung Cancer. 2014;86:255–61.
- 65. Cortez MA, Ivan C, Valdecanas D, Wang X, Peltier HJ, Ye Y, Araujo L, Carbone DP, Shilo K, Giri DK, Kelnar K, Martin D, Komaki R, Gomez DR, Krishnan S, Calin GA, Bader AG, Welsh JW. PDL1 regulation by p53 via miR-34. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2016;108:djv303.
- Mustafa DAM, Pedrosa R, Smid M, van der Weiden M, de Weerd V, Nigg AL, Berrevoets C, Zeneyedpour

L, Priego N, Valiente M, Luider TM, Debets R, Martens JWM, Foekens JA, Sieuwerts AM, Kros JM. T lymphocytes facilitate brain metastasis of breast cancer by inducing Guanylate-Binding Protein 1 expression. Acta Neuropathol. 2018;135:581–99.

- 67. Lee JY, Park K, Lim SH, Kim HS, Yoo KH, Jung KS, Song HN, Hong M, Do IG, Ahn T, Lee SK, Bae SY, Kim SW, Lee JE, Nam SJ, Kim DH, Jung HH, Kim JY, Ahn JS, Im YH, Park YH. Mutational profiling of brain metastasis from breast cancer: matched pair analysis of targeted sequencing between brain metastasis and primary breast cancer. Oncotarget. 2015;6:43731–42.
- 68. Pangeni RP, Channathodiyil P, Huen DS, Eagles LW, Johal BK, Pasha D, Hadjistephanou N, Nevell O, Davies CL, Adewumi AI, Khanom H, Samra IS, Buzatto VC, Chandrasekaran P, Shinawi T, Dawson TP, Ashton KM, Davis C, Brodbelt AR, Jenkinson MD, Bieche I, Latif F, Darling JL, Warr TJ, Morris MR. The GALNT9, BNC1 and CCDC8 genes are frequently epigenetically dysregulated in breast tumours that metastasise to the brain. Clin Epigenetics. 2015;7:57.
- 69. Colombino M, Capone M, Lissia A, Cossu A, Rubino C, De Giorgi V, Massi D, Fonsatti E, Staibano S, Nappi O, Pagani E, Casula M, Manca A, Sini M, Franco R, Botti G, Caraco C, Mozzillo N, Ascierto PA, Palmieri G. BRAF/NRAS mutation frequencies among primary tumors and metastases in patients with melanoma. J Clin Oncol. 2012;30:2522–9.
- 70. Davies H, Bignell GR, Cox C, Stephens P, Edkins S, Clegg S, Teague J, Woffendin H, Garnett MJ, Bottomley W, Davis N, Dicks E, Ewing R, Floyd Y, Gray K, Hall S, Hawes R, Hughes J, Kosmidou V, Menzies A, Mould C, Parker A, Stevens C, Watt S, Hooper S, Wilson R, Jayatilake H, Gusterson BA, Cooper C, Shipley J, Hargrave D, Pritchard-Jones K, Maitland N, Chenevix-Trench G, Riggins GJ, Bigner DD, Palmieri G, Cossu A, Flanagan A, Nicholson A, Ho JW, Leung SY, Yuen ST, Weber BL, Seigler HF, Darrow TL, Paterson H, Marais R, Marshall CJ, Wooster R, Stratton MR, Futreal PA. Mutations of the BRAF gene in human cancer. Nature. 2002;417:949–54.
- El-Osta H, Falchook G, Tsimberidou A, Hong D, Naing A, Kim K, Wen S, Janku F, Kurzrock R. BRAF mutations in advanced cancers: clinical characteristics and outcomes. PLoS One. 2011;6:e25806.

- 72. Larkin J, Lao CD, Urba WJ, McDermott DF, Horak C, Jiang J, Wolchok JD. Efficacy and safety of nivolumab in patients with BRAF V600 mutant and BRAF wildtype advanced melanoma: a pooled analysis of 4 clinical trials. JAMA Oncol. 2015;1:433–40.
- Xie TX, Huang FJ, Aldape KD, Kang SH, Liu M, Gershenwald JE, Xie K, Sawaya R, Huang S. Activation of stat3 in human melanoma promotes brain metastasis. Cancer Res. 2006;66:3188–96.
- 74. Tran B, Kopetz S, Tie J, Gibbs P, Jiang ZQ, Lieu CH, Agarwal A, Maru DM, Sieber O, Desai J. Impact of BRAF mutation and microsatellite instability on the pattern of metastatic spread and prognosis in metastatic colorectal cancer. Cancer. 2011;117:4623–32.
- 75. Kemeny NE, Chou JF, Capanu M, Gewirtz AN, Cercek A, Kingham TP, Jarnagin WR, Fong YC, DeMatteo RP, Allen PJ, Shia J, Ang C, Vakiani E, D'Angelica MI. KRAS mutation influences recurrence patterns in patients undergoing hepatic resection of colorectal metastases. Cancer. 2014;120:3965–71.
- 76. Yaeger R, Cowell E, Chou JF, Gewirtz AN, Borsu L, Vakiani E, Solit DB, Rosen N, Capanu M, Ladanyi M, Kemeny N. RAS mutations affect pattern of metastatic spread and increase propensity for brain metastasis in colorectal cancer. Cancer. 2015;121:1195–203.
- 77. Minardi D, Lucarini G, Milanese G, Di Primio R, Montironi R, Muzzonigro G. Loss of nuclear BAP1 protein expression is a marker of poor prognosis in patients with clear cell renal cell carcinoma. Urol Oncol. 2016;34:e311–38.
- 78. Sternberg CN, Davis ID, Mardiak J, Szczylik C, Lee E, Wagstaff J, Barrios CH, Salman P, Gladkov OA, Kavina A, Zarba JJ, Chen M, McCann L, Pandite L, Roychowdhury DF, Hawkins RE. Pazopanib in locally advanced or metastatic renal cell carcinoma: results of a randomized phase III trial. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28:1061–8.
- Verma J, Jonasch E, Allen P, Tannir N, Mahajan A. Impact of tyrosine kinase inhibitors on the incidence of brain metastasis in metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Cancer. 2011;117:4958–65.
- Ohno Y, Izumi M, Tachibana M, Kawamura T, Yoshioka K, Aoyagi T, Ohori M, Namiki K, Sakamoto N, Nakagami Y, Hatano T, Akimoto S, Nishimura T. Characterization and gene expression analysis of novel matched primary and metastatic renal cell carcinoma cell lines. Oncol Rep. 2008;20:501–9.



# Molecular Mechanisms in Brain Metastasis

Ekrem Emrah Er and Adrienne Boire

# 3.1 Introduction

Although responsible for the vast majority of cancer deaths [1], understanding of the molecular mechanisms underlying metastasis lags far behind that of other aspects of carcinogenesis. Of all sites of metastases, those to the central nervous system (CNS) result in disproportionate disability and death [2, 3], reflecting both the physiologic primacy of the CNS and our insufficient understanding of this site of metastasis. Metastasis is perhaps the most overt expression of cancer's evolutionary dynamics. A central tenant of this paradigm is that tumor heterogeneity provides the necessary variability to allow cancer to adapt to and ultimately flourish within a target secondary organ [4]. In support of this, genomic investigative approaches have found that cancer cells metastatic to the CNS are genetically divergent from their preceding primary tumors [5] and display decreased genetic heterogeneity consistent with a founder effect

A. Boire (⊠)
Human Oncology and Pathogenesis Program,
Department of Neurology, Brain Tumor Center,
Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center,
New York, NY, USA
e-mail: boirea@mskcc.org

[6]. It is tempting to posit that common genetic drivers for brain metastasis may result from such selective processes, somatically acquired and selected during tumor evolution. However, despite large-scale efforts, genetic changes have not been found to *dictate* site of metastasis [4, 7].

As can be appreciated from even a cursory inspection of the literature, metastasis represents a remarkably complex biological process. In an effort to define this process, several key concepts have emerged: First, in order to successfully inhabit a novel environment, the cancer cells must possess a transcriptional and metabolic "toolkit" that will enable growth in the new space. How cancer cells acquire these capacities (indeed, successful metastasis requires the acquisition of multiple traits) is an area of active study in the field. A current hypothesis suggests that a minor subpopulation within the heterogeneous primary tumor possesses traits sufficient to enable successful colonization of a target organ [4]. A second hypothesis posits that a subpopulation of cells within the primary tumor are exceptionally plastic, with capacity to adapt to any number of environments [8]. A third model envisions a "pre-metastatic niche," a microenvironmental milieu that enriches for a subpopulation of cells competent to inhabit a metastatic site [9, 10]. As is the case in complex biological systems, it is likely that all three models, to a greater or lesser degree, play a role in brain metastasis.

While genetic changes do not drive metastatic site, epigenetic and transcriptomal changes

E.E.Er

Department of Cancer Biology and Genetics, Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center, New York, NY, USA e-mail: ere@mskcc.org

do appear to dictate cancer cell metastatic site, resulting in conserved transcriptional programs for parenchymal and leptomeningeal brain metastases, regardless of primary tumor identity [11–15]. To date, these conserved site-specific metastatic signatures have been uncovered largely through mouse modeling, with validation in clinical specimens [16, 17]. These efforts have uncovered the stepwise molecular events that govern cancer cell entry and growth into the central nervous system. It is worth noting that these molecular events largely occur as a result of cancer cell-microenvironmental interactions. This is not surprising given the unique microenvironments encompassed by the central nervous system:

The CNS comprises two distinct anatomic compartments: the parenchyma and the leptomeninges. These compartments remain isolated from the systemic circulation and from each other by means of anatomic barriers. In the case of the brain parenchyma, the blood–brain barrier consisting of vascular endothelial cells, pericytes, and astrocytic end-feet limits entry of plasma contents into the brain. In contrast, the leptomeningeal

space remains sequestered from the systemic circulation by means of the blood-CSF barrier; the choroid plexus epithelial cells. Diffusion of small molecules and cells between the parenchyma and the leptomeninges is prevented, in a size-dependent fashion, by the glia limitans, a membrane generated by the pia and astrocytic end-feet [18, 19] (Fig. 3.1). Small molecules may enter and exit the parenchyma via perivascular (Virchow-Robin) spaces; the functional relevance of these CSF circulatory routes remains an area of active study [20]. Microenvironmental interactions are therefore paramount for understanding of metastasis to the CNS, as is an appreciation for the unique anatomic structures present within the CNS. We will therefore address the molecular mechanism governing CNS metastasis from this dual perspective (Fig. 3.2).

#### 3.1.1 Extravasation into the Brain Parenchyma

Once within the systemic circulation, cancer cells will inevitably enter the vasculature of





Fig. 3.2 Key mechanistic steps in metastasis to the central nervous system. (a) Extravasation into the brain parenchyma. (b) Vascular cooption and residence within the perivascular niche. (c) Astrocyte interactions. (d) Immune Evasion. (e) Cancer cell entry through choroid plexus to enter the leptomeningeal space. (f) Survival and growth within the leptomeninges. (g) Invasion of the glia limitans

the well-perfused brain and spinal cord. Arrest of these circulating cancer cells rests upon two main factors: tropic, brain-specific arrest signals, and transient, inflammatory nonspecific arrest signals. Tropic, brain-specific signals are typified by expression of ST6GalNac5 and AKR1B10 on cancer cells [11, 21]. This enables cancer cells to arrest and engage with brain capillaries. This signal is joined by nonspecific entry signals such as ANGPTL4, COX2, and LRP1 [11, 22]. Together, these enable cancer cells to extravasate through brain capillaries. This signaling alone does not explain the observed relationship between inflammation and cancer. Brain inflammation, in the form of stroke, results in upregulation of S100A8, S100A9, ANGPTL4, COX2, IL-8, and MMP1 recruiting circulating neutrophils, which, in turn, enable metastatic seeding [23, 24], in effect preparing the premetastatic niche. A high ratio of neutrophils to lymphocytes in the peripheral circulation is associated with reduced survival after surgical resection [25]. Together, these observations suggest that pathologic inflammation may enhance tropic mechanisms of cancer cell arrest within the capillaries of the brain parenchyma, improving cancer cell access to the brain.

# 3.1.2 Residence Within the Perivascular Niche

Having entered the brain parenchyma, cancer cells must cope with this challenging environment. Advanced microscopy techniques, including intravital imaging, demonstrate that after having entered the parenchyma, cancer cells remain closely associated with the basal lamina of the vasculature [14]. Fascinatingly, cancer cells alter their shape to maximize interactions with the basal lamina, wrapping the vasculature and competing with pericytes [26]. Closely associated with the vascular basement membrane [27], within the perivascular niche, cancer cells inhabit a microenvironment classically associated with neural stem cells [28]. It is therefore argued that within this space, cancer cells will acquire plasticity essential for acquisition of the multiple traits needed for successful brain metastasis [10]. Beyond this stem-cell niche hypothesis, this location could conceivably provide improved access to nutrients and oxygen; however, this phenotype is also observed in ex vivo brain slice culture models, devoid of circulation [12]. The generally accepted view of vascular cooption is that proximity to endothelially produced angiocrine factors [29, 30] supports cancer cell growth within the parenchyma. Importantly, this interaction, termed vascular cooption [29], is distinct from angiogenesis. Reflecting the conserved nature of this process, it has been observed in mouse models and clinical samples of parenchymal brain metastasis from lung cancer, breast cancer, and melanoma [12, 14, 31]. Molecularly, this process is dependent on integrin  $\beta$ 1 and L1CAM [12, 27, 32], and results in activation of YAP and MRTF, which are transcription factors that respond to biophysical properties of the cell such as membrane tension and the stiffness of the basal lamina of the vascular endothelium [26]. Moreover, having displaced pericytes, the presence of cancer cells within this space likely impacts neurovascular coupling function of the brain vascular endothelium, and local delivery of glucose to support neuronal function [33].

Remarkably, this process is not uniform. Instead, tumor cell-endothelial cell interactions alter blood-brain barrier function to such an extent that many have proposed a bloodtumor barrier [34]. Functionally, this results in inconsistent, patchy perfusion of these metastases, and thereby inconsistent perfusion of these tumors with systemic therapy [35]. The molecular basis for this inconsistent bloodtumor barrier remains under active study. Well-perfused tumor areas are associated with an increase in desmin-positive pericytes, which are very low in abundance in normal brain, whereas the poorly perfused areas are associated with a decrease in CD13 positive pericytes with minimal gains in desmin-positive pericyte populations [34]. Strikingly, size of tumors does not predict perfusion, and the major predictor of permeability appears to be expression of S1P3 in brain metastatic cells [35]. Clearly, improved understanding of this process portends advances in systemic drug delivery to brain metastases.

#### 3.1.3 Astrocyte Interactions

On entry into the brain, cancer cells encounter reactive astrocytes [31], serving a protective role. These foreign cells are detected by astrocytes through expression of damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) [36]. In parenchymal brain metastasis, reactive astrocytes generate a number of mediators [36], including IL-6, CCL2 [35], and plasmin [12]. Together, these mediators serve to reduce the number of cancer cells. In addition, exosomes containing miR-19a secreted from reactive astrocytes reach cancer cells, where it induces downregulation of PTEN and increases the aggressiveness of cancer cells in the brain [37]. Beyond these local effects, activated astrocyte secretory products, including vesicles, can reach the systemic circulation they can attract circulating tumor cells to the brain [38]: These vesicles, together with cytokines, activate PPARa to promote transmigration of circulating lymphocytes into the brain metastatic site. In this manner, cytokines, vesicles, and proteases can all limit brain metastasis progression. However, these initial inflammatory

steps may ultimately promote the formation of larger metastases. In the case of melanoma brain metastases, neuroinflammatory signals in the form of the cytokines cxcl10 and ccl2 from reactive astrocytes are instrumental in formation of the premetastatic niche [39].

Cancer cell-astrocyte interactions are complex. While early interactions are dominated by the largely anticancer astrocyte secretome, later interactions are defined by direct cancer-astrocyte interactions that support intracranial cancer cell growth. These interactions appear to be instrumental in the progression of metastases from subclinical micrometastases to overt macrometastases [13, 40-42]. The physical interaction between cancer cells and astrocytes depends on both protocadherin 7 (PCDH7) and connexin 43 (GJA1) [13]. Protocadherin 7 promotes the formation of connexin-43-based gap junctions with astrocytes. These interactions allow cancer cells to engage with the astrocyte gap junction network. These gap junctions enable cancer cells to exchange ions and second messengers with astrocytes [41, 42], making use of this network as a metabolic sink. In doing so, these interactions activate cancer cell Stat1/p65 signaling, enabling cancer cells to withstand both endogenous and exogenous sources of cellular stress including Fas-L and chemotherapy [13]. These molecular observations provide potential explanations for a variety of clinical phenomena associated with brain metastases, including drug resistance (beyond simple drug penetration), and lowered seizure threshold.

#### 3.1.4 Immune Cell Evasion

Classically, the brain parenchyma has been described as enjoying a "privileged" relationship with the systemic immune system. Congruent with this, established brain metastases demonstrate a notably limited lymphocyte infiltrate [43]. However, the relationship between the systemic immune system and the central nervous system is far from well understood. Recent work has uncovered lymphatic vasculature along the sagittal dural sinuses in mice [44, 45]. Moreover,

clonal T-cell receptors against CNS-derived antigens have been detected in the cervical lymph nodes [46]. Beyond the potential importance of neutrophils in preparation of the premetastatic niche, lymphocytes may play a key role in brain metastasis pathogenesis. In the case of checkpoint blockade, mouse modeling and mechanistic work are underway concurrent with clinical trials. In the case of brain metastases, it appears that this approach may be effective, at least for a subset of melanoma patients treated with anti-CTLA4 (Ipilimumab) [47–49] or non-small cell lung cancer treated with nivolumab [50] or pembrolizumab [51].

Whereas lymphocytes are the target of a number of pharmaceuticals, macrophage comprises the majority of immune cells within parenchymal tumors [52]. These tumor-associated macrophages comprise both infiltrative bone marrow-derived macrophages as well as resident microglia [53]. Early in the infiltrative process, it is possible to identify a distinct population of bone marrow-derived macrophages. In the case of parenchymal brain tumors, recent work demonstrates that these infiltrative cells and resident macrophage display a convergent phenotype [54]. For these transcriptomic as well as functional reasons, the cells are typically referred to as tumor-associated macrophages" or TAMs. The functional role that these cells play in parenchymal brain metastasis appears to be highly context-dependent. In the case of glioma, depletion of TAMs with CSF-1R inhibition appears to result in brief dissolution of the tumor. In contrast, in parenchymal brain metastases, TAMs contribute to outgrowth and colonization of brain metastases through exploitation of a proteolytic network [55, 56].

Immune cell evasion may also occur through senescence. Tumors metastatic to the brain display hyperactive WNT/TCF signaling, a uniform property of highly metastatic subpopulations [57]. These cells appear to inhibit WNT signaling in an autocrine manner, though DKK1 [58]. In doing so, these cells express a SOX-dependent stem-like state, enabling them to evade immune surveillance and remain latent.

#### 3.1.5 Entry into the Leptomeninges

As described above, the leptomeningeal space enjoys a privileged relationship with the systemic circulation. The leptomeninges reside behind the blood-CSF barrier, consisting of the choroid plexus epithelium. Spread of cancer cells into the leptomeningeal space is described as leptomeningeal metastasis (LM) and occurs in 5-8% of solid tumor patients and 5–15% of patients with hematological malignancies [59]. Clinical observations suggest that cancer cells may gain access to CSF compartments through four potential routes: from the venous circulation through Bateson's plexus [60] or the bridging veins [61], from the arterial circulation through the choroid plexus [62], from the spinal and cranial nerves through direct invasion, or from the brain parenchyma through penetration of the glia limitans [63]. In the case of ALL, (acute lymphoblastic leukemia), animal modeling has found support for cancer cell entry through the bridging veins of the dural sinuses via α6 integrin-laminin interactions [61]. For breast and lung cancer primaries, there is evidence in mouse models that cancer cells gain access to the leptomeningeal space through the choroid plexus [15]. In the case of medulloblastoma, CCL2 was instrumental in hematogenously disseminated cancer cell access to the leptomeningeal space [64]. It remains to be seen if evidence of these mechanisms can be found in human disease. In addition, it is unclear if the route of entry is dictated by primary tumor factors, systemic factors, or perhaps a combination of these.

# 3.1.6 Survival and Growth Within the Leptomeninges

Within the leptomeninges, cancer cells face additional challenges: survival within the nutrientpoor CSF and the immune infiltrate. The CSF contains minimal glucose, protein, oxygen, and other metabolic intermediates [65]. Mouse modeling experiments demonstrate that cancer cell expression of complement C3 is essential for overcoming these challenges. This component of the complement cascade leads to local generation of the split product C3a, and activation of the choroid plexus C3aR. Once activated, signaling leads to loss of Blood–CSF Barrier integrity, and enrichment of the CSF with select plasma components; supporting cancer cell growth [15]. While the quiescent CSF is typically acellular, cancer cells enter this space accompanied by a robust immune infiltrate [66], in marked contrast with the pauci-immune environment of parenchymal brain metastases. Despite this immune infiltrate, cancer cells readily proliferate. Although one can posit a number of mechanisms whereby cancer cells might evade these immune cells, this has not yet been addressed mechanistically.

#### 3.1.7 Invasion of Glia Limitans

Cancer cells within the leptomeningeal space may settle onto the pial surface and fill the perivascular Virchow-Robin spaces. As they invade, they may proteolytically degrade the glial limitans and thereby enter the parenchymal space. Conversely, parenchymal metastases may invade cerebral vasculature, and broach the Virchow-Robin space to enter the leptomeninges. This late stage of disease blurs the distinction between the parenchymal and leptomeningeal compartments. While observed in human disease [63], this has only rarely been observed in mouse models [11]. Cancer cell invasive process have been observed to require the cooperation of macrophage: Macrophage-derived cathepsin S supports cancer cell invasive processes within the brain parenchyma [55].

#### 3.2 Future Directions

Our molecular understanding of metastasis to the CNS has improved a great deal over the past 10 years. Past technical revolutions in molecular biology have enabled discovery rooted in mouse modeling [67]. Given the importance of the microenvironment, transcriptome, and cancer cell heterogeneity in this process, one can envision a second revolution based on single cell technologies [68] including tissue-disruptive technologies such as inDrop [69] and Dropseq [70], as well as tissue-intact approaches such as MERFish [71, 72]. Part and parcel of this discovery approach is computational biology capable of managing such massive datasets. A number of efforts are underway to establish single-cell-based tumor atlases, including the Human Tumor Atlas Network (HTAN); parenchymal brain metastases have been included in this historic undertaking-a reflection of the community's acceptance of brain metastasis as a unique site of metastasis deserving dedicated study. Such approaches will enable use of clinical samples as tools for discovery of cancer cell-microenvironmental interactions in situ. With key cancer cell-microenvironmental pathway identified, mouse modeling and in vitro biology may be employed to determine mechanistic detail with a greater degree of certainty and granularity.

# 3.3 Conclusion

Metastasis to the central nervous system is governed by a complex ballet of cancer cell microenvironmental interactions that serve to first gain entry into the sequestered parenchymal and leptomeningeal environments. Indeed, the number of these interactions and the resulting intense selective pressure on these metastatic cells are reflected in the inefficiency of this process [14]. Once within these privileged spaces, microenvironmental interactions serve to evade the brains defense mechanisms and support cancer cells robust metabolic needs. These interactions depend on cooperation of genetically stable, nontransformed stromal cells. Given the apparent conserved nature of these interactions, they represent possible orthogonal approaches to prevention of CNS metastasis and targeting of established metastasis. Indeed, one can envision a future where pharmacologic targeting of genetic drivers of CNS metastases [5] is complemented by orthogonal targeting of the microenvironment [13, 73]. Continued efforts to molecularly dissect the molecular mechanisms that underlie central nervous system metastases will undoubtedly result in transformational therapeutic approaches (Table 3.1).

Extravasation into brain		Residence within the per	ivascular			Immune cel		Entry into the		Growth within	Invasion of the g	lia
parenchyma		niche		Astrocyte int	teractions	evasion		leptomeninges		leptomeninges	limitans	
AKR1B10	21	<b>SERPINE1</b>	12, 14	CXCL10	39	HOXB9	57	CCL2 (	2	C3 15	Cathepsin S	55
LRPI	22	LICAM	12, 14, 32	CCL2	35, 39	LEF1	57	α6 Integrin	51			
ANGPTL4	11, 24	Laminin a2	34	CCL17	39	DKK	58					
COX2	11, 24	YAP	26	PCDH7	13	Wnt	56					
IL8	24	MRTF	26	GJA1	13, 41, 42							
MMP1	24	Integrin b1	32	IL-6	35							
ST6GALNAC5	1	S1P3	35	Plasmin	12							

23

S100A8 S100A9

 Table 3.1 Genes implicated in metastasis to the CNS

#### References

- Chaffer CL, Weinberg RA. A perspective on cancer cell metastasis. Science. 2011;331(6024):1559–64. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1203543.
- Gallego Perez-Larraya J, Hildebrand J. Brain metastases. Handb Clin Neurol. 2014;121:1143– 57. Epub 2013/12/25. https://doi.org/10.1016/ B978-0-7020-4088-7.00077-8.
- Guerin A, Sasane M, Dea K, Zhang J, Culver K, Nitulescu R, Wu EQ, Macalalad AR. The economic burden of brain metastasis among lung cancer patients in the United States. J Med Econ. 2016;19(5):526–36. Epub 2016/01/07. https://doi.org/10.3111/13696998.2 016.1138962.
- Lambert AW, Pattabiraman DR, Weinberg RA. Emerging biological principles of metastasis. Cell. 2017;168(4):670–91. Epub 2017/02/12. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2016.11.037
- 5. Brastianos PK, Carter SL, Santagata S, Cahill DP, Taylor-Weiner A, Jones RT, Van Allen EM, Lawrence MS, Horowitz PM, Cibulskis K, Ligon KL, Tabernero J, Seoane J, Martinez-Saez E, Curry WT, Dunn IF, Paek SH, Park SH, McKenna A, Chevalier A, Rosenberg M, Barker FG 2nd, Gill CM, Van Hummelen P, Thorner AR, Johnson BE, Hoang MP, Choueiri TK, Signoretti S, Sougnez C, Rabin MS, Lin NU, Winer EP, Stemmer-Rachamimov A, Meyerson M, Garraway L, Gabriel S, Lander ES, Beroukhim R, Batchelor TT, Baselga J, Louis DN, Getz G, Hahn WC. Genomic characterization of brain metastases reveals branched evolution and potential therapeutic targets. Cancer Discov. 2015;5(11):1164-77. Epub 2015/09/28. https://doi.org/10.1158/2159-8290. CD-15-0369
- De Mattos-Arruda L, CKY N, Piscuoglio S, Gonzalez-Cao M, Lim RS, De Filippo MR, Fusco N, Schultheis AM, Ortiz C, Viteri S, Arias A, Macedo GS, Oliveira M, Gomez P, Teixido C, Nuciforo P, Peg V, Saura C, YCS R, Casas FT, Weigelt B, Cortes J, Seoane J, Reis-Filho JS. Genetic heterogeneity and actionable mutations in HER2-positive primary breast cancers and their brain metastases. Oncotarget. 2018;9(29):20617–30. Epub 2018/05/15. https://doi. org/10.18632/oncotarget.25041.
- Jacob LS, Vanharanta S, Obenauf AC, Pirun M, Viale A, Socci ND, Massague J. Metastatic competence can emerge with selection of preexisting oncogenic alleles without a need of new mutations. Cancer Res. 2015;75(18):3713–9. Epub 2015/07/26. https://doi. org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-15-0562.
- Chaffer CL, San Juan BP, Lim E, Weinberg RA. EMT, cell plasticity and metastasis. Cancer Metastasis Rev. 2016;35(4):645–54. Epub 2016/11/24. https://doi. org/10.1007/s10555-016-9648-7
- Massague J, Obenauf AC. Metastatic colonization by circulating tumour cells. Nature. 2016;529(7586):298– 306. Epub 2016/01/23. https://doi.org/10.1038/ nature17038.

- Oskarsson T, Batlle E, Massague J. Metastatic stem cells: sources, niches, and vital pathways. Cell Stem Cell. 2014;14(3):306–21. Epub 2014/03/13. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.stem.2014.02.002.
- 11. Bos PD, Zhang XH, Nadal C, Shu W, Gomis RR, Nguyen DX, Minn AJ, van de Vijver MJ, Gerald WL, Foekens JA, Massague J. Genes that mediate breast cancer metastasis to the brain. Nature. 2009;459(7249):1005–9. Epub 2009/05/08. https:// doi.org/10.1038/nature08021.
- Valiente M, Obenauf AC, Jin X, Chen Q, Zhang XH, Lee DJ, Chaft JE, Kris MG, Huse JT, Brogi E, Massague J. Serpins promote cancer cell survival and vascular co-option in brain metastasis. Cell. 2014;156(5):1002–16. Epub 2014/03/04. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.cell.2014.01.040.
- Chen Q, Boire A, Jin X, Valiente M, Er EE, Lopez-Soto A, Jacob L, Patwa R, Shah H, Xu K, Cross JR, Massague J. Carcinoma-astrocyte gap junctions promote brain metastasis by cGAMP transfer. Nature. 2016;533(7604):493–8. Epub 2016/05/27. https://doi. org/10.1038/nature18268.
- Kienast Y, von Baumgarten L, Fuhrmann M, Klinkert WE, Goldbrunner R, Herms J, Winkler F. Real-time imaging reveals the single steps of brain metastasis formation. Nat Med. 2010;16(1):116–22. Epub 2009/12/22. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm.2072.
- Boire A, Zou Y, Shieh J, Macalinao DG, Pentsova E, Massague J. Complement component 3 adapts the cerebrospinal fluid for leptomeningeal metastasis. Cell. 2017;168(6):1101–1113.e13. Epub 2017/03/12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2017.02.025.
- Valiente M, Ahluwalia MS, Boire A, Brastianos PK, Goldberg SB, Lee EQ, Le Rhun E, Preusser M, Winkler F, Soffietti R. The evolving landscape of brain metastasis. Trends Cancer. 2018;4(3):176– 96. Epub 2018/03/07. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. trecan.2018.01.003
- Bos PD, Nguyen DX, Massague J. Modeling metastasis in the mouse. Curr Opin Pharmacol. 2010;10(5):571–7. Epub 2010/07/06. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.coph.2010.06.003.
- Yasuda K, Cline C, Vogel P, Onciu M, Fatima S, Sorrentino BP, Thirumaran RK, Ekins S, Urade Y, Fujimori K, Schuetz EG. Drug transporters on arachnoid barrier cells contribute to the bloodcerebrospinal fluid barrier. Drug Metab Dispos. 2013;41(4):923–31. Epub 2013/01/10. https://doi. org/10.1124/dmd.112.050344.
- 19. Iliff JJ, Wang M, Liao Y, Plogg BA, Peng W, Gundersen GA, Benveniste H, Vates GE, Deane R, Goldman SA, Nagelhus EA, Nedergaard M. A paravascular pathway facilitates CSF flow through the brain parenchyma and the clearance of interstitial solutes, including amyloid beta. Sci Transl Med. 2012;4(147):147ra11. Epub 2012/08/17. https://doi. org/10.1126/scitranslmed.3003748.
- Mestre H, Kostrikov S, Mehta RI, Nedergaard M. Perivascular spaces, glymphatic dysfunction, and small vessel disease. Clin Sci (Lond).

2017;131(17):2257–74. Epub 2017/08/12. https://doi. org/10.1042/CS20160381.

- Liu W, Song J, Du X, Zhou Y, Li Y, Li R, Lyu L, He Y, Hao J, Ben J, Wang W, Shi H, Wang Q. AKR1B10 (Aldo-keto reductase family 1 B10) promotes brain metastasis of lung cancer cells in a multi-organ microfluidic chip model. Acta Biomater. 2019;91:195. Epub 2019/04/30. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. actbio.2019.04.053
- 22. Guo Q, Zhu Q, Miao T, Tao J, Ju X, Sun Z, Li H, Xu G, Chen H, Han L. LRP1-upregulated nanoparticles for efficiently conquering the blood-brain barrier and targetedly suppressing multifocal and infiltrative brain metastases. J Control Release. 2019;303:117–29. Epub 2019/04/27. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jconrel.2019.04.031.
- 23. Cagney DN, Martin AM, Catalano PJ, Redig AJ, Lin NU, Lee EQ, Wen PY, Dunn IF, Bi WL, Weiss SE, Haas-Kogan DA, Alexander BM, Aizer AA. Incidence and prognosis of patients with brain metastases at diagnosis of systemic malignancy: a population-based study. Neuro Oncol. 2017;19(11):1511–21. Epub 2017/04/27. https://doi.org/10.1093/neuonc/nox077.
- 24. Prakash R, Izraely S, Thareja NS, Lee RH, Rappaport M, Kawaguchi R, Sagi-Assif O, Ben-Menachem S, Meshel T, Machnicki M, Ohe S, Hoon DS, Coppola G, Witz IP, Carmichael ST. Regeneration enhances metastasis: a novel role for neurovascular signaling in promoting melanoma brain metastasis. Front Neurosci. 2019;13:297. Epub 2019/04/27. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnins.2019.00297.
- Mitsuya K, Nakasu Y, Kurakane T, Hayashi N, Harada H, Nozaki K. Elevated preoperative neutrophil-tolymphocyte ratio as a predictor of worse survival after resection in patients with brain metastasis. J Neurosurg. 2017;127(2):433–7. Epub 2016/12/03. https://doi.org/10.3171/2016.8.JNS16899.
- 26. Er EE, Valiente M, Ganesh K, Zou Y, Agrawal S, Hu J, Griscom B, Rosenblum M, Boire A, Brogi E, Giancotti FG, Schachner M, Malladi S, Massague J. Pericyte-like spreading by disseminated cancer cells activates YAP and MRTF for metastatic colonization. Nat Cell Biol. 2018;20(8):966–78. Epub 2018/07/25. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41556-018-0138-8.
- Carbonell WS, Ansorge O, Sibson N, Muschel R. The vascular basement membrane as "soil" in brain metastasis. PLoS One. 2009;4(6):e5857. Epub 2009/06/12. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0005857.
- Rafii S, Butler JM, Ding BS. Angiocrine functions of organ-specific endothelial cells. Nature. 2016;529(7586):316–25. Epub 2016/01/23. https:// doi.org/10.1038/nature17040.
- Holash J, Maisonpierre PC, Compton D, Boland P, Alexander CR, Zagzag D, Yancopoulos GD, Wiegand SJ. Vessel cooption, regression, and growth in tumors mediated by angiopoietins and VEGF. Science. 1999;284(5422):1994–8. Epub 1999/06/18.
- Berghoff AS, Rajky O, Winkler F, Bartsch R, Furtner J, Hainfellner JA, Goodman SL, Weller M, Schittenhelm J, Preusser M. Invasion patterns in

brain metastases of solid cancers. Neuro Oncol. 2013;15(12):1664–72. Epub 2013/10/03. https://doi. org/10.1093/neuonc/not112.

- Lorger M, Felding-Habermann B. Capturing changes in the brain microenvironment during initial steps of breast cancer brain metastasis. Am J Pathol. 2010;176(6):2958–71. Epub 2010/04/13. https://doi. org/10.2353/ajpath.2010.090838.
- 32. Wingrove E, Liu ZZ, Patel KD, Arnal-Estape A, Cai WL, Melnick MA, Politi K, Monteiro C, Zhu L, Valiente M, Kluger HM, Chiang VL, Nguyen DX. Transcriptomic hallmarks of tumor plasticity and stromal interactions in brain metastasis. Cell Rep. 2019;27(4):1277–92.e7. Epub 2019/04/25. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2019.03.085.
- 33. Hadjiabadi DH, Pung L, Zhang J, Ward BD, Lim WT, Kalavar M, Thakor NV, Biswal BB, Pathak AP. Brain tumors disrupt the resting-state connectome. Neuroimage Clin. 2018;18:279–89. Epub 2018/06/08. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nicl.2018.01.026.
- 34. Lyle LT, Lockman PR, Adkins CE, Mohammad AS, Sechrest E, Hua E, Palmieri D, Liewehr DJ, Steinberg SM, Kloc W, Izycka-Swieszewska E, Duchnowska R, Nayyar N, Brastianos PK, Steeg PS, Gril B. Alterations in pericyte subpopulations are associated with elevated blood-tumor barrier permeability in experimental brain metastasis of breast cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2016;22(21):5287–99. Epub 2016/11/03. https://doi.org/10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-15-1836.
- 35. Gril B, Paranjape AN, Woditschka S, Hua E, Dolan EL, Hanson J, Wu X, Kloc W, Izycka-Swieszewska E, Duchnowska R, Peksa R, Biernat W, Jassem J, Nayyar N, Brastianos PK, Hall OM, Peer CJ, Figg WD, Pauly GT, Robinson C, Difilippantonio S, Bialecki E, Metellus P, Schneider JP, Steeg PS. Reactive astrocytic S1P3 signaling modulates the blood-tumor barrier in brain metastases. Nat Commun. 2018;9(1):2705. Epub 2018/07/15. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-05030-w.
- Sofroniew MV. Astrocyte barriers to neurotoxic inflammation. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2015;16(5):249–63. Epub 2015/04/22. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn3898.
- 37. Zhang L, Zhang S, Yao J, Lowery FJ, Zhang Q, Huang WC, Li P, Li M, Wang X, Zhang C, Wang H, Ellis K, Cheerathodi M, McCarty JH, Palmieri D, Saunus J, Lakhani S, Huang S, Sahin AA, Aldape KD, Steeg PS, Yu D. Microenvironment-induced PTEN loss by exosomal microRNA primes brain metastasis outgrowth. Nature. 2015;527(7576):100–4. Epub 2015/10/20. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature15376.
- 38. Dickens AM, Tovar YRLB, Yoo SW, Trout AL, Bae M, Kanmogne M, Megra B, Williams DW, Witwer KW, Gacias M, Tabatadze N, Cole RN, Casaccia P, Berman JW, Anthony DC, Haughey NJ. Astrocyteshed extracellular vesicles regulate the peripheral leukocyte response to inflammatory brain lesions. Sci Signal. 2017;10(473). Epub 2017/04/06. https://doi. org/10.1126/scisignal.aai7696
- Schwartz H, Blacher E, Amer M, Livneh N, Abramovitz L, Klein A, Ben-Shushan D, Soffer S,

Blazquez R, Barrantes-Freer A, Muller M, Muller-Decker K, Stein R, Tsarfaty G, Satchi-Fainaro R, Umansky V, Pukrop T, Erez N. Incipient melanoma brain metastases instigate astrogliosis and neuroinflammation. Cancer Res. 2016;76(15):4359–71. Epub 2016/06/05. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-16-0485.

- 40. Xing F, Kobayashi A, Okuda H, Watabe M, Pai SK, Pandey PR, Hirota S, Wilber A, Mo YY, Moore BE, Liu W, Fukuda K, Iiizumi M, Sharma S, Liu Y, Wu K, Peralta E, Watabe K. Reactive astrocytes promote the metastatic growth of breast cancer stem-like cells by activating Notch signalling in brain. EMBO Mol Med. 2013;5(3):384–96. Epub 2013/03/16. https:// doi.org/10.1002/emmm.201201623.
- 41. Lin Q, Balasubramanian K, Fan D, Kim SJ, Guo L, Wang H, Bar-Eli M, Aldape KD, Fidler IJ. Reactive astrocytes protect melanoma cells from chemotherapy by sequestering intracellular calcium through gap junction communication channels. Neoplasia. 2010;12(9):748–54. Epub 2010/09/09.
- 42. Stoletov K, Strnadel J, Zardouzian E, Momiyama M, Park FD, Kelber JA, Pizzo DP, Hoffman R, VandenBerg SR, Klemke RL. Role of connexins in metastatic breast cancer and melanoma brain colonization. J Cell Sci. 2013;126(Pt 4):904–13. Epub 2013/01/17. https://doi.org/10.1242/jcs.112748.
- 43. Berghoff AS, Lassmann H, Preusser M, Hoftberger R. Characterization of the inflammatory response to solid cancer metastases in the human brain. Clin Exp Metastasis. 2013;30(1):69–81. Epub 2012/07/04. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10585-012-9510-4.
- 44. Louveau A, Smirnov I, Keyes TJ, Eccles JD, Rouhani SJ, Peske JD, Derecki NC, Castle D, Mandell JW, Lee KS, Harris TH, Kipnis J. Structural and functional features of central nervous system lymphatic vessels. Nature. 2015;523(7560):337–41. https://doi. org/10.1038/nature14432.
- 45. Aspelund A, Antila S, Proulx ST, Karlsen TV, Karaman S, Detmar M, Wiig H, Alitalo K. A dural lymphatic vascular system that drains brain interstitial fluid and macromolecules. J Exp Med. 2015;212(7):991–9. Epub 2015/06/17. https://doi. org/10.1084/jem.20142290.
- Louveau A, Harris TH, Kipnis J. Revisiting the mechanisms of CNS immune privilege. Trends Immunol. 2015;36(10):569–77. Epub 2015/10/04. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.it.2015.08.006.
- 47. Konstantinou MP, Dutriaux C, Gaudy-Marqueste C, Mortier L, Bedane C, Girard C, Thellier S, Jouary T, Grob JJ, Richard MA, Templier C, Sakji L, Guillot B, Paul C, Meyer N. Ipilimumab in melanoma patients with brain metastasis: a retro-spective multicentre evaluation of thirty-eight patients. Acta Derm Venereol. 2014;94(1):45–9. Epub 2013/07/05. https:// doi.org/10.2340/00015555-1654.
- Margolin K. Ipilimumab in a Phase II trial of melanoma patients with brain metastases. Oncoimmunology. 2012;1(7):1197–9. Epub 2012/11/22. https://doi. org/10.4161/onci.20687.

- Queirolo P, Spagnolo F, Ascierto PA, Simeone E, Marchetti P, Scoppola A, Del Vecchio M, Di Guardo L, Maio M, Di Giacomo AM, Antonuzzo A, Cognetti F, Ferraresi V, Ridolfi L, Guidoboni M, Guida M, Pigozzo J, Chiarion Sileni V. Efficacy and safety of ipilimumab in patients with advanced melanoma and brain metastases. J Neurooncol. 2014;118(1):109– 16. Epub 2014/02/18. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s11060-014-1400-y.
- Dudnik E, Yust-Katz S, Nechushtan H, Goldstein DA, Zer A, Flex D, Siegal T, Peled N. Intracranial response to nivolumab in NSCLC patients with untreated or progressing CNS metastases. Lung Cancer 2016;98:114–7. Epub 2016/07/10. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.lungcan.2016.05.031.
- 51. Goldberg SB, Gettinger SN, Mahajan A, Chiang AC, Herbst RS, Sznol M, Tsiouris AJ, Cohen J, Vortmeyer A, Jilaveanu L, Yu J, Hegde U, Speaker S, Madura M, Ralabate A, Rivera A, Rowen E, Gerrish H, Yao X, Chiang V, Kluger HM. Pembrolizumab for patients with melanoma or non-small-cell lung cancer and untreated brain metastases: early analysis of a nonrandomised, open-label, phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(7):976–83. Epub 2016/06/09. https://doi. org/10.1016/S1470-2045(16)30053-5.
- Graeber MB, Scheithauer BW, Kreutzberg GW. Microglia in brain tumors. Glia. 2002;40(2):252– 9. Epub 2002/10/16. https://doi.org/10.1002/ glia.10147.
- Bowman RL, Klemm F, Akkari L, Pyonteck SM, Sevenich L, Quail DF, Dhara S, Simpson K, Gardner EE, Iacobuzio-Donahue CA, Brennan CW, Tabar V, Gutin PH, Joyce JA. Macrophage ontogeny underlies differences in tumor-specific education in brain malignancies. Cell Rep. 2016;17(9):2445– 59. Epub 2016/11/15. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. celrep.2016.10.052.
- 54. Venteicher AS, Tirosh I, Hebert C, Yizhak K, Neftel C, Filbin MG, Hovestadt V, Escalante LE, Shaw ML, Rodman C, Gillespie SM, Dionne D, Luo CC, Ravichandran H, Mylvaganam R, Mount C, Onozato ML, Nahed BV, Wakimoto H, Curry WT, Iafrate AJ, Rivera MN, Frosch MP, Golub TR, Brastianos PK, Getz G, Patel AP, Monje M, Cahill DP, Rozenblatt-Rosen O, Louis DN, Bernstein BE, Regev A, Suva ML. Decoupling genetics, lineages, and microenvironment in IDH-mutant gliomas by single-cell RNA-seq. Science. 2017;355(6332). Epub 2017/04/01. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aai8478
- 55. Sevenich L, Bowman RL, Mason SD, Quail DF, Rapaport F, Elie BT, Brogi E, Brastianos PK, Hahn WC, Holsinger LJ, Massague J, Leslie CS, Joyce JA. Analysis of tumour- and stroma-supplied proteolytic networks reveals a brain-metastasis-promoting role for cathepsin S. Nat Cell Biol. 2014;16(9):876– 88. Epub 2014/08/05. https://doi.org/10.1038/ ncb3011.
- 56. Pukrop T, Dehghani F, Chuang HN, Lohaus R, Bayanga K, Heermann S, Regen T, Van Rossum D, Klemm F, Schulz M, Siam L, Hoffmann A, Trumper

L, Stadelmann C, Bechmann I, Hanisch UK, Binder C. Microglia promote colonization of brain tissue by breast cancer cells in a Wnt-dependent way. Glia. 2010;58(12):1477–89. Epub 2010/06/16. https://doi. org/10.1002/glia.21022.

- Nguyen DX, Chiang AC, Zhang XH, Kim JY, Kris MG, Ladanyi M, Gerald WL, Massague J. WNT/TCF signaling through LEF1 and HOXB9 mediates lung adenocarcinoma metastasis. Cell. 2009;138(1):51– 62. Epub 2009/07/07. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cell.2009.04.030.
- Malladi S, Macalinao DG, Jin X, He L, Basnet H, Zou Y, de Stanchina E, Massague J. Metastatic latency and immune evasion through autocrine inhibition of WNT. Cell. 2016;165(1):45–60. Epub 2016/03/26. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2016.02.025.
- Beauchesne P. Intrathecal chemotherapy for treatment of leptomeningeal dissemination of metastatic tumours. Lancet Oncol. 2010;11(9):871–9. Epub 2010/07/06. https://doi.org/10.1016/ \$1470-2045(10)70034-6.
- Glover RL, Brook AL, Welch MR. Teaching neuro-Images: leptomeningeal lung carcinoma. Neurology. 2014;82(21):e183–4.. Epub 2014/05/28. https://doi. org/10.1212/WNL.00000000000455.
- 61. Yao H, Price TT, Cantelli G, Ngo B, Warner MJ, Olivere L, Ridge SM, Jablonski EM, Therrien J, Tannheimer S, McCall CM, Chenn A, Sipkins DA. Leukaemia hijacks a neural mechanism to invade the central nervous system. Nature. 2018;560(7716):55–60. Epub 2018/07/20. https://doi. org/10.1038/s41586-018-0342-5.
- Kokkoris CP. Leptomeningeal carcinomatosis. How does cancer reach the pia-arachnoid? Cancer. 1983;51(1):154–60. Epub 1983/01/01.
- 63. Boyle R, Thomas M, Adams JH. Diffuse involvement of the leptomeninges by tumour—a clinical and pathological study of 63 cases. Postgrad Med J. 1980;56(653):149–58. Epub 1980/03/01. https://doi. org/10.1136/pgmj.56.653.149.
- 64. Garzia L, Kijima N, Morrissy AS, De Antonellis P, Guerreiro-Stucklin A, Holgado BL, Wu X, Wang X, Parsons M, Zayne K, Manno A, Kuzan-Fischer C, Nor C, Donovan LK, Liu J, Qin L, Garancher A, Liu KW, Mansouri S, Luu B, Thompson YY, Ramaswamy V, Peacock J, Farooq H, Skowron P, DJH S, Li A, Ensan S, Robbins CS, Cybulsky M, Mitra S, Ma Y, Moore R, Mungall A, Cho YJ, Weiss WA, Chan JA, Hawkins CE, Massimino M, Jabado N, Zapotocky M, Sumerauer D, Bouffet E, Dirks P, Tabori U, Sorensen PHB, Brastianos PK, Aldape K, Jones SJM, Marra MA, Woodgett JR, Wechsler-Reya RJ, Fults DW, Taylor MD. A hematogenous route for medulloblastoma leptomeningeal metastases. Cell. 2018;173(6):1549. Epub 2018/06/02. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.cell.2018.05.033.

- 65. Spector R, Robert Snodgrass S, Johanson CE. A balanced view of the cerebrospinal fluid composition and functions: focus on adult humans. Exp Neurol. 2015;273:57–68. Epub 2015/08/08. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.expneurol.2015.07.027.
- 66. de Graaf MT, de Jongste AH, Kraan J, Boonstra JG, Sillevis Smitt PA, Gratama JW. Flow cytometric characterization of cerebrospinal fluid cells. Cytometry B Clin Cytom. 2011;80(5):271–81. https://doi. org/10.1002/cyto.b.20603.
- Nguyen DX, Bos PD, Massague J. Metastasis: from dissemination to organ-specific colonization. Nat Rev Cancer. 2009;9(4):274–84. Epub 2009/03/25. https:// doi.org/10.1038/nrc2622.
- Lawson DA, Bhakta NR, Kessenbrock K, Prummel KD, Yu Y, Takai K, Zhou A, Eyob H, Balakrishnan S, Wang CY, Yaswen P, Goga A, Werb Z. Singlecell analysis reveals a stem-cell program in human metastatic breast cancer cells. Nature. 2015;526(7571):131–5. Epub 2015/09/30. https://doi. org/10.1038/nature15260.
- 69. Klein AM, Mazutis L, Akartuna I, Tallapragada N, Veres A, Li V, Peshkin L, Weitz DA, Kirschner MW. Droplet barcoding for single-cell transcriptomics applied to embryonic stem cells. Cell. 2015;161(5):1187–201. Epub 2015/05/23. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.cell.2015.04.044.
- Macosko EZ, Basu A, Satija R, Nemesh J, Shekhar K, Goldman M, Tirosh I, Bialas AR, Kamitaki N, Martersteck EM, Trombetta JJ, Weitz DA, Sanes JR, Shalek AK, Regev A, McCarroll SA. Highly parallel genome-wide expression profiling of individual cells using nanoliter droplets. Cell. 2015;161(5):1202–14. Epub 2015/05/23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cell.2015.05.002.
- Lawson DA, Kessenbrock K, Davis RT, Pervolarakis N, Werb Z. Tumour heterogeneity and metastasis at single-cell resolution. Nat Cell Biol. 2018;20(12):1349–60. Epub 2018/11/30. https://doi. org/10.1038/s41556-018-0236-7.
- Chen KH, Boettiger AN, Moffitt JR, Wang S, Zhuang X. RNA imaging. Spatially resolved, highly multiplexed RNA profiling in single cells. Science. 2015;348(6233):aaa6090. Epub 2015/04/11. https:// doi.org/10.1126/science.aaa6090.
- Priego N, Zhu L, Monteiro C, Mulders M, Wasilewski D, Bindeman W, Doglio L, Martinez L, Martinez-Saez E, YCS R, Megias D, Hernandez-Encinas E, Blanco-Aparicio C, Martinez L, Zarzuela E, Munoz J, Fustero-Torre C, Pineiro-Yanez E, Hernandez-Lain A, Bertero L, Poli V, Sanchez-Martinez M, Menendez JA, Soffietti R, Bosch-Barrera J, Valiente M. STAT3 labels a subpopulation of reactive astrocytes required for brain metastasis. Nat Med. 2018;24(7):1024– 35. Epub 2018/06/13. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41591-018-0044-4.



4

# Genomic Characterization of Brain Metastases: Implications for Precision Medicine

Franziska M. Ippen, Elisa Aquilanti, Helen D'Couto, Julia Grosch, and Priscilla K. Brastianos

# 4.1 Introduction

Brain metastases are a devastating secondary complication of systemic cancer and account for the most common central nervous system (CNS) neoplasm in adult cancer patients [1]. Improved systemic therapies and the advancement of neuroimaging techniques have largely contributed to a longer survival of affected patients, an earlier detection of brain metastases, and therefore a rising incidence of brain metastases [1, 2]. Among all cancer types, lung cancer, breast cancer, melanoma, gastrointestinal cancers, and renal cell carcinoma have the highest propensity to cause brain metastases [3]. Affected patients face a dismal prognosis, with a median survival of 3 months up to

Department of Neurology, Heidelberg University Hospital, Heidelberg, Germany e-mail: fippen@mgh.harvard.edu; julia.grosch@med.uni-heidelberg.de

E. Aquilanti · H. D'Couto · P. K. Brastianos (⊠) Divisions of Neuro-Oncology and Hematology/ Oncology, Departments of Medicine and Neurology, Massachusetts General Hospital and Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA e-mail: Elisa\_Aquilanti@DFCI.HARVARD.EDU; hdcouto@partners.org; pbrastianos@mgh.harvard.edu 18 months, depending on a variety of prognostic factors such as age, Karnofsky Performance Status (KPS), primary tumor type, presence or absence of controlled systemic disease, number of brain metastases, and time to development from primary tumor diagnosis to brain metastases [4, 5]. More recently, molecular biomarkers, such as *EGFR*, *ALK*, and *HER2*, have been found to be prognostic and are being incorporated into prognostic classifications [6, 7].

Treatment options for patients with brain metastases depend on the number and size of lesions, their location as well as on the underlying primary tumor type. Historically, the mainstay of treatment for affected patients has been whole-brain radiation therapy (WBRT), in particular, if patients present with multiple lesions [8]. Alternatively, in the case of a solitary or a large symptomatic, surgically accessible lesion, patients undergo surgical resection followed by radiation [1]. The EORTC 22952-26001 study revealed that adjuvant WBRT after either surgical resection or stereotactic radiosurgery in patients with one up to three brain metastases reduces local and distant recurrence compared to observation. However, this treatment combination failed to improve overall survival as well as the duration of functional independence [9]. A recent meta-analysis found that different dosefractionation schemes did not show a benefit in overall survival (OS) or neurological function improvement (NFI) compared to standard doses

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_4

F. M. Ippen · J. Grosch

Divisions of Neuro-Oncology and Hematology/ Oncology, Departments of Medicine and Neurology, Massachusetts General Hospital and Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020 M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), *Central Nervous System Metastases*,

and that the addition of WBRT to radiosurgery did not improve OS and worsened NFI [10]. Stereotactic radiosurgery (SRS) represents a suitable treatment option for patients with smaller brain metastases (up to 3 cm in size) and oligometastatic disease of up to four brain metastases [1, 8]. SRS shows a selective survival benefit in combination with WBRT in patients with a single brain metastasis with favorable characteristics (median survival 6.5 vs. 4.5 months without SRS boost among 333 patients) [11]. However, the benefits of a SRS boost do not necessarily extend to overall survival in more than one brain metastases [12]. Similarly, the benefit of WBRT in addition to surgery is limited to reduced metastatic recurrence but not improved survival or duration of functional independence [13]. The use of WBRT in an adjuvant setting has limitations due to its effects on neurocognitive decline in this particular setting [14]. Furthermore, our ability to predict who will respond to radiation therapy remains limited and additional molecular studies (blood based and tissue based) are needed to define molecular subgroups that will most likely respond.

Systemic treatment options for patients with brain metastases are limited to date, due to the fact that most chemotherapeutic agents are not sufficiently able to cross the blood-brain barrier (BBB) and affected patients are commonly excluded from clinical trials.

In recent years, tremendous efforts have been undertaken to discover molecular characteristics of metastatic brain tumors and potentially actionable driver mutations by using nextgeneration sequencing techniques. The largest genomic analysis of brain metastases and matched primary tumors to date revealed that brain metastases harbor genetically actionable alterations not detecting in their underlying primary tumor, while brain metastases within the same individual were found to be genetically homogeneous [15]. Based on these findings, there is an urgent need for more brain-penetrant targeted agents that need to be specifically evaluated in prospective clinical trials in patients with brain metastases.

# 4.2 Lung Cancer Brain Metastases

The various histopathologic subtypes of lung cancer remain the most common form of cancer to metastasize to the brain. Several populationbased studies report the incidence of brain cancer metastases in lung cancer ranges from 9 to 88% [16–20]. As overall survival (OS) of lung cancer improves, it is expected that these incidences of brain metastases will also increase with estimates of patients with lung cancer expressing epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) mutation or anaplastic lymphoma kinase (ALK) rearrangements having an over 20% increase in brain metastases incidence with survival greater than 5 years [21].

Survival estimates following metastatic spread to the brain vary but remain quite poor, ranging from 2 to 30 months [22]. Additionally, the presence of brain metastases is associated with a significant increase in morbidity and mortality for patients with lung cancer and leads to higher healthcare costs and increased financial burden to patients [23].

### 4.2.1 Current Therapies of Lung Cancer Brain Metastases

Currently, the primary goal in treating brain metastases in lung cancer is palliation. Treatment strategies for brain metastases have to balance minimizing neurocognitive treatment side effects with neurocognitive side effects of metastases themselves [24].

In general, the use of systemic chemotherapy for brain metastases is limited due to the blood-brain barrier. Historically, the standard systemic therapy for non-small cell lung cancer brain metastases is platinum based, often in combination with other agents, although these regimens are often complicated by high toxicities. Fotemustine, a nitrosourea alkylating agent, in combination with cisplatin had a hematological toxicity rate of over 50% [25]. Paclitaxel, a microtubule inhibitor, in combination with cisplatin and vinorelbine, a tubulin inhibitor, or gemcitabine, a nucleoside analog, was able to produce similar remission rates between systemic and CNS metastases [26]. Pemetrexed, a multitargeted antifolate agent, has CSF penetration and has activity in brain and leptomeningeal metastases [27].

#### 4.2.2 Targeted Therapies for Lung Cancer Brain Metastases

#### 4.2.2.1 Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor (EGFR)

The presence of the EGFR mutation is associated with an increased incidence of brain metastases in NSCLC though the impact of EGFR mutation status on survival with brain metastases is unclear [28, 29]. In a recently updated prognostic assessment of lung cancer brain metastases, EGFR mutations corresponded to a better prognosis [6]. EGFR-tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKIs) may be among the most promising treatments for lung brain metastases owing to their ability to cross the blood-brain barrier. Two studies, LUX-Lung 3 and LUX-Lung 6, compared second-line EGFR-TKI, afatinib to traditional chemotherapy, cisplatin plus pemetrexed, or platinum-based chemotherapy, respectively, and found increased progression-free survival with a fatinib of 8.2 vs. 5.4 months [30]. In a trial comparing EGFR-TKIs, erlotinib and gefitinib, as first-line treatment in 28 patients with NSCLC with brain metastases, 93% of patients had disease control, either partial response or stable disease, without a difference in progression or overall survival between erlotinib and gefitinib [31]. Another larger study comparing erlotinib to gefitinib as first-line treatment for NSCLC with brain metastases found that time to neurological progression was higher in the erlotinib group [32]. A comparison between all three EGFR-TKIs, gefitinib, erlotinib, and afatinib, found that afatinib had a better progression and overall free survival than gefitinib but no difference among the three TKIs in patients who had brain metastases at the start of the study [33]. A phase-II study of WBRT in combination with erlotinib for patients with NSCLC and brain metastases found that median survival was about 10 months longer in patient with EGFR mutations [34]. A metaanalysis found that WBRT in combination with gefitinib/erlotinib led to improved response rates, CNS remission, and overall survival compared to WBRT alone or WBRT plus chemotherapy [35].

#### 4.2.2.2 ALK

echinoderm-microtubule-associated The protein-like 4 (EML4)-anaplastic lymphoma kinase (ALK) fusion was identified as another oncogene at a rate of about 6.7% of NSCLC patients, mostly younger patients who were nonsmokers with adenocarcinoma [36]. ALK abnormalities are found in approximately 5% of CNS metastases from NSCLC [37] and like EGFR mutations, correspond to a better prognosis [6]. Crizotinib was the first ALK tyrosine kinase inhibitor developed with an overall disease response rate of 57% [38]. Initially, there were concerns about its ability to penetrate the blood-brain barrier due to a low ratio cerebral spinal fluid (CSF) to plasma concentration [39]. Initially, case reports suggested a possible efficacy in the ability of crizotinib to treat NSCLC brain metastases and in another case efficacy with a higher dose schedule [40, 41]. The PROFILE trial showed increased progression-free survival in patients with brain metastases with crizotinib compared to chemotherapy [42]. Ceritinib is an ALK inhibitor that has shown increased ability to cross the blood-brain barrier and was found to have a 65% intracranial disease control rate in already ALK-inhibitor-treated patients [43]. Brigatinib is a newer ALK inhibitor which was able to produce an intracranial progression-free survival of 14.6 months in crizotinib-treated patients [44]. Current targeted treatment options in clinical use are summarized in Fig. 4.1.

#### 4.2.3 Immunotherapies

#### 4.2.3.1 Nivolumab

Nivolumab is a human IgG4 anti-PD-1 monoclonal antibody. The CheckMate trials evaluated the effect of nivolumab on advanced



Fig. 4.1 Current targeted therapy and immunotherapies in non-small cell lung cancer in clinical use

Trial number	Phase	Location	Intervention			
HER2 inhibitors						
NCT02536339	II	USA	Pertuzumab + trastuzumab in patients with HER2-positive breast cancer and			
			CNS progression after radiotherapy (WBRT/SRS)			
PI3K/Akt/mTOR	inhibite	ors				
NCT01783756	Ib/II	USA	Everolimus + lapatinib + capecitabine in patients with HER2+ breast cancer			
			with CNS recurrence or progression after therapy with trastuzumab			
CDK4/6 inhibito	ors					
NCT02308020	II	USA	Abemaciclib in patients with HR+, HER2± breast cancer brain metastases			
NCT02774681	II	USA	Palbociclib + trastuzumab in patients with HER2+/HR- breast cancer brain			
			metastases			

Table 4.1 Summary of currently active and recruiting clinical trials for patients with breast cancer brain metastases

NSCLC. CheckMate 017 compared the efficacy of nivolumab to docetaxel in an open-label international trial and found that nivolumab had a higher overall survival rate (42% vs. 24%) and lower risk of death than docetaxel. Among patients who had CNS metastases in this trial, the median overall survival was 5.8 months compared to 7.9 months in those without brain metastases [45]. A pooled analysis of 3 CheckMate trials showed that CNS metastases treated with nivolumab had a higher complete remission rate (28% vs. 19%) and stable disease rate (33% vs. 31%) than those treated with docetaxel and that in patients with previously treated CNS metastases, the median overall survival was longer in the nivolumab group [46].

#### 4.2.3.2 Pembrolizumab

Pembrolizumab is a human anti-PD-1 monoclonal antibody shown to have significantly improved overall and progression-free survival compared to docetaxel in advanced NSCLC [47]. A 33% response rate has been shown in NSCLC brain metastases treated with pembrolizumab [48]. Ongoing trials of immunotherapy in lung cancer brain metastases are detailed in Table 4.1.

#### 4.2.4 Genetics of Lung Cancer Brain Metastases

Targeted cancer therapy via molecular biomarker analysis is becoming the standard of care for cancer, and in the case of brain metastases, analysis of molecular markers of CNS metastases themselves may provide insight for more effective therapies. Various molecular studies have identified key molecular targets for future therapies. One strategy for identifying markers is to identify molecular targets critical to each step of metastases. AXL-GAS6 (a receptor tyrosine kinase inhibitor) has been identified in the epithelial to mesenchymal transition [49]. ADAM9 (a transmembrane cell adhesion protein) enables tissue plasminogen activator to stimulate promigratory proteins in mouse models allowing for increased brain metastases and was found to be at higher levels in brain metastases than in primary tumor cells [50]. Placental growth factor (PLGF) has been shown in vitro to activate endothelial growth factor receptor (EGFR) 1-Rho, which leads to disassembly of brain endothelial cell tight junctions allowing for SCLC brain metastases [51]. Mouse model studies using humanderived lung adenocarcinoma cells identified LEF1 and HOXB9 as genes critical in the WNT/ TCF pathway for extracellular matrix invasion and tumor outgrowth in the development of bone and brain metastases [52]. RT-PCR analysis of NSCLC tumor samples found that expression of CDH2 (N-cadherin) and KIFC1 (a kinesin family protein) were positively associated brain metastases occurrence and FALZ (a neuronal transcriptional factor) was negatively associated with brain metastases [53]. Hypermethylation of HERC5 (a ubiquitin-protein ligase) has been shown to be associated with increased occurrence of brain metastases and decreased overall survival in NSCLC [54]. Fibroblast growth factor receptor (FGFR1) amplification were found at a five-fold higher rate in brain metastases of lung adenocarcinoma than in the primary tumor [55]. In a genomic study of matched brain metastases and primary tumors, branched genomic evolution was observed, such that brain metastases

from lung cancer harbored clinically actionable alterations that were not detected in the matched primary tumors. These included alterations in the CDK pathway and PI3K pathway [15]. Another study demonstrated FGFR1 amplifications in brain metastases of lung adenocarcinoma [55]. These genes and pathways are potential targets for novel therapeutics which can be designed for the explicit purpose of reducing or treating lung cancer brain metastases.

# 4.3 Breast Cancer Brain Metastases

Breast cancer is the most common primary tumor occurring in women worldwide [56] and represents the second most common cause of brain metastasis in adult cancer patients [57]. The incidence of breast cancer brain metastases (BCBM) considerably varies depending on the underlying tumor subtype. Human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2)-positive and triple-negative breast cancer are more likely to cause brain metastases compared to the luminal A and B tumor subtype [7, 58], with reported incidences of BCBM ranging from 30 to 40% [59, 60]. Regarding the associated survival, patients with BCBM from triple-negative breast cancer are facing the most dismal prognosis. Hormone receptor status and HER2 status are prognostic in breast cancer brain metastases [7, 61]. According to a recent multicenter retrospective study including 1256 patients with BCBM stratified by tumor subtype, median overall survival of patients with triple-negative brain metastases was 4.9 months, compared to 9.3 and 16.5 months in patients with luminal and human epidermal growth factor (HER2)-positive brain metastases, respectively [62].

#### 4.3.1 HER2 Receptor Status and HER2-Directed Treatment Options

In approximately 20% of all breast cancer patients, HER2 amplifications can be detected

[63]. Among those, 30–50% of affected patients will develop brain metastases during their course of disease [64]. This increased risk of developing metastatic brain disease has been attributed to the improved control of systemic disease due to treatment with the monoclonal antibody trastuzumab [65]. Regarding concordance of HER2 status in metastases and primary tumors, divergence between BCBM and their underlying matched primary tumor has been described in recent studies [66, 67]. Interestingly, a recent study analyzing a total of 182 HER2-positive primary breast cancer patients and their metastatic primary tumors demonstrated that 24% of metastatic tumors were HER2 negative [68]. This discordance of HER2 status was furthermore associated with a decreased overall survival [68]. These findings emphasize that biopsies of metastatic sites are to determine the hormone receptor status and ultimately, to direct patients to appropriate targeted therapy options.

Despite the fact that trastuzumab is an effective treatment option for patients with HER2-positive breast cancer that extends overall survival [69, 70], the role of this monoclonal antibody for the treatment of BCBM is limited depending on the condition of the BBB. A pharmacokinetic study by Stemmler et al. demonstrated that the ratio of plasma vs. cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) levels of trastuzumab in BCBM patients improves from 420:1 to 76:1 after radiotherapy. For patients with concomitant leptomeningeal disease, the plasma to CSF ratio was found to be 49:1 [71], indicating that the CNS penetration of trastuzumab improves with a partial impairment of the BBB.

In the phase-III trial CLEOPATRA, the addition of the HER2-directed monoclonal antibody pertuzumab to trastuzumab and docetaxel significantly improved the median overall survival in patients with HER2-positive breast cancer compared to the addition of placebo (56.5 months vs. 40.8 months, respectively) [72]. In a subsequent exploratory analysis of this trial, the incidence between both treatment arms was found to be similar. However, the combination of pertuzumab, trastuzumab, and docetaxel yielded a significantly longer median time to development of brain metastases compared with the combination of placebo, trastuzumab, and docetaxel (15 months vs. 11.9 months, respectively). Furthermore, the median overall survival was longer in the pertuzumab arm of this study (34.4 months vs. 26.3 months) [73]. To date, a phase-II trial is evaluating pertuzumab in combination with high-dose trastuzumab after radiotherapy (NCT02536339) in HER2-positive breast cancer brain metastasis patients.

The dual tyrosine kinase inhibitor lapatinib targets both HER2 and EGFR receptors and has been shown to cross the BBB in patients with brain metastases [74]. Unfortunately, when used as a single agent, only minor antitumor activity of lapatinib was observed in the treatment of patients with BCBM. Lapatinib monotherapy was assessed in two phase-II trials investigating its efficacy in patients with HER2-positive BCBM, but has only yielded objective response rates in the CNS of 3-6% [75, 76]. However, the addition of capecitabine to lapatinib in patients with previously untreated brain metastases led to more promising intracranial rates. The multicenter, single-arm phase-II study LANDSCAPE reported objective partial CNS response in 66% of treated patients [64]. Furthermore, promising results have been reported for the antibody-drug conjugate trastuzumab emtansine (T-DM1): A retrospective, exploratory analysis of the multicenter phase-III trial EMILIA has shown that in patients with treated asymptomatic brain metastases at baseline, T-DM1 led to a significantly improved overall survival compared to lapatinib plus capecitabine [77]. In addition, various case reports have supported a potential antitumor activity of T-DM1 in the setting of HER2-positive breast cancer brain metastasis and a partially disrupted BBB [78-84].

# 4.3.2 Genetics of Breast Cancer Brain Metastases: PI3K/Akt/ mTOR-, CDK4/6 Pathway and Targeted Treatment Options

Activating mutations in the PI3K/AKT/mTOR and the CDK4/6 pathway frequently occur in

BCBM and open up new therapeutic strategies [15]. The mTOR-inhibitor everolimus is able to cross the BBB and might therefore be a promising treatment option for BCBM patients in the future. In two phase-III trials, the combination of everolimus either with trastuzumab and vinorelbine in patients with HER2-positive metastatic breast cancer [85] or with an aromatase inhibitor in patients with hormone receptor-positive metastatic breast cancer [86] significantly prolonged progression-free survival. A recent phase-II study of everolimus, trastuzumab, and vinorelbine for patients with progressive HER2-positive BCBM unfortunately revealed low intracranial response rates (4%, one partial response in the entire cohort) for this combination and a reported overall survival similar to a historical control [87]. The role of everolimus is currently being evaluated in combination with lapatinib and capecitabine in a phase-Ib/II single-arm trial for the treatment of HER2-positive BCBM patients with CNS progression after treatment with trastuzumab (NCT01783756).

Encouraging results have also been reported in patients with hormone receptor-positive breast cancer treated with selective CDK4/6 inhibitors targeting the D-cyclin-dependent kinase (CDK) 4/6-INK4-retinoblastoma (Rb) pathway [88]. For this reason, the effectiveness of the CDK4/6 inhibitors abemaciclib and palbociclib is currently being analyzed in clinical trials (NCT02308020, NCT02774681). Current targeted agents in breast cancer brain metastases and ongoing trials are summarized in Fig. 4.2 and Table 4.2.

#### 4.4 Melanoma Brain Metastases

The incidence of brain metastases in patients with melanoma is exceptionally high, occurring in up to 50% of cases [89]. Melanoma is the third leading cause of death from brain metastases after lung cancer and breast cancer, and intracranial melanomas cause significant neurologic morbidities due to their high bleeding propensity. Prior to the introduction of novel therapeutic agents, patients with melanoma brain metastases had a dire prognosis. Per the original diagnosis-specific graded prognostic assessment (DS-GPA), median survival for these patients ranged between 3.4 and 13.2 months [90]. This changed



Fig. 4.2 Current targeted agents in breast cancer brain metastases

Trial number	Phase	Location	Intervention			
Immunotherapies						
NCT01454102	Ι	USA	Nivolumab in combination with gemcitabine/cisplatin, pemetrexed/cisplatin,			
			carboplatin/paclitaxel, bevacizumab, erlotinib, ipilimumab, or as monotherapy			
NCT02696993	I/II	USA	Nivolumab + SRS/WBRT± ipilimumab in patients with at least one lesion			
			amenable to radiation therapy (SRS or WBRT)			
NCT02858869	Ι	USA	Pembrolizumab + SRS			
NCT02886585	II	USA	Pembrolizumab in patients with previously untreated or progressive brain			
			metastases or neoplastic meningitis (various solid tumors)			
NCT02085070	II	USA	Pembrolizumab (previously untreated brain metastases without need of local			
			therapy)			
NCT02681549	II	USA	Pembrolizumab + bevacizumab (previously untreated brain metastases)			

**Table 4.2** Summary of currently active and recruiting clinical trials of immunotherapy for patients with non-small cell lung cancer brain metastases

drastically after targeted therapeutic agents and checkpoint blockade agents became available. The DS-GPA for melanoma was revised in 2017, with median survival now ranging between 4.9 and 34.1 months [6]. Here, we provide an introduction to these therapeutic interventions and discuss survival data, published clinical trials as well as ongoing clinical trials.

#### 4.4.1 Targeted Agents

Approximately 40-60% of malignant melanomas were found to have mutations in the v-raf murine sarcoma viral oncogene homolog B (BRAF) [91]. Most of these mutations are characterized by a single amino acid substitution at codon 600 of the gene, from valine to glutamic acid (V600E). This leads to constitutive activation of the MAPK pathway through phosphorylation of MEK and subsequently ERK, which normally regulates cellular proliferation in a signal-dependent manner. BRAF-mutant tumors are exclusively dependent on the MAPK pathway for oncogenesis and are therefore highly sensitive to inhibition of this signaling cascade [92]. Prognostic classifications in brain metastases from melanoma have now incorporated BRAF mutation status, with improved survival in BRAF-positive patients [93].

#### 4.4.1.1 Vemurafenib

Vemurafenib is a small-molecule inhibitor of mutant BRAF. It showed clinical efficacy in the BRIM-3 trial, a phase-III randomized study of 675 patients with untreated metastatic melanoma that were randomized to vemurafenib vs. dacarbazine. Six-month overall survival was 84% in the vemurafenib group vs. 64% for dacarbazine and response rate was 48% for vemurafenib vs. 5% for dacarbazine [94]. These results led to the FDA approval of vemurafenib in 2011. The subsequent co-BRIM study looked at combined inhibition of BRAF and MEK (vemurafenib and cobimetinib) in attempt to minimize acquired resistance through activation of downstream effectors of the MAPK pathway [95]. Median progression-free survival (PFS) and response rates (RR) were higher in the combination group compared to vemurafenib plus placebo (9.9 vs. 6.2 months for median PFS and 68% vs. 45% for RR). Based on this, the FDA approved this combination therapy in 2015.

Patients with untreated or recently treated  $(\leq 3 \text{ months})$  brain metastases were excluded from these landmark trials, and the standard of care for intracranial lesions remained a combination of surgery and radiotherapy [96]. A few studies subsequently reported safe and effective treatment of brain metastases from BRAFV600E mutant melanoma with a combination of stereotactic radiation and vemurafenib [97, 98]. A phase-II trial of vemurafenib in brain metastases was conducted between 2011 and 2016 [99]. One hundred forty-six patients were enrolled and divided into two cohorts (previously treated and untreated). Intracranial response rate was 18% in the untreated cohort, compared to 33% extracranial response. Median overall survival was 8.9 months in the untreated cohort and 9.6 months in the previously treated one. Additionally, a retrospective study of melanoma patients with brain metastases treated with a combination of BRAF and MEK inhibitors showed that there was symptomatic improvement, median PFS of 5.3 months and median OS of 9.5 months [100].

#### 4.4.1.2 Dabrafenib

Dabrafenib is another small-molecule inhibitor of mutant BRAF that has clinical efficacy in metastatic melanoma. Contrary to vemurafenib, the initial dose escalation trials for dabrafenib included patients with untreated brain metastases [101]. The phase-III BREAK-3 trial of dabrafenib vs. dacarbazine in metastatic melanoma showed a significant PFS benefit of 5.1 vs. 2.7 months [102], which lead to the FDA approval of this agent in 2013. Similar to vemurafenib, dabrafenib was studied in combination with a MEK inhibitor, trametinib, which showed substantial improvement in PFS compared to dabrafenib alone (11.4 vs. 7.3 months) [103]. The efficacy of dabrafenib in melanoma brain metastases was assessed in dedicated phase-II trials. The BREAK-MB trial was a phase-II study of 172 patients with V600E or V600K mutant melanoma and brain metastases, either previously treated



or untreated [104]. Intracranial RR was 39.2% for previously untreated patients and 30.8% for treated patients with BRAFV600E mutant tumors. RR was lower for V600K mutations. Additionally, the COMBI-MB trial is evaluating the combination of dabrafenib plus trametinib in previously treated and untreated patients and with BRAFV600E or V600D/E/K/R mutations [105]. Intracranial RR for BRAFV600E mutant tumors in previously untreated patients was 58 and 56% for previously treated ones. Median PFS was 5.6 months in the untreated group and 7.2 months in the treated group. Targeted treatment strategies and immunotherapy options for melanoma brain metastases are displayed in Fig. 4.3.

#### 4.4.2 Immunotherapy

In addition to targeted therapy, in the past decade, immune checkpoint blockade therapy has revolutionized the management and prognosis of metastatic melanoma.

#### 4.4.2.1 CTLA-4-Directed Therapy

Ipilimumab is a humanized monoclonal antibody against CTLA-4. Ipilimumab first showed significant clinical benefit in 2010 against the



Fig. 4.3 Current targeted therapy and immunotherapies in melanoma in clinical use

gp100 vaccine in patients with unresectable stage III or IV melanoma (median OS of 10.0 vs. 6.4 months) [106] and was approved by the FDA in 2011. This trial included patients with brain metastases, most of which were previously treated, and results suggested that these patients derived a clinical benefit from ipilimumab (HR 0.7 with 95% CI 0.4-1.2). A subsequent phase-II study was conducted looking specifically at brain metastases patients [107]. Patients were divided into two cohorts based on symptoms and corticosteroid use and were given four doses of ipilimumab at 10 mg/kg. A durable response of 12 weeks or longer was observed in 24% of cases in the asymptomatic cohort (cohort A) and 5% in the symptomatic one (cohort B). Median overall survival was 7 months in cohort A and 3.7 months in cohort B. Additionally, a few studies have suggested that brain metastasis patients may derive a benefit from combining radiation and ipilimumab. A retrospective study of 77 patients treated with radiosurgery at Yale New Haven hospital with or without ipilimumab use showed that overall survival was significantly longer for patients who received ipilimumab (21.3 vs. 4.9 months) [108]. Another retrospective study of 91 patients treated with SRS showed that patients who received ipilimumab had prolonged survival of 15.1 months vs. 7.8 months for patients who did not [109].

#### 4.4.2.2 PD-1-Directed Therapy

Pembrolizumab and Nivolumab are both humanized antibodies directed against PD-1 that were first approved for the treatment of metastatic melanoma. Pembrolizumab was compared with ipilimumab in metastatic melanoma and showed improved 6-month PFS and response rates (RR 32.9% vs. 11.9%) [110]. Nivolumab was compared with dacarbazine and showed similar results (RR 40% vs. 13.9%) [111]. Patients with active brain metastases were excluded from both of these trials. A phase-II trial was conducted to assess the efficacy of pembrolizumab in patients with untreated brain metastases from melanoma or non-small cell lung cancer. Eighteen patients with melanoma were included in this study, and intracranial RR was 22%. Safety profile was acceptable, with the majority of adverse events being grades 1-2 [48]. Long-term follow-up of this study showed that responses were durable with patients being alive 24 months post treatment initiation [112]. While no dedicated clinical trial was performed to assess the efficacy of single-agent nivolumab in melanoma brain metastases, this agent was looked at in combination with ipilimumab in a phase-II trial. The intracranial response rate was 57%, similar to extracranial responses, with a 23% rate of complete response. The rate of grade 3 or higher toxicity was 55%, similar to what was observed in patients without brain metastases.

# 4.4.3 Genetic Characteristics of Melanoma Brain Metastases

The studies summarized above suggest that both classes of novel therapeutic agents have activity against melanoma brain metastases and, in some cases, may be a viable alternative to radiotherapy for previously untreated patients. However, multiple questions remain to be answered before defining clear guidelines incorporating these agents into clinical practice. In the case of targeted therapies, for example, it appears that intracranial response rates are lower than systemic responses and the duration of response is short. This may be related to lower drug availability in the CNS but also to different biological drivers and mechanisms of resistance in brain metastases compared to other sites. Sequencing analysis of matched primary tumors, extracranial and intracranial metastases from the same patients revealed that intracranial lesions are often genomically distinct from primary tumors and extracranial metastatic sites, and specific cellular pathways tend to be enriched in the brain [15]. Another study showed that the PI3K/ AKT pathway is hyperactive in melanoma brain metastases as opposed to other metastatic sites, and preclinical data suggest that PI3K inhibition could be an effective therapeutic strategy for these patients [113]. Future therapeutic decisions driving targeted therapies may need to be guided not only by the genomic characterization/BRAF mutation status of primary tumors but also by analysis of intracranial metastatic sites. Immunotherapies, on the other hand, appear to have similar efficacy in the brain compared to extracranial metastatic sites and they seem to induce durable responses. However, the main question remains of what patient factors and biomarkers predict response to these agents and whether these factors are the same for intracranial and extracranial metastases. Since most of the dedicated brain metastases trials only included patients who were not highly symptomatic and had small lesions, it is unclear whether patients with larger lesions would benefit or should continue to be treated with surgery and/or radiation. Lastly, the benefit of the synergistic use of immunotherapies with SRS is yet to be determined, and it is unclear whether combination therapy increases the risk of toxicity including radiation necrosis and bleeding. Multiple clinical trials are currently underway in attempt to answer these questions, a list of which can be found in Table 4.3.

#### 4.5 Conclusion

As the incidence of metastatic brain tumors is rising, brain metastases are becoming a growing challenge in the management of cancer patients. Although substantial efforts have been undertaken to improve a variety of multimodal treatment approaches, affected patients are still facing a poor median overall survival span after initial diagnosis. Genomic analyses in the past have yielded that brain metastases may have different actionable driver mutations than their underlying primary tumor and as different metastatic sites. However, different brain metastases within the same patient seem to be rather genetically homogenous. These findings open up new therapeutic strategies but also the urgent need to address major challenges like the development of brain-penetrant targeted agents. Various clinical trials are currently ongoing to evaluate numerous targeted agents and their efficacy in brain metastases patients. Nevertheless, we still need to further improve our understanding of brain metastasis formation, the molecular background of brain metastases, potential biomarkers, and resistance mechanisms in order to effectively treat patients in the future.

Trial number	Phase	Location	Intervention
Targeted therapie	es		
NCT03332589	Ι	USA	E6201 (MEK inhibitor) in BRAF- or MEK-mutant tumors
NCT03430947	II	Germany	Vemurafenib + cobimetinib after SRS in BRAF V600-mutant tumors
NCT02452294	II	Germany	Buparlisib (PI3K inhibitor) in BRAF-mutant tumors after failure of BRAF
			inhibitor therapy, and BRAF wild-type tumors after failure of ipilimumab
NCT02974803	II	Canada	Concurrent dabrafenib + trametinib with SRS in BRAF-mutant tumors
Immunotherapies	5		
NCT02858869	Ι	USA	Pembrolizumab ± SRS
NCT02716948	Ι	USA	SRS + nivolumab in newly diagnosed patients
NCT02097732	II	USA	Ipilimumab induction in patients receiving SRS
NCT02374242	II	Australia	Nivolumab ± ipilimumab
NCT03728465	II	Germany	Nivolumab + ipilimumab in patients with ≥4 symptomatic brain metastases
NCT03175432	II	USA	Bevacizumab + atezolizumab in untreated patients
NCT02460068	II	Italy	Fotemustine vs. fotemustine + ipilimumab or ipilimumab + nivolumab
NCT02681549	II	USA	Bevacizumab + pembrolizumab in untreated patients
NCT03563729	II	Denmark	Pembrolizumab or ipilimumab + nivolumab in patients in need of steroid
			treatment
NCT03340129	II	Australia	Ipilimumab + nivolumab + salvage radiotherapy

Table 4.3 Summary of currently active and recruiting clinical trials for melanoma brain metastases

#### References

- Eichler AF, Loeffler JS. Multidisciplinary management of brain metastases. Oncologist. 2007;12(7):884–98.
- Soffietti R, Ducati A, Rudà R. Brain metastases. In: Aminoff MJ, Boller F, Swaab DF, editors. Handbook of clinical neurology, vol. 105. Elsevier; 2012. p. 747–55.
- Nayak L, Lee EQ, Wen PY. Epidemiology of brain metastases. Curr Oncol Rep. 2012;14(1):48–54.
- Gaspar L, Scott C, Rotman M, Asbell S, Phillips T, Wasserman T, et al. Recursive partitioning analysis (RPA) of prognostic factors in three Radiation Therapy Oncology Group (RTOG) brain metastases trials. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1997;37(4):745–51.
- Lagerwaard FJ, Levendag PC, Nowak PJ, Eijkenboom WM, Hanssens PE, Schmitz PI. Identification of prognostic factors in patients with brain metastases: a review of 1292 patients. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1999;43(4):795–803.
- Sperduto PW, Yang TJ, Beal K, Pan H, Brown PD, Bangdiwala A, et al. Estimating survival in patients with lung cancer and brain metastases: an update of the graded prognostic assessment for lung cancer using molecular markers (lung-molGPA). JAMA Oncol. 2017;3(6):827–31.
- Sperduto PW, Kased N, Roberge D, Chao ST, Shanley R, Luo X, et al. The effect of tumor subtype on the time from primary diagnosis to development of brain metastases and survival in patients with breast cancer. J Neuro-Oncol. 2013;112(3):467–72.
- Han CH, Brastianos PK. Genetic characterization of brain metastases in the era of targeted therapy. Front Oncol. 2017;7:230.
- Kocher M, Soffietti R, Abacioglu U, Villa S, Fauchon F, Baumert BG, et al. Adjuvant whole-brain radiotherapy versus observation after radiosurgery or surgical resection of one to three cerebral metastases: results of the EORTC 22952-26001 study. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29(2):134–41.
- Tsao MN, Xu W, Wong RK, Lloyd N, Laperriere N, Sahgal A, et al. Whole brain radiotherapy for the treatment of newly diagnosed multiple brain metastases. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2018;1:CD003869.
- 11. Andrews DW, Scott CB, Sperduto PW, Flanders AE, Gaspar LE, Schell MC, et al. Whole brain radiation therapy with or without stereotactic radiosurgery boost for patients with one to three brain metastases: phase III results of the RTOG 9508 randomised trial. Lancet (London, England). 2004;363(9422):1665–72.
- Kondziolka D, Patel A, Lunsford LD, Kassam A, Flickinger JC. Stereotactic radiosurgery plus whole brain radiotherapy versus radiotherapy alone for patients with multiple brain metastases. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1999;45(2):427–34.
- Patchell RA, Tibbs PA, Regine WF, Dempsey RJ, Mohiuddin M, Kryscio RJ, et al. Postoperative radiotherapy in the treatment of single metastases to the brain: a randomized trial. JAMA. 1998;280(17):1485–9.

- 14. Brown PD, Jaeckle K, Ballman KV, Farace E, Cerhan JH, Anderson SK, et al. Effect of radiosurgery alone vs radiosurgery with whole brain radiation therapy on cognitive function in patients with 1 to 3 brain metastases: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA. 2016;316(4):401–9.
- Brastianos PK, Carter SL, Santagata S, Cahill DP, Taylor-Weiner A, Jones RT, et al. Genomic characterization of brain metastases reveals branched evolution and potential therapeutic targets. Cancer Discov. 2015;5(11):1164–77.
- Barnholtz-Sloan JS, Sloan AE, Davis FG, Vigneau FD, Lai P, Sawaya RE. Incidence proportions of brain metastases in patients diagnosed (1973 to 2001) in the Metropolitan Detroit Cancer Surveillance System. J Clin Oncol. 2004;22(14):2865–72.
- 17. Goncalves PH, Peterson SL, Vigneau FD, Shore RD, Quarshie WO, Islam K, et al. Risk of brain metastases in patients with nonmetastatic lung cancer: analysis of the metropolitan Detroit Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results (SEER) data. Cancer. 2016;122(12):1921–7.
- Cagney DN, Martin AM, Catalano PJ, Redig AJ, Lin NU, Lee EQ, et al. Incidence and prognosis of patients with brain metastases at diagnosis of systemic malignancy: a population-based study. Neuro-Oncology. 2017;19(11):1511–21.
- Kromer C, Xu J, Ostrom QT, Gittleman H, Kruchko C, Sawaya R, et al. Estimating the annual frequency of synchronous brain metastasis in the United States 2010–2013: a population-based study. J Neuro-Oncol. 2017;134(1):55–64.
- Villano JL, Durbin EB, Normandeau C, Thakkar JP, Moirangthem V, Davis FG. Incidence of brain metastasis at initial presentation of lung cancer. Neuro-Oncology. 2015;17(1):122–8.
- Rangachari D, Yamaguchi N, VanderLaan PA, Folch E, Mahadevan A, Floyd SR, et al. Brain metastases in patients with EGFR-mutated or ALKrearranged non-small-cell lung cancers. Lung Cancer. 2015;88(1):108–11.
- Brastianos PK, Curry WT, Oh KS. Clinical discussion and review of the management of brain metastases. J Natl Compr Cancer Netw. 2013;11(9):1153–64.
- Guerin A, Sasane M, Dea K, Zhang J, Culver K, Nitulescu R, et al. The economic burden of brain metastasis among lung cancer patients in the United States. J Med Econ. 2016;19(5):526–36.
- 24. Meyers CA, Smith JA, Bezjak A, Mehta MP, Liebmann J, Illidge T, et al. Neurocognitive function and progression in patients with brain metastases treated with whole-brain radiation and motexafin gadolinium: results of a randomized phase III trial. J Clin Oncol. 2004;22(1):157–65.
- 25. Cotto C, Berille J, Souquet PJ, Riou R, Croisile B, Turjman F, et al. A phase II trial of fotemustine and cisplatin in central nervous system metastases from non-small cell lung cancer. Eur J Cancer. 1996;32A(1):69–71.

- Cortes J, Rodriguez J, Aramendia JM, Salgado E, Gurpide A, Garcia-Foncillas J, et al. Front-line paclitaxel/cisplatin-based chemotherapy in brain metastases from non-small-cell lung cancer. Oncology. 2003;64(1):28–35.
- Kumthekar P, Grimm SA, Avram MJ, Kaklamani V, Helenowski I, Rademaker A, et al. Pharmacokinetics and efficacy of pemetrexed in patients with brain or leptomeningeal metastases. J Neuro-Oncol. 2013;112(2):247–55.
- Chang WY, Wu YL, Su PL, Yang SC, Lin CC, Su WC. The impact of EGFR mutations on the incidence and survival of stages I to III NSCLC patients with subsequent brain metastasis. PLoS One. 2018;13(2):e0192161.
- 29. Li L, Luo S, Lin H, Yang H, Chen H, Liao Z, et al. Correlation between EGFR mutation status and the incidence of brain metastases in patients with non-small cell lung cancer. J Thorac Dis. 2017;9(8):2510–20.
- 30. Schuler M, Wu YL, Hirsh V, O'Byrne K, Yamamoto N, Mok T, et al. First-line Afatinib versus chemotherapy in patients with non-small cell lung Cancer and common epidermal growth factor receptor gene mutations and brain metastases. J Thorac Oncol. 2016;11(3):380–90.
- 31. Park SJ, Kim HT, Lee DH, Kim KP, Kim SW, Suh C, et al. Efficacy of epidermal growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase inhibitors for brain metastasis in non-small cell lung cancer patients harboring either exon 19 or 21 mutation. Lung Cancer. 2012;77(3):556–60.
- 32. Li MX, He H, Ruan ZH, Zhu YX, Li RQ, He X, et al. Central nervous system progression in advanced nonsmall cell lung cancer patients with EGFR mutations in response to first-line treatment with two EGFR-TKIs, gefitinib and erlotinib: a comparative study. BMC Cancer. 2017;17(1):245.
- 33. Su PL, Wu YL, Chang WY, Ho CL, Tseng YL, Lai WW, et al. Preventing and treating brain metastases with three first-line EGFR-tyrosine kinase inhibitors in patients with EGFR mutation-positive advanced non-small cell lung cancer. Ther Adv Med Oncol. 2018;10:1758835918797589.
- 34. Welsh JW, Komaki R, Amini A, Munsell MF, Unger W, Allen PK, et al. Phase II trial of erlotinib plus concurrent whole-brain radiation therapy for patients with brain metastases from non-small-cell lung cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2013;31(7):895–902.
- 35. Zheng MH, Sun HT, Xu JG, Yang G, Huo LM, Zhang P, et al. Combining whole-brain radiotherapy with gefitinib/erlotinib for brain metastases from non-small-cell lung cancer: a meta-analysis. Biomed Res Int. 2016;2016:5807346.
- 36. Soda M, Choi YL, Enomoto M, Takada S, Yamashita Y, Ishikawa S, et al. Identification of the transforming EML4-ALK fusion gene in non-small-cell lung cancer. Nature. 2007;448(7153):561–6.
- Nicos M, Jarosz B, Krawczyk P, Wojas-Krawczyk K, Kucharczyk T, Sawicki M, et al. Screening for ALK abnormalities in central nervous system metas-

tases of non-small-cell lung cancer. Brain Pathol. 2018;28(1):77–86.

- Kwak EL, Bang YJ, Camidge DR, Shaw AT, Solomon B, Maki RG, et al. Anaplastic lymphoma kinase inhibition in non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2010;363(18):1693–703.
- Costa DB, Kobayashi S, Pandya SS, Yeo WL, Shen Z, Tan W, et al. CSF concentration of the anaplastic lymphoma kinase inhibitor crizotinib. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29(15):e443–5.
- Kaneda H, Okamoto I, Nakagawa K. Rapid response of brain metastasis to crizotinib in a patient with ALK rearrangement-positive non-small-cell lung cancer. J Thorac Oncol. 2013;8(4):e32–3.
- Peled N, Zach L, Liran O, Ilouze M, Bunn PA Jr, Hirsch FR. Effective crizotinib schedule for brain metastases in ALK rearrangement metastatic non-small-cell lung cancer. J Thorac Oncol. 2013;8(12):e112–3.
- Solomon BJ, Cappuzzo F, Felip E, Blackhall FH, Costa DB, Kim DW, et al. Intracranial efficacy of crizotinib versus chemotherapy in patients with advanced ALK-positive non-small-cell lung cancer: results from PROFILE 1014. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34(24): 2858–65.
- 43. Kim DW, Mehra R, Tan DSW, Felip E, Chow LQM, Camidge DR, et al. Activity and safety of ceritinib in patients with ALK-rearranged non-small-cell lung cancer (ASCEND-1): updated results from the multicentre, open-label, phase 1 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(4):452–63.
- 44. Camidge DR, Kim DW, Tiseo M, Langer CJ, Ahn MJ, Shaw AT, et al. Exploratory analysis of Brigatinib activity in patients with anaplastic lymphoma kinase-positive non-small-cell lung cancer and brain metastases in two clinical trials. J Clin Oncol. 2018;36(26):2693–701.
- 45. Brahmer J, Reckamp KL, Baas P, Crino L, Eberhardt WE, Poddubskaya E, et al. Nivolumab versus docetaxel in advanced squamous-cell non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2015;373(2):123–35.
- 46. Goldman JW, Crino L, Vokes EE, Holgado E, Reckamp K, Pluzanski A, et al. P2.36: Nivolumab (nivo) in patients (pts) with advanced (adv) NSCLC and Central Nervous System (CNS) metastases (mets): track: immunotherapy. J Thorac Oncol. 2016;11(10S):S238–S9.
- 47. Herbst RS, Baas P, Kim DW, Felip E, Perez-Gracia JL, Han JY, et al. Pembrolizumab versus docetaxel for previously treated, PD-L1-positive, advanced non-small-cell lung cancer (KEYNOTE-010): a randomised controlled trial. Lancet (London, England). 2016;387(10027):1540–50.
- 48. Goldberg SB, Gettinger SN, Mahajan A, Chiang AC, Herbst RS, Sznol M, et al. Pembrolizumab for patients with melanoma or non-small-cell lung cancer and untreated brain metastases: early analysis of a non-randomised, open-label, phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(7):976–83.
- Wu X, Ma W, Zhou Q, Yan H, Lim ZF, Huang M, et al. AXL-GAS6 expression can predict for adverse prog-

nosis in non-small cell lung cancer with brain metastases. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol. 2017;143(10):1947–57.

- 50. Lin CY, Chen HJ, Huang CC, Lai LC, Lu TP, Tseng GC, et al. ADAM9 promotes lung cancer metastases to brain by a plasminogen activator-based pathway. Cancer Res. 2014;74(18):5229–43.
- 51. Li B, Wang C, Zhang Y, Zhao XY, Huang B, Wu PF, et al. Elevated PLGF contributes to smallcell lung cancer brain metastasis. Oncogene. 2013;32(24):2952–62.
- Nguyen DX, Chiang AC, Zhang XH, Kim JY, Kris MG, Ladanyi M, et al. WNT/TCF signaling through LEF1 and HOXB9 mediates lung adenocarcinoma metastasis. Cell. 2009;138(1):51–62.
- 53. Grinberg-Rashi H, Ofek E, Perelman M, Skarda J, Yaron P, Hajduch M, et al. The expression of three genes in primary non-small cell lung cancer is associated with metastatic spread to the brain. Clin Cancer Res. 2009;15(5):1755–61.
- Wrage M, Hagmann W, Kemming D, Uzunoglu FG, Riethdorf S, Effenberger K, et al. Identification of HERC5 and its potential role in NSCLC progression. Int J Cancer. 2015;136(10):2264–72.
- 55. Preusser M, Berghoff AS, Berger W, Ilhan-Mutlu A, Dinhof C, Widhalm G, et al. High rate of FGFR1 amplifications in brain metastases of squamous and non-squamous lung cancer. Lung Cancer. 2014;83(1):83–9.
- Shah R, Rosso K, Nathanson SD. Pathogenesis, prevention, diagnosis and treatment of breast cancer. World J Clin Oncol. 2014;5(3):283–98.
- Witzel I, Oliveira-Ferrer L, Pantel K, Müller V, Wikman H. Breast cancer brain metastases: biology and new clinical perspectives. Breast Cancer Res. 2016;18:8.
- Kennecke H, Yerushalmi R, Woods R, Cheang MC, Voduc D, Speers CH, et al. Metastatic behavior of breast cancer subtypes. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28(20):3271–7.
- 59. Kaplan MA, Isikdogan A, Koca D, Kucukoner M, Gumusay O, Yildiz R, et al. Biological subtypes and survival outcomes in breast cancer patients with brain metastases (study of the Anatolian Society of Medical Oncology). Oncology. 2012;83(3):141–50.
- 60. Yau T, Swanton C, Chua S, Sue A, Walsh G, Rostom A, et al. Incidence, pattern and timing of brain metastases among patients with advanced breast cancer treated with trastuzumab. Acta Oncol. 2006;45(2):196–201.
- 61. Sperduto PW, Kased N, Roberge D, Xu Z, Shanley R, Luo X, et al. Effect of tumor subtype on survival and the graded prognostic assessment for patients with breast cancer and brain metastases. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2012;82(5):2111–7.
- 62. Niikura N, Hayashi N, Masuda N, Takashima S, Nakamura R, Watanabe K, et al. Treatment outcomes and prognostic factors for patients with brain metastases from breast cancer of each subtype: a multicenter retrospective analysis. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2014;147(1):103–12.
- 63. Owens MA, Horten BC, Da Silva MM. HER2 amplification ratios by fluorescence in situ hybridiza-

tion and correlation with immunohistochemistry in a cohort of 6556 breast cancer tissues. Clin Breast Cancer. 2004;5(1):63–9.

- 64. Bachelot T, Romieu G, Campone M, Dieras V, Cropet C, Dalenc F, et al. Lapatinib plus capecitabine in patients with previously untreated brain metastases from HER2-positive metastatic breast cancer (LANDSCAPE): a single-group phase 2 study. Lancet Oncol. 2013;14(1):64–71.
- 65. Olson EM, Abdel-Rasoul M, Maly J, Wu CS, Lin NU, Shapiro CL. Incidence and risk of central nervous system metastases as site of first recurrence in patients with HER2-positive breast cancer treated with adjuvant trastuzumab. Ann Oncol. 2013;24(6):1526–33.
- 66. Bachmann C, Grischke EM, Fehm T, Staebler A, Schittenhelm J, Wallwiener D. CNS metastases of breast cancer show discordant immunohistochemical phenotype compared to primary. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol. 2013;139(4):551–6.
- 67. Schrijver W, Suijkerbuijk KPM, van Gils CH, van der Wall E, Moelans CB, van Diest PJ. Receptor conversion in distant breast cancer metastases: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2018;110(6):568–80.
- Niikura N, Liu J, Hayashi N, Mittendorf EA, Gong Y, Palla SL, et al. Loss of human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2) expression in metastatic sites of HER2-overexpressing primary breast tumors. J Clin Oncol. 2012;30(6):593–9.
- 69. Bartsch R, Wenzel C, Steger GG. Trastuzumab in the management of early and advanced stage breast cancer. Biologics. 2007;1(1):19–31.
- 70. Lv S, Wang Y, Sun T, Wan D, Sheng L, Li W, et al. Overall survival benefit from trastuzumab-based treatment in HER2-positive metastatic breast cancer: a retrospective analysis. Oncol Res Treat. 2018;41(7–8):450–5.
- 71. Stemmler HJ, Schmitt M, Willems A, Bernhard H, Harbeck N, Heinemann V. Ratio of trastuzumab levels in serum and cerebrospinal fluid is altered in HER2positive breast cancer patients with brain metastases and impairment of blood-brain barrier. Anti-Cancer Drugs. 2007;18(1):23–8.
- Swain SM, Baselga J, Kim S-B, Ro J, Semiglazov V, Campone M, et al. Pertuzumab, trastuzumab, and docetaxel in HER2-positive metastatic breast cancer. N Engl J Med. 2015;372(8):724–34.
- 73. Swain SM, Baselga J, Miles D, Im YH, Quah C, Lee LF, et al. Incidence of central nervous system metastases in patients with HER2-positive metastatic breast cancer treated with pertuzumab, trastuzumab, and docetaxel: results from the randomized phase III study CLEOPATRA. Ann Oncol. 2014;25(6):1116–21.
- 74. Saleem A, Searle GE, Kenny LM, Huiban M, Kozlowski K, Waldman AD, et al. Lapatinib access into normal brain and brain metastases in patients with Her-2 overexpressing breast cancer. EJNMMI Res. 2015;5:30.
- 75. Lin NU, Carey LA, Liu MC, Younger J, Come SE, Ewend M, et al. Phase II trial of lapatinib for brain

metastases in patients with human epidermal growth factor receptor 2-positive breast cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2008;26(12):1993–9.

- Lin NU, Dieras V, Paul D, Lossignol D, Christodoulou C, Stemmler HJ, et al. Multicenter phase II study of lapatinib in patients with brain metastases from HER2-positive breast cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2009;15(4):1452–9.
- 77. Krop IE, Lin NU, Blackwell K, Guardino E, Huober J, Lu M, et al. Trastuzumab emtansine (T-DM1) versus lapatinib plus capecitabine in patients with HER2-positive metastatic breast cancer and central nervous system metastases: a retrospective, exploratory analysis in EMILIA. Ann Oncol. 2015;26(1):113–9.
- Torres S, Maralani P, Verma S. Activity of T-DM1 in HER-2 positive central nervous system breast cancer metastases. BMJ Case Rep. 2014;2014:bcr2014205680.
- 79. Ricciardi GRR, Russo A, Franchina T, Schifano S, Mastroeni G, Santacaterina A, et al. Efficacy of T-DM1 for leptomeningeal and brain metastases in a HER2 positive metastatic breast cancer patient: new directions for systemic therapy—a case report and literature review. BMC Cancer. 2018;18(1):97.
- Keith KC, Lee Y, Ewend MG, Zagar TM, Anders CK. Activity of trastuzumab-emtansine (TDM1) in HER2-positive breast cancer brain metastases: a case series. Cancer Treat Commun. 2016;7:43–6.
- Kalsi R, Feigenberg S, Kwok Y, Tkaczuk K, Mehta M, Chumsri S. Brain metastasis and response to adotrastuzumab emtansine: a case report and literature review. Clin Breast Cancer. 2015;15(2):e163–6.
- 82. Jacot W, Pons E, Frenel JS, Guiu S, Levy C, Heudel PE, et al. Efficacy and safety of trastuzumab emtansine (T-DM1) in patients with HER2-positive breast cancer with brain metastases. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2016;157(2):307–18.
- Bartsch R, Berghoff AS, Vogl U, Rudas M, Bergen E, Dubsky P, et al. Activity of T-DM1 in Her2-positive breast cancer brain metastases. Clin Exp Metastasis. 2015;32(7):729–37.
- Bartsch R, Berghoff AS, Preusser M. Breast cancer brain metastases responding to primary systemic therapy with T-DM1. J Neuro-Oncol. 2014;116(1):205–6.
- 85. Andre F, O'Regan R, Ozguroglu M, Toi M, Xu B, Jerusalem G, et al. Everolimus for women with trastuzumab-resistant, HER2-positive, advanced breast cancer (BOLERO-3): a randomised, doubleblind, placebo-controlled phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2014;15(6):580–91.
- Baselga J, Campone M, Piccart M, Burris HA, Rugo HS, Sahmoud T, et al. Everolimus in postmenopausal hormone-receptor–positive advanced breast cancer. N Engl J Med. 2012;366(6):520–9.
- 87. Van Swearingen AED, Siegel MB, Deal AM, Sambade MJ, Hoyle A, Hayes DN, et al. LCCC 1025: a phase II study of everolimus, trastuzumab, and vinorelbine to treat progressive HER2-positive breast cancer brain metastases. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2018;171(3):637–48.

- Turner NC, Ro J, André F, Loi S, Verma S, Iwata H, et al. Palbociclib in hormone-receptor–positive advanced breast cancer. N Engl J Med. 2015;373(3):209–19.
- 89. Sloot S, Chen YA, Zhao X, Weber JL, Benedict JJ, Mule JJ, et al. Improved survival of patients with melanoma brain metastases in the era of targeted BRAF and immune checkpoint therapies. Cancer. 2018;124(2):297–305.
- 90. Sperduto PW, Chao ST, Sneed PK, Luo X, Suh J, Roberge D, et al. Diagnosis-specific prognostic factors, indexes, and treatment outcomes for patients with newly diagnosed brain metastases: a multiinstitutional analysis of 4,259 patients. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2010;77(3):655–61.
- Davies H, Bignell GR, Cox C, Stephens P, Edkins S, Clegg S, et al. Mutations of the BRAF gene in human cancer. Nature. 2002;417(6892):949–54.
- Sullivan RJ, Flaherty KT. BRAF in melanoma: pathogenesis, diagnosis, inhibition, and resistance. J Skin Cancer. 2011;2011:423239.
- 93. Sperduto PW, Jiang W, Brown PD, Braunstein S, Sneed P, Wattson DA, et al. The prognostic value of BRAF, C-KIT, and NRAS mutations in melanoma patients with brain metastases. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2017;98(5):1069–77.
- Chapman PB, Hauschild A, Robert C, Haanen JB, Ascierto P, Larkin J, et al. Improved survival with vemurafenib in melanoma with BRAF V600E mutation. N Engl J Med. 2011;364(26):2507–16.
- Larkin J, Ascierto PA, Dreno B, Atkinson V, Liszkay G, Maio M, et al. Combined vemurafenib and cobimetinib in BRAF-mutated melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2014;371(20):1867–76.
- Rochet NM, Kottschade LA, Markovic SN. Vemurafenib for melanoma metastases to the brain. N Engl J Med. 2011;365(25):2439–41.
- Ahmed KA, Freilich JM, Sloot S, Figura N, Gibney GT, Weber JS, et al. LINAC-based stereotactic radiosurgery to the brain with concurrent vemurafenib for melanoma metastases. J Neuro-Oncol. 2015;122(1):121–6.
- Narayana A, Mathew M, Tam M, Kannan R, Madden KM, Golfinos JG, et al. Vemurafenib and radiation therapy in melanoma brain metastases. J Neuro-Oncol. 2013;113(3):411–6.
- 99. McArthur GA, Maio M, Arance A, Nathan P, Blank C, Avril MF, et al. Vemurafenib in metastatic melanoma patients with brain metastases: an open-label, single-arm, phase 2, multicentre study. Ann Oncol. 2017;28(3):634–41.
- 100. Drago JZ, Lawrence D, Livingstone E, Zimmer L, Chen T, Giobbie-Hurder A, et al. Clinical experience with combination BRAF/MEK inhibitors for melanoma with brain metastases: a real-life multicenter study. Melanoma Res. 2019;29(1):65–9.
- 101. Falchook GS, Long GV, Kurzrock R, Kim KB, Arkenau TH, Brown MP, et al. Dabrafenib in patients with melanoma, untreated brain metastases, and other solid tumours: a phase 1 dose-escalation trial. Lancet (London, England). 2012;379(9829):1893–901.

- 102. Hauschild A, Grob JJ, Demidov LV, Jouary T, Gutzmer R, Millward M, et al. Dabrafenib in BRAFmutated metastatic melanoma: a multicentre, openlabel, phase 3 randomised controlled trial. Lancet (London, England). 2012;380(9839):358–65.
- 103. Robert C, Karaszewska B, Schachter J, Rutkowski P, Mackiewicz A, Stroiakovski D, et al. Improved overall survival in melanoma with combined dabrafenib and trametinib. N Engl J Med. 2015;372(1):30–9.
- 104. Long GV, Trefzer U, Davies MA, Kefford RF, Ascierto PA, Chapman PB, et al. Dabrafenib in patients with Val600Glu or Val600Lys BRAF-mutant melanoma metastatic to the brain (BREAK-MB): a multicentre, open-label, phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2012;13(11):1087–95.
- 105. Davies MA, Saiag P, Robert C, Grob JJ, Flaherty KT, Arance A, et al. Dabrafenib plus trametinib in patients with BRAF(V600)-mutant melanoma brain metastases (COMBI-MB): a multicentre, multicohort, open-label, phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2017;18(7):863–73.
- 106. Hodi FS, O'Day SJ, McDermott DF, Weber RW, Sosman JA, Haanen JB, et al. Improved survival with ipilimumab in patients with metastatic melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2010;363(8):711–23.
- 107. Margolin K, Ernstoff MS, Hamid O, Lawrence D, McDermott D, Puzanov I, et al. Ipilimumab in patients with melanoma and brain metastases: an open-label, phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2012;13(5):459–65.

- 108. Knisely JP, Yu JB, Flanigan J, Sznol M, Kluger HM, Chiang VL. Radiosurgery for melanoma brain metastases in the ipilimumab era and the possibility of longer survival. J Neurosurg. 2012;117(2):227–33.
- 109. Diao K, Bian SX, Routman DM, Yu C, Ye JC, Wagle NA, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery and ipilimumab for patients with melanoma brain metastases: clinical outcomes and toxicity. J Neuro-Oncol. 2018;139(2):421–9.
- 110. Robert C, Schachter J, Long GV, Arance A, Grob JJ, Mortier L, et al. Pembrolizumab versus ipilimumab in advanced melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2015;372(26):2521–32.
- 111. Robert C, Long GV, Brady B, Dutriaux C, Maio M, Mortier L, et al. Nivolumab in previously untreated melanoma without BRAF mutation. N Engl J Med. 2015;372(4):320–30.
- 112. Kluger HM, Chiang V, Mahajan A, Zito CR, Sznol M, Tran T, et al. Long-term survival of patients with melanoma with active brain metastases treated with pembrolizumab on a phase II trial. J Clin Oncol. 2019;37(1):52–60.
- 113. Chen G, Chakravarti N, Aardalen K, Lazar AJ, Tetzlaff MT, Wubbenhorst B, et al. Molecular profiling of patient-matched brain and extracranial melanoma metastases implicates the PI3K pathway as a therapeutic target. Clin Cancer Res. 2014;20(21):5537–46.



Pedro García-Gómez, Neibla Priego, Laura Álvaro-Espinosa, and Manuel Valiente

# 5.1 Brain Vasculature: Blood-Brain Barrier, Vascular Co-option, and Angiogenesis

# 5.1.1 Crossing the Blood-Brain Barrier

Once cancer cells reach the brain vasculature, they become physically trapped in small capillaries [1] preferably with low perfusion [2] (Fig. 5.1). Hematogenous inoculation of cancer cells indicates that the time required to cross the vascular barrier in the brain is much longer than in other organs. It takes 3–7 days to a cancer cell to extravasate through the blood-brain barrier (BBB) [1, 3, 4] but only 12 h to extravasate in the lungs [3]. The molecular requirements to cross the BBB include general mediators of extravasation (i.e., HBEGF, COX2) [5] but also other specific to the brain including cell surface modifications [5], proteases [6], and secreted growth factors as well as extracellular vesicles [6–9].

Pedro García-Gómez, Neibla Priego, and Laura Álvaro-Espinosa contributed equally to this work.

Brain Metastasis Group, Spanish National Cancer Research Center (CNIO), Madrid, Spain e-mail: pggomez@cnio.es; npriego@cnio.es; lalvaroe@cnio.es; mvaliente@cnio.es

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), *Central Nervous System Metastases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_5

CTSS/ JAM-B ST6GALNAC5 PLGF/ VEGFR1-ERK-ROCK PLEKHA5 miR-181c/ PDPK1 miR-105/ZO-1



**Fig. 5.1** Molecular regulation of blood-brain barrier (BBB) extravasation

# 5

P. García-Gómez · N. Priego · L. Álvaro-Espinosa · M. Valiente  $(\boxtimes)$ 

#### 5.1.1.1 Surface Decoration

The surface of triple negative breast cancer cells requires a specific glycosylation pattern which is dependent on the sialyltransferase ST6GLNAC5. The expression of this molecule in primary breast tumors as part of a 17-gene signature (BrMS) correlates with an increased risk of brain metastasis in three independent cohorts of patients. Although the molecular mechanism by which this posttranslational modification in the membrane of metastatic cells is specifically required to transmigrate through the BBB is not known, loss of function experiments showed its importance to prevent the entry of cancer cells in the brain [5].

#### 5.1.1.2 Proteolysis

Adherent and tight junctions are critical for the integrity of the BBB. Cathepsin S (CTSS) cleaves junctional adhesion molecules (JAMs), occludins and claudins, all of which are important for cell adhesion [6]. Among them, JAM-B is specifically expressed in brain endothelial cells. Proteolysis of JAM-B-dependent junctional adhesions of brain endothelial cells by cancer cell-derived CTSS increases the transmigration in an in vitro BBB model as well as in brain metastasis assays in vivo [6]. High expression levels of CTSS at the primary site correlates with decreased metastasis-free survival in the brain but not in bone or lungs.

#### 5.1.1.3 Secreted Components

PLFG (placental growth factor) is a secreted molecule required for SCLC cancer cells to cross the BBB. Extracellular PLGF binds to the endothelial *VEGF* receptor-1 (VEGFR-1) that leads to the activation of ERK and Rho kinase (ROCK) activities. The activation of this signalling pathway in brain endothelial cells induces the disruption of occludin and ZO-1 dependent junctions, thus compromising BBB integrity [7]. Elevated levels of PLGF in the blood of patients with small cell lung cancer (SCLC) correlates with the development of brain metastasis [7].

Extracellular vesicles regulate different aspects of cancer [10, 11], including cell-to-cell communication [12]. MicroRNAs contained in extracel-

lular vesicles produced by cancer cells located in the primary tumor influence the integrity of the BBB to facilitate extravasation of circulating tumor cells (CTCs). The microRNA miR-181c contained in cancer cell-derived extracellular vesicles is transferred to brain endothelial cells where it downregulates the expression of PDPK1, an essential factor for actin dynamics by its regulatory effect on cofilin phosphorylation. Defective actin dynamics impairs intracellular trafficking of multiple proteins required for the maintenance of brain endothelial cell intercellular junctions such as tight junction proteins, actin filaments, and N-cadherin [8]. Similarly, miR-105 contained in extracellular vesicles impaired the integrity of the BBB through an alternative mechanism involving the negative regulation of ZO-1 expression [9]. Consequently, the uptake of extracellular vesicles loaded with these miRNAs facilitates extravasation of CTCs through the BBB [8] and other vascular barriers [9]. Circulating extracellular vesicles containing miR-181c and miR-105 were more abundant in the serum of patients with metastatic breast cancer, including the brain [8, 9].

#### 5.1.1.4 Other Mediators

Additional mediators of extravasation through the BBB that have been validated in patients includes PLEKHA5, which has been described in melanoma brain metastasis [13]. However, the mechanism by which this molecule facilitates transmigration of metastatic cells through the BBB remains to be solved.

#### 5.1.1.5 Importance of Identifying Mediators of BBB Extravasation

The main interest lies on their potential as biomarkers to predict the risk of developing brain metastasis from the primary tumor [5–9, 13]. Although metastatic cells might have completed extravasation by the time the primary tumor is diagnosed, having determined the risk of metastasis might facilitate clinical decisions of future therapies aimed at preventing the development of symptomatic metastases.

#### 5.1.2 Using Preexisting Vessels: Vascular Co-option

After completing extravasation, metastasisinitiating cells remain located at the perivascular niche [1–4, 14]. The physical interaction with the preexisting brain capillaries, termed vascular co-option [15], does not involve angiogenesis and mimics the cellular and molecular behavior of pericytes [3]. Vascular co-option has been described both clinically and experimentally in lung cancer, breast cancer, melanoma, colorectal cancer, and renal cancer metastasis in multiple secondary organs including the brain [1, 4, 14,16–19]. The perivascular location gives cancer cells preferential access to oxygen, nutrients, and angiocrine factors produced by endothelial cells [4, 14, 20] (Fig. 5.2). The implications of vascular co-option include both aggressive growth but also states of latency and immune evasion [21, 22].

#### 5.1.2.1 Dormancy/Latency and Immune Evasion

Breast cancer metastasis could be manifested many months and even years after the removal of the primary tumor [23]. Under these circumstances disseminated tumor cells (DTCs) enter in a state of dormancy until they start to re-grow secondary tumors [24]. The perivascular niche regulates dormancy of metastatic cells by different mechanisms. Thrombospondin-1 (TSP-1) has been described as an important angiocrine factor reducing tumor growth and angiogenesis [25, 26]. In brain metastasis, TSP-1 induces dormancy of metastatic cells in the brain and other organs such as the bone and the lungs. Expression of TSP-1 occurred in stable non-angiogenic brain endothelium that induces dormancy in cancer cells that are in the vicinity. On the contrary, downregulation of the expression of TSP-1 and enhanced expression of the pro-tumor factors  $TGF-\beta 1$  and periostin (POSTN), which



preferentially occurs in sprouting endothelial cells, favors tumor cell growth [22].

In contrast to a prolonged period of inactive cancer cell proliferation (dormancy), metastatic cells could develop transient states of active proliferation intermingled with periods of quiescence. This latency program is driven by the transcription factors SOX2 and SOX9 in combination with the inhibition of WNT signaling. When DTCs are latent, they downregulate the NK cell ligands UL16-binding proteins, PVR/ CD155, FAS, and TRAILR, which allow them to avoid the action of the immune system and remain viable [21].

#### 5.1.2.2 Molecular Regulation of Vascular Co-option

In spite of the involvement of the perivascular niche in latency or dormancy, the ability of metastasis-initiating cells to interact with preexisting capillaries is required for their outgrowth [1, 3, 4, 14]. Two cell adhesion molecules are key during this process including  $\beta$ 1-integrin and L1CAM [4, 14]. Targeting them in cancer cells impairs the initial stages of metastasis colonization from breast, lung, renal, and colorectal cancer, melanoma, and lymphoma and prevents the development of macrometastases [3, 4, 14].

β1-integrin-mediated anchorage of cancer cells to components of the basal lamina (collagen I and IV, fibronectin, laminin, and vitronectin) of preexisting capillaries induces phosphorylation of focal adhesion kinase (FAK) leading to ERK1/2 activation, which is translated into an important survival signal that allows metastatic cells to resume proliferation in secondary organs [14]. L1CAM further promotes  $\beta$ 1-integrin downstream signaling increasing the potency of its activation in an ankirin2-dependent manner, which leads to increased PAK1/2 phosphorylation and enhanced formation of filamentous actin. Increased actin filament formation induces cancer cell spreading along capillaries activating YAP-mediated mechanotransduction upon its nuclear translocation, which drives downstream gene expression reactivating proliferation [3].

#### 5.1.2.3 Implications of Vascular Co-option

Although our knowledge on the interaction between metastasis-initiating cells and preexisting capillaries is very limited, the fact that known targets located at the cellular surface are critical to multiorgan metastasis from highly prevalent cancer types suggests an important therapeutic opportunity to prevent the development of metastasis, even if cancer cells have already disseminated out of the primary tumor.

#### 5.1.3 Brain Metastasis-Associated Angiogenesis

#### 5.1.3.1 Regulation of Brain Metastasis-Associated Angiogenesis

Neo-angiogenic vessels could be easily found in brain metastasis derived from non-small cell lung cancer [1, 27], where it is required to support the transition from micrometastasis to macrometastasis [1] (Fig. 5.3). However, this dependency might not apply to other cancer types such as melanoma, which continues to rely on co-optive growth along the vessels rather than in angiogenesis [1]. In breast cancer, the importance of angiogenesis in brain metastasis has been also reported [28, 29].

The expression of vascular endothelial growth factor (*VEGF*) by cancer cells is a major component to activate the angiogenic program in endothelial cells [30]. *VEGF* expression in breast cancer cells with tropism to the brain is increased compared to their parental counterparts [28], and its expression correlates with enlarged brain blood vessels and growth of brain metastasis from colon and lung adenocarcinoma [27]. Lower *VEGF* expression or the use of VEGFR inhibitors give rise to a reduction of angiogenesis subsequently limiting tumor growth in the brain [27, 28].

VEGF regulation is dependent on hypoxia, where VEGF is potently induced by the activation of the transcription factor HIF-1 $\alpha$  [31]. Additionally, under normoxic conditions, activation of  $\alpha_v\beta_3$  in cancer cells upon phosphorylation and inactivation of the translation repressor 4E-BP1 also enables VEGF expression and tumor angiogenesis [31].



#### 5.1.3.2 Therapeutic Approaches

More than 40 molecules have been identified to play a role in the formation of new blood vessels; however, almost all studies focused on VEFG and its receptors as it is the most potent angiogenic molecule. Actually, since 2004, ten drugs have been approved to target VEGF or its receptors [32]. Apart from VEGF, few studies focused on other angiogenic molecules in brain metastasis [33, 34]. Targeting neo-angiogenesis using anti-VEGF therapeutic antibodies was frequently used to treat brain metastasis; however, clinical trials did not report decreased incidence of brain metastasis or increased overall survival in patients [27, 29, 35–37]. Pre-clinical research suggests that anti-angiogenic approaches generate superior therapeutic responses when combined. For instance, drugs targeting VEGFR2 and HER2 in HER2-amplified breast cancer brain metastasis or inhibition of VEGF together with inhibitors against angiopoetin-2 work better than monotherapies [29, 38]. Alternatively, antiangiogenic inhibitors can be used to impair the switch from micrometastasis to macrometastasis. This preventive scenario has been successfully validated in experimental models of lung cancer brain metastasis using anti-VEGF inhibitors that increased overall survival [35].

Inefficacy of anti-angiogenic drugs might involve the induction of a hypoxic environment that increases invasiveness and resistance to therapy. However, a higher proportion of mature vasculature compared to the primary cancer site may explain why brain metastasis is not so dependent on angiogenesis [37]. Alternatively, a c-Met/ $\beta$ 1-integrin complex with pro-metastatic functions has been found to be blocked by the binding of *VEGF* to VEGFR2. This competitive negative regulation preventing the binding of c-Met to  $\beta$ 1-integrin is suppressed by the use of *VEGF* inhibitors, explaining the increased cancer cell aggressiveness after anti-angiogenic therapy [33].

# 5.1.4 Influence of Brain Vessels on Anti-cancer Therapy in the Brain

The blood-brain barrier (BBB) acts as a barrier also for drugs and thus adds a significant caveat for the treatment of brain disorders [39, 40]. Even

if the brain is affected by multiple metastases, the BBB is not completely disrupted. Experimental evidences have probed that there is a high degree of inter-lesion heterogeneity regarding the compromise of the BBB integrity since only 10% of brain metastases reach therapeutic levels of non-permeable drugs [41, 42]. Thus BBBpermeable drugs seem to be the best strategy to target brain metastasis as suggested by pre-clinical approaches [42]. Alternatively, other efforts have been performed to overcome the impedance of some drugs to penetrate into the brain [43]. Pioneer studies addressing the similarities and differences regarding inter-lesion heterogeneity of the BBB have found pericytes as major contributors, where Desmin<sup>+</sup> pericytes are enriched in highly permeable lesions [41, 44].

#### 5.2 Astrocytes

Astrocytes are the most abundant glial cell type in the brain. They encounter and interact with metastatic cells during the process of brain colonization. When this interaction happens astrocytes become reactive, a cellular state induced when damage or injury is sensed by this cell type [45]. Cell-to-cell communication between cancer cells and reactive astrocytes includes direct physical contact but also interactions mediated by secreted molecules and vesicles. This crosstalk could have anti- or pro-metastatic consequences. The complex behavior of astrocytes surrounding brain metastasis could derive from the intrinsic heterogeneity of this cell type (Figs. 5.2 and 5.3).

#### 5.2.1 Communication Through Secreted Molecules

#### 5.2.1.1 Cancer Cells to Reactive Astrocytes

Secreted molecules can act as paracrine signals between cancer cells and reactive astrocytes. Cancer cells from breast cancer brain metastasis produce IL-1 $\beta$  upon c-Met and MAPK activation [46]. Cancer cell-secreted IL-1 $\beta$  upregulates the expression of Jagged 1 in astrocytes, which signals back to metastatic cells activating Notch pathway promoting self-renewal of metastasis stem cells [47]. Additionally, cancer cell-derived IL-1 $\beta$  induced the production of HGF by reactive astrocytes, which increases c-Met activation in metastatic cells in a feed-forward mechanism [47]. Accordingly, BBB-permeable Notch inhibitor compound E or c-Met inhibitor pterostilbene decreased experimental breast cancer brain metastasis [46, 47].

#### 5.2.1.2 Reactive Astrocytes to Cancer Cells

Astrocyte-secreted molecules influence brain metastatic cells. Some of these secreted factors are found additionally in neuroinflammation, suggesting that the same molecular pathways that are induced during brain injury could be involved in brain metastasis. Lung cancer brain metastasis co-cultured with astrocytes influence the brain cell type through the production of IL-8, MIF, and PAI-1. Activated astrocytes respond to the cancer cell secretome producing IL-6, TNF- $\alpha$ , and IL-1 $\beta$  that stimulate tumor cell proliferation [48]. Moreover, astrocytes produce the neurotrophin BDNF that binds to TrkB receptor in HER2+ cancer cells supporting the colonization of the brain. Combined inhibition of HER2 with lapatinib and TrkB with cyclotraxin B reduces survival of HER2+ breast cancer brain metastatic cells more efficiently than each compound individually [49]. Other pro-tumorigenic signal produced by reactive astrocytes includes MMP-9 that promotes cancer cell invasion by degrading undetermined components of the extracellular matrix (ECM) and neo-angiogenesis by releasing VEGF from the surrounding matrix [18]. Melanoma brain metastatic cells induce the expression of different pro-inflammatory factors in reactive astrocytes including IL-23 [50, 51]. IL-23 produced by brain metastasis-associated reactive astrocytes induce the upregulation and secretion of MMP2 in cancer cells, which promote their migratory and invasive behavior [50]. Secreted MMP2/9 from reactive astrocytes can also increase cancer cell migration and modulate organization of actin stress fibers on ECM proteins (type I collagen, fibronectin, and laminin substrates) [52].
#### 5.2.2 Other Types of Interactions

#### 5.2.2.1 Direct Physical Contact: Gap Junctions

Astrocytes and cancer cells from melanoma, lung cancer, and breast cancer form gap junctions that support brain metastasis growth and contribute to their resistance to various chemotherapies by inducing key survival genes [53, 54]. Brain tropic cancer cells are enriched in PCDH7, which interacts with the same protocadherin in astrocytes to assemble Cx43-dependent gap junctions. Metastatic cells use these intercellular channels to transfer dsDNA and cGAMP, which are generated in high amounts in cancer cells secondary to proliferative or therapeutic stress, to astrocytes. In reactive astrocytes, cGAMP binds to STING triggering the expression of the inflammatory cytokines IFNα and TNF in a TBK1/IRF3-dependent manner. Secreted cytokines activate STAT1 and NF-kB pathways in brain metastatic cells that increase their resistance to chemotherapy [55]. The use of the gap junction inhibitors tonabersat or meclofenamate sensitizes brain metastasis to chemotherapy.

#### 5.2.2.2 Extracellular Vesicles

The high secretory nature of reactive astrocytes includes the production of extracellular vesicles. Reactive astrocyte-derived exosomes contain miRNAs that are incorporated by tumor cells. miRNAs contained in the miR-17~92 cluster epigenetically downregulate *PTEN* expression in brain metastatic cells, leading to a deregulation of NF- $\kappa$ B that increases the secretion of CCL2. Cancer cell-derived CCL2 recruits Iba1<sup>+</sup>-myeloid cells, which promotes proliferation and reduces apoptosis of metastatic cells [56].

## 5.2.3 Are Reactive Astrocytes Only Pro-metastatic?

Reactive astrocytes can also play an anti-tumor role effectively compromising the viability of breast and lung cancer brain metastasis-initiating cells [4] (Fig. 5.2). Plasminogen-activator (PA) secreted by reactive astrocytes surrounding micrometastasis converts neuronal-derived plasminogen into plasmin. Plasmin is lethal to cancer cells not adapted to this microenvironment by its action on solubilizing FASL, which acts as a paracrine death signal for cancer cells, and inactivating L1CAM, a cell adhesion molecule required for vascular co-option of cancer cells (see "Molecular Regulation of Vascular Co-option"). Serpins, especially neuroserpin and serpin B2, expressed in some metastatic cells allow them to block astrocyte-derived PA, thus protecting cancer cells from plasmin-mediated death [4].

## 5.2.4 Evidences of Reactive Astrocyte Heterogeneity

Astrocyte heterogeneity is not merely restricted to the functional aspects discussed above, but also to different molecular profiles. For instance, nestin is only present in some reactive astrocytes in the vicinity of brain metastatic cells [18]. Similarly, PDGFR $\beta^+$  reactive astrocytes were found intermingle with PDGFR $\beta^-$  ones in breast cancer brain metastasis [57]. The importance of dissecting astrocyte heterogeneity to understand the biology of brain metastasis has been confirmed by the transcription factor STAT3. STAT3 is present in a subpopulation of brain metastasisassociated reactive astrocytes from different primary origins. This subpopulation of reactive astrocytes is key for the viability of metastasis in experimental models and in patients [58]. Drugs targeting subpopulations of reactive glial cells have resulted in effective strategies to challenge brain metastases [57, 58].

#### 5.3 Macrophages

#### 5.3.1 Macrophages in the Brain

Brain metastasis-associated macrophages (BMAM) include those resident cells generated during embryonic stages (non-parenchymal macrophages and microglia) as well as bloodborne-derived monocytes, which only enter the brain under pathological situations and generate bone-marrow-derived macrophages (BMDM) [59, 60]. Although detailed characterization of each subtype exists [60], they have not been studied as such in most reports from the literature. Reactive microglia and macrophages frequently display an ameboid morphology [61] and increased expression of F4/80, CD68, and Iba-1 and are frequently found surrounding and infiltrating metastases from lung, breast, melanoma, and colorectal cancer in patients and mouse models [18, 60, 62–66]. Differential CD45 expression levels can discriminate microglia (CD45<sup>low</sup>) from BMDM (CD45<sup>high</sup>) in mouse models but not in human brain tumors [60]. Tmem119 is enriched in both human and mouse brain metastasis-associated microglia, while CD49D/ITGA4 is only expressed in BMDMs [60, 67]. Future studies will benefit from the possibility of dissecting the specific contribution of each population of BMAM to brain metastasis.

## 5.3.2 Functional Contributions of BMAM

BMAM are not only variable in number, ranging from 4 to 70% of all cells within human brain metastases [68] or 5–30% in experimental metastases from breast cancer models [69, 70] but also regarding the functional contribution to metastasis. Both anti-metastatic as well as pro-metastatic functions have been described, similar to other glial components (see "Evidences of Reactive Astrocyte Heterogeneity") (Figs. 5.2 and 5.3).

Microglia cells surround cancer cells just after they extravasate, being one of the earliest responders to metastatic colonization [18]. Such behavior might reflect the protective role of microglia also described in other brain disorders. In fact, their ability to produce nitric oxide upon stimulation with danger-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) eliminates metastatic cells in the brain [70, 71]. However, as reported also in other non-cancer-related brain insults [72], brain macrophages can contribute to aggravate pathological conditions. Metastatic cells avoid the antitumor behavior of BMAM by producing NT-3, an inhibitor of microglia activation [73], which favors brain colonization [70]. Pro-tumorigenic CCR2<sup>+</sup> macrophages are attracted to tumor cells in a CCL2-dependent manner, which is produced by cancer cells with reduced *PTEN* levels, facilitating the growth of brain metastases in vitro, ex vivo [74] and in vivo [56].

Instead of behaving as passive brain components, BMAM could promote brain metastasis invasion by producing Wnt5a [64]. Consequently, the use of Wnt pathway inhibitors could block the invasive capacity of cancer cells in the brain [64]. In addition to the crosstalk from BMAM to metastatic cells, the former alters gene expression in macrophages. Specifically, BMAM increase CXCR4 expression upon interaction with cancer cells [64]. Use of AMD3100 to disrupt CXCR4 signaling in macrophages negatively impacts cancer cell-mediated invasion in brain slice organotypic cultures [75]. At advanced stages of brain metastasis, BMAM use proteolytic activity of cathepsin S (CTSS) to support brain colonization. Targeting the protease genetically or with the inhibitor VBY-999 impairs brain metastasis formation. Interestingly, expression of CTSS is only enriched in BMAM at advanced stages of colonization while early on is produced by cancer cells [6].

## 5.3.3 Identification and Contribution of Subpopulations of BMAM to Brain Metastasis

Intrinsic differences between different types of BMAM are likely to be important to understand the variety of behaviors reported. Although limited, studies that have addressed this heterogeneity have noticed important aspects. Nonparenchymal BMAM that are located in the meninges are less sensitive to be reprogrammed into pro-tumor cells in comparison with those located within the brain parenchyma when both are under the influence of metastatic cells. Furthermore, flow cytometry analysis reveals superior activation state and antigen-presenting potential of the non-parenchymal BMAM [69]. Consequently, the existing ties between the location of brain macrophages and their ontogeny [76] might help to dissect their phenotypic complexity in brain metastasis. In addition, the sustained growth of cancer cells during brain colonization modifies the microenvironment inducing new signaling networks. Reactive astrocytes modified by the presence of cancer cells increase their production of MIF, which promotes the expansion of the CD74<sup>+</sup> pro-tumor BMAM. Targeting MIF-CD74 signaling with the BBB-permeable drug ibudilast impairs the growth of brain metastasis in organotypic cultures [58].

## 5.4 Adaptive Immune System in Brain Metastasis

## 5.4.1 Mechanism of Immune Evasion in Brain Metastasis

In spite of being an organ with limited lymphocyte infiltration, when metastases affect the brain this situation changes. Experimental brain metastases are infiltrated by activated CD69<sup>+</sup> or CD25<sup>+</sup> CD8<sup>+</sup> and CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells, FoxP3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup> regulatory T cells and NK cells as detected by immunohistochemical analysis and flow cytometry [77–80] (Fig. 5.3). Myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSCs) and neutrophils also infiltrate brain metastasis lesions and interact with components of the adaptive immune system [81].

However, in spite of the presence of potential anti-tumor components, brain metastases have been reported to avoid immune attack. Initiation of the adaptive immune response involves antigen recognition. Brain metastasis cells from breast cancer and melanoma modulate the expression of components of the HLA class I antigen processing pathway to escape from CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell recognition. In fact, spontaneous brain metastasis could be increased by targeting TAP1, a component of the HLA class I antigen processing machinery (APM), since tumor cells become less susceptible to cytotoxic-mediated lysis by T cells [82]. Additional mechanisms to escape anti-tumor immunity have been described with the use of CpG oligodeoxynucleotides (ODN). The potent

immunomodulatory activity of CpG ODN requires the activation of TLR9 that has to be strongly expressed by tumor cells in order to induce cell death and amplify the immune response. However, TLR9 levels in brain metastatic cells from breast cancer are not sufficient to initiate this mechanism in vitro upon treatment with CpG ODN, and thus metastasis in the brain are not as sensitive as cancer cells in primary tumors [77]. In addition to antigen presentation or the presence of other cell surface receptors, cancer cells modify the local brain microenvironment to impair anti-tumor adaptive immunity. Activation of the transcription factor STAT3 in reactive astrocytes induced by the metastatic cell secretome drives a paracrine mechanism by which PD-L1 expression but also secretion of molecules with immunosuppressive properties as well as components of the extracellular matrix (ECM) would be responsible for decreasing the activation state and cytotoxic activity of CD8+ T lymphocytes surrounding established brain metastases [58].

## 5.4.2 Experimental Immunotherapies in Brain Metastasis

#### 5.4.2.1 Immune Checkpoint Inhibitors

The immune system can be used to challenge the viability of metastatic cells in the brain of experimental models. Neutralizing antibodies targeting the immune checkpoint T-lymphocyte-associated protein 4 (CTLA-4) and programmed cell death protein 1 (PD-1) are effective against melanoma brain metastasis. In order to achieve therapeutic benefit in the brain, the presence of concurrent extracranial disease is required. PD-1/CTLA-4 blockade increases T cell infiltration in the brain after a systemic expansion of CD44+CD62Leffector CD8+ T cells. Extracranial disease is needed to induce ICAM-1/VCAM-1 expression on brain capillaries to allow efficient extravasation through the BBB of incoming CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells [83]. In a mouse model of osteosarcoma brain metastasis, combined treatment of radiotherapy applied to the primary tumor and anti-PD-1 immune checkpoint blockade produced a strong systemic anti-tumor response. In this model, increased numbers of CD4<sup>+</sup> and CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells and decreased MDSCs in peripheral blood were sufficient to reduce tumor burden in the brain [78]. Combination of locally applied radiation with anti-PD-1 antibody also increased CD4<sup>+</sup> and CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell infiltration in the brain and reduced regulatory T cells in the metastatic lesions [78].

### 5.4.2.2 Vaccines

In vitro irradiated B16 murine melanoma engineered to produce GM-CSF could be used as a vaccine when implanted subcutaneously in mice. Even if brain tumors are already established, the enhanced effector response induced on CD8<sup>+</sup>T cells is sufficient to prolong mice survival [79]. Similarly, vaccines based on lyophilized High Five<sup>TM</sup> insect cells engineered to produce IFN $\beta$  confers tumorspecific immune protection mediated by CD4<sup>+</sup> and CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells that home into the brain targeting melanoma brain metastasis [80].

#### 5.4.2.3 Viruses

A retroviral replicating vector encoding cytosine deaminase and 5-FC induces systemic anti-tumor immunity by stimulating immune memory and decreasing MDSCs. When applied to a colorectal cancer brain metastasis model, this immunebased strategy increased mice survival [81]. Adenoviruses can also be used to transduce dendritic cells to express specific tumor antigens. The melanoma-associated antigen MART-1 effectively activates cytotoxic T lymphocytes that target melanoma brain metastasis [84].

#### 5.4.2.4 CART Cells

Chimeric antigen receptor-engineered T cells against HER2 (HER2-CAR T cells) delivered in the brain have a strong in vivo antitumor activity in orthotopically implanted breast cancer xenografts. When administered in the cerebral ventricles, HER2-CAR T cells are able to target multiple metastatic foci in the brain parenchyma as well as leptomeningeal deposits. Optimal CAR T cell responses against brain metastasis require different co-stimulatory signaling domains. The 4-1 BB co-stimulatory domain is more effective than the CD28 domain since it achieves superior T cells cytolytic activity, limits T-cell exhaustion, and promotes T cell proliferation [85].

Acknowledgments Research in the Brain Metastasis Group is supported by MINECO grants MINECO-Retos SAF2017-89643-R (M.V.), Bristol-Myers Squibb-Melanoma Research Alliance Young Investigator Award 2017 (498103) (M.V.), Beug Foundation's Prize for Metastasis Research 2017 (M.V.), Fundación Ramón Areces (CIVP19S8163) (M.V.), Worldwide Cancer Research (19-0177) (M.V.), H2020-FETOPEN (828972) (M.V.), Clinic and Laboratory Integration Program CRI Award 2018 (54545) (M.V.), AECC Coordinated Translational Groups 2017 (GCTRA16015SEOA) (M.V.), LAB AECC 2019 (LABAE19002VALI) (M.V.), AECC Postdoctoral Grant (POSTD19016PRIE) (N.P.), La Caixa INPhINIT Fellowship (100010434) (P.G-G.), MINECO-Severo Ochoa PhD Fellowship (BES-2017-081995) (L.A-E.). M.V. is a Ramón y Cajal Investigator (RYC-2013-13365) and EMBO YIP (4053).

#### References

- Kienast Y, von Baumgarten L, Fuhrmann M, Klinkert WEF, Goldbrunner R, Herms J, et al. Real-time imaging reveals the single steps of brain metastasis formation. Nat Med. 2010;16(1):116–22.
- Follain G, Osmani N, Azevedo AS, Allio G, Mercier L, Karreman MA, et al. Hemodynamic forces tune the arrest, adhesion, and extravasation of circulating tumor cells. Dev Cell. 2018;45(1):33–52.. e12
- Er EE, Valiente M, Ganesh K, Zou Y, Agrawal S, Hu J, et al. Pericyte-like spreading by disseminated cancer cells activates YAP and MRTF for metastatic colonization. Nat Cell Biol. 2018;20(8):966–78.
- Valiente M, Obenauf AC, Jin X, Chen Q, Zhang XH-F, Lee DJ, et al. Serpins promote cancer cell survival and vascular co-option in brain metastasis. Cell. 2014;156(5):1002–16.
- Bos PD, Zhang XH-F, Nadal C, Shu W, Gomis RR, Nguyen DX, et al. Genes that mediate breast cancer metastasis to the brain. Nature. 2009;459(7249):1005–9.
- Sevenich L, Bowman RL, Mason SD, Quail DF, Rapaport F, Elie BT, et al. Analysis of tumour- and stroma-supplied proteolytic networks reveals a brainmetastasis-promoting role for cathepsin S. Nat Cell Biol. 2014 Sep;16(9):876–88.
- Li B, Wang C, Zhang Y, Zhao XY, Huang B, Wu PF, et al. Elevated PLGF contributes to smallcell lung cancer brain metastasis. Oncogene. 2013;32(24):2952–62.
- Tominaga N, Kosaka N, Ono M, Katsuda T, Yoshioka Y, Tamura K, et al. Brain metastatic cancer cells release microRNA-181c-containing extracellular

vesicles capable of destructing blood-brain barrier. Nat Commun. 2015;6:6716.

- Zhou W, Fong MY, Min Y, Somlo G, Liu L, Palomares MR, et al. Cancer-secreted miR-105 destroys vascular endothelial barriers to promote metastasis. Cancer Cell. 2014;25(4):501–15.
- Bobrie A, Krumeich S, Reyal F, Recchi C, Moita LF, Seabra MC, et al. Rab27a supports exosomedependent and -independent mechanisms that modify the tumor microenvironment and can promote tumor progression. Cancer Res. 2012;72(19):4920–30.
- Peinado H, Alečković M, Lavotshkin S, Matei I, Costa-Silva B, Moreno-Bueno G, et al. Melanoma exosomes educate bone marrow progenitor cells toward a pro-metastatic phenotype through MET. Nat Med. 2012;18(6):883–91.
- Valadi H, Ekström K, Bossios A, Sjöstrand M, Lee JJ, Lötvall JO. Exosome-mediated transfer of mRNAs and microRNAs is a novel mechanism of genetic exchange between cells. Nat Cell Biol. 2007;9(6):654–9.
- Jilaveanu LB, Parisi F, Barr ML, Zito CR, Cruz-Munoz W, Kerbel RS, et al. PLEKHA5 as a biomarker and potential mediator of melanoma brain metastasis. Clin Cancer Res. 2015;21(9):2138–47.
- Carbonell WS, Ansorge O, Sibson N, Muschel R. The vascular basement membrane as "soil" in brain metastasis. PLoS One. 2009;4(6):e5857.
- Holash J, Maisonpierre PC, Compton D, Boland P, Alexander CR, Zagzag D, et al. Vessel cooption, regression, and growth in tumors mediated by angiopoietins and VEGF. Science. 1999;284(5422):1994–8.
- Bentolila LA, Prakash R, Mihic-Probst D, Wadehra M, Kleinman HK, Carmichael TS, et al. Imaging of angiotropism/vascular co-option in a murine model of brain melanoma: implications for melanoma progression along extravascular pathways. Sci Rep. 2016;6(1):23834.
- Berghoff AS, Rajky O, Winkler F, Bartsch R, Furtner J, Hainfellner JA, et al. Invasion patterns in brain metastases of solid cancers. Neuro-Oncology. 2013;15(12):1664–72.
- Lorger M, Felding-Habermann B. Capturing changes in the brain microenvironment during initial steps of breast cancer brain metastasis. Am J Pathol. 2010;176(6):2958–71.
- Nguyen DX, Chiang AC, Zhang XH-F, Kim JY, Kris MG, Ladanyi M, et al. WNT/TCF signaling through LEF1 and HOXB9 mediates lung adenocarcinoma metastasis. Cell. 2009;138(1):51–62.
- Rafii S, Butler JM, Ding B-S. Angiocrine functions of organ-specific endothelial cells. Nature. 2016;529(7586):316–25.
- Malladi S, Macalinao DG, Jin X, He L, Basnet H, Zou Y, et al. Metastatic latency and immune evasion through autocrine inhibition of WNT. Cell. 2016;165(1):45–60.
- Ghajar CM, Peinado H, Mori H, Matei IR, Evason KJ, Brazier H, et al. The perivascular niche regulates breast tumour dormancy. Nat Cell Biol. 2013;15(7):807–17.

- Pan H, Gray R, Braybrooke J, Davies C, Taylor C, McGale P, et al. 20-year risks of breast-cancer recurrence after stopping endocrine therapy at 5 years. N Engl J Med. 2017;377(19):1836–46.
- Goss PE, Chambers AF. Does tumour dormancy offer a therapeutic target? Nat Rev Cancer. 2010;10(12):871–7.
- Lawler J. Thrombospondin-1 as an endogenous inhibitor of angiogenesis and tumor growth. J Cell Mol Med. 2002;6(1):1–12.
- 26. Weinstat-Saslow DL, Zabrenetzky VS, VanHoutte K, Frazier WA, Roberts DD, Steeg PS. Transfection of thrombospondin 1 complementary DNA into a human breast carcinoma cell line reduces primary tumor growth, metastatic potential, and angiogenesis. Cancer Res. 1994;54(24):6504–11.
- 27. Yano S, Shinohara H, Herbst RS, Kuniyasu H, Bucana CD, Ellis LM, et al. Expression of vascular endothelial growth factor is necessary but not sufficient for production and growth of brain metastasis. Cancer Res. 2000;60(17):4959–67.
- Kim LS, Huang S, Lu W, Lev DC, Price JE. Vascular endothelial growth factor expression promotes the growth of breast cancer brain metastases in nude mice. Clin Exp Metastasis. 2004;21(2):107–18.
- 29. Kodack DP, Chung E, Yamashita H, Incio J, Duyverman AMMJ, Song Y, et al. Combined targeting of HER2 and VEGFR2 for effective treatment of HER2-amplified breast cancer brain metastases. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2012;109(45):E3119–27.
- Senger DR, Galli SJ, Dvorak AM, Perruzzi CA, Harvey VS, Dvorak HF. Tumor cells secrete a vascular permeability factor that promotes accumulation of ascites fluid. Science. 1983;219(4587):983–5.
- Lorger M, Krueger JS, O'Neal M, Staffin K, Felding-Habermann B. Activation of tumor cell integrin alphavbeta3 controls angiogenesis and metastatic growth in the brain. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2009;106(26):10666–71.
- Jain RK. Antiangiogenesis strategies revisited: from starving tumors to alleviating hypoxia. Cancer Cell. 2014;26(5):605–22.
- 33. Jahangiri A, Nguyen A, Chandra A, Sidorov MK, Yagnik G, Rick J, et al. Cross-activating c-Met/ β1 integrin complex drives metastasis and invasive resistance in cancer. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2017;114(41):E8685–94.
- 34. Rojiani MV, Alidina J, Esposito N, Rojiani AM. Expression of MMP-2 correlates with increased angiogenesis in CNS metastasis of lung carcinoma. Int J Clin Exp Pathol. 2010;3(8):775–81.
- Ilhan-Mutlu A, Osswald M, Liao Y, Gömmel M, Reck M, Miles D, et al. Bevacizumab prevents brain metastases formation in lung adenocarcinoma. Mol Cancer Ther. 2016;15(4):702–10.
- 36. Ilhan-Mutlu A, Siehs C, Berghoff AS, Ricken G, Widhalm G, Wagner L, et al. Expression profiling of angiogenesis-related genes in brain metastases of lung cancer and melanoma. Tumour Biol. 2016;37(1):1173–82.

- Jubb AM, Cesario A, Ferguson M, Congedo MT, Gatter KC, Lococo F, et al. Vascular phenotypes in primary non-small cell lung carcinomas and matched brain metastases. Br J Cancer. 2011;104(12):1877–81.
- Bohn KA, Adkins CE, Nounou MI, Lockman PR. Inhibition of VEGF and angiopoietin-2 to reduce brain metastases of breast cancer burden. Front Pharmacol. 2017;8:193.
- de Lange ECM, Hammarlund-Udenaes M. Translational aspects of blood-brain barrier transport and central nervous system effects of drugs: from discovery to patients. Clin Pharmacol Ther. 2015;97(4):380–94.
- Phoenix TN, Patmore DM, Boop S, Boulos N, Jacus MO, Patel YT, et al. Medulloblastoma genotype dictates blood brain barrier phenotype. Cancer Cell. 2016;29(4):508–22.
- 41. Lockman PR, Mittapalli RK, Taskar KS, Rudraraju V, Gril B, Bohn KA, et al. Heterogeneous blood-tumor barrier permeability determines drug efficacy in experimental brain metastases of breast cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2010;16(23):5664–78.
- 42. Osswald M, Blaes J, Liao Y, Solecki G, Gömmel M, Berghoff AS, et al. Impact of blood-brain barrier integrity on tumor growth and therapy response in brain metastases. Clin Cancer Res. 2016;22(24): 6078–87.
- 43. Arvanitis CD, Askoxylakis V, Guo Y, Datta M, Kloepper J, Ferraro GB, et al. Mechanisms of enhanced drug delivery in brain metastases with focused ultrasound-induced blood-tumor barrier disruption. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2018 Aug 27;115:E8717.
- 44. Lyle LT, Lockman PR, Adkins CE, Mohammad AS, Sechrest E, Hua E, et al. Alterations in pericyte subpopulations are associated with elevated blood-tumor barrier permeability in experimental brain metastasis of breast cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2016;22(21):5287–99.
- Sofroniew MV. Molecular dissection of reactive astrogliosis and glial scar formation. Trends Neurosci. 2009;32(12):638–47.
- 46. Xing F, Liu Y, Sharma S, Wu K, Chan MD, Lo H-W, et al. Activation of the c-met pathway mobilizes an inflammatory network in the brain microenvironment to promote brain metastasis of breast cancer. Cancer Res. 2016;76(17):4970–80.
- 47. Xing F, Kobayashi A, Okuda H, Watabe M, Pai SK, Pandey PR, et al. Reactive astrocytes promote the metastatic growth of breast cancer stem-like cells by activating Notch signalling in brain. EMBO Mol Med. 2013;5(3):384–96.
- 48. Seike T, Fujita K, Yamakawa Y, Kido MA, Takiguchi S, Teramoto N, et al. Interaction between lung cancer cells and astrocytes via specific inflammatory cytokines in the microenvironment of brain metastasis. Clin Exp Metastasis. 2011 Jan;28(1):13–25.
- 49. Choy C, Ansari KI, Neman J, Hsu S, Duenas MJ, Li H, et al. Cooperation of neurotrophin receptor TrkB and Her2 in breast cancer cells facilitates brain metastases. Breast Cancer Res. 2017;19(1):51.

- Klein A, Schwartz H, Sagi-Assif O, Meshel T, Izraely S, Ben Menachem S, et al. Astrocytes facilitate melanoma brain metastasis via secretion of IL-23. J Pathol. 2015;236(1):116–27.
- 51. Schwartz H, Blacher E, Amer M, Livneh N, Abramovitz L, Klein A, et al. Incipient melanoma brain metastases instigate astrogliosis and neuroinflammation. Cancer Res. 2016;76(15):4359–71.
- 52. Shumakovich MA, Mencio CP, Siglin JS, Moriarty RA, Geller HM, Stroka KM. Astrocytes from the brain microenvironment alter migration and morphology of metastatic breast cancer cells. FASEB J. 2017;31:5049.
- 53. Lin Q, Balasubramanian K, Fan D, Kim S-J, Guo L, Wang H, et al. Reactive astrocytes protect melanoma cells from chemotherapy by sequestering intracellular calcium through gap junction communication channels. Neoplasia. 2010;12(9):748–54.
- 54. Kim S-J, Kim J-S, Park ES, Lee J-S, Lin Q, Langley RR, et al. Astrocytes upregulate survival genes in tumor cells and induce protection from chemotherapy. Neoplasia. 2011;13(3):286–98.
- Chen Q, Boire A, Jin X, Valiente M, Er EE, Lopez-Soto A, et al. Carcinoma-astrocyte gap junctions promote brain metastasis by cGAMP transfer. Nature. 2016;533(7604):493–8.
- Zhang L, Zhang S, Yao J, Lowery FJ, Zhang Q, Huang W-C, et al. Microenvironment-induced PTEN loss by exosomal microRNA primes brain metastasis outgrowth. Nature. 2015;527(7576):100–4.
- 57. Gril B, Palmieri D, Qian Y, Anwar T, Liewehr DJ, Steinberg SM, et al. Pazopanib inhibits the activation of PDGFRβ-expressing astrocytes in the brain metastatic microenvironment of breast cancer cells. Am J Pathol. 2013;182(6):2368–79.
- Priego N, Zhu L, Monteiro C, Mulders M, Wasilewski D, Bindeman W, et al. STAT3 labels a subpopulation of reactive astrocytes required for brain metastasis. Nat Med. 2018;24(7):1024–35.
- Goldmann T, Wieghofer P, Jordão MJC, Prutek F, Hagemeyer N, Frenzel K, et al. Origin, fate and dynamics of macrophages at central nervous system interfaces. Nat Immunol. 2016;17(7):797–805.
- Bowman RL, Klemm F, Akkari L, Pyonteck SM, Sevenich L, Quail DF, et al. Macrophage ontogeny underlies differences in tumor-specific education in brain malignancies. Cell Rep. 2016;17(9):2445–59.
- Davis EJ, Foster TD, Thomas WE. Cellular forms and functions of brain microglia. Brain Res Bull. 1994;34(1):73–8.
- 62. Fitzgerald DP, Palmieri D, Hua E, Hargrave E, Herring JM, Qian Y, et al. Reactive glia are recruited by highly proliferative brain metastases of breast cancer and promote tumor cell colonization. Clin Exp Metastasis. 2008;25(7):799–810.
- He BP, Wang JJ, Zhang X, Wu Y, Wang M, Bay B-H, et al. Differential reactions of microglia to brain metastasis of lung cancer. Mol Med. 2006;12(7–8):161–70.
- 64. Pukrop T, Dehghani F, Chuang H-N, Lohaus R, Bayanga K, Heermann S, et al. Microglia promote

colonization of brain tissue by breast cancer cells in a Wnt-dependent way. Glia. 2010;58(12):1477–89.

- 65. Izraely S, Ben-Menachem S, Sagi-Assif O, Telerman A, Zubrilov I, Ashkenazi O, et al. The metastatic microenvironment: melanoma-microglia cross-talk promotes the malignant phenotype of melanoma cells. Int J Cancer. 2019;144(4):802–17.
- Amit M, Laider-Trejo L, Shalom V, Shabtay-Orbach A, Krelin Y, Gil Z. Characterization of the melanoma brain metastatic niche in mice and humans. Cancer Med. 2013;2(2):155–63.
- 67. Bennett ML, Bennett FC, Liddelow SA, Ajami B, Zamanian JL, Fernhoff NB, et al. New tools for studying microglia in the mouse and human CNS. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2016;113(12):E1738–46.
- Morantz RA, Wood GW, Foster M, Clark M, Gollahon K. Macrophages in experimental and human brain tumors. Part 2: studies of the macrophage content of human brain tumors. J Neurosurg. 1979;50(3):305–11.
- Rippaus N, Taggart D, Williams J, Andreou T, Wurdak H, Wronski K, et al. Metastatic site-specific polarization of macrophages in intracranial breast cancer metastases. Oncotarget. 2016;7(27):41473–87.
- 70. Louie E, Chen XF, Coomes A, Ji K, Tsirka S, Chen EI. Neurotrophin-3 modulates breast cancer cells and the microenvironment to promote the growth of breast cancer brain metastasis. Oncogene. 2013;32(35):4064–77.
- Brantley EC, Guo L, Zhang C, Lin Q, Yokoi K, Langley RR, et al. Nitric oxide-mediated tumoricidal activity of murine microglial cells. Transl Oncol. 2010;3(6):380–8.
- Hanisch U-K, Kettenmann H. Microglia: active sensor and versatile effector cells in the normal and pathologic brain. Nat Neurosci. 2007;10(11): 1387–94.
- Tzeng S-F, Huang H-Y, Lee T-I, Jwo J-K. Inhibition of lipopolysaccharide-induced microglial activation by preexposure to neurotrophin-3. J Neurosci Res. 2005;81(5):666–76.
- 74. Hohensee I, Chuang H-N, Grottke A, Werner S, Schulte A, Horn S, et al. PTEN mediates the cross talk between breast and glial cells in brain metastases leading to rapid disease progression. Oncotarget. 2017;8(4):6155–68.
- 75. Chuang H-N, van Rossum D, Sieger D, Siam L, Klemm F, Bleckmann A, et al. Carcinoma cells mis-

use the host tissue damage response to invade the brain. Glia. 2013;61(8):1331–46.

- Prinz M, Erny D, Hagemeyer N. Ontogeny and homeostasis of CNS myeloid cells. Nat Immunol. 2017;18(4):385–92.
- 77. Xiong Z, Gharagozlou S, Vengco I, Chen W, Ohlfest JR. Effective CpG immunotherapy of breast carcinoma prevents but fails to eradicate established brain metastasis. Clin Cancer Res. 2008;14(17):5484–93.
- Xia L, Wu H, Qian W. Irradiation enhanced the effects of PD-1 blockade in brain metastatic osteosarcoma. J Bone Oncol. 2018;12:61–4.
- 79. Sampson JH, Archer GE, Ashley DM, Fuchs HE, Hale LP, Dranoff G, et al. Subcutaneous vaccination with irradiated, cytokine-producing tumor cells stimulates CD8+ cell-mediated immunity against tumors located in the "immunologically privileged" central nervous system. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1996;93(19):10399–404.
- Lu W, Su J, Kim LS, Bucana CD, Donawho C, He J, et al. Active specific immunotherapy against occult brain metastasis. Cancer Res. 2003;63(6):1345–50.
- Yagiz K, Rodriguez-Aguirre ME, Lopez Espinoza F, Montellano TT, Mendoza D, Mitchell LA, et al. A retroviral replicating vector encoding cytosine deaminase and 5-FC induces immune memory in metastatic colorectal cancer models. Mol Ther Oncolytics. 2018;8:14–26.
- 82. Liu Y, Komohara Y, Domenick N, Ohno M, Ikeura M, Hamilton RL, et al. Expression of antigen processing and presenting molecules in brain metastasis of breast cancer. Cancer Immunol Immunother. 2012;61(6):789–801.
- 83. Taggart D, Andreou T, Scott KJ, Williams J, Rippaus N, Brownlie RJ, et al. Anti-PD-1/anti-CTLA-4 efficacy in melanoma brain metastases depends on extracranial disease and augmentation of CD8+ T cell trafficking. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2018;115(7):E1540–9.
- Broder H, Anderson A, Kremen TJ, Odesa SK, Liau LM. MART-1 adenovirus-transduced dendritic cell immunization in a murine model of metastatic central nervous system tumor. J Neuro-Oncol. 2003;64(1–2):21–30.
- 85. Priceman SJ, Tilakawardane D, Jeang B, Aguilar B, Murad JP, Park AK, et al. Regional delivery of chimeric antigen receptor-engineered T cells effectively targets HER2+ breast cancer metastasis to the brain. Clin Cancer Res. 2018;24(1):95–105.

# Liquid Biopsy Diagnosis of CNS Metastases

Mafalda Antunes Ferreira, Silvia D'Ambrosi, Thomas Würdinger, Pieter Wesseling, and Danijela Koppers-Lalic

# Abbreviations

BCAAs	Branched-chain amino acids
cfDNA	Cell-free DNA
cfRNA	Cell-free RNA
circRNA	Circular RNA
CNAs	Circulating nucleic acids
CNS	Central nervous system
CNV	Copy number variation
CPs	Circulating proteins
CSF	Cerebrospinal fluid
CTC	Circulating tumor cell

Mafalda Antunes Ferreira and Silvia D'Ambrosi are cofirst authors.

Utrecht, The Netherlands e-mail: p.wesseling@amsterdamumc.nl

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020 M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), *Central Nervous System Metastases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_6

ctDNA	Circulating tumor-derived DNA
CUP	Carcinoma of unknown primary
ddPCR	Digital droplet PCR
dsDNA	Double-stranded DNA
EGFR	Epidermal growth factor receptor
EMA	European Medicines Agency
EMT	Epithelial to mesenchymal transition
EpCAM	Epithelial cell adhesion molecule
ESMO	European Society of Medical
	Oncology
EVs	Extracellular vesicles
FC	Flow cytometry
FDA	US Food and Drug Administration
FFPE	Formalin-fixed paraffin-embedded
HER2	Human epidermal growth factor
	receptor
IVD	Diagnostic medical device
LDH	Lactate dehydrogenases
LM	Leptomeningeal metastases
lncRNA	Long non-coding RNA
LOH	Loss of heterozygosity
miRNA	Micro-RNA
mRNA	Messenger RNA
NGS	Next-generation sequencing
NSCLC	Non-small cell lung cancer
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
PPV	Positive predictive value
PSO	Particle swarm optimization
ssDNA	Single-stranded DNA
TEPs	Tumor-educated platelets
TME	Tumor microenvironment
WES	Whole-exome sequencing
WGS	Whole-genome sequencing



6

<sup>73</sup> 

M. Antunes Ferreira · S. D'Ambrosi · T. Würdinger D. Koppers-Lalic (🖂) Department of Neurosurgery, Cancer Center Amsterdam, Amsterdam Universities Medical Centers/VU University Medical Center, De Boelelaan 1117, Amsterdam, 1081 HV Amsterdam, The Netherlands e-mail: m.antunesferreira@amsterdamumc.nl; s.dambrosi@amsterdamumc.nl; t.wurdinger@amsterdamumc.nl; d.lalic@amsterdamumc.nl P. Wesseling Department of Pathology, Brain Tumor Center Amsterdam, Amsterdam Universities Medical Centers/VU University Medical Center, Amsterdam, The Netherlands Princess Maxima Center for Pediatric Oncology,

#### 6.1 Introduction

Central nervous system (CNS) metastases represent a major cause of morbidity and mortality in patients with solid tumors. Based on several studies, the occurrence is estimated to be between 9 and 17%, although the exact frequency might be higher [1–4]. The reported frequency of detection of CNS metastases is increasing. This can partly be explained by the development of more accurate methods that allow for earlier detection of CNS metastases [4, 5]. Another contributing factor may be the more efficacious treatment of cancer outside the CNS. As 25-30% of the CNS metastases are at first clinically asymptomatic [4], awareness of risk factors for their development should be taken into consideration for further screening of patients. For instance, lung cancer, breast cancer, and melanoma are tumors well known to have relatively high propensity to metastasize to the brain [6].

Neuroimaging is a very powerful diagnostic tool for further exploration of presence/absence of CNS metastases in case neurological symptoms develop or for screening of cancer patients. Also, this diagnostic tool allows for monitoring tumor progression and treatment response. An important disadvantage of neuroimaging techniques is that (at least so far) it is difficult to generate information on molecular characteristics of the tumor, while such information is increasingly important for optimal diagnosis and treatment.

Tissue biopsy remains the most definitive test to obtain detailed (histopathologic and molecular) information about the tumor [4]. Of note, the pathological analysis of a single biopsy provides "snap-shot" information, reflecting the tumor in a specific moment in time and not necessarily revealing all relevant information on, e.g., intratumoral (molecular) heterogeneity. Also, in a patient with multiple CNS metastases, often only one lesion is biopsied/resected. Not infrequently, information obtained in the primary tumor is extrapolated because the benefits of obtaining material of the CNS metastases itself are considered to not outweigh the costs including the negative side effects of the surgical procedure. For the same reason, repetitive sampling of CNS metastases for pathological analysis is generally avoided [4, 7, 8].

Several body fluids (especially blood and CSF) have been shown to carry tumor-derived material, analysis of which may provide valuable information for diagnostic, prognostic, predictive, and/or therapy monitoring purposes [9]. Liquid biopsy is a minimally invasive diagnostic approach that is based on the analysis of such tumor-derived information in "biofluids" and theoretically allows for real-time and repetitive assessment of, e.g., molecular features. Thereby, liquid biopsies have the potential to provide information in patients with (suspected) CNS metastases that is complementary to the neuroimaging and tissue analysis findings. Inclusion of liquid biopsy analysis as diagnostic tool may overcome some of the limitations of aforementioned diagnostic platforms currently implemented in the clinic.

## 6.2 Biosources in Liquid Biopsies

Several biofluids can be considered for a liquid biopsy, namely, serum or plasma (both from whole blood samples), CSF, urine, saliva, pleural effusion fluids, and bronchial washings. From these biofluids, different biosources can be analyzed that may contain information regarding the disease state of the sample's donor. The analysis of specific proteins, metabolites and electrolytes and of tumor cells in biofluids has already been performed since the nineteenth century in the realm of what is known as clinical biochemistry and cytopathology, respectively. In this respect, liquid biopsies are thus not that new. However, the liquid biopsy is nowadays generally understood as a term that includes a much broader spectrum of analyses. In cancer patients, biosources that are being investigated in liquid biopsies (Fig. 6.1) thus not only encompass circulating proteins (CPs), metabolites, and circulating tumor cells (CTCs) but also circulating nucleic acids (CNAs), extracellular vesicles (EVs), and tumor-educated platelets (TEPs).



Fig. 6.1 Liquid biopsy in blood and CSF. Cells from primary tumors such as lung cancer, breast cancer, and melanoma can get released into the blood circulation and disseminate to the CNS (arrow), where they may form metastases in different compartments (intraaxial/CNS parenchyma, leptomeningeal, dura) and/or circulate in the CSF. Liquid biopsies for the diagnosis of these CNS metastases can be improved by thorough sampling and examination of bodily fluids (depicted biofluids are CSF (yellow) and blood (red)). After isolation of CNAs, CTCs, TEPs, EVs, or CPs (grouped as biosources) from these fluids, subsequent genomic, transcriptomic, and/or proteomic analysis (each biosource is connected to the analysis approach by an arrow) provides the information that can indeed be used for clinical purposes. Obviously, repeated CSF examination is more cumbersome for the patient than serial blood sampling. However, CSF is derived from the intradural compartment and thus in closer contact with CNS metastases than blood. The quality and quantity of tumor-derived information that is "seeping" from the intradural compartment into the blood circulation (dashed arrow) is likely highly variable and dependent on factors like nature, extent, and exact location of the metastases and further influenced by the degree of blood-brain barrier disruption. It is presently unclear how reliably such information in the blood can be used for the clinical diagnosis of CNS metastasis. Importantly, especially in patients in which the primary tumor and/or extradural metastases are still present, it can be expected to be very difficult to designate signals in the blood as being derived from the CNS metastatic disease. CSF may therefore continue to represent the more informative biofluid for liquid biopsy diagnosis of CNS metastasis

#### 6.2.1 Circulating Tumor Cells

Primary and metastatic tumors often release some cells into the bloodstream, the so-called CTCs [10]. Thomas Ashworth is reported to be the first to describe the presence of CTCs in blood and their resemblance to the tumors from which they originated [11]. Obviously, detailed analysis of these CTCs may provide useful information about the neoplasms from which they are derived. Indeed, CTCs are now widely recognized as important not just because of their role in the metastatic process but also as a source of biomarkers when aiming for liquid biopsy diagnostics. While most CTCs circulate as single cells, microemboli containing clusters of CTCs have also been observed and exhibit distinct phenotypic and molecular characteristics in comparison to single CTCs [12-14]. Due to the short life of CTCs combined with the harsh conditions in the bloodstream, generally only a limited number of CTCs can be isolated from a blood sample [15]. However once captured the CTCs provide a unique source of tumor/cancer-derived biomarkers such as DNA, RNA, and proteins.

As summarized by Alix-Panabières and Pantel [16], CTCs can be harvested by different assays that use their biologic and physiologic properties. CTC assays generally start with an enrichment step that increases the concentration of CTCs and thereby facilitates their detection. The enrichment can be done by using particular antibodies, selecting cells from the blood using antibodies for epithelial markers (such as epithelial cell adhesion molecule (EpCAM)) or for mesenchymal markers. Furthermore, in order to remove different types of leucocytes from the samples, antibodies against CD45 can be used. Examples of techniques using the antibody positive selection approach are (ex vivo) CellSearch® system, MagSweeper<sup>™</sup>, EPHESIA CTC-chip, and Velcro-like device and (in vivo) CellCollector® and photoacoustic nanodetector [16]. Other assays exploit the physical properties of CTCs by using, e.g., filtration, Ficoll gradient, electric field, and/or single spiral microchannel.

After enrichment, several techniques can be used to further characterize CTCs:

- 1. Immunological technologies, using, e.g., antiepithelial, anti-mesenchymal, anti-tissuetype-specific, and/or anti-tumor-marker immunocytochemical antibodies. These approaches can be applied using technologies like flow cytometry, CellSearch® system, and DEPArray<sup>®</sup>. The CellSearch system (Menarini Silicon Biosystems) is an FDA (US Food and Drug Administration)-approved detector for CTCs expressing EpCAM in patients with metastatic breast, prostate, or colorectal cancer. Until now, however, this technology is not very widely used because the test reveals prognostic rather than predictive information and does not (yet) have a major impact on therapeutic management.
- Molecular RNA-based technologies, such as multiplexed reverse transcription (RT)-PCR combined with liquid bead array, allow simultaneous amplification and detection of multiple transcripts, using multi-parameter RT-quantitative PCR (RT-qPCR). Recent introduction of next-generation sequencing (NGS) techniques (e.g., RNA sequencing) will further advance to the molecular (transcriptomic) analysis and characterization of captured CTCs.
- 3. Functional assays: In vitro, viable CTCs can be detected by using the fluoro-EPISPOT technology which consists in the capture of proteins secreted by the CTCs by matrixbound antibody at the bottom of the culture dish, followed by a second fluorochrome-conjugated antibody or by performing an invasion assay using CTC secreted molecules captured by the matrix (fluorescents). In vivo, xenotransplantation of CTCs with stem cell properties to an immune-deficient murine host can subsequently give rise to tumor growth. However, this approach has limitations as it is highly dependent of factors such as the mouse strain [16] and the time needed to develop detectable tumor. Although these CTC-based functional assays so far lack robustness required for clinical implementation, their use in experimental settings is important for further elucidation of the tumor cell biology in a more representative way than in vitro.

#### 6.2.2 Circulating Nucleic Acids

CNAs are extracellular nucleic acids (DNA, RNA) present in plasma, serum, lymphatic fluid, and CSF. Recent advances in molecular assays development such as NGS have significantly increased sensitivity and specificity of tests for identification of CNAs in liquid biopsy. Indeed, the detection of CNAs is nowadays a common diagnostic test for the diagnosis of fetal disorders and increasingly applied for molecular testing of samples from patients with cancer [17]. Relatively high concentrations of CNAs are related to cell apoptosis and can be detected in the plasma of cancer patients. CNAs encompass:

- 1. Circulating DNA: Cell-free DNA (cfDNA), including circulating tumor-derived DNA (ctDNA)
- Circulating RNA: Cell-free RNA (cfRNA), including messenger RNA (mRNA), micro-RNA (miRNA), and circular RNA (circRNA)

ctDNA can be released by (primary and metastatic) tumors directly into the circulation as well as by CTCs. Most of the ctDNA fragments are considered to be released by apoptotic and necrotic cells. Non-malignant cells also release cfDNA. This has been identified as a confounding factor as in the circulation of cancer patients the ctDNA ratio is low compared to the total cfDNA [18]. The halflife of ctDNA in circulation is reported to be between 16 min and 2.5 h [19, 20]. Sensitive and specific technologies such as BEAMing, Safe-SeqS, TamSeq, and digital droplet PCR (ddPCR) have recently been introduced as approaches for the detection of ctDNA including the detection of point mutations. These technologies aim for detection of mutations in a set of predefined genes, like KRAS in the context of epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) blockade by antibodies. Also, untargeted approaches like array-CGH or wholeexome sequencing/whole-genome sequencing (WES/WGS) can be used. These latter technologies enable to screen the genome, establish copynumber changes, and discover new genomic aberrations, like those that confer resistance to a specific targeted therapy [21].

To date, there are two FDA-approved cfDNAbased tests: the cobas *EGFR* mutation Test v2 (Roche Molecular Diagnostics), which is a realtime PCR test for the qualitative detection and identification of mutations in exons 18, 19, 20, and 21 of *EGFR* in DNA derived from formalinfixed paraffin-embedded (FFPE) tumor tissue or from plasma of patients with non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC), and Epi proColon (Epigenomics AG), a qualitative assay for PCR detection of methylated Septin9 DNA, the presence of which is associated with colorectal cancer [22–24]. For these two tests, clinical utility has already been demonstrated.

Recent study by Mouliere and coworkers exploited the endogenous biological properties of cfDNA to reveal characteristic differences in fragment lengths of circulating DNA [25]. The analysis shows an enrichment of ctDNA in fragment sizes between 90 and 150 base pairs. By focusing on the size-selected cfDNA, they identified clinically actionable mutations and copy number alterations that were otherwise not detected. This interesting new approach could be exploited to further enhance sensitivity for detecting the presence of ctDNA in liquid biopsies [25].

Furthermore, studies addressing the methylation profiles of ctDNA from blood samples and matched tumor tissue of several cancers have shown that DNA methylation patterns of ctDNA and tumor tissue are well correlated [26]. Recently, new assays utilizing the enrichment of methylated ctDNA by immunoprecipitationbased protocol in combination with lower sequencing depth (i.e., cfMeDIP–seq) can greatly improve detection of ctDNA in small quantities of circulating DNA pool. This approach exhibited a robust performance in cancer detection and classification across an extensive collection of plasma samples from patients with several tumor types [27].

While clinical translation of ctDNA detection for cancer diagnosis has been attracting much attention, the analysis of circulating "free" RNA is difficult as plasma contains potent ribonucleases (i.e., RNases) that, in principle, destroy any free RNA. Nevertheless, tumor-derived extracellular RNAs are detectable in plasma and serum and appear to be protected from degradation through formation of the protein-bound RNA complexes [28] and by RNA inclusion within EVs [29–31].

#### 6.2.3 Extracellular Vesicles

EVs encompass two major classes: exosomes and shed microvesicles (sMVs). EVs are derived from endosomal multivesicular bodies. sMVs are larger than exosomes, and they are formed by direct outward budding of cytoplasmic protrusions [32]. EVs can be found in virtually all bodily fluids including blood, CSF, saliva, and urine [33]. Tumor cells have been shown to secrete more exosomes than normal cells [34]. The interest in EVs as a source of diagnostic information has rapidly increased by discovery that EVs have specific profiles based on the content of RNA (messenger RNA (mRNA), long non-coding RNAs (IncRNA), and miRNA), DNA (both double- and single-stranded DNA (dsDNA and ssDNA)), and proteins, thereby reflecting their cell of origin [35]. circRNAs have been also demonstrated to be enriched in exosomes [36]. Additionally, the pattern of integrins (i.e., transmembrane receptor proteins) on the surface of exosomes derived from tumor cells may provide insight into the organotropism of (future) metastatic behavior [37]. Altogether, this makes especially the "cargo," but maybe also the "package" of EVs interesting candidates for biomarkers for clinical cancer diagnostics.

#### 6.2.4 Tumor-Educated Platelets

Platelets are anucleated cells derived from megakaryocytes in the bone marrow and lung [38]. These cells lack a nucleus; however they contain pre-mRNAs, miRNA, lncRNA, circRNA, mitochondrial DNA, a functional spliceosome, and a protein translation machinery [39, 40]. Platelets have a life span of approximately 7–10 days, after which they travel to the spleen and are degraded. Platelets interact with cancer cells in

the tumor microenvironment (TME) and with CTCs that have entered the bloodstream. This interaction can alter the RNA expression of platelets and result in their "education," which can be detected with RNA sequencing or digital PCR. The potential of TEPs as a noninvasive biomarker for RNA biomarker panels was relatively recently advocated. In 2015 it was reported that RNA analysis of TEPs allows for discrimination of cancer patients from healthy individuals with high accuracy [41]. Two years later, high-accuracy performance of the test was reported when using a particle swarm optimization algorithm (PSO) for detection of cancer [42]. Analysis of tumor-derived biomarkers in platelets by digital PCR can also be exploited to predict therapy response [43].

However, larger series of patients, including those with early-stage cancer and with inflammatory or other non-neoplastic diseases, need to be analyzed in order to further assess the value of such a test for clinical practice.

## 6.2.5 Circulating Proteins and Metabolites

In the processes related to cancer development, growth, and metastases, proteins have a crucial role and represent the link between genotype and phenotype. Already for a long time, a lot of effort has been put into the discovery of protein-based biomarkers with clinical utility [44–47]. Because the majority of targeted therapies are directed against proteins, there is a strong focus in biomarker discovery on the measurement of such molecules [29]. Regardless of these efforts, so far only a few serum protein-based biomarkers (e.g., PSA, CEA, CA125, or CA19–9) were approved by the FDA for clinical use [29, 48].

Current advances in the development of multiplex technologies for proteomics discovery are enabling systematic analysis of a complete proteome as an integrated system. In particular, mass-spectrometry-based proteomics have generated comprehensive protein maps of all fragmented peptides obtained from a sample. Subsequent bioinformatics approaches, such as machine learning tools, have generated high-quality protein association maps providing insight into the composition, structure, and function of the proteome as a whole [49]. It is anticipated that these advances will greatly contribute to the fields of cancer diagnostic and precision medicine.

In addition to proteins, during tumor growth the metabolism of the cancer patient is altered and metabolite levels in circulation can potentially serve as biomarkers [50]. Examples are the levels of glycogen, branched-chain amino acids (BCAAs), pyruvate, insulin, and fatty acids. Based on a study on early development of pancreatic cancer, it was reported that currently unknown signals may induce cessation of longterm protein storage, thereby resulting in an increase of BCAAs in circulation [51]. In contrast, NSCLCs may rapidly take up BCAAs, causing a decreased BCAA levels in plasma [52]. Such studies suggest that more detailed analysis in liquid biopsies of proteins and metabolites may indeed be of additional value for the clinical diagnosis of cancer patients.

## 6.3 Liquid Biopsy Diagnosis of CNS Metastases

#### 6.3.1 CSF Cytology

CSF represents a relatively easily accessible body fluid and a rich source of cancer-related biomarkers which indeed have already been exploited to some degree for the detection of CNS malignancies [53–55]. Abnormalities on routine CSF analysis are observed in more than 90% of the leptomeningeal metastasis (LM) patients. These include increased opening pressure (>200 m H<sub>2</sub>O), increase of the number of leucocytes (>4/mm<sup>3</sup>), elevated total protein amount (>50 mg/dL) and lactate dehydrogenases (LDH), and decrease of glucose concentration (<60 mg/dL) [56, 57]. Although the abnormal cell count and altered biochemical parameters in CSF may seem associated with LM, these alterations lack specificity for LM diagnosis as they can be found also in other neurological disease [58, 59].

For decades, CSF cytology has been the "gold standard" technique for the diagnosis of LM [60, 61]. According to the recently published guidelines of the European Society of Medical Oncology (ESMO), the results of this analysis are ideally reported as "positive" in the presence of malignant cells in CSF, "equivocal" when only suspicious or atypical cells are detected, or "negative" in the absence of malignant, equivocal, and atypical cells [56]. This assay has high specificity (>95%) but low sensitivity (<50%), which may lead to under-diagnosis of LM [62]. The volume of CSF sample is reported to have impact on the sensitivity of the assay: with a larger volume of CFS (>10 mL), the sensitivity may rise to 80-90% [55, 56, 58, 62-64]. After obtaining CSF, it is very important to process the sample as quickly as possible in order to avoid suboptimal preservation of cells [62]. The sensitivity of CSF cytology can be further increased by using Thinprep, which is a liquid-based cytology method. It ensures the collection of most of the cells in the CSF samples with minimal distortion and therefore permits an adequate preservation of the cellular and subcellular structure [65].

As CSF cytology is a non-quantitative method with relatively low sensitivity, it does not readily allow for monitoring disease burden. New technologies, such as flow cytometry (FC) and genetic analysis, may help to more accurately diagnose and monitor CNS metastatic disease. FC is a highly sensitive cytological technique, able to detect malignant cell in a small volume of CSF. It exploits fluorescent antibodies to identify expression of particular proteins on the surface of CTCs [55, 62]. FC is a fast and automated method which allows a more objective determination of CNS tumor burden [55, 66]. This assay can be performed by using standard FC equipment, facilitating its introduction in clinical analysis. FC has been shown to be very effective for detection of CTCs with epithelial origin in CSF by using antibodies against EpCAM. One study even reported a sensitivity and specificity of up to 100% for the diagnosis of LM in patients with carcinoma, albeit in a small series. This EpCAM-based FC assay enabled detection of CTCs even in case of a cell count below 50 cells/ ml (i.e., a situation in which the traditional cytology analysis is often negative) [58]. The CellSearch assay is a similar, EpCAM-based detection method. CellSearch is a FDA-approved assay for detection of CTCs in blood from solid tumors and has recently been modified for CSF analysis. EpCAM+ CTC detection by CellSearch was reported to have a sensitivity between 76 and 100% for the diagnosis of LM in patients with carcinomas such as lung and breast cancer [67-69]. CellSearch was also exploited for the detection and enumeration of CTCs in the CSF of melanoma patients with LM using particular melanoma cell markers. Again, the assay was reported to allow for quantitative analysis of CTCs, even in samples with a low number of malignant cells [70].

These new assays for detection of CTCs are not only more sensitive, specific, and quantitative than conventional CSF cytology but also can provide more detailed molecular information that may give new knowledge of the metastatic process in CNS. However, standardization of the procedures and proper validation studies with larger cohorts of patients and adequate control groups are needed for definitive assessment of these tests. Also, it is important to realize that (metastatic) carcinoma cells may lose EpCAM expression, e.g., in the course of epithelial to mesenchymal transition (EMT) [71]. This phenomenon may explain why in some cases EpCAM-based FC results were negative while traditional CSF cytology analysis was clearly positive.

## 6.3.2 Other CSF Biosources

CTCs are not the only cancer-related biosource in CSF in patients with CNS metastases. Cell-free circulating tumor DNA (ctDNA) is present in CSF as well and represents another useful source to obtain genetic information about (presence/ absence of) metastases. Unlike CTCs, which require an isolation method based on protein surface markers, cell-free DNA can be easily isolated by centrifugation. Comparative studies using massive parallel sequencing showed that detection of CSF ctDNA has a higher sensitivity than analysis of ctDNA from plasma for the diagnosis of CNS metastases. Importantly, detection of CSF ctDNA complements the diagnosis of leptomeningeal carcinomatosis (confirmed by autopsy) where the results further show that the CSF ctDNA analysis provides detection of disease at a level not measurable by cytologic analysis [54, 72].

Genomic alterations present in CSF ctDNA of patients with known or suspected CNS metastases are generally consistent with the molecular profile that has been found in the primary tumor and/or plasma, but they also may encompass unique alterations [53, 73, 74]. For example, using NGS, Li et al. analyzed genetic alterations in primary EGFR-mutant NSCLCs of patients with LM as well as ctDNA in CSF and plasma of these patients. They found that unique genetic profiles of driver and resistance genes of LM, as CNVs of MET, KRAS and ERBB2, and LOH of TP53, were captured in CSF ctDNA [74]. Sequencing of CSF-derived ctDNA can also be used to obtain genetic information from patients with CNS metastatic disease of carcinoma of unknown primary (CUP) that indicates the origin of the tumor and thereby facilitates tailored management of the patient [75].

Changes in the molecular profile of CSF ctDNA may reveal changes of CNS tumor burden during treatment [72, 75–77]. Exploiting polymerase chain reaction (PCR) analysis to evaluate specific *EGFR* mutations in CSF, ctDNA may allow improved assessment of the efficacy of EGFR tyrosine kinase inhibitor treatment in patients with LM and/or brain metastases [76, 77]. Genetic analysis of CSF-derived ctDNA has also been reported to be useful in the follow-up of the treatment of patients with human epidermal

growth factor receptor (HER2) positive breast cancer metastatic to the CNS. Recently, Siravegna and coworkers emphasized the need for a paired analysis of plasma and CSF ctDNA in the management of such patients [72].

The measurement of tumor markers such as CAE, CA15.3, CA125, and CA19.9 in CSF is already used for quite some time for diagnosing CNS metastases in patients (suspect) to have cancer [55, 78, 79]. More recently, proteomic profiles in CSF were investigated as a potential biomarker source for this diagnosis. In particular high level of adhesion molecules (VCAM1 and ICAM 1), cytokines (IL-8, IL-18, PRAC, and IP-10), and other proteins (VEGF and SDF-1) were reported to have a potential diagnostic utility for discriminating cancer patients without LM and with LM [57, 79, 80]. Similarly, information on peptides derived from proteins involved in host-disease interaction, inflammation, and immune defense (serotransferrin, alpha1-antichymotrypsin, hemopexin, haptoglobin, and transthyretin) has been associated with presence of cancer [66].

Abnormal metabolic state of (CNS) cancer cells leads to an altered release of metabolites in the CSF. Mass spectrometry analysis has identified an elevated level of 20 and 5 metabolites in the CSF of patients with metastatic breast and lung cancer, respectively [81]. In addition, the microRNA signature may represent another source of biomarkers in CSF. Using Nanostring technology, Drusco et al. [82] investigated CSF total RNA in different groups of individuals/ patients ("normal," benign tumor, glioblastoma, medulloblastoma, and lymphoma) and found differential expression of has-miR451, has-miR711, has-miR935, has-miR223, and has-miR125b among the groups. Teplyuk et al. [83] reported elevated levels of miR-10b and miR-21 in CSF of patients with brain metastases of breast and lung cancer and glioblastoma. In the same study, a signature of 7 microRNAs enabled discrimination between metastatic brain tumor and glioblastoma with an accuracy of over 90%. Additionally, overexpression of lung and breast cancer miR-NAs that belong to the miR-200 family and their detection in CSF may hold the potential to discriminate between primary (e.g., glioblastoma) and metastatic brain tumors [83].

CSF thus represents a biofluid with a lot of potential for improved liquid biopsy diagnosis of CNS metastases. Obviously, CSF is derived from the intradural compartment and thus in closer contact with CNS metastases than blood. The quality and quantity of tumor-derived information that is "seeping" from the intradural compartment into the blood circulation is likely highly variable and dependent on factors like nature, extent, and exact location of the metastases and the degree of blood-brain barrier disruption [54, 72]. However, there is variable clinical reluctance to perform lumbar punctures for diagnostic reasons, partly because such a puncture may be cumbersome for the patients, and in particular if there is a strong concern of inducing brain herniation due to the presence of an intracranial mass.

#### 6.3.3 Blood

As an alternative and much more easily accessible biofluid than CSF, blood should be considered. A study by Lohr et al. [84] demonstrated that up to 90% of mutations present in prostate cancer could be detected in blood samples using exome sequencing of immune-purified CTC in patients with metastatic prostate cancer. Furthermore, tumor-specific mRNA and miRNA could be detected in serum exosome preparations obtained from patients with glioblastoma [85]. Several early phase studies have been performed using blood for liquid biopsy diagnosis in patients with several types of cancers including CNS tumors [86]. Such findings suggest that indeed blood may be a potent liquid biopsy source for molecular diagnostics of metastatic disease. Importantly, however, especially in patients in which the primary tumor and/or extradural metastases are still present, it may be difficult to unequivocally designate signals in the blood as being derived from the CNS metastatic disease.

To establish the utility of blood-based liquid biopsy for detection of CNS metastases would require the analysis of longitudinal blood sample collection which will allow for not only the discovery of molecular biomarkers for CNS metastases but also for monitoring treatment response and distinguishing tumor recurrence from pseudoprogression. Furthermore, such studies may boost the identification of bloodderived biosources indicative of organ-specific pre-metastatic process [34]. Theoretically and ideally, for patients with HER2-positive breast cancer, melanoma, or non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC) who have the highest risk of developing brain metastases, the major breakthrough would come from the design of therapeutic strategies that prevent CNS metastasis occurrence. Improved understanding of the molecular mechanisms that drive organotropism of metastases in combination with using blood as liquid biopsy source for early detection of (imminent) metastatic dissemination could ultimately even allow prevention of CNS metastases to occur.

## 6.4 Conclusions and Future Perspectives

Current standard approaches for the diagnosis and monitoring of CNS metastases, such as neuroimaging and tumor tissue analysis, suffer from several limitations. Neuroimaging does not (yet) provide molecular information and especially for the diagnosis of LM may have suboptimal accuracy. Surgical biopsies of the CNS can be challenging, and such a biopsy may not fully capture intratumoral heterogeneity [81]. Integrated analysis of CTCs, CNAs, EVs, TEPs, CPs, and metabolites can potentially help characterizing the global tumor genome and transcriptome. At the moment CTCs and ctDNA are the biosources most commonly studied in the context of liquid biopsies, with CSF and blood as "biofluids" in patients with CNS metastatic disease.

Minimally invasive procedures for sampling bodily fluids open the possibility for frequent "biopsies" and longitudinal follow-up of patients, thereby monitoring treatment efficacy and allowing for early detection of disease progression and timely adjustment of therapeutic management. Indeed, several studies have recently reported the usefulness of CSF sampling for detection of CNS metastases and treatment monitoring [53]. While CSF may be a more optimal source for detection of CNS metastasisderived nucleic acids (ctDNA and RNA) and CTCs, it has the disadvantage that lumbar puncture is a more invasive procedure than drawing a blood sample by venipuncture.

It is still unclear which liquid biopsy biosource is best suited for early detection of CNS (micro)metastases. Also, the potential of liquid biopsy-based analysis on determining the exact location (intraaxial/CNS parenchyma, leptomeningeal, dura) and the extent of CNS metastases is currently unclear. Although several challenges remain, standardization and validation of currently available techniques (Table 6.1) is crucial for moving liquid biopsies towards clinical application for early detection of CNS metastases.

Additional pre-clinical studies addressing the biology of information obtained by liquid biopsies on, e.g., organotropism are required. Exosomes from "CNS-tropic" tumor cells were reported to fuse preferentially with brain endothelial cells. This indicates that the exosomal integrins pattern can potentially be used to predict organ-specific metastases [37]. Integrated analysis of both blood- and CSF-derived EVs may hold the information necessary to predict or to determine the location of metastases within the CNS. In addition, the work by Cohen and coworkers [87, 88] has emphasized the molecular power of combining ctDNA and protein biomarkers which significantly improved tumor detection accuracy. Integration of the data derived from different biosources may help to overcome the issue of low levels of individual molecular biomarkers and pave the way for

		LB methods/assays used for detection
Biosource	LB methods/assays used for detection of cancer in blood	of CNS metastases in CSF
CTCs	Ex vivo:	Cytology
	• Flow cytometry	• Flow cytometry
	• CellSearch®	• CellSearch®
	• MagSweeper <sup>™</sup>	
	• EPHESIA	
	• CTC-chip	
	Velcro-like device	
	BEAMing PCR	
	In vivo:	
	• CellCollector®	
	Photoacoustic nanodetector	
	In vitro:	
	• EPISPOT	
ctDNA/	• NGS	• NGS
ctRNA	• Real-time PCR; cobas EGFR mutation Test v2 (Roche	• ddPCR
	Molecular Diagnostics)	• WES
	• qPCR: Epi proColon (Epigenomics AG)	CellMax cutting-edge SMSEQ
	• BEAMing	• ARMS PCR
	• Sate-SeqS	• Real-time PCR
	• TamSeq	• Nanostring
	• Digital droplet PCR (ddPCR)	
	• WGS	
	• Array-CGH	
<b>D</b> ( )	• Exome sequencing	
Proteins	• ELISA	• MI-Assay
	• Immunoassays	• Radioimmunoassay
		ELISA     Modulor Analytics SWA
		• Modulal Allarytics SWA
Madal allda a	· M. · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	MALDI-TOT/TTICK
Metadolites	• Mass spectrometry	• Mass spectrometry
EVS	• Evs number and size: Tunable Resistive Pulse Sensing	(Not implemented for CNS metastases
	and Nanoparticle Tracking Analysis	detection)
	• Antibody-based assays	
<b>755</b>	• Nano FC: Apogee	
TEPs	• ThromboSeq	(Not tested in CSF)

**Table 6.1** Summary of methods and assays currently used for the detection and analysis of liquid biopsy (LB) biosources: CTCs, ctDNA/ctRNA, proteins, metabolites, EVs, and TEPs; methods to isolate and analyze blood-derived biosources for cancer detection and from CSF for CNS metastases detection

Assays recently approved by FDA for detection and analysis of liquid biopsy biosources are in bold

blood-based liquid biopsy diagnostics for CNS metastases as well.

Acknowledgments The authors apologize for not citing all the studies, technologies, and clinical trials on the topic of liquid biopsies and CNS metastases in this chapter. The authors thank L. Salvador for his assistance in drafting the figure included in this chapter. The work of authors M.A.F., S.D., D.K.L., and T.W. is supported by H2020 MSCA ITN ELBA GA#765492, and D.K.L. is a recipient of the Dutch Cancer Foundation grant (KWF2017-10476) and the Cancer Center Amsterdam foundation grant (CCA2017-2-16).

#### References

- Barnholtz-Sloan JS, Sloan AE, Davis FG, Vigneau FD, Lai P, Sawaya RE. Incidence proportions of brain metastases in patients diagnosed (1973 to 2001) in the Metropolitan Detroit Cancer Surveillance System. J Clin Oncol. 2004;22(14):2865–72.
- Aragon-Ching JB, Zujewski JA. CNS metastasis: an old problem in a new guise. Clin Cancer Res. 2007;13(6):1644–7.
- Nayak L, Lee EQ, Wen PY. Epidemiology of brain metastases. Curr Oncol Rep. 2012;14:48.

- Soffietti R, Cornu P, Delattre JY, Grant R, Graus F, Grisold W, et al. EFNS guidelines on diagnosis and treatment of brain metastases: report of an EFNS Task Force. Eur J Neurol. 2006;13:674.
- Chang EL, Lo SS. Diagnosis and management of central nervous system metastases from breast cancer. Oncologist. 2003;8:398–410.
- Eichler AF, Loeffler JS. Multidisciplinary management of brain metastases. Oncologist. 2007;12:884.
- Fink K, Fink J. Imaging of brain metastases. Surg Neurol Int. 2013;4(5):209.
- Lonjaret L, Guyonnet M, Berard E, Vironneau M, Peres F, Sacrista S, et al. Postoperative complications after craniotomy for brain tumor surgery. Anaesth Crit Care Pain Med. 2017;36:213.
- Nevel KS, Wilcox JA, Robell LJ, Umemura Y. The utility of liquid biopsy in central nervous system malignancies. Curr Oncol Rep. 2018;20(8):60.
- Yu M, Stott S, Toner M, Maheswaran S, Haber DA. Circulating tumor cells: approaches to isolation and characterization. J Cell Biol United States. 2011;192(3):373–82.
- Ashworth TR. A case of cancer in which cells similar to those in the tumours were seen in the blood after death. Aust Med J. 1869;14:146–9.
- Hou JM, Krebs MG, Lancashire L, Sloane R, Backen A, Swain RK, et al. Clinical significance and molecular characteristics of circulating tumor cells and circulating tumor microemboli in patients with small-cell lung cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2012;30(5):525–32.
- Krebs MG, Metcalf RL, Carter L, Brady G, Blackhall FH, Dive C. Molecular analysis of circulating tumour cells—biology and biomarkers. Nat Rev Clin Oncol. 2014;11(3):129–44.
- Umer M, Vaidyanathan R, Nguyen NT, Shiddiky MJA. Circulating tumor microemboli: progress in molecular understanding and enrichment technologies. Biotechnol Adv. 2018;36(4):1367–89.
- Yu M, Stott S, Toner M, Maheswaran S, Haber DA. Circulating tumor cells: approaches to isolation and characterization. J Cell Biol. 2011;192(3):373–82.
- Alix-Panabières C, Pantel K. Challenges in circulating tumour cell research. Nat Rev Cancer. 2014;14(9):623–31.
- Traver S, Assou S, Scalici E, Haouzi D, Al-Edani T, Belloc S, et al. Cell-free nucleic acids as non-invasive biomarkers of gynecological cancers, ovarian, endometrial and obstetric disorders and fetal aneuploidy. Hum Reprod Update. 2014;20(6):905–23.
- Alix-Panabières C, Pantel K. Clinical applications of circulating tumor cells and circulating tumor DNA as liquid biopsy. Cancer Discov. 2016;6(5):479–91.
- Lo YMD, Zhang J, Leung TN, Lau TK, Chang AMZ, Hjelm NM. Rapid clearance of fetal DNA from maternal plasma. Am J Hum Genet. 1999;64(1):218–24.
- Diehl F, Schmidt K, Choti MA, Romans K, Goodman S, Li M, et al. Circulating mutant DNA to assess tumor dynamics. Nat Med. 2008;14(9):985–90.
- Murtaza M, Dawson SJ, Pogrebniak K, Rueda OM, Provenzano E, Grant J, et al. Multifocal clonal evolution

characterized using circulating tumour DNA in a case of metastatic breast cancer. Nat Commun. 2015;6:1–6.

- 22. Warren JD, Xiong W, Bunker AM, Vaughn CP, Furtado LV, Roberts WL, et al. Septin 9 methylated DNA is a sensitive and specific blood test for colorectal cancer. BMC Med. 2011;9(1):133.
- 23. Leighl NB, Rekhtman N, Biermann WA, Huang J, Mino-Kenudson M, Ramalingam SS, et al. Molecular testing for selection of patients with lung cancer for epidermal growth factor receptor and anaplastic lymphoma kinase tyrosine kinase inhibitors: American Society of Clinical Oncology Endorsement of the College of American Pathologists/Internat. J Clin Oncol. 2014;32(32):3673–9.
- 24. Sacher AG, Paweletz C, Dahlberg SE, Alden RS, O'Connell A, Feeney N, et al. Prospective validation of rapid plasma genotyping for the detection of EGFR and KRAS mutations in advanced lung cancer. JAMA Oncol. 2016;2(8):1014.
- 25. Mouliere F, Chandrananda D, Piskorz AM, Moore EK, Morris J, Ahlborn LB, et al. Enhanced detection of circulating tumor DNA by fragment size analysis. Sci Transl Med. 2018;10:eaat4921.
- Kadam SK, Farmen M, Brandt JT. Quantitative measurement of cell-free plasma DNA and applications for detecting tumor genetic variation and promoter methylation in a clinical setting. J Mol Diagn. 2012;14(4):346–56.
- Shen SY, Singhania R, Fehringer G, Chakravarthy A, Roehrl MHA, Chadwick D, et al. Sensitive tumour detection and classification using plasma cell-free DNA methylomes. Nature. 2018;563(7732):579–83.
- Arroyo JD, Chevillet JR, Kroh EM, Ruf IK, Pritchard CC, Gibson DF, et al. Argonaute2 complexes carry a population of circulating microRNAs independent of vesicles in human plasma. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2011;108:5003.
- Heitzer E, Haque IS, Roberts CES, Speicher MR. Current and future perspectives of liquid biopsies in genomics-driven oncology. Nat Rev Genet. 2019;20(2):71–88.
- 30. Chen X, Ba Y, Ma L, Cai X, Yin Y, Wang K, et al. Characterization of microRNAs in serum: a novel class of biomarkers for diagnosis of cancer and other diseases. Cell Res. 2008;18(10):997–1006.
- Montani F, Bianchi F. Circulating cancer biomarkers: the macro-revolution of the micro-RNA. EBioMedicine. 2016;5:4–6.
- Cocucci E, Racchetti G, Meldolesi J. Shedding microvesicles: artefacts no more. Trends Cell Biol. 2009;19(2):43–51.
- Witwer KW, Buzás EI, Bemis LT, Bora A, Lässer C, Lötvall J, et al. Standardization of sample collection, isolation and analysis methods in extracellular vesicle research. J Extracell Vesicles. 2013;2(1). https://doi. org/10.3402/jev.v2i0.20360.
- 34. Xu R, Rai A, Chen M, Suwakulsiri W, Greening DW, Simpson RJ. Extracellular vesicles in cancer—implications for future improvements in cancer care. Nat Rev Clin Oncol. 2018;15(10):617–38.

- 35. Zhang H, Freitas D, Kim HS, Fabijanic K, Li Z, Chen H, et al. Identification of distinct nanoparticles and subsets of extracellular vesicles by asymmetric flow field-flow fractionation. Nat Cell Biol. 2018;20:332.
- 36. Li Y, Zheng Q, Bao C, Li S, Guo W, Zhao J, et al. Circular RNA is enriched and stable in exosomes: a promising biomarker for cancer diagnosis. Cell Res. 2015;25(8):981–4.
- Hoshino A, Costa-Silva B, Shen T-L, Rodrigues G, Hashimoto A, Tesic Mark M, et al. Tumour exosome integrins determine organotropic metastasis. Nature. 2015;527(7578):329–35.
- Best MG, Wesseling P, Wurdinger T. Tumor-educated platelets as a noninvasive biomarker source for cancer detection and progression monitoring. Cancer Res. 2018;78(13):3407–12.
- 39. Schwertz H, Tolley ND, Foulks JM, Denis MM, Risenmay BW, Buerke M, et al. Signal-dependent splicing of tissue factor pre-mRNA modulates the thrombogenecity of human platelets. J Exp Med. 2006;203(11):2433–40.
- Alhasan AA, Izuogu OG, Al-Balool HH, Steyn JS, Evans A, Colzani M, et al. Circular RNA enrichment in platelets is a signature of transcriptome degradation. Blood. 2016;127(9):e1–11.
- Best MG, Sol N, Kooi I, Tannous J, Westerman BA, Rustenburg F, et al. RNA-Seq of tumor-educated platelets enables blood-based pan-cancer, multiclass, and molecular pathway cancer diagnostics. Cancer Cell. 2015;28(5):666–76.
- 42. Best MG, Sol N, In 't Veld SGJG, Vancura A, Muller M, Niemeijer ALN, et al. Swarm intelligence-enhanced detection of non-small-cell lung cancer using tumor-educated platelets. Cancer Cell. 2017;32(2):238–252.e9.
- 43. Tjon-Kon-Fat LA, Lundholm M, Schröder M, Wurdinger T, Thellenberg-Karlsson C, Widmark A, et al. Platelets harbor prostate cancer biomarkers and the ability to predict therapeutic response to abiraterone in castration resistant patients. Prostate. 2018;78:48.
- 44. Brennan DJ, O'Connor DP, Rexhepaj E, Ponten F, Gallagher WM. Antibody-based proteomics: fasttracking molecular diagnostics in oncology. Nat Rev Cancer. 2010 Sep;10(9):605–17.
- Neagu M, Constantin C, Tanase C, Boda D. Patented biomarker panels in early detection of cancer. Recent Patents Biomarkers. 2011;1(1):10–24.
- Vlahou A. Network views for personalized medicine. Proteomics Clin Appl. 2013;7(5–6):384–7.
- Frantzi M, Bhat A, Latosinska A. Clinical proteomic biomarkers: relevant issues on study design & technical considerations in biomarker development. Clin Transl Med. 2014;3(1):7.
- Füzéry AK, Levin J, Chan MM, Chan DW. Translation of proteomic biomarkers into FDA approved cancer diagnostics: issues and challenges. Clin Proteomics. 2013;10(1):13.
- Aebersold R, Mann M. Mass-spectrometric exploration of proteome structure and function. Nature. 2016;537(7620):347–55.

- Crutchfield CA, Thomas SN, Sokoll LJ, Chan DW. Advances in mass spectrometry-based clinical biomarker discovery. Clin Proteomics. 2016;13(1):1.
- 51. Mayers JR, Wu C, Clish CB, Kraft P, Torrence ME, Fiske BP, et al. Elevation of circulating branchedchain amino acids is an early event in human pancreatic adenocarcinoma development. Nat Med. 2014;20(10):1193–8.
- 52. Mayers JR, Torrence ME, Danai LV, Papagiannakopoulos T, Davidson SM, Bauer MR, et al. Tissue of origin dictates branched-chain amino acid metabolism in mutant Kras-driven cancers. Science. 2016;353(6304):1161–5.
- Pentsova EI, Shah RH, Tang J, Boire A, You D, Briggs S, et al. Evaluating cancer of the central nervous system through next-generation sequencing of cerebrospinal fluid. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34:2404.
- 54. De Mattos-Arruda L, Mayor R, Ng CKY, Weigelt B, Martínez-Ricarte F, Torrejon D, et al. Cerebrospinal fluid-derived circulating tumour DNA better represents the genomic alterations of brain tumours than plasma. Nat Commun. 2015;6:1–6.
- 55. Shalaby T, Achini F, Grotzer MA. Targeting cerebrospinal fluid for discovery of brain cancer biomarkers. J Cancer Metastasis Treat. 2016;2(5):176.
- 56. Le Rhun E, Weller M, Brandsma D, Van den Bent M, de Azambuja E, Henriksson R, et al. EANO–ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up of patients with leptomeningeal metastasis from solid tumours. Ann Oncol. 2017;28(Suppl 4):iv84–99.
- 57. Brandsma D, Voest EE, De Jager W, Bonfrer H, Algra A, Boogerd W, et al. CSF protein profiling using multiplex Immuno-assay: a potential new diagnostic tool for leptomeningeal metastases. J Neurol. 2006;253(9):1177–84.
- Milojkovic Kerklaan B, Pluim D, Bol M, Hofland I, Westerga J, Van Tinteren H, et al. EpCAM-based flow cytometry in cerebrospinal fluid greatly improves diagnostic accuracy of leptomeningeal metastases from epithelial tumors. Neuro-Oncology. 2016;18(6):855–62.
- 59. Chamberlain MC, Glantz M, Groves MD, Wilson WH. Diagnostic tools for neoplastic meningitis: detecting disease, identifying patient risk, and determining benefit of treatment. Semin Oncol. 2009;36:S35.
- 60. Chamberlain M, Soffietti R, Raizer J, Rudà R, Brandsma D, Boogerd W, et al. Leptomeningeal metastasis: a response assessment in neuro-oncology critical review of endpoints and response criteria of published randomized clinical trials. Neuro-Oncology. 2014;16:1176.
- 61. Drappatz J, Batchelor TT. Leptomeningeal neoplasms. Curr Treat Options Neurol. 2007;9(4):283–93.
- Gomes HR. Cerebrospinal fluid approach on neurooncology. Arq Neuropsiquiatr. 2013;71(9B):677–80.
- Weston CL, Glantz MJ, Connor JR. Detection of cancer cells in the cerebrospinal fluid: current methods and future directions. Fluids Barriers CNS. 2011;8(1):14.

- van Oostenbrugge RJ, Twijnstra A. Presenting features and value of diagnostic procedures in leptomeningeal metastases. Neurology. 1999;53(2):382–5.
- 65. Pan Z, Yang G, Wang Y, He H, Pang X, Gao Y, et al. Thinprep plus papanicolaou stain method is more sensitive than cytospin-coupled wright giemsa stain method in cerebrospinal fluid cytology for diagnosis of leptomeningeal metastasis from solid tumors. PLoS One. 2015;10(4):1–11.
- 66. Chamberlain M, Junck L, Brandsma D, Soffietti R, Rudà R, Raizer J, et al. Leptomeningeal metastases: a RANO proposal for response criteria. Neuro-Oncology. 2017;19(4):484–92.
- 67. van Bussel MTJ, Pluim D, Bol M, Beijnen JH, Schellens JHM, Brandsma D. EpCAM-based assays for epithelial tumor cell detection in cerebrospinal fluid. J Neurooncol. 2018;137(1):1–10.
- 68. Le Rhun E, Massin F, Tu Q, Bonneterre J, Bittencourt MDC, Faure GC. Development of a new method for identification and quantification in cerebrospinal fluid of malignant cells from breast carcinoma leptomeningeal metastasis. BMC Clin Pathol. 2012;12:21.
- 69. Tu Q, Wu X, Le Rhun E, Blonski M, Wittwer B, Taillandier L, et al. CellSearch<sup>®</sup> technology applied to the detection and quantification of tumor cells in CSF of patients with lung cancer leptomeningeal metastasis. Lung Cancer. 2015;90:352.
- 70. Le Rhun E, Tu Q, De Carvalho Bittencourt M, Farre I, Mortier L, Cai H, et al. Detection and quantification of CSF malignant cells by the CellSearch<sup>®</sup> technology in patients with melanoma leptomeningeal metastasis. Med Oncol. 2013;30(2):538.
- 71. Hyun K-A, Koo G-B, Han H, Sohn J, Choi W, Kim S-I, et al. Epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition leads to loss of EpCAM and different physical properties in circulating tumor cells from metastatic breast cancer. Oncotarget. 2016;7(17):24677–87.
- 72. Siravegna G, Geuna E, Mussolin B, Crisafulli G, Bartolini A, Galizia D, et al. Genotyping tumour DNA in cerebrospinal fluid and plasma of a HER2-positive breast cancer patient with brain metastases. ESMO Open. 2017;2:e000253.
- 73. Li Y, Pan W, Connolly ID, Reddy S, Nagpal S, Quake S, et al. Tumor DNA in cerebral spinal fluid reflects clinical course in a patient with melanoma leptomeningeal brain metastases. J Neuro-Oncol. 2016;128(1):93–100.
- 74. Li YS, Jiang BY, Yang JJ, Zhang XC, Zhang Z, Ye JY, et al. Unique genetic profiles from cerebrospinal fluid cell-free DNA in leptomeningeal metastases of EGFRmutant non-small-cell lung cancer: a new medium of liquid biopsy. Ann Oncol. 2018;29(4):945–52.
- 75. Huang WT, Lu NM, Hsu WY, Chang SE, Atkins A, Mei R, et al. CSF-ctDNA SMSEQ analysis to tailor the treatment of a patient with brain metastases: a case report. Case Rep Oncol. 2018;11(1):68–74.
- 76. Yang H, Cai L, Zhang Y, Tan H, Deng Q, Zhao M, et al. Sensitive detection of EGFR mutations in cerebrospinal fluid from lung adenocarcinoma patients with brain metastases. J Mol Diagn. 2014;16(5):558–63.

- 77. Sasaki S, Yoshioka Y, Ko R, Katsura Y, Namba Y, Shukuya T, et al. Diagnostic significance of cerebrospinal fluid EGFR mutation analysis for leptomeningeal metastasis in non-small-cell lung cancer patients harboring an active EGFR mutation following gefitinib therapy failure. Respir Investig. 2016;54(1):14–9.
- Batabyal SK, Ghosh B, Sengupta S, Ghosh SN, Chatterjee R. Cerebrospinal fluid and serum carcinoembryonic antigen in brain tumors. Neoplasma. 2003;50(5):377–9.
- 79. Corsini E, Bernardi G, Gaviani P, Silvani A, De Grazia U, Ciusani E, et al. Intrathecal synthesis of tumor markers is a highly sensitive test in the diagnosis of leptomeningeal metastasis from solid cancers. Clin Chem Lab Med. 2009;47(7):874–9.
- 80. Groves MD, Hess KR, Puduvalli VK, Colman H, Conrad CA, Gilbert MR, et al. Biomarkers of disease: cerebrospinal fluid vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) and stromal cell derived factor (SDF)-1 levels in patients with neoplastic meningitis (NM) due to breast cancer, lung cancer and melanoma. J Neuro-Oncol. 2009;94(2):229–34.
- Ballester LY, Lu G, Zorofchian S, Vantaku V, Putluri V, Yan Y, et al. Analysis of cerebrospinal fluid metabolites in patients with primary or metastatic central nervous system tumors. Acta Neuropathol Commun. 2018;6(1):85.
- 82. Drusco A, Bottoni A, Lagana' A, Acunzo M, Fassan M, Cascione L, et al. A differentially expressed set of microRNAs in cerebro-spinal fluid (CSF) can diagnose CNS malignancies. Oncotarget. 2015;6(25):20829.
- 83. Teplyuk NM, Mollenhauer B, Gabriely G, Giese A, Kim E, Smolsky M, Kim RY, Saria MG, Pastorino S, Kesari S, Krichevsky AM. MicroRNAs in cerebrospinal fluid identify glioblastoma and metastatic brain cancers and reflect disease activity. Neuro-Oncology. 2012;14(6):689–700.
- 84. Lohr JG, Adalsteinsson VA, Cibulskis K, Choudhury AD, Rosenberg M, Cruz-Gordillo P, et al. Wholeexome sequencing of circulating tumor cells provides a window into metastatic prostate cancer. Nat Biotechnol. 2014;32:479.
- 85. Skog J, Würdinger T, van Rijn S, Meijer DH, Gainche L, Curry WT, et al. Glioblastoma microvesicles transport RNA and proteins that promote tumour growth and provide diagnostic biomarkers. Nat Cell Biol. 2008;10:1470.
- 86. Shankar GM, Balaj L, Stott SL, Nahed B, Carter BS. Liquid biopsy for brain tumors. Expert Rev Mol Diagn. 2017;17(10):943–7.
- 87. Cohen JD, Javed AA, Thoburn C, Wong F, Tie J, Gibbs P, et al. Combined circulating tumor DNA and protein biomarker-based liquid biopsy for the earlier detection of pancreatic cancers. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2017;114:10202.
- Cohen JD, Li L, Wang Y, Thoburn C, Afsari B, Danilova L, et al. Detection and localization of surgically resectable cancers with a multi-analyte blood test. Science. 2018;359(6378):926–30.

# Preclinical Models of Brain Metastases

Alex Wu, Anurag N. Paranjape, and Brunilde Gril

## Abbreviations

BBB	Blood-brain barrier
BLI	Bioluminescence
BTB	Blood-tumor barrier
ECM	Extracellular matrix
GEMM	Genetically engineered mouse model
GFAP	Glial fibrillary acidic protein
GFP	Green fluorescent protein
HER2	Human epidermal growth factor
	receptor 2
MRI	Magnetic resonance imaging
NOD	Non-obese diabetic
NSG	NOD-SCID-gamma
PDX	Patient-derived xenograft
SCID	Severe combined immune deficiency
TRD	Texas Red dextran

# 7.1 Introduction

Preclinical models are paramount to decipher molecular mechanisms of brain metastases and to develop new therapeutic options. The metastatic process, the movement to and progressive colonization of distant sites by tumor cells, comprises

A. Wu  $\cdot$  A. N. Paranjape  $\cdot$  B. Gril ( $\boxtimes$ )

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_7

M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), Central Nervous System Metastases,

cells migrate away from the primary tumor; (2) acquire the capacity to intravasate and survive in the vasculature; (3) extravasate at a distant organ to finally survive, potentially through a dormancy phase; (4) and proliferate [1]. At each stage, tumor cells need to circumvent immune surveillance and adapt to each new microenvironment [2]. In parallel, tumor-secreted factors and extracellular vesicles may actively prepare the distant organ, forming the premetastatic niche, to lodge and promote the growth of the arriving tumor cells [3]. Brain metastases evolve in a unique environment, composed of brain-resident cells, such as microglia and astrocytes, and insulated by the blood-brain barrier (BBB), a multicellular dynamic structure regulating exchanges between the blood and the central nervous system [4]. A neuroinflammatory response, consisting of reactive microglia and astrogliosis, is observed around the metastatic lesions [5], as well as infiltrated lymphocytes [6-8]. While parenchymal metastases are the most prevalent, cancer cells can also grow along the meninges, tissues covering the brain and spinal cord, and inside the cerebrospinal fluid, forming leptomeningeal metastases [9, 10]. As the cancer cells co-opt the brain vasculature [11] and proliferate, the BBB develops into the blood-tumor barrier (BTB) [12, 13]. Due to the complexity of the metastatic cascade and the singularity of the brain microenvironment, in vitro models are inadequate and

convoluted and dynamic stages: (1) the tumor

Check for updates

Women's Malignancies Branch, Center for Cancer Research, National Cancer Institute, National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MD, USA e-mail: grilbrun@mail.nih.gov

limiting. Progress in understanding the brain metastatic process depends on the development of relevant animal models, mirroring the clinical observations and recapitulating the metastatic cascade in its dynamic milieus.

Judicious choices of animal models combined with appropriate quantitative tools are crucial to answering scientific questions. In this chapter, the first part will present the animal models and analytical technologies. While essentially murine, the animal models differ by the primary tumor of origin (lung vs. breast vs. melanoma); the species of the tumor cells (human vs. mouse), which will determine the immunocompetence of the host; and the injection/implantation site of the cancer cells. A description of the available quantitative and imaging technologies will subsequently follow. This first part will end with an overview of non-rodent in vivo models. Each model presents some advantages and inconveniences, determined by the scientific questions. In the second part of the chapter, we will review three main research questions: (1) understanding the biological underpinning of the metastatic progression, (2) identifying the bi-directional communication between the immune system and the tumor cells, and (3) evaluating therapeutic compounds. For each research question, the relevant animal models and experimental designs will be discussed.

## 7.2 From Technical Perspectives: Overview of What Is Available

#### 7.2.1 Rodent Models

Mice are the most commonly used animals for brain metastasis research. Few genetically engineered mouse models (GEMM) efficiently form brain metastases [14–16]. Therefore, most studies have relied on allograft or xenograft models, i.e., injection of cancer cells into the animal (Fig. 7.1a). Historically, the earliest mouse models of brain metastasis were developed by injecting cancer cells directly into one of the carotid arteries. Following blood flow, the cancer cells are arrested in the brain vasculature where they can extravasate to form brain metastases. When injected in this manner, many cancer cell lines will efficiently form brain metastases even with-



**Fig. 7.1** Generation of brain-tropic cancer cells. (a) Various routes of administering cancer cells in rodents to study metastasis. (b) Establishment of brain metastatic

variants by repeated cycles of cancer cell injection and brain dissection (I.C.: Intracardiac)

out prior in vivo selection for brain-seeking capacity (see below and Fig. 7.1b). The major advantage of intracarotid injections is that there is usually a high incidence of brain metastases without significant extracranial diseases. The majority of brain metastases will be found in the brain hemisphere closest to the injection site and the contralateral hemisphere can serve as a control. However, intracarotid injections are difficult and invasive. Mice must be deeply anesthetized during the entire procedure, which involves making an incision in the neck, blunt dissecting out the carotid artery from surrounding muscles, and then ligating the carotid artery after injection to prevent bleeding [17].

An alternative and less invasive method to introduce cancer cells into the arterial circulation is to inject cancer cells into the left cardiac ventricle. Under deep anesthesia, a needle is inserted through the chest wall and into the left ventricle of the heart. Although not necessary, injections may be performed with aid of ultrasound to increase success rate [18–20]. Cancer cells injected into the left cardiac ventricle are carried by circulation and distributed throughout the entire body. This route of injection is useful for determining the tropism of a cell line to specific organs. However, for poorly brain-tropic model systems, in addition to brain metastases, there is often significant metastatic tumor burden in visceral organs (e.g., lungs, liver, gut) and bone.

To increase brain metastasis incidence and burden, researchers have established variants of cancer cell lines with increased capacity to form brain metastases [11, 12, 21–32]. These cells were derived by first injecting mice with cancer cells via the carotid artery or left cardiac ventricle and then recovering the cancer cells that have colonized the brain. The recovered cells were expanded in culture and re-injected into another cohort of mice. This process of in vivo selection was repeated multiple times (Fig. 7.1b). When injected into circulation, these "brain-seeking" variants produce multifocal lesions of micro- and macro-metastases in the brain with varying histology. There are often fewer extracranial metastases due to increased tropism to the brain.

Similar methods have been used to develop a limited number of models of leptomeningeal metastases [25]. These models were developed by injecting cancer cells into the cisterna magna and then recovering cancer cells from the meninges of moribund mice. The recovered cells were injected into another cohort of mice and the process was repeated multiple times, with a last round of injection into the left cardiac ventricle. The resulting cancer cell variants show increased propensity to develop leptomeningeal metastases.

Both intracarotid and intracardiac injection models can only be used to study the latter part of the metastasis cascade. An ideal experimental model of brain metastasis would be one where cancer cells are injected orthotopically, such as in the mouse mammary fat pad for breast cancer or subdermal for melanoma. Unfortunately, few cancer cell lines metastasize efficiently to the brain from the primary site. Mice often succumb to extracranial morbidities before quantifiable lesions are present in the brain. Therefore, brain metastasis incidence and burden are usually low. These same limitations apply to GEMMs.

One method that is frequently used to generate models with high brain tumor burden is by direct injection of cancer cells into the brain. These intracranial models do not faithfully model brain metastasis because the cancer cells do not have to extravasate through the bloodbrain barrier. However, they may be useful for studying how cancer cells interact with the brain parenchyma.

A hybrid orthotopic-intracranial model could be a powerful tool to dissect the role of extracranial tumors on intracranial metastatic tumor progression and response to therapy [33].

The past few decades have seen a dramatic increase in the number of mouse models of brain metastasis. Some of these models for breast, lung, and melanoma are listed in Tables 7.1, 7.2, and 7.3, respectively. Most brain

Route of					
injection	Cell line <sup>a</sup>	Description	Species	Mouse strain	References
Intracarotid	MDA-MB-231	Triple negative breast cancer cell line derived from the pleural effusion of a women with metastatic breast cancer	Human	Athymic nude	[84]
	MDA-MB- 231-Br3	A subline of triple negative MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells that was selected in vivo (3 rounds intracarotid) for brain metastatic capacity	Human	Athymic nude	[21]
	BT474.Br	A subline of HER2+ BT474. m1 breast cancer cells that was selected in vivo (2–3 rounds, intracarotid) for brain metastatic capacity	Human	Athymic nude	[85]
	4T1	Breast cancer cells isolated from a spontaneous tumor in BALB/C mouse	Mouse	BALB/C	[86]
	4T1-Par3	A subline of 4T1 breast cancer cells that was selected in vivo (3 rounds, intracarotid) for capacity to form parenchyma metastases	Mouse	BALB/C	[22]
	4T1-Dura3	A subline of 4T1 breast cancer cells that was selected in vivo (3 rounds, intracarotid) for capacity to form dural metastases	Mouse	BALB/C	[22]
Intracardiac	COH-BBM1	HER2+ breast cancer cells isolated from resected brain metastases of a breast cancer patient at the City of Hope	Human	NOD/SCID	[87]
	CN34-BrM2	ER- breast cancer cells isolated from the pleural effusion of a patient at MSKCC that were subsequently selected in vivo (2 rounds, intracardiac) for brain metastatic capacity	Human	Beige nude	[23]
	MDA-MB-231- BrM2	A subline of triple negative MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells that was selected in vivo (2 rounds, intracardiac) for brain metastatic capacity	Human	Athymic nude	[23]
	MDA-MB- 231-BR	A subline of triple negative MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells that was selected in vivo (at least 5 rounds, intracardiac) for brain metastatic capacity	Human	Athymic nude	[24]

 Table 7.1
 Mouse models of breast cancer brain metastasis

Tab	le 7.1	(continued)
-----	--------	-------------

Route of					
injection	Cell line <sup>a</sup>	Description	Species	Mouse strain	References
	MDA-MB-231- LeptoM	A subline of MDA-MB-231 triple negative breast cancer cells that was selected in vivo (first 3 rounds of injection into cisterna magna, then 1 round intracardiac) for capacity to form leptomeningeal metastases	Human	Athymic nude	[25]
	HCC1954-BrM	Subline of HER2+ HCC1954 breast cancer cells selected in vivo for capacity to form brain metastases	Human	Athymic nude	[25]
	HCC1954- LeptoM	Subline of HER2+ HCC1954 breast cancer cells selected in vivo (first 3 rounds of injection into cisterna magna, then 1 round intracardiac) for capacity to form leptomeningeal metastases	Human	Athymic nude	[25]
	231-Br-eGFP HER2/vector	MDA-MB-231-BR cells transduced with viral vector to overexpress human HER2	Human	Athymic nude	[35]
	MCF7- HER2-BR	A subline of MCF7-HER2 cells (originally from Dr. Dennis Slamon) that was selected in vivo (3 rounds, intracardiac) for brain metastatic capacity	Human	Athymic nude	[26]
	JIMT-1-BR	A subline of the HER2+ JIMT-1 breast cancer cells, which were originally derived from a patient that was resistant to trastuzumab. These cells were selected in vivo (3 rounds, intracardiac) for brain metastatic capacity	Human	Athymic nude	[27]
	SUM190-BR	A subline of HER2+ SUM190 inflammatory breast cancer cells that was selected in vivo (3 rounds, intracardiac) for brain metastatic capacity	Human	Athymic nude	[12]
	E22-1	A patient-derived xenograft (PDX) model developed by implanting a brain metastasis from a patient with triple negative breast cancer into NSG mice. Cells from the dissociated PDX tumor was then injected into mice	Human	NSG	[73]

(continued)

Route of					
injection	Cell line <sup>a</sup>	Description	Species	Mouse strain	References
	MDA-MB-231	Triple negative breast cancer cell line derived from the pleural effusion of a women with metastatic breast cancer	Human	NSG	[72]
	PyMT-BrM	A subline of TS1 cells that was derived from the primary tumor of a MMTV-PyMT transgenic mouse. These cells were selected in vivo for brain metastatic capacity	Mouse	FVB	[28]
	99LN-BrM	A subline of 99LN cells, which were derived from a lymph node metastasis in MMTV- PyMT transgenic mouse. These cells were selected in vivo for brain metastatic capacity	Mouse	C57BL/6	[29]
	ErbB2-BrM2	Cells isolated from a mammary tumor in an <i>ErbB2</i> transgenic mouse was selected in vivo (2 rounds, intracardiac) for brain metastatic capacity	Mouse	FVB	[11]
	4T1-BR5	4T1 breast cancer cells selected in vivo (5 rounds, intracardiac) for capacity to form brain metastases	Mouse	BALB/C	[30]
Orthotopic (mammary fat pad)	COH-BBM1	HER2+ breast cancer cells isolated from resected brain metastases of a breast cancer patient at the City of Hope	Human	NOD/SCID	[87]
	CN34-BrM2	ER- breast cancer cells isolated from the pleural effusion of a patient at MSKCC that were subsequently selected in vivo (2 rounds, intracardiac) for brain metastatic capacity	Human	Beige nude	[23]
	CN34-BrM2	ER- breast cancer cells isolated from the pleural effusion of a patient at MSKCC that were subsequently selected in vivo (2 rounds, intracardiac) for brain metastatic capacity	Human	NSG	[72]
	MDA-MB-231	Triple negative breast cancer cell line derived from the pleural effusion of a women with metastatic breast cancer	Human	NSG	[72]
	MDA-MB- 231-Br3	A subline of triple negative MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells that was selected in vivo (3 rounds intracarotid) for brain metastatic capacity	Human	Athymic nude	[86]

 Table 7.1 (continued)

Route of					
injection	Cell line <sup>a</sup>	Description	Species	Mouse strain	References
	MDA-MB-453	Breast cancer cells isolated from the pericardial effusion of a breast cancer patient. These cells are weakly HER2+	Human	Rag2-/-,112rg-/-	[88]
	4T1-Br4	4T1 breast cancer cells selected in vivo (4 rounds) for capacity to spontaneously metastasize from the primary mammary fat pad tumor to brain	Mouse	BALB/C	[31]
	4T1-BR5	4T1 breast cancer cells selected in vivo (5 rounds, intracardiac) for capacity to form brain metastases	Mouse	BALB/C	[89]
Intracranial	COH-BBM1	HER2+ breast cancer cells isolated from resected brain metastases of a breast cancer patient at the City of Hope	Human	NOD/SCID	[87]
	COH-BBM2	HER2+ breast cancer cells isolated from resected brain metastases of a breast cancer patient at the City of Hope	Human	NOD/SCID	[87]
	4T1	Breast cancer cells isolated from a spontaneous tumor in BALB/C mouse	Mouse	BALB/C	[90]

#### Table 7.1 (continued)

<sup>a</sup>Cells may be transduced with a viral vector to express a gene of interest, a reporter protein (e.g., GFP, luciferase) or shRNA

Route of injection	Cell line <sup>a</sup>	Description	Species	Mouse strain	References
Intracarotid	NCI-H250	Small cell lung cancer cell line isolated from brain metastasis of lung cancer patient	Human	Athymic nude	[91]
	PC14-PE6	Cells isolated from pleural effusions of nude mice injected with PC-14 non-small lung cancer cells	Human	Athymic nude	[92]
	PC14Br (also Br4)	Subline of PC-14 non-small cell lung cancer cells isolated from brain metastases in immunodeficient mice	Human	Athymic nude	[92, 93]
	PC14	Non-small cell lung cancer cell line derived from a lymph node metastasis of a lung cancer patient	Human	Athymic nude	[84]

 Table 7.2
 Mouse models of lung cancer brain metastasis

(continued)

Route of injection	Cell line <sup>a</sup>	Description	Species	Mouse strain	References
Intracardiac	H2030-BrM3	Subline of H2030 non-small lung cancer cells selected in vivo (3 rounds, intracardiac) for capacity to form brain metastases	Human	NOD/SCID or Athymic nude	[32]
	PC9-BrM3	Subline of PC9 non-small cell lung cancer cells that were selected in vivo (3 rounds, intracardiac) for capacity to form brain metastases	Human	NOD/SCID or athymic nude	[32]
	PC9-LeptoM	Subline of PC9 non-small cell lung cancer cells that were selected in vivo for capacity to form leptomeningeal metastases	Human	Athymic nude	[25]
	PC14-PE6 pGF1 Br2	PC14-PE6 lung cancer cells selected in vivo (2 rounds, intracardiac) for capacity to form brain metastases	Human	NOD/SCID	[94]
	Kras/ p53-393N1 (other less brain metastatic lines: -482N1, 2691N1)	Cell lines derived from lymph node metastases of GEMM that have lung adenocarcinomas with KRAS G12D mutation and loss of p53	Mouse	B6129SF1/J	[11, 95]
	LLC-BrM	Lewis lung cancer (LLC) cells selected in vivo (intracardiac) for capacity to form brain metastases	Mouse	C57BL/6	[25, 95]
	LLC-LeptoM	Lewis lung cancer (LLC) cells selected in vivo for capacity to form leptomeningeal metastases	Mouse	C57BL/6	[25]
Orthotopic (lung)	A549	Non-small cell lung cancer cell line derived from the lung adenocarcinoma of a 58-year-old patient	Human	Athymic nude	[96]
Intracranial	PC9	Non-small cell lung cancer cell line derived from a lymph node metastasis of a lung cancer patient	Human	Athymic nude	[97]

Table 7.2 (continued)

<sup>a</sup>Cells may be transduced with a viral vector to express a gene of interest, a reporter protein (e.g., GFP, luciferase) or shRNA

Route of injection	Cell line <sup>a</sup>	Description	Species	Mouse strain	References
Intracarotid	A375-Br	A subline of A375 melanoma cells that was <i>selected</i> in vivo (~3 rounds intracarotid) for brain metastatic capacity	Human	Athymic nude	[98]
	B16-BL6	Highly metastatic subline of B16 melanoma cells	Mouse	C57BL/6	[36, 59]
	K-1735 C4	Clone 4 of K-1735 cells derived from melanoma in C3H/HeN mouse induced by UV light and croton oil	Mouse	C3H/HeN	[36, 59]
Intracardiac	H1_DL2	GFP/luciferase- expressing subline of H1 cells originally isolated from a brain metastasis of a melanoma patient	Human	NOD/SCID	[44, 99, 100]
	B16-F10	Metastatic subline of B16 melanoma cells	Mouse	C57BL/6	[20]
	131/5B1	Cell line derived from brain metastases of mice injected with a lung metastatic variant of human WM239A cells	Human	Athymic nude	[20]
Orthotopic (subdermal)	131/4-5B1	Cell line derived from brain metastases of mice injected with a lung metastatic variant of human WM239A cells	Human	SCID	[101]
	131/4-5B2	Cell line derived from brain metastases of mice injected with a lung metastatic variant of human WM239A cells	Human	SCID	[101]
	RMS	Cells isolated from a spontaneous tumor in a Ret transgenic mouse	Mouse	C57BL/6	[57]
Intracranial	B16/Fluc/OVA	Subline of B16 melanoma cells expressing luciferase or ovalbumin (OVA)	Mouse	C57BL/6	[33]
	RMS	Cells isolated from a spontaneous tumor in a Ret transgenic mouse	Mouse	C57BL/6	[33]

 Table 7.3
 Mouse models of melanoma brain metastasis

<sup>a</sup>Cells may be transduced with a viral vector to express a gene of interest, a reporter protein (e.g., GFP, luciferase) or shRNA

metastasis models are xenografts of human cancer cells in immunodeficient mice such as the athymic nude, NOD/SCID, or NOD-SCIDgamma (NSG). The latter is widely used for patient-derived xenografts (PDX), in which tumor pieces of a patient are directly engrafted into mice [34]. Among xenograft models, most are triple-negative and HER2+ breast cancer, which are the two subtypes with the highest risk of brain metastases in breast cancer patients. Contrasting the breadth of brain metastasis models for breast cancer, there are few models for lung cancer and melanoma. Consistent across all cancer types is the lack of good immunocompetent models in which mouse cancer cells are injected into syngeneic mice. For example, nearly all breast cancer brain metastasis studies in immunocompetent mice use the parental or in vivo selected sublines of 4T1 mouse breast cancer cells in BALB/c mice.

The different models are very heterogeneous in their disease presentation. The duration from inoculation to morbidity can vary widely between models, ranging from weeks (e.g., 4T1-BR) to months (e.g., SUM190-BR). Further, the histology is very different. MDA-MB-231-BR (231-BR) [35] produce multiple metastatic clusters of micro- and macro-metastases at brain anatomical sites comparable to that found in human [5], SUM190-BR [12] produce multiple oval-shaped metastases, and MCF-7-HER2-BR [26] mainly produce a single massive lesion, which can form either leptomeningeal or intraparenchymal metastases. When injected into the carotid artery, B16-BL6 mouse melanoma cells almost exclusively form leptomeningeal metastases, whereas K-1735-C4 melanoma cells mainly form parenchyma metastases [36]. Each model should be viewed as one patient, and as such, multiple models should be used to validate an observation. Ultimately, the choice of model must be driven by the research question.

## 7.2.2 Procedures and Technologies for Quantitative Analyses of Metastatic Processes in Animal Models

Following the choice of the animal models comes the development of accurate and reproducible methods of evaluation and quantitation. Whether we want to investigate the different stages of the metastatic cascade, understand the interaction with the microenvironment, identify oncogenic drivers, or evaluate drug efficacy, preclinical evaluation requires a combination of histopathological procedures, advanced imaging technologies, and molecular biological approaches.

To analyze the metastatic burden at a specific time point, the gold standard procedure is to dissect the brain, perform step sections throughout the brain (Fig. 7.2a), and stain with hematoxylin and eosin (H&E). The metastatic lesions appear as cell clusters with large nuclei and darker cytoplasm (Fig. 7.2b 231-BR, 7.2c, SUM190-BR). In addition, imaging technologies provide an easy and fast evaluation of the metastatic burden. By transfecting the cancer cells with luciferase, the size of the metastases can be inferred by quantifying the bioluminescent (BLI) intensity (Fig. 7.2d). Expression of green fluorescent protein allows an estimation of metastatic involvement ex vivo, i.e., after dissection of the brain (Fig. 7.2e).

Multiple biological phenomena can be examined using fluorescent markers and immunostaining of brain tissues. The cancer cells can be manipulated to express a fluorescent protein, as described above; however expression of exogenous genes remains an issue in immunocompetent models. The blood vasculature can be visualized by injecting high molecular weight dye into the circulation, just before euthanasia. The integrity of the BTB is evaluated by injecting lower molecular weight fluorescent dyes, followed by the perfusion of the animal to wash



Ki67 CD31 DAPI

Ki67 CD11bCD45 DAPI

Ki67 GFAP DAPI

Fig. 7.2 Quantitative analyses of brain metastases in mouse models. (a) Schema of step section of the brain. (b) Hematoxylin and eosin staining of a brain slice from a mouse developing 231-BR metastatic lesions (black arrow indicates a large lesion among a metastatic cluster). (c) Hematoxylin and eosin staining of a brain slice from a mouse developing SUM190-BR metastatic lesions (black arrows). (d) Bioluminescence imaging of mice injected with tumor cells expressing luciferase. (e) Ex vivo imaging of mouse brains with metastatic lesions visualized in green. Left panel: brain colonized by the 231-BR-vector. Right panel: brain colonized by the Her2 overexpressing variant of the 231-BR. (f) Blood-Tumor Barrier (BTB)

disruption evaluated with Texas Red dextran (TRD) diffusion. Mice with 231-BR brain metastases were injected with TRD (red) 10 minutes before euthanasia. The mice were perfused to remove the dye from the vasculature. Examples of metastatic lesions with highly (upper panel) and poorly (lower panel) permeable BTB. (**g**-**i**) Immunofluorescence staining of mouse brain tissue sections with metastatic lesions (clusteres of blue nuclei stained with DAPI). Proliferating cancer cells are stained with Ki67 (green). Metastatic cancer cells grew around (**g**) CD31+ blood vessels (red) and are associated with (**h**) CD45+/CD11b+ reactive microglia (red) and (**i**) GFAP+ reactive astrocytes (red) out the vasculature. The permeability of the BTB is measured by quantifying the amount of dye exudation in the brain parenchyma. Figure 7.2f shows two different metastatic lesions, visualized by green fluorescent protein: extensive diffusion of Texas Red dextran (TRD) (3 kDa) is observed in the top panel and limited TRD diffusion in the bottom panel. Immunostaining of brain slices provides a snapshot of the metastatic process, allowing molecular characterization of the cancer cells and the microenvironment. In the three panels of Fig. 7.2g-i, the cancer cells appear as clusters of blue nuclei (DAPI staining); about 50% of the cancer cells proliferate, per Ki67 staining, in green. Different components of the microenvironment are highlighted in red: in Fig. 7.2g the cancer cells grow along the blood vasculature (CD31), and in Fig. 7.2h, i, activated microglia (CD11b/CD45) and activated astrocytes (GFAP), respectively, congregate around the metastatic clusters [5, 37]. For unbiased investigations, brain tissues can be analyzed through omics approaches, such as microarrays, RNA sequencing, single cell sequencing, or proteomics, providing exploratory endpoints through the analysis of large volumes of data.

In addition to in vivo imaging modalities, such as BLI as described above, intravital microscopy, magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), or nuclear imaging technologies such as positron emission tomography (PET) and single-photon emission computed tomography (SPECT) [38], offer the unique feature to perform longitudinal observations by collecting data over time in live animals. Intravital microscopy uses multiphoton laserscanning microscopy through a cranial window implant, allowing visualization of cancer cell extravasation and outgrowth in the brain [39]. Similar to ex vivo investigations, the metastatic cells are visualized through the expression of a fluorophore and fluorescent markers can be injected in the live animal to highlight the vasculature. This technology can investigate different phenomena over time: (1) dormancy [40], i.e., the metastatic cells persist as a single cell or small micro-metastases but do not proliferate, (2) blood-tumor barrier (BTB) permeability [41, 42], and (3) drug efficacy by measuring tumor growth and regression [41]. For magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) technique, a contrast agent is required. To visualize metastases growth and/ or dormancy, cancer cells are labeled with superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticles (SPION) or micron-sized iron oxide particles (MPIO) [43–45]. The vasculature permeability can be assessed by gadolinium diffusion [46].

Finally, to measure functional mechanisms of a gene candidate, the gene or molecular pathway of interest needs to be targeted, either using compounds to activate or prevent the gene function or using molecular biology to overexpress or downregulate the gene (e.g., RNA interference, knockout, or knock-in). Genetically engineered mouse models (GEMM) allow investigation of genes in the microenvironment, while manipulations of cancer cell lines provide a tool to elucidate tumor-specific mechanisms. Genetic manipulations are becoming more and more sophisticated with spatial (using a promoter expressed only on specific cells) and temporal (i.e., using a promoter regulated by a drug) control. The field is constantly evolving to create more sophisticated tools for better mechanistic evaluation of biological phenomena.

## 7.2.3 Non-rodent In Vivo Models

While several rodent models have been established as described previously, additional in vivo models can bring important insights into the metastatic processes. The zebrafish (Danio rerio) is a powerful model to study this biological phenomenon, as it is easily scalable, simpler to generate transgenics, ideal for in vivo imaging, and suitable for high-throughput drug screening. Zebrafish proves to be an ideal model system to study metastasis, owing to the transparency of embryos as well as adult animals (*casper* strain) [47], allowing tracing of even a single cancer cell through various stages of metastasis. Cancer cells face an extra hurdle of crossing the bloodbrain barrier (BBB) while metastasizing to the brain. Transmission electron microscopy analysis and functional studies using fluorescent markers revealed that maturation of BBB in zebrafish occurs between 3 and 10 days post-fertilization [48]. Accumulating evidences reveal histological, ultrastructural, and functional similarities between the mammalian and zebrafish BBB [49].

Of interest, a spontaneous model of melanoma brain metastasis has been developed. Melanocytespecific expression of mutant BRAF<sup>V600E</sup> under the control of the *mitfa* promoter in *p53* mutant background led to 100% incidence of melanoma in zebrafish [50]. Using these animals, Heilmann et al. [51] generated fluorescently tagged zebrafish cell line (ZMEL1) that can be transplanted in transparent adult fish, and each step of the metastasis can be studied at single-cell resolution. They observed formation of metastases in various organs including the head. Stoletov et al. [52] showed that when 4T1 breast cancer cells were injected, Cx43 expression was necessary for extravasation and metastasis formation in the zebrafish brain.

Stoletov et al. [52] also used a chicken embryo model to study breast cancer and melanoma cell metastasis to the brain. They reported formation of multiple metastatic microtumors in the brain. In another study, human melanoma cells, transplanted in developing hindbrain of chicken embryos formed loose tumors within 4 days [53].

Overall, although non-rodent models for studying human cancer and metastasis pose a few major challenges such as they grow at a suboptimal temperature of 28 °C (in case of zebrafish) and exhibit significant anatomical/physiological differences compared to human, they come with advantages such as low cost, easy maintenance, simpler process of creating transgenics, and possibility of noninvasive high-resolution imaging.

## 7.3 Optimizing Experimental Designs Based on the Scientific Questions

Some general considerations apply to any experimental designs. Metastatic models are notoriously heterogeneous. Accounting for this variability, power analyses, need to be performed to define the minimum number of animals required to achieve statistical power. To avoid unconscious bias altering the evaluation process, the researcher performing the quantitative analysis needs to be blinded to the treatment groups. Ultimately, for any scientific question, the animal model needs to model the clinical manifestation.

#### 7.3.1 Investigating the Metastatic Processes

Cancer cells from primary tumors disseminate and subsequently seed a new tumor in a distant tissue through a multi-step metastatic process. Initially, the tumor cells need to lose their cellcell adhesion, acquire motility and ability to degrade the matrix to get into the circulation. In blood, the tumor cells that can evade shear stress, anoikis (programmed cell death induced by lack of cell/ECM attachment) and host's immune response, survive and home-in at secondary sites. Here, cells extravasate and, based on microenvironmental cues, either remain dormant or proliferate and colonize, to give rise to metastases. In case of brain metastasis, the cancer cells need to overcome an additional hurdle, where cells need to cross the BBB that protects the brain. Current preclinical models enable us to address various stages of metastasis independently.

The routinely used hematogenous models, in which cancer cells are directly injected into the circulation, do not allow studying initial stages of metastasis, such as primary tumor invasion and intravasation into the circulation. The genetically engineered mouse models (GEMM) and orthotopic models can be useful for studying earlier metastatic events. GEMMs show de novo tumor and metastasis formation, usually in an immune-competent animal, thus enabling us to model the whole process of metastasis. Unfortunately, most GEMMs exhibit low incidence of metastatic spread [54], and there are a very few GEMM models that metastasize to brain [14, 15]. In orthotopic models, the cancer cell lines or patient-derived tissue/cells are implanted into the same organ, such as mammary fat pad in the case of breast cancer [31, 55], lungs in the case of lung cancer [56], and subcutaneous tissue in the case of melanoma [57, 58]; however, again, the incidence of brain metastasis is abysmal.

For investigating the late steps of brain metastasis, such as extravasation of tumor cells across the blood-brain barrier and colonization in brain parenchyma, numerous preclinical models are available. Various breast cancer [24, 27, 35], lung cancer [32], and melanoma [36, 59] mouse models have been reported, where tumor cells are injected directly into the blood (generally via intracardiac or intracarotid injection), which form brain metastases. These hematogenous models have been used extensively to study extravasation at blood-brain barrier [23, 60], tumor cell interactions with the microenvironment during colonization [28, 61], blood-tumor barrier modification [12, 13], and drug efficacy on established metastases [26, 62]. For assessing final events in brain metastasis, intracranial models, where cancer cell lines or patient-derived tissue/cells are implanted directly into the brain, have been utilized [63]. The intracranial models using tissue biopsies provide tumor characteristics closer to the patient as the tissue microenvironment remains partially intact. However, they recapitulate only the last sept of metastatic cascade. Finally, the premetastatic niche is a favorable environment at a secondary site, established by the primary tumor where it will subsequently metastasize [64]. Orthotopic [65] and hematogenous models [66] have been used to understand the establishment of premetastatic niches in the brain. It may be possible to provide a premetastatic niche by forming an orthotopic primary tumor in advance of hematogenous injection of tumor cells.

## 7.3.2 Characterizing Immune Response

There has been a renewed interest in studying the role of immunity in brain metastasis. This is partly due to the impressive response observed in some melanoma patients treated with checkpoint immunotherapy [67-69] and due to a growing body of data demonstrating that T cells are present in most brain metastases [6-8]. The choice of which mouse model to use depends on the specific immune subset one would like to study. Most brain metastasis models are xenografts of human cancer cells in immunocompromised mice. However, even immunocompromised mice have different severities of immunodeficiency. Nude mice lack functional T cells but the innate immunity is largely intact [70]. Therefore, they may be used to study innate immune cells such as microglia, macrophages, and natural killer (NK) cells. NSG mice not only lack immune cells of adaptive immunity (T- and B-cells), but they also have a defective innate immunity, most notably an absence of functional NK cells [71]. This may be one reason why tumor models that are poorly metastatic in nude mice can metastasize efficiently to the brain when injected into NSG mice [72]. The NSG mice may be particularly useful for modeling the entire metastasis cascade since cancer cells will spontaneously metastasize to the brain even from the primary site [72]. They are also useful for patient-derived xenografts [73], but because they are severely immunocompromised, there is very little contribution of the immune response to tumor progression. If the goal is to study the adaptive immune response such as to test novel combinations of immunotherapies, then immunocompetent mice must be used. Currently, syngeneic models are the only option since brain metastasis incidence and burden are too low in GEMMs. There are few syngeneic models but there is hope that more immunocompetent models will be developed. For example, there are now "humanized" mouse models in which immunodeficient mice are engrafted with human hematopoietic stem cells or peripheral blood mononuclear cells to develop a functional human immune system [71, 74–76]. These mice are prohibitively expensive, and, although untested, they may be useful for brain metastasis studies.

## 7.3.3 Preforming Experimental Therapeutics

Mouse models have been intensively utilized to evaluate drug efficacy [77]. In addition, radiation therapy is another treatment modality investigated in mouse models [78, 79]. Important considerations are needed to perform experimental therapeutics in models that are accurate, reproducible, quantifiable, and translatable to the clinical scenario. Experimental models, in which the cancer cells are injected into the heart or carotid artery, are often the models of choice as they allow brain metastasis development in 100% of the animals injected and provide sufficient tumor burden allowing quantification. Conventionally measurable endpoints are metastasis burden and survival. However, survival may result from brain metastasis involvement as well as from additional systemic metastases. Cognitive deficiency and systemic toxicity are also important endpoints that should be evaluated. Injection timing defines the clinical setting. In a prevention setting, the compounds are injected before the formation of micro-metastases, targeting single cells to prevent outgrowth, while a treatment setting aims at reducing established metastases [2]. The activity of a compound relies on its absorption, distribution, metabolism, and excretion (ADME). The physiology of the mice being different from the human's, especially in terms of metabolic enzymes processing the compounds, the pharmacokinetics need to be evaluated in mice and compared to clinical data. The drug concentrations need to be achievable in human. Drug formulation, modality of injection, and treatment schedule need to consider not only the pharmacodynamic properties of the compounds but also the clinical feasibility. For example, in the context of chronic daily treatment, oral gavage should be favored over intravenous injection. Through their renewal potential and stability in expressing human tissue features, patient-derived xenograft (PDX) models represent the ultimate efforts to mirror the clinical phenomena of general cancer

and metastasis progression [34, 80]. Remarkably, PDX models were shown to recapitulate drug sensitivity/resistance patterns observed in the clinic, in the corresponding patient, highlighting the predictive value of the model. While the development of PDX models for brain metastases is still in its infancy [73, 81, 82], it is hoped that progress in the field will lead to brain metastasis PDX able to predict patient treatment response.

## 7.4 Conclusion

Animal models are invaluable tools to decipher complex physiological mechanisms. Preclinical models and imaging technologies are continuously evolving, such as improving patient samples engraftment in mice or humanizing the immune system of the mice [71, 74-76]. However, no single model can recapitulate perfectly the human disease. Success in understanding the clinical metastatic process lies in the multiplicity of models and approaches, using different metastatic lines and xenografts in different genetic backgrounds of the host. In vitro and ex vivo (e.g., brain tissue slices [83]) models can complement animal studies to refine specific mechanisms or perform high-throughput screenings. To ensure the predictive value of the animal models, validation with clinical specimens or correlation with epidemiological data should be regularly performed. Progress will be generated by collaborative efforts integrating different expertise and academic disciplines, orchestrating a bi-directional communication between the bench and the clinic.

#### References

2. Steeg PS. Targeting metastasis. Nat Rev Cancer. 2016;16(4):201–18.

Eichler AF, Chung E, Kodack DP, Loeffler JS, Fukumura D, Jain RK. The biology of brain metastases-translation to new therapies. Nat Rev Clin Oncol. 2011;8(6):344–56.
- 3. Peinado H, Zhang H, Matei IR, Costa-Silva B, Hoshino A, Rodrigues G, et al. Pre-metastatic niches: organ-specific homes for metastases. Nat Rev Cancer. 2017;17(5):302–17.
- Quail DF, Joyce JA. The microenvironmental landscape of brain tumors. Cancer Cell. 2017;31(3):326–41.
- Fitzgerald DP, Palmieri D, Hua E, Hargrave E, Herring JM, Qian YZ, et al. Reactive glia are recruited by highly proliferative brain metastases of breast cancer and promote tumor cell colonization. Clin Exp Metastasis. 2008;25(7):799–810.
- Harter PN, Bernatz S, Scholz A, Zeiner PS, Zinke J, Kiyose M, et al. Distribution and prognostic relevance of tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes (TILs) and PD-1/ PD-L1 immune checkpoints in human brain metastases. Oncotarget. 2015;6(38):40836–49.
- Berghoff AS, Fuchs E, Ricken G, Mlecnik B, Bindea G, Spanberger T, et al. Density of tumorinfiltrating lymphocytes correlates with extent of brain edema and overall survival time in patients with brain metastases. Oncoimmunology. 2016;5(1):e1057388.
- Duchnowska R, Peksa R, Radecka B, Mandat T, Trojanowski T, Jarosz B, et al. Immune response in breast cancer brain metastases and their microenvironment: the role of the PD-1/PD-L axis. Breast Cancer Res. 2016;18(1):43.
- Groves MD. Leptomeningeal disease. Neurosurg Clin N Am. 2011;22(1):67–78.. vii
- Taillibert S, Laigle-Donadey F, Chodkiewicz C, Sanson M, Hoang-Xuan K, Delattre JY. Leptomeningeal metastases from solid malignancy: a review. J Neurooncol. 2005;75(1):85–99.
- Valiente M, Obenauf AC, Jin X, Chen Q, Zhang XH, Lee DJ, et al. Serpins promote cancer cell survival and vascular co-option in brain metastasis. Cell. 2014;156(5):1002–16.
- 12. Lyle LT, Lockman PR, Adkins CE, Mohammad AS, Sechrest E, Hua E, et al. Alterations in pericyte subpopulations are associated with elevated blood-tumor barrier permeability in experimental brain metastasis of breast cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2016;22(21):5287–99.
- Gril B, Paranjape AN, Woditschka S, Hua E, Dolan EL, Hanson J, et al. Reactive astrocytic S1P3 signaling modulates the blood-tumor barrier in brain metastases. Nat Commun. 2018;9(1):2705.
- 14. Kato M, Liu W, Yi H, Asai N, Hayakawa A, Kozaki K, et al. The herbal medicine Sho-saiko-to inhibits growth and metastasis of malignant melanoma primarily developed in ret-transgenic mice. J Invest Dermatol. 1998;111(4):640–4.
- Meuwissen R, Linn SC, Linnoila RI, Zevenhoven J, Mooi WJ, Berns A. Induction of small cell lung cancer by somatic inactivation of both Trp53 and Rb1 in a conditional mouse model. Cancer Cell. 2003;4(3):181–9.
- Cho JH, Robinson JP, Arave RA, Burnett WJ, Kircher DA, Chen G, et al. AKT1 activation promotes

development of melanoma metastases. Cell Rep. 2015;13(5):898–905.

- Zhang C, Lowery FJ, Yu D. Intracarotid cancer cell injection to produce mouse models of brain metastasis. J Vis Exp. 2017;120:e55085.
- Balathasan L, Beech JS, Muschel RJ. Ultrasonography-guided intracardiac injection: an improvement for quantitative brain colonization assays. Am J Pathol. 2013;183(1):26–34.
- Zhou H, Zhao D. Ultrasound imaging-guided intracardiac injection to develop a mouse model of breast cancer brain metastases followed by longitudinal MRI. J Vis Exp. 2014;85:e51677.
- Morsi A, Gaziel-Sovran A, Cruz-Munoz W, Kerbel RS, Golfinos JG, Hernando E, et al. Development and characterization of a clinically relevant mouse model of melanoma brain metastasis. Pigment Cell Melanoma Res. 2013;26(5):743–5.
- Kim LS, Huang S, Lu W, Lev DC, Price JE. Vascular endothelial growth factor expression promotes the growth of breast cancer brain metastases in nude mice. Clin Exp Metastasis. 2004;21(2):107–18.
- Rippaus N, Taggart D, Williams J, Andreou T, Wurdak H, Wronski K, et al. Metastatic site-specific polarization of macrophages in intracranial breast cancer metastases. Oncotarget. 2016;7(27):41473–87.
- Bos PD, Zhang XH, Nadal C, Shu W, Gomis RR, Nguyen DX, et al. Genes that mediate breast cancer metastasis to the brain. Nature. 2009;459(7249):1005–9.
- 24. Yoneda T, Williams PJ, Hiraga T, Niewolna M, Nishimura R. A bone-seeking clone exhibits different biological properties from the MDA-MB-231 parental human breast cancer cells and a brain-seeking clone in vivo and in vitro. J Bone Miner Res. 2001;16(8):1486–95.
- Boire A, Zou Y, Shieh J, Macalinao DG, Pentsova E, Massague J. Complement component 3 adapts the cerebrospinal fluid for leptomeningeal metastasis. Cell. 2017;168(6):1101–13. e13
- 26. Gril B, Palmieri D, Qian Y, Smart D, Ileva L, Liewehr DJ, et al. Pazopanib reveals a role for tumor cell B-Raf in the prevention of HER2+ breast cancer brain metastasis. Clin Cancer Res. 2011;17(1):142–53.
- 27. Palmieri D, Duchnowska R, Woditschka S, Hua E, Qian Y, Biernat W, et al. Profound prevention of experimental brain metastases of breast cancer by temozolomide in an MGMT-dependent manner. Clin Cancer Res. 2014;20(10):2727–39.
- Sevenich L, Bowman RL, Mason SD, Quail DF, Rapaport F, Elie BT, et al. Analysis of tumour- and stroma-supplied proteolytic networks reveals a brainmetastasis-promoting role for cathepsin S. Nat Cell Biol. 2014;16(9):876–88.
- Bowman RL, Klemm F, Akkari L, Pyonteck SM, Sevenich L, Quail DF, et al. Macrophage ontogeny underlies differences in tumor-specific education in brain malignancies. Cell Rep. 2016;17(9):2445–59.
- Lockman PR, Mittapalli RK, Taskar KS, Rudraraju V, Gril B, Bohn KA, et al. Heterogeneous blood-tumor

barrier permeability determines drug efficacy in experimental brain metastases of breast cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2010;16(23):5664–78.

- 31. Kim SH, Redvers RP, Chi LH, Ling X, Lucke AJ, Reid RC, et al. Identification of brain metastasis genes and therapeutic evaluation of histone deacetylase inhibitors in a clinically relevant model of breast cancer brain metastasis. Dis Model Mech. 2018; 11(7).
- Nguyen DX, Chiang AC, Zhang XH, Kim JY, Kris MG, Ladanyi M, et al. WNT/TCF signaling through LEF1 and HOXB9 mediates lung adenocarcinoma metastasis. Cell. 2009;138(1):51–62.
- 33. Taggart D, Andreou T, Scott KJ, Williams J, Rippaus N, Brownlie RJ, et al. Anti-PD-1/anti-CTLA-4 efficacy in melanoma brain metastases depends on extracranial disease and augmentation of CD8(+) T cell trafficking. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2018;115(7):E1540–E9.
- 34. DeRose YS, Wang G, Lin YC, Bernard PS, Buys SS, Ebbert MT, et al. Tumor grafts derived from women with breast cancer authentically reflect tumor pathology, growth, metastasis and disease outcomes. Nat Med. 2011;17(11):1514–20.
- Palmieri D, Bronder JL, Herring JM, Yoneda T, Weil RJ, Stark AM, et al. Her-2 overexpression increases the metastatic outgrowth of breast cancer cells in the brain. Cancer Res. 2007;67(9):4190–8.
- 36. Schackert G, Fidler IJ. Site-specific metastasis of mouse melanomas and a fibrosarcoma in the brain or meninges of syngeneic animals. Cancer Res. 1988;48(12):3478–84.
- Lorger M, Felding-Habermann B. Capturing changes in the brain microenvironment during initial steps of breast cancer brain metastasis. Am J Pathol. 2010;176(6):2958–71.
- O'Brien ER, Kersemans V, Tredwell M, Checa B, Serres S, Soto MS, et al. Glial activation in the early stages of brain metastasis: TSPO as a diagnostic biomarker. J Nucl Med. 2014;55(2):275–80.
- Kienast Y, von Baumgarten L, Fuhrmann M, Klinkert WEF, Goldbrunner R, Herms J, et al. Real-time imaging reveals the single steps of brain metastasis formation. Nat Med. 2010;16(1):116–U57.
- 40. Hamilton AM, Parkins KM, Murrell DH, Ronald JA, Foster PJ. Investigating the impact of a primary tumor on metastasis and dormancy using MRI: new insights into the mechanism of concomitant tumor resistance. Tomography. 2016;2(2):79–84.
- 41. Osswald M, Blaes J, Liao Y, Solecki G, Gommel M, Berghoff AS, et al. Impact of blood-brain barrier integrity on tumor growth and therapy response in brain metastases. Clin Cancer Res. 2016;22(24):6078–87.
- 42. Murrell DH, Zarghami N, Jensen MD, Chambers AF, Wong E, Foster PJ. Evaluating changes to blood-brain barrier integrity in brain metastasis over time and after radiation treatment. Transl Oncol. 2016;9(3):219–27.
- 43. Heyn C, Ronald JA, Ramadan SS, Snir JA, Barry AM, MacKenzie LT, et al. In vivo MRI of cancer cell fate at the single-cell level in a mouse model of breast

cancer metastasis to the brain. Magn Reson Med. 2006;56(5):1001–10.

- 44. Sundstrom T, Daphu I, Wendelbo I, Hodneland E, Lundervold A, Immervoll H, et al. Automated tracking of nanoparticle-labeled melanoma cells improves the predictive power of a brain metastasis model. Cancer Res. 2013;73(8):2445–56.
- 45. Serres S, Soto MS, Hamilton A, McAteer MA, Carbonell WS, Robson MD, et al. Molecular MRI enables early and sensitive detection of brain metastases. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2012;109(17):6674–9.
- 46. Murrell DH, Hamilton AM, Mallett CL, van Gorkum R, Chambers AF, Foster PJ. Understanding heterogeneity and permeability of brain metastases in murine models of HER2-positive breast cancer through magnetic resonance imaging: implications for detection and therapy. Transl Oncol. 2015;8(3):176–84.
- White RM, Sessa A, Burke C, Bowman T, LeBlanc J, Ceol C, et al. Transparent adult zebrafish as a tool for in vivo transplantation analysis. Cell Stem Cell. 2008;2(2):183–9.
- Fleming A, Diekmann H, Goldsmith P. Functional characterisation of the maturation of the bloodbrain barrier in larval zebrafish. PLoS One. 2013;8(10):e77548.
- 49. Li Y, Chen T, Miao X, Yi X, Wang X, Zhao H, et al. Zebrafish: a promising in vivo model for assessing the delivery of natural products, fluorescence dyes and drugs across the blood-brain barrier. Pharmacol Res. 2017;125(Pt B):246–57.
- 50. Patton EE, Widlund HR, Kutok JL, Kopani KR, Amatruda JF, Murphey RD, et al. BRAF mutations are sufficient to promote nevi formation and cooperate with p53 in the genesis of melanoma. Curr Biol. 2005;15(3):249–54.
- Heilmann S, Ratnakumar K, Langdon E, Kansler E, Kim I, Campbell NR, et al. A quantitative system for studying metastasis using transparent zebrafish. Cancer Res. 2015;75(20):4272–82.
- Stoletov K, Strnadel J, Zardouzian E, Momiyama M, Park FD, Kelber JA, et al. Role of connexins in metastatic breast cancer and melanoma brain colonization. J Cell Sci. 2013;126(Pt 4):904–13.
- Busch C, Krochmann J, Drews U. The chick embryo as an experimental system for melanoma cell invasion. PLoS One. 2013;8(1):e53970.
- Bos PD, Nguyen DX, Massague J. Modeling metastasis in the mouse. Curr Opin Pharmacol. 2010;10(5):571–7.
- 55. Kurebayashi J, McLeskey SW, Johnson MD, Lippman ME, Dickson RB, Kern FG. Quantitative demonstration of spontaneous metastasis by MCF-7 human breast cancer cells cotransfected with fibroblast growth factor 4 and LacZ. Cancer Res. 1993;53(9):2178–87.
- 56. Sakamoto S, Inoue H, Ohba S, Kohda Y, Usami I, Masuda T, et al. New metastatic model of human small-cell lung cancer by orthotopic transplantation in mice. Cancer Sci. 2015;106(4):367–74.

- 57. Schwartz H, Blacher E, Amer M, Livneh N, Abramovitz L, Klein A, et al. Incipient melanoma brain metastases instigate astrogliosis and neuroinflammation. Cancer Res. 2016;76(15):4359–71.
- Rozenberg GI, Monahan KB, Torrice C, Bear JE, Sharpless NE. Metastasis in an orthotopic murine model of melanoma is independent of RAS/RAF mutation. Melanoma Res. 2010;20(5):361–71.
- Zhang C, Zhang F, Tsan R, Fidler IJ. Transforming growth factor-beta2 is a molecular determinant for site-specific melanoma metastasis in the brain. Cancer Res. 2009;69(3):828–35.
- 60. Adkins CE, Nounou MI, Mittapalli RK, Terrell-Hall TB, Mohammad AS, Jagannathan R, et al. A novel preclinical method to quantitatively evaluate earlystage metastatic events at the murine blood-brain barrier. Cancer Prev Res (Phila). 2015;8(1):68–76.
- Cranmer LD, Trevor KT, Bandlamuri S, Hersh EM. Rodent models of brain metastasis in melanoma. Melanoma Res. 2005;15(5):325–56.
- 62. Samala R, Thorsheim HR, Goda S, Taskar K, Gril B, Steeg PS, et al. Vinorelbine delivery and efficacy in the MDA-MB-231BR preclinical model of brain metastases of breast cancer. Pharm Res. 2016;33(12):2904–19.
- 63. Wang J, Daphu I, Pedersen PH, Miletic H, Hovland R, Mork S, et al. A novel brain metastases model developed in immunodeficient rats closely mimics the growth of metastatic brain tumours in patients. Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol. 2011;37(2):189–205.
- Liu Y, Cao X. Characteristics and significance of the pre-metastatic niche. Cancer Cell. 2016;30(5):668–81.
- 65. Zhang L, Zhang S, Yao J, Lowery FJ, Zhang Q, Huang WC, et al. Microenvironment-induced PTEN loss by exosomal microRNA primes brain metastasis out-growth. Nature. 2015;527(7576):100–4.
- 66. Zhou W, Fong MY, Min Y, Somlo G, Liu L, Palomares MR, et al. Cancer-secreted miR-105 destroys vascular endothelial barriers to promote metastasis. Cancer Cell. 2014;25(4):501–15.
- 67. Iorgulescu JB, Harary M, Zogg CK, Ligon KL, Reardon DA, Hodi FS, et al. Improved risk-adjusted survival for melanoma brain metastases in the era of checkpoint blockade immunotherapies: results from a national cohort. Cancer Immunol Res. 2018;6(9):1039–45.
- Tawbi HA, Forsyth PA, Algazi A, Hamid O, Hodi FS, Moschos SJ, et al. Combined nivolumab and ipilimumab in melanoma metastatic to the brain. N Engl J Med. 2018;379(8):722–30.
- 69. Long GV, Atkinson V, Lo S, Sandhu S, Guminski AD, Brown MP, et al. Combination nivolumab and ipilimumab or nivolumab alone in melanoma brain metastases: a multicentre randomised phase 2 study. Lancet Oncol. 2018;19(5):672–81.
- Shultz LD, Sidman CL. Genetically determined murine models of immunodeficiency. Annu Rev Immunol. 1987;5:367–403.
- 71. Shultz LD, Lyons BL, Burzenski LM, Gott B, Chen X, Chaleff S, et al. Human lymphoid and myeloid cell

development in NOD/LtSz-scid IL2R gamma null mice engrafted with mobilized human hemopoietic stem cells. J Immunol. 2005;174(10):6477–89.

- 72. Puchalapalli M, Zeng X, Mu L, Anderson A, Hix Glickman L, Zhang M, et al. NSG mice provide a better spontaneous model of breast cancer metastasis than athymic (nude) mice. PLoS One. 2016;11(9):e0163521.
- Contreras-Zarate MJ, Ormond DR, Gillen AE, Hanna C, Day NL, Serkova NJ, et al. Development of novel patient-derived xenografts from breast cancer brain metastases. Front Oncol. 2017;7:252.
- 74. Hasgur S, Aryee KE, Shultz LD, Greiner DL, Brehm MA. Generation of immunodeficient mice bearing human immune systems by the engraftment of hematopoietic stem cells. Methods Mol Biol. 2016;1438:67–78.
- 75. Brehm MA, Cuthbert A, Yang C, Miller DM, DiIorio P, Laning J, et al. Parameters for establishing humanized mouse models to study human immunity: analysis of human hematopoietic stem cell engraftment in three immunodeficient strains of mice bearing the IL2rgamma(null) mutation. Clin Immunol. 2010;135(1):84–98.
- Gonzalez L, Strbo N, Podack ER. Humanized mice: novel model for studying mechanisms of human immune-based therapies. Immunol Res. 2013;57(1–3):326–34.
- 77. Kodack DP, Askoxylakis V, Ferraro GB, Fukumura D, Jain RK. Emerging strategies for treating brain metastases from breast cancer. Cancer Cell. 2015;27(2):163–75.
- 78. Smart D, Garcia-Glaessner A, Palmieri D, Wong-Goodrich SJ, Kramp T, Gril B, et al. Analysis of radiation therapy in a model of triple-negative breast cancer brain metastasis. Clin Exp Metastasis. 2015;32(7):717–27.
- Murrell DH, Zarghami N, Jensen MD, Dickson F, Chambers AF, Wong E, et al. MRI surveillance of cancer cell fate in a brain metastasis model after early radiotherapy. Magn Reson Med. 2017;78(4):1506–12.
- Zhang X, Claerhout S, Prat A, Dobrolecki LE, Petrovic I, Lai Q, et al. A renewable tissue resource of phenotypically stable, biologically and ethnically diverse, patient-derived human breast cancer xenograft models. Cancer Res. 2013;73(15):4885–97.
- 81. Lee HW, Lee JI, Lee SJ, Cho HJ, Song HJ, Jeong DE, et al. Patient-derived xenografts from non-small cell lung cancer brain metastases are valuable translational platforms for the development of personalized targeted therapy. Clin Cancer Res. 2015;21(5):1172–82.
- 82. Ni J, Ramkissoon SH, Xie S, Goel S, Stover DG, Guo H, et al. Combination inhibition of PI3K and mTORC1 yields durable remissions in mice bearing orthotopic patient-derived xenografts of HER2-positive breast cancer brain metastases. Nat Med. 2016;22(7):723–6.
- Pukrop T, Dehghani F, Chuang HN, Lohaus R, Bayanga K, Heermann S, et al. Microglia promote colonization of brain tissue by breast cancer cells in a Wnt-dependent way. Glia. 2010;58(12):1477–89.

- 84. Lee HJ, Hanibuchi M, Kim SJ, Yu H, Kim MS, He J, et al. Treatment of experimental human breast cancer and lung cancer brain metastases in mice by macitentan, a dual antagonist of endothelin receptors, combined with paclitaxel. Neuro Oncol. 2016;18(4):486–96.
- Zhang S, Huang WC, Zhang L, Zhang C, Lowery FJ, Ding Z, et al. SRC family kinases as novel therapeutic targets to treat breast cancer brain metastases. Cancer Res. 2013;73(18):5764–74.
- Chen J, Lee HJ, Wu X, Huo L, Kim SJ, Xu L, et al. Gain of glucose-independent growth upon metastasis of breast cancer cells to the brain. Cancer Res. 2015;75(3):554–65.
- 87. Choy C, Ansari KI, Neman J, Hsu S, Duenas MJ, Li H, et al. Cooperation of neurotrophin receptor TrkB and Her2 in breast cancer cells facilitates brain metastases. Breast Cancer Res. 2017;19(1):51.
- Nanni P, Nicoletti G, Palladini A, Croci S, Murgo A, Ianzano ML, et al. Multiorgan metastasis of human HER-2+ breast cancer in Rag2–/–;Il2rg–/– mice and treatment with PI3K inhibitor. PLoS One. 2012;7(6):e39626.
- Avraham HK, Jiang S, Fu Y, Nakshatri H, Ovadia H, Avraham S. Angiopoietin-2 mediates bloodbrain barrier impairment and colonization of triple-negative breast cancer cells in brain. J Pathol. 2014;232(3):369–81.
- Andreou KE, Soto MS, Allen D, Economopoulos V, de Bernardi A, Larkin JR, et al. Anti-inflammatory microglia/macrophages as a potential therapeutic target in brain metastasis. Front Oncol. 2017;7:251.
- Li B, Wang C, Zhang Y, Zhao XY, Huang B, Wu PF, et al. Elevated PLGF contributes to small-cell lung cancer brain metastasis. Oncogene. 2013;32(24):2952–62.
- 92. Yano S, Shinohara H, Herbst RS, Kuniyasu H, Bucana CD, Ellis LM, et al. Expression of vascular endothelial growth factor is necessary but not sufficient for production and growth of brain metastasis. Cancer Res. 2000;60(17):4959–67.
- 93. Kim SJ, Kim JS, Park ES, Lee JS, Lin Q, Langley RR, et al. Astrocytes upregulate survival genes in tumor cells and induce protection from chemotherapy. Neoplasia. 2011;13(3):286–98.

- Ilhan-Mutlu A, Osswald M, Liao Y, Gommel M, Reck M, Miles D, et al. Bevacizumab prevents brain metastases formation in lung adenocarcinoma. Mol Cancer Ther. 2016;15(4):702–10.
- Chen Q, Boire A, Jin X, Valiente M, Er EE, Lopez-Soto A, et al. Carcinoma-astrocyte gap junctions promote brain metastasis by cGAMP transfer. Nature. 2016;533(7604):493–8.
- 96. Mathieu A, Remmelink M, D'Haene N, Penant S, Gaussin JF, Van Ginckel R, et al. Development of a chemoresistant orthotopic human nonsmall cell lung carcinoma model in nude mice: analyses of tumor heterogenity in relation to the immunohistochemical levels of expression of cyclooxygenase-2, ornithine decarboxylase, lung-related resistance protein, prostaglandin E synthetase, and glutathione-S-transferase-alpha (GST)-alpha, GST-mu, and GST-pi. Cancer. 2004;101(8):1908–18.
- 97. Zhang SR, Zhu LC, Jiang YP, Zhang J, Xu RJ, Xu YS, et al. Efficacy of afatinib, an irreversible ErbB family blocker, in the treatment of intracerebral metastases of non-small cell lung cancer in mice. Acta Pharmacol Sin. 2017;38(2):233–40.
- Xie TX, Huang FJ, Aldape KD, Kang SH, Liu M, Gershenwald JE, et al. Activation of stat3 in human melanoma promotes brain metastasis. Cancer Res. 2006;66(6):3188–96.
- 99. Thorsen F, Fite B, Mahakian LM, Seo JW, Qin S, Harrison V, et al. Multimodal imaging enables early detection and characterization of changes in tumor permeability of brain metastases. J Control Release. 2013;172(3):812–22.
- 100. Baghirov H, Snipstad S, Sulheim E, Berg S, Hansen R, Thorsen F, et al. Ultrasound-mediated delivery and distribution of polymeric nanoparticles in the normal brain parenchyma of a metastatic brain tumour model. PLoS One. 2018;13(1):e0191102.
- 101. Cruz-Munoz W, Man S, Xu P, Kerbel RS. Development of a preclinical model of spontaneous human melanoma central nervous system metastasis. Cancer Res. 2008;68(12):4500–5.

Part II

Clinical/Radiological Presentation and Management Clinical Presentation of Brain Metastases

Annette Compter and Dieta Brandsma

### 8.1 Introduction

Brain metastases can result in a large variety of focal and nonfocal neurological symptoms. The clinical presentation of brain metastases is affected by the location, size and growth rate of the tumour. Any new neurological symptom or change in behaviour or cognition in a patient with cancer warrants further investigations for brain metastases. Focal neurological symptoms, like hemiparesis and dysphasia, can be caused by a direct effect of the brain metastasis or the surrounding oedema on the brain tissue or other neural structures. Most of these neurological symptoms occur within days to weeks, although an intratumoural haemorrhage can result in an acute onset of symptoms. Epileptic seizures occur in 10-20% of patients with brain metastases.

Nonfocal symptoms, like headache, nausea and disturbance of consciousness, can arise from increased intracranial pressure. When the tumour obstructs the flow of the cerebrospinal fluid (CSF), a hydrocephalus can develop, resulting in headache, nausea, sleepiness and an unsteady gate. The mass effect of brain metastases can lead to cerebral herniation. This may result in reduced consciousness and ultimately to death

A. Compter · D. Brandsma (🖂)

Department of Neuro-oncology, Netherlands Cancer Institute—Antoni van Leeuwenhoek, Amsterdam, The Netherlands e-mail: a.compter@nki.nl; d.brandsma@nki.nl

M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), Central Nervous System Metastases,

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_8

due to brainstem compression, unless high doses of Dexamethasone for surrounding oedema are given.

### 8.2 Focal Neurological Deficits

The presentation of patients with brain metastases varies widely, and symptoms can be either focal or nonfocal. There is a large variety in symptoms based on the location of the brain metastases. Most patients present with neurological symptoms with a subacute onset within days to weeks due to an increasing mass effect of the tumour on the brain and the surrounding oedema. An intratumoural haemorrhage can result in a sudden onset of headache, nausea, focal neurological symptoms and sometimes decreased consciousness. Melanoma, choriocarcinoma, thyroid and renal carcinoma brain metastases have a relatively high bleeding risk [1]. Furthermore, patients with brain metastases have a slightly increased risk of stroke due to vascular compromise by the tumour, venous sinus thrombosis and the hypercoagulable state of patients with a metastatic tumour.

Supratentorial brain metastases can result in motor, sensory, language or visual impairments depending on the size and location of the tumour. Hemiparesis results from a tumour in the motor cortex, internal capsule, corona radiata or brainstem. Tumours in the sensory cortex

## 8



<sup>109</sup> 

	Percentage of brain
	metastases patients with
Symptoms and signs	symptoms or signs
Cognitive or mental	34
status change	
Headache	31
Weakness/paresis	24
Seizure	19
Ataxia	11
Visual symptoms	5
Nausea or vomiting	4
Other (e.g. bulbar	4
symptoms, dizziness and	
syncope)	
Sensory symptoms	2
Papilloedema	0.5
None	9
	·

Adapted from Lassman, De Angelis. Brain metastases. Neurol Clin 2003 [2]

and thalamus usually give rise to sensory disturbances. Tumours in the dominant frontal and temporal lobe can cause aphasia. Compression of the midbrain by a metastasis can result in the Parinaud syndrome with an impaired upward gaze, light-near dissociation, convergence nystagmus and eyelid retraction. Common focal and nonfocal presenting neurological symptoms are shown in Table 8.1 [2]. Unfortunately, neither absence of focal symptoms nor a normal neurological examination does rule out brain metastases.

### 8.3 Nonfocal Symptoms

### 8.3.1 Symptoms of Increased Intracranial Pressure

Brain metastases can give rise to an increased intracranial pressure in various ways. Often mass effect on the brain is caused by the tumour itself and its surrounding vasogenic oedema. In addition, obstruction of the CSF flow, for example, due to mass effect of the brain metastasis on the third or fourth ventricle, can lead to hydrocephalus. Brain metastases can cause cerebral herniation, which is the shift of cerebral tissue from its normal location into an adjacent intracranial space as a result of mass effect. This displacement may result in reduced consciousness by direct or indirect pressure of the brainstem.

Patients with an increased intracranial pressure usually have symptoms of headache, vomiting, decreased vision due to papillary oedema and sometimes reduced consciousness due to compression on the brainstem or both hemispheres. When the intracranial pressure is very high, patients can experience 'plateau waves', a sudden rise in intracranial pressure that leads to headache or an altered consciousness for 5–20 min.

### 8.3.1.1 Headaches

Headaches in patients with systemic cancer can be caused by the antitumour treatment (e.g. hormone therapy), psychological factors, a preexisting headache syndrome (tension type headache or migraine) or can be due to cerebral or leptomeningeal metastases. Approximately 30% of patients with cerebral metastases present with headache. Tumours located in the posterior fossa and in the midline are more often associated with headache, probably partly due to the disturbance of the CSF flow. Other factors that are associated with tumour-related headache are the size of the tumour and the extent of cerebral oedema [1].

Classically, headaches associated with brain metastases are described as occurring at night or early in the morning, and pain tends to increase after Valsalva manoeuvres, such as sneezing or coughing. Headache can be positional with an increase in headache while bending over or standing up. Unfortunately, the majority of patients with brain metastases does not present with these classical headache symptoms, and often it is not possible to differentiate between tension-type headache, migraine or brain metastases based on the clinical characteristics of the headache in patients with systemic cancer.

In patients with brain metastases, headaches are often accompanied by other symptoms, in particular nausea and vomiting. In a prospective study of 68 patients with systemic cancer without known brain metastases, evaluation for headache showed brain metastases in 32% of patients. Headache duration <10 weeks, emesis and pain not compatible with the tension-type all significantly predicted the presence of brain metastases [3]. In a more recent prospective study, 54 patients with systemic cancer with new headache or a change in pattern of an existing headache were evaluated; 54% were found to have brain metastases. Clinical predictors of brain metastases were emesis, gait instability and extensor plantar response at neurological examination [4].

### 8.3.1.2 Vomiting

Vomiting is most frequent in tumours of the posterior fossa, especially when there is extension in or compression of the fourth ventricle. Some patients may experience unexpected vomiting without preceding nausea, 'projectile vomiting'. In case of increased intracranial pressure due to brain metastases, vomiting often occurs in the morning.

### 8.3.1.3 Visual Symptoms

Patient can present with different visual symptoms due to the increased intracranial pressure. Papillary oedema can lead to complaints of reduced vision in one or both eyes. In case of high intracranial pressure from brain metastases, diplopia can result from compression on the third, fourth or sixth cranial nerve. Due to its length, the sixth cranial nerve is most often affected.

### 8.3.1.4 Reduced Consciousness

Reduced consciousness in brain tumour patients is mostly caused by obstructive hydrocephalus and cerebral herniation.

An obstructive or noncommunicating hydrocephalus in patients with brain metastases is caused by obstruction of the CSF flow in the ventricles from the mass effect of the tumour and surrounding oedema. Common places for obstruction of CSF flow in patients with brain metastases are obstruction of the fourth ventricle from mass effect in the posterior fossa and obstruction of the Sylvian aqueduct from supratentorial mass effect. The presentation of patients will depend on the speed of onset of the obstruction of the CSF. In an acute obstruction resulting from an intratumoural haemorrhage or rapidly growing metastasis, patients may present with subacute headache, nausea, blurred vision from papillary oedema and reduced consciousness. In a gradually progressive hydrocephalus, symptoms may be mild, including mild cognitive complaints and ataxia, while imaging shows a clear dilatation of the ventricles.

A communicating hydrocephalus is caused by obstruction of CSF flow through the subarachnoid spaces or impaired absorption at the arachnoid granules. In patients with brain metastases, a communicating hydrocephalus is mainly seen in patients with altered CSF composition by malignant cells or/and high protein content. This is mostly caused by concomitant leptomeningeal metastases or an intraventricular haemorrhage from brain metastases adjoining the ependyma. Figure 8.1 shows examples of (non) communicating hydrocephalus in patients with metastases of the central nervous system.

Cerebral herniation is the shift or herniation of brain tissue from one dural compartment in an adjacent compartment due to an increased pressure from a space-occupying mass (Fig. 8.2). Four well-known forms of herniation are subfalcine, transtentorial, central and tonsillar herniation. In subfalcine herniation, the cingulate gyrus is pushed under the falx. This is a common form of herniation that usually does not directly give rise to neurological symptoms. Seldom a frontal lobe infarction is seen due to the occlusion of the anterior cerebral artery that runs in close proximity to the falx. Transtentorial, or uncal herniation, leads to the displacement of the uncus, the mesial temporal lobe, over the tentorial edge. Patients with transtentorial herniation may present with a fixed and dilated ipsilateral pupil due to ipsilateral oculomotor nerve compression. Herniation of the uncus into the posterior fossa and the midbrain can result in impaired consciousness and contralateral hemiparesis by compression on the corticospinal tract. Compression on the posterior cerebral artery from transtentorial herniation can cause a cerebral infarction in the occipital lobe. In central Fig. 8.1 Examples of (non)communicating hydrocephalus in patients with central nervous system metastases: noncommunicating hydrocephalus due to compression of the fourth ventricle caused by cerebellar metastases (a), noncommunicating hydrocephalus due to compression of the fourth ventricle caused by a brain metastasis in the mesencephalon (b) and communicating hydrocephalus in patient with both brain metastases (not shown on MRI) and cytology proven leptomeningeal metastases (**c**)



transtentorial herniation, the entire midbrain is herniated downwards due to generalized cerebral mass effect. Cerebellar-foramen magnum herniation, or tonsillar herniation, is the downwards displacement of the cerebellar hemispheres through the foramen magnum leading to compression on the caudal medulla. Clinical manifestations can be episodic tonic extension and arching of the neck, respiratory disturbances, cardiac irregularity and impaired consciousness and ultimately death.

### 8.3.2 Cognitive Symptoms

Cognitive symptoms and mental status change are common presenting symptoms in patients with brain metastases and are mainly depending on the location and size of the brain metastases [5]. The volume of brain metastases is stronger correlated with cognitive dysfunction than the number of brain metastases [6].

Cognitive dysfunction, including memory problems and mood or personality changes, is found in 65–90% of patients with brain metastases [7–9]. Most often multiple cognitive domains are affected, particularly in larger tumours affecting multiple brain regions.

Cognitive symptoms in patients with brain metastases are generally in line with the traditional understanding of functional neuroanatomy of the brain. Tumours in the frontal lobe may cause executive function disorders, resulting in difficulties in planning, inappropriate behaviour and affect. Patients with tumours in the dominant posterior frontal lobe can have an expressive aphasia due to involvement of the Broca area. Tumours in the dominant temporal lobe can result Fig. 8.2 Different forms of herniation caused by a brain tumour and surrounding oedema: subfalcine herniation of the cingulate gyrus under the falx (a), central herniation (tumour not visible on MRI shown, only cerebral oedema) (b), transtentorial herniation of the uncus of the temporal lobe over the tentorial edge, central herniation (tumour not visible on MRI shown, only cerebral oedema (c) and tonsillar herniation of cerebellar hemispheres through the foramen magnum (**d**)



in different language problems, including wordfinding difficulties and understanding of speech and written text. Temporal lobe tumours in the non-dominant hemisphere can lead to problems in intonation and perceiving and expressing emotion in speech. Apraxia, dyscalculia and dyslexia can occur in patients with tumours in the parietal lobe. These patients can also have spatial orientation problems. Patients with tumours in the occipital lobe, especially in the non-primary visual cortex, may show difficulties in visual perception and memory of objects. Cerebellar tumours might also cause the so-called cerebellar cognitive affective syndrome, with disturbances in executive functioning, language deficits and personality changes.

### 8.4 Epilepsy

An epileptic seizure is among the most common presenting symptoms of brain metastases and has a significant impact on quality of life. Around 10-20% of patients with brain metastases present with an epileptic seizure [10-13]. Up to 35% of patients with brain metastases experience at least one epileptic seizure during the course of their disease [14]. The incidence of epilepsy in patients with brain metastases is lower than in patients with a primary brain tumour, probably due to the less-infiltrative growth of brain metastases and the inability to influence neuronal excitability biochemically [15]. Patients with brain metastases and an epileptic seizure have a high risk of recurrence. Therefore, start of anti-epileptic drugs is advocated after a first epileptic seizure [15, 16]. Prophylactic use of anti-epileptic drugs in patients with brain metastases who never had an epileptic seizure is not recommended.

Epilepsy mainly results from supratentorial brain metastases, with the highest risk of epilepsy in cortical metastases. Patients with metastases in the frontal lobe, temporal lobe or insula have a higher risk of epilepsy than patients with metastases in other brain regions [17]. Incidence of epilepsy seems to vary by the underlying primary tumour, with the highest incidence in melanoma patients (67%) and lung cancer patients (29%) [18]. Induction of epilepsy is thought to result from tissue damage in brain metastases, such as necrosis and deposition of haemosiderin [19]. New-onset seizures in patients with known brain metastases may indicate progression of tumour or associated oedema or an intratumoural haemorrhage.

In patients with brain metastases, almost all epileptic seizures are symptomatic, and the ictal signs depend on the location of the metastasis. Most generalized tonic clonic seizures are secondary seizures with a focal onset.

### References

- Schiff D, Kesari S, Wen PY. Cancer neurology in clinical practice, vol. 2. New York: Humana Press; 2008.
- Lassman AB, DeAngelis LM. Brain metastases. Neurol Clin. 2003;21(1):1–23.. vii
- Christiaans MH, Kelder JC, Arnoldus EP, Tijssen CC. Prediction of intracranial metastases in cancer patients with headache. Cancer. 2002;94(7):2063–8.
- Argyriou AA, Chroni E, Polychronopoulos P, Argyriou K, Papapetropoulos S, Corcondilas M, et al. Headache characteristics and brain metastases prediction in cancer patients. Eur J Cancer Care. 2006;15(1):90–5. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2354.2005.00621.x.
- Schagen SB, Klein M, Reijneveld JC, Brain E, Deprez S, Joly F, et al. Monitoring and optimising cognitive function in cancer patients: present knowledge and future directions. EJC Suppl. 2014;12(1):29–40. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejcsup.2014.03.003.
- Clouston PD, DeAngelis LM, Posner JB. The spectrum of neurological disease in patients with systemic

cancer. Ann Neurol. 1992;31(3):268–73. https://doi. org/10.1002/ana.410310307.

- Chang EL, Wefel JS, Maor MH, Hassenbusch SJ 3rd, Mahajan A, Lang FF, et al. A pilot study of neurocognitive function in patients with one to three new brain metastases initially treated with stereotactic radiosurgery alone. Neurosurgery. 2007;60(2):277– 83.; ; discussion 283–4. https://doi.org/10.1227/01. neu.0000249272.64439.b1.
- Mehta MP, Rodrigus P, Terhaard CH, Rao A, Suh J, Roa W, et al. Survival and neurologic outcomes in a randomized trial of motexafin gadolinium and whole-brain radiation therapy in brain metastases. J Clin Oncol. 2003;21(13):2529–36. https://doi.org/10.1200/jco.2003.12.122.
- Meyers CA, Smith JA, Bezjak A, Mehta MP, Liebmann J, Illidge T, et al. Neurocognitive function and progression in patients with brain metastases treated with whole-brain radiation and motexafin gadolinium: results of a randomized phase III trial. J Clin Oncol. 2004;22(1):157–65. https://doi.org/10.1200/ jco.2004.05.128.
- Coia LR, Aaronson N, Linggood R, Loeffler J, Priestman TJ. A report of the consensus workshop panel on the treatment of brain metastases. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1992;23(1):223–7.
- Cohen N, Strauss G, Lew R, Silver D, Recht L. Should prophylactic anticonvulsants be administered to patients with newly-diagnosed cerebral metastases? A retrospective analysis. J Clin Oncol. 1988;6(10):1621– 4. https://doi.org/10.1200/jco.1988.6.10.1621.
- Glantz MJ, Cole BF, Friedberg MH, Lathi E, Choy H, Furie K, et al. A randomized, blinded, placebocontrolled trial of divalproex sodium prophylaxis in adults with newly diagnosed brain tumors. Neurology. 1996;46(4):985–91.
- Forsyth PA, Weaver S, Fulton D, Brasher PM, Sutherland G, Stewart D, et al. Prophylactic anticonvulsants in patients with brain tumour. Can J Neurol Sci. 2003;30(2):106–12.
- Herman ST. Epilepsy after brain insult: targeting epileptogenesis. Neurology. 2002;59(9 Suppl 5):S21–6.
- van Breemen MS, Wilms EB, Vecht CJ. Epilepsy in patients with brain tumours: epidemiology, mechanisms, and management. Lancet Neurol. 2007;6(5):421–30. https://doi.org/10.1016/ s1474-4422(07)70103-5.
- Weller M, Stupp R, Wick W. Epilepsy meets cancer: when, why, and what to do about it? Lancet Oncol. 2012;13(9):e375–82. https://doi.org/10.1016/ s1470-2045(12)70266-8.
- Sirven JI, Wingerchuk DM, Drazkowski JF, Lyons MK, Zimmerman RS. Seizure prophylaxis in patients with brain tumors: a meta-analysis. Mayo Clin Proc. 2004;79(12):1489–94. https://doi. org/10.4065/79.12.1489.

18. Oberndorfer S, Schmal T, Lahrmann H, Urbanits S, Lindner K, Grisold W. The frequency of seizures in patients with primary brain tumors or cerebral metastases. An evaluation from the Ludwig Boltzmann Institute of Neuro-Oncology and the Department of Neurology, Kaiser Franz Josef Hospital, Vienna. Wien Klin Wochenschr. 2002;114(21–22):911–6.

 Riva M. Brain tumoral epilepsy: a review. Neurol Sci. 2005;26(Suppl 1):S40–2. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s10072-005-0404-y.

R. Rudà (🖂) · A. Pellerino · R. Soffietti

of Health and Science Hospital, Turin, Italy

### Introduction 9.1

Seizures represent one of the most frequent symptoms among patients with brain tumors being the highest incidence observed in lowergrade gliomas (up to 80-90%) [1]. Conversely, the incidence of seizures in brain metastasis is lower [2], ranging from 24% to 34% of patients in old series [3, 4], which were mostly CT-based, to 14.6% in a recent review performed on patients diagnosed in the MRI era [5]. This reduced incidence may be attributed to the higher sensitivity of MRI in detecting brain metastases at an earlier time point, when the lesions are smaller and the patients asymptomatic.

Most patients develop seizures at the time of presentation (78%), while 22% develop seizures later in the course of the disease [5]. The most common types of seizures are simple partial seizures, while complex partial seizures are less frequent (also in comparison to gliomas). Status epilepticus is rare.

Some studies have reported a tendency toward a better prognosis in patients with gliomas who have seizures [6, 7]; however, few data are available concerning the potential prognostic role of the presence of seizures in patients with brain metastases. In a recent paper [8] which has

Department of Neuro-Oncology, University and City

collected 823 patients with both primary and secondary brain tumors (518 metastases), no survival differences were observed among brain metastasis patients with or without seizures.

### 9.2 **Risk Factors** and Pathogenesis

Primary tumor type and tumor location are the most important factors associated with the risk of seizures in brain metastases [9]. Among the most frequent tumor types, the highest rate for seizures is observed in melanoma (between 11% and 33% [10–12], followed by lung (12.5%) [13, 14]. Among less frequent primary tumors, seizure risk seems relatively high for ovarian cancers (15.3%) [15] and low for colorectal (7.7%)[16] and prostate cancers (4.9%) [17].

The incidence is higher for patients with metastases involving or adjacent to brain regions with high epileptogenicity, such as motor cortex and temporal lobe. Other factors associated with the risk of seizures are multiplicity of lesions and presenting headaches or cognitive deficits [18].

Very few is known concerning the pathogenesis of epilepsy in brain metastases [9]. Intracranial metastases tend to be well circumscribed compared to primary brain tumors which are more infiltrative in nature: given this difference in growth pattern, it is commonly thought that brain metastases are less likely to

Roberta Rudà, Alessia Pellerino,

and Riccardo Soffietti





<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), Central Nervous System Metastases, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_9

induce seizures than primary tumors. However, the mechanisms of epilepsy in brain metastases are poorly understood. Alterations in peritumoral microenvironment of the cortex, including inflammation, hypoxia, and acidosis, induce swelling and cell damage together with deregulation of sodium and calcium influx with generations of discharges. Brain metastases could cause disturbances in the metabolism of amino acid neurotransmitters in peritumoral areas and disrupt the balance between excitatory and inhibitory compounds. Moreover, brain metastasis induces local microcirculation impairment, thus leading to ischemia and seizures. Conversely, the mechanism of a denervation hypersensitivity seems to be more related to a chronic epilepsy as in slow-growing gliomas.

### 9.3 The Role of AEDs for Prophylaxis

Whether prophylactic use of anticonvulsants may be useful in patients with brain metastases is a matter of debate. Published series focusing on this topic have included patients with both primary and secondary brain tumors [19, 20] drawing the conclusion that for adult patients with brain tumors, who have not experienced a seizure, routine prophylactic use of anticonvulsants is not recommended.

In 2010 Mikkelsen et al. [21] performed a systematic review on the role of prophylactic anticonvulsants in the management of brain metastases. The literature search resulted in 16966 papers; however, four studies only were subject to full text screening, and three of them were further excluded as they lacked baseline data for brain metastases patients. Ultimately, one study [22] met the eligibility criteria and reported a randomized controlled study comparing anticonvulsants versus no anticonvulsants in 100 patients with newly diagnosed brain tumors. Sixty patients had brain metastases of whom 26 were treated with anticonvulsants (25 phenytoin and 1 phenobarbital) while 34 received no

anticonvulsants. The trial was terminated early because the seizure rate in patients who did not receive prophylactic treatment was only 10%, and there was no significant difference between those who received anticonvulsants and those who did not.

In 2013, Wu et al. [23] conducted a prospective, randomized trial examining the use of phenytoin for postoperative seizure prophylaxis in patients with supratentorial brain metastases or gliomas undergoing surgical resection. At the time of trial closure, 123 patients were randomized and 77 were metastases. The incidence of seizures was 18% in the observational group compared with 24% in the prophylaxis group (p = 0.51). Moreover, routine phenytoin administration was associated with a significant drugrelated morbidity. The authors concluded that the low baseline rates of perioperative seizures in patients with brain tumors raise concern about the routine use of prophylactic phenytoin in this patient population.

Both the American Academy of Neurology (AAN) [19] and the Association of Neurological Surgeons (AANS) [21] recommended against routine prophylaxis with antiepileptic drugs for patients with primary brain tumors or brain metastases without a history of seizures. More recently, the European Association of Neuro-Oncology (EANO) has reported in the Guidelines on Brain Metastases the same statement [24].

Despite the wide agreement within the scientific community, some open issues still remain, such as the potential benefit of seizure prophylaxis in some subgroups of patients at higher risk and the impact of prophylaxis employing newer antiepileptic drugs. In this regard, Goldlust et al. [12] reviewed the records of all melanoma patients with brain metastases treated at Memorial Sloan-Kettering between May 2006 and October 2008. They collected 109 patients: seizures led to diagnosis of brain metastases in 13% (14/109), while 20% of patients (22/109) developed seizures during the disease course. Risk of seizures in this subgroup of patients was significantly increased in case of hemorrhagic or multiple supratentorial lesions or brain metastases. Patients on prophylaxis with antiepileptic drugs, consisting of monotherapy with levetiracetam in most of patients, had a 0% risk of developing seizures by 3 months, while patients who did not receive prophylaxis had a 17% risk. These data suggest that, at least in this subgroup of patients, prophylaxis with a newer antiepileptic drug may have a role in the prevention of seizures, but prospective studies on a larger patient population are needed.

### 9.4 The Role of AEDs for Treatment

Limited data are available concerning the efficacy and safety of older and newer antiepileptic drugs in patients with brain metastases and seizures. More in general, there is no evidence that a specific antiepileptic drug is more effective than another, and randomized trials are lacking. The availability of new classes of antiepileptic drugs, which are better tolerated and result in a better compliance, has increased the spectrum of pharmacotherapy.

Table 9.1 summarizes the main studies on the use of antiepileptic drugs (mostly on levetirace-

tam) performed more in general in brain tumors in the last 10 years. Series are heterogeneous in terms of histology, combining primary and secondary brain tumors, different phases of the disease and different types of seizures. Overall, the number of patients with brain metastases is limited in each series (from 2 to 30); moreover, the rate of seizure response and seizure-free is extremely wide, ranging from 20% to 100% and from 27% to 77%, respectively [25–28].

To date, two small series only have been published focused on the use of antiepileptic drugs in a selected population of patients with brain metastases. Newton et al. [26] analyzed in a retrospective series of 13 patients with brain metastases (6 from breast, 5 from lung, and 2 from melanoma) the efficacy and tolerability of levetiracetam. The median dose was 1000 mg/day. Seizure frequency was reduced to less than 50% compared to baseline in 100% of the patients, and in 77% of patients a complete response was observed. The most common side effects were somnolence and headache. In a more recent, prospective small series, Maschio et al. [28] reported the results in terms of efficacy and tolerability of three different AEDs (levetiracetam, oxcarbazepine, topiramate) employed in monotherapy in 30 patients with brain metastases. With a median follow-up of

Study	AEDs		Study design	No.	Histology	Rate of responders (%)	Seizure freedom (%)
Newton et al. J Neurooncol 2006	Levetiracetam	Add-on Mono	Retrospective	41	12 GBM 13 AA 7 MTS 7 LGGs 2 PCNSL	90	58.5
Newton et al. J Neurooncol 2007	Levetiracetam	Add-on Mono	Retrospective	13	13 MTS	100	77
Maschio et al. J Neurooncol 2010	Levetiracetam Oxcarbazepine Topiramate	Mono	Prospective	30	30 MTS	100	63.3
Maschio et al. J Neurooncol 2008	Topiramate	Add-on Mono	Prospective	47	28 HGGs 13 LGGs 4 MEN 2 MTS	20	56

Table 9.1 Studies reporting the efficacy of new AEDs in brain metastases

6 months, the authors reported a significant reduction in the mean monthly seizure frequency in all treated patients, with 19 patients (63.3%) obtaining a complete seizure control. The efficacy was similar for the three AEDs, and the incidence of side effects was low, probably due to the fact that all patients were treated in monotherapy.

No data are available concerning the potential pharmacoresistance of epilepsy due to brain metastases. Overall, in the absence of specific guidelines on the use of antiepileptic drugs in this population of patients, the AED choice is primarily based on type of epilepsy, age, comorbidity, and concomitant treatments (see "Interactions"). Epilepsy in patients with brain tumors in general, including brain metastases, belongs to the type of focal epilepsy, either with or without generalization. For this type of seizure, the International League Against Epilepsy (ILAE) suggested, as the most appropriate AEDs, levetiracetam, carbamazepine, phenytoin, and zonisamide (level A), being valproate the only level B [29].

Carbamazepine and phenytoin, as enzymeinducing drugs, may accelerate the metabolism of many chemotherapeutic agents or targeted therapies, and compromise their antitumor efficacy; conversely, the use of zonisamide has not been the subject of any study in brain metastases. For these reasons, in case of symptomatic management of brain tumor-related epilepsy, brain metastases included, levetiracetam followed by valproic acid are considered the most appropriate AEDs [30]. No data are available on the impact on seizures in brain metastases of the newer AEDs, such as lacosamide, perampanel, or brivaracetam.

### 9.5 Interactions

The risk of interactions between AEDs and anticancer agents is a major concern. Enzymeinducing AEDs, such as carbamazepine, phenytoin, barbiturates, and to a lesser extent oxcarbazepine, stimulate the activity of drugmetabolizing enzymes, thus enhancing the metabolic clearance of many concomitant drugs, including corticosteroids and many chemotherapeutic or targeted agents [31, 32]. The strongest interactions of carbamazepine, phenytoin, and phenobarbital are seen with cyclophosphamide, camptothecin derivates, taxanes, and topoisomerase inhibitors [30, 33].

Combined use of EI-AEDs and mTOR inhibitors produces a diminished systemic exposure to temsirolimus, everolimus, and sirolimus [34, 35].

With the concurrent use of CYP3A4inducing AEDs, a substantial number of tyrosine-kinase inhibitors (crizotinib, dasatinib, imatinib, lapatinib, etc.) have showed a significant faster metabolism [36]. Moreover, a number of anticancer agents, including targeted agents, may increase or decrease the serum concentration of AEDs, suggesting the need for a more accurate monitoring of serum level of AEDs in cancer patient receiving antineoplastic agents [37, 38].

### 9.6 The Potential Antineoplastic Role of AEDs

The issue concerning the potential antineoplastic role of some AEDs has been longer discussed. The activity of valproic acid as a histone deacetylase inhibitor has gained attention for antitumor effects. In the last 10 years, some retrospective analyses have reported that glioma patients, both in children and adult, exposed to valproic acid have a better outcome [39-41]. Other enzyme-inducing AEDs, notably carbamazepine, have been suggested in small studies to play a role in prolonging survival in GBM [42, 43]. Levetiracetam may inhibit transcription of the O6-methylguanine-methyltransferase repair protein gene, leading to the hypothesis of a potential role in prolonging survival in GBM. Happold et al. [44] performed a pooled analysis of four randomized clinical trials in newly diagnosed glioblastomas (AVAGLIO, CENTRIC,CORE, RTOG 0825) and did not observe any significant difference in outcome (PFS and OS) between patients taking valproate and patients naïve. Similarly, no association with improved outcome was observed for levetiracetam use.

Few data are available on this topic concerning brain metastases. Reddy et al. [45] performed a study with the aim to investigate the effects of VPA on outcome in a population of patients with brain metastases from breast cancer treated with whole brain radiotherapy. The rationale of this study was based on the previous observation in preclinical studies that VPA had radiosensitizing effects in differentiated mammary cells. Patients receiving VPA had a median OS of 11 months as compared to 5 months for those not receiving VPA. Moreover, median OS was 9 months for patients taking any AEDs versus 4 months for those not taking AEDs. Thus, this study suggests that the use of AEDs, including VPA, is associated with a better outcome in patients with brain metastases from breast treated with whole brain radiotherapy.

### 9.7 The Influence of Antineoplastic Treatments on Seizures

Surgical resection allows seizure control in many patients with primary brain tumors, particularly in low-grade gliomas, including those with pharmacoresistant epilepsy: the percentage of seizure-free patients in the major series ranges from 65% to 82% [46, 47]. Across all studies, the most significant factors associated with seizure freedom are completeness of tumor resection and short preoperative duration of tumor-associated epilepsy. In addition to the well-known impact of surgical resection, there are increasing data regarding the role of radiotherapy and chemotherapy in reducing seizure frequency in patients with gliomas [48, 49]. Thus far, there are few data regarding the impact of antineoplastic treatments on seizures in brain metastases. Total surgical removal could be effective in allowing seizure control: in a large retrospective series of brain metastases receiving surgery, radiation, and chemotherapy, a subtotal resection (as compared to total resection) has been associated with a higher probability of losing seizure control in the follow-up [18]. However, there are no data on the impact on seizures of the individual treatment modalities, i.e., surgery, WBRT, SRS, and chemotherapy.

Conversely, seizures may represent an adverse effect of high-dose focal radiotherapy. Stereotactic radiosurgery, either as a boost of WBRT or alone, is associated with early seizures occurrence in 2–12.4% of patients [14, 50]. Moreover, <sup>131</sup>Cs brachytherapy implants after surgery has resulted in a 4.3% incidence rate or seizures [51]. In general, there is need that studies on the effects of SRS of brain metastases from different solid primaries will prospectively collect data on the rate and risk factors for seizure developments following treatment.

Epilepsy is a dose-limiting toxicity in phase I and II clinical trials of some anticancer drugs. Seizures may occur in patients undergoing treatment for cancer, especially at high-drug doses. Moreover, renal or hepatic disorders may affect drug clearance and lead to seizures. Some cytotoxic agents, which are used in patients with or without brain metastases in patients with NSCLC, breast cancer, or colorectal cancer, may rarely give rise to seizures. Cisplatininduced seizures are a manifestation of an acute toxic encephalopathy, generally appearing during or soon after the administration [52]. Generalized tonic-clonic seizures are the most common type and may be combined to cortical blindness, aphasia, hemiparesis, or acute confusional state. Seizures are associated with cisplatin-induced hypokalemia, hyponatremia, and hypomagnesemia. Seizure most frequently appear during or soon after paclitaxel administration [53]. Previous brain surgery and/or WBRT may increase the risk of seizures, as the damage of the BB can facilitate seizures or encephalopathy. 5-Fluoracil-induced seizures are uncommon in patients receiving high doses or continuous infusion [54]. In most cases, drug-induced seizures arise spontaneously after drug withdrawal. The usefulness of neuroprotective agents (amifostine, glutathione, vitamin E) has not been proven.

Targeted agents and immunotherapy with checkpoint inhibitors are not considered a risk factors for seizures thus far (Figs. 9.1, 9.2, and 9.3).



**Fig. 9.1** Sixty-four-year-old male, with a diagnosis of renal carcinoma treated with surgery alone. After 1 year from diagnosis of the primary tumor, he developed partial seizures with visual disturbances in the right field, and levetiracetam 2000 mg/day was started. MRI with gado-linium showed a single lesion in the left occipital lobe,

with a ring enhancement and edema. Patient underwent surgery with a gross total removal of the lesion with a histological diagnosis of metastasis from renal carcinoma. Then stereotactic radiosurgery to the surgical bed was performed



**Fig. 9.2** After 6 months from radiotherapy, while he was taken levetiracetam 2000 mg/day, the patient experienced a generalized seizure and MRI displayed a "nodular" enhancement with increase of edema in the site of the pre-

vious surgery. Carbamazepine was given as add-on treatment. Patient underwent a second surgery, and a diagnosis of radionecrosis was obtained



Fig. 9.3 Postoperative CT documented a gross total resection, and the patient remained seizure-free for 3 years

### 9.8 Conclusions

Epilepsy in brain metastases is an emerging issue, also due to the increasing number of longsurviving patients with solid cancer who are at risk of relapse into the brain. The risk of seizures for patients with brain metastases is lower as compared to gliomas, but the pathogenesis could probably differ, and novel clinical and preclinical studies are needed. Randomized trials should investigate the role of new AEDs in those subgroups of patients at high risk of seizures, such as those with hemorrhagic or multiple brain metastases from melanoma. With the increasing use of stereotactic radiosurgery, risk factors for the development of seizures will be welcome.

### References

- 1. Rudà R, Trevisan E, Soffietti R. Epilepsy and brain tumors. Curr Opin Oncol. 2010;22(6):611–20.
- Soffietti R, Franchino F, Rudà R. Brain metastasis as a complication of systemic cancers. In: Schiff D, Wen PY, editors. Cancer neurology in clinical practice. Heidelberg: Springer; 2017. p. 700–35.

- Oberndorfer S, Schmal T, Lahrmann H, Urbanits S, Lindner K, Grisold W. [The frequency of seizures in patients with primary brain tumors or cerebral metastases. An evaluation from the Ludwig Boltzmann Institute of Neuro-Oncology and the Department of Neurology, Kaiser Franz Josef Hospital, Vienna]. Wien Klin Wochenschr. 2002;114(21–22):911–6.
- Lyman GH, Khorana AA, Falanga A, Clarke-Pearson D, Flowers C, Jahanzeb M, et al. American Society of Clinical Oncology guideline: recommendations for venous thromboembolism prophylaxis and treatment in patients with cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2007;25(34):5490–505.
- Chan V, Sahgal A, Egeto P, Schweizer T, Das S. Incidence of seizure in adult patients with intracranial metastatic disease. J Neuro-Oncol. 2017;131(3):619–24.
- Browne TR. Pharmacokinetics of antiepileptic drugs. Neurology. 1998;51(5 Suppl 4):S2–7.
- Wegman-Ostrosky T, Reynoso-Noverón N, Mejía-Pérez SI, Sánchez-Correa TE, Alvarez-Gómez RM, Vidal-Millán S, et al. Clinical prognostic factors in adults with astrocytoma: historic cohort. Clin Neurol Neurosurg. 2016;146:116–22.
- Cacho-Diaz B, San-Juan D, Salmeron K, Boyzo C, Lorenzana-Mendoza N. Choice of antiepileptic drugs affects the outcome in cancer patients with seizures. Clin Transl Oncol. 2018;20(12):1571–6.
- Benit CP, Kerkhof M, Duran-Pena A. Seizures as complications in cancer. In: Schiff D, Wen PY, editors. Cancer neurology in clinical practice. Heidelberg: Springer; 2017. p. 153–69.
- Zacest AC, Besser M, Stevens G, Thompson JF, McCarthy WH, Culjak G. Surgical management of cerebral metastases from melanoma: outcome in 147 patients treated at a single institution over two decades. J Neurosurg. 2002;96(3):552–8.
- Raizer JJ, Hwu WJ, Panageas KS, Wilton A, Baldwin DE, Bailey E, et al. Brain and leptomeningeal metastases from cutaneous melanoma: survival outcomes based on clinical features. Neuro-Oncology. 2008;10(2):199–207.
- Goldlust SA, Hsu M, Lassman AB, Panageas KS, Avila EK. Seizure prophylaxis and melanoma brain metastases. J Neuro-Oncol. 2012;108(1):109–14.
- Jena A, Taneja S, Talwar V, Sharma JB. Magnetic resonance (MR) patterns of brain metastasis in lung cancer patients: correlation of imaging findings with symptom. J Thorac Oncol. 2008;3(2):140–4.
- Lee MH, Kong DS, Seol HJ, Nam DH, Lee JI. Risk of seizure and its clinical implication in the patients with cerebral metastasis from lung cancer. Acta Neurochir. 2013;155(10):1833–7.
- Cohen ZR, Suki D, Weinberg JS, Marmor E, Lang FF, Gershenson DM, et al. Brain metastases in patients

with ovarian carcinoma: prognostic factors and outcome. J Neuro-Oncol. 2004;66(3):313–25.

- Mongan JP, Fadul CE, Cole BF, Zaki BI, Suriawinata AA, Ripple GH, Tosteson TD, Pipas JM. Brain metastases from colorectal cancer: risk factors, incidence, and the possible role of chemokines. Clin Colorectal Cancer. 2009;8(2):100–5.
- Tremont-Lukats IW, Bobustuc G, Lagos GK, Lolas K, Kyritsis AP, Puduvalli VK. Brain metastasis from prostate carcinoma: The M. D. Anderson Cancer Center experience. Cancer. 2003;98(2):363–8.
- Wu A, Weingart JD, Gallia GL, Lim M, Brem H, Bettegowda C, Chaichana KL. Risk factors for preoperative seizures and loss of seizure control in patients undergoing surgery for metastatic brain tumors. World Neurosurg. 2017;104:120–8.
- Glantz MJ, Cole BF, Forsyth PA, Recht LD, Wen PY, Chamberlain MC, et al. Practice parameter: anticonvulsant prophylaxis in patients with newly diagnosed brain tumors. Report of the quality standards Subcommittee of the American Academy of Neurology. Neurology. 2000;54(10):1886–93.
- Perry J, Zinman L, Chambers A, Spithoff K, Lloyd N, Laperriere N. Neuro-oncology Disease Site Group; Cancer Care Ontario's Program in Evidence-Based Care. The use of prophylactic anticonvulsants in patients with brain tumours-a systematic review. Curr Oncol. 2006;13(6):222–9.
- Mikkelsen T, Paleologos NA, Robinson PD, Ammirati M, Andrews DW, Asher AL, et al. The role of prophylactic anticonvulsants in the management of brain metastases: a systematic review and evidencebased clinical practice guideline. J Neuro-Oncol. 2010;96(1):97–102.
- Forsyth PA, Weaver S, Fulton D, Brasher PM, Sutherland G, Stewart D, et al. Prophylactic anticonvulsants in patients with brain tumour. Can J Neurol Sci. 2003;30(2):106–12.
- 23. Wu AS, Trinh VT, Suki D, Graham S, Forman A, Weinberg JS, et al. A prospective randomized trial of perioperative seizure prophylaxis in patients with intraparenchymal brain tumors. J Neurosurg. 2013;118(4):873–83.
- 24. Soffietti R, Abacioglu U, Baumert B, Combs SE, Kinhult S, Kros JM, et al. Diagnosis and treatment of brain metastases from solid tumors: guidelines from the European Association of Neuro-Oncology (EANO). Neuro-Oncology. 2017;19(2):162–74.
- Newton HB, Goldlust SA, Pearl D. Retrospective analysis of the efficacy and tolerability of levetiracetam in brain tumor patients. J Neuro-Oncol. 2006;78(1):99–102.
- Newton HB, Dalton J, Goldlust S, et al. Retrospective analysis of the efficacy and tolerability of levetiracetam in patients with metastatic brain tumors. J Neuro-Oncol. 2007;84:293–6.
- Maschio M, Dinapoli L, Zarabla A, Pompili A, Carapella CM, Pace A, et al. Outcome and tolerability of topiramate in brain tumor associated epilepsy. J Neuro-Oncol. 2008;86(1):61–70.

- Maschio M, Dinapoli L, Gomellini S, Ferraresi V, Sperati F, Vidiri A, et al. Antiepileptics in brain metastases: safety, efficacy and impact on life expectancy. J Neuro-Oncol. 2010;98(1):109–16.
- 29. Glauser T, Ben-Menachem E, Bourgeois B, Cnaan A, Guerreiro C, Kälviäinen R, et al. Updated ILAE evidence review of antiepileptic drug efficacy and effectiveness as initial monotherapy for epileptic seizures and syndromes. Epilepsia. 2013;54(3):551–63.
- Vecht CJ, Kerkhof M, Duran-Pena A. Seizure prognosis in brain tumors: new insights and evidence-based management. Oncologist. 2014;19(7):751–9.
- Weller W, Stupp R, Wick W. Epilepsy meets cancer: when, why, and what to do about it? Lancet Oncol. 2012;13:375–82.
- Perucca E. Optimizing antiepileptic drug treatment in tumoral epilepsy. Epilepsia. 2013;54(Suppl 9):97–104.
- Bènit CP, Vecht CJ. Seizures and cancer: drug interactions of anticonvulsants with chemotherapeutic agents, tyrosine-kinase inhibitors and glucocorticoids. Neuro-oncol Pract. 2016;3(4):245–60.
- 34. Kuhn JG, Chang SM, Wen PY, Cloughesy TF, Greenberg H, Schiff D, et al. Pharmacokinetic and tumor distribution characteristics of temsirolimus in patients with recurrent malignant glioma. Clin Cancer Res. 2007;13(24):7401–6.
- 35. Mason WP, MacNeil M, Kavan P, Easaw J, Macdonald D, Thiessen B, et al. A phase I study of temozolomide and everolimus (RAD001) in patients with newly diagnosed and progressive glioblastoma either receiving or non receiving enzyme-inducing anticonvulsants: an NCIC CTG study. Investig New Drugs. 2012;30(6):2344–51.
- 36. Thiessen B, Stewart C, Tsao M, Kamel-Reid S, Schaiquevich P, Mason W, et al. A phase I/II trial of GW572016 (lapatinib) in recurrent glioblastoma multiforme: clinical outcome, pharmacokinetics and molecular correlation. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol. 2010;65(2):353–61.
- Van Breemen MS, Wilms EB, Vecht CJ. Epilepsy in patients with brain tumors: epidemiology, mechanisms and management. Lancet Neurol. 2007;6:421–30.
- Ohgami M, Kaburagi T, Kurosawa A, Homma M. Drug interaction between erlotinib and phenytoin for brain metastases in a patient with non small cell lung cancer. Lung Cancer. 2016;101:9–10.
- Oberndorfer S, Piribauer M, Marosi C, Lahrmann H, Hitzenberger P, Grisold W. P450 enzyme inducing and non-enzyme inducing antiepileptics in glioblastoma patients treated with standard chemotherapy. J Neuro-Oncol. 2005;72(3):255–60.
- 40. Felix FH, Trompieri NM, de Araujo OL, da Trindade KM, Fontenele JB. Potential role for valproate in the treatment of high-risk brain tumors of childhood-results from a retrospective observational cohort study. Pediatr Hematol Oncol. 2011;28(7): 556–70.
- 41. Barker CA, Bishop AJ, Chang M, Beal K, Chan TA. Valproic acid use during radiation therapy for

glioblastoma associated with improved survival. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2013;86(3):504–9.

- Jaeckle KA, Ballman K, Furth A, Buckner JC. Correlation of enzyme-inducing anticonvulsant use with outcome of patients with glioblastoma. Neurology. 2009;73(15):1207–13.
- Guthrie GD, Eljamel S. Impact of particular antiepileptic drugs on the survival of patients with glioblastoma multiforme. J Neurosurg. 2013;118:859–65.
- 44. Happold C, Gorlia T, Chinot O, et al. Does valproic acid or levetiracetam improve survival in glioblastoma? A pooled analysis of prospective clinical trials in newly diagnosed glioblastoma. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34:731–9.
- 45. Reddy JP, Dawood S, Mitchell M, Debeb BG, Bloom E, Gonzalez-Angulo AM, et al. Antiepileptic drug use improves overall survival in breast cancer patients with brain metastases in the setting of whole brain radiotherapy. Radiother Oncol. 2015;117(2):308–14.
- 46. Duffau H, Capelle L, Lopes M, Bitar A, Sichez JP, van Effenterre R. Medically intractable epilepsy from insular low-grade gliomas: improvement after an extended lesionectomy. Acta Neurochir. 2002;144(6):563–73.
- 47. Chang EF, Potts MB, Keles GE, Lamborn KR, Chang SM, Barbaro NM, et al. Seizure characteristics and control following resection in 332 patients with lowgrade gliomas. J Neurosurg. 2008;108(2):227–35.
- Rudà R, Magliola U, Bertero L, Trevisan E, Bosa C, Mantovani C, et al. Seizure control following radio-

therapy in patients with diffuse gliomas: a retrospective study. Neuro-Oncology. 2013;15(12):1739–49.

- 49. Koekkoek JA, Kerkhof M, Dirven L, Heimans JJ, Reijneveld JC, Taphoorn MJ. Seizure outcome after radiotherapy and chemotherapy in low-grade glioma patients: a systematic review. Neuro-Oncology. 2015;17(7):924–34.
- Dincoglan F, Beyzadeoglu M, Sager O, Demiral S, Gamsiz H, Uysal B, et al. Management of patients with recurrent glioblastoma using hypofractionated stereotactic radiotherapy. Tumori. 2015;101(2):179–84.
- 51. Wernicke AG, Yondorf MZ, Peng L, Trichter S, Nedialkova L, Sabbas A, et al. Phase I/II study of resection and intraoperative cesium-131 radioisotope brachytherapy in patients with newly diagnosed brain metastases. J Neurosurg. 2014;121(2):338–48.
- Steeghs N, de Jongh FE, Sillevis Smitt PA, van den Bent MJ. Cisplatin-induced encephalopathy and seizures. Anti-Cancer Drugs. 2003;14(6):443–6.
- 53. Ziske CG, Schöttker B, Gorschlüter M, Mey U, Kleinschmidt R, Schlegel U, et al. Acute transient encephalopathy after paclitaxel infusion: report of three cases. Ann Oncol. 2002;13(4):629–31.
- Elkiran ET, Altundag K, Beyazit Y, Guler N, Kars A. Fluorouracil-induced neurotoxicity presenting with generalized tonic-clonic seizure. Ann Pharmacother. 2004;38(12):2171.



# Safety, Tolerability, and Use of Steroids

10

Fabian Wolpert and Patrick Roth

### 10.1 Background

Steroid treatment for patients with brain metastases was established in the 1950s [1, 2] and remains the primary choice for the treatment of peritumoral brain edema. The anti-edema effects of steroids provide quick and reliable, though transient, relief from intracranial mass effect and associated symptoms. In this chapter, an overview on the pathomechanism of tumor-related edema as well as the effects, pharmacokinetics, and most important side effects of steroids will be provided.

### 10.2 Pathomechanisms Underlying the Peritumoral Edema

The origin of peritumoral edema is vasogenic, which is a result of an impaired function of ependymal tight junctions at the blood-brain barrier. Its increased permeability results in fluid redistribution toward the extracellular space and edema with an increase of intracranial pressure [3, 4]. Several molecules that are crucial for tight junction function, including occludins, claudins, and zona occludens proteins, are downregulated in tumor blood vessels [5, 6]. Aquaporins, another class of molecules crucial for renal fluid retention and regulation, are upregulated in cells from primary brain tumors and brain metastasis [7] and may further contribute to edema formation. Whether the leakage of the blood-brain barrier is primarily mediated by antitumor inflammatory responses or is a direct result of the action of cytokines which are released from tumor cells has not yet been definitively clarified for brain metastases. The multiple actions of corticosteroids, however, can target both pathways, since they limit inflammation by direct inhibition and apoptosis of immune cells [8-10] and result in a decreased release of cytokines such as vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) in vitro and in vivo [11, 12]. The VEGF pathway contributes to edema formation and can be targeted therapeutically with antibodies such as bevacizumab.

### 10.3 Steroid Types: Pharmacological Properties and Relevant Drug Interactions

Natural steroid hormones produced in the adrenal glands comprise mineralocorticoids and glucocorticoids. Glucocorticoids like cortisol are catabolic hormones that regulate blood sugar levels, but exert also anti-inflammatory as

M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), *Central Nervous System Metastases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_10

F. Wolpert  $\cdot$  P. Roth ( $\boxtimes$ )

Department of Neurology and Brain Tumor Center Zurich, University Hospital Zurich and University of Zurich, Zurich, Switzerland e-mail: patrick.roth@usz.ch

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

well as immune regulatory effects and mediate vasoconstriction [13]. Immunosuppression and vasoconstriction are in part desired and needed for the anti-edema properties of steroids. In contrast, increased blood sugar levels or worsening of a pre-existing diabetes is a major challenge in patients treated with steroids [14], which will be outlined later in this chapter.

Aldosterone, the most prominent mineralocorticoid, is involved in the regulation of electrolyte and water homeostasis. This explains increased fluid retention and a subsequent increase of arterial blood pressure, as well as electrolyte disbalances (increase of sodium and decrease of potassium levels) which may occur upon therapeutic administration of steroids with mineralocorticoid activity. These effects may subsequently induce cardial and neurocognitive deficits and lower the threshold for epileptic seizures [14]. As a consequence, several synthetic corticosteroids have been designed in the past decades in order to maximize their anti-inflammatory and antiedema potential while minimizing mineralocorticoid effects. Table 10.1 provides an overview on the most relevant synthetic corticosteroids that are used in neuro-oncology.

In contrast to side effects, which can be mostly attributed to mineralocorticoid and glucocorticoid properties, it is only partially understood how steroids decrease tumor-associated edema. In brief, free glucocorticoids permeate the cellular membrane and bind to the cytosolic glucocorticoid receptor. Binding to this receptor initiates several transcriptional and posttranscriptional changes: receptor-bound glucocorticoids are translocated to the nucleus involving heatshock proteins. Here, the glucocorticoid receptor binds to specific sequences, depicted as glucocorticoid response elements (GRE) that initiate downstream signaling. Subsequently, the expression of several interleukins and other pro-inflammatory chemo- and cytokines is suppressed. Here, synthetic steroids such as dexamethasone or methylprednisolone are superior to the physiologically occurring cortisol due to their higher binding affinity to GRE. Furthermore, steroid signaling affects the expression of various genes and transcription factors such as NF- $\kappa$ B [16–18].

Direct anti-edema effects involve an upregulation of tight-junction proteins like occludins and claudins which are crucial for the integrity of the blood-brain barrier. Its restoration reduces transependymal fluid permeability and the extent of edema, and local vasoconstriction decreases intracranial pressure and improves drainage of extracellular fluid [3, 14, 17, 19].

There are several significant interactions of steroids with other drugs. Effects of oral anticoagulants can be enhanced and result in an increased bleeding risk [20]. Corticosteroid levels can be reduced by enzyme-inducing anticonvulsants like phenobarbital, phenytoin, and carbamazepine [21–24]. The same might account for other inducers of the cytochrome P450 system, e.g., rifampicin [25]. Furthermore, corticosteroids tend to interact with antidiabetic drugs, antibiotics, diuretics, and antiviral as well as antifungal medications.

In addition to an improvement of clinical symptoms related to the mass effect of a tumor, steroids also have antiemetic effects and are therefore included in many chemotherapy protocols as a premedication. These effects are explained by several humoral, anti-inflammatory, and direct actions on CNS structures including the area postrema in a serotonin-dependent manner [26].

### 10.4 Clinical Control of Edema

In contrast to its widespread use, there is only limited evidence from clinical trials regarding the quantification of edema reduction by corticosteroids, and the available data rely mostly on reports with a low number of patients, mainly from the 1960s to the 1990s. First clinical and basic research reports attributed the antiedema effects of corticosteroids to an improvement of cerebral blood flow as well as a restoration of vasal autoregulation and blood brain barrier function [19, 27–30]. Further studies from the MRI era suggested a significant size reduction of contrast-enhancing tumor parts and the surrounding edema, but not of cerebral blood volume or flow [31–33]. However, these studies are limited

			Clinical remarks	Primarily cortisol replacement therapy		High glucocorticoid action, first	Anti-inflammatory/immunosuppressive,	intravenous, and orally available	Anti-inflammatory/immunosuppressive;	minimal mineralocorticoid activity and	fluid retention; high potency and long	duration of action	Primarily inhalative treatment	
	Cushing	threshold	(mg)	30	40	7.5	9		1.5				n.a.	
Usual	dose	range	(mg)	20-30	I	5-60	500-	1000	2-24				400-	1600
		Biological	half-life (h)	8-12	8-12	12–36	12–36		36-72				36-72	
			Fluorinated	No	No	No	No		Yes				No	
	Relative	mineralocorticoid	potency	1	0.8	0.6	I		I				n.a.	
	Relative	glucocorticoid	potency	1	0.8	4	5		30				>30	
	Cortisol	equivalent	(mg)	1	1.25	0.25	0.2		0.04				n.a.	
			Agent	Hydrocortisone	Cortisone	Prednisone	Methylprednisolone		Dexamethasone				Budesonide	

13, 15])
ed from [
ls (Adapt
ticosteroid
elected coi
Properties of s
Table 10.1

by their small sample size and focus on primary brain tumors such as gliomas and meningiomas, and it remains elusive if these findings also fully apply to patients with brain metastases. To date, there are no data from clinical studies with a significant sample size available that quantified the effect of steroids in a meaningful number of patients.

Several orally available steroids were mainly developed in the 1950s and 1960s of the last century, most importantly dexamethasone and prednisone. No data from dedicated trials are available that compared the activity of different synthetic corticosteroids. Because of its high glucocorticoid potential (30-fold stronger than that of endogenous cortisol), favorable pharmacokinetic profile with low mineralocorticoid potential, long half-life of approximately 48 h that allows a dosing schedule of once daily, and lower tendency to induce delirium or psychotic disturbances, dexamethasone has been used most frequently at many neuro-oncological centers (see Table 10.1 for pharmacological properties).

Clinical responses to steroid administration are in the range of 30–70% [4, 14]. However, relief from intracranial pressure and neurological deficits is typically obtained for only a few weeks.

### 10.5 Side Effects and Frequent Complications Associated with Steroid Administration

The following section summarizes the most important side effects of steroid treatment (Table 10.2). For many complications and their prevention, the level of evidence is low, and comprehensive guidelines are lacking.

Cardiovascular side effects belong to the most significant complications during steroid therapy, most importantly arterial hypertension which is frequently observed in a dose-dependent manner [34]. This is explained by fluid restriction and vascular constriction mediated by steroids [35].

Furthermore, steroid medication is a confirmed independent risk factor for venous thromboembolic events [36, 37]. Steroids probably contribute to endothelial dysfunction and hypercoagulability by overexpression of prothrombotic factors, including factors VIII, IX, and von Willebrand factor as well as increased plasminogen activator inhibitor 1, an endogenous inhibitor of fibrinolysis [36]. Furthermore, venous stasis is frequently present in patients with brain metastases due to focal neurological deficits such as hemiparesis, another important prothrombotic factor.

Steroid-induced diabetes is observed in up to 50% of patients on long-term treatment [38]. Thus, monitoring of laboratory values of patients on steroid treatment must include blood glucose levels. Treatment decisions should follow guidelines for type 2 diabetes [39], but reevaluated closely upon tapering of steroids [38].

Peptic ulcers and gastrointestinal bleeding events are potentially severe complications in patients on steroid treatment [40]. The threshold for prophylactic treatment with proton pump inhibitors or histamine blockers is therefore low. Despite this clinical practice, the particular risk to develop peptic ulcers on steroid treatment or problematic dose ranges is unknown, and there are thus no comprehensive guidelines when to start prophylaxis. A reasonable approach could be to withhold stomach prophylaxis from asymptomatic patients without a history of previous bleeding or ulcerogenic comedication (e.g., aspirin). Controlled prospective trials will be required to clarify the benefit from primary ulcer prophylaxis and to identify individuals at high risk [41].

Patients on long-term steroid treatment show furthermore increased susceptibility towards some opportunistic infections, most importantly *Pneumocystis jirovecii* pneumonia (PJP) [42]. Consensus guidelines, e.g., of the Australian College of Physicians, suggest PJP prophylaxis if duration of steroid treatment exceeds 4 weeks or during myelosuppressive chemotherapy [43].

Alkylating or other myelotoxic chemotherapy is an independent risk factor for the develop-

	Frequency upon	Symptoms/clinical	Clinical assessment and			
Side effects	long-term use	manifestation	laboratory testing	Prophylaxis/treatment		
Cushing's	Up to 70%	Moon face Fasting cortisol		P: Steroid dose below		
syndrome		Hyperglycemia	Fasting glucose	Cushing threshold		
		Arterial	ACTH stimulation test	T: Tapering whenever		
		hypertension		clinically possible		
		Striae		51		
Osteoporosis	Up to 50%	Pain	Vitamin D and	P: Short treatment periods		
I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I	-1		parathyroid hormone	I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I		
		Pathological	Bone density	T: Calcium and vitamin D		
		fractures	measurement	supplement.		
				bisphosphonates		
Myopathy	10-60%	Muscle weakness		P: Steroid dose below		
5 1 5				10 mg/day prednisone		
				(equivalent)		
				T: Switch from fluorinated		
				to non-fluorinated steroids/		
				physical therapy		
Steroid-induced	Up to 50%	Cardiovascular	Monitoring of vital	P: Limited use of steroids		
diabetes		alterations	parameters			
		Renal	Serum creatinine/	T: Taper steroids,		
		insufficiency	glomerular filtration	symptomatic treatment of complications		
			rate			
		Visual	Funduscopy, visual			
		impairment	acuity testing			
Thromboembolic	Two- to	Deep venous	D-dimers (high rate of	P: Mobilization; anti-		
events	threefold increased thrombosis risk	thrombosis	false-positive results)	embolism stockings and/or		
				low-dose heparin in		
				high-risk patients		
		Pulmonary	Doppler ultrasound of	T: Anticoagulation (therapeutic doses)		
		embolism	extremities			
			Chest CT, lung			
			scintigraphy			
Immunosuppression	30-100%	Pneumocystis	Differential blood	P: Monitoring of		
		jirovecii	count	lymphocyte count (>10 <sup>3</sup> /		
		pneumonia		μL), limit steroid dose		
			Chest X-ray/CT	T: Prophylaxis or treatment		
				with co-trimoxazole or		
				other appropriate		
				antibiotics in patients		
				then 4 weeks		
Staroid darmatitis		Posocoo liko	Skin inspection	D: Short tractment periods		
Steroiu dermatitis		nbenotype	Skill inspection	r. short treatment periods,		
		phenotype		T: Tapar staroids		
Develietrie	Up to 60%	Incompio	Devenietrie assessment	P: Lowest possible doss of		
disorders	00%	msomma Maadullaandaa	r sycillattic assessment	r. Lowest possible dose of		
uisolucis		Iviood disorders		T. Nauralantia denos - the		
		Psychosis		1: Neuroleptic drugs, other		
				sedatives		

**Table 10.2** Side effects: frequency, recommendations on diagnostics, prophylaxis, and treatment (Adapted from [15]; *P* prophylaxis, *T* therapy)

ment of PJP, and prophylaxis should therefore be closely evaluated in these patients [44, 45]. Since the risk for PJP correlates with the grade of lymphopenia, monitoring of absolute lymphocyte counts (or alternatively CD4+ T cells) is sometimes used as a parameter in study protocols and in clinical practice. However, there are no definite cutoff values, but a lymphocyte count below  $1 \times 10^3$  lymphocytes/µL [46] is typically accepted as a threshold to start PJP prophylaxis and implemented in numerous study protocols. However, in patients on long-term steroid treatment, e.g., for more than 4 weeks, PJP prophylaxis should be considered regardless of lymphocyte counts. Co-trimoxazole per os is the agent of first choice for prophylaxis. Alternative drugs are dapsone per os or inhalation of pentamidine [43].

Myopathy is another frequent complication during long-term steroid treatment and is reported to occur in about 10% of patients with brain tumors during steroid therapy and, in general, in up to 60% of patients on permanent steroid intake [47, 48]. The onset of steroid myopathy varies between 1 week and 4 months after treatment start, and is dose-dependent [48, 49]. Doses below 10 mg prednisone or 2 mg dexamethasone per day are considered to be of low risk, though clinical evidence is limited [50]. Most prominent clinical symptoms from steroid myopathy are weakness, predominantly of proximal muscle groups (pelvic girdle), rather than pain or muscular swelling [49, 50]. In severe cases, also respiration musculature can be affected [49]. There are no validated screening tools or common guidelines for early detection of steroid myopathy. Close clinical monitoring and neurological assessment are recommended [47-49]. From a pathophysiological perspective, fast-acting (type 2a) muscle fibers are primarily affected by steroids, whereas slow-acting (type 1) fibers are usually spared [51, 52]. Patients may recover from myopathy if complete and sustained tapering of corticosteroids is achieved. Fluorinated glucocorticoids such as dexamethasone, betamethasone, or triamcinolone may bear a higher risk for the development of steroid myopathy [53]. However, robust data in patients with brain tumors are lacking. Laboratory parameters asso-

ciated with muscle functions such as serum lactate dehydrogenase, creatine kinase, or aldolase are usually in the normal range and may only be altered in patients with advanced myopathy [50, 53, 54]. The specificity of increased urine creatine kinase levels in patients treated with glucocorticoids needs to be further validated, since the secretion of creatine kinase is highly prone to other factors like meat consume [49]. The clinical usefulness of electromyographic assessments as a screening tool is also restricted since myopathic patterns are usually only observed in latestage myopathy [49]. Predisposing factors for the acute onset of steroid myopathy include the concurrent use of non-depolarizing muscle relaxants (curare-like agents), for late-onset patients' age, and the cumulative corticosteroid dose [13].

Altogether, close clinical monitoring is crucial for early recognition of steroid myopathy. If steroid reduction might not be feasible, a switch toward non-fluorinated steroids might be considered [13].

Osteoporosis due to long-term steroid treatment is a further complication, and its association with pain and pathological fractures has a significant impact on morbidity. The pathomechanism of bone loss involves direct, steroid-mediated apoptosis of skeletal cells and secondary hyperparathyroidism as well as the suppression of growth factors such as insulin-like growth factor 1 and prostaglandin E2. Prophylaxis should be prescribed to all patients on long-term steroids and comprises calcium and vitamin D supplementation [55]. Bone density measurement has a high sensitivity for the diagnosis of osteoporosis and should be considered in patients requiring permanent steroid doses above 7.5 mg prednisone per day (or any equivalent steroid) [56]. Additional therapy with bisphosphonates such as alendronate or risedronate can be useful if osteoporosis is present [55, 57]. Patients with pathological vertebrate fractures might suffer from severe pain, and surgical approaches such as kyphoplasty might be required for stabilization and pain control [58].

It remains unclear if the administration of steroids increases the risk for seizures. There are few reports on epileptic seizures as a result of steroid withdrawal [59]. The cytochrome P450 system is responsible for the hepatic metabolization of steroids as well as several antiepileptic drugs, and the combined administration of steroids and anticonvulsants may therefore result in provoked seizures due to subtherapeutic serum levels of either drug. However, the available clinical data do not indicate that steroid treatment per se is associated with an increased seizure risk.

Finally, psychiatric side effects and cognitive impairment are common (up to 60% of patients) with a major impact on the patients' quality of life. The onset varies between 2 weeks and several months after initiation of treatment in a dosedependent manner [60, 61]. Whereas emotional instability, (hypo)manic symptoms, and sleep disturbances tend to occur early after initiation of steroid therapy, depression and other symptoms become rather relevant with long-term use. Here, discriminating direct tumor-mediated effects, e.g., due to tumor progression, from steroid-induced symptoms, might be difficult. Dose reduction is the most important measure and usually results in partial or complete recovery. However, neuroleptic drugs (preferably quetiapine, risperidone, or olanzapine) might be necessary to control psychiatric symptoms, particularly if tapering of steroids is not feasible [62, 63].

### 10.6 Therapy Initiation, Dosing, and Tapering of Steroids

If the origin of a cerebral lesion has not yet been confirmed histologically, steroids should not be used in the absence of strong clinical need if a CNS lymphoma is suspected. Treatment with corticosteroids prior to biopsy or resection may blur the pathological findings of a lymphoma [64, 65]. Therefore, if a CNS lymphoma is suspected, the initiation of steroid treatment should be carefully weighed, and diagnostics including histological confirmation should preferably be completed prior to the first steroid dose.

There is no consensus on the optimal steroid dose that should be used in symptomatic patients with brain metastases. Even for dexamethasone, the most frequently prescribed steroid in neurooncology, only limited data are available. A clinical trial comparing dexamethasone doses of 4 mg, 8 mg, or 16 mg/day did not demonstrate differences regarding edema control in patients with brain metastases. However, higher doses resulted in significantly more side effects [66]. Nevertheless, current guidelines recommend the use of even higher dexamethasone doses based on individual decisions as judged clinically appropriate. In any case, dose reductions should be considered as soon as possible [67].

It remains a matter of debate if preoperative initiation of steroid treatment exerts positive or detrimental effects on surgery outcome. A recent study showed no difference in the outcome of patients pretreated with steroids, but also no increase of peri- or postoperative complications [68]. In general, it must be assumed that steroids are rather overused in the context of surgery or radiotherapy.

During steroid treatment, several clinical and laboratory parameters should be assessed at baseline and monitored regularly, including body weight, blood pressure, electrolyte levels, fasting glucose, lipid status, and differential blood count. There are no comprehensive guidelines on how to schedule monitoring which needs to be planned on an individual base for each patient. In patients on long-term steroid treatment, bone mineral density assessment might be considered useful to determine the risk for developing clinically relevant osteoporosis as mentioned before. An ophthalmologic examination is furthermore recommended for patients on long-time steroids to assess for ocular hypertension or cataract [69].

### 10.7 Steroids and Immunotherapy

Steroid treatment impairs lymphocyte function and may therefore interfere with the clinical activity of immunotherapy. This is of particular importance with the emergence of the class of immune checkpoint inhibitors which includes blocking antibodies to *programmed cell death protein* (PD)-1 or *cytotoxic T-lymphocyteassociated protein* (CTLA) 4, both inhibitory receptors on immune cells. These drugs have revolutionized therapy of certain cancers including melanoma and lung cancer [70], and there is increasing evidence that they also work against brain metastases [71].

In vitro data show an inhibition of checkpoint inhibitor-induced immune responses by steroids via an upregulation of PD-1 [72]. However, there are no controlled clinical trials available so far that assessed the potentially detrimental effect of steroids in the clinical setting of brain metastases. Nevertheless, as steroids may be a major limitation to the efficacy of immune checkpoint inhibitors, their use should be limited as far as possible in the context of immunotherapy [73]. On the other hand, corticosteroids are a crucial tool to effectively control immune-related side effects in patients treated with checkpoint inhibitors [74, 75].

### 10.8 Steroid-Sparing Alternatives

Given their significant side effects, strategies aiming at sparing steroids have been subject of intensive research. Albeit not improving overall survival, bevacizumab has strong antiedema activity and has been assessed extensively in the context of primary brain tumors such as glioblastoma [76–78]. Data on patients with brain metastases are limited to retrospective series or small prospective clinical trials and are largely restricted to the management or prevention of radiation necrosis [79–81]. These reports demonstrate a decrease of the size of contrast-enhancing lesions as well as the edema upon bevacizumab administration.

The use of corticorelin acetate, a synthetic analog of the human corticotropin-releasing factor, was assessed in a phase III clinical trial in patients with primary or metastatic brain tumors. Although the study failed to meet its primary endpoint (50% reduction of steroid dose), a significant reduction of adverse effects, in particular steroid myopathy and Cushing's syndrome, was reported [82]. It remains to be awaited if the clinical development of corticorelin acetate will be further pursued. Other therapeutic options to treat edema and replace steroids are boswellic acids which have also shown some direct antitumor effects in vitro [83]. In a randomized controlled trial, a significant reduction of the peritumoral edema was observed in patients treated with boswellia extracts, whereas no direct steroid-sparing effect could be detected [84]. Together with their overall benign toxicity profile, boswellic acids may be considered as a complementary treatment in patients with brain metastases-related edema [15, 85].

### 10.9 Concluding Remarks

Corticosteroids remain the therapeutic cornerstone in the management of peritumoral edema in patients with brain metastases. In contrast to their widespread use over approximately six decades, there is still limited knowledge on their exact mode of action. Potential clinical benefit is opposed by numerous side effects that make long-term treatment with steroids troublesome. Therefore, the administration of steroids should be done with caution and requires close clinical monitoring. Early recognition of possible complications is crucial to avoid or at least minimize detrimental effects. Whenever possible, tapering should be considered. A direct impact of corticosteroids on the survival of patients with brain metastases has not been proven so far. However, the fact that steroids have been identified as an independent negative prognostic factor in glioblastoma patients [86] suggests that a similar role might be possible in patients with brain metastases. Treatment alternatives are rare, and further clinical studies are needed to define the steroidsparing potential of novel drugs.

### References

- Galicich JH, French LA, Melby JC. Use of dexamethasone in treatment of cerebral edema associated with brain tumors. J Lancet. 1961;81:46–53.
- Ingraham FD, Matson DD, Mc LR. Cortisone and ACTH as an adjunct to the surgery of craniopharyngiomas. N Engl J Med. 1952;246:568–71.
- Murayi R, Chittiboina P. Glucocorticoids in the management of peritumoral brain edema: a review of molecular mechanisms. Childs Nerv Syst. 2016;32:2293–302.

- Roth P, et al. Tumor-associated edema in brain cancer patients: pathogenesis and management. Expert Rev Anticancer Ther. 2013;13:1319–25.
- Liebner S, et al. Claudin-1 and claudin-5 expression and tight junction morphology are altered in blood vessels of human glioblastoma multiforme. Acta Neuropathol. 2000;100:323–31.
- Salvador E, Burek M, Forster CY. Tight junctions and the tumor microenvironment. Curr Pathobiol Rep. 2016;4:135–45.
- Saadoun S, et al. Increased aquaporin 1 water channel expression in human brain tumours. Br J Cancer. 2002;87:621–3.
- Cifone MG, et al. Dexamethasone-induced thymocyte apoptosis: apoptotic signal involves the sequential activation of phosphoinositide-specific phospholipase C, acidic sphingomyelinase, and caspases. Blood. 1999;93:2282–96.
- Gilardini Montani MS, et al. Dexamethasone induces apoptosis in human T cell clones expressing low levels of Bcl-2. Cell Death Differ. 1999;6:79–86.
- Herold MJ, McPherson KG, Reichardt HM. Glucocorticoids in T cell apoptosis and function. Cell Mol Life Sci. 2006;63:60–72.
- Hegeman MA, et al. Dexamethasone attenuates VEGF expression and inflammation but not barrier dysfunction in a murine model of ventilator-induced lung injury. PLoS One. 2013;8:e57374.
- Heiss JD, et al. Mechanism of dexamethasone suppression of brain tumor-associated vascular permeability in rats. Involvement of the glucocorticoid receptor and vascular permeability factor. J Clin Invest. 1996;98:1400–8.
- Liu DR, et al. A practical guide to the monitoring and management of the complications of systemic corticosteroid therapy. Allergy Asthma Clin Immunol. 2013;9(1):30.
- Ly KI, Wen PY. Clinical relevance of steroid use in neuro-oncology. Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep. 2017;17:5.
- Roth P, Happold C, Weller M. Corticosteroid use in neuro-oncology: an update. Neurooncol Pract. 2015;2:6–12.
- Barnes PJ. Molecular mechanisms and cellular effects of glucocorticosteroids. Immunol Allergy Clin N Am. 2005;25:451.
- Nicolaides NC, et al. The human glucocorticoid receptor: molecular basis of biologic function. Steroids. 2010;75:1–12.
- Schaaf MJM, Cidlowski JA. Molecular mechanisms of glucocorticoid action and resistance. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. 2002;83:37–48.
- Hadjidimos A, et al. Effects of dexamethasone on Rcbf and cerebral vasomotor response in brain tumors—preliminary communication. Eur Neurol. 1973;10:25–30.
- Hazlewood KA, Fugate SE, Harrison DL. Effect of oral corticosteroids on chronic warfarin therapy. Ann Pharmacother. 2006;40:2101–6.
- 21. Chalk JB, et al. Phenytoin impairs the bioavailability of dexamethasone in neurological and neuro-

surgical patients. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1984;47:1087–90.

- Lawson LA, et al. Phenytoin-dexamethasone interaction: a previously unreported observation. Surg Neurol. 1981;16:23–4.
- Svalheim S, et al. Interactions between antiepileptic drugs and hormones. Seizure. 2015;28:12–7.
- Werk EE Jr, et al. Interference in the effect of dexamethasone by diphenylhydantoin. N Engl J Med. 1969;281:32–4.
- Zhang YY, Yang L. Interactions between human cytochrome P450 enzymes and steroids: physiological and pharmacological implications. Expert Opin Drug Metab Toxicol. 2009;5:621–9.
- Chu CC, et al. The cellular mechanisms of the antiemetic action of dexamethasone and related glucocorticoids against vomiting. Eur J Pharmacol. 2014;722:48–54.
- Crocker EF, et al. Effect of steroids on extravascular distribution of radiographic contrast material and technetium pertechnetate in brain tumors as determined by computed tomography. Radiology. 1976;119:471–4.
- Kullberg G, West KA. Influence of corticosteroids on ventricular fluid pressure. Acta Neurol Scand Suppl. 1965;41:445.
- Miller JD, Leech P. Effects of mannitol and steroidtherapy on intracranial volume-pressure relationships in patients. J Neurosurg. 1975;42:274–81.
- Weinstein JD, et al. Effect of dexamethasone on brain edema in patients with metastatic brain tumors. Neurology. 1973;23:121–9.
- Armitage PA, et al. Quantitative assessment of intracranial tumor response to dexamethasone using diffusion, perfusion and permeability magnetic resonance imaging. Magn Reson Imaging. 2007;25:303–10.
- Bastin ME, et al. The use of diffusion tensor imaging in quantifying the effect of dexamethasone on brain tumours. Neuroreport. 1999;10:1385–91.
- Watling CJ, et al. Corticosteroid-induced magneticresonance-imaging changes in patients with recurrent malignant glioma. J Clin Oncol. 1994;12:1886–9.
- Grossman E, Messerli FH. Drug-induced hypertension: an unappreciated cause of secondary hypertension. Am J Med. 2012;125:14–22.
- Pimenta E, Wolley M, Stowasser M. Adverse cardiovascular outcomes of corticosteroid excess. Endocrinology. 2012;153:5137–42.
- Coelho MC, et al. Adverse effects of glucocorticoids: coagulopathy. Eur J Endocrinol. 2015;173:M11–21.
- Cote DJ, et al. Venous thromboembolism in patients undergoing craniotomy for brain tumors: a U.S. Nationwide analysis. Semin Thromb Hemost. 2016;42:870–6.
- Lansang MC, Hustak LK. Glucocorticoid-induced diabetes and adrenal suppression: how to detect and manage them. Cleve Clin J Med. 2011;78:748–56.
- Garber AJ, et al. American Association of Clinical Endocrinologists' comprehensive diabetes management algorithm 2013 consensus statement—executive summary. Endocr Pract. 2013;19:536–57.

- Narum S, Westergren T, Klemp M. Corticosteroids and risk of gastrointestinal bleeding: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BMJ Open. 2014;4:e004587.
- Butler E, et al. Corticosteroids and risk of gastrointestinal bleeding in critically ill adults: protocol for a systematic review. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand. 2018;62:1321–6.
- Henson JW, et al. Pneumocystis-carinii pneumonia in patients with primary brain-tumors. Arch Neurol. 1991;48:406–9.
- 43. Cooley L, et al. Consensus guidelines for diagnosis, prophylaxis and management of Pneumocystis jirovecii pneumonia in patients with haematological and solid malignancies, 2014. Intern Med J. 2014;44:1350–63.
- 44. Mathew BS, Grossman SA. Pneumocystis carinii pneumonia prophylaxis in HIV negative patients with primary CNS lymphoma. Cancer Treat Rev. 2003;29:105–19.
- Schiff D. Pneumocystis pneumonia in brain tumor patients: risk factors and clinical features. J Neuro-Oncol. 1996;27:235–40.
- Overgaard UM, Helweg-Larsen J. Pneumocystis jiroveci pneumonia (PCP) in HIV-1-negative patients: a retrospective study 2002–2004. Scand J Infect Dis. 2007;39:589–95.
- Bowyer SL, LaMothe MP, Hollister JR. Steroid myopathy: incidence and detection in a population with asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 1985;76: 234–42.
- Dropcho EJ, Soong SJ. Steroid-induced weakness in patients with primary brain tumors. Neurology. 1991;41:1235–9.
- Minetto MA, et al. Diagnostic work-up in steroid myopathy. Endocrine. 2018;60:219–23.
- Pereira RM, Freire de Carvalho J. Glucocorticoidinduced myopathy. Joint Bone Spine. 2011;78:41–4.
- Dirks-Naylor AJ, Griffiths CL. Glucocorticoidinduced apoptosis and cellular mechanisms of myopathy. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. 2009;117:1–7.
- Schakman O, Gilson H, Thissen JP. Mechanisms of glucocorticoid-induced myopathy. J Endocrinol. 2008;197:1–10.
- Anagnos A, Ruff RL, Kaminski HJ. Endocrine neuromyopathies. Neurol Clin. 1997;15:673–96.
- Alshekhlee A, Kaminski HJ, Ruff RL. Neuromuscular manifestations of endocrine disorders. Neurol Clin. 2002;20:35–58. v-vi
- 55. Grossman JM, et al. American College of Rheumatology 2010 recommendations for the prevention and treatment of glucocorticoid-induced osteoporosis. Arthritis Care Res (Hoboken). 2010;62:1515–26.
- Blake GM, Fogelman I. Bone densitometry, steroids and osteoporosis. Curr Opin Nephrol Hypertens. 2002;11:641–7.
- Lipton A. New therapeutic agents for the treatment of bone diseases. Expert Opin Biol Ther. 2005;5:817–32.
- Aghayev K, Papanastassiou ID, Vrionis F. Role of vertebral augmentation procedures in the management of

vertebral compression fractures in cancer patients. Curr Opin Support Palliat Care. 2011;5:222–6.

- Mahar S, Malhotra M. Dexamethasone-induced withdrawal seizure. J Pharmacol Pharmacother. 2015;6:103–4.
- 60. Bolanos SH, et al. Assessment of mood states in patients receiving long-term corticosteroid therapy and in controls with patient-rated and clinician-rated scales. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol. 2004;92:500–5.
- 61. Lewis DA, Smith RE. Steroid-induced psychiatric syndromes. A report of 14 cases and a review of the literature. J Affect Disord. 1983;5:319–32.
- Brown ES, et al. Mood changes during prednisone bursts in outpatients with asthma. J Clin Psychopharmacol. 2002;22:55–61.
- Sonino N, et al. Clinical correlates of major depression in Cushing's disease. Psychopathology. 1998;31:302–6.
- Kullmann MK, et al. The p27-Skp2 axis mediates glucocorticoid-induced cell cycle arrest in T-lymphoma cells. Cell Cycle. 2013;12:2625–35.
- 65. Sionov RV, et al. Mechanisms regulating the susceptibility of hematopoietic malignancies to glucocorticoid-induced apoptosis. Adv Cancer Res. 2008;101:127–248.
- 66. Vecht CJ, et al. Dose-effect relationship of dexamethasone on Karnofsky performance in metastatic brain tumors: a randomized study of doses of 4, 8, and 16 mg per day. Neurology. 1994;44:675–80.
- 67. Soffietti R, et al. Diagnosis and treatment of brain metastases from solid tumors: guidelines from the European Association of Neuro-Oncology (EANO). Neuro-Oncology. 2017;19:162–74.
- 68. Alan N, et al. Preoperative steroid use and the incidence of perioperative complications in patients undergoing craniotomy for definitive resection of a malignant brain tumor. J Clin Neurosci. 2015;22:1413–9.
- Renfro L, Snow JS. Ocular effects of topical and systemic steroids. Dermatol Clin. 1992;10:505–12.
- Hodi FS, et al. Improved survival with ipilimumab in patients with metastatic melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2010;363:711–23.
- Tawbi HA, et al. Combined nivolumab and ipilimumab in melanoma metastatic to the brain. N Engl J Med. 2018;379:722–30.
- 72. Xing K, et al. Dexamethasone enhances programmed cell death 1 (PD-1) expression during T cell activation: an insight into the optimum application of glucocorticoids in anti-cancer therapy. BMC Immunol. 2015;16:39.
- Villadolid J, Amin A. Immune checkpoint inhibitors in clinical practice: update on management of immune-related toxicities. Transl Lung Cancer Res. 2015;4:560–75.
- Fecher LA, et al. Ipilimumab and its toxicities: a multidisciplinary approach. Oncologist. 2013;18:733–43.
- 75. Weber JS. Practical management of immune-related adverse events from immune checkpoint protein anti-

bodies for the oncologist. Am Soc Clin Oncol Educ Book. 2012;2012:174–7.

- Chinot OL, et al. Bevacizumab plus radiotherapytemozolomide for newly diagnosed glioblastoma. N Engl J Med. 2014;370:709–22.
- Wick W, et al. Lomustine and bevacizumab in progressive glioblastoma. N Engl J Med. 2017;377:1954–63.
- Wirsching HG, et al. Bevacizumab plus hypofractionated radiotherapy versus radiotherapy alone in elderly patients with glioblastoma: the randomized, open-label, phase II ARTE trial. Ann Oncol. 2018;29:1423–30.
- Boothe D, et al. Bevacizumab as a treatment for radiation necrosis of brain metastases post stereotactic radiosurgery. Neuro-Oncology. 2013;15:1257–63.
- Fanous AA, Fabiano AJ. Bevacizumab for the treatment of post-stereotactic radiosurgery adverse radiation effect. Surg Neurol Int. 2016;7:S542–4.
- Levin VA, et al. Randomized double-blind placebocontrolled trial of bevacizumab therapy for radiation

necrosis of the central nervous system. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2011;79:1487–95.

- Recht L, et al. Steroid-sparing effect of corticorelin acetate in peritumoral cerebral edema is associated with improvement in steroid-induced myopathy. J Clin Oncol. 2013;31:1182–7.
- Schneider H, Weller M. Boswellic acid activity against glioblastoma stem-like cells. Oncol Lett. 2016;11:4187–92.
- 84. Kirste S, et al. Boswellia serrata acts on cerebral edema in patients irradiated for brain tumors: a prospective, randomized, placebo-controlled, doubleblind pilot trial. Cancer. 2011;117:3788–95.
- Roy NK, et al. The potential role of boswellic acids in cancer prevention and treatment. Cancer Lett. 2016;377:74–86.
- Pitter KL, et al. Corticosteroids compromise survival in glioblastoma. Brain. 2016;139:1458–71.

# Anticoagulation in Patients with Brain Metastases

Christine Marosi and Cihan Ay

### 11.1 Introduction

Venous thromboembolism (VTE), manifesting as deep vein thrombosis (DVT) with and without pulmonary embolism (PE), is a frequent complication in patients with cancer, especially in those with advanced disease. They may cause a high symptom burden with pain, feeling of tension, breathlessness, fatigue, and impairment of mobility, and are the second leading cause of death after the tumor itself. An international metaanalysis of VTE in patients with cancer found an annual incidence between 0.5% and 20% depending on cancer type and other risk factors [1]. Interestingly, an increasing number of the socalled asymptomatic PE, incidentally found on CT imaging done for other purposes than diagnosis of suspected PE, have been reported over the last decades [2]. However, the true incidence might be even higher due to unreported cases because of patient's poor condition and lack of mobility.

### C. Ay

One of the manifestations of advanced cancer is the occurrence of brain metastases (BM) in up to 25% of all cancer patients; but the exact incidence of BM in each tumor entity as well as the interval between tumor diagnosis and diagnosis of BM is highly variable and, so again, the number of undiagnosed cases is unknown, but suspected to be high and increasing with efficacy of systemic cancer treatment.

Like in primary brain tumors, the symptom burden of BM depends on their location, the amount of mass effect, and the velocity of growth, not on the organ of origin of the underlying cancer.

The frequency of the coincidence of brain metastases with VTE can only be estimated, as the incidence of both events is not mandatorily recorded; nevertheless, the coincidence of these two severe complications in advanced cancer cannot be infrequent, as both share a lot of common pathways involving cell aggregation, platelet activation, stasis in blood vessels, and activation of the coagulation system, to name only a few.

### 11.2 Incidence

Exact data are lacking; there are only few studies done in patients in late cancer stages. An autopsy study of 506 cancer patients deceased in 1970 in the Roswell Park Memorial hospital showed that 18% of deaths were due to VTE and in 43%

## ients

11



<sup>139</sup> 

C. Marosi (🖂)

Clinical Division of Oncology, Department of Medicine I, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria

e-mail: christine.marosi @meduniwien.ac.at

Clinical Division of Hematology and Hemostaseology, Department of Medicine I, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria e-mail: cihan.ay@meduniwien.ac.at

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), *Central Nervous System Metastases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_11

TE was a contributing factor [3]. The barriers for prospective studies to this topic are numerous, ranging from the high estimated numbers of affected patients to the diversity of diagnostic methods with varying sensitivity and specificity, to legal concerns about the ability of BM patients to give valid informed consent to study participation and the probability of rapid loss of patients with advanced cancer. However, there are alarming data about the frequency of undiagnosed VTE in hospice patients. In 1999, Johnson et al. examined 298 hospice patients with advanced cancer using light reflection rheography and found evidence for DVT in 135, e.g., in 52%! In multivariate analysis, DVT was associated with poor mobility, reduced serum albumin level, and increased serum urea [4].

The Vienna Cancer and Thrombosis Study (CATS), an ongoing prospective, single-center, observational cohort study that started in 2003 at the Medical University of Vienna, Austria recruits patients with histologically confirmed, newly diagnosed cancer or patients recurring after a therapy-free interval. At inclusion, a blood sample is drawn and used for the evaluation of parameters associated with risk of occurrence of VTE. Patients are followed for 2 years. So far, more than 2400 patients have been included into this study [5, 6]. Furthermore, at the Medical University of Vienna, from 2003 to June 2017, 649 patients underwent surgical resection of a brain metastasis, 848 underwent radiosurgery for brain metastases, and 1791 were treated with radiotherapy for BM. The intersection set consists of 163 patients that received therapy directed against BM and participated in the CATS study. Of these, 16 patients developed a thromboembolic event during the CATS observation time, e.g., within 24 months of follow-up: 9 with lung cancer, 5 with breast cancer, 1 with colorectal cancer, and 1 with ovarian cancer (full data unpublished). This rate of  $\approx 10\%$  is slightly higher than the overall rate within the CATS study of 8.8%-but given that the observation time within the CATS study is only two years which misses most of the brain metastases of breast cancer which typically

develop much later, this rate is relatively high. Interestingly, these patients developing BM and VTE could not be identified with the biomarkers and clinical predictor, neither by the Khorana score, nor by the Vienna score, nor by the two risk models proposed for patients with primary brain tumors [7].

### 11.3 Are There Guidelines?

The existing guidelines on VTE prophylaxis in cancer patients recommend consensually primary thromboprophylaxis in hospitalized patients, and in outpatients, general prophylaxis is not recommended. After abdominal and pelvic cancer surgery, prolonged thromboprophylaxis is recommended for 4-6 weeks. ASCO guidelines suggest educating "high-risk" patients according to a validated risk assessment tool [8, 9], NCCN guidelines recommend a patient conversation for those with a Khorana score of  $\geq 3$  [10–12], and only the ESMO guidelines foresee giving thromboprophylaxis to patients identified as high risk by predictive models [13]. BM are not explicitly mentioned in any of these guidelines. A further attempt to address VTE prophylaxis in patients with advanced cancer was done by the Pan Birmingham Cancer Network (PBCN) by defining patients with temporary higher thrombosis risk caused by acute medical illness, recent surgery, spinal cord compression, and reduced mobility with expectation of recovery, which led to the palliative-modified Thromboembolic Risk Factors (THRIFT) Consensus Group Criteria [14]. Noteworthy, brain metastases are not mentioned among the high-risk factors in THRIFT, but stroke is listed among them. There is some rationale to consider that in patients with BM, although in a minor scale than in stroke, similar thrombogenic events leading to increase of microvesicle-associated tissue factor in the blood stream occur. However, the presence or absence of BM is not discussed by THRIFT guidelines and the associated definition of temporarily elevated risk (TER).

### 11.4 Detection of Brain Metastases in Patients with Advanced Cancer

Recommending thromboprophylaxis in BM patients would imply that some sort of screening for BM would be mandatory in patients with advanced cancer, which is to date also not common practice in the absence of related symptoms. Currently, staging examinations are done as long as active anti-tumor treatment is given and those staging examinations do not necessarily include brain imaging in all tumor entities as long as patients do not present with evocative symptoms. In the period after active tumor treatment, most investigations are triggered by symptoms or laboratory findings and so not necessarily include brain imaging. On the other hand, brain imaging has become much more available in the last decade and most patients with any evocative symptom usually undergo a CT scan and/or brain MRI within short term. Treatment options and survival durations in BM patients have markedly improved over the last years. Most patients are treated by tumor resection, radiation therapy or radiosurgery or combinations thereof. Per se, BM do not consist an indication for thromboprophylaxis to prevent VTE so far, but the occurrence of patients with VTE events has likely to further increase—as those patients survive for longer periods in better condition.

### 11.5 Is Anticoagulation Feasible and Safe in the Case of a VTE Event in Patients with BM?

It is well known that patients with cancer are also at increased risk of bleeding which further increased during anticoagulation [15]. Bleeding risk is most feared in patients with BM and in fact BM present with a variable risk of spontaneous bleeding—and this risk is high in malignant melanoma and renal cell carcinoma and has to be weighed against the bleeding risk induced by prophylactic or by therapeutic anticoagulation.

There is, happily, a retrospective study and meta-analysis to this topic which provides some evidence. Donato et al. reviewed retrospectively a matched cohort study on the safety of therapeutic anticoagulation with low molecular weight heparin (LMWH) in 293 patients with cancer with brain metastases (104 with therapeutic enoxaparin and 189 controls) [16]. They performed a blinded review of radiographic imaging and categorized the severity of observed intracranial bleedings (ICH) as trace, measurable, and significant. After 1 year, the cumulative incidence of intracranial hemorrhage was not significantly different in both groups, with 19% in the LMWH group and 21% in the control group (P = 0.97). Of note, the risk of intracerebral hemorrhage in patients with renal cell carcinoma and melanoma was higher than in patients with lung cancer, but also in the high-risk tumors, it was not increased by LMWH. Overall survival was also similar in both groups with 8.4 months for the LMWH group and 9.7 months for the control group (P = 0.65). Zwicker et al. published a meta-analysis of nine retrospective cohort studies to the risk of intracranial hemorrhage in patients with brain tumors with anticoagulation [17]. Three of them dealt with patients with BM from solid tumors; the others included patients with primary brain tumors. The odds ratio (OR) for ICH in patients receiving therapeutic anticoagulation versus those who did not receive anticoagulation was 2.13 (95% confidence interval [CI], 1.00-4.56; I(2) = 46%). This apparent difference can be elucidated when a subgroup analysis pooling the data of three studies reporting of patients with BM showed no increase in the rate of ICH (OR, 1.07; 95% CI, 0.61–1.88; P = 0.81), whereas patients with primary brain tumors showed a significant increase of ICH when receiving LMWH (pooled OR, 3.75; 95%) CI, 1.42–9.95; P = 0.01). Interestingly, a further subgroup analysis showed that patients with BM from melanoma and renal cell carcinoma also showed an increased rate of ICH with an OR of 2.30 (95% CI, 0.80–6.59; P = 0.12) without reaching statistical significance. So far available data support anticoagulation with LMWH in patients with brain metastases suffering a thromboembolic event. In patients with tumors at high risk for ICH, like renal cell carcinoma and malignant melanoma, an individualized management and documentation of eventual spontaneous ICH before the onset of treatment appears advisable.

There are no studies on direct oral anticoagulants (DOACS) for patients with brain metastases, neither for DVT prophylaxis, nor for therapeutic anticoagulation. However, some experience with this unmet clinical need will become available from recent clinical trials on the use of DOACs in patients with cancer. The Hokusai trial showed no inferiority of edoxaban as compared to dalteparin in 1050 cancer patients with symptomatic VTE. Major bleeding occurred in 36 patients (6.9%) in the edoxaban group and in 21 patients (4.0%) in the dalteparin group. Recurrent venous thromboembolism occurred in 41 patients (7.9%) in the edoxaban group and in 59 patients (11.3%)in the dalteparin group (difference in risk, -3.4percentage points; 95% CI, -7.0 to 0.2) [18]. No subgroup analysis regarding brain metastases has been published so far. Even as BM are listed among the exclusion criteria of the ongoing Caravaggio study observing the efficacy of preventing recurrent venous thromboembolism in nearly 1200 cancer patients, as compared to dalteparin, some data on the safety of apixaban in BM patients will be recorded in this trial [19].

To sum up, preventing and treating thromboembolic events in patients with brain metastases is a moving field that is becoming increasingly important and frequent as the survival duration of cancer patients increases. As the processes of the development of metastases and of clot formation are closely linked, research in both fields may open new therapeutic opportunities regarding prevention of metastases and of thromboembolism. Meanwhile, careful interdisciplinary analysis of the potential benefits and risks of individualized patients may help to find appropriate management available for clinical problems.

- Horsted F, West J, Grainge MJ. Risk of venous thromboembolism in patients with cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS Med. 2012;9(7):e1001275.
- Font C, et al. Incidental versus symptomatic venous thrombosis in cancer: a prospective observational study of 340 consecutive patients. Ann Oncol. 2011;22(9):2101–6.
- Ambrus JL, et al. Causes of death in cancer patients. J Med. 1975;6(1):61–4.
- Johnson MJ, Sproule MW, Paul J. The prevalence and associated variables of deep venous thrombosis in patients with advanced cancer. Clin Oncol (R Coll Radiol). 1999;11(2):105–10.
- Pabinger I, Thaler J, Ay C. Biomarkers for prediction of venous thromboembolism in cancer. Blood. 2013;122(12):2011–8.
- Reitter EM, et al. Longitudinal analysis of hemostasis biomarkers in cancer patients during antitumor treatment. J Thromb Haemost. 2016;14(2):294–305.
- Thaler J, et al. Biomarkers predictive of venous thromboembolism in patients with newly diagnosed high-grade gliomas. Neuro Oncol. 2014;16(12): 1645–51.
- Lyman GH, et al. Venous thromboembolism risk in patients with cancer receiving chemotherapy: a realworld analysis. Oncologist. 2013;18(12):1321–9.
- Lyman GH, et al. American Society of Clinical Oncology guideline: recommendations for venous thromboembolism prophylaxis and treatment in patients with cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2007;25(34):5490–505.
- Streiff MB, National Comprehensive Cancer Center. The National Comprehensive Cancer Center Network (NCCN) guidelines on the management of venous thromboembolism in cancer patients. Thromb Res. 2010;125(Suppl 2):S128–33.
- Wagman LD, et al. Venous thromboembolic disease. NCCN. Clinical practice guidelines in oncology. J Natl Compr Canc Netw. 2008;6(8):716–53.
- Khorana AA. The NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines on Venous Thromboembolic Disease: strategies for improving VTE prophylaxis in hospitalized cancer patients. Oncologist. 2007;12(11):1361–70.
- Mandala M, et al. Management of venous thromboembolism (VTE) in cancer patients: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines. Ann Oncol. 2011;22(Suppl 6):vi85–92.
- Thromboembolic Risk Factors (THRIFT) Consensus Group. Risk of and prophylaxis for venous thromboembolism in hospital patients. BMJ. 1992;305(6853):567–74.
- 15. Ay C, Pabinger I, Cohen AT. Cancer-associated venous thromboembolism: Burden, mechanisms, and management. Thromb Haemost. 2017;117(2):
- 219–30.
  16. Donato J, et al. Intracranial hemorrhage in patients with brain metastases treated with therapeutic enoxaparin: a matched cohort study. Blood. 2015;126(4):494–9.
- 17. Zwicker JI, Carrier M. A meta-analysis of intracranial hemorrhage in patients with brain tumors receiv-

ing therapeutic anticoagulation: reply. J Thromb Haemost. 2016;14(10):2082.

- Raskob GE, Buller HR, Segers A. Edoxaban for cancer-associated venous thromboembolism. N Engl J Med. 2018;379(1):95–6.
- Agnelli G, et al. Apixaban versus dalteparin for the treatment of acute venous thromboembolism in patients with cancer: the Caravaggio study. Thromb Haemost. 2018;118:1668–78.



# Imaging of Brain Metastases: Diagnosis and Monitoring

12

Gabriel C. T. E. Garcia, Sophie Bockel, Michaël Majer, Samy Ammari, and Marion Smits

## 12.1 Introduction

Brain metastases are the most frequent brain tumors in adults [1] and represent about 25% of brain masses. Among patients with metastatic cancer, 40% will present with brain metastases [2]. These lesions are less frequently symptomatic than expected: only 19% of patients with newly diagnosed brain metastases have neurologic symptoms [3] whereas these lesions dramatically change patients' prognosis. We will see in this chapter that imaging is central for patients' care.

S. Bockel Radiotherapy Department, Gustave Roussy Cancer Center, Villejuif, France e-mail: sophie.bockel@gustaveroussy.fr

M. Smits Brain Cancer Institute, Erasmus MC, University Medical Center Rotterdam, Rotterdam, The Netherlands e-mail: marion.smits@erasmusmc.nl

# 12.2 Intracranial Metastases: Radiological Presentations

#### 12.2.1 Parenchymal Metastases

#### 12.2.1.1 General Presentation: Metastases Detection

Brain metastases detection is a major challenge in the management of patients with cancer. Computed tomography (CT) and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) are the two radiological modalities widely used in this context; their sensitivities for metastases detection are increased by the injection of a contrast agent [4, 5], which is iodine-based for CT and gadolinium-based for MRI. The underlying physiological explanation of such an increased sensitivity in brain metastases detection with contrast-enhanced imaging is based on bloodbrain barrier (BBB) features. In the brain, CT and MRI contrast media do not cross the normal BBB [6], unlike in the other organs where they can leak into the interstitial space through the endothelial fenestrations. Consequently, the disruption of the BBB created by metastases allows contrast media to leak into the brain parenchyma leading to a visible enhancement on imaging [6]. It is important to note here that brain lesion enhancement after contrast media injection is mostly due to BBB disruption, but is also partially generated by the intravascular fraction of the medium [6].

M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), *Central Nervous System Metastases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_12

G. C. T. E. Garcia (⊠) · M. Majer · S. Ammari Department of Diagnostic Imaging, Gustave Roussy Cancer Center, Villejuif, France e-mail: gabriel.garcia@gustaveroussy.fr; michael. majer@gustaveroussy.fr; samy.ammari@gustavetoussy.fr

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

MRI has better performance in metastases detection compared to CT [7]. MRI is therefore preferred, at least for initial patient evaluation and focused treatment planning, but also during the follow-up. The usual presentation of intracerebral metastases on MRI is a roundshaped lesion, iso- to hypointense to normal brain on T1-weighted images and variable in intensity on T2-weighted images [8]. Metastases of melanoma are commonly hyperintense on T1-weighted images, due to the presence of melanin and/or recent hemorrhage, with sometimes poor or no enhancement [9, 10]. Vasogenic edema is very often found around the metastatic lesions and is highlighted by T2-weighted images without or with fluid-attenuated inversion recovery (FLAIR) in the form of a more or less extended hyperintensity involving the white matter but sparing the cortical ribbon and the basal ganglia. Metastases, even the small ones, are often surrounded by a relatively large region of edema. Brain metastases are preferentially located in particular areas of the brain, namely the grey/ white matter junction, distal vascular fields, and specifically "watershed areas" [11–13]. This can be explained by the fact that tumor emboli tend to end up and proliferate in the regions where vascular caliber is at its maximum reduction (and inferior to the size of the neoplastic emboli) [13]. Posterior fossa involvement is variable depending on the primary tumor, for example, metastases from gastrointestinal tumors tend to be present in this area more frequently than metastases from lung cancer [11].

Diffusion-weighted imaging (DWI) is an MRI technique sensitive to motion of extracellular water molecules [14]. Apparent diffusion coefficient (ADC) is the parameter quantifying this motion. It decreases when the diffusion of extracellular water molecules is restricted, for example by an excess of the number of cells in the voxel, corresponding to hypercellularity. The correlation between hypercellularity and low ADC values has been well established in brain metastases [15], especially in small-cell carcinomas. However, DWI signal can be very variable according to primary cancer and various treatments.

As mentioned in the introduction of this section, T1-weighted imaging after gadoliniumbased contrast agent (GBCA) injection increases MRI sensitivity to detect brain metastases. Their size can vary from millimetric punctiform lesions to much bigger tumors with mass effect and herniation. Intracerebral metastases tend to have a peripheral enhancement with central necrosis (ring-enhancing lesion) as soon as their size is over a few millimeters, but their enhancement can be uniform or patchy. A major question to decide on the patient's treatment is the number of metastases, regardless of their size. Several therapeutic options are available, by themselves or combined, namely surgical resection, whole brain or focused radiation therapy, and systemic treatment. Their feasibility depends on how many lesions need to be treated and the size of the lesions. Optimal sensitivity of MRI is thus of great clinical relevance, and this is dependent on numerous technical parameters.

Increased strength of the magnetic field of the MRI scanner is an important parameter to improve the conspicuity of small lesions. In every day clinical practice, there is evidence that brain metastases are more visible at 3.0 T compared to 1.5 T thanks to an increased signal to noise ratio (SNR) [16, 17]. Studies have also compared 7 T to 3 T MRI scanners, demonstrating the better sensitivity of 7 T devices even with lower doses of GBCA [18]. 7 T imagers are, to date, used for research and are not yet rolled out.

The choice of optimized MRI sequences after GBCA injection is another way to improve the accuracy of brain metastases detection. It has been shown that 3D isotropic sequences are usually acquired with a slice sickness between 1 and 2 mm and no interslice gap outperforms 2D spin echo (SE) acquisitions [19] typically presenting a greater slice thickness and interslice gap inflating the risk of partial volume effect and the risk of missing a small metastasis (<5 mm) because of the gap and/or partial volume effects. Among 3D T1-weighted sequences, three-dimensional magnetization-prepared rapid gradient-echo (MP-RAGE) is widely used and offers a good spatial resolution, with well-defined signal dif-



Fig. 12.1 Schematic overview of the reasoning when faced with a single enhancing brain lesion in MRI

ference between grey and white matter, making this sequence very useful for anatomical studies [20]. However, this sequence is less sensitive for detecting small metastases compared to three-dimensional turbo spin-echo imaging with variable flip angle echo train (SPACE) [21] (Fig. 12.1a, b). This latter sequence outperforms gradient-echo (GE) 3D acquisitions, because GE sequences have short repetition time, resulting in a saturation effect [22] and the relative white matter hyperintensity decreasing the contrast between normal tissues and enhanced lesions [20]. This is a good example, especially for non-radiologist physicians, to be warned that "beautiful" images are not always the most useful.

Delayed acquisitions (15 min after GBCA injection) are deemed to improve metastases detection [23] in particular for lesions smaller than 5 millimeters in diameter [24], as are increasing GBCA doses both at 1.5 T [25] and 3 T [26]. Various studies have compared the different GBCAs. They present significant differences in terms of metastases detection sensitivity because of different T1 relaxivity, as summarized by Anzalone et al. [27]. Other parameters such as chemical structure must also be taken in account, especially to maximize patient safety. Indeed, the risks of nephrogenic systemic fibrosis and

gadolinium deposition in the brain are lower with macrocyclic GBCA compared to those with linear structure [28].

To sum up, metastases' conspicuity on MRI may be sensitized using higher field strength MRI scanners, 3D T1-weighted sequences (preferably turbo spin-echo) and, if needed, delayed acquisitions, particularly in cases in which the exact number of lesions, regardless of their size, must be known (for example, when SRS is considered).

Another interesting sequence is susceptibilityweighted imaging (SWI) which can help to detect hemorrhagic lesions [29].

Even if CT is less sensitive than MRI for detection of brain lesions, this imaging modality remains very useful in several cases, such as emergencies requiring a quick intervention: acute or subacute brain herniation in case of hematoma or rapid progression and hydrocephalus. CT is also essential for patients with MRI contraindications. Finally, it can be very useful to analyze bony involvement or changes secondary to intracranial lesions (e.g., meningioma, dysembryoplastic neuroepithelial tumor (DNET), dural metastases). However, renal failure and proven allergy to iodinated contrast medium are possible limitations to iodine injection in such indications.

# 12.2.1.2 Characterization of Brain Masses: Metastases' Specific Features

Due to the brain's highly specific functions and the risk of impairing them during intracranial invasive procedures, cerebral lesion characterization must be attempted as well as possible by noninvasive techniques such as imaging and specifically MRI.

As mentioned in the previous section, enhancement of a lesion in the brain is simply due to BBB disruption. This finding is highly nonspecific. Various cerebral lesions may be enhanced after GBCA injection and they are classically divided into two types of enhancement: solid or ringshaped enhancement with an unenhanced central portion [8], and brain metastases can belong to both categories. They are often multiple but single lesions occur in 15–50 % of cases according to different studies [11, 30]. The most frequent differential diagnoses for solidly enhancing lesions are lymphoma, sarcoidosis, vasculitis, demyelinating lesions, cerebral toxoplasmosis, and other less frequent diagnoses like fungal abscesses, while with a ring-shaped enhancement pattern the differential diagnoses are high-grade primary brain tumor (typically glioblastoma), pyogenic abscesses and demyelinating lesions.

One of the most challenging situations is the characterization of a single ring-enhanced cerebral lesion. By order of frequency, such lesions are high-grade gliomas (40%), metastases (30%), abscesses (8%), and multiple sclerosis (6%) [30]. Figure 12.2 provides a brief

Fig. 12.2 Importance of the selection of MRI sequences. Comparison of the sensitivity of 3D T1 gradient-echo weighted images (3DT1-GE) (a) and 3D T1 turbo spin-echo weighted images (3DT1-TSE) (b) both after gadolinium-based contrast agent (GBCA) injection for detecting brain metastases. A punctiforme metastatic lesion is visualized on image b (white arrow) but is not on image a. Interest of T2-weighted FLAIR images after GBCA injection (c) compared to 3DT1-GE (d) to detect leptomeningeal metastases. A leptomeningeal enhancement is visualized on image c (white arrows) but is not on image d



schematic overview of the reasoning when facing a single enhancing brain lesion. The first step should be ruling out an abscess, which is a severe, rapidly progressive lesion requiring urgent neurosurgical intervention and specific treatment. DWI is a very helpful sequence to differentiate pyogenic abscesses from other lesions. The ADC map shows restricted diffusion in the non-enhancing central portion of the lesion corresponding to pus [31], which is generally not seen in metastases or high-grade gliomas. Among other features, abscesses have increased fractional anisotropy (FA) of the enhancing ring and lower FA and higher ADC of the surrounding edema compared to glioblastoma and metastases [32]. FA is a parameter derived from a particular DWI technique called diffusion tensor imaging (DTI) sensitive to the highly anisotropic diffusion of water molecules in the brain's white matter tract orientation. On T2-weighted imaging, 90% of abscesses present with a hypointense ring around the ringenhanced portion [30, 31]. This enhanced wall is usually thicker on the outer part of the lesion (close to the cortex), probably because this side is more oxygenated, and thinner on the deepest part (close to the ventricles) which can lead to the pyocephalus secondary to the rupture of the abscess into the ventricular system [31]. Another very interesting tool to explore brain lesions is perfusion imaging. There are three techniques to explore brain perfusion: dynamic susceptibility contrast (DSC), dynamic contrast-enhanced (DCE), and arterial spin labeling (ASL). DSC is based on T2\*-weighted acquisitions repeated for approximately 2 min while the patient is receiving an intravenously administered bolus of GBCA. When in-vessels gadolinium passes through the brain, there is a decrease of the signal in T2\*-weighted images proportional to the quantity of GBCA (called T2\*effect). The analysis of this signal drop gives the opportunity to estimate several metrics including relative cerebral blood volume (rCBV) which approximates the proportion of a defined volume of brain tissue occupied by blood thus by vessels. rCBV is expressed in mL/100g. This technique comes with the limitations of T2\*-weighted imaging

mainly artifacts secondary to hemosiderin, air, bone proximity and metallic devices, making the exploration of the posterior fossa, hemorrhagic lesions or post-surgical assessment challenging. DCE is based on T1-weighted imaging and on the increased signal when gadolinium passes through the tissues. Signal changes are due to intravascular and extravascular GBCA, allowing to evaluate the leakage of the contrast medium. Ktrans is a commonly used parameter reflecting a combination of CBF and the leakiness of blood vessels. Finally, ASL is a technique based on the labeling of the inflowing blood as an endogenous contrast agent. There is no need of GBCA injection. DCE and ASL (if used with a spin echo based read-out) present the great advantage of being less sensitive to susceptibility artifacts but don't provide CBV. Generally, an rCBV ratio is used, which is the rCBV relative to an internal control (often a zone of normal white matter). To differentiate abscess from a neoplastic lesion, perfusion imaging is found to be useful. Floriano et al. found that rCBV of the solid portion of the lesion (enhancing portion) is higher in tumors (metastases or high-grade primary brain lesion) compare to infectious lesions. A cutoff value of 1.3 was found to provide a sensitivity of 97.8% and a specificity of 92.6% to differentiate infectious lesions from neoplastic lesions (primary and metastatic combined) [33].

Magnetic resonance spectroscopy (MRS) is an MRI technique providing information about the metabolite profile of a predefined volume of the brain. Resonance peaks of each metabolites are usually constant in the brain and are expressed in parts per million (ppm). Pyogenic abscesses usually present a peak of amino acids (valine, leucine, and isoleucine which resonance peak is at 0.9 ppm) [34].

After ruling out brain abscess, we should consider multiple sclerosis (MS) as a potential differential diagnosis and especially tumefactive demyelinating disease and Balo's concentric sclerosis. Demyelinating active lesions classically present as an open ring shaped enhancement [35] and no surrounding edema [31]. The enhancement of Balo's concentric sclerosis is often concentric, ADC of enhanced portions of the lesion tends to be low [36, 37] and there is little mass effect compared to a neoplastic lesion with the same size (except lymphoma). MRS shows a reduced concentration of N-acetylaspartate (NAA) and an increased peak of Choline (Cho) [37].

The main challenge is now to differentiate brain metastasis from high-grade glioma (typically glioblastoma). Neither morphological aspect nor DWI [38] helps to distinguish these entities. A recent meta-analysis [39] has shown that DWI, MRS, and perfusion imaging (alone or combined) applied to the enhancing portions of the lesions fail to differentiate brain metastasis from glioblastoma. However, these MRI techniques succeed in doing so when applied to the non-enhancing peripheral portion of the lesion, hyperintense in T2-weighted images, corresponding to edema in brain metastases and to malignant glial cell infiltrate in glioblastoma. Perfusion imaging shows a higher rCBV in the periphery of the lesion in glioblastoma compared to brain metastases [40] (Fig. 12.2). There are various cutoffs across studies but it appears that peritumoral edema around brain metastases shows no significant change in its perfusion compared to normal brain tissue, in contrast to peripheral glioma tumor cell infiltrate which present an increased rCBV. Cutoffs for rCBV value to distinguish the two lesions are thus logically around 1-1.1 [41, 42] with an area under the ROC curve of 0.98 in the study of Bulakbasi et al. [41]. The meta-analysis of Liang et al. [40] found a sensitivity of perilesional rCBV of 82%, a specificity of 96%, and a diagnostic odds ratio of 90. Another way to differentiate the two types of tumor is MRS. Spectroscopic analysis of both the central tissue portion of the lesion and the unenhanced peripheral hyperintense signal on T2-weighted images of the tumor are useful, with a better contribution of the latter. The analysis of the central necrosis spectrum shows, in both lesions, an unspecific profile of necrosis, with a decreased peak of NAA (corresponding to neuronal destruction) and increased peaks of lipid and lactate [43], with a trend of a greater peak of lipids in metastases [43]. MRS of the peripheral non-enhancing portion of glioblastoma presents a profile of proliferative intracerebral cells with neuronal destruction, while the peripheral areas of brain metastases have a profile similar to normal brain parenchyma. In the study of Tsougos et al., the peritumoral regions of glioblastoma present metabolic ratio values for NAA/Cr, Cho/Cr, Cho/NAA, and Lip+Lac/ Cr of 1.46, 1.66, 1.28, and 0.68, respectively, versus 1.91, 1.29, 0.69, and 0.62, respectively, for metastases [42].

Integration of several MRI parameters or machine-learning paradigms (also based on multiple metrics) improves the ability of the technique to differentiate glioblastoma and brain metastases. For example, Bauer et al. [44] reached an AUC of 0.98 integrating DTI parameters and rCBV in a small study, and Tsougos et al. an AUC of 0.85 using rCBV and Cho/Cr ratio in the peripheral areas of the tumors [42].

# 12.2.1.3 Determining Underlying Primary Carcinoma

Between 10% and 15% of patients presenting with brain metastases have no identified primary lesion even after initial exhaustive examination [45, 46]. In the absence of other ways to identify the primary disease, biopsies of the brain lesions are usually performed. However, several MRI parameters can help to identify the primary cancer.

Brain repartition patterns of metastatic lesions is a first parameter to help in the diagnostic process, as briefly mentioned in the first section of this chapter. For example, metastases of non-small cell lung carcinoma are more often located in the parietal and occipital regions, compared to breast carcinoma, which tends to favor cerebellar areas [47]. There are also differences in brain location between oncological lesions originating from the same organ but with different histology, as reported by Kyeong et al. Metastases from triple-negative type breast cancer occur more often in the frontal lobe, limbic region, and parietal lobe, whereas lesions from HER2-positive cancers occur less frequently in the frontal lobe and subcortical region, and luminal types are less frequently found in the occipital lobe, subcortical region, and cerebellum [48]. Metastases from triple-negative type breast cancer also tend to be more cystic compared to other subtypes of breast cancer [49]. Those data, even if statistically significant, have no real clinical impact, as tissue analysis is still required as the gold standard to base treatment decisions on. MRS, SWI, and DWI have also been tested alone but with, to date, a very limited clinical added value.

A potential solution in the future could be the use of machine-learning algorithms. One of these has recently shown significant classification abilities with areas under the receiver operating characteristic curve ranging between 0.64 for non-small cell lung cancer and 0.82 for melanoma [50], far from being perfect, but still being a potentially promising technique.

# 12.2.2 Meningeal Metastases and Unusual Locations (Pituitary Gland, Choroid Plexus, Skull)

Metastases can also affect the meninges. Dural metastases are an invasion by tumor cells of the dura mater. This is an uncommon metastatic extension, more frequent in breast and prostatic cancer [51]. MRI is a useful technique to detect these metastases but radiologic features of a focal lesion are unspecific and pose the problem of the differential diagnosis with meningioma. Neither morphologic aspects (included dural tail sign) nor advanced MRI techniques have proven clinically reliable to differentiate dural metastases from meningioma [51]. 3D T1-weighted sequences after GBCA injection are the most sensitive acquisitions to detect dural lesions. Lumbar puncture (LP) with CSF analysis is recommended to detect malignant cells. However, if no previous cerebral imaging is available, and if biopsy is hazardous, 3 months' imaging follow-up may be considered, with no growth of the lesion favoring the diagnosis of meningioma.

Dural involvement can also be diffuse, with most of the time thickening and enhancement of the entire dura mater and nodular aspect. Patient's history is often sufficient to rule out classical differential diagnosis as sarcoidosis, subdural hematoma, or empyema. CSF hypotension must also be eliminated as a differential diagnosis but this does not present as the usual nodular aspect of meningeal metastases.

5-8% of patients with solid tumors and 5–15% of patients with hematologic malignancies will present with leptomeningeal metastases [52]. This condition corresponds to a metastatic involvement of the two deepest meningeal layers: the pia mater and arachnoid. It confers a very poor prognosis with an average survival of 2-4 months [52]. Leptomeningeal metastases spread via CSF, thus LP with cytological analysis of the CSF remains the gold standard for their diagnosis. CSF cytology is positive in up to 90% of patients with suspected leptomeningeal metastases after three high-volume LP with a specificity superior to 95% [53]. MRI is recommended to make the diagnosis of a leptomeningeal involvement, presenting as an enhancement of subarachnoid space, usually visualized around the pituitary stalk, cranial nerves, and in the inner auditory canals, cerebral sulci or basal cisterns. Conspicuity of leptomeningeal metastases is optimal with 3D T1-weighted turbo spin echo sequences, but post-contrast T2-weighted FLAIR images have also a good sensitivity to detect these [54–56] (Fig. 12.3c, d). Both acquisitions should be performed when leptomeningeal metastases are suspected.

Brain and meningeal metastases are by far the most frequent locations of encephalic metastases, but other unusual sites can be involved and must be systematically checked, such as the pituitary gland, choroid plexus, skull, and skull base. Note that metastases can even occur in a pre-existent brain lesion, most commonly meningioma. This



**Fig. 12.3** Distinguishing metastasis from high-grade glioma with DSC perfusion MRI. Perfusion imaging for distinguishing glioblastoma (top row:  $\mathbf{a-c}$ ) from metastasis (bottom row:  $\mathbf{d-f}$ ). Post-contrast T1w (**b**, **e**) imaging shows a ring-enhancing lesion in both patients, with perifocal hyperintensity on T2w-FLAIR (**a**, **d**). There is increased rCBV (arrow) in the peritumour region (combi-

is known as a "tumor-within-tumor" or a "collision tumor."

# 12.3 Treatment Planning

# 12.3.1 Stereotactic Radiosurgery Planning and Prognosis Markers for Oncologic Response

As mentioned earlier in this chapter, imaging and specifically MRI—has become mandatory for brain metastases treatment planning. First and foremost, it is the best way to get the most exact

nation of tumor infiltration and vasogenic edema) of glioblastoma (c); rCBV is very low (arrows) in the peritumor region (vasogenic edema) of metastasis (f). Figure from: "CNS involvement in non-CNS tumours" in: Clinical Neuroradiology. ESNR textbook. Published by Springer. Editors: F. Barkhof, R. Jäger, M. Thurnher, A. Rovira

number of brain metastases and evaluate the total tumor volume. These elements are essential to decide whether patients with metastatic brain tumors should undergo SRS versus WBRT.

More than the overall number of metastases, the total tumor volume needing treatment is a better predictor of outcome and radiation necrosis: SRS alone could be considered when total tumor volume is "low" (generally <7 mL, but up to 13 mL). However, other patient-specific factors should be considered, such as disease-specific GPA, tumor histology, molecular status and radiosensitivity, status of systemic disease, and systemic therapeutic options [57]. SRS treatment is driven by the visible enhancing part of the lesions defined as the gross tumor volume (GTV) receiving high doses of radiation with limited exposition of the healthy surrounding tissues. 3D MRI images of the patient's brain are merged with the radiation therapy planning CT scan, allowing a precise delineation of the lesions by radiation oncologists. Classically 3D T1-weighted images after GBCA injection are used. A recent study suggests that using DWI, and more specifically ADC map, could offer a better accuracy in brain metastases delineation, with a GTV including peripheral non-enhancing portions of the lesion [58]. Two pre-treatment parameters are predictive of a better response to SRS: extensive brain edema surrounding the lesions and high ADC value within the lesion [59]. Spanberger et al. showed in 2012 that extensive perifocal edema of a single brain metastasis is associated with a better response and correlate with higher overall survival [60]. Conversely, rCBV and MRS profile do not seem to correlate with tumor response [61, 62].

#### 12.3.2 Surgical Planning

Similarly to SRS planning, surgery planning needs a precise description of the lesion to allow a complete removal, improving patient survival with minimal damage to healthy tissue, thus avoiding post-surgical neurological impairment. Special attention should be paid to lesions located in eloquent regions. They rather are treated by SRS, but when this technique cannot be used, surgical procedures sometimes need preoperative functional imaging to provide cortical function mapping and visualization of the subcortical white matter tracts. These data are very useful for surgeons during the procedure and they have been well described for glioma [63] but are also used for the surgery of metastases [64]. Briefly, cortical functions' locations are mapped using blood oxygen level-dependent (BOLD) functional MRI (fMRI) evaluating local cortical hemodynamic response to particular tasks performed by the patient during the image acquisition. The sequence is based on echo-planar gradient echo imaging, with a high susceptibility to the oxy-hemoglobin over deoxy-hemoglobin concentration ratio varying according to cortical specific activations. White matter tracts are commonly visualized using DTI. Both techniques are sensitive to magnetic susceptibility artifacts limiting their utilization around hemorrhagic lesions. Sensorimotor, language, and visual networks are the most explored functions before surgery because their impairment is highly disabling.

#### 12.4 Post-Treatment Monitoring

#### 12.4.1 Response to Treatment

After surgery for brain metastases, complete removal of the lesions should be assessed by MRI because partial resection is associated with recurrence. The visualization of remaining pathologic tissue is required to adapt further treatments. MRI should be performed early (within the first 48 h after surgery) before the appearance of reactive enhancement, which can lead to potential misinterpretations [65, 66]. Note that such reactive enhancement can also be seen within 24 h of surgery, but the incidence increases with the time post-surgery and doubles after 48 h.

After SRS, the expected evolution of radiosensitive lesions is an initial increase of edema with blurred enhancement of the treated lesion, followed by a progressive shrinking of the lesion and decreased surrounding edema [8]. Focal abnormalities and enhancement may never completely disappear even if there is no sign of recurrence. However, about 30% of treated lesions present a transient increase in the volume of the enhancement that typically begins at approximately 6 weeks after the treatment, and which could last beyond 15 months, with no evidence of progressive tumor [67]. This phenomenon is called pseudo-progression when it occurs during the 6 months after SRS. In the study of Patel et al. in 2011, including 120 patients and 516 metastases treated by SRS, although about 50% of patients had at least one lesion presenting with an increased size at some point during follow-up, only 8% underwent a salvage surgery [67].

Early changes of perfusion metrics can help to predict lesion response to SRS, but results are controversial. Jakubovic et al. in 2014 reported lower Ktrans and lower relative cerebral blood flow (rCBF) one week after treatment, and higher rCBF and rCBV at 1 month in association with tumor response [68]. Conversely, Almeida-Freitas also in 2014 and Essig et al. in 2003 found that increase in Ktrans between 4 and 12 weeks after SRS was associated with tumor progression at a later stage [61, 69]. Several studies present also controversial results on early ADC value changes after SRS, with no clear clinical relevance. Future multi-parametric studies should bring more data.

Recently, one study showed that early changes in the intra-extracellular water exchange rate constant, measured by MRI 1 week after SRS, highly correlated with long-term tumor response and could predict the extent of tumor shrinkage at 1 month after SRS [70].

After whole brain radiotherapy (WBRT) for brain metastases, the response is expected to be a decrease in the size of the lesions with usually an initial increase of surrounding edema.

As we can see, response assessment after treatment of brain metastases is a real challenge for neuro-radiologists. The Response Assessment in Neuro-Oncology (RANO) Group has proposed criteria to evaluate brain metastases after treatment for cerebral metastases [71] and very recently, in January 2019, revised criteria for leptomeningeal metastases [72]. We simply want to remind here that MRI is as good to detect new lesions during follow up, as it is to assess the tumor extension initially. For adequate response assessment, it is important that the same imaging protocol is used for each surveillance time point.

# 12.4.2 Radiation Necrosis and Radiation-Induced Changes

As described in the precedent section of this chapter, increase in size of a brain metastasis after SRS does not always indicate a recurrence. Within the 6 months following the treatment, pseudo-progression can occur. After 6 months and usually within the 2 years after SRS, lesions of radiation necrosis can also appear. These are very difficult to distinguish from tumor recurrence based on morphological parameters alone. The most useful MRI metric to differentiate radiation necrosis from recurrence is rCBV. Indeed, radiation necrosis, like all necrosis, tends to present a rarefaction of blood vessels; meanwhile, metastasis recurrence is highly perfused. The accuracy of the technique varies according to studies, as does the cutoff value. Sensitivity of rCBV to differentiate recurrence from radiation necrosis is between 70% and 100% and specificity between 90% and 95% [73, 74]. rCBV cutoffs vary in the studies between 1.52 and 2.1. In 2009, Barajas et al. used the signal recovery as a metric, yielding a sensitivity of 95% and a specificity of 100% [75]. The time course of contrast enhancement is also an interesting parameter. Radiation necrosis presents a progressive enhancement with late wash out, contrary to metastasis' recurrence, having an early wash out. A 3D T1-weighted delayed acquisition 75 min after GBCA injection shows that recurrences present a wash out with decreased signal, contrary to radiation necrosis, in which GBCA accumulates, leading to an increased signal [76] (Fig. 12.4).

Finally, a recent preliminary study on 16 patients by Mehrabian et al. suggests that two metrics of chemical exchange saturation transfer technique could help to differentiate radiation necrosis from tumor recurrence [77].

Late changes can also be observed after WBRT as leukoencephalopathy, atrophy, and cavernous hemangioma.



**Fig. 12.4** Differences in MRI between radiation necrosis and recurrence. Radiation necrosis is characterized by a ringshaped enhancement on 3D T1 gradient-echo weighted images (3DT1-GE) (**a**) increased on delayed images acquired 75 min after gadolinium based contrast agent (GBCA) injection (**b**) with low relative cerebral blood volume (rCBV) (**c**). Image **d** represents the merging of images **a** and **c** to check the co-location of the enhancement and the low rCBV. Recurrence

## 12.5 Conclusion

Brain metastases management is a central question for neuro-oncologists and neuroradiologists. Imaging is essential to detect, treat, and follow patients with this condition. Radiological techniques improve rapidly and other non-invasive techniques such as metabolic imaging become available for patient care, providing useful information. These techniques are discussed in the following chapter. has variable presentation. Here shown is a ring-shaped enhancement on 3DT1-GE (e). This enhanced lesion presents a vast majority of low rCBV (g) and delayed increased enhancement (f) corresponding to radiation necrosis but there is a parietal nodule (white arrows) presenting high rCBV and a wash-out on the delayed 3DT1-GE corresponding to a metastasis' recurrence. Image (h) represents the merging of images (e) and (g)

#### References

- Posner JB, Chernik NL. Intracranial metastases from systemic cancer. Adv Neurol. 1978;19:579–92.
- 2. Patchell RA. The management of brain metastases. Cancer Treat Rev. 2003;29(6):533–40.
- Füreder LM, Widhalm G, Gatterbauer B, Dieckmann K, Hainfellner JA, Bartsch R, et al. Brain metastases as first manifestation of advanced cancer: exploratory analysis of 459 patients at a tertiary care center. Clin Exp Metastasis. 2018;35(8):727–38.
- Lin JP, Kricheff II, Laguna J, Naidich T. Brain tumors studied by computerized tomography. Adv Neurol. 1976;15:175–99.

- Healy ME, Hesselink JR, Press GA, Middleton MS. Increased detection of intracranial metastases with intravenous Gd-DTPA. Radiology. 1987;165(3):619–24.
- Sage MR, Wilson AJ. The blood-brain barrier: an important concept in neuroimaging. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol avr. 1994;15(4):601–22.
- Seute T, Leffers P, ten Velde GPM, Twijnstra A. Detection of brain metastases from small cell lung cancer: consequences of changing imaging techniques (CT versus MRI). Cancer. 2008;112(8):1827–34.
- Pope WB. Brain metastases: neuroimaging. Handb Clin Neurol. 2018;149:89–112.. Elsevier. Disponible sur: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/ B9780128111611000074
- Escott EJ. A variety of appearances of malignant melanoma in the head: a review. Radiographics. 2001;21(3):625–39.
- Zhang W, Ma X-X, Ji Y-M, Kang X-S, Li C-F. Haemorrhage detection in brain metastases of lung cancer patients using magnetic resonance imaging. J Int Med Res. 2009;37(4):1139–44.
- Delattre JY, Krol G, Thaler HT, Posner JB. Distribution of brain metastases. Arch Neurol. 1988;45(7):741–4.
- Kindt GW. The pattern of location of cerebral metastatic tumors. J Neurosurg. 1964;21:54–7.
- Hwang T-L, Close TP, Grego JM, Brannon WL, Gonzales F. Predilection of brain metastasis in gray and white matter junction and vascular border zones. Cancer. 1996;77(8):1551–5.
- Le Bihan D, Breton E, Lallemand D, Grenier P, Cabanis E, Laval-Jeantet M. MR imaging of intravoxel incoherent motions: application to diffusion and perfusion in neurologic disorders. Radiology. 1986;161(2):401–7.
- Hayashida Y, Hirai T, Morishita S, Kitajima M, Murakami R, Korogi Y, et al. Diffusion-weighted imaging of metastatic brain tumors: comparison with histologic type and tumor cellularity. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2006;27(7):1419–25.
- Trattnig S, Ba-Ssalamah A, Noebauer-Huhmann I-M, Barth M, Wolfsberger S, Pinker K, et al. MR contrast agent at high-field MRI (3 Tesla). Top Magn Reson Imaging TMRI. 2003;14(5):365–75.
- Ba-Ssalamah A, Nöbauer-Huhmann IM, Pinker K, Schibany N, Prokesch R, Mehrain S, et al. Effect of contrast dose and field strength in the magnetic resonance detection of brain metastases. Invest Radiol. 2003;38(7):415–22.
- Noebauer-Huhmann I-M, Szomolanyi P, Kronnerwetter C, Widhalm G, Weber M, Nemec S, et al. Brain tumours at 7T MRI compared to 3T—contrast effect after half and full standard contrast agent dose: initial results. Eur Radiol. 2015;25(1):106–12.
- Takeda T, Takeda A, Nagaoka T, Kunieda E, Takemasa K, Watanabe M, et al. Gadolinium-enhanced threedimensional magnetization-prepared rapid gradientecho (3D MP-RAGE) imaging is superior to spin-echo imaging in delineating brain metastases. Acta Radiol Stockh Swed 1987. 2008;49(10):1167–73.

- Chappell PM, Pelc NJ, Foo TK, Glover GH, Haros SP, Enzmann DR. Comparison of lesion enhancement on spin-echo and gradient-echo images. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 1994;15(1):37–44.
- Reichert M, Morelli JN, Runge VM, Tao A, von Ritschl R, von Ritschl A, et al. Contrast-enhanced 3-dimensional SPACE versus MP-RAGE for the detection of brain metastases: considerations with a 32-channel head coil. Invest Radiol. 2013;48(1):55–60.
- Rand S, Maravilla KR. Uses and limitations of spoiled gradient-refocused imaging in the evaluation of suspected intracranial tumors. Top Magn Reson Imaging TMRI sept. 1992;4(4):7-16.
- Kushnirsky M, Nguyen V, Katz JS, Steinklein J, Rosen L, Warshall C, et al. Time-delayed contrastenhanced MRI improves detection of brain metastases and apparent treatment volumes. J Neurosurg. 2016;124(2):489–95.
- 24. Yuh WT, Tali ET, Nguyen HD, Simonson TM, Mayr NA, Fisher DJ. The effect of contrast dose, imaging time, and lesion size in the MR detection of intracerebral metastasis. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 1995;16(2):373–80.
- Yuh WT, Fisher DJ, Runge VM, Atlas SW, Harms SE, Maravilla KR, et al. Phase III multicenter trial of highdose gadoteridol in MR evaluation of brain metastases. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 1994;15(6):1037–51.
- 26. Togao O, Hiwatashi A, Yamashita K, Kikuchi K, Yoshiura T, Honda H. Additional MR contrast dosage for radiologists' diagnostic performance in detecting brain metastases: a systematic observer study at 3 T. Jpn J Radiol. 2014;32(9):537–44.
- 27. Anzalone N, Essig M, Lee S-K, Dörfler A, Ganslandt O, Combs SE, et al. Optimizing contrast-enhanced magnetic resonance imaging characterization of brain metastases: relevance to stereotactic radiosurgery. Neurosurgery. 2013;72(5):691–701.
- Fraum TJ, Ludwig DR, Bashir MR, Fowler KJ. Gadolinium-based contrast agents: a comprehensive risk assessment. J Magn Reson Imaging JMRI. 2017;46(2):338–53.
- Franceschi AM, Moschos SJ, Anders CK, Glaubiger S, Collichio FA, Lee CB, et al. Use of susceptibilityweighted imaging (SWI) in the detection of brain hemorrhagic metastases from breast cancer and melanoma. J Comput Assist Tomogr. 2016;40(5):803–5.
- Schwartz KM, Erickson BJ, Lucchinetti C. Pattern of T2 hypointensity associated with ring-enhancing brain lesions can help to differentiate pathology. Neuroradiology. 2006;48(3):143–9.
- Smirniotopoulos JG, Murphy FM, Rushing EJ, Rees JH, Schroeder JW. Patterns of contrast enhancement in the brain and meninges. Radiogr Rev Publ Radiol Soc N Am Inc. 2007;27(2):525–51.
- Toh CH, Wei K-C, Ng S-H, Wan Y-L, Lin C-P, Castillo M. Differentiation of brain abscesses from necrotic glioblastomas and cystic metastatic brain tumors with diffusion tensor imaging. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2011;32(9):1646–51.

- 33. Floriano VH, Torres US, Spotti AR, Ferraz-Filho JRL, Tognola WA. The role of dynamic susceptibility contrast-enhanced perfusion MR imaging in differentiating between infectious and neoplastic focal brain lesions: results from a cohort of 100 consecutive patients. PLoS One. 2013;8(12):e81509.
- Gupta RK, Jobanputra KJ, Yadav A. MR spectroscopy in brain infections. Neuroimaging Clin N Am. 2013;23(3):475–98.
- Masdeu JC, Quinto C, Olivera C, Tenner M, Leslie D, Visintainer P. Open-ring imaging sign: highly specific for atypical brain demyelination. Neurology. 2000;54(7):1427–33.
- Rueda-Lopes FC, Hygino da Cruz LC, Doring TM, Gasparetto EL. Diffusion-weighted imaging and demyelinating diseases: new aspects of an old advanced sequence. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2014;202(1):W34–42.
- Cai X, Xu J, Xu J, Pan D. Serial magnetic resonance imaging representation in a Baló's concentric sclerosis. J Neurol Sci. 2015;349(1-2):266–8.
- Yamasaki F, Kurisu K, Satoh K, Arita K, Sugiyama K, Ohtaki M, et al. Apparent diffusion coefficient of human brain tumors at MR imaging. Radiology. 2005;235(3):985–91.
- 39. Usinskiene J, Ulyte A, Bjørnerud A, Venius J, Katsaros VK, Rynkeviciene R, et al. Optimal differentiation of high- and low-grade glioma and metastasis: a meta-analysis of perfusion, diffusion, and spectroscopy metrics. Neuroradiology. 2016;58(4): 339–50.
- 40. Liang R, Wang X, Li M, Yang Y, Luo J, Mao Q, et al. Meta-analysis of peritumoural rCBV values derived from dynamic susceptibility contrast imaging in differentiating high-grade gliomas from intracranial metastases. Int J Clin Exp Med. 2014;7(9):2724–9.
- Bulakbasi N, Kocaoglu M, Farzaliyev A, Tayfun C, Ucoz T, Somuncu I. Assessment of diagnostic accuracy of perfusion MR imaging in primary and metastatic solitary malignant brain tumors. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2005;26(9):2187–99.
- 42. Tsougos I, Svolos P, Kousi E, Fountas K, Theodorou K, Fezoulidis I, et al. Differentiation of glioblastoma multiforme from metastatic brain tumor using proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy, diffusion and perfusion metrics at 3 T. Cancer Imaging Off Publ Int Cancer Imaging Soc. 2012;12:423–36.
- 43. Crisi G, Orsingher L, Filice S. Lipid and macromolecules quantitation in differentiating glioblastoma from solitary metastasis: a short-echo time singlevoxel magnetic resonance spectroscopy study at 3 T. J Comput Assist Tomogr. 2013;37(2):265–71.
- 44. Bauer AH, Erly W, Moser FG, Maya M, Nael K. Differentiation of solitary brain metastasis from glioblastoma multiforme: a predictive multiparametric approach using combined MR diffusion and perfusion. Neuroradiology. 2015;57(7):697–703.
- Debevec M. Management of patients with brain metastases of unknown origin. Neoplasma. 1990;37(5):601–6.

- DeAngelis LM, Posner JB. Neurologic complications of cancer, Contemporary neurology series. 2nd ed. Oxford, New York: Oxford University Press; 2008. p. 656.
- 47. Quattrocchi CC, Errante Y, Gaudino C, Mallio CA, Giona A, Santini D, et al. Spatial brain distribution of intra-axial metastatic lesions in breast and lung cancer patients. J Neurooncol. 2012;110(1):79–87.
- Kyeong S, Cha YJ, Ahn SG, Suh SH, Son EJ, Ahn SJ. Subtypes of breast cancer show different spatial distributions of brain metastases. PLoS One. 2017;12(11):e0188542.
- 49. Yeh R-H, Yu J-C, Chu C-H, Ho C-L, Kao H-W, Liao G-S, et al. Distinct MR imaging features of triple-negative breast cancer with brain metastasis. J Neuroimaging Off J Am Soc Neuroimaging. 2015;25(3):474–81.
- Kniep HC, Madesta F, Schneider T, Hanning U, Schönfeld MH, Schön G, et al. Radiomics of brain mri: utility in prediction of metastatic tumor type. Radiology. 2019;290(2):479–87.
- Harrison RA, Nam JY, Weathers S-P, DeMonte F. Intracranial dural, calvarial, and skull base metastases. Handb Clin Neurol. 2018;149:205–25.
- Beauchesne P. Intrathecal chemotherapy for treatment of leptomeningeal dissemination of metastatic tumours. Lancet Oncol. 2010;11(9):871–9.
- Wang N, Bertalan MS, Brastianos PK. Leptomeningeal metastasis from systemic cancer: review and update on management. Cancer. 2018;124(1):21–35.
- 54. Singh SK, Agris JM, Leeds NE, Ginsberg LE. Intracranial leptomeningeal metastases: comparison of depiction at FLAIR and contrast-enhanced MR imaging. Radiology. 2000;217(1):50–3.
- 55. Singh SK, Leeds NE, Ginsberg LE. MR imaging of leptomeningeal metastases: comparison of three sequences. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2002;23(5):817–21.
- 56. Ercan N, Gultekin S, Celik H, Tali TE, Oner YA, Erbas G. Diagnostic value of contrast-enhanced fluid-attenuated inversion recovery MR imaging of intracranial metastases. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2004;25(5):761–5.
- 57. Graber JJ, Cobbs CS, Olson JJ. Congress of neurological surgeons systematic review and evidence-based guidelines on the use of stereotactic radiosurgery in the treatment of adults with metastatic brain tumors. Neurosurgery. 2019;84:E168–70. Disponible sur: https://academic.oup.com/neurosurgery/ advance-article/doi/10.1093/neuros/nyy543/5281388
- Zakaria R, Pomschar A, Jenkinson MD, Tonn J-C, Belka C, Ertl-Wagner B, et al. Use of diffusionweighted MRI to modify radiosurgery planning in brain metastases may reduce local recurrence. J Neurooncol. 2017;131(3):549–54.
- Berghoff AS, Spanberger T, Ilhan-Mutlu A, Magerle M, Hutterer M, Woehrer A, et al. Preoperative diffusion-weighted imaging of single brain metastases correlates with patient survival times. PLoS One. 2013;8(2):e55464.

- 60. Spanberger T, Berghoff AS, Dinhof C, Ilhan-Mutlu A, Magerle M, Hutterer M, et al. Extent of peritumoral brain edema correlates with prognosis, tumoral growth pattern, HIF1a expression and angiogenic activity in patients with single brain metastases. Clin Exp Metastasis. 2013;30(4):357–68.
- Essig M, Waschkies M, Wenz F, Debus J, Hentrich HR, Knopp MV. Assessment of brain metastases with dynamic susceptibility-weighted contrastenhanced MR imaging: initial results. Radiology. 2003;228(1):193–9.
- 62. Chernov M, Hayashi M, Izawa M, Nakaya K, Ono Y, Usukura M, et al. Metabolic characteristics of intracranial metastases, detected by single-voxel proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy, are seemingly not predictive for tumor response to gamma knife radiosurgery. Minim Invasive Neurosurg MIN. 2007;50(4):233–8.
- Mellerio C, Charron S, Lion S, Roca P, Kuchcinski G, Legrand L, et al. Perioperative functional neuroimaging of gliomas in eloquent brain areas. Neurochirurgie. 2017;63(3):129–34.
- 64. Bizzi A, Blasi V, Falini A, Ferroli P, Cadioli M, Danesi U, et al. Presurgical functional MR imaging of language and motor functions: validation with intraoperative electrocortical mapping. Radiology. 2008;248(2):579–89.
- 65. Kamp MA, Rapp M, Bühner J, Slotty PJ, Reichelt D, Sadat H, et al. Early postoperative magnet resonance tomography after resection of cerebral metastases. Acta Neurochir. 2015;157(9):1573–80.
- 66. Bette S, Gempt J, Huber T, Boeckh-Behrens T, Ringel F, Meyer B, et al. Patterns and time dependence of unspecific enhancement in postoperative magnetic resonance imaging after glioblastoma resection. World Neurosurg. 2016;90:440–7.
- Patel TR, McHugh BJ, Bi WL, Minja FJ, Knisely JPS, Chiang VL. A comprehensive review of MR imaging changes following radiosurgery to 500 brain metastases. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2011;32(10):1885–92.
- 68. Jakubovic R, Sahgal A, Soliman H, Milwid R, Zhang L, Eilaghi A, et al. Magnetic resonance imaging-based tumour perfusion parameters are biomarkers predicting response after radiation to brain metastases. Clin Oncol R Coll Radiol G B. 2014;26(11):704–12.
- Almeida-Freitas DB, Pinho MC, Otaduy MCG, Braga HF, Meira-Freitas D, da Costa Leite C. Assessment

of irradiated brain metastases using dynamic contrast-enhanced magnetic resonance imaging. Neuroradiology. 2014;56(6):437–43.

- Mehrabian H, Desmond KL, Chavez S, Bailey C, Rola R, Sahgal A, et al. Water exchange rate constant as a biomarker of treatment efficacy in patients with brain metastases undergoing stereotactic radiosurgery. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2017;98(1):47–55.
- 71. Lin NU, Lee EQ, Aoyama H, Barani IJ, Barboriak DP, Baumert BG, et al. Response assessment criteria for brain metastases: proposal from the RANO group. Lancet Oncol. 2015;16(6):e270–8.
- 72. Le Rhun E, Devos P, Boulanger T, Smits M, Brandsma D, Rudà R, et al. The RANO Leptomeningeal Metastasis Group proposal to assess response to treatment: lack of feasibility and clinical utility, and a revised proposal. Neuro Oncol. 2019;21:648–58.
- Mitsuya K, Nakasu Y, Horiguchi S, Harada H, Nishimura T, Bando E, et al. Perfusion weighted magnetic resonance imaging to distinguish the recurrence of metastatic brain tumors from radiation necrosis after stereotactic radiosurgery. J Neurooncol. 2010;99(1):81–8.
- 74. Hoefnagels FWA, Lagerwaard FJ, Sanchez E, Haasbeek CJA, Knol DL, Slotman BJ, et al. Radiological progression of cerebral metastases after radiosurgery: assessment of perfusion MRI for differentiating between necrosis and recurrence. J Neurol. 2009;256(6):878–87.
- 75. Barajas RF, Chang JS, Sneed PK, Segal MR, McDermott MW, Cha S. Distinguishing recurrent intra-axial metastatic tumor from radiation necrosis following gamma knife radiosurgery using dynamic susceptibility-weighted contrast-enhanced perfusion MR imaging. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2009;30(2):367–72.
- 76. Zach L, Guez D, Last D, Daniels D, Grober Y, Nissim O, et al. Delayed contrast extravasation mri for depicting tumor and non-tumoral tissues in primary and metastatic brain tumors. PLoS One. 2012;7(12):e52008.. [Internet]. 14 déc 2012. Disponible sur: https://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3522646/
- 77. Mehrabian H, Desmond KL, Soliman H, Sahgal A, Stanisz GJ. Differentiation between radiation necrosis and tumor progression using chemical exchange saturation transfer. Clin Cancer Res Off J Am Assoc Cancer Res. 2017;23(14):3667–75.



Metabolic Imaging of Brain Metastasis 13

Norbert Galldiks, Bogdana Suchorska, Nathalie L. Albert, and Jörg C. Tonn

## 13.1 Introduction

Contrast-enhanced magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is the method of choice for evaluating patients with metastatic brain tumors. This technique has widespread availability and excellent spatial resolution. However, the specificity of conventional MRI is low, resulting in important diagnostic challenges [1–3]. These challenges include discriminating brain metastases (BM) from other primary brain tumors (e.g., gliomas and primary CNS lymphomas)

N. Galldiks (🖂)

Department of Neurology, University Hospital Cologne, Cologne, Germany

Institute of Neuroscience and Medicine (INM-3), Research Center Juelich, Juelich, Germany

Center of Integrated Oncology (CIO), Universities of Aachen, Bonn, Cologne, and Duesseldorf, Cologne, Germany e-mail: n.galldiks@fz-juelich.de;

norbert.galldiks@uk-koeln.de B. Suchorska · J. C. Tonn Department of Neurosurgery, Ludwig Maximilians-

University of Munich, Munich, Germany

German Cancer Consortium (DKTK), Partner Site Munich, Munich, Germany

N. L. Albert German Cancer Consortium (DKTK), Partner Site Munich, Munich, Germany

Department of Nuclear Medicine, Ludwig Maximilians-University of Munich, Munich, Germany

as well as abscesses. Furthermore, MRI signal changes (e.g., newly diagnosed contrastenhancing lesions and increase of the contrast enhancement extent or signal changes on T2 or FLAIR sequences) may be related to inflammation, acute infection, demyelination, ischemia, or treatment-related effects (e.g., reactive changes after surgery, radiotherapy, and systemic drug treatment) and are difficult to distinguish from true BM relapse. Additionally, these reactive treatment-related effects are of considerable clinical importance because they may result in an erroneous premature treatment termination with potentially negative influence on survival [4, 5]. Furthermore, the efficacy of a subsequent therapy can be overestimated.

In patients with previously irradiated BM, the diagnosis of local recurrence by standard MRI may be particularly challenging due to radiationinduced treatment effects that range from reversible inflammation to radionecrosis. Furthermore, diagnostic challenges associated with the assessment of MRI changes in response to immunotherapy may also occur, e.g., delayed response to therapy or therapy-induced inflammation that mimic progressive disease [6, 7]. Due to the fact that treatment management decisions and prognosis may vary based on the underlying process, it is crucial to distinguish true BM recurrence from treatment-related changes [3].

Another important aspect in the management of patients with BM is the assessment of treat-

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020 M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), *Central Nervous System Metastases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_13 ment response. The ability to predict response to treatment may enable the treatment termination in non-responsive patients, prevention of additional toxicity, and earlier initiation of an alternative therapy. Despite promising efforts in defining response assessment criteria for BM [5, 8], these criteria may not fully consider the limitations of anatomical MRI. In the light of newer systemic treatment options such as targeted therapy and immunotherapy, tools which provide additional information on tumor proliferation and tumor metabolism (e.g., amino acid transport via amino acid transporters of the L-type (LAT)) become increasingly important.

Positron emission tomography (PET) uses a variety of radioactive agents that target different metabolic and molecular processes, and can provide relevant additional information that enables improved diagnostics, especially in clinically equivocal situations. Besides other tracers, particularly the use of PET with radiolabeled amino acids has shown to be an important diagnostic tool [1, 9–11]. Moreover, a recent study suggests that BM strongly overexpress LAT transporters and are therefore an interesting target for amino acid PET imaging [12].

In this chapter, we discuss metabolic imaging techniques such as PET which image glucose metabolism, amino acid transport, and various other targets for the management of patients with BM.

## 13.2 Tracers for Pet Imaging in Patients with Brain Metastasis

Several tracers addressing different molecular targets or pathophysiological pathways in BM are available for PET imaging and are summarized in the following paragraphs.

### 13.2.1 <sup>18</sup>F-2-Fluoro-2-Deoxy-D-Glucose

<sup>18</sup>F-2-fluoro-2-deoxy-D-glucose (FDG) PET has evolved over the last several decades into a key clinical PET modality in detecting both intra- and particularly extracranial tumors and represents the most widely used tracer in oncological PET imaging [13]. With a half-life of the <sup>18</sup>F isotope of 110 min, the tracer does not need in-house production, which facilitates supply. Therefore, FDG is available at all PET centers independently of the presence of an on-site cyclotron. Increased FDG uptake is common in highly proliferating cells because tumor cells have increased the expression of glucose transporters and hexokinase, the enzyme that converts glucose (and FDG) to a phosphorylated product. Due to an increased glycolysis in neoplastic tissue, uptake of FDG is generally higher than in non-neoplastic tissue. However, the high and regionally variable FDG uptake in normal brain parenchyma often makes the delineation of tumors in the brain difficult [9]. Another problem of FDG is the high tracer uptake in inflammatory tissue [1].

#### 13.2.2 Amino Acid PET Tracers

Radiolabeled amino acids have been used in neurooncological practice since 1983 [14]. The most experience with this class of PET tracers for brain tumor imaging has been gained with <sup>11</sup>C-methyl-L-methionine (MET). This tracer is comprised of the essential amino acid methionine labeled with the positron-emitting isotope carbon-11, which has a half-life of 20 min [13, 15]. The relatively short half-life limits the use of MET to PET centers with an on-site cyclotron unit. More recently, amino acid tracers labeled with positron emitters that have longer half-lives have been synthesized. This has resulted in improved distribution, efficiency, and cost-effectiveness [16]. For example, O-(2-[<sup>18</sup>F]fluoroethyl)-L-tyrosine (FET) was developed in the late 1990s and is a <sup>18</sup>F-labeled amino acid tracer (half-life, 110 min) with logistic advantages for clinical practice compared to MET [17, 18]. The use of FET has grown rapidly in recent years, especially in Western Europe [19]. Clinical results in brain tumors with PET using MET and FET appear to be comparable [20–22]. Switzerland was the first country to approve FET PET as a medical drug in

2014 [23]. Another <sup>18</sup>F-labeled amino acid analog is 3,4-dihydroxy-6-[<sup>18</sup>F]-fluoro-L-phenylalanine (FDOPA), which was initially developed to measure dopamine synthesis in the basal ganglia and has also increasingly been used as a tracer for brain tumor imaging [24]. FDOPA is currently approved for the characterization of presynaptic dopaminergic activity in patients with Parkinsonian syndromes in the United States and Western Europe.

The increased uptake of MET, FET, and FDOPA in gliomas and BM reflects increased transport via the amino acid transport system L for large neutral amino acids, namely, the sub-types LAT1 and LAT2 [12, 25–27]. A feature that distinguishes FET from MET and FDOPA is the high metabolic stability of FET. After transport by L-type amino acid transporters into tumor tissue, both MET and FDOPA show metabolic degradation, incorporation into protein, or participation in other metabolic pathways [28], whereas FET is not metabolized [20]. Furthermore, overexpression of LAT1 closely correlates with malignant phenotype and the proliferation of gliomas [29].

In addition to static images, dynamic FET PET data can be acquired, allowing for the ability to characterize the temporal pattern of FET uptake by deriving a time-activity curve (TAC). It has been demonstrated that parameters derived from TACs (e.g., TAC configuration, time-to-peak, slope) contain additional biological information, which may be helpful especially for the differentiation of BM recurrence from radiation-induced changes [30–32]. This has also been described for glioma patients [33, 34] and, moreover, for glioma grading [35, 36] as well as for the prognostication of untreated gliomas [37, 38]. Up to now, this phenomenon has not been observed by dynamic MET or FDOPA PET [39, 40] and it remains to be determined whether these amino acid tracers can characterize tumors in a similar manner to that of dynamic FET PET imaging.

In some centers, the amino acid PET tracer  $\alpha$ -<sup>11</sup>C-methyl-L-tryptophan (AMT) is increasingly being used for brain tumor imaging [41]. However, despite promising results in terms of

differential diagnosis in patients with newly diagnosed brain tumors including BM, the number of studies is currently low [42].

#### 13.2.3 Other PET Tracers

In a very limited number of patients with BM, non-FDG and non-amino acid PET tracers have been used. In particular, tracers such as <sup>18</sup>F-sodium fluoride (<sup>18</sup>F-NaF), 3'-deoxy-3'-<sup>18</sup>Ffluorothymidine (18F-FLT), 82Rubidium, as well as PET tracers targeting the endothelial prostatespecific membrane antigen (PSMA) have predominantly been used for BM visualization and the assessment of treatment response [43–49]. Choline derivates (e.g., <sup>18</sup>F-choline), which are in use for the diagnosis of recurrent prostate cancer, have also been reported to detect BM [50, 51]. Animal studies have indicated that PET imaging using agents targeting the mitochondrial translocator protein (TSPO) which is upregulated on activated microglia as well as malignant tumor cells may be helpful to detect BM at an early stage of development [52]. However, despite promising results, experiences with these tracers are mainly based on single cases in patients with BM and their usefulness has to be confirmed in larger studies.

### 13.3 Clinical Applications for Pet Imaging in Patients with Brain Metastasis

## 13.3.1 Identification of Newly Diagnosed and Untreated Brain Metastasis Using FDG and Amino Acid PET

Although conventional MRI is the method of choice for the detection of BM, some centers include the skull for whole-body FDG PET/CT staging examination of cancer patients, e.g., in patients with lung cancer. However, the value of this procedure is highly questionable considering the low positive yield because of the low incidence of new BM in asymptomatic patients together with the limited sensitivity of FDG PET in brain tumors due to physiologically high levels of glucose metabolism in healthy brain parenchyma resulting in a poor tumor-tobackground contrast [53, 54]. Furthermore, a prospective study has shown that in comparison to contrast-enhanced standard MRI for cerebral staging in newly diagnosed lung cancer, a considerable number of patients are falsely diagnosed as being free from BM using FDG PET [55]. In that study, MRI detected an overall of 100 BM, whereas FDG PET detected only 17 BM resulting in a poor sensitivity for this indication (27%). Accordingly, a recent meta-analysis including more than 900 patients has suggested that contrast-enhanced MRI had higher cumulative sensitivity (77%) than FDG PET (21%) for the diagnosis of BM in lung cancer [56].

The increased expression of amino acid transporters observed in BM compared to healthy brain tissue renders radiolabeled amino acids suitable for PET imaging with high tumor-tobackground contrast [12]. In contrast to FDG PET, the sensitivity of amino acid PET using FET to depict larger (>1 cm diameter) BM seems to be clearly higher (approximately 90% were FET positive with a maximum tumor/brain ratio  $\geq 1.6$ ) [57] but may be limited in lesions with a small diameter below 1 cm. This has been observed in a pilot study in patients with newly diagnosed and untreated BM which correlated FET uptake characteristics with MRI parameters. In that study, the sensitivity of standard MRI for the detection of BM was 100% [57]. Currently, the most sensitive and commonly used imaging modality for the detection of brain metastases remains thinslice contrast-enhanced MRL

# 13.3.2 Differential Diagnosis of Newly Diagnosed and Untreated Brain Metastasis Using FDG and Amino Acid PET

Regarding the differentiation between newly diagnosed BM and glioblastoma, it has been demonstrated that there are no significantly different FDG standardized uptake values (SUV) between these entities [58, 59], whereas the SUVs of the radiolabeled amino acid AMT were significantly lower in BM than in glioblastomas [42]. Nevertheless, some studies suggest that the metabolic activity as assessed by FDG PET is higher in primary CNS lymphomas than in BM [58, 59].

The level of expression of LAT in cancer cells was reported to correlate with aggressive tumor features and worse prognosis [60, 61] and to be higher in recurrent compared to newly diagnosed BM [12]. However, there are no studies as yet investigating the prognostic value of amino acid PET in patients with BM. Furthermore, the uptake intensity as well as LAT expression levels are also highly variable, even in metastases of the same primary tumor type [60, 61]. The origin of the primary tumor can therefore not be based on amino acid PET findings [57].

In contrast to glioma, the size and volume of a BM is usually well delineated on contrastenhanced MRI. Thus, amino acid PET does not add valuable information for biopsy or treatment planning as that reported for newly diagnosed gliomas [62, 63].

# 13.3.3 Differentiation of Radiation-Induced Changes from Brain Metastasis Recurrence Using FDG and Amino Acid PET

Oncologists of all subspecialities are often confronted with the clinical problem of differentiating tumor recurrence from treatment-related changes following radiation therapy, and in particular after high-dose focal radiation (i.e., radiosurgery or fractionated stereotactic radiation therapy). Currently, conventional MRI does not reliably differentiate local brain tumor recurrence or progression from radiation-induced changes including radiation necrosis. In gliomas, radiation necrosis usually manifests within 6–12 months after standard fractionated radiotherapy and occurs in approximately 5–25% of all treated patients [64, 65]. For patients with BM treated by radiosurgery, a similar rate of radiation necrosis (approximately 25%) has been reported [66], although depending on the irradiated brain volume receiving a specific radiation dose, the risk of radiation necrosis may be as high as 50% [66]. It should be noted that this wide variation in reported incidence is likely a consequence of varying definitions of treatment-related changes in retrospective studies, including whether the patient is symptomatic or not, and that treatment-related changes represent a spectrum of pathophysiologic changes that may be purely radiographic without associated symptoms, to symptomatic, refractory to corticosteroids, and requiring neurosurgical or other intervention.

In recent years, FDG PET has been studied as an additional neuroimaging tool to solve this relevant clinical problem (Table 13.1). However, in these studies the number of included patients was low, there were significant inconsistencies in terms of the FDG PET method applied as well as the thresholds used for the differentiation of radiation-induced changes from BM recurrence, and the diagnostic performance varied considerably (range of sensitivity, 40–95%; range of specificity, 50–100%) (Table 13.1). Dual phase FDG PET seems to be superior compared to a standard (single phase) scan [67]. However, a major limitation of that approach is the long time interval

 Table 13.1
 Overview of studies regarding the differentiation of radiation-induced changes from brain metastasis

 recurrence using FDG PET

	Chao et al.	Belohlavek	Chernov			Hatzoglou	Tomura
	(2001)	et al. (2003)	et al.	Horky et al.	Lai et al.	et al. (2016)	et al. (2017)
	[92]	[93]	(2005) [76]	(2011) [67]	(2015) [69]	[70]	[68]
n Recurrent metastases	18	8	4	16	6	11	10
<i>n</i> Radiation-induced changes	18	49	5	11	8	15	8
Neuropathological confirmation of diagnosis	36%	5%	56%	n.a.	100%	23%	56%
FDG PET method	Static scan	Static scan	n.a.	Dual phase PET; median time between early and late scan, 3.8 h	Static scan	Static scan	Static scan
Additional imaging method	None	None	MRS	None	ASL	DCE PWI	DWI, MET PET
Sensitivity	65%	75%	50%	95%	83%	82%	40%
Specificity	80%	94%	80%	100%	75%	80%	50%
Accuracy	n.a.	91%	67%	96%	79%	n.a.	n.a.
Threshold	Visually	Visually	Visually	Change of L/GM ratios >0.19 over time	3.0 (SUV <sub>max</sub> )	1.4 (TBR <sub>max</sub> )	0.97 (TBR <sub>max</sub> )
Performance of FDG PET compared to another imaging method(s)	n.a.	n.a.	Inferior	n.a.	Inferior	Inferior	Inferior

ASL Arterial spin labeling, DCE PWI Dynamic contrast-enhanced perfusion-weighted imaging, DWI Diffusionweighted imaging, FDG <sup>18</sup>F-2-fluoro-2-deoxy-D-glucose, L/GM Lesion to gray matter ratio, MET <sup>11</sup>C-methyl-Lmethionine, *n.a.* Not available, MRS Single- and multi-voxel proton MR spectroscopy, TBR<sub>max</sub> Maximum standardized uptake value of the lesion divided by the mean standardized uptake value of the reference region, SUV<sub>max</sub> Maximum standardized uptake value. between PET scans (median time between FDG PET scans, 3.8 h; range, 2–5.7 h) [67] hampering applicability in clinical routine. Furthermore, compared to various other imaging methods such as MET PET [68] and MRI-based arterial spin labeling (ASL) [69] as well as perfusion- and diffusion-weighted imaging [68, 70], the diagnostic performance of FDG PET seems to be inferior (Table 13.1).

Amino acid PET has also been investigated as an imaging modality to address this relevant problem in clinical practice (Table 13.2). For instance, MET PET may differentiate recurrent BM from radiation-induced changes using a simple semiquantitative region-of-interest (ROI) analysis for the calculation of tumor/brain ratios. MET PET has demonstrated a sensitivity and specificity of 70-80% in differentiating treatment effect from recurrent tumor [71-73]. FDOPA PET has also been shown to differentiate recurrent or progressive BM from radiation-induced changes with high sensitivity (81%) and specificity (84%) [74]. Another study has reported an accuracy of FDOPA PET of 91% for differentiating radiation-induced changes from progressive disease in patients with BM after stereotactic radiosurgery, out-performing MRI-derived perfusion metrics 91-76% [75]. Similar diagnostic accuracy has also been reported for FET PET; using the tumor/brain ratios and dynamic parameters, FET PET differentiated locally recurrent BM from radiation-induced changes with a sensitivity of 95% and specificity of 91% [30] (Fig. 13.1). Correspondingly, dynamic FET PET studies in a larger number of patients demonstrated a sensitivity and specificity of 80-90% [31, 32]. Furthermore, compared to FDG PET, MR spectroscopy and MRI-based perfusion- and diffusion-weighted imaging, the diagnostic performance of amino acid PET seems to be superior [68, 75, 76] (Table 13.2). Across all available amino acid PET studies for this indication, the histological confirmation of diagnosis (i.e., BM recurrence or radiation injury) ranges from 11% to 56% (Table 13.2). Moreover, in Europe the cost efficiency of amino acid PET has been demonstrated for the differentiation between recurrent BM and radiation-induced changes [77].

From the methodological point of view, recent literature highlights the value of PET radiomics in assessing the tumor phenotype using noninvasive imaging [78]. Radiomics enables the high-throughput extraction of a large number of quantitative features usually from already obtained MR and PET imaging, potentially providing a comprehensive quantification of the tumor phenotype at comparatively low cost [79, 80]. One concept of radiomics is the use of textural feature analysis as a tool that objectively and quantitatively describes intrinsic properties of cancer, particularly heterogeneity. Using FET PET, it was demonstrated that radiomic textural feature analysis provided non-invasive quantitative information useful for the distinction between treatment-related changes and disease progression [81]. Furthermore, for that distinction it could be recently demonstrated that a combined FET PET and MRI radiomics analysis using textural features was able to increase the diagnostic specificity of more than 90% [82].

## 13.3.4 Differentiation of Treatment-Related Changes Following Immunotherapy from Brain Metastasis Recurrence Using FDG and Amino Acid PET

Immuno-oncology is a rapidly developing therapeutic field with potential applications regarding the therapy of CNS malignancies, especially in patients with BM [83]. However, early phase studies have indicated diagnostic challenges associated with the assessment of radiological changes in response to immunotherapy, wherein a subset of patients exhibit a delayed response to therapy or therapy-induced inflammation that mimic progressive disease. In particular, following immunotherapy, long-term survival and tumor regression may occur after what was believed to represent initial disease progression or even after the appearance of new lesions [6]. Literature exists characterizing pseudoprogression occurring in patients with BM treated with immunotherapy and in particular with immune checkpoint inhibitors such as cytotoxic

	Tsuyuguchi et al. (2003) [72]	Terakawa et al. (2008) [71]	Galldiks et al. (2012) [30]	Lizarragaet al. (2014) [74]	Ciconeet al. (2015) [ <b>75</b> ]	Minamimoto et al. (2015) [73]	Romagnaet al. (2016) [32]	Cecconet al. (2017) [ <b>31</b> ]	Tomura et al. (2017) [68]	Yomo et al. (2017) [94]
n recurrent metastases	6	24	19	32	20	n.a.	21	36	10	19
n radiation-induced changes	12	32	21	51	26	n.a.	29	40	×	18
Neuropathological confirmation of diagnosis	52%	n.a.	28%	11%	24%	n.a.	40%	34%	56%	46%
Tracer	MET	MET	FET	FDOPA	FDOPA	MET	FET	FET	MET	MET
Amino acid PET method	Static scan	Static scan	Dynamic scan	Static scan	Static scan	Static scan	Dynamic scan	Dynamic scan	Static scan	Static scan
Additional imaging method	n.a.	n.a.	n.a.	n.a.	DSC PWI	n.a.	n.a.	n.a.	DWI, FDG PET	n.a.
Sensitivity	78%	<i>3/90%</i>	74%	81%	%06	82%	86%	86%	90%	82%
Specificity	100%	75%	90%	73%	92%	86%	79%	88%	75%	75%
Accuracy	n.a.	n.a.	83%	76%	91%	83%	82%	87%	n.a.	n.a.
Threshold (TBR <sub>mean</sub> )	1.4	1.4	2.0	1.7	1.6 (TBR <sub>max</sub> )	1.3 (TBR <sub>max</sub> )	2.0	2.0	1.4 (TBR <sub>max</sub> )	1.4 (TBR <sub>max</sub> )
Performance of amino acid PET compared to another imaging method(s)	n.a.	n.a.	n.a.	n.a.	Superior	n.a.	n.a.	n.a.	Superior	n.a.
<i>DSC PWI</i> Dynamic susceptib oxy-6-[ <sup>18</sup> F]-fluoro-L-phenylal	ility contrast-en anine, FET O-	hanced perfus (2-[ <sup>18</sup> F]fluoroe	ion-weighted i thyl)-L-tyrosin	imaging, DWI ie, MET <sup>11</sup> C-r	Diffusion-wei nethyl-L-methi	ghted imaging, <i>H</i> ionine, <i>n.a.</i> Not	<sup>7</sup> <i>DG</i> <sup>18</sup> F-2-fluor available, <i>TBH</i>	co-2-deoxy-D-a	glucose, FDOI or maximum	A 3,4-dihydr standardized

Table 13.2 Overview of studies regarding the differentiation of radiation-induced changes from brain metastasis recurrence using amino acid PET

13 Metabolic Imaging of Brain Metastasis

uptake value of the lesion divided by the mean standardized uptake value of the reference region.



**Fig. 13.1** A 66-year-old female patient with a brain metastasis secondary to ovarian cancer underwent FET PET and MR imaging. Nine months after stereotactic radiosurgery, MRI suggests tumor recurrence. In contrast,

FET PET shows no increased metabolic activity, indicating a radiation injury. The diagnosis was confirmed by a stable clinical course of 6 months without a therapeutic intervention

T lymphocyte-associated antigen 4 (CTLA-4) inhibitors using ipilimumab and programmed cell death 1 receptor (PD-1) inhibitors using pembrolizumab or nivolumab [6, 7, 84, 85]. A small pilot study showed the potential of FET PET to identify pseudoprogression in patients with BM originating from melanoma treated with immune checkpoint inhibitors [86]. For this indication, data on FDG PET are currently not available.

#### 13.3.5 Assessment of Treatment Response

As stated above, standard MRI has its limitations to differentiate BM relapse from treatment-related effects such as radionecrosis or pseudoprogression due to unspecific contrast enhancement and alterations in T2/FLAIR sequences. The use of FDG as tracer for the assessment of treatment response in PET imaging is hampered due to its high physiologic brain uptake which limits the discrimination of tumor and healthy brain metabolic activity [9]. Furthermore, in light of newer systemic treatment options such as targeted therapy and immunotherapy, tools which provide additional information on molecular aspects (e.g., metabolism, proliferation) become increasingly important.

The PET tracer FLT is an analog to the nucleoside thymidine and was developed as a PET agent to assess cellular proliferation by tracing the thymidine salvage pathway [87]. More recently, in patients with BM originating from breast cancer, FLT has been applied to assess therapy response to taxane chemotherapy (i.e., paclitaxel covalently linked to Angiopep-2, designed to cross the blood-brain barrier) and was found to supplement the information derived from contrastenhanced MRI in terms of clarifying equivocal MRI findings [45]. In BM from malignant melanoma being treated with targeted therapy and immunotherapy, Nguyen and co-workers found in a subset of patients that metabolic responders may show a proliferative reduction on FLT PET despite apparent morphologic progression on standard MRI (i.e., pseudoprogression) [49].

Regarding amino acid PET, studies evaluating its value for the assessment of treatment response are currently not available.

#### 13.4 Current Limitations

Despite promising initial results regarding the use of PET in patients with BM for various indications (e.g., differentiation of radiation injury from BM recurrence using amino acid PET), it has to be noted that these results were derived mainly from retrospective studies performed in single centers. Furthermore, in approximately only one-third of patients the confirmation of imaging findings could be performed histologically. Thus, multicenter studies in a higher number of patients are necessary, optimally with histological confirmation of imaging findings.

A major clinical challenge is the detection of multiple, especially very small, BM (usually below a diameter of 1 cm). Due to the limited spatial resolution of PET, miliary disseminated metastatic disease or leptomeningeal metastasis might be missed. This is of great clinical importance because it may change the prognosis and justify the use of more aggressive treatment options (e.g., whole-brain irradiation, systemic and intrathecal chemotherapy).

To further improve patient management, wellvalidated prognostic markers as well as predictive imaging markers for the assessment of treatment response derived from PET are currently lacking. Newer treatment options (e.g., immunotherapy) have other requirements on neuroimaging which cannot be covered by anatomical MRI. Therefore, PET studies should be aimed on the identification of early response markers to identify successful treatment prior to changes in tumor size.

#### 13.5 Future Perspectives

From the methodical point of view, the use of hybrid PET/MR scanners, allowing the simultaneous acquisition of both imaging modalities, might support research work in patients with BM. For example, the acquisition of static and dynamic FET PET, anatomical MRI, perfusionand diffusion-weighted MRI, and other advanced MRI sequences such as MR spectroscopy and fMRI in a single session within can easily be performed. Besides optimizing the co-registration of various imaging modalities, this technology appears particularly attractive in patients with BM with poor clinical condition because there is no exposition to the additional radiation dose associated with a PET/CT scan, considerably reduces scanning time, and avoids multiple transports to imaging facilities. Thus, this technology provides optimal requirements for comparative imaging studies using amino acid PET and

advanced MR imaging, ideally combined with neuropathological confirmation of imaging findings by stereotactic biopsy.

In order to increase the number of treatment options, PET ligands initially used for diagnostic imaging might also be instrumental for therapy by changing the radioisotope, according to the concept of "theranostics" as it has already been introduced into the management of prostatic cancer [88–90].

Further possible indications for PET in patients with BM are the prediction of BM origin, especially in patients with cancer of unknown primary (CUP syndrome), and the diagnosis of especially very small and newly diagnosed BM. Newer PET tracers targeting TSPO might help to overcome the latter mentioned problem [91] and eventually could also help targeting local treatment options such as radiotherapy.

#### 13.6 Summary

At present, the differentiation of radiation injury from BM recurrence using amino acid PET is currently evaluated has the best evidence. Amino acid PET can add valuable information in cases of unclear differential diagnosis between posttherapeutic reactive changes after radiotherapy and recurrent BM. For this indication, present studies show consistently a high diagnostic accuracy. FDG PET can also be useful for this indication; however, present studies show a large variety of diagnostic accuracy. Thus, when using PET for this indication, amino acid PET should be given preference. Furthermore, there is only limited evidence regarding the direct comparison of advanced MRI with PET techniques. Amino acid PET seems to have a potential benefit compared to advanced MRI techniques, whereas FDG PET appears to be inferior.

A few studies show also a potential benefit of PET for the diagnosis of pseudoprogression derived from immunotherapy (i.e., checkpoint inhibitors) and for treatment response assessment of systemic treatment options (e.g., targeted therapy), but the current body of literature is comparatively small. Regarding patients with newly diagnosed BM, the most sensitive and commonly used imaging modality for the detection of BM remains contrast-enhanced MRI. Amino acid PET using the tracer FET has a clearly higher diagnostic accuracy for the detection of BM than FDG PET. However, FDG or amino acid PET are limited in detecting smaller lesions below a diameter of 1 cm. Additionally, there is only limited evidence for a potential benefit of amino acid PET for the differential diagnosis of newly diagnosed and untreated BM versus glioma.

*Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest:* Related to the present work, all authors report no conflicts of interest.

#### References

- Langen KJ, Galldiks N, Hattingen E, shah NJ. Advances in neuro-oncology imaging. Nat Rev Neurol. 2017;13(5):279–89.
- Langen KJ, Galldiks N. Update on amino acid PET of brain tumours. Curr Opin Neurol. 2018;31(4):354–61.
- Pope WB. Brain metastases: neuroimaging. Handb Clin Neurol. 2018;149:89–112.
- Galldiks N, Law I, Pope WB, Arbizu J, Langen KJ. The use of amino acid PET and conventional MRI for monitoring of brain tumor therapy. Neuroimage Clin. 2017;13:386–94.
- Camidge DR, Lee EQ, Lin NU, Margolin K, Ahluwalia MS, Bendszus M, et al. Clinical trial design for systemic agents in patients with brain metastases from solid tumours: a guideline by the Response Assessment in Neuro-Oncology Brain Metastases working group. Lancet Oncol. 2018;19(1):e20–32.
- Okada H, Weller M, Huang R, Finocchiaro G, Gilbert MR, Wick W, et al. Immunotherapy response assessment in neuro-oncology: a report of the RANO working group. Lancet Oncol. 2015;16(15):e534–42.
- Wolchok JD, Hoos A, O'Day S, Weber JS, Hamid O, Lebbe C, et al. Guidelines for the evaluation of immune therapy activity in solid tumors: immune-related response criteria. Clin Cancer Res. 2009;15:7412–20.
- Lin NU, Lee EQ, Aoyama H, Barani IJ, Barboriak DP, Baumert BG, et al. Response assessment criteria for brain metastases: proposal from the RANO group. Lancet Oncol. 2015;16(6):e270–8.
- Albert NL, Weller M, Suchorska B, Galldiks N, Soffietti R, Kim MM, et al. Response Assessment in Neuro-Oncology working group and European Association for Neuro-Oncology recommendations for the clinical use of PET imaging in gliomas. Neuro Oncol. 2016;18(9):1199–208.

- Galldiks N, Albert NL, Sommerauer M, Grosu AL, Ganswindt U, Law I, et al. PET imaging in patients with meningioma-report of the RANO/PET Group. Neuro Oncol. 2017;19(12):1576–87.
- Langen KJ, Watts C. Neuro-oncology: amino acid PET for brain tumours—ready for the clinic? Nat Rev Neurol. 2016;12(7):375–6.
- Papin-Michault C, Bonnetaud C, Dufour M, Almairac F, Coutts M, Patouraux S, et al. Study of LAT1 expression in brain metastases: towards a better understanding of the results of positron emission tomography using amino acid tracers. PLoS One. 2016;11(6):e0157139.
- Herholz K, Langen KJ, Schiepers C, Mountz JM. Brain tumors. Semin Nucl Med. 2012;42(6):356–70.
- Bergström M, Collins VP, Ehrin E, Ericson K, Eriksson L, Greitz T, et al. Discrepancies in brain tumor extent as shown by computed tomography and positron emission tomography using [68Ga]EDTA, [11C]glucose, and [11C]methionine. J Comput Assist Tomogr. 1983;7:1062–6.
- 15. Galldiks N, Langen KJ, Pope WB. From the clinician's point of view—what is the status quo of positron emission tomography in patients with brain tumors? Neuro Oncol. 2015;17(11):1434–44.
- Huang C, McConathy J. Radiolabeled amino acids for oncologic imaging. J Nucl Med. 2013;54(7): 1007–10.
- Langen KJ, Hamacher K, Weckesser M, Floeth F, Stoffels G, Bauer D, et al. O-(2-[18F]fluoroethyl)-L-tyrosine: uptake mechanisms and clinical applications. Nucl Med Biol. 2006;33(3):287–94.
- Wester HJ, Herz M, Weber W, Heiss P, Senekowitsch-Schmidtke R, Schwaiger M, et al. Synthesis and radiopharmacology of O-(2-[18F] fluoroethyl)-L-tyrosine for tumor imaging. J Nucl Med. 1999;40(1):205–12.
- Langen KJ, Tonn JC, Weller M, Galldiks N. Letter to the Editor: "The role of imaging in the management of progressive glioblastoma. A systematic review and evidence-based clinical practice guideline" [J Neurooncol 2014; 118:435–460]. J Neurooncol. 2014;120:665–6.
- Langen KJ, Jarosch M, Mühlensiepen H, Hamacher K, Broer S, Jansen P, et al. Comparison of fluorotyrosines and methionine uptake in F98 rat gliomas. Nucl Med Biol. 2003;30(5):501–8.
- Weber WA, Wester HJ, Grosu AL, Herz M, Dzewas B, Feldmann HJ, et al. O-(2-[18F]fluoroethyl)-Ltyrosine and L-[methyl-11C]methionine uptake in brain tumours: initial results of a comparative study. Eur J Nucl Med. 2000;27(5):542–9.
- 22. Grosu AL, Astner ST, Riedel E, Nieder C, Wiedenmann N, Heinemann F, et al. An interindividual comparison of O-(2- [(18)F]fluoroethyl)-L-tyrosine (FET)- and L-[methyl-(11)C] methionine (MET)-PET in patients with brain gliomas and metastases. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2011;81(4):1049–58.

- Swissmedic. Swiss Agency for therapeutic products. J Swissmedic. 2014;13:651.
- 24. Becherer A, Karanikas G, Szabo M, Zettinig G, Asenbaum S, Marosi C, et al. Brain tumour imaging with PET: a comparison between [18F]fluorodopa and [11C]methionine. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2003;30(11):1561–7.
- Okubo S, Zhen HN, Kawai N, Nishiyama Y, Haba R, Tamiya T. Correlation of L-methyl-11C-methionine (MET) uptake with L-type amino acid transporter 1 in human gliomas. J Neurooncol. 2010;99(2): 217–25.
- 26. Wiriyasermkul P, Nagamori S, Tominaga H, Oriuchi N, Kaira K, Nakao H, et al. Transport of 3-fluoro-L-alpha-methyl-tyrosine by tumor-upregulated L-type amino acid transporter 1: a cause of the tumor uptake in PET. J Nucl Med. 2012;53(8):1253–61.
- Youland RS, Kitange GJ, Peterson TE, Pafundi DH, Ramiscal JA, Pokorny JL, et al. The role of LAT1 in (18)F-DOPA uptake in malignant gliomas. J Neurooncol. 2013;111(1):11–8.
- Singhal T, Narayanan TK, Jain V, Mukherjee J, Mantil J. 11C-L-methionine positron emission tomography in the clinical management of cerebral gliomas. Mol Imaging Biol. 2008;10:1–18.
- Haining Z, Kawai N, Miyake K, Okada M, Okubo S, Zhang X, et al. Relation of LAT1/4F2hc expression with pathological grade, proliferation and angiogenesis in human gliomas. BMC Clin Pathol. 2012;12:4.
- Galldiks N, Stoffels G, Filss CP, Piroth MD, Sabel M, Ruge MI, et al. Role of O-(2-18F-fluoroethyl)-L-tyrosine PET for differentiation of local recurrent brain metastasis from radiation necrosis. J Nucl Med. 2012;53(9):1367–74.
- Ceccon G, Lohmann P, Stoffels G, Judov N, Filss CP, Rapp M, et al. Dynamic O-(2-18F-fluoroethyl)-Ltyrosine positron emission tomography differentiates brain metastasis recurrence from radiation injury after radiotherapy. Neuro Oncol. 2017;19(2):281–8.
- 32. Romagna A, Unterrainer M, Schmid-Tannwald C, Brendel M, Tonn JC, Nachbichler SB, et al. Suspected recurrence of brain metastases after focused high dose radiotherapy: can [18F]FET-PET overcome diagnostic uncertainties? Radiat Oncol. 2016;11(1):139.
- 33. Galldiks N, Dunkl V, Stoffels G, Hutterer M, Rapp M, Sabel M, et al. Diagnosis of pseudoprogression in patients with glioblastoma using O-(2-[(18)F] fluoroethyl)-L-tyrosine PET. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2015;42(5):685–95.
- 34. Galldiks N, Stoffels G, Filss C, Rapp M, Blau T, Tscherpel C, et al. The use of dynamic O-(2-18Ffluoroethyl)-l-tyrosine PET in the diagnosis of patients with progressive and recurrent glioma. Neuro Oncol. 2015;17(9):1293–300.
- 35. Calcagni ML, Galli G, Giordano A, Taralli S, Anile C, Niesen A, et al. Dynamic O-(2-[18F]fluoroethyl)-Ltyrosine (F-18 FET) PET for glioma grading: assessment of individual probability of malignancy. Clin Nucl Med. 2011;36(10):841–7.

- 36. Albert NL, Winkelmann I, Suchorska B, Wenter V, Schmid-Tannwald C, Mille E, et al. Early static (18) F-FET-PET scans have a higher accuracy for glioma grading than the standard 20-40 min scans. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2016;43(6):1105–14.
- 37. Jansen NL, Suchorska B, Wenter V, Schmid-Tannwald C, Todica A, Eigenbrod S, et al. Prognostic significance of dynamic 18F-FET PET in newly diagnosed astrocytic high-grade glioma. J Nucl Med. 2015;56(1):9–15.
- 38. Jansen NL, Suchorska B, Wenter V, Eigenbrod S, Schmid-Tannwald C, Zwergal A, et al. Dynamic 18F-FET PET in newly diagnosed astrocytic low-grade glioma identifies high-risk patients. J Nucl Med. 2014;55(2):198–203.
- 39. Kratochwil C, Combs SE, Leotta K, Afshar-Oromieh A, Rieken S, Debus J, et al. Intra-individual comparison of (18)F-FET and (18)F-DOPA in PET imaging of recurrent brain tumors. Neuro Oncol. 2014;16(3):434–40.
- 40. Moulin-Romsée G, D'ondt E, de Groot T, Goffin J, Sciot R, Mortelmans L, et al. Non-invasive grading of brain tumours using dynamic amino acid PET imaging: does it work for 11C-methionine? Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2007;34(12):2082–7.
- Juhasz C, Dwivedi S, Kamson DO, Michelhaugh SK, Mittal S. Comparison of amino acid positron emission tomographic radiotracers for molecular imaging of primary and metastatic brain tumors. Mol Imaging. 2014;13 https://doi.org/10.2310/7290.2014. 00015.
- 42. Kamson DO, Mittal S, Buth A, Muzik O, Kupsky WJ, Robinette NL, et al. Differentiation of glioblastomas from metastatic brain tumors by tryptophan uptake and kinetic analysis: a positron emission tomographic study with magnetic resonance imaging comparison. Mol Imaging. 2013;12(5):327–37.
- Salgarello M, Lunardi G, Inno A, Pasetto S, Severi F, Gorgoni G, et al. 18F-NaF PET/CT imaging of brain metastases. Clin Nucl Med. 2016;41(7):564–5.
- 44. Gori S, Inno A, Lunardi G, Gorgoni G, Malfatti V, Severi F, et al. 18F-sodium fluoride PET-CT for the assessment of brain metastasis from lung adenocarcinoma. J Thorac Oncol. 2015;10(8):e67–8.
- 45. O'Sullivan CC, Lindenberg M, Bryla C, Patronas N, Peer CJ, Amiri-Kordestani L, et al. ANG1005 for breast cancer brain metastases: correlation between (18)F-FLT-PET after first cycle and MRI in response assessment. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2016;160(1):51–9.
- 46. Lu Y. FDG and (82)Rb PET/MRI features of brain metastasis of breast cancer. Clin Nucl Med. 2015;40(6):494–5.
- 47. Chakraborty PS, Kumar R, Tripathi M, Das CJ, Bal C. Detection of brain metastasis with 68Ga-labeled PSMA ligand PET/CT: a novel radiotracer for imaging of prostate carcinoma. Clin Nucl Med. 2015;40(4):328–9.

- Chan M, Hsiao E, Turner J. Cerebellar metastases from prostate cancer on 68Ga-PSMA PET/CT. Clin Nucl Med. 2017;42(3):193–4.
- 49. Nguyen NC, Yee MK, Tuchayi AM, Kirkwood JM, Tawbi H, Mountz JM. Targeted therapy and immunotherapy response assessment with F-18 fluorothymidine positron-emission tomography/magnetic resonance imaging in melanoma brain metastasis: a pilot study. Front Oncol. 2018;8:18.
- 50. Imperiale A, Bergerat JP, Saussine C, Abu Eid M, Kehrli P, Namer IJ. Isolated cerebellar metastasis from prostate adenocarcinoma diagnosed by 18F-fluorocholine PET/CT: a rare but not impossible complication. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2014;41(2):397–8.
- 51. Gizewska A, Witkowska-Patena E, Stembrowicz-Nowakowska Z, Buraczewska A, Dziuk M. Brain metastases in patient with prostate cancer found in 18F-choline PET/CT. Nucl Med Rev Cent East Eur. 2015;18(1):39–41.
- 52. O'Brien ER, Kersemans V, Tredwell M, Checa B, Serres S, Soto MS, et al. Glial activation in the early stages of brain metastasis: TSPO as a diagnostic biomarker. J Nucl Med. 2014;55(2):275–80.
- 53. Manohar K, Bhattacharya A, Mittal BR. Low positive yield from routine inclusion of the brain in wholebody 18F-FDG PET/CT imaging for noncerebral malignancies: results from a large population study. Nucl Med Commun. 2013;34(6):540–3.
- 54. Nia ES, Garland LL, Eshghi N, Nia BB, Avery RJ, Kuo PH. Incidence of brain metastases on follow-up (18)F-FDG PET/CT scans of non-small cell lung cancer patients: should we include the brain? J Nucl Med Technol. 2017;45(3):193–7.
- 55. Krüger S, Mottaghy FM, Buck AK, Maschke S, Kley H, Frechen D, et al. Brain metastasis in lung cancer. Comparison of cerebral MRI and 18F-FDG-PET/CT for diagnosis in the initial staging. Nuklearmedizin. 2011;50(3):101–6.
- 56. Li Y, Jin G, Su D. Comparison of Gadoliniumenhanced MRI and 18FDG PET/PET-CT for the diagnosis of brain metastases in lung cancer patients: a meta-analysis of 5 prospective studies. Oncotarget. 2017;8(22):35743–9.
- 57. Unterrainer M, Galldiks N, Suchorska B, Kowalew LC, Wenter V, Schmid-Tannwald C, et al. (18)F-FET PET uptake characteristics in patients with newly diagnosed and untreated brain metastasis. J Nucl Med. 2017;58(4):584–9.
- Purandare NC, Puranik A, Shah S, Agrawal A, Gupta T, Moiyadi A, et al. Common malignant brain tumors: can 18F-FDG PET/CT aid in differentiation? Nucl Med Commun. 2017;38(12):1109–16.
- Meric K, Killeen RP, Abi-Ghanem AS, Soliman F, Novruzov F, Cakan E, et al. The use of 18F-FDG PET ratios in the differential diagnosis of common malignant brain tumors. Clin Imaging. 2015;39(6):970–4.
- 60. Kaira K, Oriuchi N, Imai H, Shimizu K, Yanagitani N, Sunaga N, et al. Prognostic significance of L-type amino acid transporter 1 expression in resectable

stage I-III nonsmall cell lung cancer. Br J Cancer. 2008;98(4):742–8.

- 61. Yanagisawa N, Ichinoe M, Mikami T, Nakada N, Hana K, Koizumi W, et al. High expression of L-type amino acid transporter 1 (LAT1) predicts poor prognosis in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinomas. J Clin Pathol. 2012;65(11):1019–23.
- 62. Pafundi DH, Laack NN, Youland RS, Parney IF, Lowe VJ, Giannini C, et al. Biopsy validation of 18F-DOPA PET and biodistribution in gliomas for neurosurgical planning and radiotherapy target delineation: results of a prospective pilot study. Neuro Oncol. 2013;15(8):1058–67.
- 63. Munck Af Rosenschold P, Costa J, Engelholm SA, Lundemann MJ, Law I, Ohlhues L, et al. Impact of [18F]-fluoro-ethyl-tyrosine PET imaging on target definition for radiation therapy of high-grade glioma. Neuro Oncol. 2015;17(5):757–63.
- 64. Shah AH, Snelling B, Bregy A, Patel PR, Tememe D, Bhatia R, et al. Discriminating radiation necrosis from tumor progression in gliomas: a systematic review what is the best imaging modality? J Neurooncol. 2013;112(2):141–52.
- 65. Kumar AJ, Leeds NE, Fuller GN, Van Tassel P, Maor MH, Sawaya RE, et al. Malignant gliomas: MR imaging spectrum of radiation therapy- and chemotherapyinduced necrosis of the brain after treatment. Radiology. 2000;217(2):377–84.
- 66. Minniti G, Clarke E, Lanzetta G, Osti MF, Trasimeni G, Bozzao A, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery for brain metastases: analysis of outcome and risk of brain radionecrosis. Radiat Oncol. 2011;May;15(6):48.
- 67. Horky LL, Hsiao EM, Weiss SE, Drappatz J, Gerbaudo VH. Dual phase FDG-PET imaging of brain metastases provides superior assessment of recurrence versus post-treatment necrosis. J Neurooncol. 2011;103(1):137–46.
- 68. Tomura N, Kokubun M, Saginoya T, Mizuno Y, Kikuchi Y. Differentiation between treatmentinduced necrosis and recurrent tumors in patients with metastatic brain tumors: comparison among (11)C-methionine-PET, FDG-PET, MR permeability imaging, and MRI-ADC-preliminary results. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2017;38(8):1520–7.
- 69. Lai G, Mahadevan A, Hackney D, Warnke PC, Nigim F, Kasper E, et al. Diagnostic accuracy of PET, SPECT, and arterial spin-labeling in differentiating tumor recurrence from necrosis in cerebral metastasis after stereotactic radiosurgery. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2015;36(12):2250–5.
- Hatzoglou V, Yang TJ, Omuro A, Gavrilovic I, Ulaner G, Rubel J, et al. A prospective trial of dynamic contrast-enhanced MRI perfusion and fluorine-18 FDG PET-CT in differentiating brain tumor progression from radiation injury after cranial irradiation. Neuro Oncol. 2016;18(6):873–80.
- Terakawa Y, Tsuyuguchi N, Iwai Y, Yamanaka K, Higashiyama S, Takami T, et al. Diagnostic accuracy of 11C-methionine PET for differentiation of recur-

rent brain tumors from radiation necrosis after radiotherapy. J Nucl Med. 2008;49(5):694–9.

- 72. Tsuyuguchi N, Sunada I, Iwai Y, Yamanaka K, Tanaka K, Takami T, et al. Methionine positron emission tomography of recurrent metastatic brain tumor and radiation necrosis after stereotactic radiosurgery: is a differential diagnosis possible? J Neurosurg. 2003;98(5):1056–64.
- 73. Minamimoto R, Saginoya T, Kondo C, Tomura N, Ito K, Matsuo Y, et al. Differentiation of brain tumor recurrence from post-radiotherapy necrosis with 11C-methionine PET: visual assessment versus quantitative assessment. PLoS One. 2015;10(7):e0132515.
- 74. Lizarraga KJ, Allen-Auerbach M, Czernin J, DeSalles AA, Yong WH, Phelps ME, et al. (18)F-FDOPA PET for differentiating recurrent or progressive brain metastatic tumors from late or delayed radiation injury after radiation treatment. J Nucl Med. 2014;55(1):30–6.
- 75. Cicone F, Minniti G, Romano A, Papa A, Scaringi C, Tavanti F, et al. Accuracy of F-DOPA PET and perfusion-MRI for differentiating radionecrotic from progressive brain metastases after radiosurgery. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2015;42(1):103–11.
- 76. Chernov M, Hayashi M, Izawa M, Ochiai T, Usukura M, Abe K, et al. Differentiation of the radiationinduced necrosis and tumor recurrence after gamma knife radiosurgery for brain metastases: importance of multi-voxel proton MRS. Minim Invasive Neurosurg. 2005;48(4):228–34.
- 77. Heinzel A, Müller D, Yekta-Michael SS, Ceccon G, Langen KJ, Mottaghy FM, et al. O-(2-18F-fluoroethyl)-L-tyrosine PET for evaluation of brain metastasis recurrence after radiotherapy: an effectiveness and costeffectiveness analysis. Neuro Oncol. 2017;19(9):1271–8.
- Kickingereder P, Götz M, Muschelli J, Wick A, Neuberger U, Shinohara RT, et al. Large-scale radiomic profiling of recurrent glioblastoma identifies an imaging predictor for stratifying antiangiogenic treatment response. Clin Cancer Res. 2016;22(23):5765–71.
- Peeken JC, Nusslin F, Combs SE. "Radio-oncomics": the potential of radiomics in radiation oncology. Strahlenther Onkol. 2017;193(10):767–79.
- Galldiks N, Langen KJ. Amino acid PET in neurooncology: applications in the clinic. Expert Rev Anticancer Ther. 2017;17(5):395–7.
- Lohmann P, Stoffels G, Ceccon G, Rapp M, Sabel M, Filss CP, et al. Radiation injury vs. recurrent brain metastasis: combining textural feature radiomics analysis and standard parameters may increase 18F-FET PET accuracy without dynamic scans. Eur Radiol. 2017;27(7):2916–27.
- 82. Lohmann P, Kocher M, Ceccon G, Bauer EK, Stoffels G, Viswanathan S, et al. Combined FET PET/MRI radiomics differentiates radiation injury from recurrent brain metastasis. Neuroimage Clin. 2018;20:537–42.

- Parakh S, Park JJ, Mendis S, Rai R, Xu W, Lo S, et al. Efficacy of anti-PD-1 therapy in patients with melanoma brain metastases. Br J Cancer. 2017;116(12):1558–63.
- Preusser M, Lim M, Hafler DA, Reardon DA, Sampson JH. Prospects of immune checkpoint modulators in the treatment of glioblastoma. Nat Rev Neurol. 2015;11(9):504–14.
- Roth P, Valavanis A, Weller M. Long-term control and partial remission after initial pseudoprogression of glioblastoma by anti-PD-1 treatment with nivolumab. Neuro Oncol. 2017;19(3):454–6.
- 86. Kebir S, Rauschenbach L, Galldiks N, Schlaak M, Hattingen E, Landsberg J, et al. Dynamic O-(2-[18F] fluoroethyl)-L-tyrosine PET imaging for the detection of checkpoint inhibitor-related pseudoprogression in melanoma brain metastases. Neuro Oncol. 2016;18(10):1462–4.
- Shields AF, Grierson JR, Dohmen BM, Machulla HJ, Stayanoff JC, Lawhorn-Crews JM, et al. Imaging proliferation in vivo with [F-18]FLT and positron emission tomography. Nat Med. 1998;4(11):1334–6.
- 88. Kulkarni HR, Singh A, Langbein T, Schuchardt C, Mueller D, Zhang J, et al. Theranostics of prostate cancer: from molecular imaging to precision molecular radiotherapy targeting the prostate specific membrane antigen. Br J Radiol. 2018;91:20180308.
- Kircher M, Herhaus P, Schottelius M, Buck AK, Werner RA, Wester HJ, et al. CXCR4-directed theranostics in oncology and inflammation. Ann Nucl Med. 2018;32:503–11.
- 90. Werner RA, Bundschuh RA, Bundschuh L, Javadi MS, Higuchi T, Weich A, et al. Molecular imaging reporting and data systems (MI-RADS): a generalizable framework for targeted radiotracers with theranostic implications. Ann Nucl Med. 2018;32:512–22.
- Unterrainer M, Fleischmann DF, Lindner S, Brendel M, Rupprecht R, Tonn JC, et al. Detection of cerebrospinal fluid dissemination of recurrent glioblastoma using TSPO-PET with 18F-GE-180. Clin Nucl Med. 2018;43(7):518–9.
- 92. Chao ST, Suh JH, Raja S, Lee SY, Barnett G. The sensitivity and specificity of FDG PET in distinguishing recurrent brain tumor from radionecrosis in patients treated with stereotactic radiosurgery. Int J Cancer. 2001;96(3):191–7.
- 93. Belohlavek O, Simonova G, Kantorova I, Novotny J Jr, Liscak R. Brain metastases after stereotactic radiosurgery using the Leksell gamma knife: can FDG PET help to differentiate radionecrosis from tumour progression? Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2003;30(1):96–100.
- 94. Yomo S, Oguchi K. Prospective study of (11) C-methionine PET for distinguishing between recurrent brain metastases and radiation necrosis: limitations of diagnostic accuracy and long-term results of salvage treatment. BMC Cancer. 2017;17(1):713.



14

# Clinical, Imaging, and CSF Cytological Presentation of Leptomeningeal Metastases from Solid Non-CNS Primary Tumors

Emilie Le Rhun and Michael Weller

# 14.1 Introduction

Leptomeningeal metastasis (LM) is defined as the spread of malignant cells in the subarachnoid space and in the leptomeninges. It is sometimes denoted as carcinomatous meningitis, in case of carcinoma, or neoplastic meningitis, but this term is misleading since it suggests a disorder that is primarily of inflammatory origin. LM may be observed in approximately 10% of patients with metastatic cancer [1].

The risk of experiencing LM in the course of systemic cancer today is probably higher than that figure, given that patients survive much lon-

University Hospital Lille, U-1192, Lille, France

Inserm, U-1192, Lille, France

Breast Cancer Department, Oscar Lambret Center, Lille, France

Neurology, Breast Cancer Department, Oscar Lambret Center, Lille Cedex, France

Department of Neurology & Brain Tumor Center, University Hospital and University of Zurich, Zurich, Switzerland e-mail: emilie.lerhun@chru-lille.fr

M. Weller Department of Neurology & Brain Tumor Center, University Hospital and University of Zurich, Zurich, Switzerland e-mail: westphal@uke.de ger, that diagnostic approaches have changed dramatically with the introduction of magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) and advanced cytology and even liquid biopsy techniques to detect cancer cells in the cerebrospinal fluid (CSF), and that the cerebrospinal compartment may be more difficult to control using systemic therapies than other body compartments. In up to 70%, the diagnosis of LM is made in the context of systemic disease progression. Breast cancer, lung cancer and melanoma are the three main causes of LM.

The median survival is limited to a few months and once neurological signs are present, they are fixed and rarely improved by therapeutic interventions. Thus, the diagnosis should be made as soon as possible in case of suspicion of LM in order to prevent neurological deterioration. The diagnosis is based on clinical evaluation, cerebrospinal MRI and CSF analysis [2].

# 14.2 Risk Factors

Risk factors for LM include an opening of the ventricular system during brain metastasis surgery, resection of cerebellar metastases especially when using a piece-meal resection [3–8] and primary tumor-related factors. In breast cancer patients, lobular subtype and triple negative status (absence of estrogen receptors, absence of progesterone receptors, absence of HER2 expres-

E. Le Rhun (🖂)

sion) have been reported as risk factors of LM [9]. HER2 overexpression alone has been shown to be a risk factor of brain metastases; however, its role as a risk factor of LM is less clear. In lung cancer patients, EGFR mutation has been reported as being a risk factor of LM in a large retrospective cohort of 5387 non-small-cell lung (NSCLC) patients, where 184 cases of LM were identified [10]. The role of other driver mutations for LM risk has not been defined.

Only limited data are available on melanoma LM patients, and no risk factor has been identified.

### 14.3 Clinical Presentation

Symptoms and signs depend on the neuroanatomical regions involved by LM and are often multifocal. Headache, nausea and vomiting, mental changes, gait difficulties, cranial nerve palsies, sensori-motor deficits, cauda equina syndrome, and radicular and back pain, depending on the distribution of tumor cells in the CNS, are considered typical signs of LM [2]. The clinical presentation can be subtle with discrete and isolated symptoms and signs. Thus, a detailed clinical evaluation is required at diagnosis and during follow-up. Symptoms and signs of LM should be differentiated from those related to concomitant brain metastases and neurological complications of the cancer and its treatment. A standardized scorecard has been proposed by the RANO group [11], but it has not been validated yet.

#### 14.4 Radiological Presentation

LM may be a diffuse disease of the entire central nervous system and cerebrospinal imaging is thus required for the staging of LM [2, 12]. Cranial computed tomography (CT) should be performed only in patients with contraindications to MRI and has its limitations in particular for the assessment of the spinal cord. The radiologic assessment of LM can be challenging. Some technical aspects should be considered when evaluating LM patients, such as slice positioning and slice thickness, and time interval between injection of contrast agent and acquisition of images. Contrast agent should be injected 10 min before image acquisition and the slice thickness should be 1 mm or less in the brain and 3 mm or less for the spinal cord [2]. Lumbar punctures should be performed after MRI since they may induce a meningeal enhancement. The most sensitive sequence for the detection of LM is the contrast-enhanced T1-weighted sequence [13, 14]. The follow-up should be performed on the same device or on an MRI scanner with identical field strength.

Typical MRI findings include linear or nodular leptomeningeal enhancement on the leptomeninges. These findings can be observed at sulcal, ependymal, cranial nerve or cauda equina levels. Communicating hydrocephalus can also be observed in LM because of poor CSF resorption. Differential diagnosis includes focal dural enhancement after surgery, pachymeningitis, meningioma en plaque, brain metastases, CNS vasculitis, Moyamoya disease, neuro-sarcoidosis, and various inflammatory and infectious diseases.

A scorecard to rate neuroimaging findings in LM has been proposed by the RANO group, but this has not been validated and is therefore currently under revision.

The radiological presentation of LM help to guide clinical decision making. Four subtypes have been delineated in the EANO ESMO guidelines [2]: A, diffuse linear leptomeningeal disease, B nodular leptomeningeal disease, C a combination of A and B, and D no focal lesions, but potentially hydrocephalus (see Table 14.1).

Parenchymal brain metastases are associated with LM in 31–66% of patients with breast cancer [15–23], 56–82% of patients with lung cancer [24–30] and 57–87% of patients with melanoma [31–33].

<sup>18</sup>F-fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography-computed tomography (FDG-PET-CT) is not helpful for the diagnosis or follow-up of LM. CSF flow studies using <sup>111</sup>indium-DTPA or <sup>99</sup>technetium macroaggregated albumin have been recommended in candidates for intra-CSF pharmacotherapy if CSF flow blocks are suspected.

		Cytology/ biopsy	MRI	Confirmed	Probable <sup>a</sup>	Possible <sup>a</sup>	Lack of evidence
Type I:	IA	+	Linear	+	n.a.	n.a.	n.a.
positive CSF	IB	+	Nodular	+	n.a.	n.a.	n.a.
cytology or	IC	+	Linear + nodular	+	n.a.	n.a.	n.a.
biopsy	ID	+	Normal	+	n.a.	n.a.	n.a.
Type II:	IIA	– or	Linear	n.a. <sup>b</sup>	With	Without	n.a.
clinical findings and neuroimaging only		equivocal			typical clinical signs	typical clinical signs	
	IIB	– or equivocal	Nodular	n.a.	With typical clinical signs	Without typical clinical signs	n.a.
	IIC	– or equivocal	Linear + nodular	n.a.	With typical clinical signs	Without typical clinical signs	n.a.
	IID	– or equivocal	Normal	n.a.	n.a.	With typical clinical signs	Without typical clinical signs

 Table 14.1
 EANO ESMO classification of LM (based on Le Rhun et al., 2017) [2]

<sup>a</sup>Requires a history of cancer <sup>b</sup>Not applicable

#### 14.5 CSF Cytology

Indirect, but non-diagnostic pathological findings are frequently observed in the CSF of LM patients. An increased opening pressure (>200 mm H<sub>2</sub>O) is noted in 21–42% [28, 34], high protein levels (>50 mg/dL) in 56–91% [16, 21, 28, 34, 35], decreased glucose levels (<60 mg/dL) in 22–63% [21, 28, 34, 35] and increased leukocyte counts (>4/mm<sup>3</sup>) in 48–77.5% of the patients [21, 28, 34, 35].

CSF standard cytology is the gold standard to confirm the diagnosis of LM. The identification of malignant cells in the CSF during standard CSF cytology confirms the diagnosis of LM. The CSF should be considered as negative only in the unequivocal absence of tumor cells. In the presence of suspicious or atypical cells, the CSF should be reported as equivocal.

The sensitivity of standard cytology is moderate to low. Simple measures should be taken to facilitate the detection of malignant cells in the CSF, such as obtaining at least 5 mL of CSF, ideally more than 10 mL, processing the CSF within 30 minutes after sampling and avoiding blood contamination of the CSF [2, 11, 36–38]. If the first CSF cytology is negative or equivocal, a second sample should be obtained which reportedly increases the sensitivity to 80%. The usefulness of further CSF samples remains unclear. CSF fixation in dedicated tubes has been shown to increase the diagnostic yield in hematological diseases, but the usefulness of this approach remains to be established for solid tumors [39].

Novel technologies using epithelial cell adhesion molecule (Ep-CAM) antibodies or other tumor-specific antibody-covered magnetic nanoparticles such as high-molecular weightmelanoma-associated antigen/melanomaassociated chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan (HMW-MAA/MCSP) can identify circulating tumor cells and should contribute in the future to a higher sensitivity of detecting malignant cells in the CSF.

The Veridex Cellsearch<sup>®</sup> assay has been approved by FDA for the detection of tumor cells in peripheral blood [40]. Different adaptations of the technique have been developed for the detection and quantification of tumor cells in the CSF [41–46], but no standard has been established until now. Tumor cells can be identified using flow cytometry with fluorescently labelled antibodies against membrane-bound proteins of tumor cells coupled with fluorescence-activated cell sorting (FACS) for the quantification of tumor cells [47, 48].

Cell-free circulating tumor DNA (ctDNA) represents a fraction of total cell-free DNA originating from necrotic and apoptotic cells. Genomic alterations can be detected by micro-arrays [49], digital/real-time polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR), targeted amplicon sequencing and whole exome sequencing [50-53]. Analysis of ctDNA in the CSF may help the diagnosis when the standard CSF cytology is negative, detect actionable genomic targets and monitor the response to treatment [54]. CSF ctDNA is probably more sensitive than CSF standard cytology for the detection of LM [55]. However, the detection of ctDNA in the CSF may be caused by concomitant brain parenchymal metastases or by blood contamination during CSF sampling and should be interpreted cautiously for the diagnosis and follow-up of LM [2]. In NSCLC, the determination of EGFR and T790M status at LM diagnosis and during the follow-up can help to guide the therapeutic strategy. Promising results were observed after treatment with osimertinib, an oral third-generation EGFR tyrosine kinase inhibitor that is active in tumors expressing the EGFR T790M resistance mutation [56]. DNA methylation profiling in the CSF represents another promising tool for the diagnosis and the management of LM [57].

#### 14.6 Diagnosis of LM

According to EANO ESMO guidelines, the diagnosis of LM can be either confirmed, in the presence of tumor cells in the CSF, or probable, or possible, or there may be lack of evidence [2] (see Table 14.1). Two major criteria define the LM classification: (1) the confirmation of the diagnosis by CSF cytology (confirmed LM, type I) versus not confirmed (type II), and (2) the MRI presentation: linear disease for type A, nodular disease for type B, a combination of both linear and nodular disease for type C and no neuroimaging evidence of LM except hydrocephalus for type D. This classification aims at guiding the therapeutic strategy and requires confirmation in prospective studies.

#### 14.7 Conclusion

The diagnosis of LM is based on clinical manifestation, cerebrospinal MRI findings and standard CSF cytology and is often challenging. Standardized scorecards should be used for the clinical and imaging follow-up of patients; however, no such scorecard has been validated yet. Characterization of genomic alterations and methylation profiles may improve the sensitivity of CSF analysis in the future.

#### References

- Posner JB, Chernik NL. Intracranial metastases from systemic cancer. Adv Neurol. 1978;19:579–92.
- Le Rhun E, Weller M, Brandsma D, Van den Bent M, de Azambuja E, Henriksson R, et al. EANO-ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up of patients with leptomeningeal metastasis from solid tumours. Ann Oncol Off J Eur Soc Med Oncol. 2017;28(suppl\_4):iv84–99.
- 3. Roelz R, Reinacher P, Jabbarli R, Kraeutle R, Hippchen B, Egger K, et al. Surgical ventricular entry is a key risk factor for leptomeningeal metastasis of high grade gliomas. Sci Rep. 2015;5:17758.
- Ahn JH, Lee SH, Kim S, Joo J, Yoo H, Lee SH, et al. Risk for leptomeningeal seeding after resection for brain metastases: implication of tumor location with mode of resection. J Neurosurg. 2012;116(5):984–93.
- Elliott JP, Keles GE, Waite M, Temkin N, Berger MS. Ventricular entry during resection of malignant gliomas: effect on intracranial cerebrospinal fluid tumor dissemination. J Neurosurg. 1994;80(5):834–9.
- van der Ree TC, Dippel DW, Avezaat CJ, Sillevis Smitt PA, Vecht CJ, van den Bent MJ. Leptomeningeal metastasis after surgical resection of brain metastases. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1999;66(2):225–7.
- Norris LK, Grossman SA, Olivi A. Neoplastic meningitis following surgical resection of isolated cerebellar metastasis: a potentially preventable complication. J Neurooncol. 1997;32(3):215–23.

- Suki D, Hatiboglu MA, Patel AJ, Weinberg JS, Groves MD, Mahajan A, et al. Comparative risk of leptomeningeal dissemination of cancer after surgery or stereotactic radiosurgery for a single supratentorial solid tumor metastasis. Neurosurgery. 2009;64(4):664–74.. discussion 674–676
- Abouharb S, Ensor J, Loghin ME, Katz R, Moulder SL, Esteva FJ, et al. Leptomeningeal disease and breast cancer: the importance of tumor subtype. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2014;146(3):477–86.
- Li Y-S, Jiang B-Y, Yang J-J, Tu H-Y, Zhou Q, Guo W-B, et al. Leptomeningeal metastases in patients with NSCLC with EGFR mutations. J Thorac Oncol Off Publ Int Assoc Study Lung Cancer. 2016;11(11):1962–9.
- Chamberlain M, Junck L, Brandsma D, Soffietti R, Rudà R, Raizer J, et al. Leptomeningeal metastases: a RANO proposal for response criteria. Neuro-Oncol. 2017;19:484–92.
- Chamberlain M, Soffietti R, Raizer J, Rudà R, Brandsma D, Boogerd W, et al. Leptomeningeal metastasis: a Response Assessment in Neuro-Oncology critical review of endpoints and response criteria of published randomized clinical trials. Neuro-Oncol. 2014;16(9):1176–85.
- Singh SK, Leeds NE, Ginsberg LE. MR imaging of leptomeningeal metastases: comparison of three sequences. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2002;23(5):817–21.
- Mahendru G, Chong V. Meninges in cancer imaging. Cancer Imaging Off Publ Int Cancer Imaging Soc. 2009;9:S14–21.
- de Azevedo CRAS, Cruz MRS, Chinen LTD, Peres SV, Peterlevitz MA, de Azevedo Pereira AE, et al. Meningeal carcinomatosis in breast cancer: prognostic factors and outcome. J Neurooncol. 2011;104(2):565–72.
- Gauthier H, Guilhaume MN, Bidard FC, Pierga JY, Girre V, Cottu PH, et al. Survival of breast cancer patients with meningeal carcinomatosis. Ann Oncol Off J Eur Soc Med Oncol. 2010;21(11):2183–7.
- Meattini I, Livi L, Saieva C, Franceschini D, Marrazzo L, Greto D, et al. Prognostic factors and clinical features in patients with leptominengeal metastases from breast cancer: a single center experience. J Chemother Florence Italy. 2012;24(5):279–84.
- Lara-Medina F, Crismatt A, Villarreal-Garza C, Alvarado-Miranda A, Flores-Hernández L, González-Pinedo M, et al. Clinical features and prognostic factors in patients with carcinomatous meningitis secondary to breast cancer. Breast J. 2012;18(3):233–41.
- Le Rhun E, Taillibert S, Zairi F, Kotecki N, Devos P, Mailliez A, et al. A retrospective case series of 103 consecutive patients with leptomeningeal metastasis and breast cancer. J Neurooncol. 2013;113(1):83–92.
- Torrejón D, Oliveira M, Cortes J, Sanchez-Olle G, Gómez P, Bellet M, et al. Implication of breast cancer phenotype for patients with leptomeningeal carcinomatosis. Breast Edinb Scotl. 2013;22(1):19–23.

- Yust-Katz S, Garciarena P, Liu D, Yuan Y, Ibrahim N, Yerushalmi R, et al. Breast cancer and leptomeningeal disease (LMD): hormone receptor status influences time to development of LMD and survival from LMD diagnosis. J Neurooncol. 2013;114(2):229–35.
- 22. Morikawa A, Jordan L, Rozner R, Patil S, Boire A, Pentsova E, et al. Characteristics and outcomes of patients with breast cancer with leptomeningeal metastasis. Clin Breast Cancer. 2017;17(1):23–8.
- Niwińska A, Pogoda K, Michalski W, Kunkiel M, Jagiełło-Gruszfeld A. Determinants of prolonged survival for breast cancer patient groups with leptomeningeal metastasis (LM). J Neurooncol. 2018;138(1):191–8.
- 24. Umemura S, Tsubouchi K, Yoshioka H, Hotta K, Takigawa N, Fujiwara K, et al. Clinical outcome in patients with leptomeningeal metastasis from nonsmall cell lung cancer: Okayama Lung Cancer Study Group. Lung Cancer Amst Neth. 2012;77(1):134–9.
- 25. Morris PG, Reiner AS, Szenberg OR, Clarke JL, Panageas KS, Perez HR, et al. Leptomeningeal metastasis from non-small cell lung cancer: survival and the impact of whole brain radiotherapy. J Thorac Oncol Off Publ Int Assoc Study Lung Cancer. 2012;7(2):382–5.
- 26. Park JH, Kim YJ, Lee J-O, Lee K-W, Kim JH, Bang S-M, et al. Clinical outcomes of leptomeningeal metastasis in patients with non-small cell lung cancer in the modern chemotherapy era. Lung Cancer Amst Neth. 2012;76(3):387–92.
- 27. Gwak H-S, Joo J, Kim S, Yoo H, Shin SH, Han J-Y, et al. Analysis of treatment outcomes of intraventricular chemotherapy in 105 patients for leptomeningeal carcinomatosis from non-small-cell lung cancer. J Thorac Oncol Off Publ Int Assoc Study Lung Cancer. 2013;8(5):599–605.
- Lee SJ, Lee J-I, Nam D-H, Ahn YC, Han JH, Sun J-M, et al. Leptomeningeal carcinomatosis in non-smallcell lung cancer patients: impact on survival and correlated prognostic factors. J Thorac Oncol Off Publ Int Assoc Study Lung Cancer. 2013;8(2):185–91.
- 29. Riess JW, Nagpal S, Iv M, Zeineh M, Gubens MA, Ramchandran K, et al. Prolonged survival of patients with non-small-cell lung cancer with leptomeningeal carcinomatosis in the modern treatment era. Clin Lung Cancer. 2014;15(3):202–6.
- 30. Kuiper JL, Hendriks LE, van der Wekken AJ, de Langen AJ, Bahce I, Thunnissen E, et al. Treatment and survival of patients with EGFR-mutated nonsmall cell lung cancer and leptomeningeal metastasis: a retrospective cohort analysis. Lung Cancer Amst Neth. 2015;89(3):255–61.
- Harstad L, Hess KR, Groves MD. Prognostic factors and outcomes in patients with leptomeningeal melanomatosis. Neuro-Oncol. 2008;10(6):1010–8.
- 32. Geukes Foppen MH, Brandsma D, Blank CU, van Thienen JV, Haanen JB, Boogerd W. Targeted treatment and immunotherapy in leptomeningeal metastases from melanoma. Ann Oncol Off J Eur Soc Med Oncol. 2016;27(6):1138–42.

- 33. Glitza IC, Rohlfs M, Guha-Thakurta N, Bassett RL, Bernatchez C, Diab A, et al. Retrospective review of metastatic melanoma patients with leptomeningeal disease treated with intrathecal interleukin-2. ESMO Open. 2018;3(1):e000283. [Internet] [cited 2018 Dec 30]. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pmc/articles/PMC5786950/
- 34. Kwon J, Chie EK, Kim K, Kim HJ, Wu H-G, Kim IH, et al. Impact of multimodality approach for patients with leptomeningeal metastases from solid tumors. J Korean Med Sci. 2014;29(8):1094–101.
- Rudnicka H, Niwińska A, Murawska M. Breast cancer leptomeningeal metastasis—the role of multimodality treatment. J Neurooncol. 2007;84(1):57–62.
- Glantz MJ, Cole BF, Glantz LK, Cobb J, Mills P, Lekos A, et al. Cerebrospinal fluid cytology in patients with cancer: minimizing false-negative results. Cancer. 1998;82(4):733–9.
- Rogers LR, Duchesneau PM, Nunez C, Fishleder AJ, Weick JK, Bauer LJ, et al. Comparison of cisternal and lumbar CSF examination in leptomeningeal metastasis. Neurology. 1992;42(6):1239–41.
- Dux R, Kindler-Röhrborn A, Annas M, Faustmann P, Lennartz K, Zimmermann CW. A standardized protocol for flow cytometric analysis of cells isolated from cerebrospinal fluid. J Neurol Sci. 1994;121(1): 74–8.
- 39. Quijano S, López A, Manuel Sancho J, Panizo C, Debén G, Castilla C, et al. Identification of leptomeningeal disease in aggressive B-cell non-Hodgkin's lymphoma: improved sensitivity of flow cytometry. J Clin Oncol Off J Am Soc Clin Oncol. 2009;27(9):1462–9.
- 40. CellSearch<sup>™</sup> circulating tumor cell kit premarket notification—expanded indications for use—colorectal. Available at https://www.accessdata.fda.gov/cdrh\_ docs/pdf7/k071729.pdf
- 41. Nayak L, Fleisher M, Gonzalez-Espinoza R, Lin O, Panageas K, Reiner A, et al. Rare cell capture technology for the diagnosis of leptomeningeal metastasis in solid tumors. Neurology. 2013;80(17):1598–605.. discussion 1603
- 42. Lee JS, Melisko ME, Magbanua MJM, Kablanian AT, Scott JH, Rugo HS, et al. Detection of cerebrospinal fluid tumor cells and its clinical relevance in leptomeningeal metastasis of breast cancer. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2015;154(2):339–49.
- 43. Tu Q, Wu X, Le Rhun E, Blonski M, Wittwer B, Taillandier L, et al. CellSearch technology applied to the detection and quantification of tumor cells in CSF of patients with lung cancer leptomeningeal metastasis. Lung Cancer Amst Neth. 2015;90(2):352–7.
- 44. Patel AS, Allen JE, Dicker DT, Peters KL, Sheehan JM, Glantz MJ, et al. Identification and enumeration of circulating tumor cells in the cerebrospinal fluid of breast cancer patients with central nervous system metastases. Oncotarget. 2011;2(10):752–60.

- 45. Le Rhun E, Massin F, Tu Q, Bonneterre J, Bittencourt MDC, Faure GC. Development of a new method for identification and quantification in cerebrospinal fluid of malignant cells from breast carcinoma leptomeningeal metastasis. BMC Clin Pathol. 2012;12:21.
- 46. Le Rhun E, Tu Q, De Carvalho Bittencourt M, Farre I, Mortier L, Cai H, et al. Detection and quantification of CSF malignant cells by the CellSearch technology in patients with melanoma leptomeningeal metastasis. Med Oncol Northwood Lond Engl. 2013;30(2): 538.
- 47. Campoli MR, Chang C-C, Kageshita T, Wang X, McCarthy JB, Ferrone S. Human high molecular weight-melanoma-associated antigen (HMW-MAA): a melanoma cell surface chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan (MSCP) with biological and clinical significance. Crit Rev Immunol. 2004;24(4): 267–96.
- 48. van Bussel MTJ, Pluim D, Bol M, Beijnen JH, Schellens JHM, Brandsma D. EpCAM-based assays for epithelial tumor cell detection in cerebrospinal fluid. J Neurooncol. 2018;137(1):1–10.
- 49. Magbanua MJM, Roy R, Sosa EV, Hauranieh L, Kablanian A, Eisenbud LE, et al. Genome-wide copy number analysis of cerebrospinal fluid tumor cells and their corresponding archival primary tumors. Genomics Data. 2014;2:60–2.
- 50. Sasaki S, Yoshioka Y, Ko R, Katsura Y, Namba Y, Shukuya T, et al. Diagnostic significance of cerebrospinal fluid EGFR mutation analysis for leptomeningeal metastasis in non-small-cell lung cancer patients harboring an active EGFR mutation following gefitinib therapy failure. Respir Investig. 2016;54(1):14–9.
- 51. Li Y, Pan W, Connolly ID, Reddy S, Nagpal S, Quake S, et al. Tumor DNA in cerebral spinal fluid reflects clinical course in a patient with melanoma leptomeningeal brain metastases. J Neurooncol. 2016;128(1):93–100.
- 52. Shingyoji M, Kageyama H, Sakaida T, Nakajima T, Matsui Y, Itakura M, et al. Detection of epithelial growth factor receptor mutations in cerebrospinal fluid from patients with lung adenocarcinoma suspected of neoplastic meningitis. J Thorac Oncol Off Publ Int Assoc Study Lung Cancer. 2011;6(7): 1215–20.
- 53. Yang H, Cai L, Zhang Y, Tan H, Deng Q, Zhao M, et al. Sensitive detection of EGFR mutations in cerebrospinal fluid from lung adenocarcinoma patients with brain metastases. J Mol Diagn JMD. 2014;16(5):558–63.
- 54. Seoane J, De Mattos-Arruda L, Le Rhun E, Bardelli A, Weller M. Cerebrospinal fluid cell-free tumour DNA as a liquid biopsy for primary brain tumours and central nervous system metastases. Ann Oncol Off J Eur Soc Med Oncol. 2018;30:211–8.
- 55. De Mattos-Arruda L, Mayor R, Ng CKY, Weigelt B, Martínez-Ricarte F, Torrejon D, et al. Cerebrospinal

fluid-derived circulating tumour DNA better represents the genomic alterations of brain tumours than plasma. Nat Commun. 2015;6:8839.

56. Yang JC-H, Kim D-W, Kim S-W, Cho BC, Lee J-S, Ye X, et al. Osimertinib activity in patients (pts) with leptomeningeal (LM) disease from non-small cell lung

cancer (NSCLC): updated results from BLOOM, a phase I study. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34(15\_suppl):9002.

 Capper D, Jones DTW, Sill M, Hovestadt V, Schrimpf D, Sturm D, et al. DNA methylation-based classification of central nervous system tumours. Nature. 2018;555(7697):469–74.

Part III

Surgery, Radiation Therapy and Systemic Treatments


15

# Surgery in Brain Metastasis Management: Therapeutic, Diagnostic, and Strategic Considerations

Philippe Metellus, Johan Pallud, Zvi Ram, Colin Watts, and Manfred Westphal

# 15.1 Introduction

Brain metastases (BM) represent a major health problem in patients with cancer. It is estimated that approximately 20–40% of patients with

Neurophysiopathology Institute, Aix-Marseille Université, Marseille, France

J. Pallud Department of Neurosurgery, Sainte-Anne Hospital, Paris, France

Paris Descartes University, Sorbonne Paris Cité, Paris, France

Inserm, U894, IMABrain, Institute of Psychiatry and Neurosciences of Paris, Paris, France e-mail: j.pallud@ghu-paris.fr

#### Z. Ram

Department of Neurosurgery, Tel Aviv Medical Center, Tel-Aviv, Israel

Tel Aviv University, Tel Aviv, Israel e-mail: zviram@tlvmc.gov.il

#### C. Watts

Institute of Cancer and Genomic Sciences, University of Birmingham, Birmingham, UK e-mail: C.Watts.2@bham.ac.uk

#### M. Westphal

Department of Neurosurgery, University Medical Center Hamburg-Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany e-mail: westphal@uke.de malignant neoplasia will develop brain metastasis during their disease [1, 2]. These lesions, whose incidence is increasing due to the improvement of primary cancer management, represent the most frequent intra-axial brain tumors.

Whole-brain radiation therapy (WBRT) [3–5] has been for a while the standard treatment of BM. However, the advent of modern imaging techniques (CT and MRI), the improvement of surgical techniques, neuroanesthesia [6-9], and the positive impact of stereotactic radiotherapy [10] led to a reappraisal of local treatment modalities in BM management. Therapeutic decision depends on several factors related to tumor characteristics (number, radiological aspect, size, location), patient clinical status (neurological deficit, general condition, comorbidities, performance status), and primary disease status (controlled or uncontrolled, extracranial active metastatic disease) [11]. In this chapter, we will provide a review of available data on the impact of surgery in BM management and surgical indications in these patients.

# 15.2 Survival Impact of Surgery in BM

Actual impact, in terms of overall survival (OS), of surgery associated with WBRT in patients with single brain metastasis of solid cancers, in comparison with WBRT alone, has been demonstrated in several studies (Table 15.1). In 1990, Patchell

P. Metellus (🖂)

Department of Neurosurgery and Neuro-Oncology, Clairval Hospital Center, Ramsay-Générale de Santé, Marseille, France

		Median time to recurrence/	progression	Surgical site	G1: 21 weeks	G2: >59 weeks	Local recurrence curves	$Log \ rank \ p < 0.0001$				Surgical site	G1: 27 weeks	G2: >52 weeks	Local recurrence curves	Log rank $p < 0.001$				Intra-cranial	G1: 3.4 months	G2: 4.6 months	Local recurrence curves	<i>Log rank</i> $p < 0.020$
	Patient with recurrence/	progression	Control Rate	Surgical site	G1: 12/23 (52%)	G2: 5/25 (20%)	p < 0.02	Remote site	G1: 3/23 (13%)	G2: 5/25 (20%)	p = NS	Surgical site	G1: 21/46 (46%)	G2: 5/49 (10%)	p < 0.01	Remote site	G1: 17/46 (37%)	G2: 7/49 (14%)	p < 0.01	Intra-cranial	G1: 139/179 (78%)	G2: 57/180 (48%)	p < 0.001	
			Median survival	G1: 15 weeks	G2: 40 weeks	Overall survival	curves	Log rank $p < 0.01$				G1:43 weeks	G2: 48 weeks	<b>Overall</b> survival	curves	Log rank $p = NS$				G1: 10.9 months	G2: 10.7 months	<b>Overall</b> survival	curves	Log rank $p = 0.89$
		- - F	Population	Single	metastasis							Single	metastasis							1–3	metastases			
noot to conduite our Surgeonen ant		E	lreatment	G1: WBRT $(n = 23)$	G2: surgery + WBRT	(n = 25)						G1: surgery $(n = 46)$	G2: surgery + WBRT	(n = 49)						G1: surgery or SRS	(n = 179)	G2: surgery or SRS + WBRT	(n = 180)	
or prince in taineoning of		Study design/level of	evidence	Randomized trial	Class 1							Randomized trial	Class 1							Randomized trial	Class 1			
				Patchell et al.	(1990) [8]							Patchell et al.	(1998) [13]							Kocher et al.	(2011) [14]			

Table 15.1 Results of phase III randomized trials assessing the impact of local treatment on brain metastases

Surgical site G1: not reached G2: 7.6 months Fine-Gray regression p = 0.0097	NR
Local control rate <sup>a</sup> G1: 72% G2: 43% p = 0.015 Distant control rate <sup>a</sup> G1: 42% G2: 33%	p = 0.35 Local control rate <sup>a</sup> G1: 61.8% G2: 87.1% p = 0.00016 Distant control rate <sup>a</sup> G1: 64.7% G2: 89.2% p = 0.00045
$\begin{array}{l} \text{G1: 17 months} \\ \text{G2: 18 months} \\ Overall survival \\ curves \\ Log rank p = 0.24 \end{array}$	G1: 12.2 months G2: 11.6 months <i>Overall survival</i> curves Log rank p = 0.70
1–3 metastases	1–3 metastases
G1: surgery + SRS (n = 63) G2: surgery $(n = 65)$	G1: surgery + SRS (n = 98) G2: surgery + WBRT (n = 96)
Randomized trial Class 1	Randomized trial Class 1
Mahajan et al. (2017) [18]	Brown et al. (2017) [19]

WBRT Whole-brain radiation therapy, SRS Stereotactic radiosurgery, NR Not reported, NS Non-significant "Control rate at 12 months

et al. [8] firstly showed that surgery associated with WBRT led to a significant increase of OS in patients with a unique brain metastasis compared to WBRT alone. In 1993, Vecht et al. [9] confirmed the positive impact on OS of the association of surgery and WBRT, in single brain metastasis. In 1996, Mintz et al. [12] did not find such a positive impact of surgery on OS. However, in this study only 21.4% of patients had a controlled extra-cerebral disease, and none of the patients had brain MRI assessment conversely to the two other studies, which suggests that these results should be interpreted with caution.

Eventually, the survival impact of surgery associated with WBRT in comparison with surgery alone has then been evaluated [13, 14] (Table 15.1). While adjuvant WBRT led to a significant improvement of global intra-cranial control, it fails to improve the duration of functional independence and OS [13, 14]. The conclusion was that in well-performing patients with otherwise stable systemic disease and a limited number of BM (1-3) treated initially with surgery alone, WBRT can be withheld if neuroimaging monitoring is adequately performed. However, even if surgical techniques have substantially improved since the study reported by Patchell and colleagues [8], local recurrence after surgery alone reported in the available literature is still of 50% at 6 months. Also, although adjuvant WBRT allows an improved local control, results from recent studies have shown an association with cognitive decline [14–16]. In order to avoid such a toxicity, tumor bed stereotactic radiosurgery (SRS) has been extensively assessed in this population and has progressively replaced adjuvant WBRT although high-level evidence is still lacking [17]. Recently, two phase 3 studies have been conducted to address the adjuvant strategy question in patients with an oligo-metastatic disease treated by surgery. The first study by Mahajan and colleagues addressed, in a series of 132 patients, the value of postoperative SRS compared to observation in a surgical resection cavity. They showed that adjuvant tumor bed SRS was associated with a reduced local relapse but failed to improve OS [18]. Twelve-month freedom from local recurrence was 43% in the observation group

(68 patients) and 72% in the SRS group (64 patients) (Table 15.1). Also, they found the metastasis size to be inversely associated with better local control. Indeed, in patients harboring tumors up to 2.5 cm in maximal diameter, 12-month freedom from local recurrence was 91% versus 40% in patients with tumors of 2.5-3.5 cm in maximal diameter (HR 8.3 (95% CI 2.5–27.6) p = 0.0005 [18]. Another phase 3 study reported by Brown and colleagues addressed the value of WBRT compared to SRS in 194 patients with one resected brain metastasis and a resection cavity less than 5.0 cm in maximal extent. They failed to show any difference in terms of OS but in the WBRT group time to cognitive decline was significantly shorter. Actually, median time to cognitive deterioration was 3.7 months in the SRS group (98 patients) compared to 3.1 months in the WBRT group (96 patients) [19].

#### 15.3 Surgical Indications

BM surgery goal is to improve brain tumor control, allow patient's neurological symptoms relief, and provide an accurate tumor molecular characterization. Large tumors responsible for intra-cranial hypertension and symptomatic tumors located in eloquent area represent a surgical indication. Posterior fossa location with associated obstructive hydrocephalus should also be removed surgically. For cystic or necrotic tumors with cortico-subcortical topography, surgery should also be discussed considering the low efficacy and the potential adverse effects of radiotherapy in these situations. Surgery may also have a diagnostic role. In case of unknown primary, surgery is warranted to have a histological diagnosis. Also, when a differential tumor diagnosis or pseudoprogression (radionecrosis) is suspected, a histological authentication may be necessary [6]. Finally, in some cases, it may be interesting to document biologically the cerebral metastatic disease. Indeed, molecular or gene expression changes may occur between primary tumor and BM. This could actually impact surgical decision making in patients with BM. Furthermore, for some patients whose initial tumor material is not available, biological metastatic disease documentation could identify patients eligible for a specific targeted therapy. Therefore, surgical resection of BM, in these cases, represents a pivotal step in the treatment strategy decision making process that can lead to an actual change in the therapeutic management.

In summary, surgical excision, when possible, should be performed in the following situations:

#### **Therapeutic:**

- Voluminous lesion >3 cm, symptomatic or not
- · Cystic or necrotic lesion with edema
- Symptomatic lesion located in eloquent area
- Lesion located in the posterior fossa with mass effect or associated hydrocephalus

#### **Diagnostic:**

- No known primary cancer
- Potential differential diagnosis
- Suspected radionecrosis in previously irradiated patients

#### Strategic:

 Biological documentation of brain metastatic disease in patients potentially eligible for new targeted therapy

Finally, surgical resection of brain metastatic lesions also contributes to the constitution of a BM tissue database that could allow for a better understanding of the molecular determinants underlying the brain metastatic disease and for identifying new potential molecular targets and its associated treatments.

# 15.3.1 Selection of Patients for Surgical Resection

The selection of patients who will have surgical resection should take into account three factors: the clinical and functional status of the patient, the systemic disease status and the characteristics of intra-cranial metastases.

# 15.3.1.1 Clinical and Functional Status of the Patient

To have a surgical resection of BM, the patient should be in relatively good general condition and not present of major cardiovascular or lung defects, which making incur a significant anesthetic risk. The patient's functional status must be taken into account. The Karnofsky index is a major element in making local therapeutic decision. Indeed, in the recursive partitioning analysis (RPA) classification of RTOG [age < or >65 years, Karnofsky Performance Status (KPS) score < or >70, control of systemic disease yes/ no], a KPS score <70 is a poor prognostic and should raise the question of the legitimacy of surgical resection [11]. However, if the score of KPS is low because of the neurological deficit due to brain metastasis then it is an argument in favor of the surgical resection. The patient's functional status must challenge a surgical indication only if it is secondary to impaired general condition related to systemic disease or the existence of numerous BM with no criteria for surgical resection.

#### 15.3.1.2 Systemic Disease Status

The control of systemic disease defined by the activity of the primary site and the existence of extra-cerebral metastases represents an essential factor in choosing the therapeutic strategy. Indeed, in patients with BM, systemic disease status is a major prognostic factor included in RPA classification. Several studies have shown that the control of systemic disease was a confounding factor in detecting a benefit in OS in patients who underwent surgical resection of BM [6]. In the phase III randomized trial of Mintz et al., comparing surgery + WBRT versus WBRT alone, no survival benefit has been found [12]. However, in this study 78.6% of patients had extra-cerebral disease controlled versus 37.5% and 31.7% in the studies of Patchell et al. and Vecht et al., respectively [8, 9]. Analysis of the results of Mintz et al. showed that the majority of deaths were related to the evolution of systemic disease [12]. Thus, it does not seem legitimate to propose a surgical resection in patients whose life expectancy is less than 3 months.

# 15.4 Characteristics of Intracranial Metastases

Surgical resection of BM was initially validated for single lesions. The presence of multiple metastases has been longtime an against-indication to the surgical approach. However, the introduction of new technologies and the improvement of surgical techniques have favored the inclusion of surgical resection combined with adjuvant WBRT in therapeutic strategy of multiple metastases. Indeed, several studies have shown the interest of surgical resection in multiples metastases. Bindal et al. have reported a benefit in terms of survival in a series of 56 patients with multiple metastases (2–3), when all lesions were resected [20]. Another study on a breast cancer did not shown survival difference between patients operated on for single or multiple lesions [6]. More recently, two retrospective studies have shown that in patients with multiple metastases, patients with 2 to 3 lesions should benefit from the resection of dominant lesions associated with an adjuvant WBTR [6]. Indeed, these two studies show that the benefit in terms of survival and functional independence was the same as for single metastases. A similar observation was performed in recurrent metastases. Two retrospective studies have shown that repeated surgical resection of recurrent BM was a benefit in terms of survival and quality of life [21].

# 15.5 New Surgical Indications in the Era of Targeted Therapies

The interest of having a biological documentation of the metastatic disease is to identify a potential molecular phenotype switch in the metastatic tumor that could help the clinician in defining the therapeutic strategy. A recent study has shown that genetic and phenotypic heterogeneity in metastases of breast cancer explained the resistance to targeted therapies [22]. Indeed, it is well established that there can be a molecular phenotypic conversion between primitive and metastatic disease, which is influenced by the time to onset of metastasis and by the metastatic site [23–30]. Thus, the possibility to obtain a molecular characterization of the cerebral metastatic disease may be warranted when the molecular status of primary tumor is insufficiently documented or when modern profiling tests used where not available at time of diagnosis. Indeed, molecular profiling of the metastatic disease can lead not only to a change of the local treatment but also could impact the systemic treatment strategy [23, 31-33]. This emphasizes the critical role of the surgeon who is not only as an actor of the local treatment (large, symptomatic and life-threatening lesions) but mostly plays a pivotal role in the decision making global therapeutic strategy [24, 25]. In 2012, a pioneer randomized phase II study have compared the use of targeted therapies based on the molecular profile of the tumors versus conventional chemotherapy in all types of cancers in treatment failure. This study showed that this approach was well tolerated, feasible, and consistent with routine clinical practice [22]. However, if this study has shown that this approach is feasible, it remains to demonstrate that the choice of a target based on the molecular profile of the tumor improves prognosis of patients. Thus, in this perspective, a French multicenter study led by the same group reported the interest of molecular screening by Array-CGH and high- throughput sequencing of metastatic breast cancer. This innovative approach consisted of identifying genomic alterations in metastatic tumors that could be targeted by new agents. However, the results of this study, while promising, were disappointing because to date there is no effective molecular therapies available to target the identified genomic alterations. Also, this approach does not integrate other components of personalized medicine as immunotherapy, modulation of DNA repair and heterogeneity intra-tumoral [34]. More recently, several studies dedicated to brain metastases have reported genomic, post-genomic and epigenomic profiling in primary and matched brain metastases [31-33, 35–38]. Brastianos and colleagues first reported the genomic characterization of brain metastases and their matched primary tumors. They showed that brain metastatic tumors shared genetic alterations that were frequently not detected in the primary tumor. These data suggested that sequencing of the primary tumor may miss a substantial number of opportunities for targeted therapies [33]. Since this pioneering report, several studies have reported the comparison of genetic alterations between brain metastases and primary tumor. Most of these studies were performed in breast cancer patients [23,

32, 37]. Since this pioneering report, several studies have reported the comparison of genetic alterations between brain metastases and primary tumor. Most of these studies were performed in breast cancer patients [23]. Another study reported by Tyran et al. on DNA mutation and copy number profiles of primary breast cancer and paired brain metastases also provided strong evidences that BM tumor samples harbored more genetic alterations than their primary counterparts underlining its potential interest in precision medicine [37]. In line with these published data, several recent works have provided strong evidence of the genetic heterogeneity between primary tumors and their brain metastases pointing out the actual necessity to further characterize the biology of the metastasis. Gene expression profiling recently reported data also uncovered recurrent gene expression acquisitions in brain metastases distinct from their matched primary tumors [31]. All these studies provided a growing body of evidence that there is a specific acquired molecular phenotype in brain metastases that is not present in the primary tumors and which warrants immediate clinical attention. The identification of these metastases-acquired aberrations in key oncogenic pathways could provide suitable therapeutic targets. Hence, paired specimen genomic and post-genomic profiling represents a compelling and underutilized strategy to identify targetable dependencies in advanced cancer patients. All in all these data underline the actual need to obtain tissue from brain metastases patients because it provides immediate opportunity for more informed decision-making based on genetic analysis. From this perspective the neurosurgeon does not only act as an actor of the local treatment but rather as a key player involved in all diagnostic, therapeutic and strategic stages in brain metastases patients management.

# References

- Mehta MP, Khuntia D. Current strategies in wholebrain radiation therapy for brain metastases. Neurosurgery. 2005;57(5 Suppl):S33-44; discussion S1-4.
- Mehta MP, Tsao MN, Whelan TJ, Morris DE, Hayman JA, Flickinger JC, et al. The American Society for Therapeutic Radiology and Oncology (ASTRO) evidence-based review of the role of radiosurgery for

brain metastases. Int. J. Radiat. Oncol. Biol. Phys. 2005;63(1):37-46.

- Gaspar LE, Mehta MP, Patchell RA, Burri SH, Robinson PD, Morris RE, et al. The role of whole brain radiation therapy in the management of newly diagnosed brain metastases: a systematic review and evidence-based clinical practice guideline. J. Neurooncol. 2010;96(1):17–32.
- Kalkanis SN, Kondziolka D, Gaspar LE, Burri SH, Asher AL, Cobbs CS, et al. The role of surgical resection in the management of newly diagnosed brain metastases: a systematic review and evidencebased clinical practice guideline. J. Neurooncol. 2010;96(1):33–43.
- Linskey ME, Andrews DW, Asher AL, Burri SH, Kondziolka D, Robinson PD, et al. The role of stereotactic radiosurgery in the management of patients with newly diagnosed brain metastases: a systematic review and evidence-based clinical practice guideline. J. Neurooncol. 2010;96(1):45–68.
- Al-Shamy G, Sawaya R. Management of brain metastases: the indispensable role of surgery. J. Neurooncol. 2009;92(3):275–82.
- Lang FF, Sawaya R. Surgical management of cerebral metastases. Neurosurg. Clin. N. Am. 1996;7(3):459–84.
- Patchell RA, Tibbs PA, Walsh JW, Dempsey RJ, Maruyama Y, Kryscio RJ, et al. A randomized trial of surgery in the treatment of single metastases to the brain. N. Engl. J. Med. 1990;322(8):494–500.
- Vecht CJ, Haaxma-Reiche H, Noordijk EM, Padberg GW, Voormolen JH, Hoekstra FH, et al. Treatment of single brain metastasis: radiotherapy alone or combined with neurosurgery? Ann. Neurol. 1993;33(6):583–90.
- Andrews DW, Scott CB, Sperduto PW, Flanders AE, Gaspar LE, Schell MC, et al. Whole brain radiation therapy with or without stereotactic radiosurgery boost for patients with one to three brain metastases: phase III results of the RTOG 9508 randomised trial. Lancet. 2004;363(9422):1665–72.
- Gaspar L, Scott C, Rotman M, Asbell S, Phillips T, Wasserman T, et al. Recursive partitioning analysis (RPA) of prognostic factors in three Radiation Therapy Oncology Group (RTOG) brain metastases trials. Int. J. Radiat. Oncol. Biol. Phys. 1997;37(4):745–51.
- Mintz AH, Kestle J, Rathbone MP, Gaspar L, Hugenholtz H, Fisher B, et al. A randomized trial to assess the efficacy of surgery in addition to radiotherapy in patients with a single cerebral metastasis. Cancer. 1996;78(7):1470–6.
- Patchell RA, Tibbs PA, Regine WF, Dempsey RJ, Mohiuddin M, Kryscio RJ, et al. Postoperative radiotherapy in the treatment of single metastases to the brain: a randomized trial. JAMA. 1998;280(17):1485–9.
- 14. Kocher M, Soffietti R, Abacioglu U, Villa S, Fauchon F, Baumert BG, et al. Adjuvant whole-brain radiotherapy versus observation after radiosurgery or surgical resection of one to three cerebral metastases: results of the EORTC 22952-26001 study. J. Clin. Oncol. Off. J. Am. Soc. Clin. Oncol. 2011;29(2):134–41.

- 15. Soffietti R, Kocher M, Abacioglu UM, Villa S, Fauchon F, Baumert BG, et al. A European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer phase III trial of adjuvant whole-brain radiotherapy versus observation in patients with one to three brain metastases from solid tumors after surgical resection or radiosurgery: quality-of-life results. J. Clin. Oncol. Off. J. Am. Soc. Clin. Oncol. 2013;31(1):65–72.
- 16. Brown PD, Jaeckle K, Ballman KV, Farace E, Cerhan JH, Anderson SK, et al. Effect of radiosurgery alone vs radiosurgery with whole brain radiation therapy on cognitive function in patients with 1 to 3 brain metastases: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA. 2016;316(4):401–9.
- Roberge D, Parney I, Brown PD. Radiosurgery to the postoperative surgical cavity: who needs evidence? Int. J. Radiat. Oncol. Biol. Phys. 2012;83(2):486–93.
- Mahajan A, Ahmed S, McAleer MF, Weinberg JS, Li J, Brown P, et al. Post-operative stereotactic radiosurgery versus observation for completely resected brain metastases: a single-centre, randomised, controlled, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2017;18(8):1040–8.
- Brown PD, Ballman KV, Cerhan JH, Anderson SK, Carrero XW, Whitton AC, et al. Postoperative stereotactic radiosurgery compared with whole brain radiotherapy for resected metastatic brain disease (NCCTG N107C/CEC.3): a multicentre, randomised, controlled, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2017;18(8):1049–60.
- Bindal RK, Sawaya R, Leavens ME, Lee JJ. Surgical treatment of multiple brain metastases. J. Neurosurg. 1993;79(2):210–6.
- Bindal RK, Sawaya R, Leavens ME, Hess KR, Taylor SH. Reoperation for recurrent metastatic brain tumors. J. Neurosurg. 1995;83(4):600–4.
- Le Tourneau C, Kamal M, Tredan O, Delord JP, Campone M, Goncalves A, et al. Designs and challenges for personalized medicine studies in oncology: focus on the SHIVA trial. Target. Oncol. 2012;7(4):253–65.
- Priedigkeit N, Hartmaier RJ, Chen Y, Vareslija D, Basudan A, Watters RJ, et al. Intrinsic subtype switching and acquired ERBB2/HER2 amplifications and mutations in breast cancer brain metastases. JAMA Oncol. 2017;3(5):666–71.
- 24. Metellus P, Bialecki E, Le Rhun E, Dhermain F. Neurosurgical and radiosurgical decision making in brain metastasis patients in the area of targeted therapies? Chin. Clin. Oncol. 2015;4(2):19.
- Metellus P, Tallet A, Dhermain F, Reyns N, Carpentier A, Spano JP, et al. Global brain metastases management strategy: a multidisciplinary-based approach. Cancer Radiother. 2015;19(1):61–5.
- 26. Houssami N, Macaskill P, Balleine RL, Bilous M, Pegram MD. HER2 discordance between primary breast cancer and its paired metastasis: tumor biology or test artefact? Insights through meta-analysis. Breast Cancer Res. Treat. 2011;129(3):659–74.
- Duchnowska R, Jassem J, Goswami CP, Dundar M, Gokmen-Polar Y, Li L, et al. Predicting early brain metastases based on clinicopathological factors

and gene expression analysis in advanced HER2positive breast cancer patients. J. Neurooncol. 2015;122(1):205–16.

- Duchnowska R, Sperinde J, Chenna A, Huang W, Weidler JM, Winslow J, et al. Quantitative HER2 and p95HER2 levels in primary breast cancers and matched brain metastases. Neuro Oncol. 2015;17(9):1241–9.
- 29. Duchnowska R, Peksa R, Radecka B, Mandat T, Trojanowski T, Jarosz B, et al. Immune response in breast cancer brain metastases and their microenvironment: the role of the PD-1/PD-L axis. Breast Cancer Res. 2016;18(1):43.
- Duchnowska R, Jarzab M, Zebracka-Gala J, Matkowski R, Kowalczyk A, Radecka B, et al. Brain metastasis prediction by transcriptomic profiling in triple-negative breast cancer. Clin. Breast Cancer. 2017;17(2):e65–75.
- 31. Vareslija D, Priedigkeit N, Fagan A, Purcell S, Cosgrove N, O'Halloran PJ, et al. Transcriptome characterization of matched primary breast and brain metastatic tumors to detect novel actionable targets. J. Natl. Cancer Inst. 2019;111(4):388–98.
- 32. Lee JY, Park K, Lim SH, Kim HS, Yoo KH, Jung KS, et al. Mutational profiling of brain metastasis from breast cancer: matched pair analysis of targeted sequencing between brain metastasis and primary breast cancer. Oncotarget. 2015;6(41):43731–42.
- Brastianos PK, Carter SL, Santagata S, Cahill DP, Taylor-Weiner A, Jones RT, et al. Genomic characterization of brain metastases reveals branched evolution and potential therapeutic targets. Cancer Discov. 2015;5(11):1164–77.
- 34. Le Tourneau C, Delord JP, Goncalves A, Gavoille C, Dubot C, Isambert N, et al. Molecularly targeted therapy based on tumour molecular profiling versus conventional therapy for advanced cancer (SHIVA): a multicentre, open-label, proof-of-concept, randomised, controlled phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2015;16(13):1324–34.
- 35. Orozco JIJ, Knijnenburg TA, Manughian-Peter AO, Salomon MP, Barkhoudarian G, Jalas JR, et al. Epigenetic profiling for the molecular classification of metastatic brain tumors. Nat. Commun. 2018;9(1):4627.
- 36. De Mattos-Arruda L, Ng CKY, Piscuoglio S, Gonzalez-Cao M, Lim RS, De Filippo MR, et al. Genetic heterogeneity and actionable mutations in HER2-positive primary breast cancers and their brain metastases. Oncotarget. 2018;9(29):20617–30.
- 37. Tyran M, Carbuccia N, Garnier S, Guille A, Adelaide J, Finetti P, et al. A Comparison of DNA mutation and copy number profiles of primary breast cancers and paired brain metastases for identifying clinically relevant genetic alterations in brain metastases. Cancers (Basel). 2019;11(5).
- Schulten HJ, Bangash M, Karim S, Dallol A, Hussein D, Merdad A, et al. Comprehensive molecular biomarker identification in breast cancer brain metastases. J. Transl. Med. 2017;15(1):269.



# 16

# Surgical Resection for Brain Metastases

Ali S. Haider, Raymond Sawaya, and Sherise D. Ferguson

# 16.1 Introduction

Brain metastases are the most common intracranial neoplasms in adults, affecting 150,000-200,000 cancer patients per year in the United States [1, 2]. The most common primary sources of brain metastases are lung cancer, breast cancer, and melanoma, with melanoma most predisposed to metastasize to the brain [3]. Brain metastases traditionally result in poor outcomes and, unfortunately, often indicate the terminal stage of systemic cancer. Brain metastases pose a significant public health issue, as over one million people are diagnosed with cancer each year in the USA (www.cancer.gov/about-cancer/understanding/ statistics). In addition to the obvious potential functional burden of brain metastasis to patients, the socioeconomic burden is also profound. A number of studies have demonstrated increased health care utilization and costs for patients after a diagnosis of brain metastasis. In a retrospective review of 132 patients with non-small cell lung cancer, prior to brain metastasis diagnosis, patients had a 6-month healthcare cost of \$5983, which increased to over \$22,000 after the diag-

A. S. Haider · R. Sawaya (⊠) · S. D. Ferguson Department of Neurosurgery, The University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center, Houston, TX, USA e-mail: ahaider@mdanderson.org; rsawaya@mdanderson.org; SDFerguson@mdanderson.org nosis of brain metastasis. This same study found that patient resource utility also substantially increased, with a three-fold increase in outpatient visits and a six-fold increase in inpatient admission [4]. Furthermore, patients with brain metastases missed significantly more workdays, resulting in a salary loss of \$2853 per patient over a 6-month period. Similarly, in breast cancer, relative to a matched control cohort, patients with brain metastasis had a mean overall healthcare cost of \$99,899 over 12 months compared with \$47,719 in patients without metastases [5]. Strategies for the management of brain metastases have developed tremendously over the past decade, including the use of immunotherapy [6, 7] and advancements in radiation techniques [8]. Surgical resection remains a cornerstone in the treatment of brain metastasis. This chapter will focus on the role of surgery in the treatment of patients with metastatic brain disease and discuss current perspectives in the surgical management of this complicated issue.

# 16.2 Solitary/Single Brain Metastasis

# 16.2.1 Clinical Impact of Surgical Resection

The positive impact of surgery for brain metastasis is established based on two historical randomized

M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), Central Nervous System Metastases, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_16

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

clinical trials. Patchell and colleagues randomized patients with a single brain metastasis to receive whole-brain radiation therapy (WBRT) alone (n = 23) or surgical resection followed by WBRT (n = 25) and reported the respective outcome of each treatment paradigm. Surgery had a considerable impact on survival. Patients undergoing upfront resection survived significantly longer than patients treated with WBRT alone (median survival of 40 weeks versus 15 weeks, respectively). Additionally, surgical patients also maintained functional independence (defined by a Karnofsky Performance Scale [KPS] score of >70) significantly longer (median 38 weeks) compared with those treated with WBRT alone (median 8 weeks). Lastly, patients in the surgical group were also afforded a lower risk of local recurrence (20%) relative to those receiving WBRT alone (52%) [9]. A second prospective randomized trial, which included 63 patients, also confirmed the indispensable benefit of surgery [10]. Specifically, patients undergoing surgery improved in functional status more quickly, benefited from significantly longer survival, and had prolonged functional independence compared with patients undergoing WBRT alone.

#### 16.2.2 Surgical Indications

Careful patient selection and strong surgical indications are essential to attain the maximal benefit of surgery. The most well-accepted surgical indication is for patients with a solitary/single brain lesion; this is particularly true in the face of a large mass (> than 3 cm in maximal diameter). In this situation, surgical resection is often indicated to relieve mass effect, offer seizure control, decrease intracranial pressure, and address neurological symptoms. Large masses can also result in significant cerebral edema, often requiring the use of corticosteroids; surgical resection of the offending lesion is the most effective way to reduce this edema and allow for the prompt cessation of steroid administration. Additionally, if the lesion is in proximity to or involving the ventricular system, surgery can help prevent or address hydrocephalus from obstructed cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) flow. Furthermore, for larger lesions, surgery may offer superior local tumor control compared with radiation treatment modalities such as single fraction stereotactic radiosurgery (SRS) [11–13]. Ebner et al. reported that lesions >3 cm in maximal diameter undergoing SRS had a lower one-year local control rate (68%) than lesions less than 3 cm in size (86%) [14]. Specifically, in the treatment of large lesions, single fraction SRS in particular becomes more limited, as larger volume masses require a reduced radiation dose to avoid toxicity, and treatment is thus more prone to failure [15]. A recent multi-institutional study evaluated the outcome of single fraction SRS alone relative to surgical resection followed by postoperative SRS for brain metastases over 4 cm<sup>3</sup> (diameter of ~2 cm) in volume and reported a significantly lower local recurrence rate for patients treated with upfront surgery (36.7% and 20.5%, respectively; P = 0.007) [16]. As such, SRS is accepted as an ideal treatment for smaller lesions, particularly those less than 2 cm in maximal diameter.

Apart from tumor size, there are clinical scenarios where surgical resection is warranted, even for smaller lesions. Surgery can aid in the confirmation of diagnosis in patients with a brain metastasis from an unknown primary tumor. Clinically, the identification of a brain metastasis has been demonstrated to be the first sign of a neoplasm in approximately 10% of cancer patients; thus, surgery can be helpful in establishing diagnosis if the primary cancer cannot be found [9]. Additionally, a patient with a known primary cancer may present with a lesion that is radiographically suggestive of an alternate pathological diagnosis, making tissue diagnosis critical.

In addition to radiographic and tumor factors, multiple clinical issues should be taken into account when evaluating surgical candidacy. A patient's systemic cancer status is a serious consideration, and generally patients with controlled or absent systemic disease are ideal surgical candidates. However, these decisions must be individualized and discussed in conjunction with the patient's medical oncology team to assess the patient's overall prognosis and the availability of additional therapy for systemic disease. For example, if a patient presents with concurrent brain and systemic metastases and is treatment naïve, then surgical resection may a reasonable first step in the treatment plan. In addition to oncological status, the patient's functional status is important, specifically a Karnofsky performance scale (KPS) score of at least 70 is desirable. Moreover, patients with multiple serious comorbidities, coagulopathy, or who are undergoing systemic chemotherapy may be better served with less invasive treatment modalities.

In order to assist with clinical decision-making, the Radiation Therapy Oncology Group (RTOG) developed the recursive partitioning analysis (RPA) classification system, which captures the salient factors that go into treatment planning. RPA is graded based on the KPS score, patient age, and status of extracranial disease; RPA class I is associated with the most favorable prognosis, whereas patients with RPA class III have the worst anticipated outcome. Tendulkar et al. analyzed the outcome of 271 patients undergoing resection of a single brain metastasis [17] and reported that patient survival significantly correlated with RPA class, with the mean survival times of RPA classes I, II, and III patients post tumor resection being 21.4, 9, and 8.9 months, respectively, validating the prognostic significance of this scale. The predictive impact of RPA class has since been validated in multiple surgical series [18, 19]. Another prognostic score, the Graded Prognostic Assessment (GPA) is an updated prognostic index for patients with brain metastases. This prognostic index is based on age, KPS score, number of intracranial lesions, and status of systemic disease and was originally developed from a database of 1960 patients accrued to four RTOG protocols for patients with brain metastases [20]. The median overall survival times based on GPA score were: 2.6 months for 0-1 points, 3.8 months for 1.5–2.5 points, 6.9 months for 3 points, and 11 months for 3.5-4 points. The GPA has been refined to include histology-specific prognostic indices based on multi-institutional analyses of 4259 patients with brain metastases from breast carcinoma, small cell and non-small cell lung carcinoma, GI cancers, melanoma, and renal cell carcinoma [21].

# 16.2.3 Impact of Extent of Resection (EOR) and Surgical Technique

When it's anatomically safe to perform it, grosstotal resection (GTR) is the goal of surgery for metastatic disease, as it improves outcome, particularly in patients with single or solitary metastasis [17, 18]. A single institution study evaluated the predictors of outcome in 271 patients with single brain metastases. In this study, patients who received a GTR had a median survival time of 10.6 months compared with 8.7 months in patients who had a subtotal resection (STR) [17]. In another retrospective study analyzing the surgical outcome of 157 patients with brain metastases, 96 of whom (60%) had a single brain metastasis, the authors reported that the extent of resection (EOR) significantly impacted patient survival. Patients who had a STR had a median survival time of 15.1 months compared with 20.4 months in patients where a GTR was achieved [18]. Furthermore, GTR strongly affected patients' functional status; KPS scores of the GTR group improved from 82 to 87 and those of the STR group changed from 79 to 77, and this difference was found to be statistically significant. It is important to note that even though patients with metastatic disease represent a higher risk population, with diligent patient selection, maximal safe resection is often well tolerated and with an acceptable risk. A retrospective study examining the outcomes of 206 surgical patients with brain metastases reported mortality and morbidity rates of 0% and 10.3%, respectively [22]. This low perioperative morbidity was similar to that described in another retrospective study that included 208 surgical patients and reported an operative mortality of only 1.9% [19].

In addition to attaining maximal resection, there is ample literature indicating that the method of surgical resection also influences outcome, specifically the value of en bloc resection. En bloc resection entails circumferential dissection of the metastatic lesion along the brain-tumor interface and avoiding breech of the tumor capsule. This technique has multiple practical benefits relative to piecemeal resection (i.e., internal tumor debulking and removal), including avoidance of tumor cell spillage into the surrounding brain, reduction of intraoperative bleeding, and clearer visualization of tumor borders. In addition to its intraoperative benefits, en bloc resection also imparts clinical advantages. A notable study analyzed the predictors of local recurrence in 570 patients with single brain metastasis who underwent surgery where GTR was achieved. The authors demonstrated that patients who had a piecemeal tumor resection were 1.7 times more likely to develop local recurrence than those whose tumors were removed en bloc [23]. In addition to its impact on local recurrence, resection technique also influences the risk of metastatic CSF dissemination, i.e., leptomeningeal disease (LMD), which carries a universally poor prognosis. In a surgical series of 242 patients with brain metastases (68%) with a single lesion), 16% of the patients subsequently developed LMD. Analysis of the potential clinical predictors of LMD demonstrated that piecemeal resection carried a fourfold increased risk of developing LMD compared with piecemeal resection [24]. In addition, another study focusing on surgically treated posterior fossa metastases (260 patients) also showed the benefit of en bloc resection [25]. Note, posterior fossa lesions are of particular interest regarding LMD development due to their proximity to CSF spaces. In this study, GTR was achieved in 96% of the patients, and 10% of the patients developed LMD. Piecemeal resection was significantly associated with an increased risk of LMD, specifically 13.9% of piecemeal resection patients eventually developed LMD compared with only 5.7% of en bloc resection patients [25]. In addition to being effective, en bloc resection is safe, even for metastases found near functional (eloquent) cortex. Recent data indicate that en bloc resection technique is both feasible and safe in this setting. In an analysis of 1033 surgical patients, 62% of whom underwent en bloc resection, the authors reported that an en bloc resection was not associated with increased complication rates compared with piecemeal resection, even for tumors located in eloquent cortex [26].

# 16.2.4 Surgical Intraoperative Adjuncts

Intraoperative imaging and brain mapping technologies have emerged as powerful adjuncts for maximizing the extent of resection of brain metastases while minimizing morbidity. However, the clinical benefit of aggressive surgical resection is negated if it results in severe neurological deficits postoperatively. New functional deficits can increase the risk of thromboembolic complications, remove eligibility for selected systemic treatment regimens or clinical trials, and seriously impact patient quality of life. With this in mind, the use of surgical adjuncts has proven to be vital in making surgical resection effective and safe. Both preoperative and intraoperative imaging modalities can contribute to surgical success. Standard three-dimensional preoperative magnetic resonance (MR) imaging is routinely performed to facilitate accurate targeting of a specific lesion for surgical approach planning and tailoring of the craniotomy. In the situation where the lesion abuts or involves eloquent cortex (e.g., speech or motor centers), additional functional imaging modalities are often required. Predicting the exact location of eloquent cortex with standard anatomical imaging can be difficult at times due to distortion of the normal anatomy by the tumor or surrounding edema. Preoperative localization of eloquent brain regions using functional MR imaging, diffusion tensor (DT) imaging tractography, and/or transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) allows for more detailed surgical planning through visualization of the spatial relationship between the lesion and surrounding eloquent cortex [27-29]. These preoperative imaging data also assist the surgeon and treatment team when counseling the patient regarding preoperative risk and potential postoperative recovery time. Intraoperatively, ultrasound is a useful and cost-effective technological imaging adjunct that provides real-time data to confirm the extent of resection [30]. Additionally, intraoperative MR imaging is widely used as an adjunct to resection for infiltrative glial tumors but can also be used to aid the resection of brain metastases, particularly deep-seated lesions [31, 32].

Intraoperative neuro-monitoring is another key adjunct for the resection of brain metastases in eloquent regions. Even with notable advancements in pre- and postoperative imaging techniques, the gold standard for identifying eloquent cortex during surgery remains the use of intraoperative mapping. Brain mapping provides real-time information regarding the relationship between the lesion and surrounding critical structures. For metastases abutting or involving the precentral gyrus (posterior frontal lobe; motor cortex) or the deep subcortical motor tracts, intraoperative localization of these motor fibers is critical to conducting safe resection. With the assistance of a neurophysiology team, the location of the motor cortex can be confirmed intraoperatively by the placement of a grid electrode on the cortical surface prior to initiation of tumor resection. The location of subcortical motor fibers (corticospinal tract) can be localized and continuously monitored during surgical resection using direct stimulation with a current-generating monopolar or bipolar electrode. The benefit of motor mapping in the management of brain metastases has been confirmed in the literature [33, 34]. For example, a retrospective study of 33 surgical patients with lesions in proximity to the motor cortex reported favorable outcomes using intraoperative mapping techniques. Specifically, GTR was achieved in 94% of patients. Six patients (18%) experienced worsening neurological symptoms, but all patients were neurologically recovered at their 3-month follow-up visit [34]. For lesions located in language areas (e.g., posterior temporal lobe, inferior frontal lobe, and interior parietal lobule), intraoperative speech mapping is often needed, and this requires awake surgery. After the initial craniotomy and cortical exposure, a bipolar electrode is used to stimulate the cortical region of interest while language tasks are performed by

the patient. Areas on the cortex that produce frank speech arrest or language disturbances (semantic errors, paraphasias, perseverations) are marked and subsequently avoided during the remainder of the surgical resection. Overall, the benefit of intraoperative mapping is clear and has shown improved neurological outcomes in patients with brain metastases in difficult locations [35].

#### 16.3 Multiple Brain Metastases

Though a number of clinical studies have clearly defined the role of surgical resection for single brain metastases, the role of resection for multiple brain metastases is less well established. More than 50% of patients with brain metastases present with multiple brain metastases [36], but there have been no prospective randomized clinical trials dedicated to this patient population. However, there are retrospective reports that indicate that surgery may be beneficial in a subset of oligometastatic patients [19, 37, 38]. Overall, if it is anatomically feasible and safe to do so, removal of all lesions produces the best outcome, particularly in the setting of limited intracranial disease. Bindal et al. demonstrated the clinical benefit for patients with multiple brain metastases when all lesions are resected [37]. This study included 56 patients, all of whom underwent resection for multiple brain metastases. Thirty patients had one or more lesions left unresected (Group A) and 26 had all lesions resected (Group B). Regarding neurological outcome, symptoms improved in 65% of patients in Group A compared with 83% in Group B. Furthermore, the survival of patients who had all lesions resected (14 months) was significantly longer than in patients who had residual lesions (six months). A recent study retrospectively analyzed the outcome of patients with multiple brain metastases (maximum of 3 lesions) who underwent surgical resection of all lesions (n = 32). Furthermore, the outcome of this cohort was compared with that of a group of patients with single metastases who underwent resection during the same time period (n = 30). The authors reported no significant difference in median postoperative survival time between the two patient cohorts [38]. Though the literature is still unclear on the use of surgical resection for patients with multiple brain metastases, as discussed, there is evidence showing that resection can improve the survival and enhance quality of life in select patients.

# 16.4 Recurrent Brain Metastases

Surgical resection has also been demonstrated to be a useful treatment modality for recurrent brain metastases. A retrospective study of 25 patients with recurrent solitary brain metastases from lung cancer demonstrated significant functional improvement after surgical resection. Specifically, the median KPS score improved significantly after surgery for patients with recurrent disease, with 66% of them having improvement in preoperative neurological deficits [39]. In a retrospective series of 48 patients with recurrent brain metastases, Bindal et al. reported that surgical resection can increase overall survival. The median survival time after initial reoperation was 11.5 months. Furthermore, patients who underwent a second reoperation for recurrent disease had a median survival time of 8.6 months relative to 2.8 months for patients who did not undergo an additional resection [40]. Though no prospective clinical trials have been performed to evaluate the role of resection for recurrent brain metastases, the current literature suggests a clinical benefit regarding the use of surgical resection for select patients.

In addition, for open resection, laser interstitial thermal therapy (LITT) is emerging as another surgical approach to treat recurrent brain metastasis. Laser electromagnetic radiation is focused energy that is transformed into thermal energy to induce coagulation thermal damage to tumor cells while concurrently avoiding damage to adjacent normal tissue [41]. For this procedure, a small hole is drilled in the skull, and laser apparatus is secured to the skull. Under image guidance, the laser probe is advanced to the target lesion. The laser is heated and MR thermography is used to monitor temperature and heat spread [42, 43]. Once the lesion has been sufficiently thermally exposed, the laser is manually shut off.

Even though large studies employing LITT are limited, a number of investigators have suggested the safety and efficacy of LITT for recurrent brain metastases [44-47]. Rao et al. monitored 15 patients after LITT for lesions that had shown progression (based on MR imaging) after SRS. The overall survival rate was 57%, local control was achieved in 75% of patients at a median of 6 months follow-up, and the progression-free survival time was 37.8 weeks [46]. Note that this study did not distinguish between true tumor progression and pseudoprogression/treatment changes, but the study is significant in that it showed a decrease in lesion size regardless of pathology. Torres-Reveron et al. used LITT to treat six patients with confirmed metastatic lesions that had recurred after SRS [47]. LITT proved to be safe, with all treated patients being discharged within 48 hours of surgery. All patients in this analysis demonstrated a decrease in size of the lesion at two weeks. Overall, the current literature suggests that LITT is feasible and safe for the treatment of recurrent brain metastases.

#### 16.5 Conclusion

Surgical resection has been firmly established as a cornerstone of treatment for patients with brain metastases. Novel operative techniques, technological innovations, and improved understanding of patient selection have assisted neurosurgeons in tailoring more aggressive yet safer operations. Prospective randomized clinical trials for surgical resection of patients with multiple brain metastases and recurrent brain metastases are needed in order to further maximize the treatment plan for these patients.

Acknowledgments We thank David M. Wildrick, Ph.D., for editorial assistance.

#### References

- Johnson JD, Young B. Demographics of brain metastasis. Neurosurg Clin N Am. 1996;7(3):337–44.
- Shaffrey ME, et al. Brain metastases. Curr Probl Surg. 2004;41(8):665–741.
- Schouten LJ, et al. Incidence of brain metastases in a cohort of patients with carcinoma of the breast, colon, kidney, and lung and melanoma. Cancer. 2002;94(10):2698–705.
- Guerin A, et al. Brain metastases in patients with ALK+ non-small cell lung cancer: clinical symptoms, treatment patterns and economic burden. J Med Econ. 2015;18(4):312–22.
- Pelletier EM, et al. Epidemiology and economic burden of brain metastases among patients with primary breast cancer: results from a US claims data analysis. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2008;108(2):297–305.
- Amaral T, et al. Immunotherapy plus surgery/radiosurgery is associated with favorable survival in patients with melanoma brain metastasis. Immunotherapy. 2019;11(4):297–309.
- Margolin K. Ipilimumab in a Phase II trial of melanoma patients with brain metastases. Oncoimmunology. 2012;1(7):1197–9.
- Mahajan A, et al. Post-operative stereotactic radiosurgery versus observation for completely resected brain metastases: a single-centre, randomised, controlled, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2017;18:1040–8.
- Patchell RA, et al. A randomized trial of surgery in the treatment of single metastases to the brain. N Engl J Med. 1990;322(8):494–500.
- Vecht CJ, et al. Treatment of single brain metastasis: radiotherapy alone or combined with neurosurgery? Ann Neurol. 1993;33(6):583–90.
- Angelov L, et al. Impact of 2-staged stereotactic radiosurgery for treatment of brain metastases >/= 2 cm. J Neurosurg. 2018;129(2):366–82.
- Petrovich Z, et al. Survival and pattern of failure in brain metastasis treated with stereotactic gamma knife radiosurgery. J Neurosurg. 2002;97(5 Suppl):499–506.
- Vogelbaum MA, et al. Local control of brain metastases by stereotactic radiosurgery in relation to dose to the tumor margin. J Neurosurg. 2006;104(6): 907–12.
- Ebner D, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery for large brain metastases. J Clin Neurosci. 2015;22(10):1650–4.
- Shaw E, et al. Single dose radiosurgical treatment of recurrent previously irradiated primary brain tumors and brain metastases: final report of RTOG protocol 90-05. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2000;47(2):291–8.
- Prabhu RS, et al. Single-fraction stereotactic radiosurgery (SRS) alone versus surgical resection and SRS for large brain metastases: a multi-institutional analysis. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2017;99(2): 459–67.

- Tendulkar RD, et al. RPA classification has prognostic significance for surgically resected single brain metastasis. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2006;66(3): 810–7.
- Lee CH, et al. The role of surgical resection in the management of brain metastasis: a 17-year longitudinal study. Acta Neurochir. 2013;155(3):389–97.
- Paek SH, et al. Reevaluation of surgery for the treatment of brain metastases: review of 208 patients with single or multiple brain metastases treated at one institution with modern neurosurgical techniques. Neurosurgery. 2005;56(5):1021–34.
- 20. Sperduto PW, et al. A new prognostic index and comparison to three other indices for patients with brain metastases: an analysis of 1,960 patients in the RTOG database. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2008;70(2):510–4.
- 21. Sperduto PW, et al. Diagnosis-specific prognostic factors, indexes, and treatment outcomes for patients with newly diagnosed brain metastases: a multiinstitutional analysis of 4,259 patients. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2010;77(3):655–61.
- Schodel P, et al. Surgical resection of brain metastasesimpact on neurological outcome. Int J Mol Sci. 2013;14(5):8708–18.
- Patel AJ, et al. Factors influencing the risk of local recurrence after resection of a single brain metastasis. J Neurosurg. 2010;113(2):181–9.
- Ahn JH, et al. Risk for leptomeningeal seeding after resection for brain metastases: implication of tumor location with mode of resection. J Neurosurg. 2012;116(5):984–93.
- Suki D, et al. Comparative risk of leptomeningeal disease after resection or stereotactic radiosurgery for solid tumor metastasis to the posterior fossa. J Neurosurg. 2008;108(2):248–57.
- Patel AJ, et al. Impact of surgical methodology on the complication rate and functional outcome of patients with a single brain metastasis. J Neurosurg. 2015;122(5):1132–43.
- Hendrix P, et al. Preoperative navigated transcranial magnetic stimulation in patients with motor eloquent lesions with emphasis on metastasis. Clin Anat. 2016;29(7):925–31.
- Huberfeld G, et al. Preoperative and intraoperative neurophysiological investigations for surgical resections in functional areas. Neurochirurgie. 2017;63(3):142–9.
- 29. Sollmann N, et al. Associations between clinical outcome and navigated transcranial magnetic stimulation characteristics in patients with motor-eloquent brain lesions: a combined navigated transcranial magnetic stimulation-diffusion tensor imaging fiber tracking approach. J Neurosurg. 2018;128(3):800–10.
- Unsgaard G, et al. Ability of navigated 3D ultrasound to delineate gliomas and metastases—comparison of image interpretations with histopathology. Acta Neurochir. 2005;147(12):1259–69; discussion 1269.

- Senft C, et al. Intraoperative magnetic resonance imaging in the surgical treatment of cerebral metastases. J Surg Oncol. 2010;101(5):436–41.
- Tan TC, Black PM. Image-guided craniotomy for cerebral metastases: techniques and outcomes. Neurosurgery. 2007;61(1 Suppl):349–56; discussion 356-7
- Kellogg RG, Munoz LF. Selective excision of cerebral metastases from the precentral gyrus. Surg Neurol Int. 2013;4:66.
- 34. Sanmillan JL, et al. Functional approach using intraoperative brain mapping and neurophysiological monitoring for the surgical treatment of brain metastases in the central region. J Neurosurg. 2016;126:1–10.
- Kamp MA, et al. Proof of principle: supramarginal resection of cerebral metastases in eloquent brain areas. Acta Neurochir. 2012;154(11):1981–6.
- 36. Schackert G, et al. Retrospective study of 127 surgically treated patients with multiple brain metastases: indication, prognostic factors, and outcome. Acta Neurochir. 2013;155(3):379–87.
- Bindal RK, et al. Surgical treatment of multiple brain metastases. J Neurosurg. 1993;79(2):210–6.
- Salvati M, et al. Multiple brain metastases: a surgical series and neurosurgical perspective. Neurol Sci. 2018;39(4):671–7.
- Al-Zabin M, et al. Recurrent brain metastases from lung cancer: the impact of reoperation. Acta Neurochir. 2010;152(11):1887–92.

- Bindal RK, et al. Reoperation for recurrent metastatic brain tumors. J Neurosurg. 1995;83(4):600–4.
- Mensel B, Weigel C, Hosten N. Laser-induced thermotherapy. Recent Results Cancer Res. 2006;167:69–75.
- 42. Medvid R, et al. Current applications of MRI-guided laser interstitial thermal therapy in the treatment of brain neoplasms and epilepsy: a radiologic and neurosurgical overview. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2015;36(11):1998–2006.
- Rahmathulla G, et al. MRI-guided laser interstitial thermal therapy in neuro-oncology: a review of its current clinical applications. Oncology. 2014;87(2):67–82.
- 44. Ali MA, et al. Stereotactic laser ablation as treatment for brain metastases that recur after stereotactic radiosurgery: a multiinstitutional experience. Neurosurg Focus. 2016;41(4):E11.
- Carpentier A, et al. Laser thermal therapy: realtime MRI-guided and computer-controlled procedures for metastatic brain tumors. Lasers Surg Med. 2011;43(10):943–50.
- 46. Rao MS, et al. Magnetic resonance-guided laser ablation improves local control for postradiosurgery recurrence and/or radiation necrosis. Neurosurgery. 2014;74(6):658–67; discussion 667.
- Torres-Reveron J, et al. Stereotactic laser induced thermotherapy (LITT): a novel treatment for brain lesions regrowing after radiosurgery. J Neurooncol. 2013;113(3):495–503.



# Stereotactic Radiosurgery for Brain Metastases

17

# Christophe Marques and Eric L. Chang

# **Abbreviations**

3DCRT	Three-dimensional conformal
	radiotherapy
ASTRO	American Society for Radiation
	Oncology
BM	Brain metastasis/metastases
CBCT	Cone-beam computed
	tomography
CI	Conformity (or conformality)
	index
CKRS	CyberKnife radiosurgery
СТ	Computed tomography
CTV	Clinical target volume
EBRT	External beam radiation therapy
ECOG	Eastern Cooperative Oncology
	Group
EORTC	European Organization for
	Research and Treatment of
	Cancer
FACT-BR	Functional Assessment of Cancer
	Therapy-Brain
FSRS	Fractionated SRS
GI	Gradient index
GKRS	Gamma knife radiosurgery
GTV	Gross tumor volume
HBO	Hyperbaric oxygen

HR	Hazard ratio
HVLT-R	Hopkins Verbal Learning
	Test-Revised
IDL	Isodose line
IV	Intravenous
KPS	Karnofsky performance status
kV	Kilovolt
LINAC	Linear accelerator
MLC	Multileaf collimator
MMSE	Mini-Mental State Examination
MRI	Magnetic resonance imaging
MU	Monitor unit
MV	Megavolt
NCI CTCAE	National Cancer Institute
	Common Terminology Criteria
	for Adverse Events
NSCLC	Non-small cell lung cancer
PIV	Prescription isodose volume
PS	Performance status
PTV	Planning target volume
PTX	
	Pentoxifylline
QOL	Pentoxifylline Quality of life
QOL RCC	Pentoxifylline Quality of life Renal cell carcinoma
QOL RCC RION	Pentoxifylline Quality of life Renal cell carcinoma Radiation-induced optic
QOL RCC RION	Pentoxifylline Quality of life Renal cell carcinoma Radiation-induced optic neuropathy
QOL RCC RION RN	Pentoxifylline Quality of life Renal cell carcinoma Radiation-induced optic neuropathy Radionecrosis or radiation
QOL RCC RION RN	Pentoxifylline Quality of life Renal cell carcinoma Radiation-induced optic neuropathy Radionecrosis or radiation necrosis
QOL RCC RION RN RPA	Pentoxifylline Quality of life Renal cell carcinoma Radiation-induced optic neuropathy Radionecrosis or radiation necrosis Recursive partitioning analysis
QOL RCC RION RN RPA RT	Pentoxifylline Quality of life Renal cell carcinoma Radiation-induced optic neuropathy Radionecrosis or radiation necrosis Recursive partitioning analysis Radiotherapy
QOL RCC RION RN RN RPA RT RCT	Pentoxifylline Quality of life Renal cell carcinoma Radiation-induced optic neuropathy Radionecrosis or radiation necrosis Recursive partitioning analysis Radiotherapy Randomized controlled trial
QOL RCC RION RN RN RPA RT RCT RTOG	Pentoxifylline Quality of life Renal cell carcinoma Radiation-induced optic neuropathy Radionecrosis or radiation necrosis Recursive partitioning analysis Radiotherapy Randomized controlled trial Radiation Therapy Oncology

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

Department of Radiation Oncology, Keck School of Medicine of USC, Los Angeles, CA, USA e-mail: christophe.marques@med.usc.edu; eric.

C. Marques · E. L. Chang (⊠)

chang@med.usc.edu

M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), *Central Nervous System Metastases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_17

SCLC	Small cell lung cancer
SGRT	Surface guided radiation therapy
SI	Selectivity index
SRS	Stereotactic radiosurgery
TV	Target volume
VitE	Vitamin E
VMAT	Volumetric modulated arc
	therapy
WBRT	Whole brain radiation therapy

# 17.1 Introduction and Historical Background

Stereotactic radiosurgery (SRS) refers to the use of a three-dimensional coordinate system ("stereotactic") to deliver high doses of imageguided focal radiation to intracranial targets with submillimeter localization in a noninvasive manner ("radiosurgery") as a substitute for surgery while avoiding irradiation of the surrounding healthy tissue. Dr. Lars Leksell, a prominent neurosurgeon in Sweden, pioneered SRS in the 1950s using orthovoltage X-ray tube radiation to treat trigeminal neuralgiarelated facial pain [1]. Gamma knife radiosurgery (GKRS), which uses cobalt-60 as the source of ionizing radiation, was developed by Dr. Leksell and physicists Dr. Kurt Lidén and Dr. Börje Larsson in 1967 as a surgical tool to produce discoid-shaped radiation lesions for functional neurosurgery patients with movement disorders and intractable pain refractory to conventional treatment (Fig. 17.1). Since the 1970s. SRS was used for vascular malformations unsuitable for resection or embolization as well as for benign tumors.

In 1989, professor Christer Lindquist [2] published the first report of a patient with a recurrent solitary brain metastasis (BM) treated successfully using SRS. In the following years, studies analyzed the effectiveness of this treatment either alone or in combination with whole brain radiation therapy (WBRT). During that time, evidence emerged that SRS can provide local tumor control without compromising neurocognitive function as opposed to the WBRT counterpart.



Fig. 17.1 Dr. Lars Leksell using the Gamma Knife® prototype with a patient in 1968 [Image courtesy of Elekta].

Metastatic brain tumors have become the most common indication of SRS. The technique is most commonly delivered by devices such as Gamma Knife<sup>®</sup> (cobalt-60 radioactive source units), CyberKnife<sup>®</sup> (robotic arm-mounted lightweight linear accelerator), and linear accelerators (LINACs) equipped with modern onboard imaging systems and radiation delivery methods. The SRS procedure is carried out by a multidisciplinary team which typically consists of a neurosurgeon, radiation oncologist, medical physicist, and a nurse to assure a safe delivery of the plan.

Due to the abundance of commercially available devices able to deliver radiation to the brain and radiotherapeutic techniques, a meeting of the American Association of Neurological Surgeons (AANS), the Congress of Neurological Surgeons (CNS), and the American Society for Radiation Oncology (ASTRO) agreed on a unified contemporary definition of SRS which AANS/CNS published in 2007 [3]. An important part of the definition is as follows: "Stereotactic radiosurgery typically is performed in a single session, using a rigidly attached stereotactic guiding device, other immobilization technology and/or a stereotactic image-guidance system, but can be performed in a limited number of sessions, up to a maximum of five." Although this definition was established, several studies in the literature refer to multifractional SRS between 2 and 5 fractions as fractionated SRS (FSRS) or hypofractionated SRS.

This chapter will address the technique of SRS, review evidence-based medicine of the procedure, and look at future directions.

# 17.2 Radiobiology

#### 17.2.1 Fractionation

Conventionally fractionated radiation therapy originates from radiobiologic experiments carried out in France in the 1920s and 1930s. French investigators Regaud and Ferroux [4] published their work on sterilization of a ram. They discovered that the animal could not be sterilized by exposing its testes (equivalent model of tumor cells) to a single dose of radiation without causing severe skin toxicity to the scrotum (equivalent model of healthy surrounding tissue). By providing radiation in small daily doses (fraction) divided over several weeks, sterilization was successfully carried out with acceptable skin damage.

Later in the 1960s and 1970s, relevant radiobiologic experiments revealed dose effects and the "Four Rs of Radiotherapy: repair, reoxygenation, redistribution, and repopulation" [5] which were found to be key aspects of multifractionated radiotherapy (RT). Research shows dividing a dose of radiation into smaller doses given over days allows repair of sublethal damage of normal tissues caused by ionizing radiation and repopulation of those cells that survive radiation. In the meantime, damage to tumor cells is increased by fractionation by allowing reoxygenation (oxygen makes permanent the damage produced by free radicals in DNA) and reassortment of tumor cells into radiosensitive phases of the cycle between dose fractions. Excessive prolongation during treatment, however, can cause tumor cells to proliferate.

In the setting of SRS, single-fraction treatment is the antithesis of conventionally fractionated radiation therapy, and fractionation with 2–5 fractions (FSRS) is not validated by standards such as the linear-quadratic model commonly used by radiobiologists.

Whether the primary effect from ionizing radiation on tumor cell killing is direct or indirect could be via compromised blood supply.

One possible explanation for the positive tumor responses to high-dose radiation therapy is that the tumor blood supply is more sensitive to radiation than has been predicted by conventional radiobiology. Park et al. [6] reviewed studies on radiation-induced vascular changes in human and experimental models, and showed that in human tumors treated with conventionally fractionated radiation therapy, the integrity of the vasculature is preserved. However, although a single dose of radiation in the range of 5–10 Gy to human tumor xenografts or rodent tumors causes relatively mild vascular changes, increasing the dose to higher than 10 Gy per fraction induces severe vascular changes resulting in reduced blood perfusion. The authors suggest that higher than 10 Gy likely causes significant vascular damage, likely damages the intratumor microenvironment, and indirectly causes tumor cell death. The departure from conventional radiobiology is that the latter states that the oxygenation status of the tumor cells influences radiosensitivity and depends on intact microvasculature.

In a previous study, Szeifert et al. [7] reported an experience with five patients (two with multiple BM, one with a vestibular schwannoma, one with a malignant glioma, and one with a meningioma), who underwent a craniotomy for tumor removal 3–12 months after GKRS with efforts to collect normal brain tissue outside the prescription dose volume. Immunohistochemical results showed that vascular endothelial cells are the principal targets of single high-dose irradiation.

#### 17.2.2 Targeted Agents

Based on a review of several retrospective series by Chowdhury et al. [8], there was evidence of synergistic effect of targeted agents in local control when combined with SRS: lapatinib for HER2-positive BM; sunitinib, sorafenib, and temsirolimus for renal cell carcinoma (RCC) BM; and dabrafenib and ipilimumab for BRAFmutated and wild-type melanoma BM. The authors, however, recommended engaging in prospective studies to provide higher level of evidence.

## 17.2.3 Radiosensitizers

Radiosensitizers are agents that enhance the effect of radiation therapy on tumor cells.

#### 17.2.4 Hyperbaric Oxygen

Oxygen is known to enhance the killing effect of radiation on tumor cells (by making permanent the damage produced by free radicals in DNA), and oxygen levels can be increased in all body tissues after immersion into hyperbaric oxygen (HBO). The NCT01850563 clinical trial, which included providing HBO prior to SRS for BM, had its preliminary results published by Hartford et al. [9]. In the trial, patients received 100%  $O_2$  at 2.4 atm for 30 min followed by SRS within 15 min of completing HBO. The completed study with 18 patients, 26 lesions, BM ≤5 cm diameter, and Karnofsky performance status (KPS) >60 achieved an average time between HBO and SRS of 8.3 min. The median follow-up was 13.3 months. The study proved feasibility but is still pending longer follow-up to report local recurrence-free survival, WBRT-free survival, and adverse events.

# 17.3 Techniques and Apparatus

The following treatment platforms evolved over time to treat BM with SRS.

# 17.3.1 Leksell Gamma Knife<sup>°</sup> (Elekta AB, Stockholm, Sweden) Prototype, Models U, B, C, 4C, Perfexion<sup>°</sup>, and ICON<sup>°</sup>

All Leksell Gamma Knife<sup>®</sup> models use cobalt-60 as the radiation source, which produces gamma rays with half-life of 5.27 years (Fig. 17.2). The Leksell Gamma Knife<sup>®</sup> Perfexion<sup>™</sup>, launched in 2006, is the fifth-generation device from Elekta. The Perfexion<sup>™</sup> contains 192 cobalt-60 sources, all converging towards a radiologic isocenter, via a conical-shaped tungsten collimator system (Fig. 17.2a). The sources are divided into 8 sec-

tors each containing 24 sources, and each sector can be independently positioned in front of any of three collimator sizes, 4 mm, 8 mm, and 16 mm, or be blocked (beam-off). During treatment, these sources are moved in front of the desired collimator channel with predetermined dwell times while the patient positioning system (PPS) is moved in relation to the isocenter. The cumulative radiation dose distribution is created by each "shot" representing a cross firing of up to 192 tightly collimated beams, to deliver the optimal radiation treatment plan.

The day of treatment, the Leksell<sup>®</sup> Coordinate Frame G stereotactic frame is secured to the patient's skull after local anesthesia is injected at the 4-pin fixation sites. The frame contains three to four side plates, each with an N-localizer [10] which contains fiducial marker material (CuSO<sub>4</sub> solution for magnetic resonance imaging or MRI) visualized on the subsequent MRI acquisition step. Many methods have been outlined to determine the z-axis, but the most popular method uses small channels with an "N" shape configuration where the position of the oblique fiducial relative to the vertical fiducials defines the z-plane of the slice.

MRI with intravenous (IV) contrast is the preferred imaging modality, although computed tomography (CT) with IV contrast is used when the patient is either unable to tolerate an MRI or carries an MRI-incompatible implanted device.

The frame will remain attached throughout the entire treatment procedure to maintain stereotactic accuracy (Fig. 17.2b). Since imaging is acquired immediately before the treatment, the precise location and size of the targets are known and transferred to Leksell GammaPlan<sup>®</sup> which is the integrated treatment planning software for Leksell Gamma Knife<sup>®</sup>.

GKRS is usually given on a single day as a single frame-based treatment on an outpatient basis.

Conversely, Icon<sup>™</sup>, the 6th-generation Leksell Gamma Knife<sup>®</sup>, is equipped with an integrated stereotactic cone-beam computed tomography (CBCT) which determines three-dimensional stereotactic coordinates and permits frameless and fractionated radiation treatment (Fig. 17.2c). It is also equipped with real-time motion management (High Definition Motion Management,



**Fig. 17.2** Leksell Gamma Knife<sup>®</sup> [Images courtesy of Elekta] (a) Leksell Gamma Knife<sup>®</sup> collimator system (present in both Perfexion<sup>M</sup> and Icon<sup>M</sup> models) showing radiation targets and beams on. (b) Leksell Gamma Knife<sup>®</sup> Perfexion<sup>M</sup> showing (left) a patient with head

HDMM) which automatically turns off beam delivery if the patient shifts outside a preset limit. HDMM is composed of an infrared stereoscopic camera, a set of reference markers, and a patient marker (attached to the nose with adhesive).

## 17.3.2 CyberKnife<sup>®</sup> Accuray<sup>®</sup>

CyberKnife<sup>®</sup> is a frameless radiation system delivered by a lightweight compact X-band 6 Megavolt (MV) X-ray photon LINAC mounted on a robotic arm and equipped with an integrated image guidance system (Fig. 17.3). It was invented by Dr. John Adler, neurosurgeon at Stanford University, California, USA, and was cleared by the Food and Drug

mounted Leksell<sup>®</sup> Coordinate Frame G and (right) lookthrough view of the device revealing the tungsten collimator. (c) Leksell Gamma Knife<sup>®</sup> Icon<sup>™</sup> showing the High Definition Motion Management (HDMM) system

Administration (FDA) to treat intracranial tumors in 1999. Soon after, in 2001, it was cleared to treat tumors anywhere in the body. A non-contrast CT scan of the head is acquired after the patient is immobilized in supine position using a customized thermoplastic mask. A contrast-enhanced MRI of the brain is also completed prior to treatment and fused with the CT scan for treatment planning.

Two orthogonal X-ray systems (two ceilingmounted X-ray sources and two corresponding in-floor image detectors) generate real-time stereoscopic kilovolt (kV) images during treatment to help track and detect skull anatomy motion (using the proprietary 6D Skull Tracking System) and correct for patient movement. The six degrees of freedom of the robotic arm allow hundreds of



**Fig. 17.3** CyberKnife<sup>®</sup> M6<sup>™</sup> System; (left) head of the robotic arm with the beam on; (right) overall layout with robotic arm, Xchange<sup>®</sup> Robotic Collimator Changer, patient couch, X-ray sources (ceiling mounted), and

image detectors (in-floor mounted) [Image courtesy of Accuray Incorporated—©2018 Accuray Incorporated. All Rights Reserved]

non-coplanar, non-isocentric, and isocentric radiation beams from multiple directions to crossfire the tumor. Multiple targets can be treated with a single pass of the robot around the patient.

Six models have been produced as of mid-2018, including the most recent CyberKnife<sup>®</sup> M6<sup>™</sup> System released in 2012. The Xchange<sup>®</sup> Robotic Collimator Changer gives the user the ability to automatically mount a secondary collimator amongst three available housing choices:

- Fixed circular collimators, with 12 choices of circular field sizes ranging from 5 to 60 mm in diameter at the isocenter
- Iris<sup>™</sup> Variable Aperture Collimator, which can replicate the fixed 12 collimator sizes and improves the ability to use multiple field sizes in a treatment
- InCise<sup>™</sup> 2 Multileaf Collimator (MLC), for larger field sizes than the Iris<sup>™</sup> or fixed circular collimators, chosen for large-size tumors, allows to significantly reduce treatment time

## 17.3.3 LINAC-Based SRS

Stereotactic alterations to LINACs have made alternatives to GKRS and CKRS possible. The process started in the 1980s with a LINAC modified for stereotactic purposes. LINACs which produce megavoltage ionizing radiation (hence, no use of radioactive source), typically at 6MV, have been used to deliver SRS. X-rays result from the impact of accelerated electrons over a high atomic mass element. The X-ray emitting head of the machine or "gantry" is mounted on an axis which can rotate around the patient in a full circle; meanwhile, the patient lies on a table or "couch" which typically permits three-dimensional translational motion and one-dimensional angular motion. Both the gantry and the couch can move according to the treatment plan.

Because of the large geographical availability of LINACs, normally used to treat all body sites, significant effort has been put into developing LINAC-based SRS. Technological advancements now allow precise and time-efficient radiation delivery. Although GKRS is still the most commonly used single-fraction SRS modality, based on a National Cancer Database Study from 2003 to 2011 [11], LINAC-based SRS has been rapidly disseminating from 3.2% of cases in 2003 to 30.8% in 2011, in particular in the community vs. academic facilities.

# 17.3.3.1 LINAC-Based SRS Delivery Techniques

- Cone-based SRS: Special collimators (with typical nominal bore hole diameters from 5 to 50 mm) are mounted to the LINAC's accessory device holder and used to sharpen the edge of the radiation beam by reducing the penumbra.
- Micro-multileaf collimator-based SRS (mMLC-based SRS): High-definition MLCs with projected leaf widths below 5 mm are

either an integral part of the LINAC or mounted to the LINAC's accessory device holder.

Cone-based SRS utilizes a regular-shaped collimator and is ideal for lesions of simple shape. This type of collimator can also be used for larger tumors where overlapping spherical fields with multiple isocenters must be used for proper coverage of the target. However, a treatment plan using multiple isocenters increases treatment time and dose inhomogeneity, the latter potentially causing toxicity to the patient [12]. Field-shaping devices such as mMLCs can circumvent these inconveniences, reducing treatment time caused by dose inhomogeneity [13].

In conventional LINACs, flattening filters (typically made of materials such as stainless steel, brass, tungsten, or aluminum) are placed in the path of the bell-shaped radiation beam before reaching the patient to create uniform intensity radiation across the treatment field. For small fields such as used in SRS, the treatment field is already nearly flat over the central few centimeters and the benefit of a flattening filter is not as relevant. Based on a recent study from the American Association of Physicists in Medicine (AAPM) Therapy Emerging Technology Assessment Work Group [14], there are comparable dosimetric results between flattened and flattening filter-free (FFF) beams with reduction in beam on-time of 50-75%.

# 17.3.3.2 Large LINAC Manufacturers Provide Both Capabilities

# Varian TrueBeam<sup>®</sup> and the Edge<sup>®</sup> Radiosurgery System (Varian Medical Systems, Inc., Palo Alto, CA, USA)

The most commonly used platforms in the USA are Varian TrueBeam<sup>®</sup>, a megavoltage LINAC, and the specialized Varian Edge<sup>®</sup> (Fig. 17.4). Varian started developing SRS in 1992 and later entered into a partnership with BrainLAB. In 2007, the Novalis Tx<sup>™</sup> became the first product of their collaboration and offered a comprehensive SRS treatment unit. The unit uses the BrainLAB ExacTrac<sup>®</sup> X-Ray 6D room-mounted imaging system and Varian's onboard imaging system for image guidance, as well as Varian's Eclipse<sup>™</sup> combined with BrainLAB iPLAN as treatment planning software. TrueBeam<sup>®</sup> was released in 2010 followed by the Edge<sup>®</sup> Radiosurgery System released in 2012.

The Edge<sup>®</sup> is equipped with a high-definition 120 Multileaf Collimator (HD  $120^{M}$  MLC) made of 2.5 mm width leaves over the central 8 cm area with 5 mm leaves over the periphery and a PerfectPitch<sup>M</sup> 6 degrees of freedom (6DoF) couch. Intracranial real-time tracking can be done with various options. Most commonly, it utilizes real-time surface tracking (a type of surface guided radiation therapy or SGRT) to monitor target motion after patient setup has been completed using the Optical Surface Monitoring System (OSMS) made by Varian.



**Fig. 17.4** Varian Edge<sup>®</sup> Radiosurgery System; left to right: perspective view showing LINAC and PerfectPitch<sup>™</sup> 6 degrees of freedom (6DoF) couch, rendition of patient undergoing frameless SRS with thermoplastic mask-

based immobilization, high-definition 120 Multileaf Collimator [Images courtesy of Varian Medical Systems, Inc. All rights reserved]

Movements outside user-defined tolerances are detected automatically, and the beam can be turned off until the patient returns within tolerance. Varian is also compatible with other realtime tracking systems such as IDENTIFY by HumediQ (another SGRT system) or ExacTrac<sup>®</sup> by BrainLAB.

The LINAC can also be equipped with conical collimators (from 4 to 17.5 mm) which are mounted on the gantry, although they are typically used to treat trigeminal neuralgia or other functional neurological disorders.

SRS can be carried out using the Varian head frame or in a frameless manner. If a frame is used, the process is similar to GKRS where the frame attachment is followed by a scan to precisely locate the tumor location.

In 2016, Varian released HyperArc<sup>™</sup> highdefinition RT, an optimization package for automated planning and radiation delivery for TrueBeam<sup>®</sup> or the Edge<sup>®</sup>. It incorporates volumetric modulated arc therapy (VMAT) and uses all degrees of freedom provided by a combination of gantry head rotation, collimator rotation, and couch movements (sometimes referred to as "couch kicks") with PerfectPitch<sup>™</sup> using Eclipse<sup>™</sup> as treatment planning platform. Radiation delivery based just on one isocenter can treat single or multiple lesions and takes advantage of non-coplanar beam arrangements. HyperArc<sup>™</sup> currently uses MV imaging for realtime tracking of patient movement.

# Elekta Versa HD<sup>™</sup> (Elekta AB, Stockholm, Sweden)

A high-end LINAC platform is Versa HD<sup>™</sup> (Fig. 17.5). It is equipped by default with Agility<sup>™</sup> MLCs, made of 160 interdigitating fast-speed moving leaves with 5 mm widths at isocenter. For cone-based SRS, the platform is compatible with third party Aktina Medical's Small Field Circular Collimators, which are mounted to the LINAC head via an adapter. Interchangeable cones are available over a range of 5-40 mm nominal diameter and each size is automatically recognized by the Elekta LINAC to reduce potential errors during treatment delivery. Onboard imaging is done with MV and kV X-rays and provides kV CBCT. Treatment can be delivered with a frame using a third-party device, which is rare, or framelessly, in which case real-time image verification feedback is done in partnership with BrainLAB ExacTrac® or with SGRT using AlignRT® (from Vision RT Ltd, London, England). The Versa HD<sup>™</sup> model also comes with a 6-degree couch which attaches to the top of the exiting couch and provides 6 degrees of positioning (three translational with x, y, and z, plus three rotational with roll, pitch, and yaw).



**Fig. 17.5** Elekta Versa HD<sup>™</sup> system; left to right: LINAC with onboard imaging system deployed, built-in Agility<sup>™</sup> MLCs [Images courtesy of Elekta], Aktina's Small Field

Circular Collimator add-on mounted on the gantry head [printed with permission of Aktina Medical]

#### 17.3.4 Proton Radiosurgery

Proton beam therapy is also used to treat BM and has unique dose characteristics. It deposits most of the radiation dose at a certain depth with no exit dose (called the Bragg peak) within tissue. These properties translate into a decrease in normal tissue integral dose. These advantages are particularly beneficial when treating patients with multiple lesions or requiring repeated SRS sessions over time. Proton therapy, however, is both costly as well as time- and resource-intensive, thus limiting its access.

A recent report by Atkins et al. provided a single-institution experience from Massachusetts General Hospital of 370 patients treated with proton SRS for single or multiple BM and is the first series to report failure patterns, survival outcomes, and toxicity analysis [15]. Although the study is retrospective and lacks patientreported outcome or quality of life (QOL) data, it provides evidence that proton SRS is welltolerated with failure patterns and survival outcomes comparable to those of photon-based SRS series.

# 17.4 Radiation Dose Considerations

SRS techniques take advantage of the fact that the maximal dose tolerated by normal tissue is volume dependent. At the same time, innovations in SRS technology (from imaging, to treatment planning hardware and software) have allowed a reduction in radiation treatment volumes by reducing the margins.

#### 17.4.1 Target Dose Prescription

Currently, prescribed SRS radiation doses are usually based on the results from the phase I Radiation Therapy Oncology Group (RTOG) brain tumor committee dose-escalation study published by Shaw et al. in 2000 as part of RTOG 9005 [16]. The study determined the maximal single fraction-tolerated dose given with frame-based GKRS or LINAC in patients with recurrent brain tumors, not involving the brainstem, who had received prior radiation treatment. In the study, 64% had recurrent BM (largely from breast origin and with previous median dose of 30 Gy), and the remaining 36% had a recurrent glioma (with previous median dose of 60 Gy). The dose received was tumor size dependent according to the study design and started at 12, 15, and 18 Gy for tumor diameters of 31–40 mm, 21–30 mm, and  $\leq$  20 mm, respectively. Dose was prescribed to the 50–90% isodose line (IDL) which was to encompass the entire margin of the tumor. For each tumor size group, dose was escalated in 3 Gy increments until irreversible CNS toxicity (defined as RTOG CNS toxicity grade 3-5) developed in more than 20% of the patients within 3 months of SRS. The study concluded that the tolerated doses were 15 Gy, 18 Gy, and 24 Gy for tumor diameters 31–40 mm, 21–30 mm, and  $\leq$ 20 mm, respectively. Dose escalation up to 27 Gy for tumors  $\leq 20$  mm was not attained, not due to toxicity, but due to reluctance from the investigators. Unacceptable CNS toxicity was found to be more likely in patients with large tumors, with an odds ratio of 16 in tumors 31-40 mm compared to  $\leq 20$  mm, and the two-year overall incidence of radionecrosis (or RN, discussed in detail later in this chapter) was 11%.

RTOG 9005 excluded patients with brainstem metastases; however, a recent retrospective chart review by Trifiletti et al. [17] from multiple international institutions on their cumulative experience with brainstem SRS, collected through the International Gamma Knife Research Foundation, showed that of 596 brainstem metastases treated with SRS in 547 patients, 7.4% developed severe SRS-induced toxicity with increased odds associated with larger tumor volume and WBRT. The rate of local control was 81.8% at 12 months after SRS. The study concluded favorable local control and relatively rare toxicity for brainstem metastases treated with SRS.

# 17.4.2 Normal Tissue Tolerance: Cranial Nerves

Challenges encountered during planning are caused by the prescription dose of radiation desired, and the proximity and sensitivity of normal brain tissue. The most sensitive structures are cranial nerves, in particular the optic nerve, including the chiasm and the vestibulocochlear nerve (cranial nerve VIII).

Stafford et al. [18] published a retrospective Mayo Clinic study of 215 patients who underwent GKRS procedures with median maximum radiation dose to the optic nerve of 10 Gy for tumors of the sellar and parasellar region. Eleven percent had previous external beam radiation therapy (EBRT) with a median dose of 50.2 Gy. Four patients (less than 2%) developed radiation-induced optic neuropathy (RION), three of which had received prior EBRT, one of whom had not, but had received GKRS alone with a dose of 12.8 Gy to the optic nerve or the chiasm. The study concluded the risk of developing a clinically significant RION was 1.1% for patients receiving 12 Gy or less to a short segment of the anterior optic apparatus, the risk being statistically significant higher for those with prior or concurrent EBRT. Based on this study, it was deemed safe to avoid single-fraction doses greater than 10 Gy to the optic apparatus. However, a more conservative dose limit was reported earlier by Tishler et al. [19], based on a combined series review of 62 patients treated with SRS for various types of lesions (71% meningiomas) in or adjacent to the cavernous sinus. Results showed that cranial nerves III to VI dysfunction was infrequent and without definite evidence of dose relationship. However, the optic apparatus was more sensitive to radiation and complications occurred in a dose-dependent manner. No case of RION was reported for single-fraction SRS doses <8 Gy. The incidence was significantly higher at 24% for patients who received single-fraction SRS doses >8 Gy.

Care is usually put into sparing radiation to the cochlea and cranial nerve VIII. True dose limitation is difficult to determine as many studies are based on acoustic neuromas in which patients have baseline hearing loss, caused in part by damage from the tumor. Jacob et al. [20] reported a review of 59 patients with serviceable pretreatment hearing who underwent SRS for sporadic vestibular schwannoma (VS) treated with Gamma Knife Perfexion<sup>™</sup>. Thirty-six percent developed nonserviceable hearing at a mean of 2.2 years after SRS. The study found that patients who received <5 Gy cochlear volume mean dose were more significantly likely to retain serviceable hearing at their last follow-up on univariate analysis.

Kano et al. [21] recommend a dose to the central cochlea <4.2 Gy. Results are based on their retrospective study in which 77 patients at the University of Pittsburg, with acoustic neuromas and serviceable hearing (Gardner-Robertson Class I or II), underwent SRS with a median dose of 12.5 Gy at the tumor margin using GKRS and had no prior treatment. Patients who received a radiation dose of <4.2 Gy to the central cochlea had significantly better hearing preservation of the same Gardner-Robertson class; of the patients who were less than 60 years old, serviceable hearing at 2 years post-SRS was retained.

A more recent study by Baschnagel et al. [22] reported 40 patients with VS and serviceable hearing (defined as pure tone average less than 50 dB and speech discrimination greater than 50%), treated with GKRS with a median marginal dose of 12.5 Gy, a median cochlear maximum and median cochlear mean dose of 6.9 and 2.7 Gy, respectively. Patients who received a mean cochlear dose of <3 Gy had a two-year hearing preservation rate of 91% compared with 59% in those who received a mean cochlear dose of  $\geq$ 3 Gy, with a statistically significant difference. They concluded that a mean cochlear dose of <3 Gy was associated with higher serviceable hearing preservation.

# 17.4.3 Fractionation to Help Meet Tissue Tolerance

Based on traditional radiobiological concepts, dose fractionation is one way to reduce toxicity. The decision not to treat BM with a single SRS fraction and to increase the number of fractions up to 5 is typically due to (i) the large size of the target, generally speaking >4 cm (maximal dimension of the unresected lesions or the postoperative cavity), which allows to reduce the risk of toxicity to the normal brain tissue, or (ii) the closeness to a critical structure such as the optic pathway or the brainstem (maximal tolerance not met during treatment planning).

#### 17.4.3.1 Effects of Tumor Histology

One of the concerns of fractionation is loss of tumor control in setting of radioresistant primaries, as illustrated by a retrospective study by Oermann et al. [23]. In this study, 214 patients, of which 30 had radioresistant tumors such as RCC, melanoma, or sarcoma and 184 had radiosensitive tumors such as lung and breast cancer, were treated with CKRS at The University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill and Georgetown University Hospital. Authors concluded that single-fraction SRS was equally effective in terms of local control for radioresistant and radiosensitive primaries; yet, for radioresistant primaries, FSRS (2 to 5 fractions) failed at a higher rate (odds ratio 5.37) with statistical significance compared to single-fraction SRS.

However, a recent and larger single-center French retrospective study by Lesueur et al. [24] of 60 patients with 193 BM <3 cm compared the impact of single-fraction vs. more fractions (three or six) using CKRS, on local control of radioresistant tumors (melanoma and RCC). Overall local progression-free survival at 12 months was 74% with no statistical difference between the two groups and with no difference in the rate of RN. Authors suggested three- or six-fraction therapy for tumors near highly functional zones such as the brainstem or the cavernous sinus.

# 17.4.3.2 Effects of Target Size and Dose

A retrospective Italian study by Minniti et al. [25] compared rates of local control and RN in 289 patients with various cancer primaries (29%) NSCLC, 17% breast, 10% gastrointestinal, 10% melanoma, 7% RCC, and 6% other), median KPS 80 (range 60-100), and 343 new BM >2 cm treated with LINAC-based single-fraction (15–18 Gy) vs. FSRS ( $3 \times 9$  Gy fractions). Planning target volumes (PTV) were created with 1-2 mm expansion from gross tumor volumes (GTV), based on postcontrast enhancement on axial T1-weighted sequence MRI. Singlefraction doses were 18 Gy for lesions 2-3 cm and 15–16 Gy for lesions  $\geq$ 3 cm. FSRS was most commonly used to treat BM  $\geq$ 3 cm in size or located near critical areas. The study yielded statistically better rates of cumulative local control at 1 year (median radiologic follow-up of 10 months) in the FSRS vs. single-fraction group (91% vs. 77%) as well as improved rates of RN (9% vs. 18%).

Marcrom et al. [26] published a University of Alabama single-institution retrospective study of 72 patients with various cancer primaries (46% lung, 16% genitourinary, 15% melanoma, 9% breast, 8% gastrointestinal, and 6% other) with median KPS 80 (range 50-90) with 182 new BM treated with LINAC-based FSRS comparing  $5 \times 5$  Gy (25 Gy) vs.  $5 \times 6$  Gy (30 Gy). FSRS was generally considered if a tumor was  $\geq 3$  cm, near a critical or eloquent structure or if proximity of moderately sized tumors would have led to dose bridging in a single-fraction SRS treatment plan. The median tumor diameter was 1.68 cm (range 0.31–5.50 cm) and the GTV was defined based on abnormal postcontrast enhancement on T1-weighted sequence MRI and CT scan. While 78% had no margin expansion to PTV, 22% of the lesions had 1–3 mm expansion. The overall 12-month local control (median radiologic follow-up of 5 months) was 86%. On multivariate analysis, increased local failure was significant with tumor diameter  $\geq 3$  cm (hazard ratio or HR 8.11) and decreased local failure with a dose of 30 Gy (HR 0.26). The 12-month local control was 95% vs. 61% for tumors <3 cm vs.  $\geq$ 3 cm,

with no failure in tumors <2 cm. The 12-month local control was 91% vs. 75% for tumors treated with 30 Gy vs. 25 Gy. Treatment was well tolerated overall, with CNS toxicity defined by the RTOG 9005 criteria. No increase in toxicity was observed with 30 Gy vs. 25 Gy but significant increase was found with increasing tumor diameter (HR 2.45). While no irreversible grade 3 or 5 toxicities were experienced, 6% of the patients experienced severe grade 4 toxicity which required surgery. The study concluded that FSRS was associated with high rates of local control and low rates of CNS toxicity, but recommended additional dose-escalation studies for larger BM.

Kirkpatrick et al. [27] recently published a review on the subject of FSRS (2–5 fractions). Authors concluded that although results are promising, a lot of research is still needed to understand the fractionation radiobiologic mechanisms of SRS which drive the dose-volume response relationship for tumors and normal brain tissues. The reader can consult this reference for more details.

#### 17.4.3.3 Staged Radiosurgery

Staged radiosurgery is a novel approach to fractionated radiosurgery, originally investigated in Japan by Higuchi et al. [28] for patients with large BM (size >3 cm). In these patients, dosedense radiation is given in pre-planned SRS sessions at a time interval ranging from several weeks to a few months.

Angelov et al. at the Cleveland Clinic recently reported a case review evaluating the efficacy and toxicity of 2-staged SRS in 54 patients (70% with KPS  $\geq$ 80) with 63 BM  $\geq$ 2 cm from various cancer primaries (43% NSCLC, 15% RCC, breast 13%, melanoma 11%, gastrointestinal 11%, and other 7%) treated using GKRS [29]. Patients were immobilized using a headframe and received dexamethasone 10 mg IV at each GKRS session, and no PTV margins were applied. Median tumor volumes were 10.5 mL (range 2.4-31.3 mL) at the first and 7.0 mL (range 1.0-29.7 mL) at the second SRS session. Median tumor maximal diameters were 3.3 cm (range 2.1-5.1 cm) at the first and 2.9 cm (range 1.3-5.1 cm) at the second SRS session. The median target dose was 15 Gy (range 12-18 Gy) at the 54% IDL at the first and 15 Gy (range 12–15 Gy) at the 53% IDL at the second SRS session, with a median time interval of 34 days between sessions. New lesions discovered at the time of the second SRS session were treated per RTOG 9005 dose scheduling. Three-month follow-up MRI was available for 43 lesions (68.3%), at which time there was a significant median change in volume of 54.9% compared to baseline (time of first SRS session). The estimated 3-month and 6-month local control rates were 95% and 88%, respectively. Adverse effects occurred in seven lesions (11%) at a median of 6.7 months after the first SRS session (6.4% grade 1 or 2 and 4.8% grade 3). Shorter time to progression was significantly associated with greater tumor volume at baseline, as well as smaller absolute and relative decrease in tumor volume. Authors concluded safe and excellent tumor control at a rate comparable to prior single-fraction SRS or FSRS series, but recommended prospective studies to assess durability and late toxicities of staged radiosurgery.

#### 17.5 Prognostic Factors

Over the years, after emergence of SRS, several tools were developed to help determine the prognosis (overall survival) of patients with BM and help decide the optimal initial management.

#### 17.5.1 Overall Survival

In 1997, Gaspar et al.'s retrospective review of three RTOG trials (all of which were non-SRS brain irradiation trials comparing various fractionation schemes and the role of radiosensitizers) of patients with BM treated with radiation [30] used a recursive partitioning analysis (RPA) and determined that age, KPS, primary tumor status (controlled or not), and the presence of extracranial metastases were the most significant indicators on the patients involved in those trials and proposed a three-stage prognostic system (each corresponding to a median survival time) for future classification and reporting of BM.

In 2001, Weltman et al. [31] proposed the score index for radiosurgery (SIR) in BM using retrospective single-institution analysis of 65 patients treated with SRS, 89% of whom had received WBRT at some point, and found age, KPS, extracranial disease status, number of brain lesions, and largest brain lesion volume as meaningful prognostic factors. With this scoring system, patients were placed into three possible survival groups. After comparison, RPA was found to be a reliable prognostic factor; however, SIR was more accurate in predicting prognosis.

In 2004, Lorenzoni et al. [32] suggested a prognostic tool called basic score for brain metastases (BS-BM) based on single-institution data from 100 patients treated exclusively with GKRS and determined that KPS, primary tumor control, and the presence of extracranial metastases were meaningful factors. Patients could be classified into 4 survival groups, and it was found that SIR first and BS-BM second were the most reliable indicators of survival, BS-BM having the advantage of ease of use.

In 2008, the Graded Prognostic Assessment (GPA) score, also known as Sperduto index [33], was developed because of limitations of the RPA class and the other prognostic tools (e.g., failure to incorporate the number of BM and variability in estimating systemic disease control) and due to the publication of the RTOG 9508 phase III randomized controlled trial (RCT). The GPA score was the total sum of the points assigned to each prognostic factor (points allocated either 0, 0.5, or 1), defined as age, KPS, extracranial metastases (none and present), and number of metastases (one, two to three, and more than three), and stratified patients into four distinct median survival groups (or "classes"). The GPA score was tested against five RTOG trials, including RTOG 9508. It was found to be as prognostic as the RPA class; however, it was also the least subjective, most quantitative, and easiest to use compared to RPA and preexisting indices. The relationship between GPA score and median survival was (i) GPA 0-1, 2.6 months; (ii) GPA 1.5-2.5, 3.8 months; (iii) GPA 3.0, 6.9 months; and (iv) GPA 3.5-4.0, 11 months.

In 2010, an updated version called Diagnosis-Specific GPA (DS-GPA) score was proposed to help identify diagnosis-specific (by primary tumor histology) prognostic factors [34] and stratify patients into the original GPA median survival groups. For NSCLC and small cell lung cancer (SCLC), scoring was identical as in the original GPA and involved the same four significant prognostic factors. For melanoma and RCC, scoring was also identical as in the original GPA, but now only involved KPS and number of BM. For breast and gastrointestinal cancer, KPS was the only significant prognostic factor and a new scoring system was created (points allocated either 0, 1, 2, 3, or 4 based on KPS value). In 2012, the DS-GPA for breast cancer was updated [35], and the significant prognostic factors were age, KPS, and subtype (basal, LumA, LumB, and HER2). To note, primary tumor control is not a significant prognostic factor in DS-GPA, unlike in RPA or BS-BM.

Because the RPA and DS-GPA systems were both based on data from patients treated with WBRT, Likhacheva et al. [36] used a MD Anderson Cancer Center (MDACC) single-institution database of patients who were treated initially with SRS alone (excluding prior craniotomy and/or WBRT) to test the RPA and DS-GPA indices. Both RPA and DS-GPA were successful in dividing SRS patients into prognostically meaningful groups; however, there was a higher survival in each group than in the original reports (more so using RPA than DS-GPA) in which authors attributed to selection bias and the aggressive initial management of the patients at MDACC. Neither the RPA class or DS-GPA score was prognostic of local tumor control or new-lesion-free survival. The study determined that age >60, KPS  $\leq 80$ , and total lesion volume >2 mL were significant adverse prognostic factors for overall survival.

In 2014, Serizawa et al. updated the BS-BM and defined the modified BS-BM [37], which predicts not only survival but also preservation of neurological function and prevention of neurological death. As in the original BS-BM, four main survival groups are created based on KPS, primary tumor control, and the presence of extracranial metastases. In the modified BS-BM, each survival group is split into 2 subgroups (A, with better neurological outcome, and B, with poorer outcome) based on four additional significant factors: number of BM, total tumor volume, presence of MRI findings of localized meningeal dissemination, and presence of neurological symptoms. The modified BS-BM was validated using retrospective data from 2838 patients treated with GKRS without upfront WBRT at initial treatment and found to be excellent for predicting neurological outcomes—independently of survival—in SRStreated patients with BM.

The DS-GPA for patients with NSCLC and BM was updated in 2017 by Sperduto et al. [38] to include gene and molecular alteration data. The new Lung-molGPA prognostic index is based on 2186 patients (1521 adenocarcinoma and 665 nonadenocarcinoma) diagnosed with new BM who received combination of SRS. WBRT, and surgery. Significant prognostic factors included the original four factors used in the DS-GPA index plus two new factors: EGFR and ALK alterations in patients with adenocarcinoma (nonadenocarcinoma patients were not routinely tested). Based on this update, patients with adenocarcinoma and nonadenocarcinoma were grouped in 4 and 3 distinct median survival groups, respectively.

In 2017, Sperduto et al. [39] updated the original Melanoma-GPA to include the impact of molecular markers, creating the Melanoma-molGPA with a free online tool, based on a multi-institutional retrospective database analysis of 823 melanoma patients with newly diagnosed BM, 56% of whom got SRS alone and the rest had combinations of SRS, surgery, and WBRT. The five significant prognostic factors for survival were age, KPS, presence of extracranial metastases, number of BM, and BRAF status, which allowed patients to be placed in four distinct survival groups. Of note, only KPS and number of BM were significant in the original Melanoma-GPA.

# 17.5.2 Distant Failure Predictive Nomogram

As distant brain failure (DBF) is the main downside of primary SRS for the treatment of BM, Ayala-Peacock et al. [40] developed a nomogram to find factors that predict for early DBF after GKRS. Authors suggested that such predictive model would be a clinically useful tool in identifying patients who may have early DBF and, thus, would benefit from earlier WBRT. Singleinstitution data of 464 patients treated with GKRS without WBRT for primary management of newly diagnosed BM was used to develop the nomogram, and it was found that systemic disease status (unknown, stable, and progressive), number of BM (1-3 and 4-13), and histology (lung cancer subtype adenocarcinoma, squamous cell carcinoma or other; breast cancer subtype HER2 positive or negative; RCC; melanoma) were significant factors that predict earlier time to DBF after primary SRS management of BM.

# 17.5.3 Local Control Radiologic Predictors

Rodrigues et al. [41] performed a RPA of a retrospective SRS database of 380 patients with 1–3 newly diagnosed BM (total of 536 BM) treated with LINAC-based SRS as single modality and created three distinct prognostic groups of patients in terms of time to lesion progression. It was found on RPA that lesion radiological phenotype or pattern of contrast enhancement on gadolinium-enhanced T1-weighted sequence MRI (homogeneous, heterogeneous, thin-walled cystic or necrotic center) and RT schedule were independent factors associated with progression outcomes defined in the study: time to progression (time from initiation of SRS to development of progressive disease on a per-lesion level) and time to first progression (time-to-progression endpoint at a per-patient level). Tumor necrosis was associated with worst outcome in terms of progression, whereas most intense RT fractionation schedule (21 Gy in single fraction) was associated with best outcome. The SRS lesion RPA groups were also found to be predictive of overall survival.

# 17.5.4 Impact of Histology and Systemic Disease Control

A unified prognostic tool including tumor histology and primary tumor control as meaningful factors on overall survival has yet to be developed. DS-GPA, on one hand, includes histology, while modified BS-BM, on the other hand, includes primary tumor control, but neither includes both. Sia et al. [42], in a single-institution study of 162 patients with 318 BM treated with SRS as first-line treatment, as well as SRS for residual or recurrent BM, WBRT, or both, showed that SIR, BS-BM, GPA, DS-GPA, and RPA prognostic indices all demonstrated excellent correlation with survival in univariate analysis. Authors also showed that Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group (ECOG) performance status (PS), uncontrolled systemic disease, and melanoma histology were significantly prognostic for survival both in univariate and multivariate analysis. On multivariate analysis, melanoma histology and tumor volume were both poor prognostic factors of local control. With the advent of immune checkpoint inhibitors, these results may need to be re-validated in the era of immunotherapy.

#### 17.5.5 Physician Prognosis Estimates

As illustrated by Kondziolka et al. [43], who prospectively studied 150 patients undergoing SRS and surveyed 18 medical, radiation, or surgical oncologists to predict survival from the time of treatment, it is difficult to predict the survival of cancer patients. The actual median patient survival was 10.3 months, while the physicianpredicted median survival was 9.7 months (11.8 months for neurosurgeons, 11.0 months for radiation oncologists, and 7.2 months for medical oncologists). Based on the study, all physicians had individual patient survival predictions incorrect by as much as 12–18 months, and 14 of 18 physicians had individual predictions in error by more than 18 months.

# 17.6 Application of SRS to Brain Metastases

Over the last 10 years, the role of SRS in the management of patients with BM has evolved significantly in its favor over traditional WBRT owing to multiple retrospective and phase III RCTs which proved adequate local control at no significant change in survival and, importantly, with better preservation of neurocognitive function. Historically, WBRT with steroids was the standard of care for patients with BM, until Patchell et al. [44] demonstrated in a randomized trial that WBRT after resection of a single BM vs. a simple biopsy in patients with KPS  $\geq$ 70 resulted in a significant improvement in overall survival (40 vs. 15 weeks), reduction of local recurrence rates (52% vs. 20%), and increased duration of functional independence. In a second prospective randomized trial, Patchell et al. [45] demonstrated that the addition of WBRT to the MRI-verified complete total resection of a single BM, vs. observation, significantly decreased the rate of local recurrence (46% vs. 10%), distant intracranial recurrence (37% vs. 14%), overall intracranial recurrence (70% vs. 18%), and death of neurologic causes (44% vs. 14%). However, there was no effect on overall survival or the length of time that patients remained functionally independent.

Maintaining QOL by minimizing radiation treatment-related side effects on cognitive function or by reducing the risk of brain injury is essential in cancer patients with BM who are now able to live longer because of the increased efficacy of systemic therapies.

SRS use was initially reported as a boost in combination with WBRT in an attempt to increase local control and eventually was studied alone or as adjuvant treatment to postoperative surgical cavities. In certain cases, SRS can offer similar or even better local control than surgical resection without the risks and complications of neurosurgery [46].

The last ASTRO guidelines on BM published in 2012 [47] were written before the emergence of level 1 evidence on treating more than four newly diagnosed BM and before large studies comparing neurocognitive outcomes between adjuvant SRS and WBRT. In 2014, ASTRO Choosing Wisely<sup>®</sup> recommended against adding adjuvant WBRT routinely to SRS for limited BM as long as careful surveillance is established.

However, the definition of limited BM is evolving over time, as new evidence is published.

NCCN Guidelines Version 1.2018 [48] updated their definition of "limited number" of BM compared to 2017, for which it states that "SRS is generally preferred over WBRT, with the possible exception of patients with poor performance or uncontrolled systemic tumors." The definition was changed from 1–3 BM to no absolute limit. It now defines "limited brain metastases" as "a group of patients for whom SRS is equally effective and offers significant cognitive protection compared with WBRT." The definition of *limited* BM in terms of number of metastases or total intracranial disease volume is evolving and may depend on the specific clinical situation based on the study by Yamamoto et al. [49, 50].

The seven most recent phase III RCTs and one prospective multi-center non-randomized trial addressing the efficacy of SRS are summarized in Tables 17.1 and 17.2. The patients recruited generally include age  $\geq 18$  (except for the MDACC study by Mahajan et al. with surgery followed by observation vs. SRS alone [57] where age was  $\geq$ 3), good performance status (ECOG PS 0–2 or KPS  $\geq$ 70), and a recent brain MRI scan (most within 6 weeks of radiation treatment). Patients excluded typically had prior brain surgery or radiation, or radiosensitive histologies such as SCLC (except for the case of RTOG 9508 [51] and JLGK0901 [49, 50]), leukemia, lymphoma, or germ cell tumors. Outcomes measured included median overall survival, local intracranial control (in case of SRS or surgical resection), distant intracranial control, overall intracranial control, rate of salvage therapy (with SRS, WBRT, or surgical resection), and rates of neurological death.

# 17.6.1 SRS as a Boost to WBRT vs. WBRT Alone, for Newly Diagnosed 1 to 3 Brain Metastases

Although previous randomized studies had established WBRT preceded by surgical resection as standard of care in the early 1990s [44], for the case of a single BM due to improvement in prognosis, the contemporary introduction of SRS for the treatment of BM [2] provided the hopes of a less invasive intervention compared to surgery with similar outcome, especially for lesions in eloquent cortex or deep-seated tumors usually thought to be unresectable.

In the RTOG 9508, Andrews et al. [51] provided the first multi-institutional prospective randomized comparison of WBRT with vs. without SRS boost where patients had one to three newly diagnosed BM and KPS  $\geq$ 70 at the time of randomization and could have undergone prior BM resection. BM were deemed unresectable if they were located in deep gray matter or in eloquent cortex. Inclusion criteria permitted the largest remaining lesion maximum diameter  $\leq 4$  cm with additional tumors  $\leq 3$  cm. Patients with lesions in the brainstem or <1 cm from the optics were excluded. Patients were randomized to WBRT with vs. without SRS boost within 1 week of completing WBRT, using SRS doses by size group per RTOG 9005. In this study, 63% of the cancer primaries were from lung origin. WBRT was given with a dose of 37.5 Gy in 2.5 Gy fractions in both arms. Despite a 19% failure to receive SRS, there was a significant survival benefit by univariate analysis in patients with a single unresectable BM allocated to the SRS group, with median survival time of 6.5 vs. 4.9 months in the WBRT alone group, with a predominance in RPA class II patients. In patients with multiple BM, however, researchers detected no significant difference in survival with SRS boost treatment

death			•	4				2	)
Inctitution/management	Z	Number of lacions	Torrat viza	12-month local	12-month distal	12-month overall intracranial control	Median overall	Rate of salvage	Rate of neurological
WBRT +/- SRS or SRS	<u>-/+ 8</u>	VBRT	arts are me				TRATA TRO	fdniam	mnon
RTOG 9508 (1996– 2001) [ <b>51</b> ]	331	1–3	≤4 cm largest						
Arm 1: WBRT + SRS	164		$\leq 3 \text{ cm others}$	82%	NR	72%	6.5 mo	NR	28%
Arm 2: WBRT alone	167			71%	NR	65%	5.7 mo	NR	31%
				p = 0.0I		p = 0.1278	p = 0.1356		
MDACC (2001–2007) [52]	58	1–3	<4 cm						
Arm 1: SRS + WBRT	28			100%	73%	73%	5.7 mo	33%	28%
Arm 2: SRS alone	30			67%	45%	27%	15.2 mo	100%	40%
				p = 0.012	p = 0.02	p = 0.0003	p = 0.0036		
JROSG-99-1 (1999–2003) [53, 54]	132	1-4	≤3 cm						
Arm 1: WBRT + SRS	65			89%	59%	53%	7.5 mo	15%	23%
Arm 2: SRS alone	67			73%	36%	24%	8.0 mo	43%	19%
				p = 0.002	p = 0.003	p < 0.001	p = 0.42	p < 0.001	p = 0.64
NCCTG (Alliance) N0574 (2002–2013) [55]	213	1–3	<3 cm						
Arm 1: SRS alone	111			73%	20% 20%	51%	10.4 mo	32%	NR
Arm 2: SRS + WBRT	102			%06	92%	85%	7.4 mo	8%	NR
				p = 0.003	p < 0.001	p < 0.001	p = 0.92	p < 0.001	
Postoperative radiation	_								
EORTC 22952–26001 (1996–2007) [46, 56]	359	1–3	Single met ≤3.5 cm						
Arm 1: SRS + OBS	100		Multi mets ≤2.5 cm	71%	57%	NR	10.7 mo	51%	44%
Arm 2: S + OBS	79		(Complete resection)	46%	62%	NR			

Table 17.1 Comparison of seven randomized trials and one prospective multi-center non-randomized trial outcomes on tumor control, survival, salvage therapy, and neurological

(continued)

Institution/management	z	Number of lesions	Target size	12-month local intracranial control	12-month distal intracranial control	12-month overall intracranial control	Median overall survival	Rate of salvage therapy	Rate of neurological death
Arm 3: SRS + WBRT	96			85%	71%	NR NR	10.9 mo	16%	28%
Arm 4: S + WBRT	81			74%	82%				
				p = 0.04 (1 vs. 3) p < 0.001 (2 vs. 4)	p = 0.023 (1 vs. 3) p = 0.008 (2 vs. 4)		p = 0.89		p < 0.002
MDACC (2009–2016) [57]	128	1–3	Resection cavity ≤4 cm					(Salvage with WBRT)	
Arm 1: S + SRS	63	All resected	(Complete resection)	72%	58%	NR	17 mo	38%	48%
Arm 2: S alone	65			43%	67%	NR	18 mo	46%	64%
				p = 0.015	p = 0.35		p = 0.24		p = 0.13
NCCTG N107C/ CEC.3 (2011–2015) [58]	194	1-4	Resection cavity <5 cm	(Resection cavity) <sup>a</sup>					
Arm 1: S (1 met) + SRS	98	1 resected	Unresected <3 cm	61%	65%	37%	12.2 mo	NR	NR
Arm 2: S (1 met) + WBRT	96			81%	89%	72%	11.6 mo	NR	NR
				p = 0.00068	p = 0.00045	p < 0.0001	p = 0.70		
SRS alone (non-randor	nized)								
JLGK0901 (2009– 2012) [49, 50]	1194	1-10	<3 cm or 10 mL						
Arm 1: SRS alone to 1 met	455		≤15 mL total	87%	63%	NR	13.9 mo	NR	10%
Arm 2: SRS alone to 2–4 mets	531			93%	46%	NR	10.8 mo	NR	6%
Arm 3: SRS alone to 5–10 mets	208			94%	36%	NR	10.8 mo	NR	%6
				p = 0.45 (1 vs. 2) p = 0.70 (2 vs. 3)	p < 0.0001 (I vs. 2) p = 0.067 (2 vs. 3)		p = 0.0004 (I vs. 2) p = 0.78 (2 vs. 3)		p = 0.27 (2 vs. 3)
<sup>a</sup> For unresected BM, the <i>NR</i> not reported, <i>BM</i> brai	12-mon n metas	th local intrac stases, mo mo	ranial control wanth, S surgical re-	s 62% vs. 87% for the section, <i>WBRT</i> whole	SRS and WBRT grou brain radiation therapy	ps, respectively ( $p = r$ , <i>SRS</i> stereotactic rad	0.00016) diosurgery, NCCTG No	orth Central Ca	ncer Treatment

Group, *JLGK* Japan Leksell Gamma Knife (Society), *EORTC* European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer, *JROSG* Japanese Radiation Oncology Study Group, *MDACC* MD Anderson Cancer Center, *RTOG* Radiation Therapy Oncology Group

Table 17.1 (continued)

is, quality of life, neurocognitive func-	
ed trial outcomes on functional stat	
bective multi-center non-randomize	
n randomized trials and one prosp	
ble 17.2 Comparison of sever	n, and CNS toxicity

tion, and CNS toxicity	OI SEVE	n randomized	trials and one pro	spective multi-center non-ra	undomized trial outcomes	on nunctional status, quanty of ine,	neurocogniuve iunc-
Institution/management	z	Number of lesions	Target size	Functional status change	QOL change	Neurocognitive change	CNS toxicity
WBRT +/- SRS or SRS	M -/+	BRT					
RTOG 9508 (1996– 2001) [ <b>51</b> ]	331	1-3	≤4 cm largest	KPS improvement at 6 mo		MMSE at 6 mo	RTOG CNS grade
Arm 1: WBRT + SRS	164		≤3 cm others	13%	NR	Similar	Similar early and
Arm 2: WBRT alone	167			4%	NR		late
				p = 0.033I			
MDACC (2001–2007) [52]	58	1-3	<4 cm		FACT-BR change from baseline at 4 mo	HVLT-R total recall drop at 4 mo	
Arm 1: SRS + WBRT	28			NR	-1.8 pts	52%	NR
Arm 2: SRS alone	30			NR	+1.0 pts	24%	NR
					p = 0.76		
JROSG-99-1 (1999– 2003) [53-54]	132	1-4	≤3 cm	KPS $\geq$ 70 preservation at		MMSE 3pt deterioration from	NCI CTCAE
Arm 1: WBRT + SRS	65			34%	NR	24%	Similar early/late
Arm 2: SRS alone	67			27%	NR	41%	
				p = 0.53		p = 0.79	
NCCTG (Alliance) N0574 (2002–2013)	213	1–3	<3 cm	Barthel ADL index change from baseline at	FACT-BR change from baseline at 3 mo	Neurocognitive deterioration (any of 7 tests) >1SD from baseline at	NCI CTCAE Grade3+
[55]				3 mo		3 mo	
Arm 1: SRS alone	111			-1.5 pts	-0.1 pts	64%	41%
Arm 2: SRS + WBRT	102			-4.2 pts	-12 pts	92%	43%
				p = 0.26	p = 0.00I	p < 0.001	p = 0.8897
<b>Postoperative radiation</b>							
EORTC 22952-26,001	359	1–3	Single met	Median duration until	HRQOL change from		Late effects
(1996–2007) [46, 56]			≤3.5 cm	WHO PS > 2 drop	baseline at 12 mo		LENT/SOMA Scales
Arm 1: SRS + OBS	100		Multi mets ≤2.5 cm	10 mo	-1.3 pts	NR	Similar
Arm 2: S + OBS	79		(Complete resection)				
Arm 3: SRS + WBRT	66			9.5 mo	-1.5 pts	NR	1
Arm 4: S + WBRT	81						
				p = 0.7I	p = 0.7		
							(continued)

	CNS toxicity		NR	NR	NCI CTCAE grade	Similar				NCI CTCAE Grade3+	3.7%	4.2%	3.5%	p = 0.80 overall	North Central Cance
	Neurocognitive change		NR	NR	Cognitive deterioration >1SD from baseline at 6 mo	52%	85%	p < 0.0003I		MMSE 3pt deterioration from baseline at 12 mo	7%	6%	8%	p = 0.18 (1 vs. 2) p = 0.43 (2 vs. 3)	stereotactic radiosurgery NCCTG
	QOL change		NR	NR	FACT-BR decline ≥10pts from baseline at 3 mo	29%	41%	p = 0.3496			NR	NR	NR		radiation therapy SRS
	Functional status change		NR	NR	Barthel ADL index 10% drop from baseline at 3 mo	6%	12%	p = 0.036		KPS $\ge$ 70 preservation at 12 mo	92%	92%	91%		section WBRT whole brain
	Target size	Resection cavity ≤4 cm	(Complete resection)		Resection cavity <5 cm	Unresected <3 cm				<3 cm or 10 mL	≤15 mL total				onth. S surgical re
Number of	lesions	1–3	All resected		1-4	1 resected				1-10					stases mo mo
	z	128	63	65	194	98	96		(paz	1194	455	531	208		metas
	Institution/management	MDACC (2009–2016) [57]	Arm 1: S + SRS	Arm 2: S alone	NCCTG N107C/CEC.3 (2011–2015) [58]	Arm 1: S (1 met) + SRS	Arm 2: S (1 met) + WBRT		SRS alone (non-random)	JLGK0901 (2009– 2012) [49, 50]	Arm 1: SRS alone to 1 met	Arm 2: SRS alone to 2–4 mets	Arm 3: SRS alone to 5–10 mets		NR not reported. B/M hrair

Treatment Group, JLGK Japan Leksell Gamma Knife (Society), EORTC European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer, JROSG Japanese Radiation Oncology Study Group, MDACC MD Anderson Cancer Center, RTOG Radiation Therapy Oncology Group, KPS Karnofsky Performance Status, WHO PS World Health Organization Performance Status, ADL activities of daily living, QOL quality of life, FACT-BR Functional Assessment of Cancer Therapy-Brain, HRQOL health-related quality of life (based on EORTC QOL questionnaire C30 aka EORTC QLQ-C30 and the EORTC QLQ Brain Cancer Module aka EORTC QLQ-BN20), MMSE Mini-Mental State Examination, HVLF.R Hopkins Verbal Learning Test-Revised, SD standard deviation, NCI CTCAE National Cancer Institute Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events, LENT/SOMA 2 Late Effects Normal Tissue Task Force/Subjective, Objective, Management, Analytic

Table 17.2 (continued)

1
vs. WBRT alone (5.7 vs. 6.5 months), unless patients belonged to RPA class I or had a favorable histologic status (squamous cell or NSCLC) by multivariate analysis. Statistically significant stability or improvement in KPS and decreased steroid use at 6 months was noted in all patients who had SRS boost treatment vs. those who did not. At 12 months, SRS boost vs. WBRT alone provided significant improvement in local intracranial control (defined as unchanged or improved on serial post-treatment MRI scans) with 82% vs. 71%, with no difference in overall intracranial control, as expected due to the local effect of SRS. No difference in rates of neurological death was noted between groups, and similar rates of early and late CNS toxicity were seen. RTOG 9508 provided a recommendation for SRS boost after WBRT as standard of care for single BM and suggested a consideration of SRS for two to three BM based on improved performance in all patients.

# 17.6.2 Omission of WBRT with SRS Treatment

Several phase III RCTs have provided evidence supporting the use of SRS alone without WBRT for the treatment of BM.

The Japanese Radiation Oncology Study Group Protocol 99-1 (JROSG-99-1) study published by Aoyama et al. [53, 54] was the first prospective RCT comparing SRS alone vs. WBRT upfront plus SRS. The trial included patients with a maximum of four BM, maximum diameter  $\leq 3$  cm, and KPS  $\geq 70$  at the time of randomization, while the primary outcome was overall survival. WBRT was given with a total dose of 30 Gy in 10 identical fractions. SRS dose was prescribed to the tumor margin and was a function of lesion size (22-25 Gy for lesions  $\leq 2 \text{ cm}$  and 18-20 Gy for lesions > 2 cm). SRS dose was reduced by 30% when EBRT was given. Aoyama et al. reported no significant difference in survival with SRS alone vs. WBRT upfront plus SRS (8.0 vs. 7.5 months). The addition of WBRT statistically improved all rates of intracranial relapse, while local tumor progression was defined as a radiographic increase of

25% or more in the size of a BM. SRS alone vs. WBRT upfront plus SRS had a 12-month local control rate of 73% vs. 89% (similar to the combination therapy arm rate of 82% in RTOG 9508), a 12-month distal control rate of 36% vs. 59%, and a 12-month overall control rate of 24% vs. 53%. The overall rate of salvage therapy was significantly worse with SRS alone vs. WBRT upfront plus SRS (43.3% vs. 15.4%), although there was no significant difference in rate of neurological death, early, or late CNS toxicities.

Functional status preservation was a secondary outcome of the JROSG-99-1 study and was evaluated using the KPS score. The rate of preservation of KPS  $\geq$ 70 at 12 months was not statistically different between both groups. Neurocognitive function was assessed using the Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE) score as sole measurement, although the MMSE is a screening test originally designed for dementia and lacks sensitivity [59] to detect more subtle neuropsychological changes. For the analysis of the post-treatment changes in the MMSE, patients with no available follow-up MMSE were excluded. A statistically meaningful change was defined as a three-point change in the MMSE score, and a score of  $\leq 26$  was defined as abnormal. In the patients with a baseline MMSE score  $\geq 27$  or whose baseline MMSE score was  $\leq 26$  but had improved to  $\geq 27$  after the initial SRS treatment, the three-point deterioration in MMSE at 12 months was worse at 40.7% in the SRS group vs. 23.9% in the WBRT upfront plus SRS group, with no statistical difference. This led to the assumption that tumor control was the most important factor in determining neurologic progression. Authors concluded that WBRT upfront plus SRS did not improve survival for patients with one to four BM compared to SRS alone, although intracranial relapse occurred considerably more often in those who did not receive WBRT, causing salvage treatment to be frequently required when upfront WBRT was not used.

The MDACC study [52]—published by Chang et al., comparing upfront SRS plus WBRT vs. SRS alone in the initial management of patients newly diagnosed with one to three BM, maximum diameter <4 cm—evaluated primary outcome of neurocognitive function objectively measured as a significant deterioration (fivepoint drop compared to baseline) in the Hopkins Verbal Learning Test-Revised (HVLT-R) in total recall at four months. Very importantly, this study was also the first to report formal neurocognitive testing to adequately compare side effects of treatment as illustrated in Table 17.3.

Previous studies either omitted any neurocognitive testing entirely or used MMSE, which lacks sensitivity. The MDACC trial was halted early by the data monitoring committee according to the early stopping rules based on strong evidence of excessive neurocognitive toxicity at 4 months after treatment in the WBRT arm. While patients recruited had RPA Class I or II, KPS  $\geq$ 70, and had to be SRS eligible (in other words, individual lesions  $\leq$ 3 cm), WBRT was given with a dose of

30 Gy in 12 identical fractions and the SRS dose was given per RTOG 9005. Although Chang et al. reported an overall survival in the combined SRS plus WBRT treatment arm of 5.7 months, similar to that reported in JROSG-99-1 and RTOG 9508, the overall survival in the SRS alone arm was 15.2 months and significantly improved, departing from JROSG-99-1 and the more recent study NCCTG (Alliance) N0574 [55] which showed no difference in survival between similar treatment groups. To help explain the improvement in survival in the SRS alone arm, Chang et al. found on post-hoc analysis of the timing of systemic therapy that patients assigned to the SRS alone arm received systemic therapy over 1 month earlier and for a median of two more cycles than patients assigned to upfront SRS plus WBRT, implying that more prompt systemic therapy might have contributed to the prolonged survival of patients in the SRS alone group. Authors also suggested a

				NCCTG	NCCTG	ICCTF
		MDACC	MDACC	(Alliance) N0574	N107C/CEC.3	(Wietske
		(Chang et al.,	(Chang et al.,	(Brown et al.,	(Brown et al.,	et al., 2011)
Domain	Test	2007) [60]	2009) [52]	2016) [55]	2017) [58]	[61]
Attention	WAIS-III digit span	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$			
Information	WAIS-III					
processing	digit-symbol- coding					
Processing speed	TMT Part A	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$
Executive function	TMT Part B	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$
Memory	HVLT-R total recall	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$			$\checkmark$
Learning and	HVLT-R					
immediate	immediate recall					
memory						
Delayed memory	HVLT-R delayed recall	$\bigvee$	$\bigvee$	$\bigvee$	$\checkmark$	$\bigvee$
Recognition	HVLT-R recognition	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$
Verbal fluency	COWA of the Multilingual Aphasia Examination	V		$\checkmark$		V
Fine motor dexterity	Lafayette Grooved Pegboard		$\checkmark$			

Table 17.3 Neurocognitive domain and corresponding test, as used in large randomized controlled trials

*ICCTF* International Cancer and Cognition Task Force, *WAIS-III* Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale-III, *TMT* Trail Making Test, *HVLT-R* Hopkins Verbal Learning Test-Revised, *COWA* Controlled Oral Word Association

possible imbalance between the 2 treatment arms, where patients randomly assigned to upfront SRS plus WBRT had a greater systemic disease burden than their counterparts in the SRS alone arm at the time of enrollment.

The addition of WBRT statistically improved all rates of intracranial relapse. Local tumor progression was defined as any initial SRS-treated lesions increased by more than 25% in diameter on contrast-enhanced MRI or requiring resection. The addition of WBRT improved the 12-month local control rate from 67% to 100%, the 12-month distal control rate from 45% to 73%, and the 12-month overall control rate from 27% to 73%. The overall rate of salvage therapy was 100% vs. 33% for SRS alone vs. upfront SRS plus WBRT, and the overall rate of neurological death was 40% vs. 28%. The study also measured changes in QOL using the Functional Assessment of Cancer Therapy-Brain (FACT-BR), but results at 4 months were similar between arms. Neurocognitive analysis, as mentioned previously, was significantly worse in the WBRT arm and will be further discussed in another section of this chapter. Authors recommended that initial treatment with SRS alone combined with close clinical monitoring should be the preferred strategy in the early management of patients newly diagnosed with one to three BM, with tailoring surgical salvage for local failures, and SRS or WBRT for distant failures.

The NCCTG (Alliance) N0574 trial [55] published by Brown et al. compared upfront SRS plus WBRT vs. SRS alone in the initial management of patients with one to three BM with primary outcome to determine whether there was less cognitive deterioration (defined as a decline >1 standard deviation from baseline on at least 1 cognitive test at 3 months) after SRS alone vs. upfront SRS plus WBRT. Patients recruited had tumors <3 cm, ECOG PS 0-2, and those excluded notably had lesions located within 5 mm of the optic chiasm or within the brainstem. For SRS alone, the dose was 24 Gy for lesions <2.0 cm and 20 Gy for lesions 2.0-2.9 cm, prescribed to the highest IDL encompassing the target (ranging 50-80% of the maximum dose). If randomized to upfront SRS plus WBRT, SRS doses

were decreased to 22 Gy for lesions <2.0 cm and 18 Gy for lesions 2.0–2.9 cm. WBRT was given within 14 days of SRS at a dose of 30 Gy in 12 identical fractions.

Brown et al. reported statistically significant less cognitive deterioration at three months and statistically significant higher QOL at 3 months (estimated using FACT-BR change from baseline at 3 months) after SRS alone than when combined with WBRT. There was no difference in functional independence (measured using Barthel ADL index change from baseline at 3 months) or Grade 3 or above CNS toxicity (measured using NCI CTCAE) between groups. There was no difference in overall survival time in SRS alone 10.4 vs. 7.4 months in the upfront SRS plus WBRT group.

Similarly, as evidenced in the previous studies, the addition of WBRT statistically improved all rates of intracranial relapse. The 12-month local control rate was improved by the addition of WBRT from 72.8% to 90.1%, the 12-month distal control rate from 69.9% to 92.3%, and the 12-month overall control rate from 50.5% to 84.6%. The overall rate of salvage therapy was significantly greater at 32.4% in the SRS alone vs. 7.8% in the other group; however rates of neurological death were not reported. Considering the significant cognitive deterioration at three months using SRS combined with WBRT in patients with one to three BM with absence of a difference in overall survival, authors suggested SRS alone as a preferred strategy for one to three BM amenable to SRS.

Kocher et al. reported the results of EORTC 22952-26001 [46, 56], in which patients with one to three newly diagnosed BM were treated with complete surgical resection or SRS then randomly assigned to adjuvant WBRT or observation with primary outcome to assess survival with functional independence (defined as time to a deterioration of more than 2 points of the WHO PS). Health-related quality of life (HRQOL) was a secondary endpoint in the trial and published at a later point by Soffietti et al. [56]. Patients recruited had WHO PS 0-2, with no size limit for BM which underwent complete surgical resection; however, size limit for patients random

ized to SRS was  $\leq$ 3.5 cm if single or  $\leq$ 2.5 cm if multiple BM. Patients with brainstem metastases were excluded from the study. SRS dose was prescribed to 25 Gy at the center of each metastasis and the minimal dose at the PTV surface (defined as GTV plus a margin of 1–2 mm) was 20 Gy. WBRT was initiated at a maximum of 6 weeks after SRS or surgical resection and the dose was 30 Gy in 10 identical fractions. The study failed to show a difference in median survival with functional independence (9.5 vs. 10 months) between the groups who underwent WBRT vs. observation or a difference in overall survival (10.9 vs. 10.7 months).

The 12-month rate of local and distal intracranial control was significantly worse in the observation vs. WBRT group as shown in Table 17.1 and the difference was the greatest for patients who underwent complete surgical resection vs. those who underwent SRS. The overall rate of salvage therapy was 51% in the observation group vs. 16% in the WBRT group with significantly worse rates of neurological death in the observation group, 44% vs. 28%. QOL assessment was done at baseline, at 8 weeks, and then every 3 months for 3 years with the European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC) QOL Questionnaire C30 and Brain Cancer Module. The primary scales considered were global health status, functioning (physical, cognitive, role, and emotional), and symptom of fatigue. Overall, patients who were in the observation arm reported better HRQOL scores than patients in the WBRT arm; a statistically significant and clinically meaningful difference was only detected at nine months, but no differences were found at any other points. There was no formal neurocognitive assessment.

In summary, the existing trials comparing SRS to SRS combined with WBRT all show better intracranial control (local, distal, and overall) at no benefit in survival (except as reported by Chang et al. [52], possibly caused by unbalanced treatment arms) or CNS toxicity. SRS provides preservation of neurocognitive function and, in some trials, better QOL even at higher rates of salvage therapy.

# 17.6.3 Postoperative SRS to Newly Diagnosed Brain Metastases

Brain metastases which are resectable and which cause significant neurological symptoms (such as mass effect) are often surgically removed based on early data from Patchell et al. which showed improved survival [44]. Later data from Patchell et al. [45] showed postoperative radiation using WBRT, even after MRI verified complete total resection, was essential to significantly reduce recurrence in the surgical bed and the incidence of new BM. Hence, resection alone is insufficient. Studies comparing SRS to WBRT have also shown the detrimental impact of WBRT on neurocognitive and QOL, although WBRT provides superior intracranial control. Large RCTs were initiated to analyze the effectiveness of SRS treatment to the margins of the postoperative surgical beds compared to WBRT or observation alone to decrease local recurrence.

The MDACC single-institution study by Mahajan et al. [57] was the first completed phase III RCT addressing the efficacy of SRS to the surgical cavity compared to surgical resection alone (observation) in patients presenting with one to three BM. The study included patients with all BM completely resected (neuroradiologist verified) and resection cavities  $\leq 4$  cm, and primary outcome was the time to local recurrence. SRS dose was dependent on target volume (defined as surgical cavity plus a margin of 1 mm) as follows: 16 Gy if  $\leq 10.0$  mL, 14 Gy if 10.1–15.0 mL, and 12 Gy if >15.0 mL. The study showed significant improvement in local control with the addition of SRS from 43% to 72% at 12 months, which on post-hoc analysis was shown to be true for all the ranges of initial tumor sizes (0.5-2.5 cm, >2.5-3.5 cm, and >3.5 cm). There was no difference in distal intracranial control or overall survival (17–18 months). Rates of salvage therapy with WBRT and neurological death were greater in the observation groups (46% and 64%) vs. in the SRS group (38% and 48%). Functional status change, QOL, or neurocognitive outcomes were not addressed in the study. Since no SRS treatment-related toxicities were reported, authors noted that local control might have been improved with escalating dose by at least 2 Gy per target size category.

The NCCTG (Alliance) N107C/CEC.3 trial [58] reported by Brown et al. was the largest phase III RCT addressing the efficacy of SRS vs. WBRT to a surgical cavity in patients presenting with 1-4 BM and surgical resection of one of them. In both arms, all unresected BM were treated with SRS. The primary outcomes were overall survival and cognitive-deterioration-free survival (drop of greater than one standard deviation from baseline in at least one of the six cognitive tests). Patients recruited had a resection cavity <5 cm, including patients with a subtotal resection (8% to 14%), up to 3 unresected BM each <3 cm and excluded patients with lesions located within 5 mm of the optic chiasm or within the brainstem. SRS dose was prescribed to the highest IDL encompassing the target volume. SRS dose to the resection cavity was target volume dependent (defined as surgical cavity plus a margin of 2 mm) as follows: 20 Gy if <4.2 mL, 18 Gy if 4.2-7.9 mL, 17 Gy if 8.0-14.3 mL, 15 Gy if 14.4–19.9 mL, 14 Gy if 20.0 to 29.9 mL, and 12 Gy if  $\geq$  30 mL up to the maximal surgical cavity extent of 5 cm. For patients assigned to SRS to the surgical cavity, SRS dose to the unresected BM was maximal diameter-dependent as follows: 24 Gy if <1.0 cm, 22 Gy if 1.0–2.0 cm, and 20 Gy if 2.1–2.9 cm. For patients assigned to WBRT, SRS dose to the unresected BM was also maximal diameter-dependent but decreased by 2 Gy in each size category. WBRT was delivered with either 30 Gy in 10 fractions or 37.5 Gy in 15 fractions based on institutional preference.

Brown et al. reported significantly worse rate of cognitive deterioration from baseline at 6 months in the WBRT vs. the SRS arm (85% vs. 52%), with no difference in overall survival (11.6 vs. 12.2 months). Surprisingly, the addition of WBRT vs. SRS, statistically improved local control at the tumor bed as well as all other metrics of intracranial control: 12-month local control rate at surgical bed (61% vs. 81%), 12-month local control rate of unresected BM (62% vs. 87%), 12-month distal control rate (65% vs. 89%), and 12-month overall control rate (37% vs. 72%). No rates of salvage therapy or neurological death were reported. Authors note that the surgical bed control rate after SRS was inferior to that reported by Mahajan et al. [57], possibly due to the inclusion in NCCTG (Alliance) N107C/CEC of patients with subtotal resection and lack of central review.

Functional independence defined as a Barthel ADL index drop of 10% from the baseline at 3 months was significantly worse in the WBRT arm, although no significant change in QOL (measured as a FACT-BR decline  $\geq$ 10 points from the baseline at three months) was detected. The study yielded similar rates of CNS toxicity between arms. Based on more toxicity (worse decline in cognitive function and functional independence) with WBRT at no added overall survival benefit compared to SRS, authors recommended SRS after resection of a BM.

Evidence provided so far supports the use of adjuvant (postoperative) SRS to a limited number of resected BM over WBRT's standard of care due to good surgical bed control with less toxicity.

#### 17.6.4 Neoadjuvant SRS Before Surgical Resection

Growing interest in preoperative SRS originated as a theoretical solution to the following concerns regarding postoperative SRS: interphysician variability in delineating target volume around irregular surgical cavities, a theoretical risk of intraoperative tumor cell spillage at the time of surgical resection to an area beyond the immediate tumor bed, and radiation necrosis [62, 63]. Neoadjuvant SRS is carried out on a well-defined target, with intact blood supply, and permits dose reduction as the goal is to treat microscopic disease rather than gross tumor.

Asher et al. [62] published a retrospective and prospective single-institution study on 47 patients (51 lesions) with one to three BM with mass effect or symptomatic lesion, treated with neoadjuvant SRS followed by surgery. They demonstrated its safety and efficacy with promising results. In that study, the median tumor diameter was 3.04 cm (ranging 1.34–5.21 cm), the median volume was

8.49 mL (ranging 0.89-46.7 mL), there was a median of one day (ranging 0-17 days) elapsed between SRS and resection, and a median dose of 14 Gy (ranging 11.6-18 Gy) was prescribed to the 80% IDL (PTV equal to GTV, no expansion margins added). At a median follow-up of 12 months, overall survival and local control at 12 months were 60% and 85.6%, respectively. Local failure was statistically associated with lesions >10 mL and >3.4 cm, most of which were found to have dural attachment or in proximity to veins. Salvage WBRT was given in less than 15% of the patients for either local or distal recurrence. There was no documentation of adverse effects, RN, or leptomeningeal (spread of cancer to the leptomeninges or cerebral spinal fluid) failures.

A multi-institution retrospective analysis published by Patel et al. [63] compared outcomes and toxicities of pre-op- and post-op-SRS. A total of 180 patients underwent surgical resection for 189 BM, 37% of which received pre-op SRS and 63% post-op SRS. Although GTV was similar between both groups (8.3–9.2 mL), pre-op SRS had lower median PTV margin (0 vs. 2 mm) and lower peripheral dose (14.5 Gy vs. 18 Gy) due to differences in planning technique (no margin expansion from GTV and dose reduction of 20% compared with standard dosing for pre-op SRS). Pre-op SRS was delivered within 48 h of planned surgery. After median imaging follow-up of 11.1 months for all patients (and 24.6 months, for those alive at analysis), there was no difference in overall survival, local or distant intracranial control. Significantly higher rates of leptomeningeal dissemination and symptomatic RN were associated with post-op SRS. Considering these results, authors recommended a prospective clinical trial to compare the two modalities.

# 17.6.5 SRS Alone for Four or More Brain Metastases

The prospective multi-center non-randomized trial JLGK0901 reported by Yamamoto et al. [49, 50] is so far the only prospective study analyzing the efficacy of SRS alone in patients with up to 10 BM with a goal of demonstrating that

overall survival of patients with five to ten BM is non-inferior to that of patients with two to four BM. Lesions were limited to <10 mL in volume, <3 cm in largest diameter, and  $\leq 15$  mL in total cumulative volume. SRS prescription dose at the lesion periphery was 22 Gy for tumor volumes <4 mL and 20 Gy for volumes 4–10 mL, with the ability to adjust the dose by +/-2 Gy. Brainstem lesions were given a separate dose schedule which was also volume dependent. Although the study showed a significant overall survival advantage in patients with a single BM compared with patients with two to four (13.9 vs. 10.8 months), survival was the same between patients with two to four compared with five to 10 (10.8 months for both) meeting the non-inferiority criterium. The rates of local intracranial control at 12 months were significantly worse for single BM (87%) compared to either 2–4 (93%) or 5–10 (94%). Overall salvage rates with SRS, WBRT, and surgery were 38%, 9%, and 2%, respectively. Rates of neurological death ranged from 6% to 10%, with no significant difference between treatment groups. Functional status preservation (KPS  $\geq$ 70 preservation at 12 months) and neurocognitive changes (MMSE 3-point deterioration from baseline at 12 months) showed no difference between groups. Rates of CNS toxicity (NCI CTCAE grade 3 or more) were similar and below 5% in all groups.

Based on the indirect evidence provided by this study, the authors concluded that SRS up to 10 BM is a suitable alternative to WBRT.

Several meta-analyses have since been reported comparing the use of WBRT and SRS alone or in combination, all of which corroborate results from the individual large trials. The meta-analysis by Sahgal et al. [64] which included JROSG99-1, EORTC 22952-26001, and MDAAC [46, 52, 53] evaluated SRS with or without WBRT for patients presenting with one to four BM. Results confirmed that local control favored addition of WBRT in all age groups, but for age  $\leq$ 50, SRS alone statistically favored survival (with no significant difference in older patients), and for that age group, the addition of WBRT did not impact distant intracranial failure (although it did statistically impact older patients).

# 17.6.6 Is Number or Volume the Limit to SRS?

There is mounting evidence that the total amount of treated brain volume might be a better guide to decide on the benefit of SRS over WBRT.

Yamamoto et al. [65] published a retrospective case-matched study, using the propensity score matching method applied to prospectively accumulated data from a Japanese institution. The study compared treatment results after GKRS alone for patients with two to nine vs. 10 or more BM. Patients included had mostly new BM, good KPS (KPS  $\geq$  80% in 75%) and good neurocognitive function and excluded are those with meningeal dissemination or an anticipated survival time  $\leq$ 3 months. The study showed similar rates of post-SRS median overall survival, neurological death-free survival, neurologic death, neurological deterioration, or SRS-related complications. However, it showed significantly lower cumulative incidence of local recurrence (HR 0.425) and repeat SRS for new lesions (HR 0.732) in the 10 or more BM group. Authors concluded that carefully selected patients with 10 or more BM are not unfavorable candidates for SRS alone and recommended a RCT.

A decade ago, a report by Bhatnagar et al. [66] introduced the concept that total treatment volume (sum of the volume of all treated metastases), rather the number of metastases, should be used as a selection criterium for radiosurgery. This was based on a retrospective study of patients with four or more BM who underwent GKRS as a single treatment session at the University of Pittsburgh Center for Image Guided Surgery which showed that total treatment volume was one of the statistically significant factors associated with survival, whereas the number of metastases was not.

A retrospective analysis by Banfill et al. [67] showed that patients with a total treated volume of metastases <5 mL or from 5 to 10 mL lived statistically longer than patients with a volume >10 mL. There was no survival difference between patients with a single metastasis vs. multiple metastases. A largest lesion less than 5 mL was a positive prognostic factor.

However, in a retrospective analysis of a prospectively collected database on BM, patients treated with GKRS or CKRS, comparing patients with newly diagnosed 1-4 BM vs. 5 or more BM (similar median intracranial tumor volumes between 1.7 and 1.8 mL), Knoll at al. [68] showed that the number of intracranial BM statistically correlates with overall disease burden (number of major involved organ systems) and disease status (uncontrolled vs. not), hence a surrogate for systemic disease. Although statistically correlated to overall survival on univariate analysis, after matching and controlling for these variables on multivariate analysis, the number of BM or the total intracranial tumor volume was no longer prognostic for overall survival. Multivariate model showed only ECOG PS and systemic disease status to be correlated with survival. Authors concluded SRS is a reasonable option for patients with multiple BM, especially patients with otherwise localized and controlled extracranial systemic disease.

Several clinical trials are underway, trying to push the upper limit number of BM to 15–20, and are described in the last section of this chapter.

# 17.6.7 Preservation of Neurocognitive Function and Quality of Life with SRS Alone

Concerns about late adverse effects of WBRT on cognitive neurofunction have generated increasing interest in SRS, which minimizes the dose and volume of radiation exposure to healthy tissue by providing very focal treatment (quick dose fall-off around the target).

Although it is difficult to distinguish the impact of systemic disease and cancer treatment (cytotoxic drugs given systemically for non-CNS tumor primaries might also have cognitive side-effects known as "chemobrain"), previously reported from 13% to 70% [61] on cognitive function, or to assess cognitive function itself, several large studies have tried to assess its deterioration or preservation in treatment arms that compare SRS alone or postoperative SRS to WBRT.

An early pilot MDACC study by Chang et al. provided a prospective analysis of various cognitive domains in patients treated with SRS alone [60]. The study employed rigorous neuropsychological assessments by faculty and trained staff from the section of neuropsychology, and the tests were selected because they were widely used, standardized psychometric instruments that had previously demonstrated sensitivity to the neurotoxic effects of cancer treatment in other clinical trials. The study included patients with one to three newly diagnosed BM all  $\leq$ 4 cm with SRS doses per RTOG 9005 (median 20 Gy, ranging 14-21 Gy to the 80% IDL). Most patients had some degree of neurocognitive dysfunction in at least one domain at baseline; however, most long-term survivors had stable or improved neurocognitive function performance across multiple domains of learning and memory (80%), motor dexterity (60%), and executive function (60%).

In 2011, the International Cancer and Cognition Task Force (ICCTF) recommended a minimum set of tests to be included in neuropsychological assessment and criteria for the definition of cognitive impairment or change, along with guidelines for designing a study [61]. In 2018, in light of the increased use of neuroimaging in studies of cancer and treatment-related cognitive dysfunction, the ICCTF published recommendations with regard to neuroimaging study design, scanner considerations, and sequence selection, focusing on concerns relevant to cancer populations [69]. The reader can consult this reference for more details.

Various large RCTs used the MMSE as a surrogate of neurocognitive testing although it is an insensitive measure. As shown in Table 17.2, the MMSE was utilized in RTOG 9508, JROSG-99-1, and JLGK0901 [49–51, 53, 54]. In RTOG 9508 and JROSG-99-1, which compared combinations of WBRT and SRS, the MMSE failed to detect a statistical difference between treatment arms.

A recent systematic review by Schimmel et al. [70], which included studies investigating SRS alone in one of the study arms vs. a combination of WBRT and SRS, with exclusion of postoperative SRS, analyzed studies on cognitive effects of SRS with formal neuropsychological testing and those that relied on the MMSE solely. Studies that used the MMSE instead of formal neuropsychological testing showed that improvement or stability occurred more often than a decline in MMSE scores after treatment with SRS alone. The addition of SRS to WBRT vs. WBRT alone, in patients with one to three BM did not cause significant differences in change of MMSE.

On the other hand, large RCTs such as MDACC single institution (Chang et al.), NCCTG Alliance N0574 (Brown et al.) and NCCTG N107C/CEC.3 (Brown et al.) utilized formal neurocognitive assessment meeting the minimal requirement by the ICCTF. The tests and a description of the domain assessed are summarized in Table 17.3 [52, 55, 58] with a summary of the most significant test results in Table 17.2. Based on these studies, the addition of WBRT to SRS or the use of WBRT instead of SRS is thought to significantly impact neurocognitive function. This finding is supported by the systematic review by Schimmel et al. [70].

QOL was also a measure from most large RCTs using various tools. The most commonly used tool was FACT-BR, a patient-reported outcome measure used to assess health-related quality of life in patients undergoing cancer therapy. The impact of cancer therapy is measured in various domains: physical, social, family, emotional, functional well-being, and the quality of the relationship with the physician [71]. MDACC single-institution (Chang et al.), NCCTG Alliance N0574 (Brown et al.), and NCCTG N107C/ CEC.3 (Brown et al.) trials all showed results favoring a deterioration in QOL when treatments involved addition of WBRT to SRS or the use of WBRT instead of SRS; however NCCTG Alliance N0574 is the only trial which showed a significant deterioration at 3 months, measuring with FACT-BR alone. NCCTG N107C/CEC.3 did show a significant decline in FACT-BR for physical well-being subscore at 3 and 6 months.

Based on these randomized trials, SRS is an effective treatment to minimize the risk of neurocognitive decline and preserve QOL in patients with BM.

#### 17.6.8 Survivorship

Because of advances in systemic therapies (chemotherapy and cancer targeted therapies), patients have been able to live longer. SRS offers superior neurocognitive preservation and QOL over WBRT. Now, physicians have no well-defined guidelines regarding the maximal number of BM to treat during the patient's lifetime.

Pham et al. [72] presented the case of two patients who each developed more than 10 BM over the course of their life at an academic cancer treatment institution. The first patient was a 78-year-old woman with BRAF mutationpositive melanoma metastatic to the brain, left adrenal gland, and spleen, who underwent three SRS sessions for a total of 17 intracranial targets (16 unresected BM and one surgical cavity) over the course of two years. Those lesions were found on the initial and the serial brain scans as her intracranial disease progressed on systemic therapy. The patient tolerated all treatments very well and, 2 years after the last intervention, she was still neurologically asymptomatic with excellent performance status, travelling crosscountry and working, while on maintenance pembrolizumab.

Another similar case was a 44-year-old woman with metastatic BRAF-mutated melanoma to the brain and lungs who underwent nine SRS sessions for a total of 37 intracranial lesions over the course of 2 years with two surgical resections. Her intracranial disease also progressed on various systemic therapies. Once again, the patient tolerated all the treatments very well, and 1 year after the last intervention, she was neurologically asymptomatic, with excellent performance status, traveling with a very active lifestyle, while on maintenance pembrolizumab.

Both examples illustrate the benefits of SRS on preservation of performance status and QOL in patients who remained highly functional. When patients find appropriate systemic treatment specific to their disease and are willing to undergo careful brain imaging surveillance, it is possible to postpone WBRT.

#### 17.6.9 Progression and Recurrence

Although SRS offers excellent rates of local control, patients treated with SRS are usually placed on close serial surveillance with various planes of contrast-enhanced MRIs to monitor the size of BM after SRS, to assess the response to treatment, and to detect local as well as distal recurrences. During the months after SRS treatment, a brain MRI appears typically abnormal and can show signs of local regression of the treated lesions or post-treatment radiation effect [73] on surrounding normal tissue (T1-weighted enhancement and/or T2 FLAIR edema). When treatment effect shows radiographical findings like those of a local recurrence, it is called tumor pseudoprogression, a term commonly used in post-treatment of high-grade gliomas associated with an increase in lesion size. As reported by Patel et al. although treated BM can be stable or smaller in size during the first 36 months post-SRS, about one-third of them can undergo transient increase in volume [74].

Post-radiation treatment effects can be divided into pseudoprogression or RN [73]. Pseudoprogression can appear several weeks up to 3 months after radiation treatment, whereas RN may appear 3 months to several years after radiation therapy. RN, which will be discussed later in this chapter, involves a space-occupying necrotic lesion with mass effect and neurological dysfunction.

Brain images are typically reviewed by an SRS specialized multidisciplinary team including a neuroradiologist for consensus. For asymptomatic patients, more frequent serial imaging is typically chosen. However, biopsies are sometimes necessary to confirm progression.

Treatment options for recurrent SRS-treated tumors are surgical resection and thermal ablation using laser interstitial thermal therapy (LITT). For distant brain recurrence, salvage options include SRS, partial brain irradiation, and WBRT. There is no consensus for dosage fractionation and time interval for reirradiation.

Minniti reported on repeated salvage SRS in patients with various cancer primaries (39% NSCLC, 21% breast cancer, 26% melanoma, and 14% other) who had previously received single-fraction SRS, with recurrent/progressive BM. [75]. All 43 patients with 47 lesions, median KPS of 80 (range 60–100), initiated dexamethasone therapy the first day of treatment at doses of 4–8 mg per day and maintained high doses of steroids for 1 week. While the PTV was generated from GTV (identified on 1 mm thin-slice gadolinium enhanced axial MRI) with 1-2 mm expansion, doses of LINAC-based SRS were 8 Gy  $\times$  3 fractions for lesions <2 cm and 7 Gy  $\times$  3 fractions for lesions  $\geq 2$  cm in largest diameter, prescribed to the 80-90% IDL to achieve 95% PTV coverage by the planned dose. Median time interval between radiation treatments was 17 months (range 6–56 months). At a follow-up of 19 months, median survival was 10 months, the 1- and 2-year overall survival rates were 37% and 20% with local control rates of 70% and 60%, respectively. Local control was better for breast and NSCLC primaries compared to melanoma. The causes of death were systemic disease in 58% and brain disease in 26% of the patients. The rate of RN was 19% and the RTOG grade 2 or 3 CNS toxicity rates in setting of RN were 14% combined. Authors conclude that a second course of SRS at doses of 21-24 Gy in 3 daily fractions was feasible with acceptable local control and risk of neurological toxicity.

In another retrospective study by Choi et al. [76], 23 patients (48% NSCLC, 35% breast cancer, 17% SCLC) initially underwent WBRT (median dose 30 Gy in 3 Gy fractions, range 23.4–30 Gy), SRS (median dose 16 Gy in 1 fraction, range 12-24 Gy), or partial brain radiation with three-dimensional conformal radiotherapy (3DCRT, with dose of 30 Gy in 3 Gy fractions). Patients were reirradiated due to radiographic progression with neurologic symptoms, at which time more than 50% had KPS <30 (mean 42.2, median 30). The relative number of patients in RPA classes I to III were 13%, 4%, and 83%, respectively. Mean time interval between the two courses of radiation was 13.6 months (median 11.1, range 1-38 months). For the second course of radiation, the median dose of WBRT was 27.5 Gy (range 12-30 Gy), median dose of 3DCRT was 30 Gy (range 25-30 Gy), and the dose of SRS was 16 Gy in one fraction. Patients who initially received WBRT (56.5% of all patients) were retreated with any of the three radiation techniques, most frequently 3DCRT; those initially treated with 3DCRT received either another course of 3DCRT or WBRT; and those who initially received SRS were retreated with either WBRT or 3DCRT. Overall, the mean post-reirradiation KPS was 52.7 (median 60), the neurologic symptom resolution rate was 47.8%, the rate of palliative efficacy (defined as relief of neurological symptoms or stable symptoms) was 82.6%, and the overall survival was 3.2 months. No patients experienced RN after the second course of radiation, and only 1 patient (4.3%)experienced treatment related grade 3 CTCAE headache. Patients who experienced aggravated neurological symptoms (17.4%) after reirradiation were RPA class III and had primary disease progression. There was a statistically significant correlation between KPS  $\geq 60$  vs. KPS <60 before reirradiation, and median survival of 16 vs. 3 months. Authors concluded that brain reirradiation is likely to benefit patients with KPS  $\geq$ 60 prior to retreatment and stable extracranial disease.

# 17.7 Management of SRS Complications

SRS can cause both acute and late neurological side effects.

The most common acute radiation injury is caused by transient (and reversible) edema which can start as early as 12–48 h after treatment. For this reason, patients are counseled to avoid travelling (driving and flying) and staying home for 48 h. Acute side effects include new onset of headache, dizziness, nausea, vomiting, or seizures. These symptoms can be treated or prophylactically treated with a short course of corticosteroids. The decision on initiation dose and duration of corticosteroids is based on the patient's comorbidities and anti-convulsants if needed for seizures.

The most common and serious complication of SRS is cerebral tissue death called radiation

necrosis or radionecrosis (RN), a permanent radiation injury that may be irreversible, and symptomatic (roughly 50%), caused by avascularization at the site of the SRS target, with typical onset between 6 months and 2 years after treatment. Rates of incidence depend on the cumulative amount of radiation received, the amount of radiation received in 1 session, tumor diameter (hence volume of brain receiving radiation), the presence and type of concurrent systemic therapy received, and the criteria used to diagnose and define RN.

RN is diagnosed via histologic confirmation which is the gold standard. However due to morbidity of biopsy or surgical resection, it is often made based on clinical symptoms (which correlate with the area of brain involved) or radiographically.

#### 17.7.1 Risk Factors

Low incidence rates of RN have been reported, between 1.5% and 4.5%, in large phase III RCTs [46, 53, 55] discussed earlier, although rigorous techniques were not established to track development or lack of symptoms. However retrospective studies have reported rates greater than 30%, illustrating the importance of definition and duration of follow-up. In a retrospective study by Kohutek et al. [77] looking at the impact of tumor diameter, prior WBRT, prescription dose, and histology, on long-term incidence of RN (diagnosed pathologically or radiographically) in patients who received single-fraction LINAC-based SRS, actuarial incidence was 17.2% at 12 months and 34% at 24 months, 67% of whom were symptomatic. On this study, tumor diameter was the only significant factor on multivariate analysis: rates at 12 months were 2.9% for  $\leq 0.5$  cm, 6.6% for 0.6-1.0 cm, 19.1% for 1.1-1.5 cm, and 37.8% >1.5 cm. Rates of symptomatic RN followed the same trend. Another study by Minniti et al. [78] of prospectively followed patients treated with LINAC-based SRS yielded overall rate of 24% of the rated lesions (10% symptomatic and 14%) asymptomatic) with median time to necrosis of 10-11 months. When the brain volume receiving

12 Gy in a single fraction was >8.5 mL, the rate of RN was >10%, and authors recommended use of hypofractionated SRS (3 fractions) especially if located in or near eloquent areas.

Targeted therapy and immunotherapy may also increase the risk of RN as evidenced by a retrospective study by Colaco et al. [79]. In 180 patients treated with GKRS for BM, rates of RN were 37.5% for immunotherapy alone, 25.0% for targeted therapy alone, and 16.9% for chemotherapy alone. The rates were significantly higher for immunotherapy alone and lowest for chemotherapy alone.

#### 17.7.2 Treatment

RN can be self-limited and treated conservatively with observation; however in symptomatic cases, several modalities are available, as shown in a review by Patel et al. [80], and include corticosteroids, surgery, bevacizumab, HBO, pentoxifylline (PTX), and vitamin E (VitE).

Corticosteroids are first-line therapy, which are effective treatment by blocking the inflammatory process in symptomatic patients and should be given at the lowest dose to avoid side effects such as psychiatric, gastrointestinal, and metabolic disturbances. Care is taken in tapering the medication at resolution of symptoms to avoid the development of secondary adrenal insufficiency.

In cases of refractory to steroids, surgical interventions such as resection of involved tissue (which confers the advantage of histological diagnosis confirmation) or LITT, an ablating technique, are invasive; however they have shown symptomatic improvement and ability to wean off steroids.

HBO was reported to be beneficial in managing patients with RN [81] and is under investigation in a prospective clinical trial NCT02714465 initiated in 2016, where patients who have received GKRS and subsequently developed RN are treated with HBO. Patients undergo regular neurological assessments scored by Rankin Scale (patients with Rankin Scale >5 are excluded at recruitment) and receive at least 24 HBO sessions. If RN regresses on MRI, treatment is suspended; otherwise they receive up to 40 HBO sessions.

Bevacizumab has also been shown to benefit patients, as best illustrated by a placebo-controlled randomized double-blind study by Levin et al. [82] of bevacizumab 7.5 mg/kg given every 3 weeks for 2 cycles in patients who had undergone radiation for head-and-neck carcinoma, meningioma, or low- to mid-grade glioma and who had radiographic or biopsy proof of RN. All patients who received bevacizumab whether in the original arm or by crossover had both radiological response and improved neurologic symptoms. Patients who never received bevacizumab had neither radiological response nor improved neurologic symptoms.

Oral PTX and VitE combination therapy has also been prescribed for adverse radiation effects [83]. A prophylactic phase II trial NCT01508221 to assess the use of PTX and VitE (PTX 400 mg TID and VitE 400IU BID starting the first day after the last SRS treatment) for prophylaxis of RN in patients with metastatic BM treated with 1–5 fractions of SRS was investigated by the University of Cincinnati, and data is to be published.

# 17.8 Radiotherapy Technique and Planning

The benefit of SRS is that it highly conforms to the shape of the radiosurgical target while delivering a clinically insignificant dose to the surrounding tissues. A high single dose is given. Dose homogeneity inside the target area is secondary.

#### 17.8.1 Treatment Plan Metrics

A set of metrics listed in Table 17.4 is traditionally defined to assess for the quality of SRS treatment plans [84, 85]. They are useful in comparing possible plans for the same patient, but also to compare the capabilities between different platforms (GKRS, CKRS, LINAC, or particle).

The conformity (or conformality) index (CI) is a measure of how well the volume of a radiosurgical dose distribution conforms to the size and shape of a target volume (TV). Using the

Table 17.4 Typical metrics relevant to SRS planning

	Description/		
Metric	relevance	Equation	
Conformity (or conformality) index (CI), RTOG definition	Ratio of volume receiving the full prescription dose to the target volume	PIV/TV	
Target coverage index	Fraction of target volume enclosed by the prescription isodose volume	$PIV \cap TV/TV$	
Plan selectivity index (SI)	Fraction of prescription isodose volume enclosed by the target volume	$PIV \cap TV/PIV$	
Dose gradient index (GI)	Ratio of volume receiving half the prescription dose to volume receiving the full prescription dose	V <sub>50 % Rx</sub> /PIV	
V <sub>12Gy</sub>	Volume of normal brain receiving ≥12 Gy		

*PIV* prescription isodose volume (volume receiving 100% of the prescription dose),  $V_{50\% Rx}$  volume receiving 50% of the prescription dose, *TV* target volume

RTOG definition, it is the ratio of the prescription isodose volume (PIV or volume receiving the full 100% of prescription dose) over TV. The goal is a value <1.5, knowing that unity is ideal, and undercoverage is a value lower than 1, and overtreatment a value greater than 1.

The CI definition is relevant only if the TV is fully enclosed by the PIV; therefore the target coverage index is usefully defined as the fraction of TV within the PIV, with goal of 100%.

The plan selectivity index (SI) is defined as the fraction of PIV enclosed by the TV and is inversely related to the target coverage index. A low selectivity index correlates with excessive normal brain tissue receiving the prescription dose.

Also defined is the dose gradient index (GI), the ratio of the volume of brain tissue receiving 50% of the prescription dose divided by the PIV. It is useful in comparing plans of similar conformity to assess steepness of dose fall-off. A value of 3.0 is considered satisfactory.

The volume of brain receiving  $\geq 12$  Gy  $(V_{12Gy})$  is a surrogate of risk of RN as discussed

in a previous section. It is usually maintained between 5 and 10 mL.

#### 17.8.2 Target Volume Delineation

The use of tight margins and the nature of sharp dose fall-off distribution around the target make target delineation accuracy of utmost importance to avoid local treatment failure. Volume recommendations are presented in Table 17.5.

#### 17.8.2.1 Intact (Unresected) Brain Metastases

In the case of intact (unresected) BM, the GTV is simply defined as the contrast-enhancing lesion defined preferentially on fine-slice T1-weighted sequence MRI (over CT scan). Based on results from the randomized trial NCT01017497 published by Kirkpatrick et al. [86] using LINACbased SRS which investigated the optimal PTV (GTV plus 1 vs. 3 mm margin expansion) and outcomes such as local control, rates of RN, neurocognition, and QOL, a 1 mm expansion was found to offer the highest rate of local control and minimal morbidity.

#### 17.8.2.2 Postoperative Cavity

Postoperative cavity contouring conventional wisdom was, until recently, based on the work of Soltys et al. using CKRS published in 2008 [87] which recommended a 2 mm expansion margin around the resection cavity borders visualized on postcontrast MRI. These were used in NCCTG N107C/CEC.3 by Brown et al. [58] without attempt to target the surgical access tracks for deep lesions. The MDACC trial by Mahajan et al. of postoperative SRS vs. observation for patients with resected BM [57] was analyzed for patterns of failure and published on a separate ASTRO abstract which showed that 25% of the local failures were at the margin, all of which had had preoperative dural involvement [88].

In 2018, Soliman et al. published expert consensus contouring guidelines for postoperative completely resected surgical cavities for adjuvant SRS [88] using ten cases of patients from a prospective institutional registry. Each patient represented a variety of BM regions within the brain (supra- and infra-tentorial, deep and superficial, and dural or venous sinus contact) and was contoured by 10 radiation oncology experts. The recommendations, summarized in Table 17.5, are notable because the clinical target volume

Target	GTV	CTV	PTV	Reference
Unresected BM	Contrast-enhancing lesion on T1-weighted sequence MRI	n/a	GTV + 1 mm	Kirkpatrick et al. [86]
Postoperative completed resected cavity <sup>a</sup>	n/a	<ul> <li>Entire contrast-enhancing surgical cavity and surgical tract seen on postoperative MRI</li> <li>5–10 mm margin along the bone flap beyond the initial region of preoperative tumor contact (if initial tumor was in contact with the dura)</li> <li>1–5 mm margin along the bone flap (if initial tumor was <i>not</i> in contact with the dura)</li> <li>1–5 mm margin along the sinus (if initial tumor was in contact with a venous sinus)</li> </ul>	CTV + 0 mm	Soliman et al. (2018) [88]
Postoperative completed resected cavity	n/a	<ul> <li>2 mm expansion margin around the resection cavity borders visualized on postcontrast MRI</li> </ul>	CTV + 0 mm	Soltys et al. 2008 [87]

 Table 17.5
 Target volume delineation recommendations

<sup>a</sup>Include fusion of the preoperative MRI

(CTV) should not only encompass the preoperative volume but also include changes seen on postoperative MRI along with potential areas of microscopic disease. For the definition of the CTV, consensus was to (i) fuse the preoperative MRI to assist in volume delineation, (ii) include the entire contrast-enhancing surgical cavity and the entire surgical tract (regardless of the preoperative location of the tumor) visualized on postoperative axial T1-weighted sequence MRI, (iii) add a 5–10 mm margin along the bone flap beyond the initial region of preoperative tumor contact if initial tumor was in contact with the dura (otherwise the margin is 1–5 mm), and (iv) add a 1-5 mm margin along the sinus if the initial tumor was in contact with a venous sinus. As these recommendations have not been validated by clinical outcomes and patterns of recurrence, Soliman et al. recommended clinical judgment on a case-by-case basis.

In a recent abstract by Jhaveri et al. [89] based on retrospective data of patients treated with postoperative SRS (LINAC-based, frame and frameless, single-fraction and hypofractionated dosing) investigating the optimal PTV on local recurrence and symptomatic RN postoperatively, it was found that expanding the PTV margin beyond 1 mm did not improve local recurrence, although it significantly increased the risk of symptomatic RN.

#### 17.8.3 Organs at Risk

The maximal dose tolerance to normal brain tissue depends on the number of fractions. For single-fraction SRS, the maximal dose to the optic pathway is typically between 8 and 10 Gy, and 10 and 15 Gy to the brainstem. For five-fraction SRS, the maximal dose to the optic pathway is typically between 20 and 25 Gy, and 23 and 31 Gy to the brainstem.

#### 17.8.4 Treatment Planning

In the case of GKRS units, the radiation dose has historically been prescribed to the 50% IDL,

which corresponds to the steepest dose fall-off outside the target. However, since the automation of GKRS units and the use of multiple isocenters (each exposure is referred to as a "shot" of radiation), the dose can be prescribed to a wider range of IDLs as part of an optimization of the treatment plan quality which includes variables such as coverage index, plan selectivity, and gradient index, defined above.

When using Leksell GammaPlan<sup>®</sup>, treatment planning can be carried out in a forward fashion (user individually chooses the shot location, the sector combination set, and the relative weight of each shot within each target), inverse planning (the software provides a shot number, location, collimator combination, and relative weight for each shot) or a hybrid of forward and inverse planning.

Figure 17.6 depicts the treatment plan of a patient who presented with a single  $1.8 \times 2.0 \times 2.5$  cm<sup>3</sup> BM of ovarian origin in the midbrain tectum, using Leksell GammaPlan<sup>®</sup>. She was prescribed 18 Gy to the 50% IDL, as per RTOG protocol 9005 [16]. The plan, which involved 27 shots and all the collimator sizes, had target coverage index 1.00, plan selectivity index 0.88, and gradient index 2.71. All plane views (axial, coronal, and sagittal) demonstrate how conformal the plan is, as evidenced by the 50% IDL (green) with respect to tumor target (red).

Figure 17.7 illustrates part of the treatment plan of a patient who had 20 BM of breast cancer origin treated over 2 GKRS sessions and who presented with 11 new BM on her routine surveillance brain MRI. Leksell GammaPlan<sup>®</sup> allows one to visualize her previously treated targets (delineated in red and showing the 50% IDL in blue). This feature is useful to determine whether a lesion is new or was previously treated and if it is an in-field or out-of-field recurrence.

# 17.8.5 Treatment Platform Comparison

Over the last 2 decades, considerable effort has been invested in improving the conformity of LINAC-based SRS in the hope to compete with



**Fig. 17.6** Single  $1.8 \times 2.0 \times 2.5$  cm<sup>3</sup> BM of ovarian origin in the midbrain tectum; treatment plan with Leksell GammaPlan<sup>®</sup> version 10.2.0 for Leksell Gamma Knife<sup>®</sup> by Elekta; fiducial markers seen as white dots on the edges of the figures; target delineated (red line); prescrip-

tion dose of 18 Gy at the 50% IDL (yellow), 10 Gy IDL (green), maximal dose 36 Gy; collimators used: 4, 8, and 16; number of shots: 27; target coverage 1.00; selectivity 0.88; gradient index 2.71; left to right: axial, coronal, and sagittal planes



**Fig. 17.7** Left cerebellar metastasis in patient with 11 diffuse BM (20 BM previously treated with GKRS over two sessions) of breast origin; treatment plan with Leksell GammaPlan<sup>®</sup> version 10.2.0 for Leksell Gamma Knife<sup>®</sup> by Elekta; target delineated (red line); prescription dose of 18 Gy at the 50% IDL (yellow), 10 Gy IDL (green), maxi-

GKRS platforms as LINACs are more available geographically. Significant advancements took place with the introduction of VMAT in 2007. VMAT, during radiation treatment delivery, allows simultaneous variation of the gantry rotational speed, the treatment aperture shape via movement of the MLC leaf position, and the radiation dose rate (intensity).

The first benefit of VMAT is significantly reducing treatment time, especially in FFF mode (as already discussed earlier in this chapter). Dose rate of GKRS using new cobalt sources result in values of approximately 363 MU/min vs. 1400–2400 MU/min (MU, or monitor units, are directly related to dose) in a 6–10 MV LINAC in FFF mode. Until recently, the main criticism of VMAT plans in the treatment of multiple

mal dose 36 Gy; collimators used, 4 and 8; number of shots, 5; target coverage 1.00; selectivity 0.54; gradient index 3.03; previously treated targets delineated (red line) surrounded by 50% IDL (blue); left to right: axial, coronal, and sagittal planes

brain lesions was the low-dose spread (or lowdose spill) over normal brain tissue compared to GKRS delivery. However, after more investigation, the introduction of different couch angles (sometimes referred to as "couch kicks") during treatment, which allows radiation to enter the skull from more angles, has provided positive evidence to help resolve this concern. The advent of HyperArc<sup>TM</sup> is also promising in providing highly conformal, non-coplanar treatment plans.

#### 17.9 Future Directions

As discussed in this chapter, SRS can provide excellent local tumor control in patients with resected or unresected BM and preserve neuroSeveral clinical trials are currently in process to continue to push the applicability of SRS:

*Re-investigating dose escalation:* NCT02645487, taking place at the University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center, is a new phase I dose-escalation study similar to RTOG 9005 in patients with BM receiving SRS without WBRT. SRS is given with 3 Gy incremental doses in each size group, starting at 24 Gy in lesions ≤1 cm, up to 30 Gy, with the goal of determining the maximal tolerated doses within 90 days from the date of procedure.

Pushing the upper limit number of BM to 15–20:

- NCT02953717 (CAR-Study B) in the Netherlands is a prospective RCT comparing SRS (volume-dependent doses from 18 to 25 Gy delivered with GKRS) to WBRT (20 Gy in 5 fractions) in patients with 11–20 newly diagnosed BM with cognitive decline at 3 months as primary outcome using HVLT-R Total Recall score (verbal learning and memory test) as neuropsychological assessment [90].
- NCT01592968 currently ongoing at MDACC is a phase III prospective RCT comparing SRS (12–24 Gy range, depending on lesion largest diameter on MRI) to WBRT (30 Gy in 10 fractions) in patients with 4–15 non-melanoma BM, with local tumor control and cognitive decline at 4 months (measured using HVLT-R score compared to baseline) as primary endpoint.
- Recently announced [91] is the upcoming NCT03550391 phase III prospective RCT lead by the North American Canadian Cancer Trials Group (CCTG), comparing SRS (doses 18–22 Gy in single fraction) to WBRT (30 Gy in 10 fractions with memantine 10 mg given twice daily) in patients with 5–15 BM. Primary outcomes include overall survival and neurocognitive progression-free survival (drop in 2 of the 6 neurocognitive tests).
- NCT03075072 in Boston by the Dana-Farber Cancer Institute and Brigham and Women's

Hospital is a phase III prospective RCT comparing WBRT (30 Gy in 10 fractions with hippocampal sparing approach, when possible) to SRS (1–5 fractions) in patients with 5–20 BM. The primary endpoint is QOL measured by the MD Anderson Symptom Inventory-Brain Tumor (MDASI-BT).

Investigating the effect of tumor treating fields: NCT02831959 also known as "METIS" trial, sponsored by NovoCure Ltd., is for NSCLC patients with 1–10 BM treated with SRS alone or SRS followed by treating fields (150 kHz). The primary outcome is time to intracranial progression, while secondary outcomes include time to neurocognitive failure (decline measured using HVLT-R free recall, delayed recall, and delayed recognition, COWAT, and TMT Parts A and B).

#### References

- 1. Leksell L. The stereotaxic method and radiosurgery of the brain. Acta Chir Scand. 1951;102(4):316–9.
- Lindquist C. Gamma knife surgery for recurrent solitary metastasis of a cerebral hypernephroma: case report. Neurosurgery. 1989;25(5):802–4.
- Barnett GH, Linskey ME, Adler JR, Cozzens JW, Friedman WA, Heilbrun MP, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery—an organized neurosurgery-sanctioned definition. J Neurosurg. 2007;106(1):1–5.
- Regaud C, Ferroux R. Discordance des effets des rayons X, d'une part dans la peau, d'autre part dans le testicule, par le fractionnement de la dose: diminution de l'efficacité dans la peau, maintien de l'efficacité dans le testicule. Paris: Comptes rendus hebdomadaires des séances et mémoires la Société de biologie; 1927. p. 431–4.
- Withers HR. The four R's of radiotherapy, advances in radiation biology. New York, NY: Academic Press; 1975.
- Park HJ, Griffin RJ, Hui S, Levitt SH, Song CW. Radiation-induced vascular damage in tumors: implications of vascular damage in ablative hypofractionated radiotherapy (SBRT and SRS). Radiat Res. 2012;177(3):311–27.
- Szeifert GT, Massager N, DeVriendt D, David P, De Smedt F, Rorive S, et al. Observations of intracranial neoplasms treated with gamma knife radiosurgery. J Neurosurg. 2002;97(5 Suppl):623–6.
- Chowdhury I, Parsai S, Gandhidasan S, Kotecha R, Suh J. Optimization of stereotactic radiosurgery for the treatment of brain metastases. Appl Radiat Oncol. 2017;6(1):11–6.

- Hartford AC, Buckey JC Jr, Roberts D, Li Z, Eskey CJ, Ravi D. (P10) proof-of-principle study of hyperbaric oxygen (HBO) as a radiosensitizer prior to stereotactic radiosurgery (SRS) for brain metastases (NCT01850563). Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2018;101(2):E24–E5.
- Brown RA, Nelson JA. The invention and early history of the N-localizer for stereotactic neurosurgery. Cureus. 2016;8(6):e642.
- Park HS, Wang EH, Rutter CE, Corso CD, Chiang VL, Yu JB. Changing practice patterns of Gamma Knife versus linear accelerator-based stereotactic radiosurgery for brain metastases in the US. J Neurosurg. 2016;124(4):1018–24.
- Shiu AS, Kooy HM, Ewton JR, Tung SS, Wong J, Antes K, et al. Comparison of miniature multileaf collimation (MMLC) with circular collimation for stereotactic treatment. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1997;37(3):679–88.
- Bortfeld T, Schlegel W, Höver K, Schulz-Ertner D. Mini and Micro Multileaf Collimators, conference proceedings. 41st Annual Meeting of the American Association of Physics in Medicine, July 25–29, 1999, Nashville, Tennessee [Internet]. 1999;26:1094. https:// www.aapm.org/meetings/99AM/pdf/2796-50260.pdf.
- 14. Xiao Y, Kry SF, Popple R, Yorke E, Papanikolaou N, Stathakis S, et al. Flattening filter-free accelerators: a report from the AAPM Therapy Emerging Technology Assessment Work Group. J Appl Clin Med Phys. 2015;16(3):5219.
- Atkins KM, Pashtan IM, Bussière MR, Kang KH, Niemierko A, Daly JE, et al. Proton stereotactic radiosurgery for brain metastases: a single-institution analysis of 370 patients. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2018;101(4):820–9.
- 16. Shaw E, Scott C, Souhami L, Dinapoli R, Kline R, Loeffler J, et al. Single dose radiosurgical treatment of recurrent previously irradiated primary brain tumors and brain metastases: final report of RTOG protocol 90-05. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2000;47(2):291–8.
- Trifiletti DM, Lee CC, Kano H, Cohen J, Janopaul-Naylor J, Alonso-Basanta M, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery for brainstem metastases: an international cooperative study to define response and toxicity. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2016;96(2):280–8.
- Stafford SL, Pollock BE, Leavitt JA, Foote RL, Brown PD, Link MJ, et al. A study on the radiation tolerance of the optic nerves and chiasm after stereotactic radiosurgery. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2003;55(5):1177–81.
- Tishler RB, Loeffler JS, Lunsford LD, Duma C, Alexander E, Kooy HM, et al. Tolerance of cranial nerves of the cavernous sinus to radiosurgery. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1993;27(2):215–21.
- Jacob JT, Carlson ML, Schiefer TK, Pollock BE, Driscoll CL, Link MJ. Significance of cochlear dose in the radiosurgical treatment of vestibular schwannoma: controversies and unanswered questions. Neurosurgery. 2014;74(5):466–74.. discussion 74

- Kano H, Kondziolka D, Khan A, Flickinger JC, Lunsford LD. Predictors of hearing preservation after stereotactic radiosurgery for acoustic neuroma. J Neurosurg. 2009;111(4):863–73.
- 22. Baschnagel AM, Chen PY, Bojrab D, Pieper D, Kartush J, Didyuk O, et al. Hearing preservation in patients with vestibular schwannoma treated with Gamma Knife surgery. J Neurosurg. 2013;118(3):571–8.
- Oermann EK, Kress MA, Todd JV, Collins BT, Hoffman R, Chaudhry H, et al. The impact of radiosurgery fractionation and tumor radiobiology on the local control of brain metastases. J Neurosurg. 2013;119(5):1131–8.
- 24. Lesueur P, Lequesne J, Barraux V, Kao W, Geffrelot J, Grellard JM, et al. Radiosurgery or hypofractionated stereotactic radiotherapy for brain metastases from radioresistant primaries (melanoma and renal cancer). Radiat Oncol. 2018;13(1):138.
- 25. Minniti G, Scaringi C, Paolini S, Lanzetta G, Romano A, Cicone F, et al. Single-fraction versus multifraction (3 × 9 Gy) stereotactic radiosurgery for large (>2 cm) brain metastases: a comparative analysis of local control and risk of radiationinduced brain necrosis. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2016;95(4):1142–8.
- Marcrom SR, McDonald AM, Thompson JW, Popple RA, Riley KO, Markert JM, et al. Fractionated stereotactic radiation therapy for intact brain metastases. Adv Radiat Oncol. 2017;2(4):564–71.
- Kirkpatrick JP, Soltys SG, Lo SS, Beal K, Shrieve DC, Brown PD. The radiosurgery fractionation quandary: single fraction or hypofractionation? Neuro Oncol. 2017;19(suppl\_2):ii38–49.
- Higuchi Y, Serizawa T, Nagano O, Matsuda S, Ono J, Sato M, et al. Three-staged stereotactic radiotherapy without whole brain irradiation for large metastatic brain tumors. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2009;74(5):1543–8.
- 29. Angelov L, Mohammadi AM, Bennett EE, Abbassy M, Elson P, Chao ST, et al. Impact of 2-staged stereo-tactic radiosurgery for treatment of brain metastases ≥ 2 cm. J Neurosurg. 2018;129(2):366–82.
- Gaspar L, Scott C, Rotman M, Asbell S, Phillips T, Wasserman T, et al. Recursive partitioning analysis (RPA) of prognostic factors in three Radiation Therapy Oncology Group (RTOG) brain metastases trials. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1997;37(4):745–51.
- Weltman E, Salvajoli JV, Brandt RA, de Morais HR, Prisco FE, Cruz JC, et al. Radiosurgery for brain metastases: a score index for predicting prognosis. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2000;46(5):1155–61.
- 32. Lorenzoni J, Devriendt D, Massager N, David P, Ruíz S, Vanderlinden B, et al. Radiosurgery for treatment of brain metastases: estimation of patient eligibility using three stratification systems. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2004;60(1):218–24.
- 33. Sperduto PW, Berkey B, Gaspar LE, Mehta M, Curran W. A new prognostic index and comparison to three other indices for patients with brain metastases: an

analysis of 1,960 patients in the RTOG database. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2008;70(2):510–4.

- 34. Sperduto PW, Chao ST, Sneed PK, Luo X, Suh J, Roberge D, et al. Diagnosis-specific prognostic factors, indexes, and treatment outcomes for patients with newly diagnosed brain metastases: a multiinstitutional analysis of 4,259 patients. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2010;77(3):655–61.
- 35. Sperduto PW, Kased N, Roberge D, Xu Z, Shanley R, Luo X, et al. Summary report on the graded prognostic assessment: an accurate and facile diagnosis-specific tool to estimate survival for patients with brain metastases. J Clin Oncol. 2012;30(4): 419–25.
- 36. Likhacheva A, Pinnix CC, Parikh N, Allen PK, Guha-Thakurta N, McAleer M, et al. Validation of recursive partitioning analysis and diagnosisspecific graded prognostic assessment in patients treated initially with radiosurgery alone. J Neurosurg. 2012;117(Suppl):38–44.
- 37. Serizawa T, Higuchi Y, Nagano O, Matsuda S, Ono J, Saeki N, et al. A new grading system focusing on neurological outcomes for brain metastases treated with stereotactic radiosurgery: the modified Basic Score for Brain Metastases. J Neurosurg. 2014;121(Suppl):35–43.
- 38. Sperduto PW, Yang TJ, Beal K, Pan H, Brown PD, Bangdiwala A, et al. Estimating survival in patients with lung cancer and brain metastases: an update of the graded prognostic assessment for lung cancer using molecular markers (lung-molGPA). JAMA Oncol. 2017;3(6):827–31.
- 39. Sperduto PW, Jiang W, Brown PD, Braunstein S, Sneed P, Wattson DA, et al. Estimating survival in melanoma patients with brain metastases: an update of the graded prognostic assessment for melanoma using molecular markers (melanoma-molGPA). Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2017;99(4):812–6.
- 40. Ayala-Peacock DN, Peiffer AM, Lucas JT, Isom S, Kuremsky JG, Urbanic JJ, et al. A nomogram for predicting distant brain failure in patients treated with gamma knife stereotactic radiosurgery without whole brain radiotherapy. Neuro Oncol. 2014;16(9):1283–8.
- Rodrigues G, Zindler J, Warner A, Lagerwaard F. Recursive partitioning analysis for the prediction of stereotactic radiosurgery brain metastases lesion control. Oncologist. 2013;18(3):330–5.
- 42. Sia J, Paul E, Dally M, Ruben J. Stereotactic radiosurgery for 318 brain metastases in a single Australian centre: the impact of histology and other factors. J Clin Neurosci. 2015;22(2):303–7.
- Kondziolka D, Parry PV, Lunsford LD, Kano H, Flickinger JC, Rakfal S, et al. The accuracy of predicting survival in individual patients with cancer. J Neurosurg. 2014;120(1):24–30.
- 44. Patchell RA, Tibbs PA, Walsh JW, Dempsey RJ, Maruyama Y, Kryscio RJ, et al. A randomized trial of surgery in the treatment of single metastases to the brain. N Engl J Med. 1990;322(8):494–500.

- 45. Patchell RA, Tibbs PA, Regine WF, Dempsey RJ, Mohiuddin M, Kryscio RJ, et al. Postoperative radiotherapy in the treatment of single metastases to the brain: a randomized trial. JAMA. 1998:280(17):1485–9.
- 46. Kocher M, Soffietti R, Abacioglu U, Villà S, Fauchon F, Baumert BG, et al. Adjuvant whole-brain radiotherapy versus observation after radiosurgery or surgical resection of one to three cerebral metastases: results of the EORTC 22952-26001 study. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29(2):134–41.
- 47. Tsao MN, Rades D, Wirth A, Lo SS, Danielson BL, Gaspar LE, et al. Radiotherapeutic and surgical management for newly diagnosed brain metastasis(es): an American Society for Radiation Oncology evidence-based guideline. Pract Radiat Oncol. 2012;2(3):210–25.
- NCCN. Central Nervous System Cancers (Version 1.2018, March 20, 2018). https://www.nccn.org/professionals/physician\_gls/pdf/cns.pdf.
- 49. Yamamoto M, Serizawa T, Shuto T, Akabane A, Higuchi Y, Kawagishi J, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery for patients with multiple brain metastases (JLGK0901): a multi-institutional prospective observational study. Lancet Oncol. 2014;15(4):387–95.
- 50. Yamamoto M, Serizawa T, Higuchi Y, Sato Y, Kawagishi J, Yamanaka K, et al. A multi-institutional prospective observational study of stereotactic radiosurgery for patients with multiple brain metastases (JLGK0901 study update): irradiation-related complications and long-term maintenance of mini-mental state examination scores. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2017;99(1):31–40.
- 51. Andrews DW, Scott CB, Sperduto PW, Flanders AE, Gaspar LE, Schell MC, et al. Whole brain radiation therapy with or without stereotactic radiosurgery boost for patients with one to three brain metastases: phase III results of the RTOG 9508 randomised trial. Lancet. 2004;363(9422):1665–72.
- 52. Chang EL, Wefel JS, Hess KR, Allen PK, Lang FF, Kornguth DG, et al. Neurocognition in patients with brain metastases treated with radiosurgery or radiosurgery plus whole-brain irradiation: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet Oncol. 2009;10(11):1037–44.
- 53. Aoyama H, Shirato H, Tago M, Nakagawa K, Toyoda T, Hatano K, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery plus whole-brain radiation therapy vs stereotactic radiosurgery alone for treatment of brain metastases: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2006;295(21):2483–91.
- 54. Aoyama H, Tago M, Kato N, Toyoda T, Kenjyo M, Hirota S, et al. Neurocognitive function of patients with brain metastasis who received either whole brain radiotherapy plus stereotactic radiosurgery or radiosurgery alone. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2007;68(5):1388–95.
- 55. Brown PD, Jaeckle K, Ballman KV, Farace E, Cerhan JH, Anderson SK, et al. Effect of radiosurgery alone vs radiosurgery with whole brain radiation therapy on cognitive function in patients with 1 to 3 brain

metastases: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA. 2016;316(4):401–9.

- 56. Soffietti R, Kocher M, Abacioglu UM, Villa S, Fauchon F, Baumert BG, et al. A European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer phase III trial of adjuvant whole-brain radiotherapy versus observation in patients with one to three brain metastases from solid tumors after surgical resection or radiosurgery: quality-of-life results. J Clin Oncol. 2013;31(1):65–72.
- Mahajan A, Ahmed S, McAleer MF, Weinberg JS, Li J, Brown PD, et al. Post-operative stereotactic radiosurgery versus observation for completely resected brain metastases: a single-centre, randomised, controlled, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2017;18(8): 1040–8.
- Brown PD, Ballman KV, Cerhan JH, Anderson SK, Carrero XW, Whitton AC, et al. Postoperative stereotactic radiosurgery compared with whole brain radiotherapy for resected metastatic brain disease (NCCTG N107C/CEC.3): a multicentre, randomised, controlled, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2017;18(8):1049–60.
- Meyers CA, Wefel JS. The use of the mini-mental state examination to assess cognitive functioning in cancer trials: no ifs, ands, buts, or sensitivity. J Clin Oncol. 2003;21(19):3557–8.
- 60. Chang EL, Wefel JS, Maor MH, Hassenbusch SJ, Mahajan A, Lang FF, et al. A pilot study of neurocognitive function in patients with one to three new brain metastases initially treated with stereotactic radiosurgery alone. Neurosurgery. 2007;60(2):277–83.. discussion 83-4
- Wefel JS, Vardy J, Ahles T, Schagen SB. International Cognition and Cancer Task Force recommendations to harmonise studies of cognitive function in patients with cancer. Lancet Oncol. 2011;12(7):703–8.
- 62. Asher AL, Burri SH, Wiggins WF, Kelly RP, Boltes MO, Mehrlich M, et al. A new treatment paradigm: neoadjuvant radiosurgery before surgical resection of brain metastases with analysis of local tumor recurrence. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2014;88(4):899–906.
- 63. Patel KR, Burri SH, Asher AL, Crocker IR, Fraser RW, Zhang C, et al. Comparing preoperative with postoperative stereotactic radiosurgery for resectable brain metastases: a multi-institutional analysis. Neurosurgery. 2016;79(2):279–85.
- 64. Sahgal A, Aoyama H, Kocher M, Neupane B, Collette S, Tago M, et al. Phase 3 trials of stereotactic radiosurgery with or without whole-brain radiation therapy for 1 to 4 brain metastases: individual patient data meta-analysis. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2015;91(4):710–7.
- 65. Yamamoto M, Kawabe T, Sato Y, Higuchi Y, Nariai T, Watanabe S, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery for patients with multiple brain metastases: a case-matched study comparing treatment results for patients with 2-9 versus 10 or more tumors. J Neurosurg. 2014;121(Suppl):16–25.

- 66. Bhatnagar AK, Flickinger JC, Kondziolka D, Lunsford LD. Stereotactic radiosurgery for four or more intracranial metastases. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2006;64(3):898–903.
- 67. Banfill KE, Bownes PJ, St Clair SE, Loughrey C, Hatfield P. Stereotactic radiosurgery for the treatment of brain metastases: impact of cerebral disease burden on survival. Br J Neurosurg. 2012;26(5): 674–8.
- 68. Knoll MA, Oermann EK, Yang AI, Paydar I, Steinberger J, Collins B, et al. Survival of patients with multiple intracranial metastases treated with stereotactic radiosurgery: does the number of tumors matter? Am J Clin Oncol. 2018;41(5):425–31.
- 69. Deprez S, Kesler SR, Saykin AJ, Silverman DHS, de Ruiter MB, McDonald BC. International cognition and cancer task force recommendations for neuroimaging methods in the study of cognitive impairment in non-CNS cancer patients. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2018;110(3):223–31.
- Schimmel WCM, Gehring K, Eekers D, Hanssens P, Sitskoorn M. Cognitive effects of stereotactic radiosurgery in adult patients with brain metastases: a systematic review. Adv Radiat Oncol. 2018;3:568–81.. open access
- 71. Weitzner MA, Meyers CA, Gelke CK, Byrne KS, Cella DF, Levin VA. The Functional Assessment of Cancer Therapy (FACT) scale. Development of a brain subscale and revalidation of the general version (FACT-G) in patients with primary brain tumors. Cancer. 1995;75(5):1151–61.
- Pham A, Lee B, Chang EL. Stereotactic radiosurgery for multiple brain metastases: two cases of preserved quality of life. Cureus. 2017;9(12):e1995.
- Parvez K, Parvez A, Zadeh G. The diagnosis and treatment of pseudoprogression, radiation necrosis and brain tumor recurrence. Int J Mol Sci. 2014;15(7):11832–46.
- Patel TR, McHugh BJ, Bi WL, Minja FJ, Knisely JP, Chiang VL. A comprehensive review of MR imaging changes following radiosurgery to 500 brain metastases. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2011;32(10):1885–92.
- Minniti G, Scaringi C, Paolini S, Clarke E, Cicone F, Esposito V, et al. Repeated stereotactic radiosurgery for patients with progressive brain metastases. J Neurooncol. 2016;126(1):91–7.
- Choi J. Outcomes following re-irradiation for symptomatic brain metastasis. J Cancer Sci Ther. 2015;7(10):308–11.
- 77. Kohutek ZA, Yamada Y, Chan TA, Brennan CW, Tabar V, Gutin PH, et al. Long-term risk of radionecrosis and imaging changes after stereotactic radiosurgery for brain metastases. J Neurooncol. 2015;125(1):149–56.
- Minniti G, Clarke E, Lanzetta G, Osti MF, Trasimeni G, Bozzao A, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery for brain metastases: analysis of outcome and risk of brain radionecrosis. Radiat Oncol. 2011;6:48.
- 79. Colaco RJ, Martin P, Kluger HM, Yu JB, Chiang VL. Does immunotherapy increase the rate of radia-

tion necrosis after radiosurgical treatment of brain metastases? J Neurosurg. 2016;125(1):17–23.

- Patel U, Patel A, Cobb C, Benkers T, Vermeulen S. The management of brain necrosis as a result of SRS treatment for intra-cranial tumors. Transl Cancer Res. 2014;3(4) https://doi.org/10.3978/j. issn.2218-676X.2014.07.05.
- Kohshi K, Imada H, Nomoto S, Yamaguchi R, Abe H, Yamamoto H. Successful treatment of radiationinduced brain necrosis by hyperbaric oxygen therapy. J Neurol Sci. 2003;209(1–2):115–7.
- 82. Levin VA, Bidaut L, Hou P, Kumar AJ, Wefel JS, Bekele BN, et al. Randomized double-blind placebocontrolled trial of bevacizumab therapy for radiation necrosis of the central nervous system. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2011;79(5):1487–95.
- Williamson R, Kondziolka D, Kanaan H, Lunsford LD, Flickinger JC. Adverse radiation effects after radiosurgery may benefit from oral vitamin E and pentoxifylline therapy: a pilot study. Stereotact Funct Neurosurg. 2008;86(6):359–66.
- 84. Prasad D. Gamma Knife® stereotactic radiosurgery and hypo-fractionated stereotactic radiotherapy. In: Chang EL, Brown P, Lo SS, Sahgal A, Suh J, editors. Adult CNS radiation oncology, principles and practice. 1st ed. Cham, Switzerland: Springer International Publishing; 2018.
- Johnson PB, Monterroso MI, Yang F, Mellon E. Optimization of the prescription isodose line for Gamma Knife radiosurgery using the shot within shot technique. Radiat Oncol. 2017;12(1):187.
- Kirkpatrick JP, Wang Z, Sampson JH, McSherry F, Herndon JE, Allen KJ, et al. Defining the opti-

mal planning target volume in image-guided stereotactic radiosurgery of brain metastases: results of a randomized trial. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2015;91(1):100–8.

- Soltys SG, Adler JR, Lipani JD, Jackson PS, Choi CY, Puataweepong P, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery of the postoperative resection cavity for brain metastases. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2008;70(1):187–93.
- Soliman H, Ruschin M, Angelov L, Brown PD, Chiang VLS, Kirkpatrick JP, et al. Consensus contouring guidelines for postoperative completely resected cavity stereotactic radiosurgery for brain metastases. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2018;100(2):436–42.
- 89. Jhaveri J, Chowdhary M, Zhang X, Press RH, Switchenko JM, Ferris MJ, et al. Does size matter? Investigating the optimal planning target volume margin for postoperative stereotactic radiosurgery to resected brain metastases. J Neurosurg. 2018:1–7. https://doi.org/10.3171/2017.9.JNS171735.
- 90. Schimmel WCM, Verhaak E, Hanssens PEJ, Gehring K, Sitskoorn MM. A randomised trial to compare cognitive outcome after gamma knife radiosurgery versus whole brain radiation therapy in patients with multiple brain metastases: research protocol CAR-study B. BMC Cancer. 2018;18(1):218.
- 91. Roberge D, Brown PD, Whitton A, O'Callaghan C, Leis A, Greenspoon J, et al. The future is now-prospective study of radiosurgery for more than 4 brain metastases to start in 2018! Front Oncol. 2018;8:380.



18

# Whole Brain Radiotherapy (WBRT) for Brain Metastases

Frédéric Dhermain

# 18.1 WBRT 'For All Patients' Was the Gold Standard in the 1980s, Despite a Well-Known Neurotoxicity

WBRT was the historical reference in the management of metastatic patients with brain metastases (BMs) both acting as a palliative tool for symptomatic patients and also by effectively preventing the risk of developing new BMs, including the postoperative setting [1]. To be noted and until the early 2000s, median overall survival (OS) of these patients was usually between 6 and 9 months, and consequently neurocognitive status and quality of life were evaluated with 'basic' tools such as the Karnofsky Performance Status (KPS), the MMSE (Mini-Mental Status Exam) or the EORTC QLQ (Quality of Life Questionnaire)-Brain Neurologic (BN-20) module, also due to the lack of time devoted to this clearly 'palliative' care.

However, post-WBRT toxicity was already well documented, with a continuum of three periods due to evolving anatomical and functional injuries. An 'acute' phase of headache, fatigue and nausea could be followed by an 'earlydelayed' period of attention and memory problems with an associated hypersomnia, prolonged up to 6 months, hopefully regularly reversible. For the rare patients still alive after 12 months, a late phase of irreversible decline with no plateau was possible, including ataxia, incontinence and dementia in less than 5% of cases [2, 3].

# 18.2 Prophylactic Cranial Irradiation (PCI) Is a Model for Evaluation of WBRT Efficacy and Toxicity

The largest phase 3 study of PCI versus no PCI included a selected population of non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC) stage III patients presenting a high risk of BMs (with a normal brain MRI at baseline) with a primary neurocognitive endpoint. Even if the WBRT scheme was carefully delivered (30 Gy in 15 fractions and 3 weeks), the Hopkins Verbal Learning Test (HVLT) showed a significantly greater decline in immediate recall (P = 0.03) and delayed recall (P = 0.008) in the PCI arm, both at 6 and 12 months [4]. Again in (stage III) NSCLC patients, a very recent publication showed that PCI decreased significantly the risk of symptomatic BM at 24 months, but with an increase of neurotoxicity and no better survival [5]. Even in small cell lung cancer (SCLC) patients, if PCI is still offered as a standard to patients with a limited disease after response to first-line therapy [6], its indication in

M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), *Central Nervous System Metastases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_18

F. Dhermain (🖂)

Department of Radiation Oncology, Institut Gustave Roussy, University Hospital, Villejuif, France e-mail: frederic.dhermain@igr.fr

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

patients with *extensive disease* is now debated, regarding a recent Japanese trial where WBRT did not result in longer survival versus a strict observation *plus systemic MRI follow-ups*, in contrast with the initial publication of Slotman; a prospective trial is planned to confirm this [7–9].

# 18.3 Conventional WBRT Is Always Neurologically Detrimental, with No Definitive Effect on Survival

In patients with up to 4 BMs and a life expectancy of more than 6 months, all but one phase III trials comparing WBRT with active follow-up and or radiosurgery (RS) report similar results: a comparable overall survival (OS) despite a better intracranial control, but in the same time, ahigher incidence of neurocognitive decline in the WBRT arms, depending on the battery of test used (the more refined the test was, the more evident was the neurotoxicity). The first trial in 2004 from Andrews et al. only used the Karnofsky Performance Status (KPS) as an assessment of neurocognition; consequently no significant difference was measurable [10]. Later, Chang proposed a more subtle test, the Hopkins Verbal Learning Test (HVLT) as a primary endpoint which demonstrates a huge difference: an early decline of more than 5 points was observed in 52% of patients receiving WBRT + RS versus only 24% of those with RS alone [11]. Even if the EORTC trial showed in 2013 an only modest decline in the QLQ-30/BN 20 [12], the Brown trial using a complete assessment of cognitive outcome reported a more frequent cognitive decline at 3 months: 92% for the WBRT + RS arm versus 63% after RS alone. Furthermore, the 16% of 'long survivors' (living more than 1 year) were also analysed, and executive function was significantly higher in patients receiving RS, despite a higher rate of intracranial failures [13]. More recently, questioning the role of WBRT versus immediate RS of the cavity in the post-operative setting, Brown et al. again showed that quality of life and cognitive outcome (using HVLT-R immediate and delayed recall) were better preserved in the RS arm [14], including patients assessed at

12 months. Interestingly, and in the same postoperative context, a Japanese study tested the role of immediate WBRT versus a delayed salvage with RS in a (positive) phase III non-inferiority randomized trial, where OS was the primary and cognitive function a secondary endpoint, but only evaluated with MMSE. Probably because of this choice, they failed to demonstrate a clear significant difference between arms, even if 16.4% of patients in the WBRT arm experienced grade 2-4 cognitive dysfunction after 91 days, whereas only 7.7% of those in the RS arm did [15]. To be noted and all along these large trials, the median OS of the whole population studied regularly progressed from 6–9 months initially to 10–12 months in the more recent one, reflecting possibly the positive impact of new systemic therapies on survival.

For patients with a poor performance status, asking the role of WBRT (delivered in 5 fractions of 4 Gy in 1 week, without hippocampal sparing) versus best supportive care in a prospective randomized trial (QUARTZ), authors showed that the median survival of these patients was particularly limited (less than 3 months) with no measurable clinical benefit favouring WBRT [16]. However, an improved survival was indeed shown (post hoc) for a subgroup of patients, particularly those younger than 60 years with a trend for a better outcome in those with a higher performance status and a controlled primary [17].

For patients with 'multiple' BMs (more than 4-5, up to 15-20) and in contrast to those with a 'limited' bulk of intracranial disease, a clear advantage of RS on WBRT is still to be demonstrated. Results of several series suggest that starting with RS and delaying WBRT would not compromise ultimate intracranial control and survival. However it's important to underline that the key study of Yamamoto presented a very large retrospective 'case-matched' study of RS for patients with 'oligo' versus 'multiple' BMs, suggesting a comparable survival [18]. However, inclusion criteria were very strict, limiting the total cumulative tumour volume to less than 15 cc, this selection bias being reflected by the very favourable median survival nearing 1 year. Existing data for this group of patients are indeed mainly retrospective and subject to selection bias, showing essentially that RS is technically 'feasible'. Consequently, it will be essential to take attention to the ongoing phase III studies evaluating prospectively RS vs WBRT in patients with 4 or more BM, including patients with a total cumulative bulk of intracranial disease up to 30 cc. It could be anticipated that there will be with time increasing difficulties of recruitment, linked to the larger diffusion of RS and stereotactic radiotherapy (SRT) among centres in many countries.

# 18.4 Will Hippocampal Avoidance (HA) and Memantine Be the 'Saviours' of WBRT?

Intensity-modulated radiation therapy (IMRT) and tomotherapy techniques are increasingly available, capable to (1) deliver in the same schedule, two different levels of dose (one in the whole brain and an extra dose very precisely within BMs), and (2) in the same time spare newly identified 'organs at risk' as the hippocampus areas, strongly suggested as key in the memory process ([19, 20]; Fig. 18.1). In the RTOG 0933 study, a single-arm phase II study of HA WBRT, results on the HVLT-delayed recall were significantly improved at 4 months, but compared to 'historical controls'. This comparison might be suboptimal in this situation, because early detection of BM has improved over time with the diffusion of high-resolution MRI. Furthermore, aside from the hippocampus, *general cognitive function likely has multiple areas in the brain*, and sparing only these small even important sites may not avoid all the appropriate targets for cognition located in the grey and white matter [21]. Consequently, this possibility to decrease, at less in part, the neurotoxicity of WBRT is still the object of a hot debate, versus the concept of 'on-demand RS', which could be considered as the best way to fully spare hippocampi.

Using memantine as a 'cognition-enhancing' agent, the RTOG 0614 study compared patients receiving WBRT (37.5 Gy in 15 fractions of 2.5 Gy in 3 weeks) versus WBRT + memantine (as a preventive agent), regardless of numbers of BMs. As a primary endpoint, the HVLT-delayed recall test showed less decline in the memantine arm at 24 weeks compared to placebo (but p = 0.59 was not significant), and *time to first cognitive decline significantly favoured memantine*, with 21% relative reduction in failure. The effect began at 8 weeks from WBRT and was maintained



**Fig. 18.1** TOP line: visualization of contoured hippocampi (in orange) and areas around to be spared (3 mm expansion). BOTTOM line: final dosimetric plan, with the full planned dose in red, the hippocampi areas in blue and green

even after memantine discontinuation at 6 months. Because patients in the memantine arm had better processing speed and executive function, this was considered as a 'positive trial': in the USA, this drug is now regularly associated with WBRT, but not in Europe where the indication is not validated.

The next step is to ask the question of hippocampal sparing *in a prospective way: the ongoing NRG CC001 phase III trial* is indeed investigating *memantine and WBRT with or without HA*, and with an endpoint of neurocognitive failure, positive results will be possibly presented this year 2018.

Finally, the currently accruing phase III trial NCT 03075072 is testing WBRT, with HA when possible, compared to exclusive RS/SRT (in 5 fractions) for patients with 5–20 BMs (none with a maximum diameter beyond 5 cm), and the primary endpoint will be quality of life.

# 18.5 New Molecular-Oriented and Dynamic Tools Will Better Predict Survival and the Risk of New BM

In our modern 'molecular-oriented' therapeutic context, the graded prognostic assessment (GPA) scores were updated to better adapt therapeutic strategy to a more 'personalized' expected survival. As proposed in breast and lung cancer patients, a disease-specific GPA (DS-GPA) index is also available for metastatic melanoma patients (see Sperduto chapter in this book). In the same effort to predict if a patient with BMs will be a 'long survivor', potentially exposed to long-term neurotoxicity of WBRT, it is also of great importance to predict the risk of new distant BM. Recently, the intra-CNS total 'cumulative' volume appeared to be more adapted than the total number of BMs or the maximum size of BM (one dimension). Several arbitrary thresholds were proposed to differentiate patients with a 'limited' intracranial disease (15 cc in the Yamamoto paper) from those with a 'bulky' cumulative volume of BMs (more than 30 cc), clearly not amenable to RS/SRT.

Finally, simply *evaluating the dynamics of appearance of new BMs* (when *and* how many) could be a personalized reflect of the natural his-

tory of BMs, to better predict the risk of an early indication of WBRT, excluding from the 'frontline on-demand RS/SRT' paradigm the subgroup of rapidly evolving patients [22]. All these tools must be taken into account for a given patient in a multifaceted point of view.

## 18.6 In the End, Are They Still Good (But Rare) Indications for WBRT?

Even if the indications of WBRT *frontline* are strongly decreasing, *it seems important not to exclude 'by principle' this option*. There are still some clinical situations where 'debulking' surgery or radiosurgery for multiple BMs is not recommended in practice or not feasible: we present in Table 18.1 a list of radio-clinical

**Table 18.1** Factors favouring the option of whole brain radiotherapy

	Comments		
Clinical			
KPS 70 or more			
Symptoms	Headache, seizures,		
	dizziness, minor focal		
	deficit		
DS-GPA	Intermediate prognostic		
	(between 6 and		
	12 months)		
Nomogram for prediction	High risk for new BM		
of new BM after SRS	after RS		
Radiological			
Number of BMs	More than 8–10		
Dynamic/Velocit	BMs rapidly growing/		
	new BMs at 3-6 months		
	interval		
Large BM	More than 30 mm axis		
Oedema	If large BM and/or near		
	an eloquent area		
Bulky disease	Total cumulative volume		
	>30 cc		
Leptomeningeal	Mostly 'nodular' and/or		
	focally symptomatic		
Histo-molecular			
General	Low response rate of		
	BMs on systemic		
	treatment		
NSCL	Non-actionable profile		
Melanoma	BRAF not mutated		
Breast	Triple-negative status		

and biologic parameters which could balance the decision in favour of WBRT, if possible always with hippocampal avoidance. *WBRT could be typically discussed* for *symptomatic but still healthy* patients, presenting a 'wildtype' molecular profile or *progressing* under targeted drugs/immunotherapy, with *a rapidly evolving history* of numerous BMs, with some of them presenting *a large volume* and a perilesional oedema (see Fig. 18.2). If the expected prognosis is 'intermediate', using the DS-GPA score, in example between 6 and 12 months, *WBRT will rapidly control symptoms* without worsening the neurological status, which is a potential risk after radiosurgery, either at short term (increasing the mass effect) or at long term (with the risk of symptomatic radionecrosis) [23]. Furthermore, WBRT will *effectively* 



**Fig. 18.2** A 56-year-old patient, still in good health and stable extra-cranially, progressed rapidly intracranially under anti-BRAF therapy for a metastatic disease from a melanoma resected 3 years ago. During the follow-up, he developed at a 3 months interval resistant headaches and dizziness, with eight new brain lesions (**a** and **b** then **c** and **d**). The multidisciplinary staff decided to switch for a checkpoint inhibitor, but taking into account the bulky

intracranial status (25 cc in total) and the delay for immunotherapy effect, *whole brain radiotherapy (10 fractions of 3 Gy, 2 weeks) was proposed and delivered* to the patient, with a good palliative effect. A new brain MRI was planned 6 weeks after, for eventual stereotactic boosts on large lesions, on the condition of controlled intracranial status

prevent the risk of new distant BM, which was shown as very high in this situation of intracranial 'bulky disease'. Finally, after a 6-8 weeks rest period, a new MRI could be performed: if intracranial 'control' is confirmed, a complementary session of RS or SRT could be delivered on the largest BMs, especially in a context of stable extra-cranial metastatic disease. An option to select patients for 'early WBRT' is based on the individualized risk prediction of development of new brain metastases after SRS alone [24, 25]. If patients are at high risk for a rapid development of new distant BMs, WBRT could be considered as an early and more effective salvage versus expensive iterative RS sessions.

#### 18.7 Perspectives

For the very next future, there will still be some remaining indications for WBRT, possibly adding memantine and hippocampal sparing, in a subgroup of carefully selected patients discussed in a multidisciplinary staff. Special attention should be paid to the results of ongoing prospective trials testing WBRT versus RS/SRT in patients with multiple BMs to more solidly indicate (or not) this therapeutic option.

#### References

- Tsao MN, Xu W, Wong RK, et al. Whole brain radiotherapy for the treatment of newly diagnosed multiple brain metastases. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2018;1:CD003869.
- DeAngelis LM, Delattre JY, Posner JB. Radiationinduced dementia in patients cured of brain metastases. Neurology. 1989;39(6):789–96.
- Dhermain F, Barani IJ. Complications from radiotherapy. Handb Clin Neurol. 2016;134:219–34.
- Sun A, Bae K, Gore EM, et al. Phase III trial of prophylactic cranial irradiation compared with observation in patients with locally advanced non-small-cell lung cancer: neurocognitive and quality-of-life analysis. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29(3):279–86.
- De Ruysscher D, Dingemans AC, Praag J, et al. Prophylactic cranial irradiation versus observation in radically treated stage III non-small-cell lung cancer: a randomized phase III NVALT-11/DLCRG-02 study. J Clin Oncol. 2018;36(23):2366–77.

- Aupérin A, Arriagada R, Pignon JP, et al. Prophylactic cranial irradiation for patients with small-cell lung cancer in complete remission. Prophylactic Cranial Irradiation Overview Collaborative Group. N Engl J Med. 1999;341(7):476–84.
- Slotman B, Faivre-Finn C, Kramer G, et al.; EORTC Radiation Oncology Group and Lung Cancer Group. Prophylactic cranial irradiation in extensive small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med 2007;357(7):664-672
- Takahashi T, Yamanaka T, Seto T, et al. Prophylactic cranial irradiation versus observation in patients with extensive-disease small-cell lung cancer: a multicentre, randomised, open-label, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2017;18(5):663–71.
- Bernhardt D, Hommertgen A, Schmitt D, et al. Whole brain radiation therapy alone versus radiosurgery for patients with 1-10 brain metastases from small cell lung cancer (ENCEPHALON Trial): study protocol for a randomized controlled trial. Trials. 2018;19(1):388.
- Andrews DW, Scott CB, Sperduto PW, et al. Whole brain radiation therapy with or without stereotactic radiosurgery boost for patients with one to three brain metastases: phase III results of the RTOG 9508 randomised trial. Lancet. 2004;363(9422):1665–72.
- Chang EL, Wefel JS, Hess KR, et al. Neurocognition in patients with brain metastases treated with radiosurgery or radiosurgery plus whole-brain irradiation: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet Oncol. 2009;10(11):1037–44.
- 12. Soffietti R, Kocher M, Abacioglu UM, et al. A European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer phase III trial of adjuvant whole-brain radiotherapy versus observation in patients with one to three brain metastases from solid tumors after surgical resection or radiosurgery: quality-of-life results. J Clin Oncol. 2013;31(1):65–72.
- Brown PD, Jaeckle K, Ballman KV, et al. Effect of radiosurgery alone vs radiosurgery with whole brain radiation therapy on cognitive function in patients with 1 to 3 brain metastases: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA. 2016;316(4):401–9.
- 14. Brown PD, Ballman KV, Cerhan JH, et al. Postoperative stereotactic radiosurgery compared with whole brain radiotherapy for resected metastatic brain disease (NCCTG N107C/CEC-3): a multicentre, randomised, controlled, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2017;18(8):1049–60.
- 15. Kayama T, Sato S, Sakurada K, et al; Japan Clinical Oncology Group. Effects of surgery with salvage stereotactic radiosurgery versus surgery with wholebrain radiation therapy in patients with one to four brain metastases (JCOG0504): a phase III, noninferiority, randomized controlled trial. J Clin Oncol 2018:JCO2018786186
- 16. Mulvenna P, Nankivell M, Barton R, et al. Dexamethasone and supportive care with or without whole brain radiotherapy in treating patients with non-small cell lung cancer with brain metastases unsuitable for resection or stereotactic radiotherapy

(QUARTZ): results from a phase 3, non-inferiority, randomised trial. Lancet. 2016;388(10055):2004–14.

- Pechoux CL, Dhermain F, Besse B. Whole brain radiotherapy in patients with NSCLC and brain metastases. Lancet. 2016;388(10055):1960–2.
- Yamamoto M, Serizawa T, Shuto T, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery for patients with multiple brain metastases (JLGK0901): a multi-institutional prospective observational study. Lancet Oncol. 2014;15(4):387–95.
- Brown PD, Pugh S, Laack NN, et al; Radiation Therapy Oncology Group (RTOG). Memantine for the prevention of cognitive dysfunction in patients receiving whole-brain radiotherapy: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Neuro Oncol 2013;15(10):1429-1437.
- Gondi V, Pugh SL, Tome WA, et al. Preservation of memory with conformal avoidance of the hippocampal neural stem-cell compartment during wholebrain radiotherapy for brain metastases. J Clin Oncol. 2014;32(34):3810–6.

- Peiffer AM, Leyrer CM, Greene-Schloesser DM, et al. Neuroanatomical target theory as a predictive model for radiation-induced cognitive decline. Neurology. 2013;80(8):747–53.
- 22. Farris M, McTyre ER, Cramer CK, et al. Brain metastasis velocity: a novel prognostic metric predictive of overall survival and freedom from whole-brain radiation therapy after distant brain failure following upfront radiosurgery alone. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2017;98(1):131–41.
- Le Rhun E, Dhermain F, Vogin G, et al. Radionecrosis after stereotactic radiotherapy for brain metastases. Expert Rev Neurother. 2016;16(8):903–14.
- Zindler JD, Slotman BJ, Lagerwaard FJ. Patterns of distant brain recurrences after radiosurgery alone for newly diagnosed brain metastases: implications for salvage therapy. Radiother Oncol. 2014;112(2):212–6.
- 25. Nieder C, Mehta MP, Geinitz H, et al. Prognostic and predictive factors in patients with brain metastases from solid tumors: a review of published nomograms. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol. 2018;126:13–8.



# Combining Radiosurgery and Systemic Therapies for Treatment of Brain Metastases

Veronica Chiang and Stephanie Cheok

# 19.1 Introduction

The recognition of the benefit of concurrent use of chemotherapy with radiation to enhance the tumor-killing properties of each of these treatment modalities dates back to the 1950s. Chemoradiation remains in use today outside of the brain for conditions such as neoadjuvant therapy for gastrointestinal cancers and sole therapy for non-operative lung cancers. For treatment of brain metastases, combining chemotherapy with whole brain radiation therapy (WBRT) has resulted in improved efficacy of treatment but also in unacceptable rates of severe normal tissue toxicities without additional survival benefit [1]. Therefore, for decades, WBRT with or without surgery was performed first and chemotherapy was put on hold or delayed for as long as 4–6 weeks [2].

Three main changes have occurred over the past two decades that have revolutionized the treatment of brain metastases: (1) The introduction of screening for brain metastases—the use of magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) of the brain to screen or survey for new brain metastases in patients with cerebrotropic primary cancers such as lung cancer, breast cancer, and

melanoma. More than 50% of brain metastases can be small and asymptomatic when they are diagnosed, and therefore the need to hold all other therapy to treat the brain metastasis first is not always necessary [3]. (2) The introduction of radiosurgery-toxicities related to radiation and chemotherapy are due to the adverse effect of these treatments on normal cells. With the highly conformal, single-dose nature of radiosurgical treatment, the amount of normal brain, skull, and scalp receiving high-dose radiation is significantly decreased. This reduction allows for the possibility of increased local toxicity and therefore the possibility for reconsidering concurrent delivery of therapy. (3) Finally, the introduction of new systemic therapies such as immunotherapy and targeted therapies have different mechanisms of action on tumor and normal cells altogether and possibly different interactions in the setting of radiation. To understand the relative roles of radiation and systemic therapies in treatment of brain metastases today, it is important to first understand the efficacy and toxicity of each treatment tool alone and then in combination in order to best decide in what sequence treatments should be best administered.

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020 M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), *Central Nervous System Metastases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_19

V. Chiang  $(\boxtimes) \cdot S$ . Cheok

Department of Neurosurgery, Yale University, New Haven, CT, USA e-mail: veronica.chiang@yale.edu; stephanie.cheok@yale.edu

# 19.2 Targeted Therapy and Radiation

Targeted therapies introduced over the past decade have revolutionized the treatment of cancer patients with metastatic disease. Targeted therapies are drugs that inhibit specific molecular and tumorigenic pathways essential for the growth and proliferation of cancer cells. As a group, these agents are small molecules and many seem to be able to cross the blood-brain barrier better than chemotherapeutics. Once initiated, they have a rapid onset of activity within the central nervous system, and efficacy of drug on brain metastases is high. Unfortunately, as with systemic disease burden, duration of control of disease remains limited due to the development of mutational escape pathways in the cancer cells. Dosing of targeted agents is usually oral, and there is no data to suggest that steroid use is at all detrimental to the efficacy of these drugs.

#### 19.2.1 Breast Cancer

Brain metastases occur in 10-20% of breast cancer patients. The main therapeutic targets in breast cancer are HER2 and EGFR-members of the ErbB family of receptor tyrosine kinases. Both gene amplification and overexpression of the receptors can be seen in breast cancer. Brain metastases can occur in as many as 50% of patients with HER2-positive breast cancer. One of the first targeted therapy agents was trastuzumab-a monoclonal antibody that binds to HER2 and induces an immune-mediated response. The reduction in HER2 activity mediates antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity and inhibition of the MAPK and PI3K/Akt pathways leading to growth suppression. Clinical use of trastuzumab over the past 30 years has markedly improved extracranial disease control [4]. However, with a cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) to serum ratio of 1:420, trastuzumab does not penetrate across the blood-brain barrier (BBB) in concentrations high enough to be effective in the treatment of brain metastases and may possibly further result in selection for the development of metastatic disease in the brain [5, 6]. Lapatinib is a later generation tyrosine kinase inhibitor that targets both HER2 and EGFR. CSF levels of this drug are about 10% of peripheral concentrations, prompting the LANDSCAPE trial, a phase II trial looking at the combination of lapatinib and capecitabine on previously untreated brain metastases. Of 42 evaluable patients, best CNS response was complete response in 2 patients, partial response in 22 (52%), stable disease in 15 (36%), and progression in 3 (7%). Median time to CNS progression however was 5.5 months allowing the study to conclude that use of combined drug alone at best delayed WBRT [7].

There are few studies on the combined effects of radiation therapy (RT) and either trastuzumab or lapatinib for treatment of brain metastases. It has been suggested that WBRT may transiently disrupt the BBB as CSF levels of trastuzumab increased to a CSF/serum ratio of 1:49 after radiation [6, 8]. Unfortunately, a prospective trial investigating the combination of WBRT with trastuzumab specifically for brain metastases (NCT01363986) was prematurely terminated due to slow recruitment. In the most recent retrospective study by Sperduto et al. (2013) looking at breast cancer subtype as a predictor for brain metastasis patient outcome, HER2-positive patients were significantly more likely to need both WBRT and radiosurgery (SRS) during their disease course [9]. Further, in a retrospective study by Yomo et al. (2013), 40 HER2-positive and 40 HER2-negative breast cancer patients underwent treatment with lapatinib and SRS for treatment of brain metastases [10]. Analysis on a per-lesion basis showed that the combination of lapatinib and SRS resulted in better local control than with SRS alone. However, the benefit was lost on the per-patient analysis. On the other hand, multiple retrospective studies do not report increased toxicity from the combined use of drug and WBRT or SRS. In view of this data, the 2018 ASCO Clinical Practice Guidelines continue to recommend local therapies in the form of surgery and/ or radiation as first-line treatment for HER2positive breast cancer brain metastases independent of systemic therapy [11].

#### 19.2.2 Melanoma

Brain metastases occur in >70% of melanoma patients. Targeted therapies in melanoma inhibit the BRAF and MEK pathways. BRAF is a serine-threonine kinase belonging to the MAPK pathway, and an estimated 50% of melanomas harbor a mutation in this protein. MEK inhibitors (MEKi) can also be used to affect the MAPK pathway, and multiple MEKi are also available for use in combination with BRAF inhibitors (BRAFi) for the treatment of metastatic melanoma. Compared with dacarbazine, a chemotherapeutic, the use of BRAFi and MEKi agents has also significantly improved survival in patients with metastatic melanoma [12, 13]. Used alone for the treatment of brain metastases, it has been shown that use of vemurafenib can result in an overall partial response of intracranial disease but again with only a few months of local control [14]. The combination of dabrafenib and trametinib has yielded better intracranial responses with an objective response in 44-59% of patients with brain metastases. Similar to the breast cancer literature, however, median duration of response of dabrafenib/trametinib ranged from 4.5 to 8.3 months in cohorts varying by symptomatology of brain metastases and prior local CNS therapy resulting in most patients requiring local therapy for salvage [15].

With regard to timing of radiation, initial studies looking at adding vemurafenib to WBRT showed that vemurafenib was a potent radiosensitizer causing high rates of acute dermatitis and radiation recall inflammatory changes in the brain. Similar toxicity however has not been reported with the combination of vemurafenib and SRS [16]. Further, in a study by Ly et al. (2015), in patients with BRAF mutant melanoma brain metastases, the use of a BRAFi at the time of SRS resulted in 1-year lesional control rates of 85% compared with only 51.5% in those not receiving BRAFi (p = 0.0077) [17]. Finally, in a large cohort study by Kotecha et al., local failure was lower in the SRS plus BRAFi group and lowest when BRAFi was administered within 4 weeks of SRS [18].

Several studies also raise concerns about an increased risk of radiation necrosis when combining SRS with BRAFi therapy, but these findings have not been confirmed in subsequent studies [18, 19]. No national consensus guidelines have been created for the treatment of melanoma brain metastases but based on the above data. Our institutional policy is for all patients with brain metastases receiving BRAFi to undergo SRS if lesion size and number are amenable to SRS. For those patients in whom initial local therapy requires WBRT, BRAFi/MEKi combination can be initiated and SRS could be considered if CNS disease significantly decreases in total volume. Continued progression of disease requires WBRT salvage. Guidelines released by the Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group (ECOG) recommend holding drugs for at least 1 day before and after SRS and 3 days before and after fractionated radiation to avoid radiation-related toxicity [20].

#### 19.2.3 Lung Cancer

Brain metastases occur in about 30% of lung cancer patients. The detection of molecular markers in non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC) can significantly affect treatment paradigms and prognosis in patients with brain metastasis. Targeted therapeutics are currently available for EGFR-mutated and ALK-rearranged NSCLC. Epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) is a transmembrane protein and is part of the HER/erbB family of receptor tyrosine kinases. Ninety percent of mutations occur as an exon 19 deletion or exon 21 substitution. The treatment of EGFR mutant NSCLC has been revolutionized by the introduction of tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKIs), and multiple retrospective, prospective, and randomized controlled trials have proven the efficacy of first- and second-generation TKIs in treatment of primary lung disease as well as metastatic disease in the brain [21, 22]. Osimertinib, a third-generation irreversibly-binding TKI designed originally to be used as salvage for EGFR-mutant lung cancers developing T790M resistance mutation, has been found in addition to have significantly

greater CNS penetration in preclinical studies [23]. Recent data shows that use of osimertinib as first-line treatment of lung adenocarcinomas with EGFR-exon 19 deletion or L858R resulted in significantly longer survival when compared with standard first-generation TKI (18.9 months vs. 10.2 months). Median duration of response was also significantly longer with osimertinib (17.2 months vs. 8.5 months), and overall response rate remained around 80% for all agents [24].

This prolonged progression-free survival in lung cancer patients with brain metastases makes management of this disease different from that of melanoma and breast cancer patients. Treatment of brain metastases with TKI alone can result in CNS control duration in the order of 11-14 months. In addition, the landmark randomized study NCT01724801 comparing icotinib alone versus WBRT at first diagnosis of brain metastasis not only showed longer intracranial control with icotinib alone (10 months vs. 4.8 months) but also significantly fewer adverse events (8% vs. 38%) [25]. Further, a phase II study comparing WBRT alone versus WBRT plus erlotinib showed that use of erlotinib was the most important prognostic factor for prolonged survival [26]. Given the clinical success and good tolerability of daily drug administration, TKIs alone have recently been recommended then as first-line therapy for brain metastases with use of radiation delayed until salvage is required [25].

Despite these recommendations, the literature remains divided on the optimal first-line management strategy for EGFR-mutant lung cancer brain metastases. All completed comparative studies of TKI monotherapy versus upfront radiation plus TKI are retrospective and so far only study the use of first-line TKIs. Data that supports use of TKI alone for treatment of brain metastases assert that additive WBRT does not improve survival outcomes and comes at a cost of post-radiation effects: neurocognitive decline and radiation necrosis. Byeon et al. reviewed 59 patients treated with combination TKI and WBRT or SRS compared with 62 patients treated with TKI only (gefitinib or erlotinib). There was no significant difference in intracranial progression-free survival (16.6mos for RT group vs. 21mos for TKI alone) or three-year survival rates (71.9% vs. 68.2%) [27]. Jiang et al. compared 116 patients receiving TKI monotherapy (erlotinib/gefitinib/icotinib) and 51 undergoing combined TKI and hypofractionated conformal RT and also found no improvement in progression-free survival (6.9mos for RT vs. 7.4mos for TKI alone) and in fact found a worsened survival rate in the RT group (21.6mos for RT vs. 26.4mos for TKI alone) [28]. Lastly, a series by Sung et al. of 81 patients did find improvement in intracranial disease control in the combination TKI and radiation group, but no improvement in overall survival [29].

In contrast, results from a multi-institutional retrospective study analyzing 351 patients showed that upfront RT (WBRT and SRS) and TKI resulted in improved intracranial disease control and increased median overall survival when compared with use of erlotinib alone despite the RT subgroups having larger and more symptomatic brain lesions as well as less favorable Graded Prognostic Assessment (ds-GPA) scores prior to initiation of treatment [30]. The patients were then subdivided into those receiving WBRT versus SRS, and it was found that while duration of intracranial disease control was improved with upfront RT regardless of type (23 and 24mos for SRS and WBRT, respectively, vs. 17mos for TKI alone), median overall survival was markedly increased in the SRS group (46mos for SRS vs. 30mos for WBRT vs. 25mos for TKI alone). This survival benefit has now been confirmed by multiple studies as summarized in a recent meta-analysis of 12 non-comparative observational studies by Soon et al. (2015) that showed that upfront cranial irradiation improved 4-month intracranial progression-free survival and improved 2-year overall survival although toxicities also occurred at a higher rate after RT. [31] Several prospective trials in China comparing gefitinib monotherapy and gefitinib plus upfront RT are in progress, although accrual has been problematic. NCT02338011 is a study comparing gefitinib alone to gefitinib plus WBRT. It was scheduled to complete accrual by November 2017 but has as yet not concluded. NCT0271401

is a randomized multicentered study comparing intracranial progression-free survival in patients receiving any TKI versus TKI plus WBRT. This trial opened in August 2015 and is not expected to complete accrual until December 2021. With the recent introduction of osimertinib for firstline use in lung cancer treatment, NCT03497767 was recently opened. This study plans to compare 12-month intracranial progression-free survival in 80 patients randomized to receive either osimertinib only versus osimertinib and SRS at first diagnosis of brain metastases. Secondary outcome measures will include need for salvage WBRT, local and distant brain failure, extracranial progression, and overall survival.

All of the above data addresses first-line treatment of TKI-naïve patients with EGFR-mutant adenocarcinoma of the lung with brain metastases. Given the conflicting results but possible advantage of combining TKIs with SRS for improved overall survival, our institutional policy is to recommend upfront SRS along with initiation of TKIs in those patients with brain metastases of number and size appropriate for SRS treatment. Given that the data for WBRT seems less clear, WBRT has been withheld until use as salvage at time of CNS failure. What is not addressed well by the literature is evidence to guide treatment at time of TKI failure resulting in CNS progression. Patient management in this situation is therefore individually assessed.

Also not well addressed by the literature is the role of RT in patients with anaplastic lymphoma kinase (ALK) rearranged lung cancer. While this constitutes a very small percentage of the lung cancer population, the second- and third-generation ALK inhibitors alectinib and ceritinib used alone have been shown to have a 50-70% overall response rate in the first-line treatment of brain metastases [32-34] and have also demonstrated efficacy as salvage therapy [35]. While there are no studies comparing the use of an ALK inhibitor (ALKi) alone versus ALKi plus SRS, there have also been no studies documenting adverse effects to the use of combined drug and radiosurgery. Our institutional policy also remains the treatment of brain metastases in patients with ALK-mutation lung

cancer with SRS and/or WBRT concurrent with the use of ALKi.

#### 19.3 Immunotherapy and Radiation

Immunotherapy alone for treatment of brain metastasis is also a relatively novel treatment concept. The presence of the blood-brain barrier (BBB) and the concept of CNS immune privilege resulted in previous exclusion of patients with active brain disease from immunotherapy trials. However immune privilege is not absolute and not only have T cells been shown to cross the BBB and patrol the CNS but tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes are often found within the stroma of brain metastases-albeit in highly variable concentrations [36]. This discovery and many similar experiments have led to the development and extension of immunotherapy use to patients with brain metastasis. Clinically approved checkpoint inhibitors target CTLA4, PD-1, and PD-L1.

#### 19.3.1 CTLA-4 Inhibitors

CTLA4 is a transmembrane receptor expressed on the surface of activated T cells that acts as a negative regulator of T-cell activation thereby decreasing the response of T cells to antigen-presenting cells. CTLA-4 inhibitors are also known as checkpoint inhibitors because they potentiate the activation of T-cells and inhibit the T-cell regulatory pathway. Ipilimumab, an IgG-1 monoclonal antibody, was the first immune checkpoint inhibitor to be approved for use in melanoma patients. In the metastatic melanoma population, response rates of 10-20% have been reported systemically and median overall survival (OS) in responders is about 11.4 months [37]. Few studies have looked specifically at the effect of ipilimumab on melanoma brain metastases, but many studies have been reported showing effect as a secondary outcome. An initial phase III trial published by Hodi et al. (2010) reported that compared with gp100, ipilimumab patients had a good response in their melanoma brain metastases (MBM) [38].

Of note, patients with untreated brain metastases were excluded from this trial and all patients also received local therapy to their brain metastases. In addition, two anecdotal studies reported good responses in MBMs using ipilimumab alone when brain metastases were missed prior to initiation of drug [39, 40]. Margolin et al. (2012) prospectively studied the efficacy of ipilimumab in patients with MBMs and reported that for new or re-growing MBMs, treatment using ipilimumab alone resulted in lesional control rates of 18% in patients with small asymptomatic lesions and only 5% in patients with larger symptomatic lesions. Median OS was 7 months vs. 3.7 months, respectively [41]. Ipilimumab alone therefore remains insufficient to treat MBMs.

While no prospective studies have been performed to study the combined effect of ipilimumab and RT, multiple retrospective series have been published comparing standard of care RT only compared to RT plus CTLA-4 inhibitors. Data from studies by Knisely et al. (2012), Silk et al. (2013), and Skrepnik et al. (2017) were able to show that by controlling CNS disease using a combination of ipilimumab and RT, and more specifically SRS, median overall survival durations of 21.3, 18.3, and 35.8 months, respectively and local control rates of around 95% were possible [42–44]. Interestingly, in the study by Silk et al., the administration of ipilimumab after RT also resulted in statistically better local control and longer survival than if ipilimumab was used prior to RT. [43] This was confirmed in the study by Kiess et al. (2015) who showed that local control and median OS was improved if SRS was used during (median OS 65% at 1 year) or before (56%) ipilimumab administration compared with after (40%) [45]. The study by Skrepnik et al. also showed that local and distant CNS control was improved if SRS was delivered within 30 days of immunotherapy versus Schoenfeld et al. who showed persistent benefit if drug was administered within 3 months of SRS [42, 46]. Further, An et al. (2017) looked at timing of SRS at multiple time points after ipilimumab treatment completion and showed that while median OS was not affected, overall CNS control was worse if greater than 5.5 months had passed before SRS was performed [47].

Ipilimumab alone is no longer used for firstline treatment of patients with metastatic melanoma but its role in combination with SRS for CNS control might still be considered in cases where CNS disease predominates over systemic burden.

#### 19.3.2 PD-1/PD-L1 Inhibitors

Programmed cell death protein 1 receptor (PD-1) is also a surface protein expressed by activated T cells that typically binds to the ligand, PD-L1, on the surface of the antigen-presenting cell. This interaction results in inhibition of further T-cell activation. Inhibitors of either PD-1 or PD-L1 can then function as immune checkpoint inhibitors and facilitate T-cell activation. While PD-1 is only found on the T-cell, PD-L1 has been found on many tumor types including breast cancer, melanoma, lung cancer, and several of the genitourinary and gynecological cancers. In view of this, many clinical trials are open today using checkpoint inhibitors as either firstor second-line therapy for metastatic disease, and much data is being accumulated documenting beneficial effects of these agents on survival of cancer patients [48]. Two PD-1 blockers are approved for clinical use-pembrolizumab and nivolumab. In comparison with ipilimumab, the phase III KEYNOTE-006 study (NCT01866319) showed that pembrolizumab provided superior response rates (36%), as well as improved length of median OS, progression-free survival (PFS), and lower rates of adverse effects in patients with metastatic melanoma. In this study median OS was not reached at time of publication [49].

Initial trials of these drugs excluded patients with melanoma brain metastases. Given the known efficacy of ipilimumab alone for MBMs, however, NCT02085070 was opened to study the effect of pembrolizumab alone for the treatment of melanoma and NSCLC brain metastases. On interim analysis, a response rate of 22% was seen for MBMs and 33% for NSCLC brain metastases. Responses were durable and mostly concurrent with systemic response, but in comparison to the local control rates of 93–97% achievable using SRS, our institutional recommendation remains that local therapy be used for the treatment of brain metastases in these patients [3, 50].

In parallel to the advancement of systemic agents, there has also been an evolution in the thinking about the use of different forms of radiation for brain metastases. Given the concern for neurocognitive decline after WBRT in those patients with longer expected survival, first-line and salvage treatment for brain metastases has become SRS when possible [51, 52]. Several unique features arise with the use of combined SRS and immunotherapy. Firstly, compared with chemotherapies where toxicities precluded use of chemotherapy concurrently with WBRT, there appear to be minimal toxicities to the concurrent use of SRS and immunotherapy [53, 54]. Timing of immunotherapy and SRS therefore no longer requires significant coordination. Secondly, in comparison with ipilimumab which was administered over a 4-week block, but rarely repeated or used as maintenance, anti-PD1 agents are given as maintenance every 2 or 3 weeks (depending on the agent) for the remainder of the patient's life, unless limited by toxicity. Interactions between the effects of immunotherapy and radiosurgery can then occur both acutely and also in a delayed setting.

Many studies have looked at survival in MBM patients receiving both anti-PD1 therapy and radiosurgery. The first by Ahmed et al. (2016) included 26 patients who received radiation within 6 months of nivolumab with a median overall survival of 11.8-12.0 months. Of interest, they also found that median OS was improved (not reached) at end of study in those patients whose MBMs were resected prior to SRS [54]. Many other studies have confirmed similar median OS lengths of around 12-18 months for patients treated with SRS and anti-PD1 agents [55, 56]. Analysis of the largest data set of 1104 patients with MBMs from the National Cancer Database showed that median OS was 11.1 months in those treated with RT and immunotherapy compared with 6.2 months in those treated with RT alone. Treatment with immunotherapy and SRS specifically were both independent factors associated with improved OS [57].

In addition to studying survival, Acharya et al. (2017) showed that the combination of immunotherapy (any agent) and SRS resulted in significant reduction of distant intracranial failure compared with SRS alone or SRS in combination with BRAF/MEK inhibitor (1-year local control 60% for SRS + immunotherapy versus 11.5% for SRS alone versus 10% for SRS + targeted therapy) [58]. In contrast, Rahman et al. (2018) reported that patients getting concurrent SRS and immunotherapy (within 30 days) had a higher rate of developing intracranial progression within 60 days of SRS (54.3% compared with 30.8% non-concurrent) [56]. Larger population studies may be required to determine the actual risk of distant failure.

Given the previously encouraging results of concurrent ipilimumab and SRS, Qian et al. (2016) studied the radiographic response of different checkpoint inhibitors relative to SRS for MBMs. They found that concurrent use of immunotherapy (regardless of agent) and SRS for MBMs (administered within 4 weeks of each other) resulted in a significantly greater reduction in median percent volume reduction in lesion volume at all points of follow-up out to 6 months compared with non-concurrent treatment [59]. In addition, median volume reduction was also greater for anti-PD1 agents than for ipilimumab. In comparison, Rahman et al. looked at overall patient response. In their study, patients received either concurrent ipilimumab (68.6%, 24 of 35), pembrolizumab (20.0%, 7 of 35), combined ipilimumab and nivolumab (5.7%, 2 of 35), or nivolumab alone (2.9%, 1 of 35). Interestingly, patients on concurrent immunotherapy and SRS were found to be more likely to have early intracranial progression within 60 days, but nonearly progressors had greater progression-free survival at 1 year [56]. In contrast, Yusuf et al. (2017) showed that the administration of immunotherapy peri-SRS significantly predicted freedom from distant brain failure, and Anderson et al. (2017) showed that in 21 patients treated with concurrent SRS and pembrolizumab, 70% of lesions exhibited complete or partial response

at first imaging follow-up (median 57 days post SRS) compared with only 32% of lesions treated with concurrent SRS and ipilimumab and 22% treated without immunotherapy [53, 60]. While the differences in overall CNS control may be related to differing patient populations, it is clear that concurrent immunotherapy and SRS results in better local lesional control of SRS-treated lesions, and this advantage might in fact enable longer survival.

More recently the CHECKMATE trial (NCT01844505) has shown even more promising systemic results for the use of combined anti-CTLA4 and anti-PD1 agents in melanoma patients. At 18 months interim analysis, ipilimumab combined with nivolumab (ipi/nivo) resulted in longer PFS than using either agent alone with median duration of response not reached for 57.6% of patients receiving combination therapy compared with 22.3 months for nivolumab alone and 14.4 months for ipilimumab alone. In addition, the ipi/nivo combination appears to result in a comparable overall intracranial response rate of 57% in the treatment of MBMs with a complete response rate of 26% [61]. With this improved efficacy of CNS control, the largest concern with this combination has now become the issue of treatment toxicity. Many studies have been published reporting rates of radiation necrosis ranging from 5% to 20% after combined immunotherapy and SRS depending on the clinical definition used for radiation necrosis [55, 62–64]. In the only two studies to compare rates of radiation necrosis across patients receiving chemotherapy, targeted therapies, and immunotherapies, Colaco et al. reported that patients receiving immunotherapy were at highest risk for developing post-SRS imaging changes of lesional regrowth or symptomatic radiation necrosis (OR 2.40, p = 0.03), and Martin et al. reported a 2.56 times increased rate of symptomatic radiation necrosis across all brain metastasis histologies versus an almost 4 times increased rate for MBMs [62, 65]. What is not clearly addressed are the ranges of SRS doses used in these studies. The only report where dosing is clearly discussed is in a study by Skrepnik et al. (2017) where most metastases were treated with a margin dose of 21 Gy. In this study, an radiation necrosis rate of 20.7% was reported [42]. Given that known risk factors for development of radiation necrosis include increased treatment volume, increased treatment dose, and re-treatment with SRS [66] and anecdotal cases of excellent local response of MBMs to SRS doses as low as 12 Gy in the setting of immunotherapy have been seen at our institution, the three parts of our institutional policy for combined anti-PD1and SRS therapy are: (1) given the possibility of high likelihood of improved CNS local control as well as improved survival, patients with brain metastases receiving immunotherapy should also be treated using SRS concurrently where possible, (2) to surveil for brain metastases frequently in order to find lesions when they are small and (3)to lower the dose prescribed as much as possible to limit toxicity.

Immunotherapy agents are also increasingly being used for cancer types other than melanoma. No literature has been published specifically looking at the combined effects of immunotherapy and SRS in these other cancer types. Our own institution recently completed a retrospective analysis of NSCLC patients treated with SRS for brain metastases while receiving anti-PD1 agent, and preliminary results do not suggest either an improved survival or local benefit to the combination of these treatments [Leksell Gamma Knife Society abstract from Dubai meeting 2018].

#### 19.3.3 Antiangiogenesis

Antiangiogenic agents have been widely used in the treatment of aggressive primary brain tumors such as WHO grade III and VI gliomas. However, their use has been limited for many years in metastatic CNS disease due to a perceived risk of intracerebral hemorrhage as reported in a patient with unrecognized metastatic hepatocellular carcinoma brain metastasis occurring two weeks after being given a dose of bevacizumab in 1997. Bevacizumab is a humanized monoclonal antibody that targets vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) and prevents it from reaching the endothelium and therefore inhibiting neovascular proliferation. Other agents in this group include sunitinib and sorafenib-drugs used predominantly currently for renal cell cancer treatment. Contrary to popular belief then, a study by Besse et al. (2018) recently showed that in 187 patients with occult brain metastases identified across multiple drug trials, risk of intracerebral hemorrhage was independent of bevacizumab therapy [67]. A renewed interest therefore has now arisen to combine bevacizumab with chemotherapies to enhance anti-tumor effect although its use continues to be debated.

Bevacizumab is also not routinely used concurrently with RT for treatment of brain metastases, and there is little data to advise if there is benefit to combining antiangiogenic agents with SRS. Two trials are currently open looking at this question for brain metastases:

- NCT02672995—A phase 1 dose-escalation trial looking at combining bevacizumab and fractionated SRS to determine if maximal safe dose of SRS can be increased to improve response rate, time to progression, and decrease adverse effects of SRS
- 2. NCT00981890—A phase 1 study combining sunitinib with concurrent SRS

The tolerance and efficacy of concurrent bevacizumab and whole brain radiation therapy, however, was prospectively assessed in the REBECA trial [68]. Nineteen patients were enrolled, including 13 breast and 3 lung cancer patients, all with brain metastasis. WBRT was delivered 15 days after starting bevacizumab. There were no doselimiting toxicities, and 10 out of 19 patients had a measurable intracranial response in 3 months, a similar rate to WBRT alone.

A newer indication for bevacizumab has been for the treatment of radiation necrosis (RN), a late complication particularly of SRS. While the pathophysiology behind the development of RN is not completely understood, it is currently thought that it is possibly initiated by an auto-reactive injury response to normal brain cells surrounding the treated tumor. Hypoxia in irradiated tissue is thought to promote VEGF overproduction, which results in fragile angiogenesis, increased capillary permeability, edema, and eventual necrosis. Gonzales et al. in an early study of 8 patients showed radiographic improvement with significant reduction in post-contrast and FLAIR volumes on MRI with following bevacizumab [69]. This observation was confirmed in a placebo-controlled randomized double-blind trial including 14 patients with radiographic or biopsy-proven radiation necrosis [70]. At a median of 10 months, all patients in the cohort on bevacizumab had reduction of lesion volume and clinical symptoms and none of the patients of the placebo patients showed a benefit. Given this class I evidence of efficacy, the largest use of bevacizumab today at our institution is for the treatment of radiation necrosis rather than in conjunction with radiation for efficacy of tumor control.

#### 19.4 Conclusion

The landscape for the treatment of brain metastasis is rapidly evolving with advances in targeted and immunotherapy. As these agents improve, important questions arise: What is the optimal treatment for each brain metastasis cancer subtype? With the increased specificity and BBB penetration of systemic therapy, is monotherapy sufficient? And finally, what is the role of local therapy?

Radiation for focused control of intracranial disease control is a pillar of brain metastasis management. The synergistic effect of radiation, SRS in particular, with TKIs and immunotherapies provides an attractive option for a difficult-to-treat disease, which often portends a poorer prognosis. However, recommendations are shifting. For example, in EGFR-mutant NSCLC, some institutions are moving away from radiation as a first-line treatment in lieu of TKI monotherapy. On the other hand, radiation continues to be a mainstay in treatment in breast cancer and melanoma brain metastasis. With the potential of SRS to improve both intracranial disease control and overall survival across cancer subtypes, our institution continues to provide upfront or early radiation therapy in conjunction with systemic treatments.

Ongoing studies looking not only at the efficacy and toxicities of drug and radiation interaction but also the sequence in which they are administered for treatment of brain metastases, in the setting of stability or progression of systemic disease, are critical as new and better drugs are being approved.
#### References

- Qin H, Pan F, Li J, Zhang X, Liang H, Ruan Z. Whole brain radiotherapy plus concurrent chemotherapy in non-small cell lung cancer patients with brain metastases: a meta-analysis. PLoS One. 2014;9(10):e111475.
- Herscher LL, Cook JA, Pacelli R, Pass HI, Russo A, Mitchell JB. Principles of chemoradiation: theoretical and practical considerations. Oncology (Williston Park). 1999;13(10 Suppl 5):11–22.
- Wolf A, Kvint S, Chachoua A, Pavlick A, Wilson M, Donahue B, et al. Toward the complete control of brain metastases using surveillance screening and stereotactic radiosurgery. J Neurosurg. 2018;128(1):23–31.
- Dawood S, Broglio K, Buzdar AU, Hortobagyi GN, Giordano SH. Prognosis of women with metastatic breast cancer by HER2 status and trastuzumab treatment: an institutional-based review. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28(1):92–8.
- Olson EM, Abdel-Rasoul M, Maly J, Wu CS, Lin NU, Shapiro CL. Incidence and risk of central nervous system metastases as site of first recurrence in patients with HER2-positive breast cancer treated with adjuvant trastuzumab. Ann Oncol. 2013;24(6):1526–33.
- Stemmler HJ, Schmitt M, Willems A, Bernhard H, Harbeck N, Heinemann V. Ratio of trastuzumab levels in serum and cerebrospinal fluid is altered in HER2positive breast cancer patients with brain metastases and impairment of blood-brain barrier. Anticancer Drugs. 2007;18(1):23–8.
- Bachelot T, Romieu G, Campone M, Diéras V, Cropet C, Dalenc F, Jimenez M, Le Rhun E, Pierga J-Y, Gonçalves A, Leheurteur M, Domont J, Gutierrez M, Curé H, Ferrero J-M, Labbe-Devilliers C. Lapatinib plus capecitabine in patients with previously untreated brain metastases from HER2-positive metastatic breast cancer (LANDSCAPE): a single-group phase 2 study. Lancet Oncol. 2013;14(1):64–71.
- Han CH, Brastianos PK. Genetic characterization of brain metastases in the era of targeted therapy. Front Oncol. 2017;7:230.
- Sperduto PW, Kased N, Roberge D, Chao ST, Shanley R, Luo X, et al. The effect of tumor subtype on the time from primary diagnosis to development of brain metastases and survival in patients with breast cancer. J Neurooncol. 2013;112(3):467–72.
- Yomo S, Hayashi M, Cho N. Impacts of HER2overexpression and molecular targeting therapy on the efficacy of stereotactic radiosurgery for brain metastases from breast cancer. J Neurooncol. 2013;112(2):199–207.
- 11. Ramakrishna N, Temin S, Chandarlapaty S, Crews JR, Davidson NE, Esteva FJ, et al. Recommendations on disease management for patients with advanced human epidermal growth factor receptor 2-positive breast cancer and brain metastases: ASCO clinical practice guideline update. J Clin Oncol. 2018;36(27):2804–7.
- Fleeman N, Bagust A, Beale S, Boland A, Dickson R, Dwan K, et al. Dabrafenib for treating unresectable, advanced or metastatic BRAF V600 mutation-posi-

tive melanoma: an evidence review group perspective. Pharmacoeconomics. 2015;33(9):893–904.

- Kim G, McKee AE, Ning YM, Hazarika M, Theoret M, Johnson JR, et al. FDA approval summary: vemurafenib for treatment of unresectable or metastatic melanoma with the BRAFV600E mutation. Clin Cancer Res. 2014;20(19):4994–5000.
- 14. Dummer R, Goldinger SM, Turtschi CP, Eggmann NB, Michielin O, Mitchell L, et al. Vemurafenib in patients with BRAF(V600) mutation-positive melanoma with symptomatic brain metastases: final results of an open-label pilot study. Eur J Cancer. 2014;50(3):611–21.
- 15. Long GV, Trefzer U, Davies MA, Kefford RF, Ascierto PA, Chapman PB, et al. Dabrafenib in patients with Val600Glu or Val600Lys BRAF-mutant melanoma metastatic to the brain (BREAK-MB): a multicentre, open-label, phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2012;13(11):1087–95.
- Gaudy-Marqueste C, Carron R, Delsanti C, Loundou A, Monestier S, Archier E, et al. On demand Gamma-Knife strategy can be safely combined with BRAF inhibitors for the treatment of melanoma brain metastases. Ann Oncol. 2014;25(10):2086–91.
- 17. Ly D, Bagshaw HP, Anker CJ, Tward JD, Grossmann KF, Jensen RL, et al. Local control after stereotactic radiosurgery for brain metastases in patients with melanoma with and without BRAF mutation and treatment. J Neurosurg. 2015;123(2):395–401.
- 18. Kotecha R, Miller JA, Venur VA, Mohammadi AM, Chao ST, Suh JH, et al. Melanoma brain metastasis: the impact of stereotactic radiosurgery, BRAF mutational status, and targeted and/or immunebased therapies on treatment outcome. J Neurosurg. 2018;129(1):50–9.
- Patel KR, Chowdhary M, Switchenko JM, Kudchadkar R, Lawson DH, Cassidy RJ, et al. BRAF inhibitor and stereotactic radiosurgery is associated with an increased risk of radiation necrosis. Melanoma Res. 2016;26(4):387–94.
- Anker CJ, Grossmann KF, Atkins MB, Suneja G, Tarhini AA, Kirkwood JM. Avoiding severe toxicity from combined BRAF inhibitor and radiation treatment: consensus guidelines from the eastern cooperative oncology group (ECOG). Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2016;95(2):632–46.
- Ceresoli GL. Role of EGFR inhibitors in the treatment of central nervous system metastases from nonsmall cell lung cancer. Curr Cancer Drug Targets. 2012;12(3):237–46.
- 22. Kim JE, Lee DH, Choi Y, Yoon DH, Kim SW, Suh C, et al. Epidermal growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase inhibitors as a first-line therapy for never-smokers with adenocarcinoma of the lung having asymptomatic synchronous brain metastasis. Lung Cancer. 2009;65(3):351–4.
- Ballard P, Yates JW, Yang Z, Kim DW, Yang JC, Cantarini M, et al. Preclinical comparison of osimertinib with other EGFR-TKIs in EGFR-mutant NSCLC brain metastases models, and early evidence of clinical brain metastases activity. Clin Cancer Res. 2016;22(20):5130–40.

- 24. Soria JC, Ohe Y, Vansteenkiste J, Reungwetwattana T, Chewaskulyong B, Lee KH, et al. Osimertinib in untreated EGFR-mutated advanced non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2018;378(2):113–25.
- 25. Yang JJ, Zhou C, Huang Y, Feng J, Lu S, Song Y, et al. Icotinib versus whole-brain irradiation in patients with EGFR-mutant non-small-cell lung cancer and multiple brain metastases (BRAIN): a multicentre, phase 3, open-label, parallel, randomised controlled trial. Lancet Respir Med. 2017;5(9):707–16.
- 26. Zhuang H, Yuan Z, Wang J, Zhao L, Pang Q, Wang P. Phase II study of whole brain radiotherapy with or without erlotinib in patients with multiple brain metastases from lung adenocarcinoma. Drug Des Devel Ther. 2013;7:1179–86.
- 27. Byeon S, Ham JS, Sun JM, Lee SH, Ahn JS, Park K, et al. Analysis of the benefit of sequential cranial radiotherapy in patients with EGFR mutant non-small cell lung cancer and brain metastasis. Med Oncol. 2016;33(8):97.
- 28. Jiang T, Su C, Li X, Zhao C, Zhou F, Ren S, et al. EGFR TKIs plus WBRT demonstrated no survival benefit other than that of TKIs alone in patients with NSCLC and EGFR mutation and brain metastases. J Thorac Oncol. 2016;11(10):1718–28.
- 29. Sung S, Lee SW, Kwak YK, Kang JH, Hong SH, Kim YS. Intracranial control and survival outcome of tyrosine kinase inhibitor (TKI) alone versus TKI plus radiotherapy for brain metastasis of epidermal growth factor receptor-mutant non-small cell lung cancer. J Neurooncol. 2018;139(1):205–13.
- Magnuson WJ, Yeung JT, Guillod PD, Gettinger SN, Yu JB, Chiang VL. Impact of deferring radiation therapy in patients with epidermal growth factor receptor-mutant non-small cell lung cancer who develop brain metastases. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2016;95(2):673–9.
- 31. Soon YY, Leong CN, Koh WY, Tham IW. EGFR tyrosine kinase inhibitors versus cranial radiation therapy for EGFR mutant non-small cell lung cancer with brain metastases: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Radiother Oncol. 2015;114(2):167–72.
- 32. Costa DB, Shaw AT, Ou SH, Solomon BJ, Riely GJ, Ahn MJ, et al. Clinical experience with crizotinib in patients with advanced ALK-rearranged non-smallcell lung cancer and brain metastases. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33(17):1881–8.
- 33. Gadgeel SM, Gandhi L, Riely GJ, Chiappori AA, West HL, Azada MC, et al. Safety and activity of alectinib against systemic disease and brain metastases in patients with crizotinib-resistant ALK-rearranged non-small-cell lung cancer (AF-002JG): results from the dose-finding portion of a phase 1/2 study. Lancet Oncol. 2014;15(10):1119–28.
- 34. Shaw AT, Mehra R, Tan DSW, Felip E, Chow LQ, Camige DR, et al. Evaluation of ceritinib-treated patients (PTS) with anaplastic lymphoma kinase rearranged (ALK+) non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC) and brain metastases in the ascend-1 study. Ann Oncol. 2014;25(suppl\_4):iv455–iv6.

- 35. Gainor JF, Sherman CA, Willoughby K, Logan J, Kennedy E, Brastianos PK, et al. Alectinib salvages CNS relapses in ALK-positive lung cancer patients previously treated with crizotinib and ceritinib. J Thorac Oncol. 2015;10(2):232–6.
- Jindal V, Gupta S. Expected paradigm shift in brain metastases therapy-immune checkpoint inhibitors. Mol Neurobiol. 2018;55(8):7072–8.
- Franklin C, Livingstone E, Roesch A, Schilling B, Schadendorf D. Immunotherapy in melanoma: recent advances and future directions. Eur J Surg Oncol. 2017;43(3):604–11.
- Hodi FS, O'Day SJ, McDermott DF, Weber RW, Sosman JA, Haanen JB, et al. Improved survival with ipilimumab in patients with metastatic melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2010;363(8):711–23.
- Gibney GT, Atkins MB. Swinging for the fences: long-term survival with ipilimumab in metastatic melanoma. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33(17):1873–7.
- 40. Hodi FS, Oble DA, Drappatz J, Velazquez EF, Ramaiya N, Ramakrishna N, et al. CTLA-4 blockade with ipilimumab induces significant clinical benefit in a female with melanoma metastases to the CNS. Nat Clin Pract Oncol. 2008;5(9):557–61.
- 41. Margolin K, Ernstoff MS, Hamid O, Lawrence D, McDermott D, Puzanov I, et al. Ipilimumab in patients with melanoma and brain metastases: an open-label, phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2012;13(5):459–65.
- 42. Skrepnik T, Sundararajan S, Cui H, Stea B. Improved time to disease progression in the brain in patients with melanoma brain metastases treated with concurrent delivery of radiosurgery and ipilimumab. Oncoimmunology. 2017;6(3):e1283461.
- Silk AW, Bassetti MF, West BT, Tsien CI, Lao CD. Ipilimumab and radiation therapy for melanoma brain metastases. Cancer Med. 2013;2(6):899–906.
- 44. Knisely JP, Yu JB, Flanigan J, Sznol M, Kluger HM, Chiang VL. Radiosurgery for melanoma brain metastases in the ipilimumab era and the possibility of longer survival. J Neurosurg. 2012;117(2):227–33.
- 45. Kiess AP, Wolchok JD, Barker CA, Postow MA, Tabar V, Huse JT, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery for melanoma brain metastases in patients receiving ipilimumab: safety profile and efficacy of combined treatment. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2015;92(2):368–75.
- 46. Schoenfeld JD, Mahadevan A, Floyd SR, Dyer MA, Catalano PJ, Alexander BM, et al. Ipilimumab and cranial radiation in metastatic melanoma patients: a case series and review. J Immunother Cancer. 2015;3:50.
- 47. An Y, Jiang W, Kim BYS, Qian JM, Tang C, Fang P, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery of early melanoma brain metastases after initiation of anti-CTLA-4 treatment is associated with improved intracranial control. Radiother Oncol. 2017;125(1):80–8.
- Brahmer JR, Tykodi SS, Chow LQ, Hwu WJ, Topalian SL, Hwu P, et al. Safety and activity of anti-PD-L1 antibody in patients with advanced cancer. N Engl J Med. 2012;366(26):2455–65.

- 49. Schachter J, Ribas A, Long GV, Arance A, Grob JJ, Mortier L, et al. Pembrolizumab versus ipilimumab for advanced melanoma: final overall survival results of a multicentre, randomised, openlabel phase 3 study (KEYNOTE-006). Lancet. 2017;390(10105):1853–62.
- 50. Goldberg SB, Gettinger SN, Mahajan A, Chiang AC, Herbst RS, Sznol M, et al. Pembrolizumab for patients with melanoma or non-small-cell lung cancer and untreated brain metastases: early analysis of a non-randomised, open-label, phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(7):976–83.
- 51. Chang EL, Wefel JS, Hess KR, Allen PK, Lang FF, Kornguth DG, et al. Neurocognition in patients with brain metastases treated with radiosurgery or radiosurgery plus whole-brain irradiation: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet Oncol. 2009;10(11):1037–44.
- 52. Brown PD, Jaeckle K, Ballman KV, Farace E, Cerhan JH, Anderson SK, et al. Effect of radiosurgery alone vs radiosurgery with whole brain radiation therapy on cognitive function in patients with 1 to 3 brain metastases: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA. 2016;316(4):401–9.
- 53. Anderson ES, Postow MA, Wolchok JD, Young RJ, Ballangrud A, Chan TA, et al. Melanoma brain metastases treated with stereotactic radiosurgery and concurrent pembrolizumab display marked regression; efficacy and safety of combined treatment. J Immunother Cancer. 2017;5(1):76.
- 54. Ahmed KA, Stallworth DG, Kim Y, Johnstone PA, Harrison LB, Caudell JJ, et al. Clinical outcomes of melanoma brain metastases treated with stereotactic radiation and anti-PD-1 therapy. Ann Oncol. 2016;27(3):434–41.
- 55. Diao K, Bian SX, Routman DM, Yu C, Ye JC, Wagle NA, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery and ipilimumab for patients with melanoma brain metastases: clinical outcomes and toxicity. J Neurooncol. 2018;139(2):421–9.
- 56. Rahman R, Cortes A, Niemierko A, Oh KS, Flaherty KT, Lawrence DP, et al. The impact of timing of immunotherapy with cranial irradiation in melanoma patients with brain metastases: intracranial progression, survival and toxicity. J Neurooncol. 2018;138(2):299–306.
- 57. Gabani P, Fischer-Valuck BW, Johanns TM, Hernandez-Aya LF, Keller JW, Rich KM, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery and immunotherapy in melanoma brain metastases: patterns of care and treatment outcomes. Radiother Oncol. 2018;128(2):266–73.
- Acharya S, Mahmood M, Mullen D, Yang D, Tsien CI, Huang J, et al. Distant intracranial failure in melanoma brain metastases treated with stereotactic radiosurgery in the era of immunotherapy and targeted agents. Adv Radiat Oncol. 2017;2(4):572–80.
- 59. Qian JM, Yu JB, Kluger HM, Chiang VL. Timing and type of immune checkpoint therapy affect the

early radiographic response of melanoma brain metastases to stereotactic radiosurgery. Cancer. 2016;122(19):3051–8.

- 60. Yusuf MB, Amsbaugh MJ, Burton E, Chesney J, Woo S. Peri-SRS administration of immune checkpoint therapy for melanoma metastatic to the brain: investigating efficacy and the effects of relative treatment timing on lesion response. World Neurosurg. 2017;100:632–40 e4.
- Tawbi HA, Forsyth PA, Algazi A, Hamid O, Hodi FS, Moschos SJ, et al. Combined nivolumab and ipilimumab in melanoma metastatic to the brain. N Engl J Med. 2018;379(8):722–30.
- 62. Martin AM, Cagney DN, Catalano PJ, Alexander BM, Redig AJ, Schoenfeld JD, et al. Immunotherapy and symptomatic radiation necrosis in patients with brain metastases treated with stereotactic radiation. JAMA Oncol. 2018;4(8):1123–4.
- 63. Nardin C, Mateus C, Texier M, Lanoy E, Hibat-Allah S, Ammari S, et al. Tolerance and outcomes of stereotactic radiosurgery combined with anti-programmed cell death-1 (pembrolizumab) for melanoma brain metastases. Melanoma Res. 2018;28(2):111–9.
- 64. Du Four S, Janssen Y, Michotte A, Van Binst AM, Van den Begin R, Duerinck J, et al. Focal radiation necrosis of the brain in patients with melanoma brain metastases treated with pembrolizumab. Cancer Med. 2018;7:4870–9.
- 65. Colaco RJ, Martin P, Kluger HM, Yu JB, Chiang VL. Does immunotherapy increase the rate of radiation necrosis after radiosurgical treatment of brain metastases? J Neurosurg. 2016;125(1):17–23.
- 66. Sneed PK, Mendez J, Vemer-van den Hoek JG, Seymour ZA, Ma L, Molinaro AM, et al. Adverse radiation effect after stereotactic radiosurgery for brain metastases: incidence, time course, and risk factors. J Neurosurg. 2015;123(2):373–86.
- Besse B, Lasserre SF, Compton P, Huang J, Augustus S, Rohr UP. Bevacizumab safety in patients with central nervous system metastases. Clin Cancer Res. 2010;16(1):269–78.
- 68. Levy C, Allouache D, Lacroix J, Dugue AE, Supiot S, Campone M, et al. REBECA: a phase I study of bevacizumab and whole-brain radiation therapy for the treatment of brain metastasis from solid tumours. Ann Oncol. 2014;25(12):2351–6.
- Gonzalez J, Kumar AJ, Conrad CA, Levin VA. Effect of bevacizumab on radiation necrosis of the brain. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2007;67(2):323–6.
- Levin VA, Bidaut L, Hou P, Kumar AJ, Wefel JS, Bekele BN, et al. Randomized double-blind placebocontrolled trial of bevacizumab therapy for radiation necrosis of the central nervous system. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2011;79(5):1487–95.



# 20

# Brain Metastases from Lung Tumors

Andrew Dhawan and Manmeet Ahluwalia

# 20.1 Introduction

Among metastatic primary tumors to the brain, those from the lungs are among the most common, owing both to their high incidence and their underlying biology [1]. Broadly, primary neoplasms of the lungs can be classified into two histologic subtypes-small cell and nonsmall cell. Among non-small-cell tumors, there are three primary histologic subtypes: adenocarcinoma, squamous cell carcinoma, and large cell carcinoma, accounting for 85% of all lung cancers [1]. Small-cell cancers are comprised of cells with neuroendocrine characteristics, accounting for 15% of all lung cancers [1-3]. In addition to the histology, the course of the two subtypes and the treatment differs significantly [4]. However, among both cancer types, there is a predilection towards metastatic disease in the brain, with 10-30% of NSCLC patients exhibiting brain metastases during their course [5]. Ten to 25% of the NSCLC patients with

A. Dhawan

M. Ahluwalia (⊠) Cleveland Clinic Foundation, Cleveland, OH, USA

Burkhardt Brain Tumor and Neuro-Oncology Center, Neurological Institute, Cleveland Clinic, Cleveland, OH, USA e-mail: ahluwam@ccf.org metastatic disease can have brain metastases at presentation.

Owing to the high prevalence of lung cancer, much work has been done on characterizing the molecular alterations that are critical to the development of these tumors [6]. The study of these molecular alterations has led to an understanding of "driver mutations" that propel the growth of cancer cells. Excitingly, this has led to the development of targeted agents in the form of small-molecule inhibitors and monoclonal antibodies for the mutant protein product, which have shown significant promise in delaying the onset of therapeutic resistance, increasing average survival [7]. As a result of this increased survival of patients with primary tumors, as well as the more advanced and sensitive cerebral imaging modalities available, the incidence of metastatic disease from lung primary cancer is increasing. Moreover, this increase in metastatic disease burden also extends to the CNS, and there has been an increase CNS metastases noted since the advent of these therapies [8].

Traditionally, brain metastases from lung cancer have been treated with a combination of surgical and radiotherapies, and the presence of metastases has been shown to confer a poor prognosis, in general [9]. However, with an increased understanding of the underlying biology, prognostication has also evolved. More specifically, the Lung-molGPA (molecular graded prognostic assessment) has been recently updated to include

M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), Central Nervous System Metastases, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_20

Cleveland Clinic Foundation, Cleveland, OH, USA e-mail: DHAWANA@ccf.org

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

molecular markers associated with lung cancers. This was based on effort data from 2186 patients with NSCLC and brain metastases, of which 1521 were adenocarcinoma and diagnosed between 1985 and 2005. The authors incorporated reported gene and molecular alteration data for patients with NSCLC and brain metastases. The authors identified the following significant clinical variables in their prognostic model: patient age, Karnofsky performance status, extracranial metastases, number of brain metastases, and, in patients with adenocarcinoma, the presence of EGFR and ALK alterations [9]. The authors of this study found that the presence of these alterations conferred a better prognosis, although this could only be stated for those with adenocarcinoma, as other histologic subtypes did not have routine genotyping. The overall median survival in the whole lung cancer cohort is 12 months, and those with NSCLC-adenocarcinoma and LungmolGPA scores of 3.5 to 4.0 had a median survival of nearly 4 years.

# 20.2 Neurosurgical Resection and Radiotherapy

Neurosurgical resection and radiotherapy management of brain metastases have been covered in detail in other sections/chapters of this book. In lung cancer, the general principles of surgery are followed, as in other brain metastases, where patients with solitary metastases may undergo surgical resection when such lesions are causing mass effect, and in brain metastases of size greater than 3.5–4 cm where the role of radiosurgery is limited. Surgical resection may be attempted if the locations of metastases are amenable to resection in the case of limited metastatic disease and if there are fewer than 3 metastatic lesions. However, there is no significant benefit of surgery compared to SRS in oligometastatic disease, and these two modalities are thought to be equivalent in terms of local control. The combination of radiation and surgery is also an approach that has shown promise. Postoperative SRS, in a trial of 132 patients, compared with observation postoperatively, increased local control significantly, with hazard ratio of local recurrence 0.46 (p = 0.015) in a study by Mahajan et al. [10]. The addition of WBRT to postoperative management has not been shown to provide any benefit above SRS and has only been shown to increase the risk of neurocognitive side effects [11].

### 20.3 Chemotherapeutics

# 20.3.1 Traditional Chemotherapeutics

The use of traditional chemotherapeutics in the management of metastatic (and primary) oncologic disease in the CNS has been significantly limited due to the poor ability for these drugs to cross the blood-brain barrier (BBB), often limited by molecular weight or lipid solubility [12]. Indeed, temozolomide, which is among the only chemotherapeutic agents with significant BBB penetration, and while it is an efficacious treatment for primary brain tumors, it shows little efficacy in the treatment of brain metastases from lung cancer. A phase II study by the EORTC, published in 2003, involved 12 chemotherapy-naive patients with brain metastases from NSCLC, treated with single-agent temozolomide. Due to disease progression, most patients received only 1-2 cycles of the 6 planned cycles of temozolomide, and it was concluded that there was little therapeutic benefit of temozolomide, if any, in the treatment of metastatic NSCLC [13]. A later phase II trial, published in 2005, involved patients who were heavily pretreated (having tolerated at least one chemotherapy and WBRT), treated with temozolomide for five cycles. This study involved 30 participants with NSCLC metastatic to the brain, and of this cohort, 80% had progressive disease, 10% had stable disease, and 10% had an objective response after five cycles of temozolomide treatment, and no patients discontinued therapy due to temozolomide toxicity, suggesting that it may be a viable option in this subset of patients [14]. With the emerging role of immunotherapy and targeted therapies, the role of traditional chemotherapy has been more limited and restricted for the management of the patients with lung cancer and brain metastases.

#### 20.3.2 Targeted Therapies

The discovery of molecular drivers of various NSCLC tumors has significantly changed the field of treatment options, with small-molecule inhibitors of various aberrant pathways significantly extending survival for certain patient subgroups. In this subsection, we review the mutations, their targeted therapies, and the evidence for their efficacy in treating brain metastases. Among the most common of these activating mutations is in the KRAS oncogene, mutated in approximately 30% of all cases of NSCLC, resulting in uncontrolled cellular proliferation [15]. However, at the present time, there are no targeted therapies for this mutation [15].

The most promising evidence for the efficacy of targeted therapies comes from EGFR-mutated and ALK-rearranged tumors. More specifically, the EGFR mutation is present in 15% of cases of primary NSCLC, and patients with these tumors are thought to have a higher burden of brain metastases, but also better prognosis for brain metastases than those without the mutation [16, 17]. First-generation EGFR inhibitors that have been studied include gefitinib and erlotinib, and due to the development of resistance to these agents (commonly the T790M mutation in EGFR mutant tumors), second- and third-generation inhibitors were developed, including afatinib and osimertinib [18, 19]. Evidence for their efficacy in brain metastases from primary EGFR-positive NSCLC initially came from smaller cohort studies showing good response rates for both intra- and extracranial metastases in these patients. Initial reports which included a 2003 case series of four patients reported that two patients had long-lasting benefit noted in intracranial metastases from NSCLC while on gefitinib, and a later 2004 report of two Japanese women also reported a good response of intracranial metastases to gefitinib, and a similar case report of a 60-year-old patient with metastatic NSCLC treated with erlotinib emerged in 2007 [20–22]. These promising case reports then prompted larger-scale investigation into the role of EGFR inhibitors, and one Japanese study examined 57 patients who had received gefitinib during the treatment of their NSCLC, and 14 of these

patients had brain metastases. In 6 of 14 patients, partial or complete response was observed, and the remaining 8 had stable disease. This report also demonstrated that 7 of 14 patients had response in extracranial tumors, and this set of 7 patients included 6 patients who had objective response in the brain as well [23]. The first prospective trial of gefitinib in brain metastases from NSCLC came from Ceresoli et al. in 2004, where this group analyzed 41 patients with measurable brain metastases treated with gefitinib. Twenty-seven of these patients were pretreated with chemotherapy, and 18 had prior WBRT. Partial response was observed in 10% of cases, stable disease in 17% of cases, with a partial response duration of median 13.5 months [24]. This was exciting and demonstrated an improvement over the historical benefit seen with traditional chemotherapeutics as discussed in the previous section. Interestingly, when study participants were further stratified by smoking status, response rates improved significantly. In a trial of 23 Korean never-smokers without any prior treatment for brain metastases, the response rate of synchronous intracranial metastases was observed in 74% of patients (17 of 23) [25]. Because of the association with these demographic variables and primary tumor EGFR status, it was hypothesized that mutational status plays a key role in determining even response of brain metastases to EGFR treatment. A later study by Porta et al. in 2011 reported that among 17 patients with EGFR mutations, objective response to erlotinib was observed in 82.4%, and among 52 patients without or uncertain EGFR mutations, there were no responses of brain metastases observed (p < 0.001) [26].

After the success of the first-generation tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKIs) in brain metastases, several studies examined the efficacy of EGFR TKIs with radiation therapy. In a phase II study of 40 patients with NSCLC, brain metastases were treated with erlotinib 150 mg orally once daily for 1 week, then concurrently with WBRT, followed by maintenance dose irrespective of *EGFR* status [27]. Overall response rate of 86% in 36 patients was seen; however, only 17 patients in the study had confirmed *EGFR* status, and 9 patients had *EGFR* mutations. Median overall survival of 19.1 months was seen in those with EGFR mutations compared to 9.3 months in patients without *EGFR* mutations. In another phase II clinical trial of 80 patients, 40 subjects were randomized to erlotinib with WBRT, and another 40 were treated with placebo with concurrent WBRT [28]. After treatment with WBRT, patients were continued on erlotinib or placebo until disease progression. Median OS of 3.4 and 2.9 months was seen in the erlotinib and placebo arms, respectively; however, only one patient in the erlotinib arms had the EGFR mutation.

In addition to erlotinib, osimertinib has also begun to be examined for potential clinical benefit in the scenarios when the EGFR mutation present carries the T790M mutation, rendering first-line chemotherapies ineffective. A trial by Mok et al. in 2017 examined 419 patients with EGFR T790M mutation-positive NSCLC, to either osimertinib or pemetrexed with platinum chemotherapy [18]. Among each of the patients considered in the trial, their tumors had advanced while on first-line EGFR therapy. In this trial, osimertinib was found to extend PFS statistically significantly compared to standard chemotherapy, to 10.1 months versus 4.4 months, HR 0.30 (0.23–0.41, 95% CI, *p* < 0.001). In this trial, it was also noted that among 144 patients with CNS metastases, in subgroup analysis, the median PFS was 8.5 months for those receiving osimertinib versus 4.2 months for those receiving pemetrexed, HR 0.32 (0.21-0.49, 95% CI).

Likewise, ALK rearrangements have been shown to occur in roughly 5% of cases of NSCLC, and in primary tumors with this activating mutation, inhibitors of ALK have shown promise in extending survival. In patients with brain metastases from these primary tumors, a systematic review and pooled analysis of 21 studies published in 2008 encompassing 1016 patients showed that the objective response rate to ALK inhibitors for patients with ALK-rearranged NSCLC and brain metastases who were treatment naive was 70.3%, and for treated patients was 78.2% [29]. However, because these therapies are highly targeted, they promote the development of resistance, and the clinical manifestation of this resistance is often reported as the development or progression of intracranial lesions during targeted therapy [30]. Despite the issue of chemotherapeutic resistance, these results suggest that, as in the case of EGFR inhibitors, for preselected patient groups harboring the driver mutation, targeted therapy can be efficacious for brain metastases in prolonging survival, regardless of treatment status.

In particular, recent clinical trials have examined the effectiveness of these ALK inhibitors, and further evidence is emerging for their role in treating metastatic CNS disease. An open-label phase 3 randomized control trial comparing pemetrexed +/- cisplatin to crizotinib in ALK-mutated NSCLC was published by Solomon et al. in 2014 and studied 343 patients with no previous systemic treatment for advanced disease [31]. PFS in the crizotinib group was significantly longer, 10.9 months versus 7.0 months, HR 0.45 (0.35-0.60, 95% CI, p < 0.001). In further analysis of this cohort, the intracranial disease control rate (IC-DCR) was measured. This revealed that of the 343 initial patients, 23% had brain metastases at baseline, and in these patients, IC-DCR was significantly higher in crizotinib-treated patients at 12 weeks as compared to standard chemotherapy, 85% versus 45%, p < 0.001, and at 24 weeks as well, 56% versus 25%, p = 0.006.

In another trial, led by Crinò et al., the ALK inhibitor ceritinib was examined for efficacy in a phase II trial of 140 patients with ALK-mutated NSCLC, who had previously received two or more previous treatment regimens, which included crizotinib [32]. The results of this trial showed that, overall, PFS was median 5.7 months (5.4– 7.6 months, 95% CI), and among the 100 patients enrolled with brain metastases at baseline, the investigator-assessed intracranial response rate was 45% (23.1%–68.5%, 95% CI). These results are again encouraging and suggest that there may be potential benefit in second-line therapy for ALK-mutated tumors, even in patients with brain metastases.

A third clinical trial studying alectinib was published in 2017 and involved 303 patients randomly assigned to alectinib or crizotinib [33]. The rate of PFS was significantly higher in the alectinib-treated group as compared to the crizotinib group, with hazard ratio for disease progression or death being 0.47 (0.34–0.65, 95% CI). In this study, 12% of patients in the alectinib group had CNS progression versus 45% of patients in the crizotinib group, yielding a hazard ratio of 0.16 (0.1–0.28, 95% CI).

Lastly, a trial involving brigatinib published in 2018 suggests that it may be a superior initial choice for ALK-mutated NSCLC as compared to crizotinib. This trial, by Camidge et al., studied 275 patients who were not previously treated with an ALK inhibitor and ALK-mutationpositive randomized to either brigatinib or crizotinib therapy [34]. Progression-free survival was significantly longer in the brigatinib group, with hazard ratio for disease progression or death 0.49 (0.33–0.74, 95% CI). In addition, the rate of intracranial response among these patients was 78% in those treated with brigatinib (52–94%, 95% CI) versus 29% in the crizotinib-treated group (11–52%, 95% CI).

Together, these four studies suggest that ALK inhibition not only has an effect on primary tumor response and progression free survival but also has a measurable and statistically significant effect on brain metastases. Importantly, these results suggest that there is a role for crizotinib and brigatinib initially and also a potential for superior therapy with alectinib and ceritinib (in the case of crizotinib failure) for treating these tumors, though further validation and randomized controlled trials to determine the most efficacious strategy remain to be done.

Less common driver mutations identified in patients with NSCLC are those occurring in MET (3%), BRAF (2%), ROS1 rearrangement (2%), Her2/MEK overexpression (2%), and the RET gene fusion (1%) [35]. For each of these, targeted molecular inhibitors of the aberrant gene product or pathway have been developed and have shown efficacy in clinical studies for patients with these mutations with these primary tumor types. However, larger-scale studies supporting their use in patients with NSCLC brain metastases are lacking. Thus, evidence for their efficacy comes from smaller case series or case reports. For instance, a case report was recently published describing a patient with BRAF-mutant primary NSCLC and brain metastases responding well to vemurafenib [36].

For some of these small-molecule inhibitors, the pharmacology of their transport into the CNS may be a limiting factor to their use in treating brain metastases. Interestingly, the RET inhibitor vandetanib is not transported by P-glycoproteinbased transporters and is therefore thought to have very poor CNS penetration. However, when combined with the mTOR inhibitor everolimus. penetration across the blood-brain barrier may be improved. A case report of a patient treated with concurrent vandetanib and everolimus with metastatic NSCLC to the brain reported that this combination of chemotherapies resulted in a reduction of intracranial disease burden and resulted in systemic response as well [37]. Novel strategies to improve CNS concentrations of targeted inhibitors, such as the combination of everolimus with vandetanib, may have benefit and improve survival in subgroups of patients with less common driver mutations such as these, but further study with larger cohorts, and in a prospective manner, will be required to ascertain this.

# 20.4 Emerging Role of Immunotherapies

Immunotherapies are among the most promising novel class of therapeutics now being employed against neoplastic diseases. Effectively functioning to reverse the immune evasion strategies employed by tumors, this class of drugs re-enables the body's immune system to target the tumor. Indeed, these strategies have proven successful, with recent clinical trials leading to their adoption as fist-line agents in certain NSCLC tumors [38]. The penetration of these agents across the blood-brain barrier has yet to be expressly determined, but as we will discuss below, there are recent reports and ongoing trials that indicate that patients with brain metastases may derive benefit from these treatments, and benefit has been shown in metastatic melanoma [39].

The first immune checkpoint inhibitors approved for the treatment of primary NSCLC were antibodies against program cell deathprotein-1 (PD-1), namely, nivolumab and pembrolizumab. These inhibit a negative regulatory response of cytotoxic T cells, by preventing the ligand program cell death-ligand-1 (PD-L1) from binding PD-1. Nivolumab was approved in 2014 and is indicated for NSCLC that progressed on platinum-based chemotherapy or as first line in combination with ipilimumab [40, 41]. Pembrolizumab was approved in 2018 by the FDA as first-line therapy in patients with EGFR- or ALK-negative metastatic NSCLC with high PD-L1 expression (tumor proportion score  $\geq$ 50%) [42]. A third antibody recently developed and active in this pathway is durvalumab, which instead inhibits PD-L1 and, as reported in the PACIFIC trial, extends progression-free survival for patients with stage II NSCLC, in tumors not amenable to surgical resection [43].

All of the aforementioned clinical trials excluded patients with brain metastases, but there are encouraging signs from preclinical studies that suggest that these therapies may play an important role for the treatment of brain metastases. Much of the data supporting the use of immunotherapies in the treatment of patients with metastatic disease to the brain has come from studies involving primarily patients with metastatic melanoma, and these have had encouraging results [44-46]. One phase II trial studied pembrolizumab in treating patients with NSCLC and melanoma brain metastases. In this trial, patients from the Yale Cancer Center, with measurable (5-20 mm), untreated, or progressive brain metastases, neurologically asymptomatic, were enrolled in an open-label study involving treatment with pembrolizumab [47]. Those taking corticosteroids were excluded from this study. Thirty-six patients were enrolled in this trial (18 melanoma, and 18 NSCLC), and of the NSCLC cohort, 16/18 (89%) had no prior treatment for brain metastases. Partial response was reported in 6/18 (33%) NSCLC participants, and 4/18 (22%) of NSCLC patients had complete intracranial response. No significant adverse effects were reported for the NSCLC cohort of patients.

Following the success for this trial, multiple other studies involving brain metastases and immunotherapies in patients with NSCLC are underway. For instance, NCT02681549 is a phase II study evaluating the efficacy of pembrolizumab with bevacizumab in patients with untreated brain metastases from melanoma or NSCLC, with estimated completion date in May 2021.

Combination therapies involving immunotherapy and radiotherapy are also being investigated in the treatment of intracranial metastatic disease from NSCLC. Based on preclinical studies suggesting a potential interaction between the immune system and radiation response, these trials seek to take advantage of this effect by effectively using checkpoint inhibitors as synergistic radiosensitizers. NCT02978404 is a phase II clinical trial evaluating the combination of nivolumab and SRS in the treatment of brain metastases from metastatic renal cell carcinoma and NSCLC. Trial results are expected in June 2020. NCT02858869 is a phase I clinical trial designed to study the combination of pembrolizumab and SRS from patients with metastatic disease to the brain from melanoma or NSCLC. This trial has estimated completion date October 2020. NCT02696993 is a phase I and II clinical trial recruiting presently at MD Anderson Cancer Center, evaluating the safety and efficacy of nivolumab given either with radiation alone or with radiation and ipilimumab together for patients with NSCLC. Estimated primary completion date for this study is December 2020.

#### 20.5 Conclusions

Overall, lung cancer is among the most common primary cancer, and an increased understanding of the molecular basis of disease has facilitated the development of novel chemotherapeutics for this disease. As we have discussed in this chapter, these therapies are increasingly showing efficacy in treating brain metastases for the target populations of patients whose primary tumor harbors the same mutations. Indeed, the traditional treatment modalities of neurosurgery and SRS have key roles in the treatment of oligometastatic disease, but small-molecule inhibitors and combinations with immunotherapy are also promising treatments for metastatic lung cancers. In particular, multiple clinical trials will complete in 2020, and at this time further data about the combinations of immune checkpoint inhibitors and SRS will become available and potentially further change the practice of how metastatic lung tumors to the CNS are treated.

Acknowledgements *Disclosures:* AD: None. MSA: Grant—Institutional grant from Novartis, Novocure, Astrazeneca, Abbvie, BMS, Pharmacyclics, Incyte, Merck, Bayer, Mimivax, Boston Biomedical

Consultant: Prime Education, Prime Oncology, Elsevier, Monteris AstraZeneca, Bristol-Myers Squibb, Abbvie, CBT Pharmaceuticals, Kadmon, VBI Vaccines, Flatiron Health, Varian Medical Systems, Karyopharm Therapeutics

Stocks: Mimivax, Doctible Royalties: Wiley

#### References

- Noone A, Howlader N, Krapcho M, Miller D, Brest A, Yu M, et al. In: Institute NC, editor. SEER Cancer Statistics Review, 1975–2015. Bethesda, MD: National Cancer Institute; 2018.
- Kohler BA, Ward E, McCarthy BJ, Schymura MJ, Ries LA, Eheman C, et al. Annual report to the nation on the status of cancer, 1975–2007, featuring tumors of the brain and other nervous system. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2011;103(9):714–36.
- Herbst RS, Heymach JV, Lippman SM. Lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2008;359(13):1367–80.
- Castrucci WA, Knisely JP. An update on the treatment of CNS metastases in small cell lung cancer. Cancer J. 2008;14(3):138–46.
- Sorensen JB, Hansen HH, Hansen M, Dombernowsky P. Brain metastases in adenocarcinoma of the lung: frequency, risk groups, and prognosis. J Clin Oncol. 1988;6(9):1474–80.
- Pao W, Girard N. New driver mutations in non-smallcell lung cancer. Lancet Oncol. 2011;12(2):175–80.
- Mayekar MK, Bivona TG. Current landscape of targeted therapy in lung cancer. Clin Pharmacol Ther. 2017;102(5):757–64.
- Riessk J. Shifting paradigms in non-small cell lung cancer: an evolving therapeutic landscape. Am J Manag Care. 2013;19(19 Suppl):s390–7.
- Sperduto PW, Yang TJ, Beal K, Pan H, Brown PD, Bangdiwala A, et al. Estimating survival in patients with lung cancer and brain metastases: an update of the graded prognostic assessment for lung cancer

using molecular markers (lung-molGPA). JAMA Oncol. 2017;3(6):827–31.

- Mahajan A, Ahmed S, McAleer MF, Weinberg JS, Li J, Brown P, et al. Post-operative stereotactic radiosurgery versus observation for completely resected brain metastases: a single-centre, randomised, controlled, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2017;18(8):1040–8.
- Scoccianti S, Ricardi U. Treatment of brain metastases: review of phase III randomized controlled trials. Radiother Oncol. 2012;102(2):168–79.
- Pardridge WM. The blood-brain barrier: bottleneck in brain drug development. NeuroRx. 2005;2(1):3–14.
- Dziadziuszko R, Ardizzoni A, Postmus PE, Smit EF, Price A, Debruyne C, et al. Temozolomide in patients with advanced non-small cell lung cancer with and without brain metastases. a phase II study of the EORTC Lung Cancer Group (08965). Eur J Cancer. 2003;39(9):1271–6.
- Giorgio CG, Giuffrida D, Pappalardo A, Russo A, Santini D, Salice P, et al. Oral temozolomide in heavily pre-treated brain metastases from nonsmall cell lung cancer: phase II study. Lung Cancer. 2005;50(2):247–54.
- Tomasini P, Walia P, Labbe C, Jao K, Leighl NB. Targeting the KRAS pathway in non-small cell lung cancer. Oncologist. 2016;21(12):1450–60.
- da Cunha Santos G, Shepherd FA, Tsao MS. EGFR mutations and lung cancer. Annu Rev Pathol. 2011;6:49–69.
- 17. Pao W, Miller V, Zakowski M, Doherty J, Politi K, Sarkaria I, et al. EGF receptor gene mutations are common in lung cancers from "never smokers" and are associated with sensitivity of tumors to gefitinib and erlotinib. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2004;101(36):13306–11.
- Mok TS, Wu YL, Ahn MJ, Garassino MC, Kim HR, Ramalingam SS, et al. Osimertinib or platinumpemetrexed in EGFR T790M-positive lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2017;376(7):629–40.
- Soria JC, Ohe Y, Vansteenkiste J, Reungwetwattana T, Chewaskulyong B, Lee KH, et al. Osimertinib in untreated EGFR-mutated advanced non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2018;378(2):113–25.
- Cappuzzo F, Ardizzoni A, Soto-Parra H, Gridelli C, Maione P, Tiseo M, et al. Epidermal growth factor receptor targeted therapy by ZD 1839 (Iressa) in patients with brain metastases from non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC). Lung Cancer. 2003;41(2):227–31.
- Ishida A, Kanoh K, Nishisaka T, Miyazu Y, Iwamoto Y, Kohno N, et al. Gefitinib as a first line of therapy in non-small cell lung cancer with brain metastases. Intern Med. 2004;43(8):718–20.
- Fekrazad MH, Ravindranathan M, Jones DV Jr. Response of intracranial metastases to erlotinib therapy. J Clin Oncol. 2007;25(31):5024–6.
- Hotta K, Kiura K, Ueoka H, Tabata M, Fujiwara K, Kozuki T, et al. Effect of gefitinib ('Iressa', ZD1839) on brain metastases in patients with advanced non-small-cell lung cancer. Lung Cancer. 2004;46(2):255–61.

- Ceresoli GL, Cappuzzo F, Gregorc V, Bartolini S, Crino L, Villa E. Gefitinib in patients with brain metastases from non-small-cell lung cancer: a prospective trial. Ann Oncol. 2004;15(7):1042–7.
- 25. Kim JE, Lee DH, Choi Y, Yoon DH, Kim SW, Suh C, et al. Epidermal growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase inhibitors as a first-line therapy for never-smokers with adenocarcinoma of the lung having asymptomatic synchronous brain metastasis. Lung Cancer. 2009;65(3):351–4.
- 26. Porta R, Sanchez-Torres JM, Paz-Ares L, Massuti B, Reguart N, Mayo C, et al. Brain metastases from lung cancer responding to erlotinib: the importance of EGFR mutation. Eur Respir J. 2011;37(3):624–31.
- 27. Welsh JW, Komaki R, Amini A, Munsell MF, Unger W, Allen PK, et al. Phase II trial of erlotinib plus concurrent whole-brain radiation therapy for patients with brain metastases from non-small-cell lung cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2013;31(7):895–902.
- Lee SM, Lewanski CR, Counsell N, Ottensmeier C, Bates A, Patel N, et al. Randomized trial of erlotinib plus whole-brain radiotherapy for NSCLC patients with multiple brain metastases. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2014;106(7):dju151.
- 29. Petrelli F, Lazzari C, Ardito R, Borgonovo K, Bulotta A, Conti B, et al. Efficacy of ALK inhibitors on NSCLC brain metastases: a systematic review and pooled analysis of 21 studies. PLoS One. 2018;13(7):e0201425.
- 30. Costa DB, Shaw AT, Ou SH, Solomon BJ, Riely GJ, Ahn MJ, et al. clinical experience with crizotinib in patients with advanced ALK-rearranged non-smallcell lung cancer and brain metastases. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33(17):1881–8.
- 31. Solomon BJ, Cappuzzo F, Felip E, Blackhall FH, Costa DB, Kim DW, et al. Intracranial efficacy of crizotinib versus chemotherapy in patients with advanced ALKpositive non-small-cell lung cancer: results from PROFILE 1014. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34(24):2858–65.
- 32. Crino L, Ahn MJ, De Marinis F, Groen HJ, Wakelee H, Hida T, et al. Multicenter phase II study of wholebody and intracranial activity with ceritinib in patients with ALK-rearranged non-small-cell lung cancer previously treated with chemotherapy and crizotinib: results from ASCEND-2. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34(24):2866–73.
- Peters S, Camidge DR, Shaw AT, Gadgeel S, Ahn JS, Kim DW, et al. Alectinib versus crizotinib in untreated ALK-positive non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2017;377(9):829–38.
- 34. Camidge DR, Kim HR, Ahn MJ, Yang JC, Han JY, Lee JS, et al. Brigatinib versus crizotinib in ALKpositive non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2018;379(21):2027–39.
- 35. Kris MG, Johnson BE, Berry LD, Kwiatkowski DJ, Iafrate AJ, Wistuba II, et al. Using multiplexed assays of oncogenic drivers in lung cancers to select targeted drugs. JAMA. 2014;311(19):1998–2006.

- Robinson SD, O'Shaughnessy JA, Cowey CL, Konduri K. BRAF V600E-mutated lung adenocarcinoma with metastases to the brain responding to treatment with vemurafenib. Lung Cancer. 2014;85(2):326–30.
- 37. Subbiah V, Berry J, Roxas M, Guha-Thakurta N, Subbiah IM, Ali SM, et al. Systemic and CNS activity of the RET inhibitor vandetanib combined with the mTOR inhibitor everolimus in KIF5B-RET rearranged non-small cell lung cancer with brain metastases. Lung Cancer. 2015;89(1):76–9.
- Paz-Ares L, Luft A, Vicente D, Tafreshi A, Gumus M, Mazieres J, et al. Pembrolizumab plus chemotherapy for squamous non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2018;379:2040–51.
- 39. Margolin K, Ernstoff MS, Hamid O, Lawrence D, McDermott D, Puzanov I, et al. Ipilimumab in patients with melanoma and brain metastases: an open-label, phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2012;13(5):459–65.
- 40. Hellmann MD, Rizvi NA, Goldman JW, Gettinger SN, Borghaei H, Brahmer JR, et al. Nivolumab plus ipilimumab as first-line treatment for advanced nonsmall-cell lung cancer (CheckMate 012): results of an open-label, phase 1, multicohort study. Lancet Oncol. 2017;18(1):31–41.
- Borghaei H, Paz-Ares L, Horn L, Spigel DR, Steins M, Ready NE, et al. Nivolumab versus docetaxel in advanced nonsquamous non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2015;373(17):1627–39.
- 42. Gandhi L, Rodriguez-Abreu D, Gadgeel S, Esteban E, Felip E, De Angelis F, et al. Pembrolizumab plus chemotherapy in metastatic non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2018;378(22):2078–92.
- Antonia SJ, Villegas A, Daniel D, Vicente D, Murakami S, Hui R, et al. Durvalumab after chemoradiotherapy in stage III non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2017;377(20):1919–29.
- 44. Hodi FS, O'Day SJ, McDermott DF, Weber RW, Sosman JA, Haanen JB, et al. Improved survival with ipilimumab in patients with metastatic melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2010;363(8):711–23.
- 45. Di Giacomo AM, Ascierto PA, Queirolo P, Pilla L, Ridolfi R, Santinami M, et al. Three-year follow-up of advanced melanoma patients who received ipilimumab plus fotemustine in the Italian Network for Tumor Biotherapy (NIBIT)-M1 phase II study. Ann Oncol. 2015;26(4):798–803.
- Tawbi HA, Forsyth PA, Algazi A, Hamid O, Hodi FS, Moschos SJ, et al. Combined nivolumab and ipilimumab in melanoma metastatic to the brain. N Engl J Med. 2018;379(8):722–30.
- 47. Goldberg SB, Gettinger SN, Mahajan A, Chiang AC, Herbst RS, Sznol M, et al. Pembrolizumab for patients with melanoma or non-small-cell lung cancer and untreated brain metastases: early analysis of a non-randomised, open-label, phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(7):976–83.



# Current Treatment Strategies in Breast Cancer Brain Metastases

21

Rupert Bartsch, Elisabeth Sophie Bergen, Karin Dieckmann, Anna Sophie Berghoff, and Matthias Preusser

# 21.1 Introduction

Up to 15% of all patients with metastatic breast cancer (MBC) will develop brain metastases (BM) during their course of disease, making MBC after lung cancer the second most common cause of BM among solid malignancies [1]. Incidence of MBC BM has been rising over the last years commonly attributed to the tremendous progress of systemic therapy. This resulted in prolonged overall survival (OS) of MBC patients with human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2)-positive and hormone receptor (HR)-positive disease [2, 3] and a shift to more aggressive courses of MBC in patients recurring after optimal adjuvant treatment [4]. Further, advanced imaging methods including

R. Bartsch  $(\boxtimes) \cdot E$ . S. Bergen  $\cdot A$ . S. Berghoff M. Preusser

Department of Medicine 1, Clinical Division of Oncology, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria

Comprehensive Cancer Center, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria e-mail: rupert.bartsch@meduniwien.ac.at; elisabeth.bergen@meduniwien.ac.at; anna.berghoff@meduniwien.ac.at; matthias.preusser@meduniwien.ac.at

K. Dieckmann Comprehensive Cancer Center, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria

Department of Radiotherapy, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria e-mail: karin.dieckmann@meduniwien.ac.at magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) are more broadly available, and patients presenting with only minor neurological symptoms receive earlier imaging. Screening of asymptomatic patients and in consequence the more frequent diagnosis of ato oligosymptomatic patients might be further attributing to the increasing incidence of breast cancer (BC) BM patients. Prognosis of patients with BM remains poor with median OS times ranging from 2 to 16 months and differs greatly depending on the BC subtype [1].

In daily clinical practice, BC subtypes are classified as luminal, triple-negative and HER2positive as defined by the expression of the oestrogen (ER) and/or progesterone receptor (PR) and HER2 overexpression as defined by immunohistochemistry and/or HER2/neu gene amplification [5, 6]. These subtypes have a significant impact on clinical prognosis [7]. Treatment of different BC subtypes differs substantially since endocrine therapy (ET) is the standard of care for luminal disease and HER2targeted treatment plays a pivotal role in HER2positive BC. Chemotherapy remains the backbone of treatment for triple-negative breast cancer (TNBC) patients, although interim results of the recently presented phase III trial Impassion 130 suggest a progression-free survival (PFS) and potential OS benefit if a programmed cell death ligand 1 (PD-L1) inhibitor is combined to chemotherapy in the first-line setting. Nevertheless, patients with triple-negative tumours are at great-

M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), *Central Nervous System Metastases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_21

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

est risk for being diagnosed with BM followed by patients with HER2-positive disease [8]. In addition to BM incidence, brain metastases-free survival (BMFS) was shown to differ between subtypes as well [9].

Treatment decisions in BM patients should be based on clinical characteristics such as Karnofsky performance score, age, number of BM and the status of extracranial disease combined in well-verified graded prognostic assessment score [10]. Local therapy (surgical resection, stereotactic radiosurgery (SRS) and whole-brain radiotherapy (WBRT)) remains the mainstay of treatment, especially for symptomatic patients with a need for rapid symptom relief [10, 11]. By contrast, about 20% of BC patients are diagnosed with asymptomatic BM which may have a better prognosis [12]. For these patients, systemic treatment has become an attractive alternative approach since long-term toxicity of WBRT can be postponed. In certain areas of BM, the bloodbrain barrier (BBB) is disrupted and replaced by a blood-tumour barrier with higher fenestration of the endothelium allowing bigger molecules to penetrate into the brain parenchyma [13, 14]. Meanwhile, systemic anti-HER2 treatment was shown to achieve reasonable intracranial response rates, to prolong OS and to delay WBRT in asymptomatic patients with HER2-positive MBC BM [15–17]. In addition, in patients with symptomatic progressive BM on high cortisol doses, antiangiogenic therapy with the vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) targeting antibody bevacizumab may decrease oedema and allow for tapering corticosteroid therapy, thereby reducing treatment-related toxicity and improve quality of life [18].

#### 21.2 Screening and Prevention

#### 21.2.1 Screening

Historically, BM are diagnosed due to diseaserelated symptoms such as seizures, headache, nausea, emesis, vertigo and visual impairments. This may correlate with higher disease load at diagnosis and worse performance status compared with early detection, resulting in shorter survival. Supporting the notion that early BM detection in an a- to oligosymptomatic stadium may be beneficial, a recent comparison of 349 BC patients with newly diagnosed BM with 659 patients with non-small-cell lung cancer (NSCLC) revealed that BC patients presented with metastases of larger size, had more numerous lesions, were more likely to be symptomatic at presentation, and had higher risk of death due to neurologic reasons (37.3% vs 19.9%; p < 0.001) as well as a shorter time to neurologic death (HR = 1.54; p = 0.01) [19]. These data therefore suggest that early diagnosis of BM may be beneficial.

In the absence of randomized trials, cohort studies compared the effect of screening for BM with the standard non-screening approach in MBC [20, 21]. One analysis reported on 80 patients with HER2-pos. MBC without neurological symptoms who were screened for the presence of BM; in the 29 patients with occult BM, immediate WBRT was performed. The outcome of these patients was compared to a control group of 52 patients treated over the same time period who had received WBRT because of symptomatic BM. While the rate of patients dying from cerebral disease progression was lower in the screening population (16% vs. 48%; p = 0.009), OS from diagnosis of BM did not differ between the two groups (9 and 8.8 months, respectively). These results were mirrored by a study comparing the outcome of a screening cohort with a historic control group [20]. Out of 41 screened HER2-pos. MBC patients, 22% were diagnosed with occult BM. In the screening population, 16.7% died from BM progression as compared with 46.3% of non-screened BM patients; again, OS from BM diagnosis was comparable between the two groups (6.8 and 6.1 months, respectively). Of note, these studies were conducted before modern (i.e. brain-specific) systemic treatment approaches were developed.

In the LANDSCAPE study, upfront systemic therapy with the HER2-targeting tyrosine kinase inhibitor (TKI) lapatinib plus capecitabine yielded a response rate of 65.9% (95% CI 50.1–79.5) in patients with newly diagnosed BM and resulted in

a time to radiotherapy of 8.3 months [17]. As WBRT is associated with clinically relevant late toxicity [22], this secondary endpoint is regarded as clinically relevant. Of note, more than 40% of patients accrued to this study had no neurologic symptoms at diagnosis, suggesting the inclusion of a screening population. Therefore, the availability of specific systemic treatment options casts doubts on the traditional non-screening approach, and in the absence of randomized clinical data, screening in MBC patients at high risk for developing BM may be considered.

#### 21.2.2 Prevention

Due to their low molecular weight, small molecule TKIs such as the first-generation, reversible HER2-TKI lapatinib were believed to pass the BBB, generating an opportunity of BM prevention. The phase III CEREBEL study randomized 540 patients (61% with prior trastuzumab exposure) to trastuzumab in combination with capecitabine or lapatinib plus capecitabine, but was terminated early due to poor accrual [23]. The incidence of BM as first site of relapse was defined as the primary study endpoint. All patients were required to have a brain MRI at baseline and patients with asymptomatic BM were excluded. Overall, no significant difference in the rate of patients with newly diagnosed BM was detected between the two study arms (3% lapatinib/capecitabine vs. 5% trastuzumab/ capecitabine; treatment difference -1.6%; 95% CI -2% to 5%; p = 0.360; secondary endpoints (PFS; OS) favoured trastuzumab treatment, while numerically less serious adverse events were observed in patients receiving lapatinib plus capecitabine. Considering the activity of lapatinib plus capecitabine in newly diagnosed asymptomatic multiple BM as indicated in the LANDSCAPE study, these results suggest that due to the exclusion of patients with asymptomatic BM, CEREBEL excluded the population potentially achieving the largest benefit from lapatinib; in addition, these results are in line with experimental data suggesting that despite its low molecular weight, lapatinib does not cross an intact BBB to a clinically relevant extent [24].

The phase III CLEOPATRA study compared the former standard of care of docetaxel plus trastuzumab for the first-line treatment of HER2-positive MBC with docetaxel plus dual HER2 inhibition with trastuzumab plus pertuzumab [25]. In this study, combined antibody therapy yielded a clinically relevant prolongation of progression-free survival (PFS) from 12.4 to 18.5 months (HR 0.62; 95% CI 0.51-0.75; p < 0.001); in addition, OS was significantly prolonged as well [26]. A post hoc analysis revealed no significant difference in the overall rate of patients being diagnosed with BM as first site of disease progression between the two groups (12.6% docetaxel/trastuzumab/ placebo vs. 13.7% docetaxel/trastuzumab/pertuzumab, n.s.) [27]; on the other hand, BMFS was significantly longer in patients receiving dual HER2 inhibition (BMFS 11.9 vs. 15.0 months; 95% CI 0.39–0.85; p = 0.0049). Overall, these outcomes suggest that, currently, systemic therapy cannot prevent the development of BM but better systemic treatment at least offers the chance for a delay of BM due to improved extracranial disease control.

#### 21.3 Local Therapy of BC BM

Radiotherapy is still a very important treatment option for patients with BM. Neurocognitive decline is one of the major problems in long-term survivors with brain tissue atrophy, leukoencephalopathy and dementia. This is more often observed in patients with multiple BM and WBRT than in patients with oligo- or single metastases and SRS. Different radiotherapy treatment options can be offered to patients with BC BM according to extent of disease and performance status of the patients. To choose the adequate treatment for patients with BM, prognostic score models as recursive partition analysis (RPA score) and graded prognostic assessment (GPA score) have been developed [28].

#### 21.3.1 WBRT

WBRT has been for a long time the golden standard for patients with BC BM. Development of distant metastases in the brain can be reduced, applying a homogenous dose to the entire brain tissue. There is an increase of median OS for 3–4 months after WBRT compared to 1 month without treatment and 2 months with corticosteroid treatment alone. The most common dose applied is 30 Gy in 10 fractions within 2 weeks. The actual indications for WBRT treatment are multiple BM in combination with disseminated disease, poor function and meningeosis carcinomatosis. If possible, WBRT with the "classical" opposed field technique should be avoided in case of longer life expectancy of the patient [29].

Based on the knowledge that most of the BM are described in more than 1 cm distance to both hippocampi, new treatment planning concepts performing WBRT with hippocampus sparing and neurocognitive follow-up are under evaluation [30]. Intensity-modulated radiotherapy (IMRT) with field-in-field dose application or volumetric-modulated arc therapy (VMAT) allows homogenous dose distribution to the whole brain, avoiding irradiation of both hippocampi without increasing risk of relapses. In regular follow-up controls, the neurocognitive status of theses patients has to be carefully evaluated [31].

# 21.3.2 WBRT Plus Boost

There are a lot of retrospective evaluations of WBRT in combination with SRS as a boost. Randomized controlled studies reported a significant survival benefit in patients with single metastasis and combined treatment. There might be as well a benefit in patients with oligo-metastases and good performance status treated with WBRT and SRS. Due to the increased integral dose, there is a higher risk of toxicity after WBRT and SRS [32].

To reduce the toxicity of a single shot boost after WBRT the combination of WBRT performed with IMRT or VMAT with a daily integrated boost to the site of metastases and hippocampus sparing can be a new treatment option in future studies. The goal of this treatment is not only to optimize local control of the metastases but also to reduce the number of intracranial distant relapses without neurocognitive decline.

# 21.3.3 SRS

SRS is a treatment option established at the Gamma Knife, at a LINAC and CyberKnife. Originally SRS is a high precision therapy with high doses of 18-20 Gy or more applied in a single fraction. After SRS, local control ranges between 70% and 80% for new and recurrent BM within a year. Size of the metastases treated with SRS should be smaller than 2–2.5 cm and they should not be located in eloquent areas. The number of metastases should be less than 5 at one time. With increasing size and number of metastases, the risk of development of an oedema after high-dose single shot radiotherapy increases, and to avoid neurological symptoms, corticosteroid treatments are obligatory. In the Aoyama study, the risk of distant recurrence in the brain during the first year was 63.7% in the SRS arm alone and 41.5% in the combined WBRT and SRS arm. Salvage therapy is more often required after SRS. The big advantage of SRS is the option to repeat the SRS several times for a limited number of new metastases and to postpone WBRT. The median OS is reported in both groups without a significant difference [33, 34].

# 21.3.4 Radiotherapy with Concomitant Chemotherapy or Targeted Therapy

A concomitant treatment with chemotherapy and radiotherapy should be avoided if possible. More toxic short- and long-term side effects are generated due to the open BBB. However, a combination of targeted therapy with radiotherapy seems to be possible without increasing toxicity.

### 21.4 Systemic Treatment of HER2-Positive BM

# 21.4.1 Lapatinib as Systemic Therapy for Progressive BM

A prospective single-arm phase II trial evaluated the role of lapatinib in patients with HER2positive BC BM whose disease had progressed on prior local treatment consisting of WBRT in 95% of all subjects [35]. This population was heavily pretreated as 81% had received at least two prior lines of trastuzumab-based therapy. Overall, 242 patients were included; after amending the protocol, patients progressing on single-agent lapatinib were allowed to continue therapy with the combination of lapatinib plus capecitabine (n = 51; 50 patients evaluable for response). Response rate in patients on single-agent lapatinib was 6% (defined as a  $\geq 50\%$  reduction in the volumetric sum of all measurable central nervous system (CNS) lesions), and 21% had a reduction in their CNS lesions of  $\geq 20\%$ . PFS in the overall population was 2.4 months and was significantly longer in patients with disease shrinkage ≥20% (HR 0.51; 95% CI 0.36-0.72); OS was 6.4 months. In the lapatinib/capecitabine extension cohort, 20% of patients experienced a  $\geq 50\%$  reduction in the volumetric sum of all measurable CNS lesions, and 40% experienced disease shrinkage of  $\geq 20\%$ ; PFS in this cohort was 3.65 months. As expected, the most common adverse effects were diarrhoea and rash on single-agent lapatinib and hand-foot syndrome and diarrhoea with the combination of lapatinib and capecitabine. In summary, this study is to date the largest prospective evaluation of systemic therapy in progressive HER2-positive BC BM and has defined the combination of lapatinib plus capecitabine as a potential treatment standard in this setting.

# 21.4.2 Lapatinib as Upfront Systemic Therapy

Based upon the activity of lapatinib and capecitabine in progressive BM, Bachelot et al. evaluated this combination as upfront therapy in previously untreated BM patients [17]. LANDSCAPE was designed as prospective single-arm phase II trial; in total, 45 patients with HER2-positive BC and newly diagnosed BM were included; as previously described, more than 40% of all patients had no neurological symptoms at diagnosis. CNS response rate was specified as the primary study endpoint and again defined as a 50% or greater volumetric reduction of CNS lesions in the absence of increased steroid use, progressive neurological symptoms or progressive extracranial disease. At a median follow-up of 21.2 months, CNS response rate in this selected population was 65.9% (95% CI 50.1–79.5) and PFS 5.5 months (95% CI 4.3–6). Other relevant secondary endpoints included time to WBRT (8.3 months; 95% CI 5.4-9.1) and OS (17.0 month; 95% CI 13.7-24.9). On the downside, 49% of all study subjects experienced grade 3/4 adverse events indicative of relevant toxicity, while no quality-of-life data are available. Despite this, LANDSCAPE is an important trial indicating the feasibility of an upfront systemic treatment approach in BC BM.

#### 21.4.3 Trastuzumab-DM1

Trastuzumab passes an impaired BBB at the site of BM, while similar to lapatinib, no significant uptake of radioactively-tagged trastuzumab in healthy brain tissue was observed [36]. In addition, there is currently no proof of direct activity of trastuzumab monotherapy in newly diagnosed or progressing BM. This led to growing interest regarding the potential activity of trastuzumab-DM1 (T-DM1), an antibody-drug conjugate linking the anti-microtubule agent DM1 to trastuzumab.

The phase III EMILIA trial compared T-DM1 with lapatinib plus capecitabine in the secondline setting and in first-line patients progressing on adjuvant trastuzumab or within 6 months since the end of adjuvant immunotherapy; inclusion of patients with stable BM after local therapy was allowed [37]. In the overall population, T-DM1 was associated with a significant and clinically relevant advantage over lapatinib plus capecitabine in terms of PFS (9.6 vs. 6.4 months; HR 0.65; 95% CI 0.55–0.77; p < 0.001) and OS (30.9 vs. 25.1 months; HR 0.68; 95% CI 0.55– 0.85; p < 0.001). In patients with stable BM at baseline (n = 95), superiority of T-DM1 was maintained, although, not surprisingly, OS in absolute numbers was shorter in both arms (26.8 vs. 12.0 months; HR 0.38; p = 0.008) [38].

Meanwhile, several reports and case series suggested clinically relevant activity of T-DM1 in newly diagnosed or progressive BM. In a population of ten patients with HER2-positive BM, T-DM1 was administered as upfront therapy for newly diagnosed BM (n = 2) or upon progression of BM after prior local therapy (n = 8) [16]. Thus, this analysis allowed for an appraisal of the direct activity of T-DM1 in BM. A partial remission as defined by RANO BM response criteria (decrease in the sum of longest diameters of CNS target lesions of at least 30% sustained for at least 4 weeks in the absence of new lesions, increased corticosteroid dose and/or clinical deterioration [39]) was observed in three patients (PR, 30%), while disease stabilization of  $\geq 6$  months was reported in two additional subjects, resulting in a clinical benefit rate (complete remission, partial remission, stable disease  $\geq 6$  months) of 50%. In addition, two further patients experienced stable disease  $\geq 3$  months but <6 months. Of note, activity was not restricted to patients with newly diagnosed BM as one of the two responders and both patients with SD  $\geq$ 6 months had progressive BM at baseline. At a median follow-up of 8.5 months, intracranial PFS was 5 months (95% CI 3.69-6.32), and median OS from initiation of T-DM1based treatment had not been reached. Another retrospective study included 39 patients from five French centres [40]. Patients had received a median of two prior HER2-directed treatment lines for metastatic disease, and 36 patients had received prior local therapy as well, consisting mostly of WBRT (72%). In this pretreated population, a response rate of 44% was reported; median PFS was 6.1 months (95% CI 5.2–18.3). These clinical data are supported by a preclinical model of trastuzumab or T-DM1 at equivalent doses in female nude mice with BM [41]. Median survival in mice bearing BM generated with the luminal B/HER2-positive BT474 cell line was 28 days for trastuzumab and 112 days for T-DM1 (HR 6.2; 95% 6.1–85.84; p < 0.001). In addition, a significantly higher rate of tumour cell apoptosis was observed in the T-DM1 group.

In summary, these clinical and preclinical data suggest that T-DM1 harbours clinically relevant activity in MBC BM; the prospective phase II KIARA (Kadcyla In pAtients with bRAin metastasis) trial (NCT03203616) intended as prospective verification of this concept, however, was recently stopped due to poor accrual. Concurrent administration of T-DM1 and radiosurgery, on the other hand, may not be advisable as a rate of irradiation necrosis of 50% was observed in another small retrospective case series [42].

# 21.4.4 Other Systemic Treatment Approaches for HER2-Positive BM

Neratinib is a second-generation (irreversible) TKI of HER2 and epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR). In the prospective, randomized, open-label phase III study NEfERT-T, 479 patients with HER2-pos. MBC were randomized to first-line therapy with paclitaxel either in combination with trastuzumab or neratinib [43]. The primary endpoint, PFS, was not different between the two arms (12.9 vs. 12.9 months), and grade 3/4 diarrhoea was more commonly observed in the neratinib group (30.4% vs. 3.8%). The participation of asymptomatic patients with a prior history of CNS metastases was allowed; in addition, asymptomatic patients with newly diagnosed BM were also eligible. At baseline, BM were present in 2.5% and 5.1% of patients in the neratinib and trastuzumab arms, respectively, and CNS progression was recorded in 8.3% of patients in the neratinib and 17.3% in the trastuzumab group (HR 0.48; 95% CI 0.29-0.79; p = 0.002). A competing risks model suggested that the 2-year estimated cumulative incidence of BM was 10.1% in patients receiving neratinib and therefore significantly lower compared with trastuzumab (20.2%; p = 0.002). While these results are intriguing and apparently in contradiction to CEREBEL, the design of the study does

not allow to clarify whether differences were due to a true prophylactic effect of neratinib or caused by the small imbalances between the two arms in terms of baseline BM rates; in addition, neratinib may be superior to trastuzumab regarding activity against pre-existing BM.

The direct activity of neratinib in HER2positive BC BM was evaluated in a multicohort prospective phase II trial (TBCRC022) including 40 patients whose BM had progressed on prior local therapy (78% WBRT) [44]. In this study, however, activity of single-agent neratinib was disappointing with a CNS response rate of 8%; median PFS was 1.9 months. Another cohort of this phase II study evaluated the combination of neratinib and capecitabine (with upfront loperamide prophylaxis) [45]. Thirty-seven patients with progressive BM were included. A CNS response rate of 49% (95% CI 32-66%) was reported; PFS and OS were 5.5 and 13.5 months, respectively, indicating relevant clinical activity. On the downside, grade 3 diarrhoea was observed in 32% of patients despite prophylaxis.

Tucatinib (ONT-380) is a third-generation HER2 TKI. In contrast to lapatinib and neratinib, this drug has only minor inhibitory activity against EGFR resulting in a lower diarrhoea rate [46]. In a joint analysis of two phase Ib studies investigating different tucatinib-based combinations, the rate of patients with prolonged PFS (defined as PFS ≥16 months) was evaluated [47]. Overall, 22% of this heavily pretreated population achieved prolonged disease control. Of note, 50% of these patients had BM at baseline suggesting that the role of tucatinib in BC BM should be further investigated.

# 21.5 Systemic Treatment of BM Beyond the HER2-Positive Subtype

#### 21.5.1 Chemotherapy

As early as 1986, Rosner et al. reported on a series of 100 consecutive BC patients treated with conventional chemotherapy for symptomatic BM with responses observed in 50% of all

subjects [48]. Although this study was performed in an unselected population of different BC subtypes, no MRI was available for response assessment, and mainly historic chemotherapy regimens such as CFP (cyclophosphamide, 5-FU and prednisone) or CFP-MV (CFP, methotrexate and vincristine) were used; this study established that conventional chemotherapy offered activity in BC BM. In line with these data, single-agent high-dose methotrexate (MTX) yielded a response rate (RR) of 33% in BC patients as well [49].

In a phase II study of patients with BM from different primary tumours, 56 BC patients were treated with upfront cisplatin and etoposide [50]. Response rate (RR) was 37.5% with seven patients achieving complete response. While these results are of interest, again no information was provided regarding BC subtypes, and one third of the BC patients had not received any prior systemic therapy, suggesting the presence of a selected population. In another prospective phase II study, single-agent topotecan was administered in 24 BC BM patients as upfront chemotherapy [51]. Out of 16 patients evaluable, six had a complete or partial response. A similar study, however, yielded contradicting evidence; here, the activity of singleagent topotecan as first-line therapy in an unselected population of 30 MBC patients was low (RR 6%; PFS 2.3 months) [52]. Overall, these data suggest that single-agent topotecan is not a preferred treatment option in this setting.

Temozolomide (TMZ) is well-established in the treatment of primary brain tumours due to its ability to pass the BBB [53]. As TMZ has no significant activity against BC, however, only minimal activity of single-agent TMZ was observed in patients with BC BM (reviewed in [54]). In the combination of TMZ with contrast, capecitabine or cisplatin yielded response rates of 40% and 18%, respectively, but this may rather indicate the activity of the combination partner [55, 56]. Supporting this notion, Morikawa et al. administered a single dose of capecitabine 1.250 mg/m<sup>2</sup> to eight patients scheduled for neurosurgical resection of BM 2-3 h before the planned intervention [57]. A clinically significant-albeit highly variable-concentration of capecitabine and its metabolites within the

resected BM was observed. As outlined above, the potential activity of capecitabine in BM is also emphasized by the high response rates obtained with the combination of lapatinib and capecitabine in HER2-positive BC BM making capecitabine an attractive option for the treatment of BC BM.

A preclinical model analysed the permeability of paclitaxel and doxorubicin into BM [58]. In more than 2000 experimental BM, the uptake of <sup>14</sup>C-paclitaxel and <sup>14</sup>C-doxorubicin into BM was greater compared with healthy brain tissue but less than 15% of the uptake in extracranial metastases. Again, high variability in terms of tissue concentrations of these agents was observed between different metastases and within single BM; in addition, cytotoxic concentrations were only reached in a minority of lesions.

Activity of etirinotecan pegol (EP) was compared with treatment by physician's choice (eribuixabepilone, vinorelbine, lin, gemcitabine, paclitaxel, docetaxel or nab-paclitaxel) in pretreated patients who had received at least two prior chemotherapy regimens for metastatic disease in the prospective randomized phase III BEACON study [59]. OS was defined as the primary study endpoint and was not different between the two arms; a pre-planned subgroup analysis, however, reported a significant benefit in favour of EP in patients with liver metastasis (HR 0.73; 95% CI 0.59-0.89) and brain metastasis (HR 0.51; 95% CI 0.30-0.86). As a biological background, preclinical models suggested that EP may be able to cross the blood-tumour barrier, leading to preferential accumulation and retention in BM [60]. Based upon these results, EP is currently being evaluated in patients with stable BM within the ATTAIN trial (NCT 02915744). In order to fully assess the potential effect of EP in BM, however, studies in patients with newly diagnosed or progressive BM are strongly encouraged.

21.5.2 Endocrine Therapy

Two thirds of all BC belong to the luminal subtype defined by hormone receptor (HR) expression [61, 62]. These patients will usually develop BM less frequently compared to HER2-positive BC or

TNBC with an incidence of about 7%; in addition, luminal BM typically occur late during the course of disease [9, 63]. As only limited data exist regarding the efficacy of ET in BC patients with BM, local therapy remains the treatment backbone to date [1]. So far, only case reports suggested that tamoxifen may offer intracranial activity [64–66]. Furthermore, two case reports indicated improved OS results when letrozole and anastrozole were administered after diagnosis of BM [67, 68]. Recently, results of a retrospective analysis conducted in a large single-centre cohort of 198 luminal BC patients with BM reported that continuing ET after diagnosis of BM is significantly associated with a longer OS [69]. While these data cannot prove a direct activity of ET in BM, results still warrant further evaluation of this approach in prospective trials.

Adding cyclin-dependent kinases (CDK) 4/6 inhibitors to endocrine therapy has increased PFS and response rates over ET alone to a clinically relevant extent in HR-positive/HER2-negative MBC [70]. While the CDK4/6 inhibitors palbociclib and abemaciclib both reached concentrations in rodent brains sufficient for enzyme inhibition, abemaciclib brain concentrations were reached at lower doses, and the drug may remain on target for a longer period of time [71]. This suggests that abemaciclib may be the preferred CDK4/6 inhibitor for trials of BC BM treatment and prevention as the brain distribution of palbociclib seems to be limited by the activity of efflux pumps [72]. Based upon these assumptions, a phase II clinical trial of abemaciclib in patients with newly diagnosed BM or BM progressing after prior local therapy in patients with HR-positive/HER2-negative and luminal B/ ongoing HER2-positive BC is currently (NCT02308020) (www.clinicaltrials.gov); preliminary results suggested activity in the HER2negative subset [73].

### 21.6 Leptomeningeal Carcinomatosis

BC is the most common cause of leptomeningeal carcinomatosis (LMC) among solid tumours [74]. In contrast to parenchymal BM, LMC is

more common in HR-positive and triple-negative BC as compared with the HER2-positive subtype [75]; lobular disease appears to be overrepresented among patients with LMC [76]. Clinically, LMC shows fast and profound clinical deterioration and is associated with short survival despite local, systemic and intrathecal treatment [77, 78].

Limited clinical data regarding the optimal treatment approach is available, and the majority of studies included patients of different BC subtypes or different solid tumours. Currently, radiotherapy remains the mainstay of treatment, while the role of intrathecal and systemic therapy is less well defined. In a multivariate model, a prospective observational study including 118 BC patients with LMC identified performance status and systemic therapy after LMC diagnosis as the only factors significantly associated with OS [79]. The same group analysed specifically the role of intrathecal chemotherapy in LMC patients as well [75]. In a series of 140 prospectively observed consecutive LMC patients, systemic therapy prolonged survival, while radiotherapy and intrathecal therapy had no impact on OS, although both methods alleviated neurological symptoms. Fifteen patients had received intrathecal liposomal cytarabine, and OS was not different from patents treated with intrathecal MTX. These results are well in line with a randomized study comparing intrathecal MTX with liposomal cytarabine in patients with LMC from different primary tumours [80]. Response rates and survival were comparable between the two arms, although the time to neurological deterioration favoured the liposomal cytarabine group (58 vs. 30 days; p = 0.007). In a phase II study of liposomal cytarabine in 56 BC patients, median survival was 88 days (range 1–515+ days), and 1-year survival rate was projected to be 9% [81], indicating limited clinical activity. However, in a recently presented randomised trial, intrathecal liposomal cytarabine significantly prolonged progression of LMC when added to systemic therapy in BC patients with newly diagnosed and untreated LMC [82]. Considering the combination of intrathecal chemotherapy and radiotherapy, a randomized study conducted in 35 BC patients observed no significant differences in terms of activity; neurological toxicity, however, was significantly

higher in the combination group [83]. In contrast, several case reports and case series reported relatively favourable outcomes with intrathecal administration of chemotherapy [84, 85] or targeted agents such as trastuzumab [86]. Moreover, also systemic immunotherapy like pembrolizumab, a PD-1 inhibitor, might be active in BC patients with LMC [87]. In summary, it may be reasonable to assume that the potential benefit of intrathecal treatment is restricted to patients without LMC plaques as the penetration of intra-CSF agents into such plaques is limited.

#### 21.7 Summary and Outlook

Despite recent advances, there is still an unmet clinical need for developing new treatment approaches given the limited survival prognosis of BC patients with BM. The combination of CDK4/6 inhibitors with standard endocrine therapy was shown to prolong PFS in ER-positive/ HER2-negative MBC patients by blocking cellcycle progression [70]. Among this class of drugs, abemaciclib was suggested to cross the BBB to a clinically relevant extent and may therefore be active in BM [71]. Furthermore, immune-checkpoint inhibitors had interesting activity in PD-L1-positive, TNBC patients, which has further been increased by adding chemotherapy [88, 89]. Of note, immune inhibitory pathways such as PD-L1 are upregulated in the tumour inflammatory microenvironment of BM [90, 91] and may therefore provide a potential treatment target in the large group of TNBC patients with BM. Consequently, targeted therapies such as CDK4/6 inhibitors and immunecheckpoint inhibitors are of high clinical interest and clearly should be considered in future trials of systemic treatment for BC patients with BM.

In summary, the interest in optimizing the management of patients with BC BM has increased in recent years. While local treatment still plays a pivotal role in the management of BM, systemic therapy was recently shown to yield clinically relevant activity. With novel treatment approaches upcoming, a further improvement in the outcome of patients with this devastating complication is expected.

#### References

- Weil RJ, Palmieri DC, Bronder JL, Stark AM, Steeg PS. Breast cancer metastasis to the central nervous system. Am J Pathol. 2005;167:913–20.
- Kiely BE, Soon YY, Tattersall MH, Stockler MR. How long have I got? Estimating typical, best-case, and worst-case scenarios for patients starting first-line chemotherapy for metastatic breast cancer: a systematic review of recent randomized trials. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29:456–63.
- Lin NU, Winer EP. Brain metastases: the HER2 paradigm. Clin Cancer Res. 2007;13:1648–55.
- Ufen MP, Köhne CH, Wischneswky M, et al. Metastatic breast cancer: are we treating the same patients as in the past? Ann Oncol. 2014;25: 95–100.
- Hammond ME, Hayes DF, Dowsett M, et al. American Society of Clinical Oncology/College Of American Pathologists guideline recommendations for immunohistochemical testing of estrogen and progesterone receptors in breast cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28:2784–95.
- Wolff AC, Hammond ME, Schwartz JN, et al. American Society of Clinical Oncology/College of American Pathologists guideline recommendations for human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 testing in breast cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2007;25:118–45.
- Sperduto PW, Kased N, Roberge D, et al. Summary report on the graded prognostic assessment: an accurate and facile diagnosis-specific tool to estimate survival for patients with brain metastases. J Clin Oncol. 2012;30:419–25.
- Sanna G, Franceschelli L, Rotmensz N, et al. Brain metastases in patients with advanced breast cancer. Anticancer Res. 2007;27:2865–9.
- Berghoff A, Bago-Horvath Z, De Vries C, et al. Brain metastases free survival differs between breast cancer subtypes. Br J Cancer. 2012;106:440–6.
- Soffietti R, Abacioglu U, Baumert B, et al. Diagnosis and treatment of brain metastases from solid tumors: guidelines from the European Association of Neuro-Oncology (EANO). Neuro Oncol. 2017;19:162–74.
- Arvold ND, Lee EQ, Mehta MP, et al. Updates in the management of brain metastases. Neuro Oncol. 2016;18:1043–65.
- Berghoff AS, Schur S, Fureder LM, et al. Descriptive statistical analysis of a real life cohort of 2419 patients with brain metastases of solid cancers. ESMO Open. 2016;1:e000024.
- Brastianos HC, Cahill DP, Brastianos PK. Systemic therapy of brain metastases. Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep. 2015;15:518.
- 14. Percy DB, Ribot EJ, Chen Y, et al. In vivo characterization of changing blood-tumor barrier permeability in a mouse model of breast cancer metastasis: a complementary magnetic resonance imaging approach. Invest Radiol. 2011;46:718–25.

- Bartsch R, Berghoff A, Pluschnig U, et al. Impact of anti-HER2 therapy on overall survival in HER2overexpressing breast cancer patients with brain metastases. Br J Cancer. 2012;106:25–31.
- Bartsch R, Berghoff AS, Vogl U, et al. Activity of T-DM1 in Her2-positive breast cancer brain metastases. Clin Exp Metastasis. 2015;32:729–37.
- 17. Bachelot T, Romieu G, Campone M, et al. Lapatinib plus capecitabine in patients with previously untreated brain metastases from HER2-positive metastatic breast cancer (LANDSCAPE): a single-group phase 2 study. Lancet Oncol. 2013;14:64–71.
- Berghoff AS, Sax C, Klein M, et al. Alleviation of brain edema and restoration of functional independence by bevacizumab in brain-metastatic breast cancer: a case report. Breast Care (Basel). 2014;9:134–6.
- Cagney DN, Martin AM, Catalano PJ, et al. Implications of screening for brain metastases in patients with breast cancer and non-small cell lung cancer. JAMA Oncol. 2018;4:1001–3.
- Niwińska A, Tacikowska M, Murawska M. The effect of early detection of occult brain metastases in HER2positive breast cancer patients on survival and cause of death. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2010;77:1134–9.
- Kaplan MA, Inal A, Kucukoner M, et al. Cranial magnetic resonance imaging in the staging of HER2-positive breast cancer patients. Onkologie. 2013;36:176–81.
- 22. Chang EL, Wefel JS, Hess KR, et al. Neurocognition in patients with brain metastases treated with radiosurgery or radiosurgery plus whole-brain irradiation: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet Oncol. 2009;10:1037–44.
- 23. Pivot X, Manikhas A, Żurawski B, et al. CEREBEL (EGF111438): a phase III, randomized, open-label study of lapatinib plus capecitabine versus trastuzumab plus capecitabine in patients with human epidermal growth factor receptor 2-positive metastatic breast cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33:1564–73.
- 24. Sallem A, Searle GE, Kenny LM, et al. Lapatinib access into normal brain and brain metastases in patients with Her-2 overexpressing breast cancer. EJNMMI Res. 2015;5:30.
- Baselga J, Cortés J, Kim SB, et al. Pertuzumab plus trastuzumab plus docetaxel for metastatic breast cancer. N Engl J Med. 2012;366:109–19.
- Swain SM, Baselga J, Kim SB, et al. Pertuzumab, trastuzumab, and docetaxel in HER2-positive metastatic breast cancer. N Engl J Med. 2015;372:724–34.
- 27. Swain SM, Baselga J, Miles D, et al. Incidence of central nervous system metastases in patients with HER2-positive metastatic breast cancer treated with pertuzumab, trastuzumab, and docetaxel: results from the randomized phase III study CLEOPATRA. Ann Oncol. 2014;25:1116–21.
- 28. Sperduto PW, Berkey B, Gaspar LE, Mehta M, Curran W. A new prognostic index and comparison to three other indices for patients with brain metastases: an analysis of 1,960 patients in the RTOG database. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2008;70:510–4.

- Feyer P, Sautter-Bihl ML, Budach W, et al. DEGRO Practical Guidelines for palliative radiotherapy of breast cancer patients: brain metastases and leptomeningeal carcinomatosis. Strahlenther Onkol. 2010;186:63–9.
- 30. Han YM, Cai G, Chai WM, et al. Radiological distribution of brain metastases and its implication for the hippocampus avoidance in whole brain radiotherapy approach. Br J Radiol. 2017;90. [Epub ahead of print] https://doi.org/10.1259/bjr.20170099.
- Oehlke O, Wucherpfennig D, Fels F, et al. Whole brain irradiation with hippocampal sparing and dose escalation on multiple brain metastases: local tumour control and survival. Strahlenther Onkol. 2015;191:461–9.
- 32. Brown PD, Jaeckle K, Ballman KV, et al. Effect of radiosurgery alone vs radiosurgery with whole brain radiation therapy on cognitive function in patients with 1 to 3 brain metastases: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA. 2016;316:401–9.
- Cho E, Rubinstein L, Stevenson P, et al. The use of stereotactic radiosurgery for brain metastases from breast cancer: who benefits most? Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2015;149:743–9.
- Aoyama H. Radiation therapy for brain metastases in breast cancer patients. Breast Cancer. 2011;18:244–51.
- 35. Lin NU, Diéras V, Paul D, et al. Multicenter phase II study of lapatinib in patients with brain metastases from HER2-positive breast cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2009;15:1452–9.
- 36. Kurihara H, Hamada A, Yoshida M, et al. (64) Cu-DOTA-trastuzumab PET imaging and HER2 specificity of brain metastases in HER2-positive breast cancer patients. EJNMMI Res. 2015;5:8.
- Verma S, Miles D, Gianni L, et al. Trastuzumab emtansine for HER2-positive advanced breast cancer. N Engl J Med. 2012;367:1783–91.
- 38. Krop IE, Lin NU, Blackwell K, et al. Trastuzumab emtansine (T-DM1) versus lapatinib plus capecitabine in patients with HER2-positive metastatic breast cancer and central nervous system metastases: a retrospective, exploratory analysis in EMILIA. Ann Oncol. 2015;26:113–9.
- Lin NU, Lee EQ, Aoyama H, et al. Response assessment criteria for brain metastases: proposal from the RANO group. Lancet Oncol. 2015;16:e270–8.
- 40. Jacot W, Pons E, Frenel JS, et al. Efficacy and safety of trastuzumab emtansine (T-DM1) in patients with HER2-positive breast cancer with brain metastases. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2016;157(2):307–18.
- Askoxylakis V, Ferraro GB, Kodack DP, et al. Preclinical efficacy of ado-trastuzumab emtansine in the brain microenvironment. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2015;7:108.
- Geraud A, Xu HP, Beuzeboc P, Kirova YM. Preliminary experience of the concurrent use of radiosurgery and T-DM1 for brain metastases in HER2-positive metastatic breast cancer. J Neurooncol. 2017;131:69–72.

- 43. Awada A, Colomer R, Inoue K, et al. Neratinib plus paclitaxel vs. trastuzumab plus paclitaxel in previously untreated metastatic ERBB2-positive breast cancer: the NEfERT-T randomized clinical trial. JAMA Oncol. 2016;2:1557–64.
- 44. Freedman RA, Gelman RS, Wefel JS, et al. Translational Breast Cancer Research Consortium (TBCRC) 022: a phase II trial of neratinib for patients with human epidermal growth factor receptor 2-positive breast cancer and brain metastases. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34:945–52.
- 45. Freedman RA, Gelman RS, Melisko ME, et al. TBCRC 022: phase II trial of neratinib + capecitabine for patients (Pts) with human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2+) breast cancer brain metastases (BCBM). J Clin Oncol. 2017;35(Suppl). abstr 1005.
- 46. Murthy R, Borges VF, Conlin A, et al. Tucatinib with capecitabine and trastuzumab in advanced HER2positive metastatic breast cancer with and without brain metastases: a non-randomised, open-label, phase 1b study. Lancet Oncol. 2018;19:880–8.
- 47. Hamilton E, Murthy R, Ferrario C, et al. Prolonged progression-free survival (PFS) in advanced HER2+ metastatic breast cancer with or without brain metastases: a pooled analysis of tucatinib phase 1b studies. Cancer Res. 2018;78(Suppl). abstr P5-20-01.
- Rosner D, Nemoto T, Lane WW. Chemotherapy induces regression of brain metastases in breast carcinoma. Cancer. 1986;58:832–9.
- Lassman AB, Abrey LE, Shah GD, et al. Systemic high-dose intravenous methotrexate for central nervous system metastases. J Neurooncol. 2006;78:255–60.
- 50. Franciosi V, Cocconi G, Michiara M, et al. Front-line chemotherapy with cisplatin and etoposide for patients with brain metastases from breast carcinoma, nonsmall cell lung carcinoma, or malignant melanoma: a prospective study. Cancer. 1999;85:1599–605.
- 51. Oberhoff C, Kieback DG, Wurstlein R, et al. Topotecan chemotherapy in patients with breast cancer and brain metastases: results of a pilot study. Onkologie. 2001;24:256–60.
- Wolff AC, O'Neill A, Kennedy MJ, et al. Singleagent topotecan as first-line chemotherapy in women with metastatic breast cancer: final results of eastern cooperative oncology group trial E8193. Clin Breast Cancer. 2005;6:334–9.
- Stupp R, Mason WP, van den Bent MJ, et al. Radiotherapy plus concomitant and adjuvant temozolomide for glioblastoma. N Engl J Med. 2005;352:987–96.
- Eichler AF, Loeffler JS. Multidisciplinary management of brain metastases. Oncologist. 2007;12:884–98.
- 55. Christodoulou C, Bafaloukos D, Linardou H, et al. Temozolomide (TMZ) combined with cisplatin (CDDP) in patients with brain metastases from solid tumors: a Hellenic Cooperative Oncology Group (HeCOG) phase II study. J Neurooncol. 2005;71:61–5.

- 56. Rivera E, Meyers C, Groves M, et al. Phase I study of capecitabine in combination with temozolomide in the treatment of patients with brain metastases from breast carcinoma. Cancer. 2006;107:1348–54.
- 57. Morikawa A, Peereboom DM, Thorsheim HR, et al. Capecitabine and lapatinib uptake in surgically resected brain metastases from metastatic breast cancer patients: a prospective study. Neuro Oncol. 2015;17:289–95.
- Lockman PR, Mittapalli RK, Taskar KS, et al. Heterogeneous blood-tumor barrier permeability determines drug efficacy in experimental brain metastases of breast cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2010;16:5664–78.
- 59. Perez EA, Awada A, O'Shaughnessy J, et al. Etirinotecan pegol (NKTR-102) versus treatment of physician's choice in women with advanced breast cancer previously treated with an anthracycline, a taxane, and capecitabine (BEACON): a randomised, open-label, multicentre, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2015;16:1556–68.
- 60. Cortés J, Rugo HS, Awada A, et al. Prolonged survival in patients with breast cancer and a history of brain metastases: results of a preplanned subgroup analysis from the randomized phase III BEACON trial. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2017;165:329–41.
- Perou CM, Sorlie T, Eisen MB, van de Rijn M, Jeffrey SS, Rees CA, et al. Molecular portraits of human breast tumours. Nature. 2000;406:747–52.
- 62. Sorlie T, Perou CM, Tibshirani R, et al. Gene expression patterns of breast carcinomas distinguish tumor subclasses with clinical implications. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2001;98:10,869–74.
- Kennecke H, Yerushalmi R, Woods R, et al. Metastatic behavior of breast cancer subtypes. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28:3271–7.
- 64. Salvati M, Cervoni L, Innocenzi G, Bardella L. Prolonged stabilization of multiple and single brain metastases from breast cancer with tamoxifen. Report of three cases. Tumori. 1993;79:359–62.
- 65. Colomer R, Cosos D, Del Campo JM, Boada M, Rubio D, Salvador L. Brain metastases from breast cancer may respond to endocrine therapy. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 1988;12:83–6.
- 66. Pors H, von Eyben FE, Sorensen OS, Larsen M. Longterm remission of multiple brain metastases with tamoxifen. J Neurooncol. 1991;10:173–7.
- Madhup R, Kirti S, Bhatt ML, Srivastava PK, Srivastava M, Kumar S. Letrozole for brain and scalp metastases from breast cancer: a case report. Breast. 2006;15:440–2.
- Ito K, Ito T, Okada T, Watanabe T, et al. A case of brain metastases from breast cancer that responded to anastrozole monotherapy. Breast J. 2009;15:435–7.
- 69. Bergen ES, Berghoff AS, Medjedovic M, et al. Continued endocrine therapy is associated with improved survival in patients with breast cancer brain metastases. Clin Cancer Res. 2019;25:2737–44.

- 70. Cristofanilli M, Turner NC, Bondarenko I, et al. Fulvestrant plus palbociclib versus fulvestrant plus placebo for treatment of hormone-receptor-positive, HER2-negative metastatic breast cancer that progressed on previous endocrine therapy (PALOMA-3): final analysis of the multicentre, double-blind, phase 3 randomised controlled trial. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17:425–39.
- 71. Raub TJ, Wishart GN, Kulanthaivel P, et al. Brain exposure of two selective dual CDK4 and CDK6 inhibitors and the antitumor activity of CDK4 and CDK6 inhibition in combination with temozolomide in an intracranial glioblastoma xenograft. Drug Metab Dispos. 2015;43:1360–71.
- 72. Parrish KE, Pokorny J, Mittapalli RK, Bakken K, Sarkaria JN, Elmquist WF. Efflux transporters at the blood-brain barrier limit delivery and efficacy of cyclin-dependent kinase 4/6 inhibitor palbociclib (PD-0332991) in an orthotopic brain tumor model. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 2015;355:264–71.
- 73. Bachelot T, Kabos P, Yardley D, et al. Abemaciclib for the treatment of brain metastases secondary to hormone receptor positive breast cancer. Abst. P1-17-03; presented at: 2017 San Antonio Breast Cancer Symposium; December 6–9, 2017; San Antonio, TX.
- Weil RJ, Palmieri DC, Bronder JL, et al. Breast cancer metastasis to the central nervous system. Am J Pathol. 2005;167:913–20.
- 75. Niwinska A, Rudnicka H, Murawska M. Breast cancer leptomeningeal metastasis: the results of combined treatment and the comparison of methotrexate and liposomal cytarabine as intra-cerebrospinal fluid chemotherapy. Clin Breast Cancer. 2015;15:66–72.
- Harris M, Howell A, Chrissohou M, et al. A comparison of the metastatic pattern of infiltrating lobular carcinoma and infiltrating duct carcinoma of the breast. Br J Cancer. 1984;50:23–30.
- Gauthier H, Guilhaume MN, Bidard FC, et al. Survival of breast cancer patients with meningeal carcinomatosis. Ann Oncol. 2010;21:2183–7.
- Gani C, Müller AC, Eckert F, et al. Outcome after whole brain radiotherapy alone in intracranial leptomeningeal carcinomatosis from solid tumors. Strahlenther Onkol. 2012;188:148–53.
- Niwinska A, Rudnicka H, Murawska M. Breast cancer leptomeningeal metastasis: propensity of breast cancer subtypes for leptomeninges and the analysis of factors influencing survival. Med Oncol. 2013;30:408.
- 80. Glantz MJ, Jaeckle KA, Chamberlain MC, et al. A randomized controlled trial comparing intrathecal sustained-release cytarabine (DepoCyt) to intrathecal methotrexate in patients with neoplastic meningitis from solid tumors. Clin Cancer Res. 1999;5:3394–402.
- Jaeckle KA, Phuphanich S, Bent MJ, et al. Intrathecal treatment of neoplastic meningitis due to breast cancer with a slow-release formulation of cytarabine. Br J Cancer. 2001;84:157–63.

- 82. Le Rhun E, Mailliez A, Wallet I, et al. Intra-CSF liposomal cytarabine plus systemic therapy as initial treatment of breast cancer leptomeningeal metastasis: a randomized, open-label trial. Presented at ESMO 2018: Abstract #3710.
- Boogerd W, van den Bent MJ, Koehler PJ, et al. The relevance of intraventricular chemotherapy for leptomeningeal metastasis in breast cancer: a randomised study. Eur J Cancer. 2004;40:2726–33.
- Le Rhun E, Taillibert S, Zairi F, et al. Prolonged survival of patients with breast cancer-related leptomeningeal metastases. Anticancer Res. 2013;33:2057–63.
- Laakmann E, Witzel I, Müller V. Efficacy of liposomal cytarabine in the treatment of leptomeningeal metastasis of breast cancer. Breast Care (Basel). 2017;12:165–7.
- 86. Zagouri F, Sergentanis TN, Bartsch R, et al. Intrathecal administration of trastuzumab for the treatment of meningeal carcinomatosis in HER2-positive metastatic breast cancer: a systematic review and pooled analysis. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2013;139:13–22.

- Brastianos P, Prakadan S, Alvarez-Breckenridge C, et al. Phase II study of pembrolizumab in leptomeningeal carcinomatosis. J Clin Oncol. 2018;36(Suppl). Abstr.#2007.
- Nanda R, Chow LQ, Dees EC, et al. Pembrolizumab in patients with advanced triple-negative breast cancer: phase Ib KEYNOTE-012 study. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34:2460–7.
- 89. Adams S, Diamond JR, Hamilton EP, et al. Phase Ib trial of atezolizumab in combination with nab-paclitaxel in patients with metastatic triplenegative breast cancer (mTNBC). J Clin Oncol. 2016;34(15\_suppl):1009.
- Berghoff AS, Ricken G, Widhalm G, et al. Tumourinfiltrating lymphocytes and expression of programmed death ligand 1 (PD-L1) in melanoma brain metastases. Histopathology. 2015;66:289–99.
- Berghoff AS, Ricken G, Wilhelm D, et al. Tumor infiltrating lymphocytes and PD-L1 expression in brain metastases of small cell lung cancer (SCLC). J Neurooncol. 2016;130:19–29.



22

# Management of Melanoma Brain Metastasis

C. Boutros and C. Robert

In the past decades, local therapies including surgery, whole-brain radiation therapy, and stereotactic radiosurgery were considered the pillar of metastatic brain metastasis (MBM) management, although their benefit in terms of overall survival was never demonstrated. Advances in understanding the biology and molecular pathways implicated in melanoma biology and consecutive improvements in metastatic melanoma treatment using anti-BRAF-based targeted therapies for BRAFV600-mutant melanoma as well as immune checkpoint immunotherapy have generated considerable interest in evaluating these novel systemic therapies in treating MBM (Table 22.1).

University Paris-Saclay, Faculty of Medicine, Kremlin-Bicêtre, France

INSERM Unit U981, Villejuif, France e-mail: Caroline.ROBERT@gustaveroussy.fr

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020 M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), *Central Nervous System Metastases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_22

# 22.1 Targeted Therapies

In the phase 2 BREAK-MB study, the BRAF inhibitor dabrafenib showed a clinical activity and an acceptable safety profile in patients with BRAFV600E-mutant melanoma with brain metastases [1]. Among 172 patients enrolled in the study, 74 patients had not received previous local treatment for brain metastases (cohort A) and 65 had progressive brain metastases after previous local treatments (cohort B). The overall intracranial response was achieved independently of whether previous local treatment for brain metastases was administered or not (in 39 and 31% of patients, respectively). The median progression-free survival (PFS) was around 16 weeks in both cohorts, and the overall survival (OS) was greater than 31 weeks. Fewer patients with BRAFV600K-mutant melanoma achieved an overall intracranial response than did those with BRAFV600E-mutant melanoma (in 7% and 22% of patients treated in the cohorts A and B, respectively). The most discriminating prognostic factor was the concentration of serum lactate dehydrogenase at baseline: in both cohorts, patients with high LDH had lower response rates and shorter median progression-free survival as well as overall survival. Adverse events (AEs) of all grade occurred in 82% of patients. Grade 3 or 4 AEs occurred in 22% of patients. Overall, 26% of patients had pyrexia of any grade and 6% had cutaneous squamous-cell carcinoma due to the

C. Boutros (🖂)

Dermatology Unit, Department of Medicine, Gustave Roussy Cancer Campus, Villejuif, France

Outpatient Clinic, Department of Medicine, Gustave Roussy Cancer Campus, Villejuif, France e-mail: Celine.BOUTROS@gustaveroussy.fr

C. Robert

Dermatology Unit, Department of Medicine, Gustave Roussy Cancer Campus, Villejuif, France

<b>Table 22.1</b> progression-f	Review of the clin free survival (PFS)	ical studies evaluating systemic therapi	es for melan	oma brain metastases: e	evaluation of in	tracranial responses, m	nedian overall su	vival (OS), and
References	Study type	Study population	Number of patients	Treatment	Intracranial response	Median OS	Median PFS (months)	Median follow-up (months)
Long et al.	BREAK-MB (phase 2)	<b>Cohort A:</b> no previous local treatment <b>Cohort B:</b> previous local treatment	Cohort A: 89 Cohort B: 83	Dabrafenib	Cohort A: 39% Cohort B: 31%	Cohort A (Val600Glu BRAF mutant): 33.1 Cohort A (Val600Lys BRAF mutant): 16.3 Cohort B (Val600Glu BRAF mutant): 31.4 Cohort B (Val600Lys BRAF mutant): 21.9	Longer than 16 weeks	At least 4 months
Davies et al.	COMBI-MB (phase 3)	Cohort A: BRAFV 600-E, asymptomatic, no previous local treatment. Cohort B: BRAFV 600-E, asymptomatic, with previous local treatment Cohort C: BRAFV 600D/K/R, asymptomatic, with or without previous local brain therapy Cohort D: a BRAFV 600D/E/K/R, symptomatic, with or without previous local brain therapy	Cohort A: 76 Cohort B: 16 Cohort C: 16 C: 16 D: 17 D: 17	Dabrafenib + trametinib	Cohort A: 58% Cohort B: 56% Cohort C: 44% Cohort D: 59%	Cohort A: 10.8 Cohort B: 24.3 Cohort C: 10.1 Cohort D: 11.5	Cohort A: 5.6 Cohort B: 7.2 Cohort C: 4.2 Cohort D: 5.5	8,5
Margolin et al.	BMS-734016 (phase 2)	Cohort A: asymptomatic, without corticosteroids Cohort B: symptomatic, with stable doses of corticosteroids	Cohort A: 51 Cohort B: 21	Ipilimumab	Cohort A: 16% Cohort B: 5%	Cohort A: 7.0 Cohort B: 3.7	Cohort A: 2.7 Cohort B: 1.3	At least 3 months

282

39.9	7	4	34
3.0	6-month: Cohort A: 50% Cohort B: 29% Cohort C: 0	Not reached PFS rate: 56.6% at 9 months	2
12.7	6-month: Cohort A: 76% Cohort B: 59% Cohort C: 44%	Not reached OS rate: 82.8% at 9 months	17
40%	Cohort A: 44% Cohort B: 20% Cohort C: 6%	57%	22%
Ipilimumab + fotemustine	Cohort A: ipilimumab + nivolumab Cohort B: nivolumab Cohort C: nivolumab	Ipilimumab and nivolumab	Pembrolizumab
86	Cohort A: 36 Cohort B: 27 Cohort C: 16	94	23
Asymptomatic	<b>Cohort A and B:</b> asymptomatic, no previous local treatment <b>Cohort C:</b> failed local therapy or symptomatic	Asymptomatic	Asymptomatic, untreated
NIBIT M1 (phase 2)	ABC (phase 2)	CheckMate 204 phase 2	Small phase 2
Di Giacomo et al.	Long et al.	Tawbi H et al.	Goldberg et al.

paradoxical activation of the MAPK pathway. The three most frequent serious adverse events were pyrexia (in 6% of patients), intracranial haemorrhage (in 6% of patients; one considered to be treatment-related), and squamous-cell carcinoma (in 6% of patients).

The combination of dabrafenib and the MEK inhibitor trametinib improved the OS when compared with dabrafenib monotherapy in advanced melanoma without brain metastases [2, 3]. Similarly, this combination was evaluated in patients with BRAFV600-mutant MBM in the phase 2 COMBI-MB study (41). Among 125 patients enrolled in the study, 76 patients had a BRAFV600E-positive, asymptomatic MBM, without previous local brain therapy (cohort A); 16 patients had a BRAFV600Epositive, asymptomatic MBM, with previous local brain therapy (cohort B); 16 patients had a BRAFV600D/K/R-positive, asymptomatic MBM, with or without previous local brain therapy (cohort C); and 17 patients had a BRAFV600D/E/K/R-positive, symptomatic melanoma brain metastases, with or without previous local brain therapy (cohort D). Patients in cohorts A, B, and C had an Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group (ECOG) performance status of 0 or 1, and patients in cohort D, an ECOG performance status of 0, 1, or 2. The intracranial response was achieved in 58%, 56%, 44%, and 59% of patients in cohort A, B, C, and D, respectively. Extracranial responses were obtained in 55%, 44%, 75%, and 41% of patients in cohort A, B, C, and D, respectively. Overall responses were observed in 58%, 56%, 44%, and 65% in cohort A, B, C, and D, respectively.

The median PFS was 5.6 months and the median OS was 10.8 months in the cohort A. AEs of any grade were observed in 98% of patients, with 48% reporting one or more grade 3 or 4 AE. The most frequent grade 3 or 4 AEs were pyrexia (in 3%) and headache (in 2%). The most frequent serious adverse events attributed to the treatment were pyrexia for dabrafenib (in 6% of patients) and decreased ejection fraction for trametinib (in 4% of patients). Dose interruptions and reductions attributed to AEs were

observed in 50% and 22% of patients, respectively. Discontinuations occurred in 10% of patients, mostly due to decreased ejection fraction (in 3%).

Altogether, targeted therapy demonstrated an efficacy in MBM, but the intracranial response rates as well as the survival benefit are not as high or prolonged than in patients with metastatic BRAF-mutant melanoma without brain metastases where response rates are around 70% and median overall survival around 33 months [3].

# 22.2 Immunotherapy

Ipilimumab improved OS in advanced melanoma [4, 5]. In a phase 3 study, ipilimumab was administered with or without a glycoprotein 100 (gp100) peptide vaccine and was compared with gp100 alone in patients with previously treated metastatic melanoma [5]. In this study, 11% of patients treated with ipilimumab had brain metastases. Hazard ratios for death in patients with brain metastases were similar to those of patients without brain metastases (0.76 [0.38-1.54]). In the phase 2 BMS-734016 study, ipilimumab showed activity in patients with advanced melanoma and small, asymptomatic brain metastases [6]. This study enrolled 72 patients with 51 patients neurologically asymptomatic and not receiving corticosteroid treatment at study entry (cohort A) and 21 symptomatic patients on a stable dose of corticosteroids (cohort B). The intracranial disease control was achieved in 24% and 10% of patients in cohort A and B, respectively. The median OS was 7.0 months in cohort A and 3.7 months in cohort B. In cohort A, the OS was 55% at 6 months, 31% at 12 months, and 26% (14–39) at 24 months. In cohort B, the OS was 38% at 6 months, 19% at 12 months, and 10% at 24 months. The most frequent AEs were fatigue, diarrhoea, nausea, headache, rash, and pruritus. The most frequent grade 3 AEs were diarrhoea, fatigue, dehydration, hyperglycaemia, and increased concentrations of serum aspartate aminotransferase. The most common neurologic events possibly attributed to ipilimumab

were grade 1 and 2 headache and dizziness. One patient had grade 4 brain haemorrhage attributed to metastatic melanoma and possibly to ipilimumab.

Ipilimumab combined to fotemustine was evaluated in the phase 2 NIBIT-M1 study, because fotemustine could cross the blood-brain barrier and act against MBM [7]. Eighty-six patients were included in the study. Among them, 20 patients had brain metastases. Patients with neurologic symptoms requiring immediate local intervention were excluded. Fifty percent of patients with asymptomatic MBM achieved immune-related disease control; 25% had partial or stable intracranial response, and 25% had complete intracranial response by scan. With a median follow-up of 39.9 months, the median OS and the 3-year survival rates were 12.9 months and 28.5% for the whole study population and 12.7 months and 27.8% for patients with brain metastases, respectively [8]. Median immunerelated (ir) progression-free survival (irPFS) was 4.5 and 3.4 months, respectively, for the whole population and for patients with brain metastases; median brain PFS was 8.3 months in the whole population and 3.0 months in patients with brain metastases. Eighty-seven percent of the whole population had all grade AEs, whereas 55% had grade 3 or 4 AEs with the most frequent being myelotoxicity (thrombocytopenia in 24%) patients and neutropenia in 19%). Grade 3 or 4 elevation of alanine aminotransferase or aspartate aminotransferase was observed in 24% patients.

The follow-up phase 3 NIBIT-M2 study was subsequently initiated to evaluate fotemustine versus the combination of fotemustine and ipilimumab versus the combination of ipilimumab and nivolumab in untreated, asymptomatic MBM [9]. Results are pending.

The activity of ipilimumab in combination with nivolumab versus nivolumab monotherapy in MBM was evaluated in the phase 2 ABC study, based on the improved response rates and progression-free survivals of these drugs in clinical studies [10]. Among the 66 patients enrolled in the study, 50 patients were asymptomatic and had not received previous local treatment for brain metastases. Half of them received the combination of nivolumab and ipilimumab (cohort A) and half received nivolumab monotherapy (cohort B). Sixteen patients with neurological symptoms and/or with leptomeningeal disease or who had failed local therapy received nivolumab monotherapy (cohort C). 44%, 20% and 6% of patients achieved intracranial response in cohorts A, B, and C, respectively. The 6-month OS was 76%, 59%, and 44% in cohorts A, B, and C, respectively. The intracranial response in cohort A was 53%, whereas it was 16% in patients previously treated with BRAF inhibitors. These results suggest that nivolumab combined to ipilimumab had reduced activity in patients who progressed on BRAF inhibitors. Grade 3 or 4 AEs in cohorts A, B, and C were 68%, 40%, and 56%, respectively.

The safety and efficacy of the combination of nivolumab and ipilimumab was further evaluated in the phase 2 CheckMate 204 study [11] on 75 patients with asymptomatic MBM who received the combination. With a median follow-up of 6.3 months, the intracranial objective response rate was 56% with 19% of patients in complete response, 37% in partial response, and 8% with a stable disease for more than 6 months. Intracranial and extracranial responses were largely concordant. The median time to intracranial response was 2.8 months. With a median follow-up of 9.2 months, the intracranial response rate was 55% including 21% complete responses. Median PFS was not reached. The 6-month PFS was superior to 60%. AEs of any grade occurred in 96% of patients and grade 3 or 4 AEs in 52% of patients. The most frequent AEs were cutaneous (in 76%), general (in 60%), digestive (in 59%), endocrine (in 39%), and nervous (in 37%). Headache was the most frequent AEs (in 25%) and it was grade 3 or 4 in 4% of patients.

Pembrolizumab alone was evaluated in a small phase 2 study. Patients with melanoma or non-small-cell lung cancer and untreated brain metastases were included [12]. Among the 18 patients with melanoma who were treated with pembrolizumab, 22% achieved a durable brain metastases response. Neurological responses were durable (4.0 months [n = 2], 7.0 months [n = 1], and 10.0 months [n = 1] at the time of

data cutoff). All responses were ongoing at the time of data analysis. The best systemic response was complete or partial response in 22 of patients (2 complete responses and 2 partial responses). The safety profile of pembrolizumab was acceptable, with mostly grade 1 or 2 AEs; although 6% of patients in the melanoma cohort had a grade 3 elevation of aminotransferases, 17% had clinically significant neurological AEs including transient grade 3 cognitive dysfunction and grade 1 or 2 seizures.

Combination of targeted therapy or immunotherapy with radiotherapy (all brain or stereotactic radiosurgery, SRS) has not been prospectively evaluated.

Some uncontrolled retrospective studies suggest that combining targeted therapy immune checkpoint immunotherapy with radiotherapy is safe and effective in patients with MBM [13–15]. Controlled prospective studies are urgently needed to evaluate these combinations.

# 22.3 Clinical Study Design Issues

Clinical trials evaluating MBM as compared to those performed on patients with extracranial melanoma metastases pose several problems due to the vulnerability of the patients, specific clinical evaluation issues, and potential drug interactions with anti-epileptic agents and/or corticosteroids.

First, it is now well known that immunotherapy may result in unusual responses manifested by an initial transient increase in tumour burden before response or the appearance of new lesions in patients with responding baseline lesions that lead to the development of the immune-related response criteria (irRC), including the bidimensional tumour measurement and the measurements of new target lesions [16]. Recently, immune-based therapeutics (iRECIST) criteria have been proposed to provide consistency in design and data collection in immunotherapy studies and ultimately validate guidelines [17]. In iRECIST, new lesions are evaluated as per RECIST 1.1. but are reported separately on the case report form and are not included in the sum of lesions for target lesions identified at baseline, and disease progression has to be confirmed. This approach allows delayed responses that occur after pseudoprogression to be identified. Additional efforts have been made with the development of the immune-modified RECIST (imRECIST) criteria based on studies evaluating atezolizumab data from studies [18]. imRECIST includes unidimensional tumour measurement with up to five target lesions (two per organ as per RECIST v1.1). New lesions are added to the total tumour burden with the sum of the target lesions when measurable. Moreover, progression in nontarget lesions does not define progressive disease. The median PFS and disease control rates obtained using imRECIST are longer and higher, respectively, than when using RECIST v1.1.

Concerning MBM, it is important to mention that recommendations for the evaluation of response and progression criteria of brain metastases have been developed by the Response Assessment in Neuro-Oncology Brain Metastases (RANO-BM) working group [19]. MRI and CT scans were allowed for tumour evaluation. Two to five target lesions were allowed provided that they had two perpendicular diameters superior to 10 mm. Complete response required the disappearance of all lesions for at least 4 weeks without corticosteroids. Partial response required a  $\geq$  30% decrease in the sum of longest diameter of target lesions defined at baseline, sustained for at least 4 weeks, with stable or decreased doses of corticosteroids. Progressive disease was defined as  $\geq 20\%$  increase in the sum of longest diameter of target lesions and at least one lesion increasing in size by 5 mm or more. An increase in corticosteroid doses without clinical deterioration did not indicate progression. These new radiologic criteria allow a uniform evaluation of clinical responses and will hopefully facilitate study designs as well as more objective evaluation of patients' benefit.

In conclusion, we now have systemic therapies that are effective for treating MBM. The most promising treatment seems to be the combination of nivolumab and ipilimumab, albeit associated with a high rate of adverse events. The objectives are now to develop more clinical trials for MBM and to evaluate new drugs and combinations with a priority on exploring the optimal designs to combine or sequence systemic therapies with SRS.

#### References

- Long GV, Trefzer U, Davies MA, Kefford RF, Ascierto PA, Chapman PB, et al. Dabrafenib in patients with Val600Glu or Val600Lys BRAF-mutant melanoma metastatic to the brain (BREAK-MB): a multicentre, open-label, phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2012;13(11):1087–95.
- Long GV, Stroyakovskiy D, Gogas H, Levchenko E, de Braud F, Larkin J, et al. Dabrafenib and trametinib versus dabrafenib and placebo for Val600 BRAF-mutant melanoma: a multicentre, doubleblind, phase 3 randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2015;386(9992):444–51.
- Robert C, Karaszewska B, Schachter J, Rutkowski P, Mackiewicz A, Stroiakovski D, et al. Improved overall survival in melanoma with combined dabrafenib and trametinib. N Engl J Med. 2015;372(1):30–9.
- Wolchok JD, Neyns B, Linette G, Negrier S, Lutzky J, Thomas L, et al. Ipilimumab monotherapy in patients with pretreated advanced melanoma: a randomised, double-blind, multicentre, phase 2, dose-ranging study. Lancet Oncol. 2010;11(2):155–64.
- Hodi FS, O'Day SJ, McDermott DF, Weber RW, Sosman JA, Haanen JB, et al. Improved survival with ipilimumab in patients with metastatic melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2010;363(8):711–23.
- Margolin K, Ernstoff MS, Hamid O, Lawrence D, McDermott D, Puzanov I, et al. Ipilimumab in patients with melanoma and brain metastases: an open-label, phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2012;13(5):459–65.
- Di Giacomo AM, Ascierto PA, Pilla L, Santinami M, Ferrucci PF, Giannarelli D, et al. Ipilimumab and fotemustine in patients with advanced melanoma (NIBIT-M1): an open-label, single-arm phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2012;13(9):879–86.
- Di Giacomo AM, Ascierto PA, Queirolo P, Pilla L, Ridolfi R, Santinami M, et al. Three-year follow-up of advanced melanoma patients who received ipilimumab plus fotemustine in the Italian Network for Tumor Biotherapy (NIBIT)-M1 phase II study. Ann Oncol. 2015;26(4):798–803.
- 9. Di Giacomo AM, Annesi D, Ascierto PA, Calabrò L, Chiarion-Sileni V, Danielli R, et al. A randomized, phase III study of fotemustine versus the combination of fotemustine and ipilimumab or the combination of ipilimumab and nivolumab in patients with metastatic

melanoma with brain metastasis: the NIBIT-M2 trial. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33.(suppl:9090.

- Long GV, Atkinson V, Menzies AM, Lo S, Guminski AD, Brown MP, et al. A randomized phase II study of nivolumab or nivolumab combined with ipilimumab in patients (pts) with melanoma brain metastases (mets): The Anti-PD1 Brain Collaboration (ABC). J Clin Oncol. 2017;35.(Suppl:9508.
- Tawbi H, Forsyth PA, Algazi AP, Hamid O, Hodi FS, Moschos SJ, et al. Efficacy and safety of nivolumab (NIVO) plus ipilimumab (IPI) in patients with melanoma (MEL) metastatic to the brain: Results of the phase II study CheckMate 204. J Clin Oncol. 2017;35. (Suppl:9507.
- 12. Goldberg SB, Gettinger SN, Mahajan A, Chiang AC, Herbst RS, Sznol M, et al. Pembrolizumab for patients with melanoma or non-small-cell lung cancer and untreated brain metastases: early analysis of a non-randomised, open-label, phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(7):976–83.
- Nardin C, Mateus C, Texier M, Lanoy E, Hibat-Allah S, Ammari S, Robert C, Dhermain F. Tolerance and outcomes of stereotactic radiosurgery combined with anti-programmed cell death-1 (pembrolizumab) for melanoma brain metastases. Melanoma Res. 2018;28(2):111–9.
- 14. Wolf A, Zia S, Verma R, Pavlick A, Wilson M, Golfinos JG, et al. Impact on overall survival of the combination of BRAF inhibitors and stereotactic radiosurgery in patients with melanoma brain metastases. J Neurooncol. 2016;127(3):607–15.
- 15. Liniker E, Menzies AM, Kong BY, Cooper A, Ramanujam S, Lo S, et al. Activity and safety of radiotherapy with anti-PD-1 drug therapy in patients with metastatic melanoma. Oncoimmunology. 2016;5(9):e1214788.
- Wolchok JD, Hoos A, O'Day S, Weber JS, Hamid O, Lebbé C, et al. Guidelines for the evaluation of immune therapy activity in solid tumors: immune-related response criteria. Clin Cancer Res. 2009;15(23):7412–20.
- Seymour L, Bogaerts J, Perrone A, Ford R, Schwartz LH, Mandrekar S, et al. iRECIST: guidelines for response criteria for use in trials testing immunotherapeutics. Lancet Oncol. 2017;18(3):e143–52.
- Hodi FS, Ballinger M, Lyons B, Soria JC, Nishino M, Tabernero J, et al. Immune-modified response evaluation criteria in solid tumors (imRECIST): refining guidelines to assess the clinical benefit of cancer immunotherapy. J Clin Oncol. 2018:JCO2017751644.. [Epub ahead of print].
- Lin NU, Lee EQ, Aoyama H, Barani IJ, Barboriak DP, Baumert BG, et al. Response assessment criteria for brain metastases: proposal from the RANO group. Lancet Oncol. 2015;16(6):e270–8.

#### 289

# Miscellaneous Metastases

Andrew Dhawan and David Peereboom

# 23.1 Introduction

As discussed in the previous subsections of this book, CNS metastases arise primarily from the breast, lung, and melanoma primary tumors, but they can arise from virtually any tumor type, though less commonly. This chapter focuses on the most common of these less common primary tumors metastatic to the CNS. In particular, we begin with a discussion on renal cell carcinoma (RCC), followed by discussions on the presentation and management of metastatic CNS disease from thyroid cancers, gastrointestinal cancers, germ cell tumors, gynecologic tumors, and hematopoietic malignancies.

For each of these tumor types, we endeavor in this chapter to discuss the current standard of care in management, as well as the relevant evidence. In general, the management of metastases for each of these tumor types is related to (i) their pattern of dissemination in the CNS, (ii) patient performance status, (iii) their responsiveness to chemotherapy and radiation, and (iv) patient preferences. Understanding the variation between each of these for these primary tumor types for their CNS metastases is the key to understanding their management. Much of the evidence for the treatments comes from retrospective studies, as

A. Dhawan  $\cdot$  D. Peereboom ( $\boxtimes$ )

Cleveland Clinic Foundation, Cleveland, OH, USA e-mail: DHAWANA@ccf.org; PEEREBD@ccf.org

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), *Central Nervous System Metastases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_23

the number of patients with CNS metastases from these uncommon sites is small, limiting the statistical power of any prospective study. Evidence for the treatments presented comes from the largest data sets, the most recent evidence, and those studies which have influenced practice patterns significantly.

# 23.2 Renal Cell Carcinoma

As mentioned above, following neoplasms of the breast, lung, and melanocytes, RCC is the next most common primary tumor to metastasize to the brain. Data from four relatively large studies estimate the incidence at 5.5–11% of all patients with RCC, and with a male predominance, and 1–2-year average survival [1–4].

No standardized guidelines or protocols currently exist for the management of RCC brain metastases. Moreover, despite the fact that the primary tumor in RCC is often radioresistant itself, SRS is highly effective in the treatment of brain metastases from this primary tumor [5]. In one retrospective study of 2312 RCC CNS metastasis patients of whom 35% received SRS, intracranial radiation was associated with statistically significantly improved overall survival [5]. In addition, SRS provides effective tumor control in approximately 96% of patients, associated with a median survival of 15 months [6]. More recently, a report by Barata et al. presented at





the 2018 American Society of Clinical Oncology Genitourinary Cancer Symposium reported that in a cohort of 95 patients with metastatic clear cell RCC (some of whom were also treated with concurrent systemic therapy), 85% of patients achieved local control with SRS [7]. The efficacy of radiation in this disease appears to be limited to SRS, with an earlier report by Mori at al. in 2000 addressing the question of whether wholebrain radiation therapy (WBRT) could improve survival alongside SRS in metastatic RCC [8]. This study analyzed 52 brain metastases in 35 patients, of whom 28 patients also underwent whole-brain radiotherapy [8]. WBRT did not prevent the development of new remote tumors, and SRS alone showed good tumor control [8]. That is, the addition of WBRT to SRS did not prolong survival in this cohort of patients [8]. This lack of benefit of WBRT suggests that there is relative radioresistance of RCC to external beam radiotherapy.

Often patients with metastatic clear cell RCC that have CNS metastases also have a burden of disease at other metastatic sites, necessitating the use of systemic therapy for these sites [9]. Moreover, an increased understanding of the genomic drivers of clear cell RCC helps guide the choice of systemic therapy, although the role of these drivers as potential targets in the treatment of CNS metastases has not been studied extensively [9]. A recent review presented a decision-making algorithm for the treatment of metastatic clear cell RCC, which involves first considering a cytoreductive nephrectomy if kidney is present, as well as a metastasectomy, if possible [9]. Following this, first-line chemotherapies, including bevacizumab and interferon alpha, high-dose IL-2, pazopanib (tyrosine kinase inhibitor), sunitinib (tyrosine kinase inhibitor), or temsirolimus (mTOR inhibitor), can be used [9]. Second-line and later agents include axitinib (tyrosine kinase inhibitor), cabozantinib (tyrosine kinase inhibitor, specific to c-Met and VEGFR2), lenvatinib (VEGFR1-3 inhibitor) and everolimus (mTOR inhibitor), or nivolumab (anti-PD1) [9]. Other agents include everolimus and sorafenib (tyrosine kinase inhibitor) [9]. The question of the interaction of

these agents with other treatments for patients with brain metastases was recently addressed by Barata et al., who reported that, in the setting of patients with CNS metastases undergoing SRS, systemic therapy could be continued and that these patients do not experience harm for undergoing both SRS and chemotherapy concurrently [7]. Of note, this study included patients taking systemic therapies, including more novel agents such as PD1 inhibitors, alongside VEGF inhibitors and mTOR inhibitors, which themselves may add benefit to the treatment of CNS metastases [7]. Interestingly, Chen et al. reported that, in a cohort of 260 patients with brain metastases from renal carcinoma, nonsmall-cell lung cancers, and melanomas, SRS combined with immune checkpoint blockade was associated with decreased incidence of new brain metastases and a favorable overall survival [10]. However, this result attained statistical significance only in a pooled analysis, and just 12.6% of study participants had RCC, which did not provide enough discriminatory power to show any benefit [10]. Certainly, however, this remains an area of significant research interest, and future studies also looking at dosing regimens for combined modality treatments, as well as larger patient cohorts, may provide more insight.

Prognostic factors for patients with metastatic RCC to the CNS were reported by Sperduto et al., in 2018, and stated that KPS, the presence of extracranial metastases, the number of brain metastases, and hemoglobin at the time of diagnosis of brain metastases were significant prognostic factors [11]. In addition, among six drug types studied, only cytokine use was associated with improved survival [11]. Sperduto et al. also reported that patterns of care in the management of metastatic RCC to the brain have changed with fewer patients receiving whole-brain radiation therapy and more patients receiving SRS alone, potentially due to the accumulating evidence for SRS alone, as described above [11]. Also, importantly for prognostication, the authors of this study reported neurological causes of death were only half as common as non-neurologic causes of death in these patients [11].

#### 23.3 Thyroid Cancers

A rare site of metastatic disease from a primary thyroid malignancy is the brain, and a comprehensive report by Chiu et al. in 1997 surveyed 47 cases of brain metastases from thyroid cancer, with 15% of these cases having brain metastases at the time of presentation [12]. In this cohort, 68% of the primary thyroid malignancies were differentiated, 23% were anaplastic, and 9% were medullary [12]. The median survival was just 3.8 months, underscoring the poor prognosis of patients with thyroid cancer metastatic to the brain. In this series, no survival benefit was obtained from the use of radioactive iodine, EBRT, or chemotherapy [12]. The only survival benefit shown arose from surgical resection of the metastatic lesions (median survival 16.7 months vs. 4.7 months with no treatment), although this study is limited by its retrospective design and potential for selection bias [12].

A second relatively large and more recent cohort reported by Choi et al. in 2016 included 37 patients diagnosed with brain metastases from differentiated thyroid cancer between 1995 and 2014 [13]. This study revealed that most patients with brain metastases from their thyroid cancers also had lung metastases, and in fact, this was the most common cause of death [13]. Despite this observation, those treated for their brain metastases had improved survival compared to those who did not receive treatment [13]. Among patients treated with surgery or radiosurgery for metastatic lesions, the median survival was 31 months, as compared to 5 months for those who did not receive either of these treatments [13].

Choi et al. also used the data from their cohort to define prognostic factors for this subset of patients with thyroid cancers and showed that age, KPS, number of brain metastases, and the absence of previous distant metastases prior to brain metastases were all independently associated with survival [13]. They suggest the use of these prognostic factors to define which patients should undergo more aggressive management involving surgery or radiosurgery for treatment of brain metastases [13].

#### 23.4 Gastrointestinal Cancers

Among gastrointestinal cancers, CNS metastases are relatively rare; in esophageal and colorectal cancer, CNS metastases have an incidence of approximately 4%, and for pancreatic and gastric cancers, the reported incidence is 1% [14]. While standard recommendations for the management of brain metastases from primary gastrointestinal tumors have not been defined due to the paucity of clinical studies in these patients, here we summarize studies of large cohorts reporting how these patients have been treated and their outcomes.

### 23.4.1 Esophageal Cancers

The presence of brain metastases in esophageal cancers correlates with the presence of other metastatic sites [15]. In addition, in approximately half of these cases, there are multiple metastases, and the median survival of patients with brain metastases from esophageal tumors was 5 months [15]. Screening for metastatic disease of the brain in esophageal cancers is not advised due to the rarity and poor prognosis of esophageal cancer brain metastases and the lack of overall survival benefit [16].

Surgical resection of brain metastases for these patients is associated with increased survival, although no controls were provided to assess the validity of this association, and these patients may have initially had a more favorable prognosis [15]. In particular, these aggressively treated patients were more likely to have solitary brain metastases and typically did not have any additional metastatic burden at the time of treatment [15].

#### 23.4.2 Gastric Cancers

In contrast to patients with esophageal cancers, patients with gastric cancers more often than not present with metastatic disease and have an incidence of just 1% for CNS metastases. Among patients found to have metastatic cancers to the CNS, most already had other extracranial metastases. Similar to esophageal tumors, aggressive surgical resection or SRS (in conjunction with WBRT) for these brain metastases improves survival [17–20]. Multiple other reports have also supported this, with a recent cohort of 16 patients treated in Poland found to have an overall survival benefit with aggressive treatment [21]. More specifically, this study reported that patients who received WBRT after neurosurgery or WBRT and SRS had a survival benefit, with median overall survival 12.3 months [21]. A similar report from MD Anderson Cancer Center reported that in a cohort of 19 patients with an overall survival comparable to that of the Polish group, there was a statistically significant survival benefit with WBRT combined with surgery and steroids, as compared to those managed with steroids alone (54 vs. 7 weeks) [22].

#### 23.4.3 Pancreatic Cancers

Pancreatic cancer is among the most aggressive gastrointestinal tumor types, with most primary tumors already metastasized to distant sites at diagnosis. Metastasis from pancreatic adenocarcinoma to the brain is extremely rare with an incidence of just 0.33% of patients [23]. Given the radioresistant nature of pancreatic adenocarcinoma and recent case reports suggesting that WBRT and SRS do not tend to provide significant benefit to patients with brain metastases from this primary, these are typically not recommended treatments [24]. Surgery for selected patients with brain metastases and controlled primary tumors may be associated with improved survival, but evidence arising from significant numbers of patients is lacking [24]. Overall, in pancreatic cancer, brain metastases are a relatively rare and poor prognostic sign, and there may be benefit with aggressive surgical treatment if the primary tumor is controlled [24].

#### 23.4.4 Colorectal Cancers

Colorectal cancers are common among the general population, yet brain metastases from this primary tumor remain relatively rare. While the prognosis of colorectal cancer is generally better than other gastrointestinal malignancies, the presence of brain metastases reduces the 5-year survival to just 8% with a median survival of 3.2–8.3 months [14]. Aggressive neurosurgical intervention followed by whole-brain radio-therapy is associated with a survival benefit [25, 26]. Importantly, despite the presence of metastases outside the CNS, these benefits in survival were retained with aggressive treatment of CNS metastases, as reported by one study with 48 patients, showing improved survival with surgery and WBRT, as compared to surgery alone [27].

The role of chemotherapy in the management of brain metastases from colorectal cancer has not been definitively established. In one retrospective study involving 118 patients from South Korea, patients who had received surgery or radiation for CNS metastases and then received chemotherapy after brain metastasis exhibited improved survival versus those who did not (12.4 vs. 3.1 months) [28]. The authors state that on this basis, patients who are naïve to oxaliplatin or irinotecan may benefit if treated with this after the development of brain metastases to improve survival [28]. Another retrospective study of 49 patients, however, observed that patients with later development of brain metastases tend to do worse a priori, perhaps due to these patients having received more chemotherapy [29].

# 23.5 Germ Cell Tumors

Germ cell tumors may be divided into two histologic classes: seminoma and non-seminoma [30]. Management strategies for these two distinct subtypes differ significantly, and in this section, we focus our discussion on non-seminomatous germ cell tumors (NSGCT), as these represent the vast majority of all germ cell tumors metastatic to the CNS [30]. Current standard treatment for metastatic NSGCT consists of four cycles of etoposide and cisplatin or three cycles of bleomycin, etoposide, and cisplatin [31–33]. Early studies revealed that germ cell tumors metastatic to the brain occurred in approximately 10–15% of all patients [34]. However, more recent data suggest the incidence is closer to 1-2%, since the era of modern chemotherapeutic regimens, including a platinumbased agent, has entered clinical use [35].

A recent study of 523 men with brain tumors from 46 centers in 13 countries showed that poor prognostic factors among patients with metastatic NSGCT to the brain included the presence of liver or bone metastases, elevations of alpha-fetoprotein, elevations of human chorionic gonadotropin, and primary mediastinal non-seminoma [36]. Patients with metastatic NSGCT can be separated into those with brain metastases present at initial diagnosis and those with brain metastases occurring later in their disease course [36]. Of the patients who had brain metastases at the time of initial presentation, 94% had concurrent pulmonary metastases, and 99% of these patients received chemotherapy [36]. Multimodality treatment and high-dose chemotherapy both were not associated with statistically improved survival, as determined by a multivariate analysis [36]. Interestingly, among patients with brain metastases present at initial diagnosis, neurosurgical resection and whole-brain radiotherapy were each not associated with improved survival either in multivariable analysis [36]. The authors concluded that chemotherapy should remain the standard of care in patients who present with brain metastases at the time of initial diagnosis and that combination or multimodal treatment should be reserved for particular clinical circumstances [36]. They concluded that combination treatments in this clinical scenario likely do not provide benefit and only provide additional toxicity to patients [36].

Conversely, in patients with brain metastases presenting later in the disease course, metachronous pulmonary metastases were identified in 62% of patients, and 54% of these patients received chemotherapy [36]. In this group of patients, chemotherapy, surgery, and radiation therapy were all associated with significantly increased overall survival in univariate analysis [36]. In a multivariate analysis, multimodality treatment and high-dose chemotherapy were the only treatment options that showed significance for overall survival, suggesting that in this case, these are the treatments of choice [36].

This study also reported that among patients with metastatic germ cell tumors, half of patients who passed away within 1 year due to their disease burden died as a result of systemic progression of their primary tumor, and not due to the neurologic manifestations of their disease [36]. Those patients who presented with poor clinical status in addition to metastatic disease of the brain tended to have worst outcomes [36].

#### 23.6 Gynecologic Cancers

# 23.6.1 Neoplasms of the Uterus, Cervix, and Endometrium

Among gynecologic malignancies, the most common primary tumors that metastasize to brain arise from the uterine body, cervix, and endometrium [37, 38]. As treatment for these primary tumors improves, the incidence of brain metastases from these organs is increasing, especially after the advent of platinum-based chemotherapies. In a large study of 2848 Japanese patients with gynecological primary tumors, among whom 47 (1.7%) had brain malignancies, the median survival post-diagnosis was 20 weeks [38]. In this cohort, strong prognostic factors for poor survival included extracranial metastases, ECOG performance status 3-4, treatment-free interval <6 months, and no-anticancer treatment for brain metastases [38]. Likewise, an earlier retrospective study of 47 patients with gynecologic tumors and brain metastases, conducted by Growdon et al., showed that median survival was 7.5 months [37]. Multivariate analysis in this study population revealed again the poor prognostic significance of extracranial metastases and the good prognostic significance of papillary serious histology, as well as the use of any chemotherapy [37]. The authors concluded that multimodal therapy with WBRT, chemotherapy, and surgical resection of oligometastatic disease where feasible, in patients without extracranial metastases and few brain metastases, may increase survival [37].
# 23.6.2 Choriocarcinoma/Gestational Trophoblastic Neoplasia

Among the gynecologic malignancies, choriocarcinoma and gestational trophoblastic neoplasias (GTN) represent unique entities. Brain metastases are very common with an incidence of 67% of patients with choriocarcinoma at autopsy [39]. In this early study, published in 1982, across 24 patients, metastases to the brain were predominantly solitary lesions [39]. In another large study of 782 patients, approximately half of all patients with brain metastases and GTN presented with CNS metastasis [40]. Given the high rates of metastatic disease of CNS associated with GTN, routine screening of the CNS at the time of diagnosis and on follow-up is recommended for these tumor types [41].

Updated studies in patients with CNS metastases from GTN have shown that survival rates have increased significantly over the past few decades, with survival in a recent UK study reported at 85% [42]. Indeed, this is one of the few cases in which these uncommon metastatic lesions to the brain have been shown to respond to chemotherapy. More specifically, for the case of GTN, two chemotherapy regimens used in high-risk GTN (including cases with CNS metastases) are EMA-CO (etoposide, methotrexate, actinomycin, cyclophosphamide, and vincristine) or EMA-EP (etoposide, methotrexate, actinomycin, and cisplatin) [42, 43]. In most patients with GTN, radiation therapy was not necessary [42]. In a small minority of these patients studied, emergency neurosurgical interventions were required, but otherwise patients were managed with systemic and intrathecal chemotherapy alone [42].

## 23.7 Hematopoietic Cancers

Across hematopoietic cancers, metastasis to the central nervous system more commonly involves the leptomeninges, as opposed to the brain parenchyma itself [44]. Moreover, per an older report by Olson et al., approximately 24% of patients with leptomeningeal metastases had these as a result of non-Hodgkin's lymphoma (NHL) [45]. In addition, while most patients respond well to systemic chemotherapeutics, most agents do not have adequate penetration of the blood-brain barrier (BBB), resulting in isolated leptomeningeal or brain recurrence [46].

Patients with CNS metastases from hematopoietic cancers can present in a variety of ways and classically may present with epidural spinal cord compression [46]. Lower back pain and progressive neurologic dysfunction arising from spinal nerve roots in a patient with a history of hematopoietic malignancy is virtually pathognomonic [46]. Management of epidural spinal cord compression in this setting is the same emergent management as for other causes, involving early administration of dexamethasone, spinal MRI, and potentially radiotherapy or neurosurgical intervention as soon as possible [46]. Importantly, radiotherapy is typically first-line, as opposed to neurosurgical intervention in these cases, as lymphoma is a radiosensitive malignancy [46]. Neurosurgical intervention may be considered in those patients in whom radiotherapy cannot be done, for instance, in those who are not candidates for a second course or those who have had a limiting dose of radiation prior to presentation [46].

Leptomeningeal metastases occur in approximately 4-11% of patients with NHL and 10% of all patients with leukemia, most commonly in acute lymphoblastic leukemia (ALL) [44]. Clinically, these patients demonstrate multifocal involvement of the neuraxis, not localizable to a single location [44]. This should be suspected in patients with a history of hematopoietic malignancies presenting with cranial neuropathies, or findings indicative of spinal cord lesions, or hydrocephalus [46]. A definitive diagnosis of leptomeningeal metastasis in these patients is made by lumbar puncture followed by cytology and flow cytometry, although multiple studies have shown that the yield on the first cytology obtained is 50-84%, and increases on the third tap to 90-94%, underscoring the potential need for multiple lumbar punctures in the case of high clinical suspicion, even if the first is negative [44, 46, 47]. In the event that three lumbar punctures remain nondiagnostic, further attempts are not recommended. For patients with leptomeningeal disease, symptomatic treatment can be achieved by corticosteroid administration, and bulky disease can be targeted with radiotherapy [44]. However, radiotherapy involving the entire craniospinal axis is associated with significant morbidity, due to the organs at risk involved in these treatment fields, such as the esophagus, GI tract, and bone marrow [44]. Intrathecal chemotherapy involves one of four agents at present: methotrexate, thiotepa, cytarabine, and liposomal cytarabine; between these, there have been no randomized studies comparing efficacy or tolerability, with the exception of lymphomatous meningitis [48]. In one study, cytarabine was compared to liposomal cytarabine (a depo slow-release formulation) in a randomized trial involving 28 patients with lymphoma and lymphomatous meningitis (response rate 71% for liposomal formulation vs. 15% for non-liposomal formulation, p = 0.006 [49]. Unfortunately, liposomal cytarabine has become unavailable due to manufacturing issues. Current intrathecal management options include methotrexate, thiotepa, or cytarabine.

More recent studies have also shown benefit with systemic chemotherapies in treating CNS involvement of lymphoma. A 2009 study by Fischer et al. reported that high-dose intravenous methotrexate and ifosfamide, in a cohort of 20 patients with CNS relapse of lymphoma, produced an objective response rate of 90%, with 12 complete remissions and 6 partial remissions [50]. Twelve patients received subsequent therapy, five of whom received high-dose chemotherapy and autologous stem cell rescue (ASCR) [50]. A review of 105 cases across German centers showed a 95% response rate in patients with a CNS relapse of systemic lymphoma using highdose chemotherapy (methotrexate, ifosfamide, liposomal cytarabine) followed by ASCR, achieving a 2-year survival of 54-68% [51, 52]. In this study, transplant-related mortality was 2.8% [52].

#### 23.8 Genitourinary Cancers

#### 23.8.1 Prostate Cancer

Prostate cancer is among the most common cancers affecting men worldwide, and in the United States. Metastasis from prostate cancers to the central nervous system is relatively rare. In one study of over 16,280 patients treated at MD Anderson Cancer Center between 1944 and 1998, the incidence of prostate cancer metastatic to the craniospinal axis confirmed by neuroimaging was 0.8%, with an incidence of 0.63% for parenchymal metastases [53]. Small cell and cribriform histologic subtypes were approximately 20-fold more likely to metastasize to the brain. These metastases were primarily supratentorial (76%). For patients diagnosed with adenocarcinoma of the prostate, the median time from diagnosis to that of brain metastasis was 35 months, and for those with small-cell carcinoma of the prostate, the median time was 48 months, but it should be noted that the end date of this study precludes many of the modern treatments used at present for prostate cancers [53]. After brain metastases were identified, survival was 1 month in untreated patients and 3.5 months in those treated with radiotherapy, and notably just five patients in this study population underwent radiosurgery but did have a longer median survival at 9 months [53].

A more recent study of 13,547 prostate cancer patients from 2000 to 2010 at Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center reported on 21 patients with CNS metastases [54]. In this more recent cohort, the incidence of brain metastases was lower at 0.16%, and 95% of patients with brain metastases had concurrent bone metastases [54]. The median time to detection of brain metastases from diagnosis was 46 months, slightly longer than in the MD Anderson cohort, potentially owing to improved local treatments [54]. Among these patients, median survival after diagnosis was 2.8 months [54].

Clinically, parenchymal brain metastases from prostate cancer behave similarly to those of other solid tumors. Given that the majority of prostate cancer metastases are osseas, however, many CNS manifestations of prostate cancer arise from bone metastases. Although not strictly CNS metastases, skull base lesions can often manifest with cranial nerve palsies. Modern therapy for prostate cancer now involves agents such as abiraterone, which has been approved for use with metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer, and has shown impressive benefit in this condition. However, the initial study supporting its use in prostate cancer had no patients with CNS metastases [55], although it is known that abiraterone can cross the BBB in animal models [56]. Given this exclusion criteria, and the relative rarity of CNS metastases from prostate cancer, no data on this therapy exist at present with respect to treatment of CNS metastases. Given the rarity of CNS metastases, management of these metastases would follow that of other solid tumor types. Systemic therapy in castrate naïve patients could consist of androgen deprivation perhaps combined with abiraterone since the latter agent crosses the BBB. For patients with CNS involvement of castration resistant disease abiraterone could still be part of therapy although multiple second line regimens exist.

## 23.8.2 Bladder Cancer

CNS metastases from bladder cancer are a relatively rare complication, and few reports of patient cohorts exist in the literature. An early study published in 1993 from the Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center described 19 patients with brain metastases from transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder [57]. These patients received M-VAC (methotrexate, vinblastine, doxorubicin, and cisplatin) for neoadjuvant treatment of metastatic disease. Patients in this study who received radiation and surgery for their brain metastases survived a median of 19 months compared to 6 months for those receiving radiotherapy alone [57]. However, because only patients with solitary lesions received surgical intervention, it is not known whether this benefit of surgery holds for oligometastatic disease in the brain [57]. A more recent report with 16 patients from the Cleveland Clinic further substantiates the data

that radiotherapy alone is likely inadequate treatment for metastatic bladder cancers to the brain. In this study, 11 of 16 patients received WBRT with or without surgery and had a median survival of 2 months, and of these 11 patients, the two that had surgery followed by radiation had survival of 2.75 and 12.75 months [58]. To summarize, bladder cancer metastasized to the brain confers a poor prognosis, and evidence from these studies supports aggressive combined modality therapy to maximize survival, in select patients, but due to the limited sample sizes of these studies, there are significant limitations in interpreting the results for a more generalized recommendation.

#### 23.9 Concluding Remarks

In this chapter, we have focused on a number of less common metastatic tumors to the central nervous system. Among these, RCC metastatic to the brain is the most common, and we have also included discussions on the incidence and management of thyroid, gastrointestinal, germ cell, gynecologic, and hematologic malignancies that are metastatic to the brain. Given the rarity of these tumors, and the small number of patients studied with CNS metastases, treatment of disease in these settings is governed largely by retrospective studies, as well as case reports, and underlying knowledge of the biology of the primary tumor, as well as its response to surgery and radiation treatment. However, we caution the reader that this is not a general rule by any means, as in fact, while RCC is a radioresistant primary tumor, the metastases can respond well to SRS.

In general, the management of any patient with metastatic disease to the brain must incorporate their level of functional status and ability to tolerate treatment. The initial management consideration for patients with CNS metastasis should be a clinical trial if available. While patients with CNS metastasis not amenable to local therapy are often excluded from clinical trials of systemic therapy, this practice is not supported by several studies that demonstrate that toxicity is no worse in these patients than in those without CNS metastasis [59]. The design of early phase clinical trials, therefore, should include patients with CNS metastasis. In addition, clinical trials for which eligibility is determined by molecular rather than histologic features should also allow patients with CNS metastasis. Patients with good performance status, with localized oligometastatic disease, symptomatic in the brain, generally benefit from SRS or surgical intervention.

Certain patient cohorts could be managed initially with systemic therapy. Such cohorts include patients with minimal or no symptoms and patients with chemosensitive histologies and CNS disseminated disease. Although not yet rigorously validated, select patients with good performance status and who desire further systemic therapy could be offered genomic sequencing of their tumor tissue through commercial vendors with the hope that actionable mutations would be uncovered. Looking forward, it is likely that the incidence of these less common brain metastases will increase, as treatment of primary tumors improves and as patients are living longer with their primary tumors. As a result, further research into earlier detection of CNS metastases, as well as targeting therapy using novel agents or immunotherapy approaches, is essential.

Acknowledgment Disclosures: DP: None.

#### References

- Saitoh H. Distant metastasis of renal adenocarcinoma. Cancer. 1981;48(6):1487–91.
- Harada Y, Nonomura N, Kondo M, Nishimura K, Takahara S, Miki T, et al. Clinical study of brain metastasis of renal cell carcinoma. Eur Urol. 1999;36(3):230–5.
- Schouten LJ, Rutten J, Huveneers HA, Twijnstra A. Incidence of brain metastases in a cohort of patients with carcinoma of the breast, colon, kidney, and lung and melanoma. Cancer. 2002;94(10):2698–705.
- Barnholtz-Sloan JS, Sloan AE, Davis FG, Vigneau FD, Lai P, Sawaya RE. Incidence proportions of brain metastases in patients diagnosed (1973 to 2001) in the Metropolitan Detroit Cancer Surveillance System. J Clin Oncol. 2004;22(14):2865–72.
- Haque W, Verma V, Butler EB, Teh BS. Utilization of stereotactic radiosurgery for renal cell carcinoma brain metastases. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2018;16(4):e935–e43.

- Sheehan JP, Sun M-H, Kondziolka D, Flickinger J, Lunsford LD. Radiosurgery in patients with renal cell carcinoma metastasis to the brain: long-term outcomes and prognostic factors influencing survival and local tumor control. J Neurosurg. 2003;98(2):342–9.
- Barata PC, Mendiratta P, Kotecha R, Gopalakrishnan D, Juloori A, Chao ST, et al. Effect of switching systemic treatment after stereotactic radiosurgery for oligoprogressive, metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2018;16:413–419.e1.
- Mori Y, Kondziolka D, Flickinger JC, Logan T, Lunsford LD. Stereotactic radiosurgery for brain metastasis from renal cell carcinoma. Cancer. 1998;83(2):344–53.
- Choueiri TK, Motzer RJ. Systemic therapy for metastatic renal-cell carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2017;376(4):354–66.
- Chen L, Douglass J, Kleinberg L, Ye X, Marciscano AE, Forde PM, et al. Concurrent immune checkpoint inhibitors and stereotactic radiosurgery for brain metastases in non-small cell lung cancer, melanoma, and renal cell carcinoma. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2018;100(4):916–25.
- Sperduto PW, Deegan BJ, Li J, Jethwa KR, Brown PD, Lockney N, et al. Effect of targeted therapies on prognostic factors, patterns of care, and survival in patients with renal cell carcinoma and brain metastases. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2018;101(4):845–53.
- Chiu AC, Delpassand ES, Sherman SI. Prognosis and treatment of brain metastases in thyroid carcinoma. J Clin Endocrinol Metabol. 1997;82(11):3637–42.
- Choi J, Kim JW, Keum YS, Lee IJ. The largest known survival analysis of patients with brain metastasis from thyroid cancer based on prognostic groups. PLoS One. 2016;11(4):e0154739.
- Lemke J, Scheele J, Kapapa T, von Karstedt S, Wirtz CR, Henne-Bruns D, et al. Brain metastases in gastrointestinal cancers: is there a role for surgery? Int J Mol Sci. 2014;15(9):16,816–30.
- Song Z, Lin B, Shao L, Zhang Y. Brain metastases from esophageal cancer: clinical review of 26 cases. World Neurosurg. 2014;81(1):131–5.
- Wadhwa R, Taketa T, Correa AM, Sudo K, Campagna MC, Blum MA, et al. Incidence of brain metastases after trimodality therapy in patients with esophageal or gastroesophageal cancer: implications for screening and surveillance. Oncology. 2013;85(4):204–7.
- Kim M. Intracranial involvement by metastatic advanced gastric carcinoma. J Neurooncol. 1999;43(1):59–62.
- Park YS, Chang JH, Chang JW, Park YG. The efficacy of gamma knife radiosurgery for advanced gastric cancer with brain metastases. J Neurooncol. 2011;103(3):513–21.
- Han JH, Kim DG, Chung HT, Kim CY, Park CK, Chung YS, et al. Radiosurgery for brain metastasis from advanced gastric cancer. Acta Neurochir. 2010;152(4):605–10.
- Kasakura Y, Fujii M, Mochizuki F, Suzuki T, Takahashi T. Clinicopathological study of brain

metastasis in gastric cancer patients. Surg Today. 2000;30(6):485–90.

- Kraszkiewicz M, Wydmanski J. Brain metastases from stomach cancer–the role of different treatment modalities and efficacy of palliative radiotherapy. Rep Pract Oncol Radiother. 2015;20(1):32–7.
- York JE, Stringer J, Ajani JA, Wildrick DM, Gokaslan ZL. Gastric cancer and metastasis to the brain. Ann Surg Oncol. 1999;6(8):771–6.
- Park KS, Kim M, Park SH, Lee KW. Nervous system involvement by pancreatic cancer. J Neurooncol. 2003;63(3):313–6.
- Go PH, Klaassen Z, Meadows MC, Chamberlain RS. Gastrointestinal cancer and brain metastasis. Cancer. 2011;117(16):3630–40.
- 25. Aprile G, Zanon E, Tuniz F, Iaiza E, De Pauli F, Pella N, et al. Neurosurgical management and postoperative whole-brain radiotherapy for colorectal cancer patients with symptomatic brain metastases. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol. 2009;135(3):451–7.
- Jung M, Ahn JB, Chang JH, Suh CO, Hong S, Roh JK, et al. Brain metastases from colorectal carcinoma: prognostic factors and outcome. J Neurooncol. 2011;101(1):49–55.
- 27. Damiens K, Ayoub JP, Lemieux B, Aubin F, Saliba W, Campeau MP, et al. Clinical features and course of brain metastases in colorectal cancer: an experience from a single institution. Curr Oncol. 2012;19(5):254–8.
- Baek JY, Kang MH, Hong YS, Kim TW, Kim DY, Oh JH, et al. Characteristics and prognosis of patients with colorectal cancer-associated brain metastases in the era of modern systemic chemotherapy. J Neurooncol. 2011;104(3):745–53.
- Kruser TJ, Chao ST, Elson P, Barnett GH, Vogelbaum MA, Angelov L, et al. Multidisciplinary management of colorectal brain metastases: a retrospective study. Cancer. 2008;113(1):158–65.
- Forquer JA, Harkenrider M, Fakiris AJ, Timmerman RD, Cavaliere R, Henderson MA, et al. Brain metastasis from non-seminomatous germ cell tumor of the testis. Expert Rev Anticancer Ther. 2007;7(11):1567–80.
- 31. Culine S, Kerbrat P, Kramar A, Theodore C, Chevreau C, Geoffrois L, et al. Refining the optimal chemo-therapy regimen for good-risk metastatic nonsemi-nomatous germ-cell tumors: a randomized trial of the Genito-Urinary Group of the French Federation of Cancer Centers (GETUG T93BP). Ann Oncol. 2007;18(5):917–24.
- 32. de Wit R, Stoter G, Kaye SB, Sleijfer DT, Jones WG, ten Bokkel Huinink WW, et al. Importance of bleomycin in combination chemotherapy for good-prognosis testicular nonseminoma: a randomized study of the European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer Genitourinary Tract Cancer Cooperative Group. J Clin Oncol. 1997;15(5):1837–43.
- 33. Bosl GJ, Geller NL, Bajorin D, Leitner SP, Yagoda A, Golbey RB, et al. A randomized trial of etoposide + cisplatin versus vinblastine + bleomycin + cisplatin + cyclophosphamide + dactinomycin in patients

with good-prognosis germ cell tumors. J Clin Oncol. 1988;6(8):1231–8.

- Logothetis CJ, Samuels ML, Trindade A. The management of brain metastases in germ cell tumors. Cancer. 1982;49(1):12–8.
- 35. Gerl A, Clemm C, Kohl P, Schalhorn A, Wilmanns W. Central nervous system as sanctuary site of relapse in patients treated with chemotherapy for metastatic testicular cancer. Clin Exp Metastasis. 1994;12(3):226–30.
- 36. Feldman DR, Lorch A, Kramar A, Albany C, Einhorn LH, Giannatempo P, et al. Brain metastases in patients with germ cell tumors: prognostic factors and treatment options—an analysis from the global germ cell cancer group. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34(4):345–51.
- 37. Growdon WB, Lopez-Varela E, Littell R, Oliva E, Seiden M, Krasner C, et al. Extent of extracranial disease is a powerful predictor of survival in patients with brain metastases from gynecological cancer. Int J Gynecol Cancer. 2008;18(2):262–8.
- 38. Takeshita S, Todo Y, Furuta Y, Okamoto K, Minobe S, Yamashiro K, et al. Prognostic factors for patients with brain metastasis from gynecological cancer: a significance of treatment-free interval of more than 6 months. Jpn J Clin Oncol. 2017;47(7):604–10.
- Kobayashi T, Kida Y, Yoshida J, Shibuya N, Kageyama N. Brain metastasis of choriocarcinoma. Surg Neurol. 1982;17(6):395–403.
- 40. Athanassiou A, Begent RHJ, Newlands ES, Parker D, Rustin GJS, Bagshawe KD. Central nervous system metastases of choriocarcinoma. 23 Years' experience at Charing Cross Hospital. Cancer. 1983;52(9):1728–35.
- Altintas A, Vardar MA. Central nervous system involvement in gestational trophoblastic neoplasia. Eur J Gynaecol Oncol. 2001;22(2):154–6.
- 42. Savage P, Kelpanides I, Tuthill M, Short D, Seckl MJ. Brain metastases in gestational trophoblast neoplasia: an update on incidence, management and outcome. Gynecol Oncol. 2015;137(1):73–6.
- 43. Lybol C, Thomas CMG, Blanken EA, Sweep FCGJ, Verheijen RH, Westermann AM, et al. Comparing cisplatin-based combination chemotherapy with EMA/CO chemotherapy for the treatment of high risk gestational trophoblastic neoplasia. Eur J Cancer. 2013;49(4):860–7.
- Nayak L, Pentsova E, Batchelor TT. Primary CNS lymphoma and neurologic complications of hematologic malignancies. Continuum. 2015;21(2, Neuro-oncology):355–72.
- Olson ME, Chernik NL, Posner JB. Infiltration of the leptomeninges by systemic cancer: a clinical and pathologic study. Arch Neurol. 1974;30(2):122–37.
- DeAngelis LM. Current diagnosis and treatment of leptomeningeal metastasis. J Neurooncol. 1998;38(2-3):245–52.
- Recht L, Straus DJ, Cirrincione C, Thaler HT, Posner JB. Central nervous system metastases from non-Hodgkin's lymphoma: treatment and prophylaxis. Am J Med. 1988;84(3 Pt 1):425–35.

- Leal T, Chang JE, Mehta M, Robins HI. Leptomeningeal metastasis: challenges in diagnosis and treatment. Curr Cancer Ther Rev. 2011;7(4):319–27.
- 49. Glantz MJ, LaFollette S, Jaeckle KA, Shapiro W, Swinnen L, Rozental JR, et al. Randomized trial of a slow-release versus a standard formulation of cytarabine for the intrathecal treatment of lymphomatous meningitis. J Clin Oncol. 1999;17(10):3110–6.
- 50. Fischer L, Korfel A, Kiewe P, Neumann M, Jahnke K, Thiel E. Systemic high-dose methotrexate plus ifosfamide is highly effective for central nervous system (CNS) involvement of lymphoma. Ann Hematol. 2009;88(2):133–9.
- 51. Schorb E, Kasenda B, Atta J, Kaun S, Morgner A, Hess G, et al. Prognosis of patients with primary central nervous system lymphoma after highdose chemotherapy followed by autologous stem cell transplantation. Haematologica. 2013;98(5): 765–70.
- 52. Korfel A, Elter T, Thiel E, Hänel M, Möhle R, Schroers R, et al. Phase II study of central nervous system (CNS)-directed chemotherapy including highdose chemotherapy with autologous stem cell transplantation for CNS relapse of aggressive lymphomas. Haematologica. 2013;98(3):364–70.
- Tremont-Lukats IW, Bobustuc G, Lagos GK, Lolas K, Kyritsis AP, Puduvalli VK. Brain metastasis from

prostate carcinoma: the M. D. Anderson Cancer Center experience. Cancer. 2003;98(2):363–8.

- 54. Hatzoglou V, Patel GV, Morris MJ, Curtis K, Zhang Z, Shi W, et al. Brain metastases from prostate cancer: an 11-year analysis in the MRI era with emphasis on imaging characteristics, incidence, and prognosis. J Neuroimaging. 2014;24(2):161–6.
- 55. de Bono JS, Logothetis CJ, Molina A, Fizazi K, North S, Chu L, et al. Abiraterone and increased survival in metastatic prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2011;364(21):1995–2005.
- Benoist GE, Hendriks RJ, Mulders PFA, Gerritsen WR, Somford DM, Schalken JA, et al. Pharmacokinetic aspects of the two novel oral drugs used for metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer: abiraterone acetate and enzalutamide. Clin Pharmacokinet. 2016;55(11):1369–80.
- Rosenstein M, Wallner K, Scher H, Sternberg CN. Treatment of brain metastases from bladder cancer. J Urol. 1993;149(3):480–3.
- Mahmoud-Ahmed AS, Suh JH, Kupelian PA, Klein EA, Peereboom DM, Dreicer R, et al. Brain metastases from bladder carcinoma: presentation, treatment and survival. J Urol. 2002;167(6):2419–22.
- Wen PY, Schiff D, Cloughesy TF, Reardon DA, Batchelor TT, Chabner BA, et al. It is time to include patients with brain tumors in phase I trials in oncology. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29(24):3211–13.



24

Treatment of Leptomeningeal Metastases

Emilie Le Rhun and Michael Weller

# 24.1 Introduction

The incidence of leptomeningeal metastases (LM) in patients with metastatic cancer is difficult to estimate. A figure of 8% at autopsy from an almost historical study [1] is often cited. The contemporary incidence is probably higher. Breast cancer, lung cancer, and melanoma represent the main primary tumors in patients with LM. The prognosis for LM patients remains poor, limited to a few months for most affected patients. In recent cohorts of at least 30 patients, the median survival has been estimated at 2.6–7.3 months for LM from breast cancer [2–14], 3 to 9.7 months for LM from

E. Le Rhun (🖂)

University Hospital Lille, Lille, France

Inserm, Lille, France

Breast Cancer Department, Oscar Lambret Center, Lille, France

Neurology, Breast Cancer Department, Oscar Lambret Center, Lille Cedex, France

Department of Neurology and Brain Tumor Center, University Hospital and University of Zurich, Zurich, Switzerland e-mail: emilie.lerhun@chru-lille.fr

M. Weller

Department of Neurology and Brain Tumor Center, University Hospital and University of Zurich, Zurich, Switzerland lung cancer [15–21], and 10 to 16.9 months for LM from melanoma [22, 23]. Only a few controlled clinical trials are available to guide the therapeutic strategy for LM patients. Treatment recommendations are therefore still mainly based on experts' opinion [24].

## 24.2 Therapeutic Options

Once they are present, neurological symptoms and signs are usually fixed and rarely improve. The aim of treatment is not only to prolong survival but also specifically to delay neurological deterioration and to maintain quality of life. The main treatment strategies include intra-CSF pharmacotherapy, systemic pharmacotherapy, and radiotherapy, and combinations thereof, but individual strategies vary widely across centers [25].

#### 24.2.1 Intra-CSF Therapy

The decision for the use of intra-CSF pharmacotherapy alone or in combination with systemic pharmacotherapy should take into account the presentation of leptomeningeal disease as defined by cerebrospinal MRI and CSF findings. This is because the penetration of intrathecally administered drugs into leptomeningeal tumor nodules is limited and

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_24

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020 M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), *Central Nervous System Metastases*,

since its use in the presence of hydrocephalus, specifically CSF flow blocks, may lead to neurotoxicity.

Although intra-CSF therapy is widely used for the treatment of LM, only six randomized trials have tried to optimize its use. Four trials have compared different regimens of intra-CSF chemotherapy in LM patients from various primaries [26-29]. Only two trials have explored the role of the addition of intra-CSF chemotherapy to systemic treatment for the management of LM, and both focused on patients with breast cancer. In the first trial, intraventricular methotrexate added to systemic chemotherapy did not show superior survival in the combined modality arm, with 4.5 months in the experimental arm versus 7.5 months in the control arm [30]. However, in this trial, the enrollment was stopped after 35 patients instead of 50 because of poor accrual; moreover, a high rate of ventricular infections was noted, with 18% of revisions which may have negatively influenced outcome in the experimental arm. The neurological response was evaluated clinically only; imaging or CSF parameters were not used to determine success. In the contemporary Depo-Sein trial (NCT01645839), 73 patients were randomized between liposomal cytarabine plus systemic treatment and systemic treatment alone. The main objective was to demonstrate that adding local intra-CSF liposomal cytarabine to systemic treatment improves the LM-related progression-free survival [14]. The LM PFS was 3.8 months in the combined arm versus 2.2 months in the systemic treatment alone arm (p = 0.04). Quality of life was preserved in the combined arm. No significant difference was observed in terms of overall survival. No data are available on the value of intra-CSF therapy for LM from other primary tumors.

The three agents mainly used for intra-CSF treatment of LM are methotrexate, (liposomal) cytarabine, and thiotepa. Other compounds are also under evaluation for the treatment of LM. Intra-CSF trastuzumab, a drug that has a key role for the treatment of HER2-positive

breast cancer, has been evaluated in combination with systemic pharmacotherapy in a phase I study (NCT01373710), with an overall good tolerance [31]. Data of a second phase I-II trial on intra-CSF trastuzumab in HER2positive breast cancer with LM are pending (NCT01325207). An increased release of inflammatory cytokines without toxicity was observed after an intra-CSF injection of autologous tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes in a melanoma patient [32]. A survival of 7.8 months was observed in a cohort of 43 melanoma patients with LM after intra-CSF interleukin 2 treatment, and radiological responses were reported in 39% of patients [33].

Intra-CSF pharmacotherapy can be administered via repeated lumbar punctures or via repeated injections into ventricular devices. The ventricular route offers several advantages, such as avoiding the delivery of the drug into the epidural or subdural space, a uniform distribution of the drug within the CSF compartment, and better tolerability. The safety of ventricular devices has been reported in different cohorts of patients with a revision rate inferior to 7.4% using different surgical procedures [34-36]. A longer PFS with intra-reservoir as opposed to lumbar application was observed for methotrexate, but not for liposomal cytarabine in a sub-study of a randomized trial, presumably reflecting the different halflives of both agents [37].

# 24.2.2 Systemic Pharmacotherapy

Systemic pharmacotherapy should in principle be as effective in the treatment of contrastenhancing leptomeningeal lesions as for other systemic lesions because systemically administered therapy should reach the target as well as the contrast agent. Moreover, the blood-CSF barrier is commonly disrupted in LM patients, suggesting that the CSF compartment should also be at least partially covered. No randomized trials on systemic pharmacotherapy in LM are available. Systemic therapy should generally be chosen according to the primary tumor and its molecular characteristics and according to the prior treatment of the tumor.

#### 24.2.2.1 Systemic Treatment for Breast Cancer LM

Only few data are available for response to systemic treatment specifically in LM patients. Four partial responses and three stable diseases were observed among 13 patients treated with i.v. thiotepa (40 mg/m<sup>2</sup>  $\times$  21 days) [38]. Hundredthirty breast cancer patients with recurrent brain metastases or LM or both were treated with ANG1005, a paclitaxel/Angiopep-2 drug conjugate, in a phase I/II trial. Twenty-two % partial responses were observed among the 23 patients with LM, and a survival of 8 months was noted in these patients [39]. A CNS-specific response was reported in 3 of 5 evaluable patients with LM after treatment with bevacizumab combined with etoposide and cisplatin in a pilot study (NCT 01281696) [40].

Anti-HER2 agents represent an option in breast cancer patients with Her2-positive tumors. However, only data on brain metastases are available. No trial has systematically evaluated the role of trastuzumab in patients with CNS metastases, but a potential benefit was noted in a few cohorts of patients with CNS metastases [41, 42]. The combination of lapatinib plus capecitabine has demonstrated a 65% rate of tumor reduction of at least 50% for brain metastases from HER2-positive breast cancer not previously treated by whole-brain radiotherapy (WBRT) [43]. Partial and complete responses between 24.5% and 44% have been reported under TDM-1, an antibody drug conjugate of trastuzumab and the antimitotic compound emtansine 1 in HER2-positive breast cancer brain metastases [44-46]. Forty-two % partial responses were noted in a phase 1b study on tucatinib with capecitabine and trastuzumab in patients with untreated or progressive brain metastases [47]. Other drugs such as mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) inhibitors, cyclin-dependent kinase (CDK) 4/6 inhibitors, or

poly(ADP-ribose)-polymerase (PARP) inhibitors are under evaluation.

## 24.2.2.2 Systemic Treatment for Lung Cancer LM

No randomized trial for LM has been conducted in lung cancer patients. Chemotherapy with platinum based-combinations is commonly used in patients with metastatic lung cancer [48, 49]. The combination of chemotherapy with bevacizumab may be beneficial for NSCLC patients with brain metastases [50].

LM and brain metastases on the activity of antiprogrammed cell death-1 or anti-programmed cell death-ligand 1 (PD-1/PD-L1) inhibitors in LM, but also in brain metastases from lung cancer. Intracranial response rates between 33% and 51% have been reported in patients with brain metastases [51–53].

EGFR mutations predict a response to EGFR tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKI) with intracranial response rates between 43 and 88% for first-generation agents like erlotinib, gefitinib, or icotinib [54–57]; 21% for the second-generation TKI, afatinib [58]; and 54–83% for the thirdgeneration TKI, osimertinib or AZD3759 [59-62], in patients with brain metastases. Limited data are available for lung cancer patients with LM. The prognosis is better in patients not previously with EGFR TKI at the time of LM diagnosis, with reported median survival of 10.2 months versus only 1.2 months in patients previously treated with EGFR TKI [21]. Other authors have reported survival of 5.9-6.2 months in LM patients after failure on EGFR TKI [63]. A role for high-dose EGFR TKI has been proposed, but not yet been clearly established [63, 64]. PFS was only 2 months and the median survival was 3.8 months in a small cohort of 11 LM patients with EGFR-mutant NSCLC under afatinib [65]. Among 32 LM patients with EGFR-mutant NSCLC treated with osimertinib in the phase 1 BLOOM study, 11 were EGFR<sup>Thr790Met</sup> positive. Ten patients had a response on imaging [66]. New-generation EGFR TKI, such as AZD3759, are under evaluation.

Intracranial responses have been reported in the CNS with crizotinib [67, 68], ceritinib [69–72], alectinib [73–77], lorlatinib [78, 79], and brigatinib [80-82] in patients with brain metastases from anaplastic lymphoma kinase (ALK)-mutant lung cancer. However, only very few cohorts, with limited number of patients, are available on the efficacy of ALK inhibitors in LM patients with ALK-rearranged cancers. Up to 85.7% of CNS responses have been reported with alectinib in patients with asymptomatic brain metastases or LM or both [77]. The role of second-generation TKI such as ceritinib or brigatinib in patients with brain metastases or LM or both still has to be determined. No data are available in LM patients for ALK inhibitors such as entrectinib and ensartinib. LM from cancers with other targetable genetic alterations such as ROS1 fusion or BRAF mutations should be treated accordingly.

# 24.2.2.3 Systemic Treatment for Melanoma LM

Only very few data are available on melanoma LM patients. Systemic chemotherapy such as dacarbazine, temozolomide, or fotemustine has only a limited efficacy in general and in particular in patients with CNS metastases. In a cohort of 39 consecutive melanoma patients with LM, 14 were not treated due to a poor general status or rapidly progressive disease [23]. In this cohort, a median survival of 16.9 weeks was observed for the 25 treated patients, with a median of 21.7 weeks for the 21 patients treated with targeted therapy or immunotherapy. Brain metastases response rates with the immune checkpoint inhibitor ipilimumab, targeting cytotoxic lymphocyte antigen (CTLA) 4, vary between 5 and 16% in different cohorts of patients [83-85]. A response rate of 56% was noted in a single arm study evaluating the combination of nivolumab and ipilimumab in asymptomatic brain metastases with, however, 55% of grade 3-4 adverse events [86]. In a randomized study, comparing nivolumab plus ipilimumab to nivolumab alone in patients with asymptomatic brain metastases from melanoma without previous local brain-directed therapy,

response rates were 75% in immunotherapynaïve patients and 63% in the whole population in response to nivolumab plus ipilimumab and 32% in immunotherapy-naïve patients and 32% in the whole population with nivolumab alone [87]. In this cohort, 54% of grade 3–4 adverse events were observed with combined treatment and 16% after nivolumab alone.

Responses have also been reported under vemurafenib [88, 89] in retrospective series of melanoma patients with brain metastases. In a phase II trial, a response rate of 18% was observed under vemurafenib in patients with previously treated or untreated brain metastases from BRAF<sup>V600</sup>-mutant melanoma [90]. Another phase II trial reported a 30.8% response rate after prior local treatment and 39.2% in the absence of prior local treatment in patients with Val600Glu or Val600Lys BRAF-mutant melanoma brain metastases treated by dabrafenib [91]. Limited data are available on the combination of BRAF and (MAPK/ERK) MEK inhibitors (dabrafenib plus trametinib or vemurafenib plus cobimetinib) in patients with CNS metastases from melanoma. A phase II trial evaluated the efficacy of the combination of dabrafenib and trametinib in BRAFmutant melanoma patients with brain metastases. The response rate was 56% in patients with previous local brain treatment and 58% in patients without previous local therapy, with a good tolerance [92].

#### 24.2.3 Radiotherapy

No randomized trial has assessed the efficacy and safety of radiotherapy in LM. Focal radiotherapy, using fractioned regimens or single fractions, can be used to treat leptomeningeal nodules. Prolonged responses have been described after stereotactic radiotherapy in patients with bulky or nodular disease previously treated with WBRT [93, 94]. Focal radiotherapy is also an option for the treatment of symptomatic cerebral or spinal sites, such as irradiation of skull base, interpeduncular cistern or the two first cervical vertebrae in the presence of cranial nerve impairment, or irradiation of lumbosacral vertebrae in the presence of a cauda equina syndrome [24]. Focal radiotherapy is also sometimes used for the treatment of local CSF flow obstruction in order to restore CSF flow and permit the administration of intra-CSF pharmacotherapy [95]. The safety and efficacy of concomitant involved-field radiotherapy and intra-CSF methotrexate plus dexamethasone was reported in a phase II trial including 59 patients from various primaries (lung cancer, n = 42; breast cancer, n = 11; other, n = 6). The overall response rate was 86.7%, the median OS was 6.5 months whereas 20.3% grade 3–4 adverse events were noted [96].

WBRT has not been evaluated in any randomized trial, and most studies have reported no improvement of survival after WBRT in LM patients [16-18, 21, 97]. WBRT represents an option in patients with extensive nodular or symptomatic linear disease or in the presence of associated brain metastases. Yet, the phase III randomized QUARTZ trial showed only a small difference in quality-adjusted life years (QALY) and an absence of survival improvement after WBRT in NSCLC patients with brain metastases not eligible for surgical resection of stereotactic surgery [98]. Cerebrospinal radiotherapy is rarely an option for adult patients with LM from solid cancers because of the risk of bone marrow toxicity, enteritis, and mucositis in a context of concomitant systemic disease and commonly several lines of previous therapies.

# 24.3 Combination of Treatment

Therapeutic options are selected not only depending on the histological and molecular subtype of the primary cancer, the general and the neurological health status, the presence of concomitant systemic and brain metastases and their prior treatments but also depending on the clinical, cytological, and imaging presentation of LM [24].

Intra-CSF pharmacotherapy should be considered in selected patients with floating tumor cells in the CSF and for linear diffuse leptomeningeal or ependymal spread, potentially associated with nodular lesions that may require other therapeutic approaches. Intra-CSF pharmacotherapy may not be the preferred option in case of nodules only without linear disease and in the absence of tumor cells in the CSF. Intra-CSF therapy may also be inefficient and even toxic in case of CSF flow blocks.

Modification of systemic pharmacotherapy should always be considered in case of a new diagnosis of LM or in case of progression of LM.

Focal radiotherapy is usually performed in case of nodular disease especially for patients with negative CSF cytology, in case of symptomatic lesions involving cranial nerves and cauda equina, or in case of obstruction of CSF flow when intra-CSF pharmacotherapy is planned. For patients with rapid deterioration of their general or neurological status, best supportive care alone may be an option.

#### 24.4 Follow-Up

LM patients should be regularly evaluated not only to guide the therapeutic strategy for the treatment of LM but also to adjust supportive care. The follow-up should include a clinical evaluation and a neuroimaging evaluation. The role of repeat CSF cytological assessment has remained controversial. A standardized scorecard should be used for follow-up [99].

Clinical symptoms and signs related to brain metastases, to neurotoxicity induced by treatments, to extra-cerebral disease progression, or to transient associated diseases should not be considered for the assessment of the clinical response to LM-directed treatment. A cerebrospinal MRI should be performed for the evaluation of response. MRI should be repeated on the same device or at least using an identical field strength. The RANO LM group has proposed criteria for the evaluation of response in LM patients [99]; however, these criteria have not been validated. Considering the prognosis of LM, evaluations should be performed every 2 months for the first 6 months and then every 3 months in case of stable disease [24].

# 24.5 Supportive Care

Supportive care may in general follow guidelines as outlined for other patients with CNS tumors [100]. Steroids should be given when clinically required only, at the lowest dose and for the shortest time. Their role has not been clearly defined for the management of LM outside of their use for the management of chemical meningitis or associated brain metastases. Drugs that do not interact with systemic treatments are usually recommended for the management of seizures, and primary seizure prophylaxis is not recommended [101]. One particular aspect in the context of LM is neurological symptoms related to hydrocephalus. They are usually relieved in 77-88% of the cases by ventriculoperitoneal shunting, with good results especially for headache and nausea [102–105]. The rate of complications of ventriculoperitoneal shunting is estimated at 9-15% [103]. They include infection, bleeding, malfunction, and obstruction. Peritoneal dissemination of tumor cells has been reported but appears to be rare [103, 104, 106]. Other options for the treatment of symptomatic hydrocephalus include repeated CSF depletion through lumbar puncture or through a ventricular device; lumboperitoneal shunting; or, in patients with obstructive hydrocephalus, external ventricular drainage. Intra-CSF pharmacotherapy should be avoided in patients with symptomatic hydrocephalus in the absence of a valve with an on/off option.

#### 24.6 Conclusion

The management of LM should be individualized and consider the histological and molecular subtype of the primary cancer, the general and the neurological health status, the presence of concomitant systemic and brain metastases, and their prior treatments, as well as clinical, cytological, and imaging presentation of LM. Intra-CSF therapy can improve LM-related PFS but has not demonstrated a survival benefit. Modification of systemic pharmacotherapy should be considered in case of newly diagnosed LM. Advances in molecular diagnostics may help to identify new targeted treatments. Involved-field radiotherapy has a role for the treatment of meningeal nodules. Dedicated trials using validated tools for the response assessment are urgently needed.

# References

- Posner JB, Chernik NL. Intracranial metastases from systemic cancer. Adv Neurol. 1978;19:579–92.
- de Azevedo CRAS, Cruz MRS, Chinen LTD, Peres SV, Peterlevitz MA, de Azevedo Pereira AE, et al. Meningeal carcinomatosis in breast cancer: prognostic factors and outcome. J Neuro-Oncol. 2011;104(2):565–72.
- Lee S, Ahn HK, Park YH, Nam DH, Lee JI, Park W, et al. Leptomeningeal metastases from breast cancer: intrinsic subtypes may affect unique clinical manifestations. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2011;129(3):809–17.
- Gauthier H, Guilhaume MN, Bidard FC, Pierga JY, Girre V, Cottu PH, et al. Survival of breast cancer patients with meningeal carcinomatosis. Ann Oncol. 2010;21(11):2183–7.
- Meattini I, Livi L, Saieva C, Franceschini D, Marrazzo L, Greto D, et al. Prognostic factors and clinical features in patients with leptominengeal metastases from breast cancer: a single center experience. J Chemother. 2012;24(5):279–84.
- Kim H-J, Im S-A, Keam B, Kim Y-J, Han S-W, Kim TM, et al. Clinical outcome of central nervous system metastases from breast cancer: differences in survival depending on systemic treatment. J Neuro-Oncol. 2012;106(2):303–13.
- Lara-Medina F, Crismatt A, Villarreal-Garza C, Alvarado-Miranda A, Flores-Hernández L, González-Pinedo M, et al. Clinical features and prognostic factors in patients with carcinomatous meningitis secondary to breast cancer. Breast J. 2012;18(3):233–41.
- Le Rhun E, Taillibert S, Zairi F, Kotecki N, Devos P, Mailliez A, et al. A retrospective case series of 103 consecutive patients with leptomeningeal metastasis and breast cancer. J Neuro-Oncol. 2013;113(1):83–92.
- Comte A, Jdid W, Guilhaume MN, Kriegel I, Piperno-Neumann S, Dieras V, et al. Survival of breast cancer patients with meningeal carcinomatosis treated by intrathecal thiotepa. J Neuro-Oncol. 2013;115(3):445–52.
  - Torrejón D, Oliveira M, Cortes J, Sanchez-Olle G, Gómez P, Bellet M, et al. Implication of breast cancer phenotype for patients with leptomeningeal carcinomatosis. Breast. 2013;22(1):19–23.
  - 11. Yust-Katz S, Garciarena P, Liu D, Yuan Y, Ibrahim N, Yerushalmi R, et al. Breast cancer and lepto-

meningeal disease (LMD): hormone receptor status influences time to development of LMD and survival from LMD diagnosis. J Neuro-Oncol. 2013;114(2):229–35.

- Morikawa A, Jordan L, Rozner R, Patil S, Boire A, Pentsova E, et al. Characteristics and outcomes of patients with breast cancer with leptomeningeal metastasis. Clin Breast Cancer. 2017;17(1):23–8.
- Niwińska A, Pogoda K, Michalski W, Kunkiel M, Jagiełło-Gruszfeld A. Determinants of prolonged survival for breast cancer patient groups with leptomeningeal metastasis (LM). J Neuro-Oncol. 2018;138(1):191–8.
- 14. Le Rhun E, Mailliez A, Wallet J, Rodrigues I, Boulanger T, Desmoulins I, et al. Intra-CSF liposomal cytarabine plus systemic therapy as initial treatment of breast cancer leptomeningeal metastasis: a randomised, open-label trial. Ann Oncol. 2018;29(suppl\_8):viii122–32. https://doi. org/10.1093/annonc/mdy273.
- Umemura S, Tsubouchi K, Yoshioka H, Hotta K, Takigawa N, Fujiwara K, et al. Clinical outcome in patients with leptomeningeal metastasis from nonsmall cell lung cancer: Okayama Lung Cancer Study Group. Lung Cancer. 2012;77(1):134–9.
- Morris PG, Reiner AS, Szenberg OR, Clarke JL, Panageas KS, Perez HR, et al. Leptomeningeal metastasis from non-small cell lung cancer: survival and the impact of whole brain radiotherapy. J Thorac Oncol. 2012;7(2):382–5.
- Park JH, Kim YJ, Lee J-O, Lee K-W, Kim JH, Bang S-M, et al. Clinical outcomes of leptomeningeal metastasis in patients with non-small cell lung cancer in the modern chemotherapy era. Lung Cancer. 2012;76(3):387–92.
- Gwak H-S, Joo J, Kim S, Yoo H, Shin SH, Han J-Y, et al. Analysis of treatment outcomes of intraventricular chemotherapy in 105 patients for leptomeningeal carcinomatosis from non-small-cell lung cancer. J Thorac Oncol. 2013;8(5):599–605.
- Lee SJ, Lee J-I, Nam D-H, Ahn YC, Han JH, Sun J-M, et al. Leptomeningeal carcinomatosis in nonsmall-cell lung cancer patients: impact on survival and correlated prognostic factors. J Thorac Oncol. 2013;8(2):185–91.
- Riess JW, Nagpal S, Iv M, Zeineh M, Gubens MA, Ramchandran K, et al. Prolonged survival of patients with non-small-cell lung cancer with leptomeningeal carcinomatosis in the modern treatment era. Clin Lung Cancer. 2014;15(3):202–6.
- Kuiper JL, Hendriks LE, van der Wekken AJ, de Langen AJ, Bahce I, Thunnissen E, et al. Treatment and survival of patients with EGFR-mutated nonsmall cell lung cancer and leptomeningeal metastasis: a retrospective cohort analysis. Lung Cancer. 2015;89(3):255–61.
- Harstad L, Hess KR, Groves MD. Prognostic factors and outcomes in patients with leptomeningeal melanomatosis. Neuro-Oncology. 2008;10(6): 1010–8.

- Geukes Foppen MH, Brandsma D, Blank CU, van Thienen JV, Haanen JB, Boogerd W. Targeted treatment and immunotherapy in leptomeningeal metastases from melanoma. Ann Oncol. 2016;27(6):1138–42.
- 24. Le Rhun E, Weller M, Brandsma D, Van den Bent M, de Azambuja E, Henriksson R, et al. EANO-ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up of patients with leptomeningeal metastasis from solid tumours. Ann Oncol. 2017;28(suppl\_4):iv84–99.
- 25. Le Rhun E, Rudà R, Devos P, Hoang-Xuan K, Brandsma D, Pérez Segura P, et al. Diagnosis and treatment patterns for patients with leptomeningeal metastasis from solid tumors across Europe. J Neuro-Oncol. 2017;133(2):419–27.
- 26. Grossman SA, Finkelstein DM, Ruckdeschel JC, Trump DL, Moynihan T, Ettinger DS. Randomized prospective comparison of intraventricular methotrexate and thiotepa in patients with previously untreated neoplastic meningitis. Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group. J Clin Oncol. 1993;11(3):561–9.
- Hitchins RN, Bell DR, Woods RL, Levi JA. A prospective randomized trial of single-agent versus combination chemotherapy in meningeal carcinomatosis. J Clin Oncol. 1987;5(10):1655–62.
- Glantz MJ, Jaeckle KA, Chamberlain MC, Phuphanich S, Recht L, Swinnen LJ, et al. A randomized controlled trial comparing intrathecal sustained-release cytarabine (DepoCyt) to intrathecal methotrexate in patients with neoplastic meningitis from solid tumors. Clin Cancer Res. 1999;5(11):3394–402.
- 29. Shapiro WR, Schmid M, Glantz M, Miller JJ. A randomized phase III/IV study to determine benefit and safety of cytarabine liposome injection for treatment of neoplastic meningitis. J Clin Oncol. 2016;24(Suppl 18):1528. [cited 2018 Dec 31]. http://ascopubs.org.gate2.inist.fr/doi/abs/10.1200/ jco.2006.24.18\_suppl.1528
- Boogerd W, van den Bent MJ, Koehler PJ, Heimans JJ, van der Sande JJ, Aaronson NK, et al. The relevance of intraventricular chemotherapy for leptomeningeal metastasis in breast cancer: a randomised study. Eur J Cancer. 2004;40(18):2726–33.
- Bonneau C, Paintaud G, Trédan O, Dubot C, Desvignes C, Dieras V, et al. Phase I feasibility study for intrathecal administration of trastuzumab in patients with HER2 positive breast carcinomatous meningitis. Eur J Cancer. 2018;95:75–84.
- 32. Glitza IC, Haymaker C, Bernatchez C, Vence L, Rohlfs M, Richard J, et al. Intrathecal administration of tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes is well tolerated in a patient with leptomeningeal disease from metastatic melanoma: a case report. Cancer Immunol Res. 2015;3(11):1201–6.
- 33. Glitza IC, Rohlfs M, Guha-Thakurta N, Bassett RL, Bernatchez C, Diab A, et al. Retrospective review of metastatic melanoma patients with leptomeningeal

disease treated with intrathecal interleukin-2. ESMO Open. 2018;3(1):e000283.. https://www.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5786950/

- 34. Zairi F, Le Rhun E, Bertrand N, Boulanger T, Taillibert S, Aboukais R, et al. Complications related to the use of an intraventricular access device for the treatment of leptomeningeal metastases from solid tumor: a single centre experience in 112 patients. J Neuro-Oncol. 2015;124(2):317–23.
- Kennedy BC, Brown LT, Komotar RJ, McKhann GM. Stereotactic catheter placement for Ommaya reservoirs. J Clin Neurosci. 2016;27:44–7.
- Morgenstern PF, Connors S, Reiner AS, Greenfield JP. Image guidance for placement of Ommaya reservoirs: comparison of fluoroscopy and frameless stereotactic navigation in 145 patients. World Neurosurg. 2016;93:154–8.
- Glantz MJ, Van Horn A, Fisher R, Chamberlain MC. Route of intracerebrospinal fluid chemotherapy administration and efficacy of therapy in neoplastic meningitis. Cancer. 2010;116(8):1947–52.
- Chahal J, Stopeck A, Clarke K, Livingston RB, Chalasani P. Intravenous thiotepa for treatment of breast cancer-related leptomeningeal carcinomatosis: case series. Neurol Sci. 2015;36(9):1691–3.
- 39. Meeting LibrarylANG1005, a novel brain-penetrant taxane derivative, for the treatment of recurrent brain metastases and leptomeningeal carcinomatosis from breast cancer. [Internet]. [cited 2018 Dec 30]. https:// meetinglibrary.asco.org/record/125225/abstract.
- 40. Wu P-F, Lin C-H, Kuo C-H, Chen W-W, Yeh D-C, Liao H-W, et al. A pilot study of bevacizumab combined with etoposide and cisplatin in breast cancer patients with leptomeningeal carcinomatosis. BMC Cancer. 2015;15:299.
- 41. Church DN, Modgil R, Guglani S, Bahl A, Hopkins K, Braybrooke JP, et al. Extended survival in women with brain metastases from HER2 overexpressing breast cancer. Am J Clin Oncol. 2008;31(3):250–4.
- 42. Brufsky AM, Mayer M, Rugo HS, Kaufman PA, Tan-Chiu E, Tripathy D, et al. Central nervous system metastases in patients with HER2-positive metastatic breast cancer: incidence, treatment, and survival in patients from registHER. Clin Cancer Res. 2011;17(14):4834–43.
- 43. Bachelot T, Romieu G, Campone M, Diéras V, Cropet C, Dalenc F, et al. Lapatinib plus capecitabine in patients with previously untreated brain metastases from HER2-positive metastatic breast cancer (LANDSCAPE): a single-group phase 2 study. Lancet Oncol. 2013;14(1):64–71.
- 44. Bartsch R, Berghoff AS, Vogl U, Rudas M, Bergen E, Dubsky P, et al. Activity of T-DM1 in Her2-positive breast cancer brain metastases. Clin Exp Metastasis. 2015;32(7):729–37.
- 45. Jacot W, Pons E, Frenel J-S, Guiu S, Levy C, Heudel PE, et al. Efficacy and safety of trastuzumab emtansine (T-DM1) in patients with HER2-positive breast cancer with brain metastases. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2016;157(2):307–18.

- 46. Keith KC, Lee Y, Ewend MG, Zagar TM, Anders CK. Activity of trastuzumab-emtansine (TDM1) in HER2-positive breast cancer brain metastases: a case series. Cancer Treat Commun. 2016;7:43–6.
- 47. Murthy R, Borges VF, Conlin A, Chaves J, Chamberlain M, Gray T, et al. Tucatinib with capecitabine and trastuzumab in advanced HER2positive metastatic breast cancer with and without brain metastases: a non-randomised, open-label, phase 1b study. Lancet Oncol. 2018;19(7):880–8.. https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lanonc/article/ PIIS1470-2045(18)30256-0/fulltext
- 48. Li M, Zhang Q, Fu P, Li P, Peng A, Zhang G, et al. Pemetrexed plus platinum as the first-line treatment option for advanced non-small cell lung cancer: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. PLoS One. 2012;7(5):e37229.
- Zimmermann S, Dziadziuszko R, Peters S. Indications and limitations of chemotherapy and targeted agents in non-small cell lung cancer brain metastases. Cancer Treat Rev. 2014;40(6):716–22.
- 50. Besse B, Le Moulec S, Mazières J, Senellart H, Barlesi F, Chouaid C, et al. Bevacizumab in patients with nonsquamous non-small cell lung cancer and asymptomatic, untreated brain metastases (BRAIN): a nonrandomized, phase II study. Clin Cancer Res. 2015;21(8):1896–903.
- Dudnik E, Yust-Katz S, Nechushtan H, Goldstein DA, Zer A, Flex D, et al. Intracranial response to nivolumab in NSCLC patients with untreated or progressing CNS metastases. Lung Cancer. 2016;98:114–7.
- 52. Goldberg SB, Gettinger SN, Mahajan A, Chiang AC, Herbst RS, Sznol M, et al. Pembrolizumab for patients with melanoma or non-small-cell lung cancer and untreated brain metastases: early analysis of a non-randomised, open-label, phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(7):976–83.
- 53. Gauvain C, Vauléon E, Chouaid C, Le Rhun E, Jabot L, Scherpereel A, et al. Intracerebral efficacy and tolerance of nivolumab in non-small-cell lung cancer patients with brain metastases. Lung Cancer. 2018;116:62–6.
- 54. Porta R, Sánchez-Torres JM, Paz-Ares L, Massutí B, Reguart N, Mayo C, et al. Brain metastases from lung cancer responding to erlotinib: the importance of EGFR mutation. Eur Respir J. 2011;37(3):624–31.
- 55. Wu Y-L, Zhou C, Cheng Y, Lu S, Chen G-Y, Huang C, et al. Erlotinib as second-line treatment in patients with advanced non-small-cell lung cancer and asymptomatic brain metastases: a phase II study (CTONG-0803). Ann Oncol. 2013;24(4):993–9.
- 56. Iuchi T, Shingyoji M, Sakaida T, Hatano K, Nagano O, Itakura M, et al. Phase II trial of gefitinib alone without radiation therapy for Japanese patients with brain metastases from EGFR-mutant lung adenocarcinoma. Lung Cancer. 2013;82(2):282–7.
- 57. Yang J-J, Zhou C, Huang Y, Feng J, Lu S, Song Y, et al. Icotinib versus whole-brain irradiation in

patients with EGFR-mutant non-small-cell lung cancer and multiple brain metastases (BRAIN): a multicentre, phase 3, open-label, parallel, randomised controlled trial. Lancet Respir Med. 2017;5(9):707–16.

- Schuler M, Wu Y-L, Hirsh V, O'Byrne K, Yamamoto N, Mok T, et al. First-line Afatinib versus chemotherapy in patients with non-small cell lung cancer and common epidermal growth factor receptor gene mutations and brain metastases. J Thorac Oncol. 2016;11(3):380–90.
- 59. Ahn M-J, Kim D-W, Cho BC, Kim S-W, Lee JS, Ahn J-S, et al. Activity and safety of AZD3759 in EGFR-mutant non-small-cell lung cancer with CNS metastases (BLOOM): a phase 1, open-label, doseescalation and dose-expansion study. Lancet Respir Med. 2017;5(11):891–902.
- Soria J-C, Ohe Y, Vansteenkiste J, Reungwetwattana T, Chewaskulyong B, Lee KH, et al. Osimertinib in untreated EGFR-mutated advanced non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2018;378(2):113–25.
- 61. Goss G, Tsai C-M, Shepherd FA, Ahn M-J, Bazhenova L, Crinò L, et al. CNS response to osimertinib in patients with T790M-positive advanced NSCLC: pooled data from two phase II trials. Ann Oncol. 2018;29(3):687–93.
- 62. CNS response to osimertinib in patients (pts) with T790M-positive advanced NSCLC: Data from a randomized phase III trial (AURA3). J Clin Oncol. 2017;35 No 15\_suppl:9005. [Internet]. [cited 2018 Dec 30]. http://ascopubs.org.gate2.inist.fr/ doi/10.1200/JCO.2017.35.15\_suppl.9005.
- Kawamura T, Hata A, Takeshita J, Fujita S, Hayashi M, Tomii K, et al. High-dose erlotinib for refractory leptomeningeal metastases after failure of standarddose EGFR-TKIs. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol. 2015;75(6):1261–6.
- 64. Jackman DM, Cioffredi LA, Jacobs L, Sharmeen F, Morse LK, Lucca J, et al. A phase I trial of high dose gefitinib for patients with leptomeningeal metastases from non-small cell lung cancer. Oncotarget. 2015;6(6):4527–36.
- 65. Tamiya A, Tamiya M, Nishihara T, Shiroyama T, Nakao K, Tsuji T, et al. Cerebrospinal fluid penetration rate and efficacy of Afatinib in patients with EGFR mutation-positive non-small cell lung cancer with leptomeningeal carcinomatosis: a multicenter prospective study. Anticancer Res. 2017;37(8):4177–82.
- 66. Yang JC-H, Kim D-W, Kim S-W, Cho BC, Lee J-S, Ye X, et al. Osimertinib activity in patients (pts) with leptomeningeal (LM) disease from non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC): updated results from BLOOM, a phase I study. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34(15\_suppl):9002.
- 67. Costa DB, Shaw AT, Ou S-HI, Solomon BJ, Riely GJ, Ahn M-J, et al. Clinical experience with crizotinib in patients with advanced ALK-rearranged non-small-cell lung cancer and brain metastases. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33(17):1881–8.

- 68. Solomon BJ, Cappuzzo F, Felip E, Blackhall FH, Costa DB, Kim D-W, et al. Intracranial efficacy of crizotinib versus chemotherapy in patients with advanced ALK-positive non-small-cell lung cancer: results from PROFILE 1014. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34(24):2858–65.
- 69. Soria J-C, Tan DSW, Chiari R, Wu Y-L, Paz-Ares L, Wolf J, et al. First-line ceritinib versus platinumbased chemotherapy in advanced ALK-rearranged non-small-cell lung cancer (ASCEND-4): a randomised, open-label, phase 3 study. Lancet. 2017;389(10072):917–29.
- 70. Kim D-W, Mehra R, Tan DSW, Felip E, Chow LQM, Camidge DR, et al. Activity and safety of ceritinib in patients with ALK-rearranged non-small-cell lung cancer (ASCEND-1): updated results from the multicentre, open-label, phase 1 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(4):452–63.
- 71. Crinò L, Ahn M-J, De Marinis F, Groen HJM, Wakelee H, Hida T, et al. Multicenter phase II study of whole-body and intracranial activity with ceritinib in patients with ALK-rearranged non-small-cell lung cancer previously treated with chemotherapy and crizotinib: results from ASCEND-2. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34(24):2866–73.
- 72. Felip E, Orlov S, Park K, Yu C-J, Tsai C-M, Nishio M, et al. Phase 2 study of ceritinib in ALKi-naïve patients (pts) with ALK-rearranged (ALK+) non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC): whole body responses in the overall pt group and in pts with baseline brain metastases (BM). Ann Oncol. 2016;27(Suppl\_6):12080. http://academic.oup. com/annonc/article/27/suppl\_6/12080/2800066
- 73. Gadgeel SM, Shaw AT, Govindan R, Gandhi L, Socinski MA, Camidge DR, et al. Pooled analysis of CNS response to Alectinib in two studies of pretreated patients with ALK-positive non-small-cell lung cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34(34):4079–85.
- 74. Novello S, Mazieres J, Oh I-J, de Castro J, Migliorino MR, Helland A, et al. 12990\_PR Primary results from the phase III ALUR study of alectinib versus chemotherapy in previously treated ALK+ non-small-cell lung cancer (NSCLC). Ann Oncol. 2017;28(Suppl\_5). http://academic.oup.com/ annonc/article/28/suppl\_5/mdx440.058/4109970
- de Castro J, Novello S, Mazieres J, Oh I-J, Migliorino MR, Helland A, et al. 1346PCNS efficacy results from the phase III ALUR study of alectinib vs chemotherapy in previously treated ALK+ NSCLC. Ann Oncol. 2017;28(Suppl\_5). http://academic.oup.com/ annonc/article/28/suppl\_5/mdx380.048/4109403
- Peters S, Camidge DR, Shaw AT, Gadgeel S, Ahn JS, Kim D-W, et al. Alectinib versus Crizotinib in untreated ALK-positive non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2017;377(9):829–38.
- 77. Gadgeel S, Peters S, Mok T, Shaw AT, Kim DW, Ou SI, et al. Alectinib versus crizotinib in treatment-naive anaplastic lymphoma kinase-positive (ALK+) non-small-cell lung cancer: CNS efficacy results from the ALEX study. Ann Oncol. 2018;29(11):2214–22.

- 78. Shaw AT, Felip E, Bauer TM, Besse B, Navarro A, Postel-Vinay S, et al. Lorlatinib in non-small-cell lung cancer with ALK or ROS1 rearrange-ment: an international, multicentre, open-label, single-arm first-in-man phase 1 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2017;18(12):1590–9.
- 79. Solomon B, Shaw A, Ou S, Besse B, Felip E, Bauer T, et al. OA 05.06 Phase 2 study of lorlatinib in patients with advanced ALK+/ROS1+ non-small-cell lung cancer. J Thorac Oncol. 2017;12(11):S1756.
- Gettinger SN, Bazhenova LA, Langer CJ, Salgia R, Gold KA, Rosell R, et al. Activity and safety of brigatinib in ALK-rearranged non-small-cell lung cancer and other malignancies: a single-arm, open-label, phase 1/2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(12):1683–96.
- Brigatinib in patients with crizotinib-refractory anaplastic lymphoma kinase-positive non-small-cell lung cancer: a randomized, multicenter phase II trial. J Clin Oncol. 2018;35 22. [Internet]. [cited 2018 Dec 30]. http://ascopubs.org.gate2.inist.fr/doi/10.1200/ JCO.2016.71.5904.
- OA 05.05 Brigatinib in Crizotinib-Refractory ALK+ NSCLC: updated efficacy and safety results from ALTA, a randomized phase 2 trial. J Thoracic Oncol. 2018. [Internet]. [cited 2018 Dec 30]. https://www. jto.org/article/S1556-0864(17)31085-7/fulltext.
- Margolin K, Ernstoff MS, Hamid O, Lawrence D, McDermott D, Puzanov I, et al. Ipilimumab in patients with melanoma and brain metastases: an open-label, phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2012;13(5):459–65.
- 84. Queirolo P, Spagnolo F, Ascierto PA, Simeone E, Marchetti P, Scoppola A, et al. Efficacy and safety of ipilimumab in patients with advanced melanoma and brain metastases. J Neuro-Oncol. 2014;118(1):109–16.
- 85. Konstantinou M-P, Dutriaux C, Gaudy-Marqueste C, Mortier L, Bedane C, Girard C, et al. Ipilimumab in melanoma patients with brain metastasis: a retro-spective multicentre evaluation of thirty-eight patients. Acta Derm Venereol. 2014;94(1):45–9.
- 86. Tawbi HA, Forsyth PA, Algazi A, Hamid O, Hodi FS, Moschos SJ, et al. Combined nivolumab and ipilimumab in melanoma metastatic to the brain. N Engl J Med. 2018;379(8):722–30.
- 87. Long GV, Atkinson V, Lo S, Sandhu S, Guminski AD, Brown MP, et al. Combination nivolumab and ipilimumab or nivolumab alone in melanoma brain metastases: a multicentre randomised phase 2 study. Lancet Oncol. 2018;19(5):672–81.
- Dummer R, Goldinger SM, Turtschi CP, Eggmann NB, Michielin O, Mitchell L, et al. Vemurafenib in patients with BRAF(V600) mutation-positive melanoma with symptomatic brain metastases: final results of an open-label pilot study. Eur J Cancer. 2014;50(3):611–21.
- Fennira F, Pagès C, Schneider P, Sidina I, Viguier M, Basset-Seguin N, et al. Vemurafenib in the French temporary authorization for use metastatic mela-

noma cohort: a single-centre trial. Melanoma Res. 2014;24(1):75–82.

- 90. McArthur GA, Maio M, Arance A, Nathan P, Blank C, Avril M-F, et al. Vemurafenib in metastatic melanoma patients with brain metastases: an open-label, single-arm, phase 2, multicentre study. Ann Oncol. 2017;28(3):634–41.
- 91. Long GV, Trefzer U, Davies MA, Kefford RF, Ascierto PA, Chapman PB, et al. Dabrafenib in patients with Val600Glu or Val600Lys BRAF-mutant melanoma metastatic to the brain (BREAK-MB): a multicentre, open-label, phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2012;13(11):1087–95.
- 92. Davies MA, Saiag P, Robert C, Grob J-J, Flaherty KT, Arance A, et al. Dabrafenib plus trametinib in patients with BRAFV600-mutant melanoma brain metastases (COMBI-MB): a multicentre, multicohort, open-label, phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2017;18(7):863–73.
- Bertke MH, Burton EC, Shaughnessy JN. Stereotactic radiosurgery as part of multimodal treatment in a bulky leptomeningeal recurrence of breast cancer. Cureus. 2016;8(3):e523.
- 94. Lekovic G, Drazin D, Mak AC, Schwartz MS. Cyberknife radiosurgery and concurrent intrathecal chemotherapy for leptomeningeal metastases: case report of prolonged survival of a HER-2+ breast cancer patient status-post craniospinal irradiation. Cureus. 2016;8(1):e453.
- Chamberlain MC. Radioisotope CSF flow studies in leptomeningeal metastases. J Neuro-Oncol. 1998;38(2–3):135–40.
- 96. Pan Z, Yang G, He H, Zhao G, Yuan T, Li Y, et al. Concurrent radiotherapy and intrathecal methotrexate for treating leptomeningeal metastasis from solid tumors with adverse prognostic factors: a prospective and single-arm study. Int J Cancer. 2016;139(8):1864–72.
- 97. Abouharb S, Ensor J, Loghin ME, Katz R, Moulder SL, Esteva FJ, et al. Leptomeningeal disease and breast cancer: the importance of tumor subtype. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2014;146(3):477–86.
- 98. Mulvenna P, Nankivell M, Barton R, Faivre-Finn C, Wilson P, McColl E, et al. Dexamethasone and supportive care with or without whole brain radiotherapy in treating patients with non-small cell lung cancer with brain metastases unsuitable for resection or stereotactic radiotherapy (QUARTZ): results from a phase 3, non-inferiority, randomised trial. Lancet. 2016;388(10055):2004–14.
- Chamberlain M, Junck L, Brandsma D, Soffietti R, Rudà R, Raizer J, et al. Leptomeningeal metastases: a RANO proposal for response criteria. Neuro-Oncology. 2017;19(4):484–92.
- 100. Pace A, Dirven L, Koekkoek JAF, Golla H, Fleming J, Rudà R, et al. European Association for Neuro-Oncology (EANO) guidelines for palliative care in adults with glioma. Lancet Oncol. 2017;18(6):e330–40.

- Weller M, Stupp R, Wick W. Epilepsy meets cancer: when, why, and what to do about it? Lancet Oncol. 2012;13(9):e375–82.
- 102. Nigim F, Critchlow JF, Kasper EM. Role of ventriculoperitoneal shunting in patients with neoplasms of the central nervous system: an analysis of 59 cases. Mol Clin Oncol. 2015;3(6):1381–6.
- 103. Omuro AMP, Lallana EC, Bilsky MH, DeAngelis LM. Ventriculoperitoneal shunt in patients with leptomeningeal metastasis. Neurology. 2005;64(9):1625–7.
- 104. Gliemroth J, Käsbeck E, Kehler U. Ventriculocisternostomy versus ventriculoperitoneal shunt in the treatment of hydrocephalus: a retrospec-

tive, long-term observational study. Clin Neurol Neurosurg. 2014;122:92–6.

- 105. Roux A, Botella C, Still M, Zanello M, Dhermain F, Metellus P, et al. Posterior fossa metastasis-associated obstructive hydrocephalus in adult patients: literature review and practical considerations from the neurooncology club of the French society of neurosurgery. World Neurosurg. 2018;117:271–9.
- 106. Gonda DD, Kim TE, Warnke PC, Kasper EM, Carter BS, Chen CC. Ventriculoperitoneal shunting versus endoscopic third ventriculostomy in the treatment of patients with hydrocephalus related to metastasis. Surg Neurol Int. 2012;3:97.

**Part IV** 

**Toxicity from Treatments** 



25

# Neurocognitive Toxicity from Radiation Therapy for Brain Metastases

Karine A. Al Feghali, Caroline Chung, Jeffrey S. Wefel, and Mariana E. Bradshaw

# 25.1 Introduction

Brain metastases are the most common intracranial tumors and are most likely to arise from primary disease in the lung, breast, melanoma, renal, and colorectal [1–4], with incidences as high as 60% in patients with small-cell lung cancer (SCLC) [5] and EGFR-mutated or *ALK*rearranged non-small-cell lung cancer [6, 7]. While the exact incidence of brain metastases is unknown, the estimated incidence is 7–14 per 100,000, with up to 25% of cancer patients developing metastatic disease in the brain [3, 8]. The incidence of brain metastases appears to be increasing [7, 9, 10] in the context of novel effective systemic therapies and the development of improved radiation therapy techniques that have resulted in improved overall survival and locoregional tumor control rates.

Unfortunately, efforts to prolong survival can sometimes come at the detriment of neurocognitive dysfunction and/or impairment of functional independence. Although not consistent across all studies, decline in neurocognitive function (NCF) following WBRT for brain metastases has been shown to precede deterioration in quality of life (QoL) by 9–153 days [11] . Neurocognitive decline is most often multifactorial and may result from systemic and central nervous system (CNS) disease and/or from the untoward effects of multidisciplinary treatment, including surgery, chemotherapy, and radiation therapy.

# 25.2 Radiation-Induced Neurotoxicity

Radiation-induced brain injury can be divided into acute (early, during radiation), subacute (up to 6 months post-radiation therapy), and late effects (chronic, more than 6 months post-radiation therapy) [9, 10]. Acute encephalopathy occurs almost exclusively if high dose per fraction is used, and not with the conventionally used dose of 3 Gray

K. A. Al Feghali · C. Chung

Division of Radiation Oncology, Department of Radiation Oncology, University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center, Houston, TX, USA e-mail: KAll@mdanderson.org; CChung3@mdanderson.org

J. S. Wefel (🖂)

Division of Radiation Oncology, Department of Radiation Oncology, University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center, Houston, TX, USA

Section of Neuropsychology, Department of Neuro-Oncology, The University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center, Houston, TX, USA e-mail: jwefel@mdanderson.org

M. E. Bradshaw

Section of Neuropsychology, Department of Neuro-Oncology, The University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center, Houston, TX, USA e-mail: MEBradshaw@mdanderson.org

or less per fraction [12, 13]. Symptoms include headache, nausea, vomiting, and fever, which can be treated using corticosteroids.

Subacute complications include somnolence syndrome, whose symptoms are transient and include excessive sleepiness, drowsiness, and anorexia, and are mainly documented in children receiving PCI for ALL [14, 15], or in adults receiving definitive doses of radiation therapy (45–55 Gray) for primary brain tumors [16, 17]. Neurocognitive effects in the subacute period may include reduced information processing speed, problems in attention, word finding, memory retrieval, executive dysfunction, and decreased fine motor dexterity [18].

Late or chronic effects are of greatest clinical concern of all radiation-induced injuries, as they are usually irreversible and may include progressive dementia. Molecular mechanisms underlying the development of these chronic effects are inflammation [19, 20], hypoxia with vascular endothelial growth factor upregulation [21, 22], and inhibition of neurogenesis [23]. This cascade of events can lead to radiation-induced demyelination and leukoencephalopathy that can occur months to years after irradiation [10], as well as radiation necrosis [24]. In long-term SCLC survivors, PCI has been shown to result in progressive ventricular dilatation or cerebral atrophy up to 8 years after therapy completion, and slow decline in NCF [25, 26]. The risk of chronic irreversible neurotoxicity is greater for patients that are older, have other medical comorbidities [27], and have lower pre-treatment neurocognitive capacity, sometimes called "cognitive reserve" [28, 29].

Genetic predispositions may also contribute to the risk. For example, APOE e4 carrier status was shown to be a risk factor for worse memory function after treatment with WBRT (with or without memantine) [30].

The pathophysiology of radiation-induced neurotoxicity is not well understood. Acute effects have been linked to edema formation secondary to blood-brain barrier disruption, due to apoptosis of endothelial cells [31–34]. Animal studies have demonstrated that radiation blocks neurogenesis in the dentate gyrus of the hippocampus [35]. Preclinical studies in rodents

have enhanced our understanding of some of the neurobiological mechanisms underlying chemotherapy and radiotherapy-induced adverse neurological effects. The main culprits are believed to be oxidative stress causing DNA single-strand or double-strand breaks, increased apoptosis, vascular injury, damage to white matter tracts, and neuroinflammation [28, 36-39]. Imaging biomarkers are being investigated as surrogates for early assessment of RT-induced neurotoxicity. In particular, dynamic contrast-enhanced (DCE) magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) has shown promise in detecting early changes in vasculature and predict late neurocognitive dysfunction [40, 41]. Diffusion tensor imaging (DTI) has been used to detect white matter changes over time in patients receiving whole-brain irradiation, and to establish preliminary evidence of an association with NCF [42, 43].

# 25.3 The Impact of Radiation Therapy Targeting Brain Metastases on Neurocognitive Function

# 25.3.1 Whole-Brain Radiation Therapy

Whole-brain radiotherapy (WBRT) consists of two opposed-lateral treatment fields that encompass the entire brain (Fig. 25.1). It has been considered the standard of care for patients with brain metastases for many years, either postoperatively or as the sole treatment. However, it has been recognized that WBRT can have a notable impact on neurocognition, ranging from mild neurocognitive impairment to full-fledged dementia, and this has resulted in a re-evaluation of the appropriate role of WBRT.

Significant decline in NCF following WBRT has been detected using screening measures such as the Folstein Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE). A secondary analysis of a trial of WBRT with or without thalidomide in patients with multiple brain metastases reported steady neurocognitive decline as assessed by the MMSE in both treatment arms [44]. Similarly, a decrease in MMSE scores was noted in a subset of 101



**Fig. 25.1** Example of a whole-brain radiation therapy plan with a dose prescription of 30 Gray in 10 fractions. The three panels below represent cuts from the simulation

computed tomography (CT) scans with isodose lines transverse (a), sagittal (b), and coronal (c) views

patients treated with WBRT (40 Gy in 20 fractions) up to 15 months post-radiation. Brain atrophy was also observed in 30% of patients, but this was not correlated with MMSE decline [45]. Fractionation schedule did not appear to have a significant impact on MMSE score; comparison of accelerated fractionation (1.6 Gy twice a day to 54.4 Gy) versus standard WBRT fractionation (3 Gy daily to 30 Gy) revealed no significant difference in NCF between the two regimens as evaluated by MMSE [46].

Studies using more comprehensive neurocognitive assessment have reported neurocognitive dysfunction in 11–85% of patients treated with postoperative WBRT for brain metastases [47, 48], but these numbers vary depending on the assessment tool used and on the definition of neurocognitive deterioration in the different trials. In view of these alarming numbers and with the growing availability of more effective systemic therapies [49–52] and more conformal radiation treatment approaches such as stereotactic radiosurgery (SRS), there has been a growing interest in treatment approaches that can defer or avoid the use of WBRT.

#### 25.3.2 Stereotactic Radiosurgery

According to the American Society for Radiation Oncology (ASTRO) definition, stereotactic radiosurgery (SRS) is a form of local radiotherapy that precisely delivers a high dose of radiation "in one to five fractions via stereotactic guidance, with approximately 1 mm targeting accuracy to intracranial targets and selected tumors around the base of the skull" [53]. It uses multiple beams of high-energy X-rays, gamma rays, or protons that converge on a discrete treatment volume, maximizing the ablative effect on the target while minimizing collateral damage to the adjacent normal brain parenchyma and other surrounding normal structures [54] (Fig. 25.2).

A number of studies have reported that in comparison to WBRT, SRS treatment of brain metastases is associated with less neurocognitive decline, and the number of metastases treated with SRS does not seem to correlate with the extent of decline in NCF. In a Japanese study comparing outcomes of patients with 1, 2 to 4, and 5 to 10 brain metastases treated with SRS, the MMSE score was maintained in 92%, 91%, and 89%, respectively [55]. In a large multicenter, randomized, controlled trial, 194 patients with a single brain metastasis received either SRS or WBRT. There was again no significant difference in overall survival between the treatment groups, but NCF-deterioration-free survival was significantly longer in patients who received SRS as compared to those who received WBRT. Additionally, incidence of cognitive deterioration at 6-month follow-up was less in patients randomized to receive SRS [47].

The mechanisms underlying this differential neurotoxicity of SRS versus WBRT have been investigated using MRI. It has been found that



**Fig. 25.2** Example of a hippocampal avoidance whole-brain radiation therapy plan using intensity-modulated radiation therapy

delayed white matter leukoencephalopathy is very common in patients treated with WBRT, reported in up to 97% of patients [56, 57], whereas its incidence is much lower (1-3%) in patients treated with SRS [55, 56].

# 25.3.3 Stereotactic Radiosurgery + Whole-Brain Radiation Therapy

The addition of WBRT to SRS is associated with better local control and distant intracranial control, but not with improved overall survival as compared to SRS alone and is associated with neurocognitive decline. This was demonstrated in a multicenter clinical trial of 213 patients with 1-3 brain metastases which was the first largescale trial to incorporate formal and comprehensive measures of NCF. Patients were randomized to receive either SRS or SRS plus WBRT. WBRT offered no significant survival benefit; this was confirmed in a secondary analysis [58]. However, in long-term survivors, incidence of deterioration in NCF was less at the 3-month and 12-month time points in patients who received SRS alone [59]. Similarly,

Table 25.1 outlines the studies that compare neurocognitive side effects from SRS to those from WBRT with or without SRS. These randomized trials of patients with a limited number of brain metastases (1–4) clearly demonstrate that WBRT compromises NCF more than SRS, without yielding a survival benefit [60, 61, 64]. Ongoing studies are investigating SRS versus WBRT in patients with a larger number of metastases (clinicaltrials.org identifiers: NCT03075072 and NCT03775330) [65, 66].

It is thus reasonable to consider SRS monotherapy first when a patient presents with a limited number of brain metastases. While SRS controls gross disease, systemic therapy might also be needed to control microscopic disease in the brain. A strategy of close follow-up and regular high-quality neuroimaging to detect recurrences is preferred nowadays over more aggressive upfront treatment, and is consistent with the trend toward personalized treatment. It is, however, dependent on the patient and medical team's willingness to adhere to a strict followup schedule.

# 25.4 Neurotoxicity in the Setting of Prophylactic Cranial Irradiation

Studying the effect of prophylactic cranial irradiation (PCI) on NCF can help disentangle the CNS toxicity due to the effects of radiation therapy from the neurocognitive decline inherent to the presence of CNS disease itself.

PCI has been a long-standing standard of care in SCLC based on an individual patient data meta-analysis in limited-stage SCLC [67], and a seminal trial in extended-stage SCLC [68], showing an overall survival benefit with the use of PCI. The role of PCI in non-small-cell lung cancer (NSCLC) is not as straightforward; no overall survival benefit has been demonstrated

	esults ith WBRT					continued)
le effects of stereotactic radiosurgery (SRS) versus whole-brain radiotherapy alone or with SRS	Results with R SRS + WBRT w	91.7% at 3 months –	52% at 4 months –	Pre-treatment MMSE: 28 Post-treatment MMSE: 27	gnitive function n the two treatment e (statistically	
	Results with SRS	63.5% at 3 months	24% at 4 months	Pre-treatment MMSE: 27 Post-treatment MMSE: 28	10.7-point difference in cc scale at 12 months betwee arms, in favor of SRS alon significant)	
	Definition of the endpoint of cognitive deterioration	Decline >1 SD from baseline on at least 1 cognitive test at 3 months	Deterioration (5-point drop compared with baseline) in HVLT-R Total Recall at 4 months	Median MMSE change between pre- and post-treatment	Differences between the two treatment arms for all post-baseline time points	
	Instrument for cognitive testing	<ul> <li>Learning and immediate memory (HVLT-R Total Recall)</li> <li>Fine motor control (Grooved Pegboard Test)</li> <li>Verbal fluency (COWA)</li> <li>Processing speed (TMT Part A)</li> <li>Executive function (TMT Part B)</li> <li>Delayed memory (HVLT-R Delayed Recall)</li> <li>Recognition (HVLT-R Recognition)</li> </ul>	HVLT-R Total Recall	MMSE	Cognitive functioning as part of the EORTC QLQ-C30 (used as a HRQOL measure)	
	WBRT dose	30 Gy in 12 fx	30 Gy in 12 fx	30 Gy in 10 fx	30 Gy in 10 fx	
	SRS dose	18–22 Gy	15-20 Gy	18–25 Gy	25 Gy	
Neurocognitive side	Study population	213 patients with 1–3 brain metastases (no surgical resection)	58 patients with 1–3 brain metastases (no surgical resection)	28 patients with 1–3 brain metastases (no surgical resection)	341 patients with 1–3 brain metastases (no surgical resection)	
Table 25.1		Brown et al. [59]	Chang et al. [60]	Aoyama et al. [61]	Soffietti et al. [62]	

Table 25.1	(continued)							
	Study population	SRS dose	WBRT dose	Instrument for cognitive testing	Definition of the endpoint of cognitive deterioration	Results with SRS	Results with SRS + WBRT	Results with WBRT
Aoyama et al. [63]	92 patients with 1–4 brain metastases (no surgical resection)	18–25 Gy	30 Gy in 10 fx	MMSE	3-point drop in the MMSE	<ul> <li>- 59.3% at 1 year,</li> <li>51.9%, at 2 years and</li> <li>51.9% at 3 years</li> <li>- The average duration until deterioration was</li> <li>7.6 months</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>76.1%, at 1 year, 68.5%, at 2 years and 14.7% at 3 years</li> <li>The average duration until deterioration was 16.5 months</li> </ul>	1
Brown [47]	213 patients with total/subtotal resection of a single BM	12-20 Gy	30 Gy in 10 fx or 37.5 Gy in 15 fx	<ul> <li>Learning and immediate memory (HVLT-R Total Recall)</li> <li>Verbal fluency (Controlled Oral Word Association)</li> <li>Processing speed (TMT Part A)</li> <li>Executive function (TMT Part B)</li> <li>Delayed memory (HVLT-R Delayed Recall)</li> <li>Recognition (HVLT-R Recognition)</li> </ul>	Decline >1 SD from baseline on at least 1 cognitive test at 3 months	52% at 6 months		6 months
Kepka [48]	59 patients with total/subtotal resection of a single BM	15 Gy	30 Gy in 10 fx	MMSE	3-point drop in the MMSE	4.5% at 6 months		11% at 6 months
Abbreviatic	ms: SRS stereotactic	radiosurgery	, WBRT wh	ole-brain radiotherapy, Gy Gi	ray, fx fractions, SD stand	ard deviation, HVLT-R Hop	kins Verbal Learning	Fest-Revised,

COWA Controlled Oral Word Association, TMT Trail Making Test, MMSE Mini-Mental State Examination, EORTC QLQ-C30 EORTC Quality of Life Questionnaire C30, HRQOL health-related quality of life in the different randomized controlled trials randomizing patients with NSCLC to PCI versus no PCI [69–74], although a meta-analysis indicated a disease-free survival benefit in a subset of patients [75].

Subacute effects of PCI have been demonstrated and are characterized by impairment in verbal memory function 6-8 weeks after PCI completion [76]. Late neurological complications from PCI have only been formally studied in three trials [74, 77, 78]. In RTOG 0214, a trial that randomized 340 patients with stage III NSCLC to PCI or no PCI, there was a trend toward greater decline in patient-reported cognitive functioning in the PCI arm. There was no significant difference in MMSE scores between the two arms, except at 3 months. There was a significant difference noted in the NCF analysis for the Hopkins Verbal Learning Test (HVLT), with patients who were treated with PCI exhibiting significantly greater deterioration in learning and memory at 1 year as compared to controls. There were no significant differences in QoL between the patients who received PCI and those who did not [77], unlike the sequential association between NCF decline and QoL deterioration noted earlier in this chapter in the setting of WBRT for brain metastases.

Dose effect of PCI on NCF was investigated in the RTOG 0212 trial. Patients (n = 265)with limited-stage SCLC who had a complete response after chemotherapy and thoracic RT were randomized to either standard-dose PCI (25 Gy in 10 fractions) or higher-dose PCI (36 Gy). The 36 Gy cohort was secondarily randomized to receive PCI in either18 fractions of 2 Gy or twice daily in 24 fractions. Chronic neurotoxicity in this study was defined as the deterioration in at least one of six cognitive domains without development of brain metastasis at 12 months. The incidence of chronic neurotoxicity was significantly higher in patients treated with 36 Gy compared with 25 Gy (85 and 89% versus 60%, respectively, p = 0.02 [78].

A study by Gondi et al. pooled QoL and NCF results from the two RTOG randomized stud-

ies mentioned above: RTOG 0214 and RTOG 0212 [79]. Findings revealed that patients who were treated with PCI had a significant threefold higher risk of decline in self-reported cognitive functioning at 6 months and 12 months as compared to patients followed on observation. PCI was also associated with a significant decline on HVLT Total Recall and HVLT Delayed Recall at 6 and 12 months [61].

# 25.5 Neurocognitive Assessment in Brain Metastases

Studies investigating neurocognitive effects of brain metastases and radiation have, to date, used different definitions of neurocognitive deterioration, and time to assessment, as well as different assessment methods, each with a different sensitivity. Some have relied exclusively on patient-reported outcomes, such as the European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC) Quality of Life Questionnaire C30 [62]. Data from these studies should be interpreted with caution, as patients with neurocognitive impairment may not be fully aware of the extent of their neurocognitive problems [80]. In addition, self-reporting and actual formal neurocognitive testing are poorly correlated [81], as was documented in the Gondi et al. study described above; decline in HVLT and decline in self-reported cognitive functioning were not closely correlated [61]. Other studies have relied on screening measures, such as the MMSE, to compare cognitive outcomes between the different treatment modalities [40, 42]. However, the MMSE has been deemed not sensitive enough in a brain tumor population [82]. For this reason, the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) has recommended objective assessment over subjective self-report in neuro-oncology [83]. A battery of standardized neuropsychological tests is widely adopted in clinical trials measuring NCF [47, 59, 60, 84]. The International Cognition and Cancer Task Force was created and issued recommendations to harmonize studies of NCF in cancer patients [84]. The core clinical trial battery represented

in Table 25.2 and endorsed by the ICCTF was also endorsed by the RANO group [84, 88–92]. While this battery is not an exhaustive list of tests to acquire a fully comprehensive neurocognitive evaluation, this battery can be completed within a reasonable time frame that is tolerable for most patients and still includes the measures found to have appropriate psychometric properties and sensitive to the effects of the tumor and anticancer treatment on the domains of memory and learning, information processing speed, and executive function.

Although treatment-related neurocognitive deficits are being increasingly reported in clinical trials on cancer patients with brain metastases, their incidence and patterns are sometimes inconsistent between studies. This can be explained by various factors including heterogeneity of the patient population in each study, the particular treatment modalities used, the NCF tests employed, and the various statistical methods used to measure and report neuropsychological changes (some more sensitive than others) [93, 94].In order to evaluate the impact

**Table 25.2** Clinical trial battery of neurocognitive tests

 recommended for cognitive function assessment in

 patients with brain metastases

Cognitive domain	Test
Learning and	Hopkins Verbal Learning
memory	Test-Revised (HVLT-R) [85]
Verbal fluency	Controlled Oral Word
	Association [86]
Information	Trail Making Test Part A [87]
processing speed	
Executive	Trail Making Test Part B [87]
functioning	

of anticancer therapies on NCF, testing at baseline is critical but may not always be available. Many studies have struggled with patient completion of follow-up neurocognitive testing [62], with reasons for loss to follow up often inadequately described; significant dropout in follow-up neurocognitive testing has resulted in low statistical power in at least some studies [94], though feasibility of repeated neurocognitive assessment in this patient population has been demonstrated [60].

Moving forward, the same battery of tests should be used consistently across studies, as a sensitive measure of brain functioning [82]. Improving the way the endpoint of NCF is reported can be critical, as a study has demonstrated that neurocognitive deterioration can precede radiological evidence of progression by around 6 weeks in patients with primary brain tumors [95]. Whether this finding can be extrapolated to patients with brain metastases remains to be studied.

# 25.6 Strategies to Mitigate Neurotoxicity

Beyond limiting the dose of radiation to the whole brain by using SRS and/or newer systemic therapies, an alternative radiation strategy to avoid neurocognitive dysfunction, and more specifically short-term memory loss, is hippocampal avoidance whole-brain radiation therapy (HA-WBRT) (Fig. 25.3). It uses conformal radiation therapy to avoid neural stem cells in the hippocampal dentate gyrus, which are mitotically



Fig. 25.3 Example of a stereotactic radiosurgery plan using Gamma Knife for a right temporal lesion, treated with a prescription dose of 20 Gy to the 50% isodose line

active and radiosensitive and are responsible for formation of new memories [23, 96, 97]. This technique was tested in the phase II cooperative trial RTOG 0933; results revealed that relative to historical controls treated without hippocampal avoidance, patients treated with HA-WBRT had significantly less relative decline in Hopkins Verbal Learning Test Delayed Recall at 4 months [98]. Two ongoing trials, NRG-CC003 and the Spanish PREMER Trial (NCT02397733), are currently examining the role of hippocampal avoidance in the setting of PCI for SCLC specifically [99–101].

In addition to adjustments to radiation, neuroprotective drugs, such as angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors [102], angiotensin type-1 receptor blockers [103], erythropoietin [104], and lithium [105, 106], have been investigated as a potential means of preventing neurocognitive toxicity. Phase III clinical trials have investigated the effectiveness of memantine and donepezil. As compared to placebo, patients treated with memantine, an N-Methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptor antagonist, exhibited a trend toward less decline in the primary endpoint of HVLT-R Delayed Recall at 24 weeks. It is noted that this finding did not reach statistical significance (p-value = 0.059), likely due to the low statistical power due to unexpectedly high rates of death and loss to follow-up. Nonetheless, the patients receiving memantine had significantly longer time to neurocognitive decline and better performance in executive functioning and processing speed [107]. NRG-CC001 examined the combined use of HA-WBRT + memantine versus conventional WBRT + memantine in patients with brain metastases. Recently reported results demonstrated a delay in the time to neurocognitive decline in the HA-WBRT + memantine arm with no difference in OS or PFS [108]. In adult brain tumor survivors, donepezil, a reversible acetylcholine esterase inhibitor, did not show significant improvement in the overall composite cognitive score (primary endpoint). However, relative to placebo, patients treated with donepezil (10 mg/day) showed significant benefit in memory performance and fine motor

dexterity [109]. It has been demonstrated that patients with moderate-to-severe Alzheimer's disease showed significantly greater neurocognitive benefits with higher doses of donepezil 23 mg/day than donepezil 10 mg/day [110]; it remains unknown whether a similar benefit would be seen in patients with brain metastases.

Finally, behavioral interventions have also been attempted to mitigate treatment-related neurocognitive impairment. Cognitive rehabilitation consists of clinic-based therapeutic programs designed to improve cognitive skills and functional capacity [111]. There is evidence to suggest benefit in cancer patients, including those with brain tumors [112-114], but further work is needed to determine whether these strategies are effective in the context of brain metastases. Specific strategies employed to date include the use of cognitive behavioral therapy and mindfulness exercises, which have reportedly yielded improvement in executive function, working memory, processing speed, and attention [115–119]. Neuroplasticity-based, computerized programs have also been investigated. In survivors of breast cancer, such programs have been associated with improved executive function, processing speed and verbal fluency [120]. However, a similar intervention was not successful with patients with primary brain tumors; participants failed to comply with the intervention and did not demonstrate improvements in NCF [121].

#### 25.7 Conclusion

As new therapies are currently revolutionizing cancer treatment, and allowing patients with brain metastases to live longer, the concern for delayed neurotoxicity is all the more real, and strategies to delay or prevent this life-altering morbidity are all the more important. More efforts in the field of genetic characterization of brain metastasis should be deployed that could permit the identification of actionable mutations and allow treatment personalization. In the future, this approach should be favored over the "one-size-fits-all" strategy.

#### References

- Barnholtz-Sloan JS, Sloan AE, Davis FG, Vigneau FD, Lai P, Sawaya RE. Incidence proportions of brain metastases in patients diagnosed (1973 to 2001) in the metropolitan detroit cancer surveillance system. J Clin Oncol. 2004;22:2865–72.
- Taillibert S, Le Rhun E. Epidemiology of brain metastases. Cancer Radiother. 2015;19:3–9.
- 3. Nayak L, Lee EQ, Wen PY. Epidemiology of brain metastases. Curr Oncol Rep. 2012;14:48–54.
- Nussbaum ES, Djalilian HR, Cho KH, Hall WA. Brain metastases. Histology, multiplicity, surgery, and survival. Cancer. 1996;78:1781–8.
- Komaki R, Cox JD, Whitson W. Risk of brain metastasis from small cell carcinoma of the lung related to length of survival and prophylactic irradiation. Cancer Treat Rep. 1981;65:811–4.
- Zhang J, Yu J, Sun X, Meng X. Epidermal growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase inhibitors in the treatment of central nerve system metastases from nonsmall cell lung cancer. Cancer Lett. 2014;351:6–12.
- Rangachari D, Yamaguchi N, VanderLaan PA, et al. Brain metastases in patients with EGFR-mutated or ALK-rearranged non-small-cell lung cancers. Lung Cancer. 2015;88:108–11.
- Fox BD, Cheung VJ, Patel AJ, Suki D, Rao G. Epidemiology of metastatic brain tumors. Neurosurg Clin N Am. 2011;22:1–6, v.
- Sheline GE, Wara WM, Smith V. Therapeutic irradiation and brain injury. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1980;6:1215–28.
- Giordano FA, Welzel G, Abo-Madyan Y, Wenz F. Potential toxicities of prophylactic cranial irradiation. Transl Lung Cancer Res. 2012;1:254–62.
- 11. Li J, Bentzen SM, Li J, Renschler M, Mehta MP. Relationship between neurocognitive function and quality of life after whole-brain radiotherapy in patients with brain metastasis. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2008;71:64–70.
- Young DF, Posner JB, Chu F, Nisce L. Rapid-course radiation therapy of cerebral metastases: results and complications. Cancer. 1974;34:1069–76.
- Soussain C, Ricard D, Fike JR, Mazeron JJ, Psimaras D, Delattre JY. CNS complications of radiotherapy and chemotherapy. Lancet. 2009;374:1639–51.
- Uzal D, Ozyar E, Hayran M, Zorlu F, Atahan L, Yetkin S. Reduced incidence of the somnolence syndrome after prophylactic cranial irradiation in children with acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Radiother Oncol. 1998;48:29–32.
- Littman P, Rosenstock J, Gale G, Krisch RE, Meadows A, Sather H, Coccia P, Decamargo B. The somnolence syndrome in leukemic children following reduced daily dose fractions of cranial radiation. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1984;10:1851–3.
- Faithfull S, Brada M. Somnolence syndrome in adults following cranial irradiation for primary brain tumours. Clin Oncol (R Coll Radiol). 1998;10:250–4.

- Powell C, Guerrero D, Sardell S, Cumins S, Wharram B, Traish D, Gonsalves A, Ashley S, Brada M. Somnolence syndrome in patients receiving radical radiotherapy for primary brain tumours: a prospective study. Radiother Oncol. 2011;100:131–6.
- Durand T, Bernier M-O, Leger I, Taillia H, Noel G, Psimaras D, Ricard D. Cognitive outcome after radiotherapy in brain tumor. Curr Opin Oncol. 2015;27:510–5.
- Monje ML, Toda H, Palmer TD. Inflammatory blockade restores adult hippocampal neurogenesis. Science. 2003;302:1760–5.
- Kyrkanides S, Moore AH, Olschowka J, Daeschner JC, Williams JP, Hansen JT, Kerry O'Banion M. Cyclooxygenase-2 modulates brain inflammation-related gene expression in central nervous system radiation injury. Brain Res Mol Brain Res. 2002;104:159–69.
- Tsao MN, Li YQ, Lu G, Xu Y, Wong CS. Upregulation of vascular endothelial growth factor is associated with radiation-induced blood-spinal cord barrier breakdown. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 1999;58:1051–60.
- Li YQ, Ballinger JR, Nordal RA, Su ZF, Wong CS. Hypoxia in radiation-induced blood-spinal cord barrier breakdown. Cancer Res. 2001;61:3348–54.
- Monje ML, Mizumatsu S, Fike JR, Palmer TD. Irradiation induces neural precursor-cell dysfunction. Nat Med. 2002;8:955–62.
- Furuse M, Nonoguchi N, Kawabata S, Miyatake S-I, Kuroiwa T. Delayed brain radiation necrosis: pathological review and new molecular targets for treatment. Med Mol Morphol. 2015;48:183–90.
- 25. Johnson BE, Becker B, Goff WB, Petronas N, Krehbiel MA, Makuch RW, McKenna G, Glatstein E, Ihde DC. Neurologic, neuropsychologic, and computed cranial tomography scan abnormalities in 2- to 10-year survivors of small-cell lung cancer. J Clin Oncol. 1985;3:1659–67.
- 26. Johnson BE, Patronas N, Hayes W, et al. Neurologic, computed cranial tomographic, and magnetic resonance imaging abnormalities in patients with smallcell lung cancer: further follow-up of 6- to 13-year survivors. J Clin Oncol. 1990;8:48–56.
- Hopewell JW, Wright EA. The nature of latent cerebral irradiation damage and its modification by hypertension. Br J Radiol. 1970;43:161–7.
- 28. Ahles TA, Saykin AJ, McDonald BC, Li Y, Furstenberg CT, Hanscom BS, Mulrooney TJ, Schwartz GN, Kaufman PA. Longitudinal assessment of cognitive changes associated with adjuvant treatment for breast cancer: impact of age and cognitive reserve. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28:4434–40.
- Stern Y. What is cognitive reserve? Theory and research application of the reserve concept. J Int Neuropsychol Soc. 2002;8:448–60.
- Wefel JS, Deshmukh S, Brown PD, et al. Impact of apolipoprotein E (APOE) genotype on neurocognitive function (NCF) in patients with brain metastasis

(BM): an analysis of NRG oncology's RTOG 0614. J Clin Oncol. 2018;36:2065.

- Wong CS, Van der Kogel AJ. Mechanisms of radiation injury to the central nervous system: implications for neuroprotection. Mol Interv. 2004;4:273–84.
- 32. Li Y-Q, Chen P, Jain V, Reilly RM, Wong CS. Early radiation-induced endothelial cell loss and bloodspinal cord barrier breakdown in the rat spinal cord. Radiat Res. 2004;161:143–52.
- 33. Yuan H, Gaber MW, Boyd K, Wilson CM, Kiani MF, Merchant TE. Effects of fractionated radiation on the brain vasculature in a murine model: bloodbrain barrier permeability, astrocyte proliferation, and ultrastructural changes. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2006;66:860–6.
- Balentova S, Adamkov M. Molecular, cellular and functional effects of radiation-induced brain injury: a review. Int J Mol Sci. 2015;16:27796–815.
- Madsen TM, Kristjansen PEG, Bolwig TG, Wortwein G. Arrested neuronal proliferation and impaired hippocampal function following fractionated brain irradiation in the adult rat. Neuroscience. 2003;119:635–42.
- 36. Han R, Yang YM, Dietrich J, Luebke A, Mayer-Proschel M, Noble M. Systemic 5-fluorouracil treatment causes a syndrome of delayed myelin destruction in the central nervous system. J Biol. 2008;7:12.
- Seigers R, Fardell JE. Neurobiological basis of chemotherapy-induced cognitive impairment: a review of rodent research. Neurosci Biobehav Rev. 2011;35:729–41.
- Seigers R, Schagen SB, Van Tellingen O, Dietrich J. Chemotherapy-related cognitive dysfunction: current animal studies and future directions. Brain Imaging Behav. 2013;7:453–9.
- Vichaya EG, Chiu GS, Krukowski K, Lacourt TE, Kavelaars A, Dantzer R, Heijnen CJ, Walker AK. Mechanisms of chemotherapy-induced behavioral toxicities. Front Neurosci. 2015;9:1–17.
- 40. Farjam R, Pramanik P, Aryal MP, Srinivasan A, Chapman CH, Tsien CI, Lawrence TS, Cao Y. A radiation-induced hippocampal vascular injury surrogate marker predicts late neurocognitive dysfunction. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2015;93:908–15.
- 41. Cao Y, Tsien CI, Sundgren PC, Nagesh V, Normolle D, Buchtel H, Junck L, Lawrence TS. Dynamic contrast-enhanced magnetic resonance imaging as a biomarker for prediction of radiation-induced neurocognitive dysfunction. Clin Cancer Res. 2009;15:1747–54.
- 42. Khong P-L, Leung LHT, Fung ASM, Fong DYT, Qiu D, Kwong DLW, Ooi G-C, McAlonan G, Cao G, Chan GCF. White matter anisotropy in post-treatment childhood cancer survivors: preliminary evidence of association with neurocognitive function. J Clin Oncol. 2006;24:884–90.
- 43. Qiu D, Kwong DLW, Chan GCF, Leung LHT, Khong P-L. Diffusion tensor magnetic resonance imaging finding of discrepant fractional anisotropy between

the frontal and parietal lobes after whole-brain irradiation in childhood medulloblastoma survivors: reflection of regional white matter radiosensitivity? Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2007;69:846–51.

- 44. Corn BW, Moughan J, Knisely JPS, et al. Prospective evaluation of quality of life and neurocognitive effects in patients with multiple brain metastases receiving whole-brain radiotherapy with or without thalidomide on Radiation Therapy Oncology Group (RTOG) trial 0118. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2008;71:71–8.
- 45. Shibamoto Y, Baba F, Oda K, Hayashi S, Kokubo M, Ishihara S-I, Itoh Y, Ogino H, Koizumi M. Incidence of brain atrophy and decline in minimental state examination score after whole-brain radiotherapy in patients with brain metastases: a prospective study. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2008;72:1168–73.
- 46. Regine WF, Scott C, Murray K, Curran W. Neurocognitive outcome in brain metastases patients treated with accelerated-fractionation vs. accelerated-hyperfractionated radiotherapy: an analysis from Radiation Therapy Oncology Group Study 91-04. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2001;51:711–7.
- 47. Brown PD, Ballman KV, Cerhan JH, et al. Postoperative stereotactic radiosurgery compared with whole brain radiotherapy for resected metastatic brain disease (NCCTG N107C/CEC·3): a multicentre, randomised, controlled, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2017;18:1049–60.
- 48. Kepka L, Tyc-Szczepaniak D, Bujko K, Olszyna-Serementa M, Michalski W, Sprawka A, Trabska-Kluch B, Komosinska K, Wasilewska-Tesluk E, Czeremszynska B. Stereotactic radiotherapy of the tumor bed compared to whole brain radiotherapy after surgery of single brain metastasis: results from a randomized trial. Radiother Oncol. 2016;121:217–24.
- 49. Martinez P, Mak RH, Oxnard GR. Targeted therapy as an alternative to whole-brain radiotherapy in EGFR-mutant or ALK-positive non-small-cell lung cancer with brain metastases. JAMA Oncol. 2017;3:1274–5.
- Tawbi HA, Forsyth PA, Algazi A, et al. Combined nivolumab and ipilimumab in melanoma metastatic to the brain. N Engl J Med. 2018;379:722–30.
- 51. Davies MA, Saiag P, Robert C, et al. Dabrafenib plus trametinib in patients with BRAF(V600)-mutant melanoma brain metastases (COMBI-MB): a multicentre, multicohort, open-label, phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2017;18:863–73.
- Tawbi HA, Boutros C, Kok D, Robert C, McArthur G. New era in the management of melanoma brain metastases. Am Soc Clin Oncol Educ Book. 2018;38:741–50.
- 53. ASTRO. Model policies: Stereotactic Radiosurgery (SRS). https://www.astro.org/ uploadedFiles/\_MAIN\_SITE/Daily\_Practice/ Reimbursement/Model\_Policies/Content\_Pieces/ ASTROSRSModelPolicy.pdf.

- Suh JH. Stereotactic radiosurgery for the management of brain metastases. N Engl J Med. 2010;362:1119–27.
- 55. Yamamoto M, Serizawa T, Higuchi Y, et al. A multiinstitutional prospective observational study of stereotactic radiosurgery for patients with multiple brain metastases (JLGK0901 study update): irradiation-related complications and long-term maintenance of mini-mental state examination scores. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2017;99:31–40.
- 56. Monaco EA 3rd, Faraji AH, Berkowitz O, Parry PV, Hadelsberg U, Kano H, Niranjan A, Kondziolka D, Lunsford LD. Leukoencephalopathy after wholebrain radiation therapy plus radiosurgery versus radiosurgery alone for metastatic lung cancer. Cancer. 2013;119:226–32.
- Ebi J, Sato H, Nakajima M, Shishido F. Incidence of leukoencephalopathy after whole-brain radiation therapy for brain metastases. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2013;85:1212–7.
- 58. Churilla TM, Ballman KV, Brown PD, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery with or without wholebrain radiation therapy for limited brain metastases: a secondary analysis of the North Central Cancer Treatment Group N0574 (Alliance) randomized controlled trial. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2017;99:1173–8.
- 59. Brown PD, Jaeckle K, Ballman KV, et al. Effect of radiosurgery alone vs radiosurgery with whole brain radiation therapy on cognitive function in patients with 1 to 3 brain metastases: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA. 2016;316:401–9.
- Chang EL, Wefel JS, Hess KR, et al. Neurocognition in patients with brain metastases treated with radiosurgery or radiosurgery plus whole-brain irradiation: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet Oncol. 2009;10:1037–44.
- Aoyama H, Shirato H, Tago M, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery plus whole-brain radiation therapy vs stereotactic radiosurgery alone for treatment of brain metastases: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2006;295:2483–91.
- 62. Soffietti R, Kocher M, Abacioglu UM, et al. A European organisation for research and treatment of cancer phase III trial of adjuvant whole-brain radiotherapy versus observation in patients with one to three brain metastases from solid tumors after surgical resection or radiosurgery: quality-of-life. J Clin Oncol. 2013;31:65–72.
- 63. Aoyama H, Tago M, Kato N, et al. Neurocognitive function of patients with brain metastasis who received either whole brain radiotherapy plus stereotactic radiosurgery or radiosurgery alone. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2007;68:1388–95.
- 64. Kocher M, Soffietti R, Abacioglu U, et al. Adjuvant whole-brain radiotherapy versus observation after radiosurgery or surgical resection of one to three cerebral metastases: results of the EORTC 22952-26001 study. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29:134–41.

- 65. ClinicalTrials.gov [Internet]. Bethesda (MD): National Library of Medicine (US). Identifier NCT03075072, whole brain radiation versus stereotactic radiation (SRS) in patients with 5–20 brain metastases: a phase III, randomized clinical trial. https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT02353000.
- 66. ClinicalTrials.gov [Internet]. Bethesda (MD): National Library of Medicine (US). Identifier NCT03775330, radiosurgery with or without whole brain radiation for multiple metastases. https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT03775330.
- 67. Auperin A, Arriagada R, Pignon JP, et al. Prophylactic cranial irradiation for patients with small-cell lung cancer in complete remission. Prophylactic Cranial Irradiation Overview Collaborative Group. N Engl J Med. 1999;341:476–84.
- 68. Slotman BJ, van Tinteren H, Praag JO, Knegjens JL, El Sharouni SY, Hatton M, Keijser A, Faivre-Finn C, Senan S. Use of thoracic radiotherapy for extensive stage small-cell lung cancer: a phase 3 randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2015;385:36–42.
- 69. Umsawasdi T, Valdivieso M, Chen TT, et al. Role of elective brain irradiation during combined chemoradiotherapy for limited disease non-small cell lung cancer. J Neuro-Oncol. 1984;2:253–9.
- Miller T, Crowley J, Mira J, Schwartz J, Hutchins L, Baker L. A randomized trial of chemotherapy and radiotherapy for stage III non-small cell lung cancere. Cancer Ther. 1998;1:229–36.
- Cox JD, Stanley K, Petrovich Z, Al E. Cranial irradiation in cancer of the lung of all cell types. JAMA. 1981;245:469–72.
- 72. Gore EM, Bae K, Wong SJ, Sun A, Bonner JA, Schild SE, Gaspar LE, Bogart JA, Werner-Wasik M, Choy H. Phase III comparison of prophylactic cranial irradiation versus observation in patients with locally advanced non-small-cell lung cancer: primary analysis of Radiation Therapy Oncology Group study RTOG 0214. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29:272–8.
- 73. Gore E, Paulus R, Wong S, Sun A, Videtic G, Dutta S. Phase III comparison of prophylactic cranial irradiation versus observation in patients with locally advanced non-small cell lung cancer-an updated analysis of RTOG 0214. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2012;84:S103.
- 74. Li N, Zeng ZF, Wang SY, et al. Randomized phase III trial of prophylactic cranial irradiation versus observation in patients with fully resected stage IIIA-N2 nonsmall-cell lung cancer and high risk of cerebral metastases after adjuvant chemotherapy. Ann Oncol. 2015;26:504–9.
- 75. Al Feghali KA, Ballout RA, Khamis AM, Akl EA, Geara FB. Prophylactic cranial irradiation in patients with non-small-cell lung cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Front Oncol. 2018;8:115.
- Welzel G, Fleckenstein K, Schaefer J, Hermann B, Kraus-Tiefenbacher U, Mai SK, Wenz F. Memory function before and after whole brain radiotherapy

in patients with and without brain metastases. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2008;72:1311–8.

- 77. Sun A, Bae K, Gore EM, et al. Phase III trial of prophylactic cranial irradiation compared with observation in patients with locally advanced non-small-cell lung cancer: Neurocognitive and quality-of-life analysis. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29:279–86.
- 78. Wolfson AH, Bae K, Komaki R, Meyers C, Movsas B, Le Pechoux C, Werner-Wasik M, Videtic GM, Garces YI, Choy H. Primary analysis of a phase II randomized trial Radiation Therapy Oncology Group (RTOG) 0212: impact of different total doses and schedules of prophylactic cranial irradiation on chronic neurotoxicity and quality of life for patients with limited-disease. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2011;81:77–84.
- 79. Le Pechoux C, Dunant A, Senan S, et al. Standarddose versus higher-dose prophylactic cranial irradiation (PCI) in patients with limited-stage small-cell lung cancer in complete remission after chemotherapy and thoracic radiotherapy (PCI 99-01, EORTC 22003-08004, RTOG 0212, and IFCT 99-01): a randomised clinical trial. Lancet Oncol. 2009;10:467–74.
- Meyers CA, Brown PD. Role and relevance of neurocognitive assessment in clinical trials of patients with CNS tumors. J Clin Oncol. 2006;24:1305–9.
- Gehring K, Taphoorn MJB, Sitskoorn MM, Aaronson NK. Predictors of subjective versus objective cognitive functioning in patients with stable grades II and III glioma. Neurooncol Pract. 2015;2:20–31.
- Meyers CA, Wefel JS. The use of the mini-mental state examination to assess cognitive functioning in cancer trials: no ifs, ands, buts, or sensitivity. J Clin Oncol. 2003;21:3557–8.
- Sul J, Kluetz P, Papadopopoulos E, Keegan P. Clinical outcome assessments in neuro-oncology: a regulatory perspective. Neurooncol Pract. 2016;3:4–9.
- Wefel JS, Vardy J, Ahles T, Schagen SB. International cognition and cancer task force recommendations to harmonise studies of cognitive function in patients with cancer. Lancet Oncol. 2011;12:703–8.
- Benedict RH, David S, Groninger L, Brandt J. Hopkins verbal learning test—revised: normative data and analysis of inter-form and test-retest reliability. Clin Neuropsychol. 1998;12:43–55.
- Benton AL, Hamscher KD. Multilingual aphasia examination. Iowa City, IA: AJA Associates; 1989.
- Tombaugh TN. Trail making test A and B: normative data stratified by age and education. Arch Clin Neuropsychol. 2004;19:203–14.
- Reardon DA, Galanis E, DeGroot JF, et al. Clinical trial end points for high-grade glioma: the evolving landscape. Neuro-Oncology. 2011;13:353–61.
- van den Bent MJ, Wefel JS, Schiff D, et al. Response assessment in neuro-oncology (a report of the RANO group): assessment of outcome in trials of diffuse low-grade gliomas. Lancet Oncol. 2011;12:583–93.

- Blakeley JO, Coons SJ, Corboy JR, Kline Leidy N, Mendoza TR, Wefel JS. Clinical outcome assessment in malignant glioma trials: measuring signs, symptoms, and functional limitations. Neuro-Oncology. 2016;18(Suppl 2):ii13–20.
- 91. Alexander BM, Brown PD, Ahluwalia MS, et al. Clinical trial design for local therapies for brain metastases: a guideline by the Response Assessment in Neuro-Oncology Brain Metastases working group. Lancet Oncol. 2018;19:e33–42.
- 92. Camidge DR, Lee EQ, Lin NU, et al. Clinical trial design for systemic agents in patients with brain metastases from solid tumours: a guideline by the Response Assessment in Neuro-Oncology Brain Metastases working group. Lancet Oncol. 2018;19:e20–32.
- Ouimet LA, Stewart A, Collins B, Schindler D, Bielajew C. Measuring neuropsychological change following breast cancer treatment: an analysis of statistical models. J Clin Exp Neuropsychol. 2009;31:73–89.
- 94. Soon YY, Tham IWK, Lim KH, Koh WY, Lu JJ. Surgery or radiosurgery plus whole brain radiotherapy versus surgery or radiosurgery alone for brain metastases. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2014:CD009454.
- Meyers CA, Hess KR. Multifaceted end points in brain tumor clinical trials: cognitive deterioration precedes MRI progression. Neuro-Oncology. 2003;5:89–95.
- 96. Eriksson PS, Perfilieva E, Björk-Eriksson T, Alborn AM, Nordborg C, Peterson DA, Gage FH. Neurogenesis in the adult human hippocampus. Nat Med. 1998;4:1313–7.
- Gondi V, Tome WA, Mehta MP. Why avoid the hippocampus? A comprehensive review. Radiother Oncol. 2010;97:370–6.
- Gondi V, Pugh SL, Tome WA, et al. Preservation of memory with conformal avoidance of the hippocampal neural stem-cell compartment during wholebrain radiotherapy for brain metastases (RTOG 0933): a phase II multi-institutional trial. J Clin Oncol. 2014;32:3810–6.
- 99. ClinicalTrials.gov [Internet]. Bethesda (MD): National Library of Medicine (US). Identifier NCT02635009, whole-brain radiation therapy with or without hippocampal avoidance in treating patients with limited stage or extensive stage small cell lung cancer. https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/ NCT02635009.
- 100. ClinicalTrials.gov [Internet]. Bethesda (MD): National Library of Medicine (US). Identifier NCT02397733, memory preservation of prophylactic cranial irradiation with hippocampal avoidance (PREMER-TRIAL). https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/ show/NCT02397733.
- 101. Rodriguez de Dios N, Counago F, Lopez JL, et al. Treatment design and rationale for a randomized trial of prophylactic cranial irradiation with or with-

out hippocampal avoidance for SCLC: PREMER Trial on Behalf of the Oncologic Group for the study of lung cancer/Spanish Radiation Oncology Group-Radiation. Clin Lung Cancer. 2018;19:e693–7.

- 102. Jenrow KA, Brown SL, Liu J, Kolozsvary A, Lapanowski K, Kim JH. Ramipril mitigates radiation-induced impairment of neurogenesis in the rat dentate gyrus. Radiat Oncol. 2010;5:6.
- 103. Robbins ME, Payne V, Tommasi E, Diz DI, Hsu FC, Brown WR, Wheeler KT, Olson J, Zhao W. The AT1 receptor antagonist, L-158,809, prevents or ameliorates fractionated whole-brain irradiation-induced cognitive impairment. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2009;73:499–505.
- 104. Senzer N. Rationale for a phase III study of erythropoietin as a neurocognitive protectant in patients with lung cancer receiving prophylactic cranial irradiation. Semin Oncol. 2002;29:47–52.
- 105. Malaterre J, McPherson CS, Denoyer D, et al. Enhanced lithium-induced brain recovery following cranial irradiation is not impeded by inflammation. Stem Cells Transl Med. 2012;1:469–79.
- 106. Huo K, Sun Y, Li H, Du X, Wang X, Karlsson N, Zhu C, Blomgren K. Lithium reduced neural progenitor apoptosis in the hippocampus and ameliorated functional deficits after irradiation to the immature mouse brain. Mol Cell Neurosci. 2012;51:32–42.
- 107. Brown PD, Pugh S, Laack NN, et al. Memantine for the prevention of cognitive dysfunction in patients receiving whole-brain radiotherapy: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Neuro-Oncology. 2013;15:1429–37.
- 108. Gondi V, Deshmukh S, Brown P, et al. Preservation of neurocognitive function with conformal avoidance of the hippocampus during whole-brain radiotherapy (HA-WBRT) for brain metastases: preliminary results of phase III trial NRG oncology CC001. In: Presented at the 2018 Annual Meeting of the American Society for Radiation Oncology (ASTRO), San Antonio, TX, October 23, 2018, 2018.
- 109. Rapp SR, Case LD, Peiffer A, et al. Donepezil for irradiated brain tumor survivors: a phase III randomized placebo-controlled clinical trial. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33:1653–9.
- 110. Salloway S, Mintzer J, Cummings JL, Geldmacher D, Sun Y, Yardley J, Mackell J. Subgroup analysis of US and non-US patients in a global study of high-dose donepezil (23 mg) in moderate and severe Alzheimer's disease. Am J Alzheimers Dis Other Dement. 2012;27:421–32.
- 111. Wefel JS, Kesler SR, Noll KR, Schagen SB. Clinical characteristics, pathophysiology, and management of noncentral nervous system cancer-related

cognitive impairment in adults. CA Cancer J Clin. 2015;65:123–38.

- 112. Maschio M, Dinapoli L, Fabi A, Giannarelli D, Cantelmi T. Cognitive rehabilitation training in patients with brain tumor-related epilepsy and cognitive deficits: a pilot study. J Neuro-Oncol. 2015;125:419–26.
- 113. Han EY, Chun MH, Kim BR, Kim HJ. Functional improvement after 4-week rehabilitation therapy and effects of attention deficit in brain tumor patients: comparison with subacute stroke patients. Ann Rehabil Med. 2015;39:560–9.
- 114. Zucchella C, Capone A, Codella V, De Nunzio AM, Vecchione C, Sandrini G, Pace A, Pierelli F, Bartolo M. Cognitive rehabilitation for early postsurgery inpatients affected by primary brain tumor: a randomized, controlled trial. J Neuro-Oncol. 2013;114:93–100.
- 115. Cherrier MM, Anderson K, David D, Higano CS, Gray H, Church A, Willis SL. A randomized trial of cognitive rehabilitation in cancer survivors. Life Sci. 2013;93:617–22.
- 116. Ercoli LM, Castellon SA, Hunter AM, Kwan L, Kahn-Mills BA, Cernin PA, Leuchter AF, Ganz PA. Assessment of the feasibility of a rehabilitation intervention program for breast cancer survivors with cognitive complaints. Brain Imaging Behav. 2013;7:543–53.
- 117. Ferguson RJ, Ahles TA, Saykin AJ, McDonald BC, Furstenberg CT, Cole BF, Mott LA. Cognitivebehavioral management of chemotherapy-related cognitive change. Psychooncology. 2007;16:772–7.
- 118. Ferguson RJ, McDonald BC, Rocque MA, Furstenberg CT, Horrigan S, Ahles TA, Saykin AJ. Development of CBT for chemotherapy-related cognitive change: results of a waitlist control trial. Psychooncology. 2012;21:176–86.
- 119. McDougall GJ, Becker H, Acee TW, Vaughan PW, Delville CL. Symptom management of affective and cognitive disturbance with a group of cancer survivors. Arch Psychiatr Nurs. 2011;25:24–35.
- 120. Kesler S, Hadi Hosseini SM, Heckler C, Janelsins M, Palesh O, Mustian K, Morrow G. Cognitive training for improving executive function in chemotherapytreated breast cancer survivors. Clin Breast Cancer. 2013;13:299–306.
- 121. Wefel J, Bradshaw M, Sullaway C, Gilbert M, Armstrong T. A brain-plasticity based computerized intervention to treat attention and memory problems in adult brain tumor (BT) survivors. In: Poster session presented at the 20th Annual Scientific Meeting and Education Day of the Society for Neuro-Oncology, San Antonio, TX, November 21, 2015, 2015.



# Neurological Complications of Chemotherapy

26

Maria Diaz and David Schiff

# 26.1 Introduction

Neurotoxicity is a dose-limiting side effect of many antineoplastic drugs. Diagnosis can be challenging, as drug-induced neurotoxicity can mimic other cancer-related complications, such as direct infiltration of neoplasms, metastatic spread, paraneoplastic syndromes, metabolic disturbances, or opportunistic infections. Moreover, chemotherapeutic agents are frequently administered in combination with other agents and therapeutic modalities (radiotherapy, immunotherapy) that may also have deleterious neurologic effects. The ability to recognize the neurological complications of specific antineoplastic drugs can be critical to cancer management, as correct identification of the causative drug can prevent additional testing and needless discontinuation of non-culprit medications, as well as ensure appropriate modification of the offender. The mechanisms and site of injury vary, but most neurotoxic chemotherapy agents can be classified as predominantly affecting either the central nervous system (CNS) or the peripheral nervous system.

D. Schiff (⊠) University of Virginia Neuro-Oncology Center, Charlottesville, VA, USA e-mail: davidschiff@virginia.edu 26.2 Agents Associated with Predominantly Central Neurotoxicity

#### 26.2.1 Ifosfamide

Ifosfamide, an alkylating agent, is an analog of cyclophosphamide. While cyclophosphamide rarely causes significant neurotoxicity, ifosfamide is associated with encephalopathy in 10-30% of patients [1–4]. The neurotoxic metabolite chloroacetaldehyde, produced in much higher quantities during ifosfamide metabolism than in cyclophosphamide's, seems to be responsible for this disparity in incidence [5]. Risk factors for ifosfamide-induced encephalopathy (IIE) include elevated creatinine, low albumin [1, 3], anemia [5, 6], and prior use of cisplatin [5]. The most common symptoms are lethargy, confusion, and mutism, typically developing hours to days into the treatment and spontaneously resolving within 48-72 h of discontinuation of the drug [7]. Seizures can also occur, and nonconvulsive status epilepticus (NCSE), which may be clinically indistinguishable from IIE itself, has been reported [8, 9]; electroencephalography (EEG) can help differentiate between these two entities and might be particularly useful in patients who fail to improve after discontinuation of ifosfamide. A variety of other neurological signs and symptoms have been described in association with ifosfamide, typically occurring in the context of encephalopathy,

M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), *Central Nervous System Metastases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_26

M. Diaz

Department of Neurology, Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center, New York, NY, USA e-mail: diazordm@mskcc.org

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

including hallucinations, myoclonus, asterixis, tremor [10], hemiballismus [11], cranial nerve dysfunction, and aphasia [3]. Although there is risk of recurrence with subsequent cycles, prior history of IIE is not considered a contraindication to repeat administration of ifosfamide [12]. While methylene blue and, to a lesser extent, thiamine have been used both for treatment and prophylaxis of IIE, retrospective studies have failed to demonstrate their efficacy [6, 13], and controlled trials are lacking. Serotoninergic syndrome has been reported with the use of methylene blue in this context [14].

#### 26.2.2 Cytarabine

Cytarabine is a pyrimidine analog used in multidrug regimens for leukemias and lymphomas, and in intrathecal (IT) form for neoplastic meningitis. An acute or subacute cerebellar syndrome is well described in association with high intravenous (IV) doses ( $\geq 3 \text{ g/m}^2$  every 12 h) [15], typically manifesting as nystagmus, dysarthria, dysmetria, and gait or truncal ataxia starting hours to days after the completion of the infusion. This is particularly common in patients with impaired renal function, who may develop neurotoxicity even at lower doses [16], and for whom a dose reduction is generally recommended [17]. Signs of cerebral dysfunction including lethargy and seizures can also be present, and the full clinical picture of posterior reversible encephalopathy syndrome (PRES) consisting of headaches, altered consciousness, visual disturbances, and seizures has also been described in association with both intravenous and intrathecal cytarabine [18, 19]. In fact, there might be some overlap between the classic cerebellar toxicity and PRES, since cases presenting with clinical signs of cerebellar toxicity but radiographic findings of PRES (white matter edema with greater involvement of the posterior cerebral lobes) have been reported [20]. Other rare central neurotoxic effects include anosmia, optic neuropathy [21], and parkinsonism [22]. Peripheral neurotoxicity is uncommon, but an acute polyneuropathy mimicking Guillain-Barré syndrome has been described [23, 24].

Intrathecal administration of cytarabine is associated with a chemical meningitis, whose incidence can be reduced with concomitant use of steroids. More serious adverse effects include myelopathy [25], stroke secondary to cerebral vasospasm [26], and acute cerebellitis causing tonsillar herniation [27]. The liposomal formulation (DepoCyt), which maintains cytotoxic concentrations of the drug in cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) for up to 14 days, has been associated with a high risk of moderate to severe neurotoxicity when administered in conjunction with IV cytarabine and methotrexate, including cauda equina and conus medullaris involvement, pseudotumor-cerebri-like syndrome, encephalitis, and seizures [28, 29].

#### 26.2.3 Fluorouracil

Fluorouracil is a pyrimidine analog that inhibits DNA synthesis. Neurotoxicity is relatively uncommon but is notably more frequent and severe in patients with dihydropyrimidine dehydrogenase deficiency (DPD) [30]. Two different patterns of neurological toxicity have traditionally been described in association with this drug: an acute cerebellar syndrome, with manifestations similar to those seen with cytarabine, and an acute encephalopathy. They occur in 2-5% of patients, typically developing days to weeks after administration, and in rare cases can present together [31]. Both entities tend to be selflimited, although irreversible cerebellar toxicity has been reported [32]. Although the pathophysiology of these toxicities is not well understood, fluorouracil-induced encephalopathy has been associated with an increase in serum ammonia and other radiographic and pathologic features of hepatic encephalopathy in the absence of liver dysfunction [33].

More recently, an acute leukoencephalopathy presenting with a variety of focal neurological deficits (sometimes stroke-like) and characteristic radiographic changes has been described [34, 35]. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) shows reversible symmetric restricted diffusion not following a vascular distribution. A delayed subacute leukoencephalopathy, with more progressive symptoms and white matter MRI T2 hyperintensities, is also possible [36]; it is unclear if these represent two separate entities or different stages of the same process. Capecitabine, an oral prodrug of fluorouracil, can also cause an acute leukoencephalopathy with similar MRI findings [37].

#### 26.2.4 Fludarabine

Fludarabine is a purine analog that also acts by inhibiting DNA synthesis and is mainly used in the treatment of chronic lymphocytic leukemia (CLL) and as part of some conditioning regimens prior to stem cell transplantation (SCT). It can cause severe neurotoxicity in the form of a delayed leukoencephalopathy, typically irreversible [38]. Symptoms develop weeks to months after fludarabine administration and most commonly include progressive encephalopathy and retrogeniculate blindness [39, 40]. MRI demonstrates periventricular white matter hyperintensities in T2 and fluid attenuated inversion recovery (FLAIR) sequences with associated restricted diffusion and no enhancement [39]; clinical deficits are characteristically out of proportion to the mild radiographic findings. In contrast, progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy (PML), a distinct pathology caused by opportunistic infection with JC virus also described after therapy with fludarabine [41, 42], is associated with white matter hyperintensities that do not show restricted diffusion and tend to correlate better with the severity of signs and symptoms. These differences in MRI might be very useful in distinguishing between the two entities, since they might overlap clinically, and, although PCR for JC virus in CSF is classically positive in PML, negative results are certainly possible [42]. Lastly, PRES has been reported, but only in the context of multidrug regimens prior to SCT, being potentially secondary to other agents such as cyclosporine [39].

#### 26.2.5 Methotrexate

Methotrexate (MTX) prevents DNA synthesis by inhibiting the enzyme dihydrofolate reductase. It does not readily cross the blood-brain barrier (BBB), so neurotoxicity mostly occurs when the CNS is targeted through high IV doses or IT administration for the treatment of CNS lymphoma, neoplastic meningitis, or certain types of leukemia. Leukoencephalopathy is the most common of its neurotoxic effects, having acute/ subacute and chronic variants.

The incidence of MTX-induced acute or subacute leukoencephalopathy is not well established in adults. In children, in whom this complication appears to be more frequent, it occurred in 3.8% of patients in one prospective study [43]. Symptoms typically develop a few days after MTX administration and most commonly include seizures or acute neurological deficits mimicking stroke, with or without mental status changes [43, 44]. MRI demonstrates T2/FLAIR white matter lesions without enhancement and, in most (but not all) patients, more extensive areas of restricted diffusion during the acute phase [43, 45]. Clinical findings tend to resolve in a few days and frequently do not recur with subsequent cycles of MTX [43]. EEG findings are often nonspecific, such as slowing, but NCSE has rarely been reported [46]. There is a less common variant of acute neurotoxicity known as disseminated necrotizing leukoencephalopathy, which presents with more fulminant neurological decline, frequently irreversible or even fatal, and contrastenhancing lesions on imaging [47].

Chronic leukoencephalopathy is also better described in children, but can occur in adults as well. Cognition and memory are most affected, with severity ranging from mild cognitive impairment or learning disabilities to a progressive picture clinically resembling normal pressure hydrocephalus [48–50]. Deficits are more pronounced in patients who also receive brain irradiation [48]. Symptoms typically appear over 6 months after treatment, but earlier onset is possible [49]. MRI reveals white matter changes, cortical atrophy, ventricular dilatation, and, in young children, subcortical calcifications [49, 51]. White matter damage can also be seen on imaging of asymptomatic patients with history of MTX exposure [43, 51].

The aforementioned toxicities can appear after IT or high-dose IV MTX, but there are a few complications specific to IT therapy. Similar to cytarabine, a benign chemical meningitis is common (10% of patients) and can be prevented with concomitant use of steroids. IT MTX can cause a transverse myelopathy, manifesting with bilateral lower extremity weakness, sensory loss, and sphincter dysfunction starting days to months after administration [52]. MRI shows T2 hyperintensities in the spinal cord that in some patients preferentially involve the dorsal columns, similar to the radiographic findings in subacute combined degeneration; a common biochemical mechanism with this disorder has been proposed, since both MTX and vitamin B12 deficiency interfere with the synthesis of S-adenosylmethionine [52–54]. Pathology shows necrosis and vacuolar degeneration [52, 55]. Recovery is variable, and further administration of MTX is contraindicated. PRES has also rarely been described in association with IT MTX [56]. Intraventricular administration through an Ommaya reservoir has been associated with disproportionate toxicity if there are any impediments to CSF circulation such as a spinal subarachnoid block [57], which could be of special importance in patients with neoplastic meningitis in whom malignant cells might obstruct normal CSF flow.

#### 26.2.6 Asparaginase

Asparaginase converts the amino acid asparagine into aspartic acid and ammonia, depleting its supply to neoplastic cells. Indirectly, it also alters the levels of several hemostasis-related proteins, causing a prothrombotic state that is responsible for most of its side effects, including neurotoxicity. Twenty to fifty percent of all asparaginaserelated thrombotic events involve the CNS [58, 59]. The main neurological complication is cerebral venous sinus thrombosis (CVST), which can present with signs of increased intracranial pressure (including headache, with or without vomiting, and papilledema), seizures, and/or focal neurological deficits. Intracranial hemorrhage and ischemic stroke are less common and can occur independently or as a consequence of a CVST [60, 61]. Additionally, several cases of PRES in the absence of thrombotic intracranial pathology have been reported [62]. Asparaginase can also cause encephalopathy, which is usually reversible and in many cases is accompanied by elevated plasma ammonia, although it is not clear if this relationship is causal or a mere association [63].

# 26.3 Agents Associated with Predominantly Peripheral Neurotoxicity

#### 26.3.1 Cisplatin

Platinum analogs, such as cisplatin, are active against a variety of neoplasms by promoting the formation of DNA cross-links, which inhibit DNA synthesis. Cisplatin is the most neurotoxic of these agents, with the leading toxicity being peripheral neuropathy. This is dose- and duration-dependent, typically starting at cumulative doses of 300 mg/m<sup>2</sup> and becoming almost universal at doses greater than 600 mg/m<sup>2</sup> [64, 65]. Incidence seems to be further modulated by certain genetic polymorphisms in the enzymes involved in cisplatin metabolism [66]. Similar to other chemotherapy-induced neuropathies, it presents with sensory symptoms that progress symmetrically from distal to proximal. The first manifestations include loss of ankle jerks and impairment of vibratory sensation at the feet, which can then evolve into numbness, pain, paresthesias, more widespread reflex abolition, and sensory ataxia from loss of joint position sense [67]. Cisplatin causes apoptosis at the level of the dorsal root ganglion (DRG), where the neuronal bodies for large myelinated sensory fibers reside [68], which explains why strength and sensation to temperature and pinprick, mediated by different axons, are preserved. Accordingly, nerve conduction studies show evidence of decreased amplitude of sensory nerve potentials, indicative
of sensory axonal damage [69]. The neuropathy develops gradually during treatment, but symptoms can also begin or worsen after discontinuation, a phenomenon known as "coasting" [70]. Although there is eventual improvement, recovery is often incomplete. Currently no agents have been proven to prevent or improve cisplatininduced neuropathy [71], and management is limited to symptomatic treatment.

Cisplatin can also cause ototoxicity, manifesting as tinnitus with or without high-frequency sensorineural hearing loss. Reported incidence is very variable, with some degree of hearing impairment detected in up to 100% of patients in some studies [72]. This inconsistency is in part determined by the different diagnostic criteria used to define ototoxicity, but, similarly to peripheral neuropathy, the risk is affected by other variables such as cumulative dose [73] or genetic polymorphisms [66]. Early detection through audiometry at baseline and periodically during and after treatment is recommended [72], since there are no effective treatments to reverse it.

Central neurotoxicity is significantly less frequent, presenting most commonly in the form of encephalopathy. Accompanying seizures and cortical blindness have classically been described [74, 75], and it is possible that many of these represent cases of what has more recently been identified as PRES [76]. Cisplatin has also been associated with acute ischemic stroke in young patients, in some cases with evidence of concomitant large vessel occlusion [77].

#### 26.3.2 Oxaliplatin

Oxaliplatin is another platinum compound that has peripheral nerve toxicity among its major side effects, causing two distinct forms of neuropathy. The first one is an acute syndrome presenting during or shortly after infusion with cold-induced paresthesias, throat discomfort, intolerance to cold liquids, jaw stiffness, muscle cramps, and fasciculations [78, 79]. It affects over 85% of patients receiving standard doses and recurs in subsequent cycles, reaching peak severity in the second cycle and then maintaining intensity throughout the rest of the treatment [79]. Prolongation of the infusion time from two to six hours has been associated with lower rates of this complication [80]. The severity and complexity of this acute neuropathy seems to correlate with the incidence and intensity of the second form of peripheral neurotoxicity [78, 79]: a chronic neuropathy that is clinically and electrophysiologically comparable to that caused by cisplatin, with predominantly sensory symptoms. However, oxaliplatin-induced chronic neuropathy is slightly less common and less severe than its cisplatin-related counterpart, which has been attributed to milder toxic effects on DRG neurons [81].

#### 26.3.3 Carboplatin

In contrast to other platinum analogs, carboplatin rarely causes neurotoxicity when used at conventional doses. On the other hand, highdose therapy has been associated with a severe sensory-predominant neuropathy and ototoxicity [82]. Other uncommon neurotoxicities include PRES [83] and papilledema [84].

#### 26.3.4 Paclitaxel

Several chemotherapeutic agents exert their antineoplastic effects by interfering with microtubule function, which leads to mitotic arrest of dividing cells and eventually apoptosis. This mechanism is shared by taxanes (including paclitaxel), epothilones, and vinca alkaloids, all of which also have in common a high potential for peripheral nerve toxicity, attributed to disruption of the microtubule-dependent process of axonal transport [85]. Reported incidence of paclitaxel-induced neuropathy is variable but surpasses 50%, with cumulative dose being the most important risk factor [86]. It predominantly affects sensory nerves, causing distal numbness and paresthesias with loss of reflexes, although a much less common motor neuropathy has also been described [87]. As with other chemotherapy-induced neuropathies, no effective treatment or prevention is available, but prognosis is relatively good, with complete recovery in at least half of cases [86]. Additionally, an acute pain syndrome appears in over 80% of patients 1-2 days after each cycle, lasting for 4–5 days and typically manifesting as aching pain in varied distributions, more commonly involving the lower extremities. Although this condition was initially believed to be of musculoskeletal origin, its severity has been shown to correlate with the development of chronic sensory neuropathy, suggesting this phenomenon is also neuropathic in nature [88]. Very rarely, paclitaxel has been associated with seizures [89] and with a transient encephalopathy that manifests as confusion, behavioral changes, and word-finding difficulties starting a few days after treatment [90]. The nanoparticle albumin-bound formulation of paclitaxel, nab-paclitaxel, has a similar neurotoxicity profile; there are conflicting reports regarding whether either form of neuropathy is more or less frequent with this drug than with the standard formulation [86, 91].

# 26.3.5 Docetaxel and Cabazitaxel

Docetaxel, another taxane, can also cause a chronic sensory neuropathy and an acute pain syndrome, both with slightly lower incidence than paclitaxel [86, 91]. Rare side effects include Lhermitte's phenomenon (an electric shock-like sensation shooting down the back and limbs with neck flexion) [92] as well as an optic neuropathy [93]. Sensory neuropathy is seen even less frequently with cabazitaxel, a semisynthetic derivative of docetaxel [86].

#### 26.3.6 Ixabepilone

Ixabepilone belongs to the epothilone class and is mostly used for the treatment of advanced breast cancer. Similar to taxanes, it causes a predominantly sensory peripheral neuropathy in over 60% of patients; motor and autonomic involvement has been rarely reported. The neuropathy is progressively more frequent at higher cumulative doses and typically develops after several cycles, resolving within a few weeks of drug discontinuation [94]. Even though it is reversible, management may require decreasing the dose in subsequent cycles or even stopping the medication [95].

#### 26.3.7 Eribulin

Eribulin is another microtubule inhibitor whose main indication is also in the treatment of metastatic breast cancer. Compared to ixabepilone, the incidence of neuropathy is lower at 35%, and both the onset and resolution occur later; this more prolonged course might be influenced by a greater number of cycles and longer treatment duration with eribulin, in part due to better tolerability [96].

# 26.3.8 Vincristine and Other Vinca Alkaloids

Vincristine is the most neurotoxic of the vinca alkaloids, causing a peripheral neuropathy in virtually all patients exposed to standard doses. Loss of reflexes and sensory signs and symptoms such as numbness, tingling, and pain spreading from distal to proximal are most common, but motor involvement in the form of distal weakness also occurs in a smaller percentage of patients [97]. Effects are dose-dependent, and although eventual recovery is the norm, worsening of symptoms after drug discontinuation is possible [98]. In contrast to other chemotherapeutic agents, autonomic neuropathy is common in patients receiving vincristine; constipation is the most frequent presentation, but other signs such as orthostatic hypotension or urinary retention can be present as well [99]. Severe forms of peripheral neuropathy have been described in patients with Charcot-Marie-Tooth disease [100] and in those receiving concomitant antifungal treatment with azoles [101]; vincristine use is discouraged in these situations.

In addition to polyneuropathy, vincristine has been implicated in a variety of focal mononeuropathies, including multiple cranial neuropathies causing ocular or facial weakness [102], vocal cord paralysis from recurrent laryngeal nerve involvement [103], diaphragmatic weakness due to phrenic neuropathy [104], or blindness arising from optic atrophy [105]. Central neurotoxicity has rarely been reported, in the form of inappropriate secretion of antidiuretic hormone (SIADH) [106] or PRES [107]. Vinca alkaloids are vesicants and can induce severe tissue injury when used in non-intravenous routes; there have been multiple case reports of inadvertent intrathecal administration of vincristine, causing an ascending myelopathy that is followed in a majority of cases by coma and death [108].

Vinorelbine is another vinca alkaloid associated with high incidence of sensorimotor peripheral neuropathy, which is reversible and milder than the one induced by vincristine [109]. Vinblastine can also cause a similar, mild peripheral neuropathy that is typically not clinically relevant, given that the dose-limiting side effects of this drug are hematological and manifest prior to neurotoxicity [67].

# 26.3.9 Bortezomib, Carfilzomib, and Ixazomib

Bortezomib is a proteasome inhibitor used in the treatment of multiple myeloma (MM). It produces a peripheral neuropathy in approximately 40% of patients [110]. The most common and incapacitating symptom is distal neuropathic pain in a stocking-and-glove distribution, accompanied by loss of proprioceptive sense and reflexes [67]. It typically appears after five cycles, which corresponds to a cumulative dose of 26 mg/m<sup>2</sup> in the standard dosing scheme, and plateaus after cycle 8. Depending on severity, dose reduction, withholding, or discontinuation of the drug is recommended, leading to improvement or resolution of symptoms in most patients [111]. The use of once-weekly as opposed to twice-weekly schedules and of subcutaneous instead of IV administration seems to reduce the incidence of neuropathy without compromising efficacy [112, 113]. Besides this sensory-predominant neuropathy, which-like most toxic neuropathies-is axonal in nature, a less common variant with sensorimotor involvement and evidence of demyelination in electrophysiological and pathological studies has been reported [114]. PRES has also been described, albeit very rarely [115]. A second generation of proteasome inhibitors has been developed in recent years; carfilzomib and ixazomib are the agents in this category currently approved for treatment of refractory or recurrent MM, and both of them have demonstrated a lower incidence of neuropathy relative to bortezomib [116, 117].

# 26.3.10 Thalidomide, Lenalidomide, and Pomalidomide

Thalidomide is a drug with antiangiogenic and immunomodulatory properties whose main antineoplastic use is in the treatment of MM. Peripheral neuropathy is a common side effect, characteristically presenting with distal paresthesias with or without sensory loss, and occasionally mild weakness [118]. Constipation attributed to autonomic dysfunction is also seen in more than half the patients [119]. In terms of central neurotoxicity, somnolence is the most common complaint, but dizziness and tremor have also been reported [120]. Parallel to the proteasome inhibitors, second generation agents related to thalidomide-including lenalidomide and pomalidomide-are significantly less neurotoxic, causing peripheral neuropathy in less than 5% of patients in clinical trials [121, 122].

#### 26.4 Conclusion

Chemotherapy can produce both central and peripheral nervous system toxicity, which can dramatically affect the quality of life of cancer survivors, limit further treatments, or even be fatal. Although there is significant overlap between agents, particularly with chemotherapyinduced peripheral neuropathy, many drugs have distinct toxicities whose recognition is key to promptly establishing a diagnosis and determining the appropriate management.

#### References

- Meanwell CA, Blake AE, Kelly KA, Honigsberger L, Blackledge G. Prediction of ifosfamide/mesna associated encephalopathy. Eur J Cancer Clin Oncol. 1986;22:815–9.
- Rieger C, Fiegl M, Tischer J, Ostermann H, Schiel X. Incidence and severity of ifosfamideinduced encephalopathy. Anti-Cancer Drugs. 2004;15:347–50.
- David KA, Picus J. Evaluating risk factors for the development of ifosfamide encephalopathy. Am J Clin Oncol. 2005;28:277–80.
- Tajino T, Kikuchi SI, Yamada H, Takeda A, Konno SI. Ifosfamide encephalopathy associated with chemotherapy for musculoskeletal sarcomas: incidence, severity, and risk factors. J Orthop Sci. 2010;15:104–11.
- Szabatura AH, Cirrone F, Harris C, McDonnell AM, Feng Y, Voit D, Neuberg D, Butrynski J, Fisher DC. An assessment of risk factors associated with ifosfamide-induced encephalopathy in a large academic cancer center. J Oncol Pharm Pract. 2015;21:188–93.
- Sweiss KI, Beri R, Shord SS. Encephalopathy after high-dose Ifosfamide: a retrospective cohort study and review of the literature. Drug Saf. 2008;31:989–96.
- Nicolao P, Giometto B. Neurological toxicity of ifosfamide. Oncology. 2003;65(Suppl 2):11–6.
- Taupin D, Racela R, Friedman D. Ifosfamide chemotherapy and nonconvulsive status epilepticus: case report and review of the literature. Clin EEG Neurosci. 2014;45:222–5.
- Feyissa AM, Tummala S. Ifosfamide related encephalopathy: the need for a timely EEG evaluation. J Neurol Sci. 2014;336:109–12.
- Savica R, Rabinstein AA, Josephs KA. Ifosfamide associated myoclonus-encephalopathy syndrome. J Neurol. 2011;258:1729–31.
- Ames B, Lewis LD, Chaffee S, Kim J, Morse R. Ifosfamide-induced encephalopathy and movement disorder. Pediatr Blood Cancer. 2010;54:624–6.
- Gonzalez-Angulo AM, Orzano JA, Davila E. Ifosfamide-induced encephalopathy. South Med J. 2002;95:1215–7.
- Richards A, Marshall H, McQuary A. Evaluation of methylene blue, thiamine, and/or albumin in the prevention of ifosfamide-related neurotoxicity. J Oncol Pharm Pract. 2011;17:372–80.
- McDonnell AM, Rybak I, Wadleigh M, Fisher DC. Suspected serotonin syndrome in a patient being treated with methylene blue for ifosfamide encephalopathy. J Oncol Pharm Pract. 2012;18:436–9.
- Herzig RH, Hines JD, Herzig GP, Wolff SN, Cassileth PA, Lazarus HM, Adelstein DJ, Brown RA, Coccia PF, Strandjord S. Cerebellar toxicity with high-dose cytosine arabinoside. J Clin Oncol. 1987;5:927–32.

- de la Sainz MCS, Jiménez Martín A, de Felipe Mimbrera A, Corral Corral Í. Cerebellar toxicity due to cytarabine: a series of 4 cases. Neurologia. 2016;31:491–2.
- Smith GA, Damon LE, Rugo HS, Ries CA, Linker CA. High-dose cytarabine dose modification reduces the incidence of neurotoxicity in patients with renal insufficiency. J Clin Oncol. 1997;15:833–9.
- Honkaniemi J, Kähärä V, Dastidar P, et al. Reversible posterior leukoencephalopathy after combination chemotherapy. Neuroradiology. 2000;42:895–9.
- Saito B, Nakamaki T, Nakashima H, Usui T, Hattori N, Kawakami K, Tomoyasu S. Reversible posterior leukoencephalopathy syndrome after repeat intermediate-dose cytarabine chemotherapy in a patient with acute myeloid leukemia. Am J Hematol. 2007;82:304–6.
- Vaughn DJ, Jarvik JG, Hackney D, Peters S, Stadtmauer EA. High-dose cytarabine neurotoxicity: MR findings during the acute phase. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 1993;14:1014–6.
- Hoffman DL, Howard JR, Sarma R, Riggs JE. Encephalopathy, myelopathy, optic neuropathy, and anosmia associated with intravenous cytosine arabinoside. Clin Neuropharmacol. 1993;16:258–62.
- Chutorian AM, Bojko A, Heier L, Frucht S, Nygaard T, Edelberg D. Toxic pediatric parkinsonism: report of a child with metabolic studies and response to treatment. J Child Neurol. 2003;18:812–5.
- Nevill TJ, Benstead TJ, McCormick CW, Hayne OA. Horner's syndrome and demyelinating peripheral neuropathy caused by high-dose cytosine arabinoside. Am J Hematol. 1989;32:314–5.
- Openshaw H, Slatkin NE, Stein AS, Hinton DR, Forman SJ. Acute polyneuropathy after high dose cytosine arabinoside in patients with leukemia. Cancer. 1996;78:1899–905.
- Resar LMS, Phillips PC, Kastan MB, Leventhal BG, Bowman PW, Civin CI. Acute neurotoxicity after intrathecal cytosine arabinoside in two adolescents with acute lymphoblastic leukemia of B-cell type. Cancer. 1993;71:117–23.
- 26. Pound CM, Keene DL, Udjus K, Humphreys P, Johnston DL. Acute encephalopathy and cerebral vasospasm after multiagent chemotherapy including PEG-asparaginase and intrathecal cytarabine for the treatment of acute lymphoblastic leukemia. J Pediatr Hematol Oncol. 2007;29:183–6.
- Legrand F, Dorgeret S, Saizou C, Duval M, Vilmer E. Cerebellar herniation after intrathecal chemotherapy including cytosine arabinoside in a boy with T acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Leukemia. 2002;16:2454–5.
- 28. Jabbour E, O'Brien S, Kantarjian H, Garcia-Manero G, Ferrajoli A, Ravandi F, Cabanillas M, Thomas DA. Neurologic complications associated with intrathecal liposomal cytarabine given prophylactically in combination with high-dose methotrexate and cytarabine to patients with acute lymphocytic leukemia. Blood. 2007;109:3214–8.

- 29. Gállego Pérez-Larraya J, Palma JA, Carmona-Iragui M, Fernández-Torrón R, Irimia P, Rodríguez-Otero P, Panizo C, Martínez-Vila E. Neurologic complications of intrathecal liposomal cytarabine administered prophylactically to patients with non-Hodgkin lymphoma. J Neuro-Oncol. 2011;103:603–9.
- Takimoto CH, Lu ZH, Zhang R, Liang MD, Larson LV, Cantilena LR, Grem JL, Allegra CJ, Diasio RB, Chu E. Severe neurotoxicity following 5-fluorouracil-based chemotherapy in a patient with dihydropyrimidine dehydrogenase deficiency. Clin Cancer Res. 1996;2:477–81.
- Pirzada NA, Ali II, Dafer RM. Fluorouracil-induced neurotoxicity. Ann Pharmacother. 2000;34:35–8.
- Suresh P, Kapoor R, Kapur BN. Irreversible cerebellar toxicity after infusional 5-fluorouracil therapy. Indian J Cancer. 2015;52:627–8.
- Martinez-Lapiscina EH, Erro ME, Cabada T, Tuñón T. 5-fluorouracil induced hyperammonemic encephalophathy: etiopathologic correlation. Can J Neurol Sci. 2012;39:553–4.
- Lucato LT, McKinney AM, Short J, Teksam M, Truwit CL. Reversible findings of restricted diffusion in 5-fluorouracil neurotoxicity. Australas Radiol. 2006;50:364–8.
- 35. Li J, Lee JJ, Chu E, Baehring JM. Reversible leukoencephalopathy with stroke-like presentation in a patient with 5-dihydropyrimidine dehydrogenase deficiency treated with continuous 5-fluorouracil infusion. Clin Colorectal Cancer. 2012;11:215–7.
- Choi SM, Lee SH, Yang YS, Kim BC, Kim MK, Cho KH. 5-fluorouracil-induced leukoencephalopathy in patients with breast cancer. J Korean Med Sci. 2001;16:328–34.
- Videnovic A, Semenov I, Chua-Adajar R, et al. Capecitabine-induced multifocal leukoencephalopathy: a report of five cases. Neurology. 2005;65:1792– 4; discussion 1685.
- Beitinjaneh A, McKinney AM, Cao Q, Weisdorf DJ. Toxic leukoencephalopathy following fludarabine-associated hematopoietic cell transplantation. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant. 2011;17:300–8.
- Lee MS, McKinney AM, Brace JR, Santacruz K. Clinical and imaging features of fludarabine neurotoxicity. J Neuroophthalmol. 2010;30:37–41.
- Helton KJ, Patay Z, Triplett BM. Fludarabineinduced severe necrotizing leukoencephalopathy in pediatric hematopoietic cell transplantation. Bone Marrow Transplant. 2013;48:729–31.
- Saumoy M, Castells G, Escoda L, Marés R, Richart C, Ugarriza A. Progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy in chronic lymphocytic leukemia after treatment with fludarabine. Leuk Lymphoma. 2002;43:433–6.
- 42. Vidarsson B, Mosher DF, Salamat MS, Isaksson HJ, Onundarson PT. Progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy after fludarabine therapy for lowgrade lymphoproliferative disease. Am J Hematol. 2002;70:51–4.

- Bhojwani D, Sabin ND, Pei D, et al. Methotrexateinduced neurotoxicity and leukoencephalopathy in childhood acute lymphoblastic leukemia. J Clin Oncol. 2014;32:949–59.
- Agarwal A, Vijay K, Thamburaj K, Ouyang T. Transient leukoencephalopathy after intrathecal methotrexate mimicking stroke. Emerg Radiol. 2011;18:345–7.
- 45. Inaba H, Khan RB, Laningham FH, Crews KR, Pui C-H, Daw NC. Clinical and radiological characteristics of methotrexate-induced acute encephalopathy in pediatric patients with cancer. Ann Oncol. 2008;19:178–84.
- Patterson DM, Aries J, Hyare H, Holder D, Rees J, Lee SM. Nonconvulsive status epilepticus and leucoencephalopathy after high-dose methotrexate. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29:e459–61.
- 47. Oka M, Terae S, Kobayashi R, Sawamura Y, Kudoh K, Tha KK, Yoshida M, Kaneda M, Suzuki Y, Miyasaka K. MRI in methotrexate-related leukoencephalopathy: disseminated necrotising leukoencephalopathy in comparison with mild leukoencephalopathy. Neuroradiology. 2003;45:493–7.
- Correa DD, DeAngelis LM, Shi W, Thaler H, Glass A, Abrey LE. Cognitive functions in survivors of primary central nervous system lymphoma. Neurology. 2004;62:548–55.
- 49. Lai R, Abrey LE, Rosenblum MK, DeAngelis LM. Treatment-induced leukoencephalopathy in primary CNS lymphoma: a clinical and autopsy study. Neurology. 2004;62:451–6.
- Cavaliere R, Schiff D. Neurologic toxicities of cancer therapies. Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep. 2006;6:218–26.
- Iuvone L, Mariotti P, Colosimo C, Guzzetta F, Ruggiero A, Riccardi R. Long-term cognitive outcome, brain computed tomography scan, and magnetic resonance imaging in children cured for acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Cancer. 2002;95:2562–70.
- Cachia D, Kamiya-Matsuoka C, Pinnix CC, Chi L, Kantarjian HM, Cortes JE, Daver N, Woodman K. Myelopathy following intrathecal chemotherapy in adults: a single institution experience. J Neuro-Oncol. 2015;122:391–8.
- Yi Y, Kang HJ, Shin HY, Kim K. Progressive myelopathy mimicking subacute combined degeneration after intrathecal chemotherapy. J Child Neurol. 2015;30:246–9.
- Murata K, Maeba A, Yamanegi M, Nakanishi I, Ito H. Methotrexate myelopathy after intrathecal chemotherapy: a case report. J Med Case Rep. 2015;9:135.
- 55. Shintaku M, Toyooka N, Koyama T, Teraoka S, Tsudo M. Methotrexate myelopathy with extensive transverse necrosis: report of an autopsy case. Neuropathology. 2014;34:547–53.
- 56. Dicuonzo F, Salvati A, Palma M, Lefons V, Lasalandra G, De Leonardis F, Santoro N. Posterior reversible encephalopathy syndrome associated with methotrexate neurotoxicity: conventional magnetic

resonance and diffusion-weighted imaging findings. J Child Neurol. 2009;24:1013–8.

- Antunes NL, Souweidane MM, Lis E, Rosenblum MK, Steinherz PG. Methotrexate leukoencephalopathy presenting as Klüver-Bucy syndrome and uncinate seizures. Pediatr Neurol. 2002;26:305–8.
- 58. Caruso V, Iacoviello L, Di Castelnuovo A, Storti S, Mariani G, de Gaetano G, Donati MB. Thrombotic complications in childhood acute lymphoblastic leukemia: a meta-analysis of 17 prospective studies comprising 1752 pediatric patients. Blood. 2006;108:2216–22.
- 59. Grace RF, Dahlberg SE, Neuberg D, Sallan SE, Connors JM, Neufeld EJ, Deangelo DJ, Silverman LB. The frequency and management of asparaginase-related thrombosis in paediatric and adult patients with acute lymphoblastic leukaemia treated on Dana-Farber Cancer Institute consortium protocols. Br J Haematol. 2011;152:452–9.
- 60. Kieslich M, Porto L, Lanfermann H, Jacobi G, Schwabe D, Böhles H. Cerebrovascular complications of L-asparaginase in the therapy of acute lymphoblastic leukemia. J Pediatr Hematol Oncol. 2003;25:484–7.
- Alsaid Y, Gulab S, Bayoumi M, Baeesa S. Cerebral sinus venous thrombosis due to asparaginase therapy. Case Rep Hematol. 2013;2013:841057.
- Hourani R, Abboud M, Hourani M, Khalifeh H, Muwakkit S. L-asparaginase-induced posterior reversible encephalopathy syndrome during acute lymphoblastic leukemia treatment in children. Neuropediatrics. 2008;39:46–50.
- 63. Frantzeskaki F, Rizos M, Papathanassiou M, Nikitas N, Lerikou M, Armaganidis A, Dimopoulos G. L-asparaginase fatal toxic encephalopathy during consolidation treatment in an adult with acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Am J Case Rep. 2013;14:311–4.
- Roelofs RI, Hrushesky W, Rogin J, Rosenberg L. Peripheral sensory neuropathy and cisplatin chemotherapy. Neurology. 1984;34:934–8.
- Krarup-Hansen A, Helweg-Larsen S, Schmalbruch H, Rørth M, Krarup C. Neuronal involvement in cisplatin neuropathy: prospective clinical and neurophysiological studies. Brain. 2007;130: 1076–88.
- 66. Oldenburg J, Kraggerud SM, Brydøy M, Cvancarova M, Lothe RA, Fossa SD. Association between longterm neuro-toxicities in testicular cancer survivors and polymorphisms in glutathione-s-transferase-P1 and -M1, a retrospective cross sectional study. J Transl Med. 2007;5:70.
- Argyriou AA, Bruna J, Marmiroli P, Cavaletti G. Chemotherapy-induced peripheral neurotoxicity (CIPN): an update. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol. 2012;82:51–77.
- Gill JS, Windebank AJ. Cisplatin-induced apoptosis in rat dorsal root ganglion neurons is associated with attempted entry into the cell cycle. J Clin Invest. 1998;101:2842–50.

- 69. Cavaletti G, Marzorati L, Bogliun G, Colombo N, Marzola M, Pittelli MR, Tredici G. Cisplatininduced peripheral neurotoxicity is dependent on total-dose intensity and single-dose intensity. Cancer. 1992;69:203–7.
- Siegal T, Haim N. Cisplatin-induced peripheral neuropathy. Frequent off-therapy deterioration, demyelinating syndromes, and muscle cramps. Cancer. 1990;66:1117–23.
- Albers JW, Chaudhry V, Cavaletti G, Donehower RC. Interventions for preventing neuropathy caused by cisplatin and related compounds. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2014:CD005228.
- Paken J, Govender CD, Pillay M, Sewram V. Cisplatin-associated ototoxicity: a review for the health professional. J Toxicol. 2016;2016:1809394.
- Bokemeyer C, Berger CC, Hartmann JT, Kollmannsberger C, Schmoll HJ, Kuczyk MA, Kanz L. Analysis of risk factors for cisplatin-induced ototoxicity in patients with testicular cancer. Br J Cancer. 1998;77:1355–62.
- Berman IJ, Mann MP. Seizures and transient cortical blindness associated with cis-platinum (II) diamminedichloride (PDD) therapy in a thirty-year-old man. Cancer. 1980;45:764–6.
- Cisplatin neurotoxicity. N Engl J Med. 1990; 323:64–5.
- 76. Ito Y, Arahata Y, Goto Y, Hirayama M, Nagamutsu M, Yasuda T, Yanagi T, Sobue G. Cisplatin neuro-toxicity presenting as reversible posterior leukoen-cephalopathy syndrome. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 1998;19:415–7.
- 77. Cerrud-Rodriguez RC, Quinteros MG, Azam M. Internal carotid artery occlusion and stroke as a complication of cisplatin-based chemotherapy for metastatic testicular germ cell tumour. BMJ Case Rep. 2017;2017:bcr-2017–220084.
- Argyriou AA, Cavaletti G, Briani C, et al. Clinical pattern and associations of oxaliplatin acute neurotoxicity: a prospective study in 170 patients with colorectal cancer. Cancer. 2013;119:438–44.
- Pachman DR, Qin R, Seisler DK, et al. Clinical course of oxaliplatin-induced neuropathy: results from the randomized phase III trial N08CB (alliance). J Clin Oncol. 2015;33:3416–22.
- 80. Petrioli R, Pascucci A, Francini E, Marsili S, Sciandivasci A, Tassi R, Civitelli S, Tanzini G, Lorenzi M, Francini G. Neurotoxicity of FOLFOX-4 as adjuvant treatment for patients with colon and gastric cancer: a randomized study of two different schedules of oxaliplatin. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol. 2008;61:105–11.
- Ta LE, Espeset L, Podratz J, Windebank AJ. Neurotoxicity of oxaliplatin and cisplatin for dorsal root ganglion neurons correlates with platinum-DNA binding. Neurotoxicology. 2006;27:992–1002.
- Heinzlef O, Lotz JP, Roullet E. Severe neuropathy after high dose carboplatin in three patients receiving multidrug chemotherapy. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1998;64:667–9.

- Vieillot S, Pouessel D, de Champfleur NM, Becht C, Culine S. Reversible posterior leukoencephalopathy syndrome after carboplatin therapy. Ann Oncol. 2007;18:608–9.
- Fischer N, Stuermer J, Rodic B, Pless M. Carboplatininduced bilateral papilledema: a case report. Case Rep Oncol. 2009;2:67–71.
- 85. LaPointe NE, Morfini G, Brady ST, Feinstein SC, Wilson L, Jordan MA. Effects of eribulin, vincristine, paclitaxel and ixabepilone on fast axonal transport and kinesin-1 driven microtubule gliding: implications for chemotherapy-induced peripheral neuropathy. Neurotoxicology. 2013;37:231–9.
- Velasco R, Bruna J. Taxane-induced peripheral neurotoxicity. Toxics. 2015;3:152–69.
- Freilich RJ, Balmaceda C, Seidman AD, Rubin M, DeAngelis LM. Motor neuropathy due to docetaxel and paclitaxel. Neurology. 1996;47:115–8.
- Reeves BN, Dakhil SR, Sloan JA, et al. Further data supporting that paclitaxel-associated acute pain syndrome is associated with development of peripheral neuropathy: North Central Cancer Treatment Group trial N08C1. Cancer. 2012;118:5171–8.
- 89. Shin YS, Min KJ, Choi SY, Lee NW. Non-convulsive seizure related to Cremophor EL<sup>™</sup>-free, polymeric micelle formulation of paclitaxel: a case report. Obstet Gynecol Sci. 2018;61:421–4.
- Perry JR, Warner E. Transient encephalopathy after paclitaxel (Taxol) infusion. Neurology. 1996;46:1596–9.
- 91. Fernandes R, Mazzarello S, Hutton B, Shorr R, Majeed H, Ibrahim MFK, Jacobs C, Ong M, Clemons M. Taxane acute pain syndrome (TAPS) in patients receiving taxane-based chemotherapy for breast cancer-a systematic review. Support Care Cancer. 2016;24:3633–50.
- 92. van den Bent MJ, Hilkens PHE, Sillevis Smitt PAE, van Raaij-van den Aarssen VJ, Bontenbal M, Verweij J. Lhermitte's sign following chemotherapy with docetaxel. Neurology. 1998;50:563–4.
- Moloney TP, Xu W, Rallah-Baker K, Oliveira N, Woodward N, Farrah JJ. Toxic optic neuropathy in the setting of docetaxel chemotherapy: a case report. BMC Ophthalmol. 2014;14:18.
- Vahdat LT, Thomas ES, Roché HH, et al. Ixabepiloneassociated peripheral neuropathy: data from across the phase II and III clinical trials. Support Care Cancer. 2012;20:2661–8.
- Egerton N. Optimizing ixabepilone treatment schedules in patients with advanced or metastatic breast cancer. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol. 2010;66:1005–12.
- 96. Vahdat LT, Garcia AA, Vogel C, Pellegrino C, Lindquist DL, Iannotti N, Gopalakrishna P, Sparano JA. Eribulin mesylate versus ixabepilone in patients with metastatic breast cancer: a randomized phase II study comparing the incidence of peripheral neuropathy. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2013;140:341–51.
- Mora E, Smith EML, Donohoe C, Hertz DL. Vincristine-induced peripheral neuropathy

in pediatric cancer patients. Am J Cancer Res. 2016;6:2416–30.

- Verstappen CCP, Koeppen S, Heimans JJ, Huijgens PC, Scheulen ME, Strumberg D, Kiburg B, Postma TJ. Dose-related vincristine-induced peripheral neuropathy with unexpected off-therapy worsening. Neurology. 2005;64:1076–7.
- Hancock BW, Naysmith A. Vincristine-induced autonomic neuropathy. Br Med J. 1975;3:207.
- 100. Trobaugh-Lotrario AD, Smith AA, Odom LF. Vincristine neurotoxicity in the presence of hereditary neuropathy. Med Pediatr Oncol. 2003;40:39–43.
- 101. Moriyama B, Henning SA, Leung J, Falade-Nwulia O, Jarosinski P, Penzak SR, Walsh TJ. Adverse interactions between antifungal azoles and vincristine: review and analysis of cases. Mycoses. 2012;55:290–7.
- Dixit G, Dhingra A, Kaushal D. Vincristine induced cranial neuropathy. J Assoc Physicians India. 2012;60:56–8.
- 103. Latiff ZA, Kamal NA, Jahendran J, Alias H, Goh BS, Syed Zakaria SZ, Jamal R. Vincristine-induced vocal cord palsy: case report and review of the literature. J Pediatr Hematol Oncol. 2010;32:407–10.
- Dhingra D, Sethi GR, Mantan M. Unilateral phrenic nerve palsy: a rare manifestation of vincristine neurotoxicity. Indian J Pediatr. 2014;81:957–8.
- 105. Adhikari S, Dongol RM, Hewett Y, Shah BK. Vincristine-induced blindness: a case report and review of literature. Anticancer Res. 2014;34:6731–3.
- Escuro RS, Adelstein DJ, Carter SG. Syndrome of inappropriate secretion of antidiuretic hormone after infusional vincristine. Cleve Clin J Med. 1992;59:643–4.
- 107. Ozyurek H, Oguz G, Ozen S, Akyuz C, Karli Oguz K, Anlar B, Aysun S. Reversible posterior leukoencephalopathy syndrome: report of three cases. J Child Neurol. 2005;20:990–3.
- Hennipman B, de Vries E, Bökkerink JPM, Ball LM, Veerman AJP. Intrathecal vincristine: 3 fatal cases and a review of the literature. J Pediatr Hematol Oncol. 2009;31:816–9.
- 109. Pace A, Bove L, Nisticò C, Ranuzzi M, Innocenti P, Pietrangeli A, Terzoli E, Jandolo B. Vinorelbine neurotoxicity: clinical and neurophysiological findings in 23 patients. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1996;61:409–11.
- 110. Cavaletti G, Jakubowiak AJ. Peripheral neuropathy during bortezomib treatment of multiple myeloma: a review of recent studies. Leuk Lymphoma. 2010;51:1178–87.
- 111. Richardson PG, Sonneveld P, Schuster MW, et al. Reversibility of symptomatic peripheral neuropathy with bortezomib in the phase III APEX trial in relapsed multiple myeloma: impact of a dose-modification guideline. Br J Haematol. 2009;144:895–903.
- 112. Bringhen S, Larocca A, Rossi D, et al. Efficacy and safety of once-weekly bortezomib in multiple myeloma patients. Blood. 2010;116:4745–53.

- 113. Moreau P, Pylypenko H, Grosicki S, et al. Subcutaneous versus intravenous administration of bortezomib in patients with relapsed multiple myeloma: a randomised, phase 3, non-inferiority study. Lancet Oncol. 2011;12:431–40.
- 114. Thawani SP, Tanji K, De Sousa EA, Weimer LH, Brannagan TH. Bortezomib-associated demyelinating neuropathy-clinical and pathologic features. J Clin Neuromuscul Dis. 2015;16:202–9.
- 115. Oshikawa G, Kojima A, Doki N, Kobayashi T, Kakihana K, Tsuda H, Endo I, Kamata N, Ohashi K, Sakamaki H. Bortezomib-induced posterior reversible encephalopathy syndrome in a patient with newly diagnosed multiple myeloma. Intern Med. 2013;52:111–4.
- 116. Siegel D, Martin T, Nooka A, et al. Integrated safety profile of single-agent carfilzomib: experience from 526 patients enrolled in 4 phase II clinical studies. Haematologica. 2013;98:1753–61.
- 117. Moreau P, Masszi T, Grzasko N, et al. Oral ixazomib, lenalidomide, and dexamethasone for multiple myeloma. N Engl J Med. 2016;374:1621–34.
- 118. Plasmati R, Pastorelli F, Cavo M, et al. Neuropathy in multiple myeloma treated with thalidomide: a prospective study. Neurology. 2007;69:573–81.

- 119. Glasmacher A, Hahn C, Hoffmann F, Naumann R, Goldschmidt H, von Lilienfeld-Toal M, Orlopp K, Schmidt-Wolf I, Gorschlüter M. A systematic review of phase-II trials of thalidomide monotherapy in patients with relapsed or refractory multiple myeloma. Br J Haematol. 2006;132:584–93.
- 120. Spencer A, Prince HM, Roberts AW, Prosser IW, Bradstock KF, Coyle L, Gill DS, Horvath N, Reynolds J, Kennedy N. Consolidation therapy with low-dose thalidomide and prednisolone prolongs the survival of multiple myeloma patients undergoing a single autologous stem-cell transplantation procedure. J Clin Oncol. 2009;27:1788–93.
- 121. Dimopoulos MA, Chen C, Spencer A, et al. Long-term follow-up on overall survival from the MM-009 and MM-010 phase III trials of lenalidomide plus dexamethasone in patients with relapsed or refractory multiple myeloma. Leukemia. 2009;23:2147–52.
- 122. Miguel JS, Weisel K, Moreau P, et al. Pomalidomide plus low-dose dexamethasone versus high-dose dexamethasone alone for patients with relapsed and refractory multiple myeloma (MM-003): a randomised, open-label, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2013;14:1055–66.



**Neurological Complications** of Targeted Therapies

27

Ugonma N. Chukwueke, Eudocia Q. Lee, and Patrick Y. Wen

#### 27.1 Introduction

Neurotoxicity secondary to cancer-directed therapies is a widely recognized phenomenon in the treatment of patients with solid and hematologic malignancies. As there has been more recent use of targeted agents, early and timely recognition of rare but potential severe adverse neurologic effect will be critical, as this may limit the treatment course [1]. Toxicity may be the result of direct effects upon the nervous system, such as with chemotherapy-induced peripheral neuropathy, while there are also indirect effects to consider, which may occur due to metabolic or toxic factors produced by therapy. Early recognition is essential, particularly as the development of novel therapies has led to rapid adoption of these therapies as standard of care. As many of the agents and modalities discussed in this section have been established as treatments in systemic cancers, many are currently in use for central nervous system metastases or are under investigation, thus requiring more

Department of Neurology, Brigham and Women's Hospital, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA e-mail: Ugonma\_Chukwueke@dfci.harvard.edu; eqlee@partners.org; Patrick\_Wen@dfci.harvard.edu 27.1.1 EGFR

EGFR. Use of EGFR tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKI) now represents the standard of care for treatment of patients with NSCLC and activations mutations in EGFR [6]. In EGFR-mutated patients, initiation of EGFR TKIs in the newly diagnosed setting has led to prolonged progression-free (PFS) when compared to chemotherapy [7–10]. The later-generation EGFR TKIs have continued to demonstrate survival benefit in comparison to chemotherapy, both in local and metastatic NSCLC, notably osimertinib, given its demonstrated CNS activity [11].

attention in distinguishing the effect of treatment from progressive intracranial disease.

Epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) is

part of the erbB family, encoded by erbB-1

(HER1), erbB-2 (HER2), erbB-3 (HER3),

and erbB-4 (HER4), and is frequently overex-

pressed in non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC)

[2–4]. EGFR overexpression is found most

commonly in adenocarcinoma histology and

has been associated most frequently with women, those of East Asian descent, and non-

smokers [5]. Over the past decade, collective

understanding of the prognostic significance of

EGFR in NSCLC has evolved, with advances

in molecular profiling and characterization

leading to the development of agents targeting

U. N. Chukwueke  $\cdot$  E. Q. Lee  $\cdot$  P. Y. Wen ( $\boxtimes$ ) Department of Medical Oncology, Center for Neuro-Oncology, Dana-Farber Cancer Institute, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), Central Nervous System Metastases, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_27

## 27.1.2 Gefitinib

Gefitinib was the first EGFR TKI to be approved as a monotherapy for patients with previously treated NSCLC. In the phase III IPASS trial, patients with EGFR-mutated NSCLC were randomized to either gefitinib or carboplatin/ paclitaxel in the frontline setting [8]. While neurotoxicity was observed in the gefitinib-treated cohort in 66 patients (10.9%), 69.9% of patients randomized to the carboplatin-paclitaxel arm noted neurotoxic adverse effects [12]. Although prospective trials have shown activity of gefitinib in brain metastases from NSCLC, osimertinib remains the preferred agent in this setting [13].

Ocular side effects, specifically visual disturbances, were observed in two phase II trials in which patients with advanced NSCLC were treated with gefitinib. These were primarily described as blurred vision, photophobia, and bilateral hemianopia; however, it was not felt that gefitinib was associated with these adverse effects [14].

# 27.1.3 Erlotinib

Erlotinib is a first-generation EGFR TKI first approved in 2004 for second-line monotherapy in treatment of patients with locally advanced or metastatic NSCLC, following initial treatment with chemotherapy [15]. In patients with EGFRmutated NSCLC brain metastases, erlotinib was shown to delay time to intracranial disease progression as well as overall survival in comparison to EGFR wild-type disease [16]. Regarding associated toxicity, in the phase III EURTAC trial which led to the approval of erlotinib as a firstline agent, the predominant drug-related adverse effects were non-neurologic, namely, fatigue, rash, and diarrhea. Among the 84 patients who were randomized to erlotinib, 8 (9%) reported neuropathy, as compared to 12 of 82 patients receiving standard chemotherapy [7].

# 27.1.4 Afatinib

Afatinib is a second-generation, irreversible pan-EGFR TKI approved for initial therapy of patients with advanced EGFR-mutant NSCLC. In the combined analysis of the phase III trials LUX-LUNG 3 and LUX-LUNG 6, in which afatinib was compared to chemotherapy in first-line treatment, in patients with asymptomatic brain metastases, afatinib was associated with longer PFS [9, 17–19]. In comparison to the other EGFR TKIs, neurotoxicity is uncommon with afatinib in the LUX-LUNG trials [20].

#### 27.1.5 Osimertinib

Osimertinib is a third-generation irreversible EGFR TKI which inhibits both EGFR TKIsensitizing and EGFR T790 M resistance mutations [6]. It is favored as initial management for patients with synchronous presentation of systemic and CNS disease [6]. Similar to other EGFR TKIs, it is not active in EGFR wild-type disease. It has been used increasingly in the first-line setting for treatment of advanced EGFR-mutant NSCLC, having shown efficacy superior to other TKIs for first-line treatment of EFGR-mutated NSCLC [6]. In initial and salvage therapy, osimertinib has also demonstrated improvement in central nervous system (CNS) penetration as well as durable response rates [11, 21]. Neurologic adverse effects in the osimertinib arm included headache, back pain, and asthenia [11].

#### 27.1.6 Cetuximab

Cetuximab is a chimeric mouse/human monoclonal antibody against EGFR frequently used in management of head and neck, as well as colorectal cancers [22]. In the study of cetuximab monotherapy for salvage treatment of advanced colorectal cancer, among the most frequently reported adverse effects included headaches [23]. Additionally, there have been case reports of cetuximab-associated chronic inflammatory demyelinating polyneuropathy (CIDP), though causality was not established [24]. Nonconvulsive status epilepticus in the setting of posterior reversible encephalopathy syndrome (PRES) secondary to cetuximab has also been reported [25].

# 27.2 ALK

Approximately 5% of NSCLCs harbor alterations in the anaplastic lymphoma kinase (ALK) gene [27]. An inversion in chromosome 2 resulting in the 5' end of the echinoderm microtubule-associated protein-like 4 (EML4) gene with the 3' end of the ALK gene results in the fusion oncogene EML4-ALK [28]. Like EGFRmutated NSCLC, ALK-rearranged tumors are associated with specific clinical phenotypes including young age and never smokers, as well as adenocarcinoma histology [3]. ALK rearrangements are mutually exclusive of EGFR and KRAS mutations. Screening for ALK following histologic confirmation of NSCLC is essential, as ALK-rearranged tumors are sensitive to ALK TKIs, which have been established as first-line therapy for newly diagnosed ALK-rearranged NSCLC [29]. Alectinib and ceritinib, specifically, have gained FDA approval for treatment of brain metastases in both the newly diagnosed and pretreated settings [26, 27].

#### 27.2.1 Crizotinib

Crizotinib is a first-generation ALK TKI and one of the earliest used in clinical settings. In patients with ALK-rearranged brain metastases, its use has declined secondary to improved outcomes noted with alectinib and ceritinib as well as to higher rates of CNS relapse which have been observed [28]. In a large phase III trial, PROFILE 1014, among the most common neurologic adverse effects identified in this trial include vision changes (73.1%), neuropathy (50%), headache (48%), and dizziness (44%) [29].

#### 27.2.2 Alectinib

Alectinib is FDA approved for first-line therapy for patients with ALK-rearranged NSCLC and for patients who had progressed while previously on crizotinib. In at least three phase III studies, ALEX, J-ALEX, and ALESIA, alectinib was compared to crizotinib in untreated, ALK-rearranged NSCLC. In all three trials, alectinib was associated with either prolonged PFS or reduction in the risk of disease progression or death [30–32]. Alectinib has additionally been found to have improved CNS penetration, achieving high brain-to-plasma ratios, intracranial response rates, and delayed risk of CNS progression in patients with baseline brain metastases [32]. In the J-ALEX trial, neurologic toxicity including dysgeusia, headache, and dizziness was observed and, however, was either grade 1 or grade 2. Additionally, the frequency of these events was lower in the alectinib-treated arm in comparison to crizotinib [32].

#### 27.2.3 Ceritinib

Ceritinib is a second-generation selective ALK TKI with established potency 20 times greater than crizotinib and FDA approved in the first-line setting for patients with advanced, ALK-rearranged NSCLC [33]. In ASCEND-4, a randomized phase III trial in which ceritinib was compared to standard chemotherapy (pemetrexed-platinum therapy), in patients with measurable brain metastases, ceritinib was associated with prolonged PFS and higher intracranial response rates [33]. Headache (16%) was the most commonly reported neurologic adverse effect [33].

#### 27.2.4 Brigatinib

Brigatinib is a second-generation ALK inhibitor which has activity against both ALK and ROS1 mutations and which has been associated with prolonged PFS in patients with untreated, advanced ALK-rearranged NSCLC, when compared to crizotinib [34]. Additionally, brigatinib has also been shown to result in higher intracranial response rates in patients with baseline brain metastases, notably in patients who received prior treatment with crizotinib [35]. There has not been any reported significant neurologic toxicity associated with brigatinib [34].

#### 27.2.5 Lorlatinib

In the setting of suspected ALK resistance, there may still be therapeutic benefit in use of additional ALK inhibitor therapy. Lorlatinib has activity against all known ALK inhibitor resistance mechanisms and was granted FDA approval for treatment of ALK-rearranged NSCLC following progression on crizotinib and an additional ALK inhibitor [35]. Although the optimal timing of lorlatinib in treatment of brain metastases remains under investigation, it has demonstrated activity within the CNS. Lorlatinib-related neurologic adverse effects reported included sensory peripheral neuropathy (30%), cognitive changes (18%), and dizziness (9%) of patients [35].

#### 27.3 NTRK

The neurotrophin receptor kinase genes, NTRK1, NTRK2, or NTRK3, encode the TRKA, TRKB, and TRKC proteins (collectively known as the TRK family proteins) and have been under investigation for cancer therapy [36]. In cancer, TRK proteins can be activated by several mechanisms: somatic NTRK mutations (colorectal cancer, NSCLC, melanoma, and AML), activating splice variants of NTRK1 gene (neuroblastoma, AML), and through TRK overexpression (breast, cutaneous, and lung cancers) [37-42]. NTRK fusions have also been identified in rare cancers and are found at varying frequencies in adult and pediatric populations [43]. Among the NTRK TKIs, larotrectinib and entrectinib are in clinical development; entrectinib specifically has shown activity in brain metastases in preclinical and early-phase trials [44, 45].

#### 27.3.1 Larotrectinib

Larotrectinib is a potent and selective inhibitor of all three TRK proteins, which has gained FDA approval for adult and pediatric patients with advanced solid tumors harboring an NTRK gene fusion. In a phase I study in adults and phase II study in pediatric patients with TRK fusionpositive cancers receiving larotrectinib, of 55 patients, dizziness (25%) and headache (2%) of all grades were reported to be related to treatment [43]. In the pooled analysis of 176 adult and pediatric patients, neurologic events of any grade occurred in 53% of patients including dizziness, gait disturbance, and paresthesias. There was one grade 4 encephalopathy occurring in one patient (0.6%) [43].

#### 27.3.2 Entrectinib

Entrectinib is an oral, pan-TRK TKI which has additional activity against ROS1 and ALK [46]. To date, it has been tested in four clinical trials in patients harboring NTRK, ROS1, or ALK fusions [47]. In a combined safety analysis of two phase I trials of entrectinib in patients with advanced solid tumors, neurologic side effects included paresthesias (29%), myalgias (23%), and dizziness (19%) which were all grade 1 or 2; there was one grade 3 cognitive disturbance which improved with dose interruption [48].

#### 27.4 Her2

Human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2), a member of the EGFR family of receptors, is an oncogene, also referred to as HER2/neu or ERBB-2. It is a predictive factor in breast cancer as its overexpression is associated with disease recurrence and overall worse prognosis [49]. There is a 12% 10-year risk of development of brain metastases in the setting of HER2-positive breast cancer. HER2 overexpression is found in 20% of breast cancers, and confirming status is essential in the care of patients with breast cancer as HER2 overexpressing tumors are likely to benefit from HER2-targeting agents. Furthermore, tumors which lack HER2 overexpression are less likely to benefit from such therapies [50]. In addition to clinical use in HER2-expressing breast cancers, the HER2-directed agents have also been used in management of HER2 overexpressing or amplified gastroesophageal adenocarcinoma [51].

# 27.4.1 Trastuzumab

Trastuzumab is a monoclonal antibody directed against HER2 and the only HER2-directed agent which has been associated with a survival benefit when combined with chemotherapy for adjuvant treatment of HER2-positive breast cancer [52]. There has been concern that while there is prolonged survival in Her2-positive breast cancer brain metastases with trastuzumab, this is owing to extracranial control of disease—as in the setting of an intact blood-brain barrier (BBB), the CNS penetration of trastuzumab is thought to be minimal [53, 54]. Additionally, following trastuzumab, the brain is frequently the first site of relapse in patients with HER2-positive disease. Headaches are among the most frequently reported treatment-related symptoms, noted in 10% of patients [52]. There have also been case reports of trastuzumab-induced migraine [55].

#### 27.4.2 Ado-trastuzumab Emtansine

Ado-trastuzumab emtansine (T-DM1) is an antibody-drug conjugate, composed of trastuzumab, a derivative of maytansine 1 (DM1), which is a microtubule inhibitor, and a thioether linker [56]. It is used as alternative first-line treatment for HER2-positive breast cancer or may also be used as second-line therapy with potential use in the setting of brain metastases. The phase III MARIANNE trial compared T-DM1 with placebo, T-DM1 and pertuzumab, trastuzumab, and taxane chemotherapy for advanced HER2-positive breast cancer. Peripheral sensory neuropathy was reported more frequently in the taxane with trastuzumab (20.1%) compared to the T-DM1 with pertuzumab (13%) and T-DM1 only arms (12%) [57]. The presence of microtubule inhibitor in T-DM1 has been proposed as a mechanism for development of neuropathy [58].

#### 27.4.3 Lapatinib

Lapatinib is an EGFR1- and HER2-directed TKI which has been used in combination in

various clinical scenarios for management of HER2-positive breast cancer and refractory brain metastases, specifically in combination with capecitabine. Neurotoxicity has not been observed with lapatinib [59].

#### 27.4.4 Pertuzumab

Pertuzumab is a monoclonal antibody against HER2 which is combined with trastuzumab and taxane chemotherapy for treatment of previously untreated metastatic HER2-positive breast cancer. The role of pertuzumab in management of brain metastases remains under investigation. in the post hoc analysis of the phase III trial in which pertuzumab, trastuzumab, and taxane chemotherapy were compared with placebo, trastuzumab, and docetaxel, the median time to development of brain metastases was prolonged in comparison to the placebo group [60, 61]. In this phase III trial, across all grades, headaches (17%) and peripheral neuropathy (2.7%) were more frequent in the pertuzumab-treated group [60].

#### 27.4.5 Neratinib

Neratinib is a dual-kinase inhibitor approved for adjuvant treatment following trastuzumab for early HER2-positive breast cancer [62]. It has not yet shown improvement in PFS or intracranial response rates in the setting of brain metastases [62]. In the randomized phase III trial ExteNET, the neurologic adverse effects reported including headaches (19%), muscle spasms (11%), and dizziness (10%) [63].

## 27.5 PARP Inhibitors

Poly (adenosine diphosphate [ADP]—ribose) polymerase (PARP) is essential to the repair of single-stranded DNA breaks through the base-excision repair (BER) pathway. Through synthetic lethality, PARP inhibition leads to formation of double-stranded DNA breaks which are unable to be accurately repaired in tumors with homologous recombination deficiency [64, 65]. 15% of epithelial ovarian cancers are deficient in homologous recombination repair, likely owing to germline mutations in BRCA 1 and 2 [66, 67]. PARP inhibition is thus an attractive therapeutic option for treatment of ovarian cancer in women with BRCA 1 or 2 germline mutations as well as in breast cancer brain metastases, which demonstrate higher levels of homologous recombination deficiency [68].

#### 27.5.1 Olaparib

Olaparib is a first-in-class oral PARP inhibitor which induces synthetic lethality in BRCA 1and 2-deficient tumor cells. In a phase II study, olaparib monotherapy versus placebo, in patients with platinum-sensitive, relapsed high-grade serous ovarian carcinoma was associated with prolonged PFS and a lower rate of grade 3 and 4 toxicity [69]. In the olaparib-treated arm, the most common neurologic adverse effects were headache (18.4%) and asthenia (11.8%) [69]. In a separate phase I study, olaparib was combined with paclitaxel and/or carboplatin and then subsequently continued on olaparib monotherapy [70]. Three of 21 patients stopped combination therapy due to development of peripheral neuropathy [70].

#### 27.5.2 Veliparib

In the phase II trial I-SPY 2, veliparib, an oral PARP-1 and PARP-2 inhibitor, showed improved pathological complete responses in patients with early breast cancer treated with veliparib in combination with neoadjuvant chemotherapy [71]. A subsequent phase III study, BrighTNess, showed that while there was an increase in the pathological complete response with the addition of veliparib and carboplatin to paclitaxel followed by cyclophosphamide and doxorubicin, the addition of veliparib to carboplatin and paclitaxel did not [71]. In the veliparib-treated group, peripheral sensory neu-

ropathy (38%), dysgeusia (19%), and dizziness (14%) were more frequent than in the veliparib placebo groups [71].

# 27.6 Cyclin-Dependent Kinase (CDK) Inhibition

The cyclin-dependent kinases (CDK), specifically CDK 4/6 in combination with cyclin D, are critical drivers of cell proliferation and thus provide a therapeutic opportunity for cancer treatments due to disordered cell cycle regulation [72, 73]. Development of inhibitors of CDK 4/6 has been an exciting area of exploration of potential cancer therapies, specifically in treatment of breast cancer brain metastases.

#### 27.6.1 Palbociclib

Palbociclib is an oral CDK inhibitor currently FDA approved for metastatic, hormone receptor (HR)-positive, HER2-negative metastatic breast cancer, in combination with the aromatase inhibitor (AI) letrozole [74]. In a phase III study, patients with untreated, HER-negative, HR-positive breast cancer were randomized to either palbociclib and letrozole or placebo and letrozole. No neurologic adverse effects were reported [74]. In an earlier phase II study, the most common neurologic adverse effects were headaches (14%), dizziness, and peripheral neuropathy (10%) [75].

#### 27.6.2 Abemaciclib

Abemaciclib is an oral CDK inhibitor FDA approved for initial treatment of postmenopausal women with HR-positive, HER2-negative breast cancer, as shown in the phase III study MONARCH 3 [73]. Only headaches (15.6%) were reported in the abemaciclib treatment arm [73]. Abemaciclib has also been used in management of HR-positive, HER2-negative breast cancer brain metastases and metastatic KRASmutated NSCLC [73, 76].

#### 27.6.3 Ribociclib

Ribociclib is approved in combination with letrozole in postmenopausal women with metastatic or advanced HER2-negative, HR-positive breast cancer [77]. In a comparison of letrozole monotherapy and ribociclib plus, headaches occurred in 26.9% of patients who received ribociclib [77]. This combination is currently under investigation in a phase I trial in treatment of breast cancer brain metastases (NCT03096847).

# 27.7 Phosphoinositide-3-Kinase (PI3K) Inhibitors

Phosphoinositide-3-kinase (PI3K) pathway is a signal transduction pathway and one of the most active cell signaling pathways in human cancer [78]. PI3K isoforms (gamma and delta) are major effectors of receptor tyrosine kinases, transducing signal into intracellular messages [78]. PI3K delta is constitutively active in hematologic malignancies, and its inhibition targets proliferation and survival of leukemia and lymphoma cells. PI3K gamma reduces differentiation and migration of cells within the tumor microenvironment, which support and protect malignant cells [79]. For these reasons, the PI3K pathway is a rationale target for therapeutic interventions in treatment of hematologic malignancies and in combination with hormonal therapy for breast cancer brain metastases [80].

# 27.7.1 Idelalisib

Idelalisib is an oral, selective PI3K delta inhibitor which promotes apoptosis, approved currently for treatment of recurrent chronic lymphocytic leukemia/small lymphocytic leukemia (CLL/SLL) in combination with rituximab. Early-phase clinical trials established antitumor activity as well as safety in CLL patients and in the context of indolent non-Hodgkin's lymphoma (NHL) [81]. A large, phase III randomized trial of idelalisib and rituximab versus placebo and rituximab in relapsed/refractory CLL demonstrated improved ORR on the idelalisib arm as well as prolonged OS [82]. In this trial, no significant neurologic adverse effects were reported.

#### 27.7.2 Duvelisib

Duvelisib is a dual inhibitor of PI3K delta and gamma, which has shown antitumor activity also in management of relapsed/refractory CLL/ SLL. It gained recent FDA approval as monotherapy for relapsed/refractory CLL/SLL following failure of two prior lines of therapy. In two phase I trials, duvelisib was associated with significant clinical responses across multiple disease types including indolent NHL, relapsed/refractory CLL, and peripheral and cutaneous T-cell lymphoma (TCL) [82, 83]. Headache was reported in 18% of patients who received duvelisib [83].

# 27.8 Bruton's Tyrosine Kinase (BTK) Inhibitors

Bruton's tyrosine kinase (BTK) is a Tec kinase which is critical to B-cell receptor (BCR) signaling, which is activated in CLL. When activated, BTK leads to downstream activation of cell survival pathways including MAPK and NF-kappa B [84]. BTK inhibition is a promising therapeutic target for treatment of hematologic malignancies, with investigations underway for its role in CNS relapse of disease [84, 85].

### 27.8.1 Ibrutinib

Ibrutinib is a first-in-class, oral, selective BTK inhibitor which is FDA approved for untreated and previously treated CLL. Its use has also been explored in CNS relapse of mantle cell lymphoma, which occurs in 4.1% of cases [85]. Ibrutinib binds to its target (cysteine-481 residue of BTK) and thus interrupts BCR signaling leading to B-cell apoptosis [84]. The most devastating complication associated with ibrutinib is hemorrhage from any site; however, there have been few cases of reported intracranial hemor-

rhage [86]. Other neurologic adverse effects noted include headache, which was reported in 13.8% of patients receiving ibrutinib [87].

Ibrutinib can cause hypogammaglobulinemia, thus predisposing patients with CLL to infections, namely, of the upper respiratory tract and other bacterial and fungal infections which occur in the setting of immunosuppression, specifically pneumocystis carinii and aspergillus [88–90]. Progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy (PML) is a rare but devastating neurologic disease which is triggered by the polyoma John Cunningham (JC) virus, which has been reported in a patient with CLL following treatment with ibrutinib [91].

### 27.8.2 Acalabrutinib

Acalabrutinib is an irreversible BTK inhibitor which has properties designed to be more selective and specific in comparison to ibrutinib, with less off-target effects [92]. Phase I/II studies in patients with relapsed CLL have shown ORR which have been consistent across all high-risk subgroups with 95% of patients showing some response to therapy [92]. The most common adverse effect was headache in 43% of patients [92]. As with ibrutinib, cases of PML have also occurred during treatment with acalabrutinib [93].

#### 27.9 BRAF and MEK Inhibitors

BRAF is a serine threonine kinase and a member of the RAF kinase family, as part of the RAF/MEK/ERK serine threonine kinase cascade which regulates cell growth and differentiation and has been associated with human cancers [93]. Activating mutations in BRAF are present in up to 60% of advanced melanoma, with 80–90% of the mutations consisting of the substitution of glutamic acid for valine at position 600 (V600E); the remaining mutations involve substitution of glutamic acid for lysine

(V600K) [93]. A phase I study with an oral BRAF inhibitor in patients with BRAF-mutated metastatic melanoma showed complete or partial tumor regression in 11 of 16 patients in the dose-escalation cohort and in 26 of 32 patients in the extension cohort [94]. BRAF inhibitors have demonstrated impact as monotherapy, but now combination regimen with MEK inhibitors has supplanted monotherapy. MEK or MAPK kinase is downstream of BRAF and has been associated with improved PFS and OS in BRAF-mutated melanoma [95-97]. These agents have established activity in the CNS, with combination BRAF/MEK inhibition being preferred therapy in certain settings. In addition to the combination regimens discussed here, investigation of encorafenib and binimetinib is ongoing [98].

#### 27.9.1 Dabrafenib and Trametinib

Dabrafenib is an oral reversible BRAF inhibitor which has demonstrated activity in treatment of advanced melanoma, both as monotherapy and in combination with MEK inhibition. In a phase III trial, comparing dabrafenib to dacarbazine in patients with unresectable stage III or IV melanoma harboring BRAF mutations, headaches were reported in 5% of patients receiving dabrafenib [95].

Dabrafenib has been combined with MEK inhibition (trametinib) to delay development of resistance and to mitigate non-neurologic toxicity of BRAF inhibition. Trametinib is a highly selective inhibitor of MEK1/MEK2 and was initially approved as monotherapy for BRAF-mutated melanoma. In evaluation of combination therapy, two phase III trials of dabrafenib/trametinib have been conducted: in one, the combination of dabrafenib and trametinib was compared to dabrafenib and placebo. Neurologic adverse effects were uncommon with combination treatment. Ocular symptoms have been reported with trametinib but are also quite rare [99].

# 27.10 Bcr-Abl

The driver event in chronic myelogenous leukemia (CML) is the translocation between the long arms of chromosomes 9 and 22, resulting in a shortened chromosome 22 also known as the Philadelphia chromosome (Ph) [100]. The manifestation of which is the formation of the fusion gene BCR-ABL1 on chromosome 22, which is found in over 90% of CML patients [100, 101]. There are three common variants of the BCR-ABL1 proteins which result from the translocation, which is determined by the site of the break point. Oral TKIs are the standard of care in treatment of CML for initial management. A newer second-generation TKI, radotinib, has gained approval outside of the US for initial treatment of CML or TKI-refractory CML [102]. Arterial ischemic events have been described as a classwide effect of TKIs, including cerebrovascular involvement [103]. To date, these drugs have not been studied in brain metastases or are reported to have minimal activity in the CNS [104].

#### 27.10.1 Imatinib

Imatinib is a first-generation TKI and the first TKI available for use in patients with CML in chronic phase (CP CML) [105]. Prospective trials have compared imatinib to interferon in combination with cytarabine in initial treatment for CP CML [105]. In the imatinib-treated group, headache was the most common neurologic adverse effect, reported in 31.2% of patients [105].

#### 27.10.2 Dasatinib

Dasatinib is a second-generation BCR-ABL TKI which gained initial approval for secondline treatment of CML in the setting of imatinib failure [106]. The DASISION trial was a randomized phase III study in which dasatinib was compared to imatinib in treatment-naive CML [107]. Among ten cardiovascular ischemic events which occurred within 1 year of dasatinib, there were two transient ischemic attacks [107]. Also noted was one death secondary to Klebsiella meningoencephalitis [107].

#### 27.10.3 Bosutinib

Bosutinib is an oral TKI and inhibitor of ABL and SRC kinase FDA approved also for initial treatment of CP CML. In a phase II study of bosutinib in recurrent glioblastoma, in which nine patients were enrolled, seizure and cerebral edema were reported; however, these were not attributed to bosutinib [108].

#### 27.10.4 Ponatinib

Ponatinib is approved in the US for adult patients with refractory CML or Philadelphia-positive (Ph+) acute lymphocytic leukemia (ALL), as well in those with BCR-ABL threonine to isoleucine (T315I) mutation [109]. In a phase II trial of ponatinib in patients with CML or Ph+ ALL, headaches were reported in 23% of patients with chronic-phase CML [109]. As with other TKIs, peripheral neuropathies are uncommon but may occur [110]. Ponatinib has been associated with peripheral arterial occlusive disease. As such, there may also be risk of cerebrovascular disease given this toxicity profile. Case reports of ocular arterial thrombosis have been reported with ponatinib [111].

#### 27.11 JAK Inhibitors

#### 27.11.1 Ruxolitinib

Ruxolitinib is an FDA-approved, selective Janus kinase 1 and 2 (JAK) inhibitor used for treatment of myelofibrosis [112]. In 2005, the JAK2 V617F mutation was identified and is the most common molecular abnormality in myeloproliferative neoplasms [113, 114]. JAK2 mutations are pres-

ent in 50% of patients with primary myelofibrosis [115]. There were no neurologic adverse effects noted in a trial of ruxolitinib [112]. Other JAK inhibitors have yet to be approved due to significant off-target effects including with neurologic toxicity [116].

# 27.12 Antibody-Drug Conjugate

#### 27.12.1 Brentuximab

Brentuximab vedotin is an anti-CD30 antibodydrug conjugate approved for relapsed and refractory Hodgkin's lymphoma. In a randomized, phase III trial, brentuximab, doxorubicin, vinblastine, and dacarbazine (A+AVD) was compared to doxorubicin, bleomycin, vinblastine, and dacarbazine (ABVD). Peripheral neuropathy occurred in 67% of patients in the A+AVD group with trial drug being discontinued in 10% of patients [117]. Peripheral neuropathy by brentuximab is caused by disruption of axonal transported and is predominantly sensory with 11% of patients experiencing motor symptoms [118].

# 27.13 Radiolabeled Antibodies

#### 27.13.1 Ibritumomab

Radioimmunotherapy links monoclonal antibodies to radiolabeled isotopes. 90Y-Ibritumomab tiuxetan is an anti-CD20, murine monoclonal antibody, combined with a chelator tiuxetan that is conjugated to the radioisotope yttrium-90, subsequently combined with radiation as treatment for patients with relapsed or treatment-refractory follicular lymphoma. Its use has been limited by severe toxicity, specifically cytopenias and reports of treatment-related myelodysplastic syndrome and acute myeloid leukemia [119]. In a randomized trial of ibritumomab, headaches were most frequently reported in patients receiving ibritumomab; however, all were grade 1 and 2 adverse effects [120].

#### 27.14 SMO

The smoothened (SMO) receptor is one of the main upstream transducers of the sonic hedgehog (SHH) signaling pathway, which is activated aberrantly in disease and thought to be an essential component of tumorigenesis [121]. SMO is a validated target for use in anticancer therapy with FDA approval for SMO antagonists vismodegib and sonidegib, both approved for advanced basal cell carcinomas with investigations underway for other indications including SHH-dependent medulloblastoma and progressive meningioma (NCT02523014) [121, 122]. SMO mutations have been identified infrequently in NSCLC brain metastases [123, 124].

#### 27.14.1 Vismodegib

Vismodegib is a first-in-class SMO inhibitor FDA approved for treatment of adults with metastatic or locally advanced basal cell carcinoma which is not appropriate for surgery or radiation. In the STEVIE trial, safety of vismodegib was assessed in patients with advanced or metastatic basal cell carcinoma [125]. Muscle spasms were the most frequently reported treatment-emergent adverse effect reports, occurring in 98% of patients; headaches were reported in 10.8% of patients [125]. When also studied in the pediatric population, vismodegib is also not associated with any significant neurotoxicity [126].

#### 27.14.2 Sonidegib

Sonidegib is a selective inhibitor of SMO which has demonstrated high tissue penetration (including blood-brain barrier) and oral bioavailability. In a phase I study of sonidegib in adult patients with advanced solid tumors, similar to vismodegib, muscle spasms were the most frequently reported in 32% of patients [127].

# 27.15 HDAC Inhibitors

Histone deacetylases (HDAC) are involved in chromatin remodeling and epigenetic regulation of gene expression, which is important in cancer growth. Altered histone deacetylation has been found in several solid tumors and is the target of HDAC inhibitors. The addition of HDAC inhibitors to radiation has been investigated in the treatment of breast cancer brain metastases [128].

#### 27.15.1 Vorinostat

Vorinostat is an orally active, potent inhibitor of HDAC, which functions by binding to a zinc ion in the catalytic domain of the enzyme [129]. It is FDA approved for treatment of cutaneous manifestations of cutaneous T-cell lymphoma, with investigations ongoing for other solid tumors [130, 131]. In a prior trial of patients with AML, there was one case of grade 4 intracranial hemorrhage and grade dizziness [132]. No other neurotoxicity has been reported.

# 27.15.2 Panobinostat

Panobinostat is a pan-HDAC inhibitor which has potent inhibitory activity at low concentrations against all classes of HDAC enzymes [133]. It is FDA approved in combination with bortezomib and dexamethasone for patients with multiple myeloma (MM), who failed at last two previously lines of therapy. In a large phase III study of panobinostat, bortezomib, and dexamethasone, peripheral neuropathy was the most common neurologic adverse effect noted in the panobinostat cohort at 61% with 17% of patients experiencing grade 3 or 4 peripheral neuropathy [134]. Sixty-seven percent of patients randomized to placebo reported peripheral neuropathy, although with fewer grade 3 or 4 toxicity [134].

#### 27.15.3 Belinostat

Belinostat is a pan-HDAC inhibitor which has been studied in patients with solid and hematologic malignancies, now currently FDA approved for relapsed or refractory T-cell lymphoma [135]. It carries both antitumor and antiangiogenic properties [135]. In a phase II study assessing the safety and efficacy of belinostat in patients with relapsed or recurrent primary TCL or cutaneous TCL, dizziness and headaches were reported in 5 and 1 patient, respectively, among treatmentemergent adverse effects [135].

#### 27.15.4 Valproic Acid

Valproic acid (VPA) is a class I HDAC inhibitor whose best-known indication has been for treatment of seizure disorders but has gained attention for its potential role as a cancer therapy [136]. In a small phase I study of eight patients with metastatic neuroendocrine carcinoma on VPA monotherapy, partial response was noted in one patient with five patients achieving stable disease. VPA was also studied in combination with 5-fluorouracil (5-FU), epirubicin, and cyclophosphamide in 15 patients with metastatic breast cancer, producing objective responses in 64% of patients [137]. In a trial of eight patients with advanced NSCLC, neurotoxicity was dose-limiting as somnolence, ataxia, and memory loss were observed [138].

### 27.16 Proteasome Inhibitor

Proteasomes are present in all cells and carry the responsibility of degrading proteins which regulate cell cycle progression, specifically an endogenous inhibitor of NF-kappa B, I kappa B. The result of degradation of I kappa B is activation of NF-kappa B, which upregulates proteins which promote cell survival, thus reducing likelihood of apoptosis [139]. This activation of NF-kappa B has been implicated in the growth, survival, and migration of myeloma cells [139]. As such proteasome inhibitors form the backbone for treatment of multiple myeloma. Peripheral neuropathy is commonly reported with proteasome inhibitor therapy.

#### 27.16.1 Bortezomib

Bortezomib is a first-in-class proteasome inhibitor approved for treatment of multiple myeloma and mantle cell lymphoma. Peripheral nerve injury is the most frequent and significant nonhematologic toxicity associated with bortezomib given impact of quality of life and impact upon treatment regimen [140]. Peripheral neuropathy was assessed in two phase II studies of 256 patients with relapsed/refractory multiple myeloma. Prior to start of therapy, 81% of evaluable patients were found on exam to have baseline peripheral neuropathy. Treatment-emergent neuropathy was reported in 35% of patients receiving higher doses of bortezomib (1.3 mg/  $m^2$ ) versus 21% receiving 1 mg/m<sup>2</sup> [140]. Grade 3 and higher toxicity were more frequent in patients with baseline peripheral neuropathy. Bortezomib typically causes a painful, sensory neuropathy thought to be secondary to direct toxicity on the dorsal root ganglion [141]. Other patterns including motor and autonomic neuropathy have been reported [141, 142]. Guidelines for management for bortezomib-induced peripheral neuropathy have also been established by the International Myeloma Working Group [143]. Bortezomib has been linked to central nervous toxicity including PRES and cerebellar toxicity [144–146].

# 27.16.2 Carfilzomib

Carfilzomib is a second-generation proteasome inhibitor approved for treatment of progressive multiple myeloma in patients previously treated with bortezomib and immunomodulatory therapy as well as in combination with dexamethasone and lenalidomide for heavily pretreated multiple myeloma. In comparison to bortezomib, carfilzomib causes a milder peripheral neuropathy, likely the result of less off-target effects [147]. Combined safety data from four phase II trials of single-agent carfilzomib was evaluated. Of 526 evaluable patients, 378 patients (71.8%) had active peripheral neuropathy at the time of trial enrollment [147]. During the course of trial, only 13.9% of patients reported peripheral neuropathy with only 1.3% being grade 3 or higher [147].

#### 27.16.3 Ixazomib

Ixazomib is an oral proteasome inhibitor currently under investigation for treatment of multiple myeloma. In a phase III study of ixazomib, peripheral neuropathy of any grade was reported in 27% of patients versus 22% in the placebo group [153]. Similar to carfilzomib, ixazomib is associated with less severe peripheral neuropathy when compared to bortezomib.

# 27.17 mTOR Inhibitors

The mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) signaling pathway is a central regulator cell metabolism, growth, proliferation, and survival [148]. The mTOR pathway plays a critical role in normal and disease states, specifically tumor formation and angiogenesis, and as such is the target of inhibition by several antitumor therapeutic agents [150]. mTOR inhibitors function by binding to the FK-binding protein and modulate mTOR. In addition to its use as antirejection therapy in the setting of renal transplantation, mTOR inhibitors have gained approval for use in tuberous sclerosis and renal cell carcinoma and have been investigated in combination with PI3K inhibitors in breast cancer brain metastases [151, 152]. Calcineurin inhibitors, which include mTOR inhibitors, as a class, have been associated with neurotoxicity [153].

#### 27.17.1 Everolimus

Everolimus is an mTOR inhibitor which has been used in combination therapy with aromatase inhibitor (AI) in postmenopausal women with AI-resistant, advanced ER-positive breast cancer. As activating mutations in mTOR pathway are common in breast cancer, this makes for a logical therapeutic option in managing disease [154]. In a phase III study comparing everolimus and exemestane to exemestane and placebo, headaches were reported in 19 patients in the everolimus treatment arm in comparison to 13 in the placebo arm [155].

#### 27.17.2 Sirolimus

Similar to everolimus, sirolimus acts by blocking the response of T- and B-cell activation by cytokines, thus preventing cell cycle progression and proliferation [156]. Sirolimus has been increasingly used for treatment of angiomyolipomas in tuberous sclerosis and has shown some antimalignancy effects in the setting of posttransplant squamous cell carcinoma [157, 158]. Sirolimus has not been associated with significant neurotoxicity except when used in combination with cyclosporine A [159].

#### 27.17.3 Temsirolimus

Temsirolimus is a highly specific inhibitor of mTOR which acts by binding the intracellular protein FKBP-12, forming an inhibitory complex of mTOR, causing cell cycle arrest and tumor suppression [160]. Along with everolimus, temsirolimus is approved for advanced renal cell carcinoma and has been used off-label for locally advanced, recurrent or metastatic endometrial cancers. In a report of temsirolimus-related adverse effects from the phase III Global Advanced Renal Cell Carcinoma (ARCC) trial, there were no grade 3 or 4 neurologic side effects [160]. In a study of 35 patients with mantle

cell lymphoma receiving weekly temsirolimus 250 mg, there was one case each of grade 3 muscle weakness, motor neuropathy, cranial neuropathy, blurred vision, and headache, with one case of grade 4 decrease consciousness [161].

#### 27.17.4 VEGF

The vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) family was first identified and isolated in 1989 with its main effector, the VEGF ligand, known to be a key mediator of angiogenesis in cancer [162–164]. VEGF acts by binding to either of its receptors, VEGF receptor 1 or 2 (VEGFR-1/VEGFR-2), which, under physiologic states, promotes angiogenesis for essential functions such as embryonic development and wound healing [164]. In cancer, VEGF is upregulated, allowing for tumor cell growth to occur by formation of new tumor vasculature. Several antitumor agents have been developed to target either VEGF or its receptors [164].

As a class, nearly all of the VEGF and VEGF receptor inhibitors have been implicated in the development of hypertension as well as increased risk of arterial thromboembolic events [165, 166]. The mechanism for increased risk of thromboembolism remains under investigation; however, it is thought to be related to disruption of tumor-associated endothelial cells, "switching" the endothelium from an anticoagulant to a prothrombotic state [167]. Reversible posterior leukoencephalopathy (RPLS) has also been reported as a class-wide phenomenon in the setting of VEGF inhibition and is thought to be secondary to disordered cerebral autoregulation and capillary dysfunction [168].

### 27.17.5 Cabozantinib

Cabozantinib is a small-molecule TKI currently used for treatment of advanced renal cell carcinoma (mRCC) and progressive, metastatic thyroid cancer. In addition to its effects on the VEGF receptor, as well as on the MET and AXL genes, both of which portend poor prognosis when present as they may predict resistance to VEGF receptor inhibition [169]. In a randomized phase II comparing cabozantinib to sunitinib as first-line therapy for mRCC, dysgeusia was the most common neurologic toxicity: noted in 41% of patients receiving cabozantinib [169]. In METEOR, a phase III trial of patients with advanced clear cell RCC who had been previously treated with VEGFR therapy, patients were randomized to either cabozantinib or everolimus. In patients receiving cabozantinib, 7.3% of patients had venous thromboembolic events and 0.9% had arterial events [170]. A rare but serious complication of cabozantinib is RPLS, though this was not observed in METEOR.

#### 27.17.6 Lenvatinib

Lenvatinib is an oral multitargeted TKI with activity against VEGF receptors 1–3, FGFR, PDGFR-alpha, RET, and KIT proto-oncogenes, currently used for radioiodine-refractory differentiated thyroid cancer and for combination therapy with everolimus for advanced RCC following prior anti-VEGF treatment [171]. There have been case reports of lenvatinib-associated PRES [172, 173].

# 27.17.7 Sorafenib

Sorafenib is an oral multitargeted TKI which acts on several factors including VEGF receptor 2, FLT3, PDGF receptor, FGFR1, C-raf, and B-raf. It is used for treatment of previously untreated and previously treated advanced RCC. In a phase II trial, patients with metastatic clear cell RCC were randomized to either bevacizumab monotherapy, bevacizumab and temsirolimus, bevacizumab and sorafenib, or sorafenib and temsirolimus [174]. Grade 3 headaches were noted in all treatment groups [174]. In a phase II of first-line sorafenib versus interferon alfa 2a, confusion was the only adverse effect attributed to sorafenib, reported in 1 patient. A phase III study of sorafenib in advanced RCC, sensory neuropathy was reported in 13% of patients receiving sorafenib [175]. Brain metastases secondary to mRCC have propensity to hemorrhage; however, in a review of the incidence of CNS bleeding, anti-VEGF TKIs, including sorafenib and sunitinib, and anti-VEGF monoclonal antibody, bevacizumab, were not associated with increased risk of CNS hemorrhage [176].

#### 27.17.8 Sunitinib

Sunitinib is a VEGF receptor TKI with effects also on PDGF receptor and the c-kit oncogene. In a phase III comparing sunitinib to interferon alfa in mRCC, headaches were reported in 11 of 375 patients in the sunitinib arm in comparison to 14 of 360 treated with interferon [177]. Sunitinib-associated AIDP and cognitive impairment have also been reported [178, 179].

#### 27.17.9 Pazopanib

Pazopanib is an oral TKI which acts on VEGF, PDGR, and kit receptors and used for locally advanced or mRCC. In a phase III trial of pazopanib, headaches were reported in 30% of patients [180]. Other trials have shown pazopanib to be reasonably tolerated with side effect profile similar to other VEGF/VEGFR inhibitors [181]. Myalgias and muscle spasms have been described in association with pazopanib [182].

#### 27.17.10 Axitinib

Axitinib is an oral TKI with activity against VEGF receptors 1, 2, and 3 currently used for advanced renal cell carcinoma. In a phase II study of axitinib in refractory mRCC, headaches were reported in 29% of patients treated with axitinib [183]. Two patients treated with axitinib were found to have cerebral hemorrhage, one of whom had an underlying brain metastasis [183]. In a phase II study with and without dose titration of axitinib in mRCC, headaches and dizziness were

reported at higher frequency in the axitinib titration arms [184]. No other specific neurotoxicity has been reported with axitinib.

#### 27.17.11 Regorafenib

Regorafenib is an oral small-molecule multikinase inhibitor which is active against VEGF receptors, stromal and oncogenic receptor tyrosine kinases, currently FDA approved for treatment of heavily pretreated metastatic colorectal cancer (mCRC) [185]. In a phase III trial of regorafenib monotherapy in mCRC, sensory neuropathy (7%) and headaches (5%) were reported in the regorafenib-treated arm [185]. There have been isolated case reports of hyperammonemic encephalopathy and transverse myelitis in patients on regorafenib [186].

# 27.17.12 Vandetanib

Vandetanib is an oral inhibitor of VEGFR, RET, and EGFR used for treatment of patients with metastatic or unresectable hereditary MTC or multiple endocrine neoplasia type 2a [187]. In a phase II of vandetanib, headaches (47%) and dysgeusia (33%) were among the neurologic adverse effects noted [187]. In a phase I/II trial of vandetanib in 64 patients with recurrent malignant glioma, among the  $\geq$  grade 3 adverse effects included seizure (ten patients) and intracranial hemorrhage (one patient) [188]. There were also two other patients who experienced symptomatic intracranial hemorrhage [188].

#### 27.17.13 Bevacizumab

Bevacizumab is a monoclonal antibody against VEGF, which inhibits binding of the VEGF ligand to its receptor. It has been used widely for treatment of multiple diseases, gaining FDA approval for macular degeneration, metastatic CRC, metastatic NSCLC, RCC, ovarian cancer, cervical cancer, and recurrent/progressive glioblastoma. In the phase III AVAGLIO trial

in which bevacizumab was added to standard therapy of temozolomide and radiotherapy for newly diagnosed glioblastoma, patients were randomized to either bevacizumab or placebo [189]. In the bevacizumab-treated arm, cerebral hemorrhage of all grades was reported in 3.3% of patients, with 2% of hemorrhages being grade 3 or higher, more frequent than in the placebo group [189]. There has been ongoing debate around whether bevacizumab, in the setting of known intracranial metastases, increases risk of hemorrhage. In an evidence-based review of the incidence of hemorrhage in NSCLC-associated metastases, bevacizumab was not associated with an increased risk of bleed [176]. Similarly, in a phase II of bevacizumab in recurrent glioblastoma, patients received bevacizumab monotherapy followed by irinotecan and bevacizumab combination therapy, and there were no intracranial hemorrhage among the adverse effects [190]. Consistent with the larger class of antiangiogenic TKIs, bevacizumab has also been implicated in the development of RPLS and associated conditions [191, 192].

### 27.17.14 Ramucirumab

Ramucirumab is a recombinant monoclonal antibody of immunoglobulin G1 (IgG1) class which binds and blocks activation of VEGFR-2. It is currently used for advanced gastric cancer, NSCLC, and mCRC. In a meta-analysis of safety data from six completed phase III trials of ramucirumab, of six bleeding events reported during treatment of ramucirumab, two were intracranial hemorrhage [193]. There were seven grade 5 arterial thromboembolic events (ATE), including one cerebrovascular on ramucirumab, in comparison to 10 total ATEs on the control arm and three cerebrovascular events [193].

#### 27.17.15 Ziv-aflibercept

Aflibercept is an inhibitor of the VEGF ligand by blocking its binding to all class of VEGFRs, and placenta growth factor (PIGF) binds to VEGFR-1. It is approved for use in combination with chemotherapy for mCRC. In a phase I study of aflibercept administered subcutaneously to patients with advanced solid tumors, cerebral ischemia of any grade was reported in 3% of all patients [194]. A retrospective review of pooled safety data of 1562 patients who received intravitreal aflibercept, among intraocular adverse effects, central retinal artery occlusion (CRAO) was found in two patients [194]. There was one patient with stroke which was nonfatal [195].

#### 27.18 Summary

Novel cancer therapies have been adopted into treatment regimens and, in some diseases, represent the new standard of care. As these therapies have resulted in improvement in response rates and survival, newer toxicities have emerged involving the central and peripheral nervous systems. Although the majority of neurological adverse effects are rare, they may be severe, and with increasing familiarity of the tumor-directed qualities of these drugs, recognition of patterns will be important in order to avoid loss of neurologic function. Furthermore, increasing knowledge of treatment-related neurologic toxicities will hopefully reduce misdiagnosis and the time to intervention.

# References

- DeAngelis LM, Posner JB. Neurologic complications of cancer. 2nd ed. Oxford: Oxford University Press; 2008.
- Arteaga CL. Overview of epidermal growth factor receptor biology and its role as a therapeutic target in human neoplasia. Semin Oncol. 2002;29(5 Suppl 14):3–9.
- Kosaka T, Yatabe Y, Endoh H, et al. Mutations of the epidermal growth factor receptor gene in lung cancer: biological and clinical implications. Cancer Res. 2004;64(24):8919–23.
- Bunn PA Jr, Franklin W. Epidermal growth factor receptor expression, signal pathway, and inhibitors in non-small cell lung cancer. Semin Oncol. 2002;29(5 Suppl 14):38–44.
- 5. Lindeman NI, Cagle PT, Beasley MB, et al. Molecular testing guideline for selection of lung

cancer patients for EGFR and ALK tyrosine kinase inhibitors: guideline from the College of American Pathologists, International Association for the Study of Lung Cancer, and Association for Molecular Pathology. Arch Pathol Lab Med. 2013;137(6):828–60.

- Soria JC, Ohe Y, Vansteenkiste J, FLAURA Investigators, et al. Osimertinib in untreated EGFRmutated advanced non-small-cell lung Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2018;378(2):113–25.
- Rosell R, Carcereny E, Gervais R, Spanish Lung Cancer Group in collaboration with Groupe Français de Pneumo-Cancérologie and Associazione Italiana Oncologia Toracica, et al. Erlotinib versus standard chemotherapy as first-line treatment for European patients with advanced EGFR mutation-positive non-small-cell lung cancer (EURTAC): a multicentre, open-label, randomised phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2012;13(3):239–46.
- Mok TS, Wu YL, Thongprasert S, et al. Gefitinib or carboplatin-paclitaxel in pulmonary adenocarcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2009;361(10):947–57.
- Sequist LV, Yang JC, Yamamoto N, et al. Phase III study of afatanib or cisplatin plus pemetrexed in patients with metastatic lung adenocarcinoma with EGFR mutations. J Clin Oncol. 2013;31(27):3327–34.
- Lee CK, Davies L, Wu YL, et al. Gefitinib or erlotinib vs chemotherapy for EGFR mutation-positive lung cancer: individual patient data meta-analysis of overall survival. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2017;1:109(6).
- Mok TS, Wu Y-L, Ahn M-J, AURA3 Investigators, et al. Osimertinib or platinum-pemetrexed in EGFR T790M-positive lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2017;376(7):629–40.
- Kris MG, Natale RB, Herbst RS, et al. Efficacy of gefitinib, an inhibitor of the epidermal growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase, in symptomatic patients with non–small cell lung cancer a randomized trial. JAMA. 2003;290(16):2149–58.
- Chiu CH, Tsai CM, Chen YM, et al. Gefitinib is active in patients with brain metastases from nonsmall cell lung cancer and response is related to skin toxicity. Lung Cancer. 2005;47(1):129–38.
- 14. Tullo AB, Esmaeli B, Murray PI, et al. Ocular findings in patients with solid tumours treated with the epidermal growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase inhibitor gefitinib ('Iressa', ZD1839) in phase I and II clinical trials. Eye (Lond). 2005;19(7):729–38.
- Cohen MH, Johnson JR, Chen YF, et al. FDA drug approval summary: erlotinib (Tarceva) tablets. Oncologist. 2005;10(7):461–6.
- Porta R, Sánchez-Torres JM, Paz-Ares L, et al. Brain metastases from lung cancer responding to erlotinib: the importance of EGFR mutation. Eur Respir J. 2011;37(3):624–31.
- Yang JC, Hirsh V, Schuler M, et al. Symptom control and quality of life in LUX-lung 3: a phase III study of afatanib or cisplatin/pemetrexed in patients with

advanced lung adenocarcinoma with EGFR mutations. J Clin Oncol. 2013;31(27):3342–50.

- Wu YL, Zhou C, Hu CP, et al. Afatanib versus cisplatin plus gemcitabine for first-line treatment of Asian patients with advanced non-small-cell lung cancer harbouring EGFR mutations (LUX-lung 6): an open-label, randomised phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2014;15(2):213–22.
- Hochmair M, Holzer S, Burghuber OC. Complete remissions in afatanib-treated non-small-cell lung cancer patients with symptomatic brain metastases. Anti-Cancer Drugs. 2016;27(9):914–5.
- 20. Yang JC, Wu YL, Schuler M, et al. Afatanib versus cisplatin-based chemotherapy for EGFR mutationpositive lung adenocarcinoma (LUX-lung 3 and LUX-lung 6): analysis of overall survival data from two randomised, phase 3 trials. Lancet Oncol. 2015;16(2):141–51.
- Goss G, Tsai C-M, Shepherd F, et al. MA16.11 CNS response to osimertinib in patients with T790Mpositive advanced NSCLC: pooled data from two phase II trials. J Thorac Oncol. 2017;12(1):S440–1.
- 22. Palma JA, Gomez-Ibañez A, Martin B et al. Nonconvulsive status epilepticus related to posterior reversible leukoencephalopathy syndrome induced by cetuximab. Neurologist. 2011.
- Pikor LA, Ramnarine VR, Lam S, et al. Genetic alterations defining NSCLC subtypes and their therapeutic implications. Lung Cancer. 2013;82(2):179–89.
- Shaw AT, Solomon B. Targeting anaplastic lymphoma kinase in lung cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2011;17(8):2081–6.
- Solomon BJ, Mok T, Kim DW, PROFILE 1014 Investigators, et al. First-line crizotinib versus chemotherapy in ALK-positive lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2014;371(23):2167–77.
- 26. Kim DW, Mehra R, Tan DSW, et al. Activity and safety of ceritinib in patients with ALK-rearranged non-small-cell lung cancer (ASCEND-1): updated results from the multicentre, open-label, phase 1 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(4):452–63.
- 27. Shaw AT, Gandhi L, Gadgeel S, et al. Alectinib in ALK-positive, crizotinib-resistant, non-small-cell lung cancer: a single-group, multicentre, phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(2):234–42.
- Costa DB, Shaw AT, Ou SH, et al. Clinical experience with crizotinib in patients with advanced ALKrearranged non-small-cell lung cancer and brain metastases. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33(17):1881–8.
- 29. Hida T, Nokihara H, Kondo M, et al. Alectinib versus crizotinib in patients with ALK-positive non-small-cell lung cancer (J-ALEX): an open-label, randomised phase 3 trial. Lancet. 2017;390(10089):29–39.
- Gainor JF, Shaw AT. J-ALEX: alectinib versus crizotinib in ALK-positive lung cancer. Lancet. 2017;390(10089):3–4.
- 31. Zhou C, Lu Y, Kim SW, et al. Primary results of ALESIA: a randomised, phase III, open-label study of alectinib vs crizotinib in Asian patients with

treatment-naïve ALK+ advanced NSCLC. Eur Soc Med Oncol. 2018:LBA10.

- 32. Soria JC, Tan DSW, Chiari R, et al. First-line ceritinib versus platinum-based chemotherapy in advanced ALK-rearranged non-small-cell lung cancer (ASCEND-4): a randomised, open-label, phase 3 study. Lancet. 2017;389(10072):917–29.
- Camidge DR, Kim HR, Ahn MJ, et al. Brigatinib versus crizotinib in ALK-positive non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2018;379(21):2027–39.
- 34. Camidge DR, Kim DW, Tiseo M, et al. Exploratory analysis of brigatinib activity in patients with anaplastic lymphoma kinase-positive non-small-cell lung cancer and brain metastases in two clinical trials. J Clin Oncol. 2018;36(26):2693–701.
- 35. Solomon BJ, Besse B, Bauer TM, et al. Lorlatinib in patients with ALK-positive non-small-cell lung cancer: results from a global phase 2 study. Lancet Oncol. 2018;19(12):1654–67.
- Cocco E, Scaltriti M, Drilon A. NTRK fusionpositive cancers and TRK inhibitor therapy. Nat Rev Clin Oncol. 2018;15(12):731–47.
- Reuther GW, Lambert QT, Caligiuri MA, et al. Identification and characterization of an activating TrkA deletion mutation in acute myeloid leukemia. Mol Cell Biol. 2000;20(23):8655–66.
- Geiger TR, Song JY, Rosado A et al. Functional characterization of human cancer-derived TRKB mutations. PLoS One. 2011;6(2):e16871. Published https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0016871.
- Harada T, Yatabe Y, Takeshita M, et al. Role and relevance of TrkB mutations and expression in non-small cell lung cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2011;17(9):2638–45.
- 40. Tacconelli A, Farina AR, Cappabianca L, et al. Alternative TrkAIII splicing: a potential regulated tumor-promoting switch and therapeutic target in neuroblastoma. Future Oncol. 2005;1(5):689–98.
- Lagadec C, Meignan S, Adriaenssens E, et al. TrkA overexpression enhances growth and metastasis of breast cancer cells. Oncogene. 2009;28(18):1960–70.
- Eggert A, Grotzer MA, Ikegaki N, et al. Expression of the neurotrophin receptor TrkA down-regulates expression and function of angiogenic stimulators in SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma cells. Cancer Res. 2002;62(6):1802–8.
- Drilon A, Laetsch TW, Kummar S, et al. Efficacy of Larotrectinib in TRK fusion-positive cancers in adults and children. N Engl J Med. 2018;378(8):731–9.
- 44. Rangaraju S, Farago A, Heym KM, et al. P14.19 preclinical and clinical efficacy of entrectinib in primary and metastatic brain tumors harboring NTRK, ROS1, or ALK gene fusions. Neuro-Oncology. 2017;19(Suppl 3):iii106.
- 45. Remon J, Besse B. Brain metastases in oncogeneaddicted non-small cell lung cancer patients: incidence and treatment. Front Oncol. 2018;8:88.
- 46. Larotrectinib OK'd for cancers with TRK fusions. Cancer Discov. 2018.

- 47. Menichincheri M, Ardini E, Magnaghi P, et al. Discovery of entrectinib: a new 3-aminoindazole as a potent anaplastic lymphoma kinase (ALK), c-ROS oncogene 1 kinase (ROS1), and pan-tropomyosin receptor kinases (pan-TRKs) inhibitor. J Med Chem. 2016;59(7):3392–408.
- 48. Drilon A, Siena S, Ou SI, et al. Safety and antitumor activity of the multitargeted pan-TRK, ROS1, and ALK inhibitor entrectinib: combined results from two phase I trials (ALKA-372-001 and STARTRK-1). Cancer Discov. 2017;7(4):400–9.
- 49. Sperduto PW, Kased N, Roberge D, et al. The effect of tumor subtype on the time from primary diagnosis to development of brain metastases and survival in patients with breast cancer. J Neuro-Oncol. 2013;112(3):467–72.
- 50. Wolff AC, Hammond ME, Hicks DG, et al. Recommendations for human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 testing in breast cancer: American Society of Clinical Oncology/College of American Pathologists clinical practice guideline update. J Clin Oncol. 2013;31(31):3997–4013.
- 51. Bang YJ, Van Cutsem E, Feyereislova A, et al. Trastuzumab in combination with chemotherapy versus chemotherapy alone for treatment of HER2-positive advanced gastric or gastro-oesophageal junction cancer (ToGA): a phase 3, open-label, randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2010;376(9742):687–97.
- Moja L, Tagliabue L, Balduzzi S, et al. Trastuzumab containing regimens for early breast cancer. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2012;4:CD006243.
- 53. Le Scodan R, Jouanneau L, Massard C, et al. Brain metastases from breast cancer: prognostic significance of HER-2 overexpression, effect of trastuzumab and cause of death. BMC Cancer. 2011;11:1543. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2407-11-395.
- Pestalozzi BC, Brignoli S. Trastuzumab in CSF. J Clin Oncol. 2000;18:2349–51.
- 55. van Rooij FG, Dorresteijn LD, Van Bokhoven MM, et al. A throbbing pain in the head: trastuzumab-induced migraine. Anticancer Res. 2009;29(10):4223–5.
- 56. Lambert JM, Chari RV. Ado-trastuzumab Emtansine (T-DM1): an antibody-drug conjugate (ADC) for HER2-positive breast cancer. J Med Chem. 2014;57(16):6949–64.
- 57. Perez EA, Barrios C, Eiermann W, et al. Trastuzumab emtansine with or without pertuzumab versus trastuzumab plus taxane for human epidermal growth factor receptor 2-positive, advanced breast cancer: primary results from the phase III MARIANNE study. J Clin Oncol. 2017;35(2):141–8.
- 58. Amiri-Kordestani L, Blumenthal GM, Xu QC, et al. FDA approval: ado-trastuzumab emtansine for the treatment of patients with HER2positive metastatic breast cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2014;20(17):4436–41.
- 59. Oakman C, Pestrin M, Zafarana E, et al. Role of lapatinib in the first-line treatment of patients

with metastatic breast cancer. Cancer Manag Res. 2010;2:13–25.

- Swain SM, Baselga J, Kim SB, et al. Pertuzumab, trastuzumab, and docetaxel in HER2-positive metastatic breast cancer. N Engl J Med. 2015;372(8):724–34.
- 61. Swain SM, Baselga J, Miles D, et al. Incidence of central nervous system metastases in patients with HER2-positive metastatic breast cancer treated with pertuzumab, trastuzumab, and docetaxel: results from the randomized phase III study CLEOPATRA. Ann Oncol. 2014;25(6):1116–21.
- 62. Freedman RA, Gelman RS, Wefel JS, et al. Translational breast cancer research consortium (TBCRC) 022: a phase II trial of neratinib for patients with human epidermal growth factor receptor 2-positive breast cancer and brain metastases. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34(9):945–52.
- 63. Martin M, Holmes FA, Ejlertsen B, ExteNET Study Group, et al. Neratinib after trastuzumab-based adjuvant therapy in HER2-positive breast cancer (ExteNET):5-year analysis of a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2017;18(12):1688–700.
- 64. Farmer H, McCabe N, Lord CJ, et al. Targeting the DNA repair defect in BRCA mutant cells as a therapeutic strategy. Nature. 2005;434:917–21.
- 65. Ashworth A. A synthetic lethal therapeutic approach: poly(ADP) ribose polymerase inhibitors for the treatment of cancers deficient in DNA double-strand break repair. J Clin Oncol. 2008;26:3785–379.
- Moynahan ME, Chiu JW, et al. BRCA1 controls homology-directed DNA repair. Mol Cell. 1999;4:511–8.
- 67. Moynahan ME, Pierce AJ, Jasin M. BRCA2 is required for homology-directed repair of chromosomal breaks. Mol Cell. 2001;7:263–72.
- 68. Diossy M, Reiniger L, Sztupinszki Z, et al. Breast cancer brain metastases show increased levels of genomic aberration-based homologous recombination deficiency scores relative to their corresponding primary tumors. Ann Oncol. 2018;29(9):1948–54.
- Ledermann J, Harter P, Gourley C, et al. Olaparib maintenance therapy in platinumsensitive relapsed ovarian cancer. N Engl J Med. 2012;366(15):1382–92.
- 70. van der Noll R, Marchetti S, Steeghs N, et al. Longterm safety and anti-tumour activity of olaparib monotherapy after combination with carboplatin and paclitaxel in patients with advanced breast, ovarian or fallopian tube cancer. Br J Cancer. 2015;113(3):396–402.
- 71. Loibl S, O'Shaughnessy J, Untch M, et al. Addition of the PARP inhibitor veliparib plus carboplatin or carboplatin alone to standard neoadjuvant chemotherapy in triple-negative breast cancer (BrighTNess): a randomised, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2018;19(4):497–509.
- Kim ES. Abemaciclib: first global approval. Drugs. 2017;77(18):2063–70.

- Xu H, Yu S, Liu Q, et al. Recent advances of highly selective CDK4/6 inhibitors in breast cancer. J Hematol Oncol. 2017;10(1):97.
- Finn RS, Martin M, Rugo HS, et al. Palbociclib and letrozole in advanced breast cancer. N Engl J Med. 2016;375(20):1925–36.
- 75. Finn RS, Crown JP, Lang I, et al. The cyclindependent kinase 4/6 inhibitor palbociclib in combination with letrozole versus letrozole alone as first-line treatment of oestrogen receptorpositive, HER2-negative, advanced breast cancer (PALOMA-1/TRIO-18): a randomised phase 2 study. Lancet Oncol. 2015;16(1):25–35. https://doi. org/10.1016/S1470-2045(14)71159-3.
- 76. Goldman JW, Shi P, Reck M, et al. Treatment rationale and study design for the JUNIPER study: a randomized phase III study of abemaciclib with best supportive care versus erlotinib with best supportive care in patients with stage IV non-smallcell lung cancer with a detectable KRAS mutation whose disease has progressed after platinum-based chemotherapy. Clin Lung Cancer. 2016;17(1):80–4.
- 77. Hortobagyi GN, Stemmer SM. Burris HA et al updated results from MONALEESA-2, a phase III trial of first-line ribociclib plus letrozole versus placebo plus letrozole in hormone receptor-positive, HER2-negative advanced breast cancer. Ann Oncol. 2018;29(7):1541–7.
- Liu P, Cheng H, Roberts TM, et al. Targeting the phosphoinositide 3-kinase pathway in cancer. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2009;8(8):627–44.
- 79. Flinn IW, O'Brien S, Kahl B, et al. Duvelisib, a novel oral dual inhibitor of PI3K-δ,γ, is clinically active in advanced hematologic malignancies. Blood. 2018;131(8):877–87.
- Shah N, Mohammad AS, Saralkar P, et al. Investigational chemotherapy and novel pharmacokinetic mechanisms for the treatment of breast cancer brain metastases. Pharmacol Res. 2018;132:47–68.
- Furman RR, Sharman JP, Coutre SE, et al. Idelalisib and rituximab in relapsed chronic lymphocytic leukemia. N Engl J Med. 2014;370(11):997–1007.
- Khan M, Siddiqi T. Targeted therapies in CLL: monotherapy versus combination approaches. Curr Hematol Malig Rep. 2018;13(6):525–33.
- 83. O'Brien S, Patel M, Kahl BS, et al. Duvelisib, an oral dual PI3K-δ,γ inhibitor, shows clinical and pharmacodynamic activity in chronic lymphocytic leukemia and small lymphocytic lymphoma in a phase 1 study. Am J Hematol. 2018;93(11):1318–26.
- Herman SE, Gordon AL, Hertlein E, et al. Bruton tyrosine kinase represents a promising therapeutic target for treatment of chronic lymphocytic leukemia and is effectively targeted by PCI-32765. Blood. 2011;117(23):6287–96.
- Bernard S, Goldwirt L, Amorim S, et al. Activity of ibrutinib in mantle cell lymphoma patients with central nervous system relapse. Blood. 2015;126(14):1695–8.

- Byrd JC, Brown JR, O'Brien S, et al. RESONATE investigators. Ibrutinib versus ofatumumab in previously treated chronic lymphoid leukemia. N Engl J Med. 2014;371(3):213–23.
- Brown JR, Hillmen P, O'Brien S, et al. Extended follow-up and impact of high-risk prognostic factors from the phase 3 RESONATE study in patients with previously treated CLL/SLL. Leukemia. 2018;32(1):83–91.
- Wang ML, Blum KA, Martin P, et al. Long-term follow-up of MCL patients treated with single-agent ibrutinib: updated safety and efficacy results. Blood. 2015;126(6):739–45.
- Reinwald M, Silva JT, Mueller NJ, et al. ESCMID study Group for Infections in compromised hosts (ESGICH) consensus document on the safety of targeted and biological therapies: an infectious diseases perspective (intracellular signaling pathways: tyrosine kinase and mTOR inhibitors). Clin Microbiol Infect. 2018;24(Suppl 2):S53–70.
- Ruchlemer R, Ben Ami R, Lachish T. Ibrutinib for chronic lymphocytic leukemia. N Engl J Med. 2016;374(16):1593–4.
- Lutz M, Schulze AB, Rebber E, et al. Progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy after ibrutinib therapy for chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Cancer Res Treat. 2017;49(2):548–52.
- Byrd JC, Harrington B, O'Brien S, et al. Acalabrutinib (ACP-196) in relapsed chronic lymphocytic leukemia. N Engl J Med. 2016;374(4):323–32.
- Davies H, Bignell GR, Cox C, et al. Mutations of the BRAF gene in human cancer. Nature. 2002;417(6892):949–54.
- 94. Long GV, Menzies AM, Nagrial AM, et al. Prognostic and clinicopathologic associations of oncogenic BRAF in metastatic melanoma. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29(10):1239–46.
- Flaherty KT, Puzanov I, Kim KB, et al. Inhibition of mutated, activated BRAF in metastatic melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2010;363(9):809–19.
- 96. Falchook GS, Lewis KD, Infante JR, et al. Activity of the oral MEK inhibitor trametinib in patients with advanced melanoma: a phase 1 dose-escalation trial. Lancet Oncol. 2012;13:782–9.
- Flaherty KT, Robert C, Hersey P, et al. Improved survival with MEK inhibition in BRAF-mutated melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2012;367:107–14.
- 98. Dummer R, Ascierto PA, Gogas HJ, et al. Encorafenib plus binimetinib versus vemurafenib or encorafenib in patients with BRAF-mutant melanoma (COLUMBUS): a multicentre, openlabel, randomised phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2018;19(5):603–15.
- 99. Long GV, Flaherty KT, Stroyakovskiy D, et al. Dabrafenib plus trametinib versus dabrafenib monotherapy in patients with metastatic BRAF V600E/K-mutant melanoma: long-term survival and safety analysis of a phase 3 study. Ann Oncol. 2017;28(7):1631–9.

- Nowell PC, Hungerford DA. Chromosome studies on normal and leukemic human leukocytes. J Natl Cancer Inst. 1960;25:85–109.
- 101. Rowley JD. Letter: a new consistent chromosomal abnormality in chronic myelogenous leukaemia identified by quinacrine fluorescence and Giemsa staining, Nature. 1973;243(5405):290–3.
- 102. Kwak JY, Kim SH, Oh SJ, et al. Phase III clinical trial (RERISE study) results of efficacy and safety of radotinib compared with imatinib in newly diagnosed chronic phase chronic myeloid leukemia. Clin Cancer Res. 2017;23(23):7180–8.
- Valent P, Hadzijusufovic E, Schernthaner GH, et al. Vascular safety issues in CML patients treated with BCR/ABL1 kinase inhibitors. Blood. 2015;125(6):901–6.
- 104. Petzer AL, Gunsilius E, Hayes M, et al. Low concentrations of STI571 in the cerebrospinal fluid: a case report. Br J Haematol. 2002;117(3):623–5.
- 105. O'Brien SG, Guilhot F, Larson RA, et al. Imatinib compared with interferon and low-dose cytarabine for newly diagnosed chronic-phase chronic myeloid leukemia. N Engl J Med. 2003;348(11):994–1004.
- Baccarani M, Cortes J, Pane F, et al. Chronic myeloid leukemia: an update of concepts and management recommendations of European leukemia net. J Clin Oncol. 2009;27:6041–51.
- 107. Cortes JE, Saglio G, Kantarjian HM, et al. Final 5-year study results of DASISION: the dasatinib versus imatinib study in treatment-naïve chronic myeloid leukemia patients trial. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34(20):2333–40.
- 108. Taylor JW, Dietrich J, Gerstner ER, et al. Phase 2 study of bosutinib, a Src inhibitor, in adults with recurrent glioblastoma. J Neuro-Oncol. 2015;121(3):557–63.
- 109. Cortes JE, Kim DW, Pinilla-Ibarz J, et al. A phase 2 trial of ponatinib in Philadelphia chromosome-positive leukemias. N Engl J Med. 2013;369(19):1783–96.
- 110. EMEA. Iclusig: EPAR Product Information EMEA: London; 2015.
- 111. eMC TeMC. Iclusig. SPC. Datapharm Communications limited; 2015. http://www.medicines.org.uk/emc/medicine/28145.
- 112. Harrison C, Kiladjian JJ, Al-Ali HK, et al. JAK inhibition with ruxolitinib versus best available therapy for myelofibrosis. N Engl J Med. 2012;366(9):787–98.
- 113. Baxter EJ, Scott LM, Campbell PJ, et al. Acquired mutation of the tyrosine kinase JAK2 in human myeloproliferative disorders. Lancet. 2005;365:1054–61.
- 114. James C, Ugo V, Le Couedic JP, et al. A unique clonal JAK2 mutation leading to constitutive signaling causes polycythaemia vera. Nature. 2005;434:1144–8.
- 115. Pikman Y, Lee BH, Mercher T, et al. MPLW515L is a novel somatic activating mutation in myelofibrosis with myeloid metaplasia. PLoS Med. 2006;3(7):e270.

- 116. Scott BL, Becker PS. JAK/STAT pathway inhibitors and neurologic toxicity: above all else do no harm? JAMA Oncol. 2015;1(5):651–2. https://doi. org/10.1001/jamaoncol.2015.1591.
- 117. Connors JM, Jurczak W, Straus DJ, et al. Brentuximab vedotin with chemotherapy for stage III or IV Hodgkin's lymphoma. N Engl J Med. 2018;378(4):331–44.
- 118. Younes A. Brentuximab vedotin (SGN-35) for relapsed CD30-positive lymphomas. N Engl J Med. 2010;363:1812–21.
- 119. Czuczman MS, Emmanouilides C, Darif M, et al. Treatment-related myelodysplastic syndrome and acute myelogenous leukemia in patients treated with ibritumomab tiuxetan radioimmunotherapy. J Clin Oncol. 2007;25(27):4285–92.
- 120. Witzig TE, Gordon LI, Cabanillas F, et al. Randomized controlled trial of yttrium-90-labeled ibritumomab tiuxetan radioimmunotherapy versus rituximab immunotherapy for patients with relapsed or refractory low-grade, follicular, or transformed B-cell non-Hodgkin's lymphoma. J Clin Oncol. 2002;20(10):2453–63.
- 121. Infante P, Alfonsi R, Ingallina C, et al. Inhibition of hedgehog-dependent tumors and cancer stem cells by a newly identified naturally occurring chemotype. Cell Death Dis. 2016;7(9):e2376.
- 122. Kieran MW. Targeted treatment for sonic hedgehogdependent medulloblastoma. Neuro-Oncology. 2014;16(8):1037–47.
- 123. Preusser M, Berghoff AS, Koller R, et al. Spectrum of gene mutations detected by next generation exome sequencing in brain metastases of lung adenocarcinoma. Eur J Cancer. 2015;51(13):1803–11.
- 124. Tsao AS, Wistuba I, Xia D, et al. Germline and somatic smoothened mutations in non–small-cell lung cancer are potentially responsive to hedgehog inhibitor vismodegib. JCO Precis Oncol. 2017;1(1):1–10.
- 125. Basset-Séguin N, Hauschild A, Kunstfeld R, et al. Vismodegib in patients with advanced basal cell carcinoma: primary analysis of STEVIE, an international, open-label trial. Eur J Cancer. 2017;86:334–48.
- 126. Wells EM, Nageswara Rao AA, Scafidi J, et al. Neurotoxicity of biologically targeted agents in pediatric cancer trials. Pediatr Neurol. 2012;46(4):212–21.
- 127. Rodon J, Tawbi HA, Thomas AL, et al. A phase I, multicenter, open-label, first-in-human, doseescalation study of the oral smoothened inhibitor Sonidegib (LDE225) in patients with advanced solid tumors. Clin Cancer Res. 2014;20(7): 1900–9.
- 128. Baschnagel A, Russo A, Burgan WE, et al. Vorinostat enhances the radiosensitivity of a breast cancer brain metastatic cell line grown in vitro and as intracranial xenografts. Mol Cancer Ther. 2009;8(6):1589–95.
- 129. Yoo CB, Jones PA. Epigenetic therapy of cancer: past, present and future. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2006;5:37–50.

- 130. Mann BS, Johnson JR, Cohen MH, et al. FDA approval summary: vorinostat for treatment of advanced primary cutaneous T-cell lymphoma. Oncologist. 2007;12(10):1247–52.
- 131. Galanis E, Jaeckle KA, Maurer MJ, et al. Phase II trial of vorinostat in recurrent glioblastoma multiforme: a north central Cancer treatment group study. J Clin Oncol. 2009;27:2052–8.
- 132. Schaefer EW, Loaiza-Bonilla A, Juckett M, et al. Mayo P2C phase II consortium. A phase 2 study of vorinostat in acute myeloid leukemia. Haematologica. 2009;94:1375–82.
- Atadja P. Development of the pan-DAC inhibitor panobinostat (LBH589): successes and challenges. Cancer Lett. 2009;280(2):233–41.
- 134. San-Miguel JF, Hungria VT, Yoon SS, et al. Panobinostat plus bortezomib and dexamethasone versus placebo plus bortezomib and dexamethasone in patients with relapsed or relapsed and refractory multiple myeloma: a multicentre, randomised, double-blind phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2014;15(11):1195–206.
- 135. Foss F, Advani R, Duvic M, et al. A phase II trial of Belinostat (PXD101) in patients with relapsed or refractory peripheral or cutaneous T-cell lymphoma. Br J Haematol. 2015;168(6):811–9.
- Krämer OH, Zhu P, Ostendorff HP, et al. The histone deacetylase inhibitor valproic acid selectively induces proteasomal degradation of HDAC2. EMBO J. 2003;22(13):3411–20.
- 137. Munster P, Marchion D, Bicaku E, et al. Clinical and biological effects of valproic acid as a histone deacetylase inhibitor on tumor and surrogate tissues: phase I/II trial of valproic acid and epirubicin/ FEC. Clin Cancer Res. 2009;15(7):2488–96.
- 138. Chu BF, Karpenko MJ, Liu Z, et al. Phase I study of 5-aza-2'-deoxycytidine in combination with valproic acid in non-small-cell lung cancer. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol. 2013;71(1):115–21.
- 139. Richardson PG, Barlogie B, Berenson J, et al. A phase 2 study of bortezomib in relapsed, refractory myeloma. N Engl J Med. 2003;348(26):2609–17.
- 140. Richardson PG, Briemberg H, Jagannath S, et al. Frequency, characteristics, and reversibility of peripheral neuropathy during treatment of advanced multiple myeloma with bortezomib. J Clin Oncol. 2006;24(19):3113–20.
- 141. Cavaletti G, Gilardini A, Canta A, et al. Bortezomibinduced peripheral neurotoxicity: a neurophysiological and pathological study in the rat. Exp Neurol. 2007;204(1):317–25.
- 142. Ravaglia S, Corso A, Piccolo G, et al. Immunemediated neuropathies in myeloma patients treated with bortezomib. Clin Neurophysiol. 2008;119(11):2507–12.
- 143. https://www.myeloma.org/research/imwg-guidelines-management-treatment-emergent-peripheralneuropathy-multiple-myeloma-mm.
- 144. Terwiel E, Hanrahan R, Lueck C, et al. Reversible posterior encephalopathy syndrome associated with bortezomib. Intern Med J. 2010;40(1):69–71.

- 145. Ho CH, Lo CP, Tu MC. Bortezomib-induced posterior reversible encephalopathy syndrome: clinical and imaging features. Intern Med. 2014;53(16):1853–7.
- 146. Wick W, Hertenstein A, Platten M. Neurological sequelae of cancer immunotherapies and targeted therapies. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(12):e529–41.
- 147. Siegel D, Martin T, Nooka A, et al. Integrated safety profile of single-agent carfilzomib: experience from 526 patients enrolled in 4 phase II clinical studies. Haematologica. 2013;98(11):1753–61.
- 148. Moreau P, Masszi T, Grzasko N, et al. Oral Ixazomib, lenalidomide, and dexamethasone for multiple myeloma. N Engl J Med. 2016;374(17):1621–34.
- 149. Laplante M, Sabatini DM. mTOR signaling at a glance. J Cell Sci. 2009;122(Pt 20):3589–94.
- 150. Guertin DA, Sabatini DM. Defining the role of mTOR in cancer. Cancer Cell. 2007;12(1):9–22.
- 151. Ni J, Ramkissoon SH, Xie S, et al. Combination inhibition of PI3K and mTORC1 yields durable remissions in mice bearing orthotopic patientderived xenografts of HER2-positive breast cancer brain metastases. Nat Med. 2016;22(7):723–6.
- 152. Pachow D, Wick W, Gutmann DH, et al. The mTOR signaling pathway as a treatment target for intracranial neoplasms. Neuro-Oncology. 2014;17(2):189–99.
- 153. Mueller AR, Platz KP, Schattenfroh N, et al. Neurotoxicity after orthotopic liver transplantation in cyclosporin A- and FK 506-treated patients. Transpl Int. 1994;7(Suppl 1):S37–42.
- 154. Cancer Genome Atlas Network. Comprehensive molecular portraits of human breast tumours. Nature. 2012;490(7418):61–70.
- 155. Baselga J, Campone M, Piccart M, et al. Everolimus in postmenopausal hormone-receptorpositive advanced breast cancer. N Engl J Med. 2012;366(6):520–9.
- 156. Kelly PA, Gruber SA, Behbod F, et al. Sirolimus, a new, potent immunosuppressive agent. Pharmacotherapy. 1997;17(6):1148–56.
- 157. El-Hashemite N, Zhang H, Henske EP, et al. Mutation in TSC2 and activation of mammalian target of rapamycin signaling pathway in renal angiomyolipoma. Lancet. 2003;361(9366):1348–9.
- Euvrard S, Morelon E, Rostaing L, et al. Sirolimus and secondary skin-cancer prevention in kidney transplantation. N Engl J Med. 2012;367(4):329–39.
- 159. Furlong T, Kiem H-P, Appelbaum FR, et al. Sirolimus in combination with cyclosporine or tacrolimus plus methotrexate for prevention of graftversus-host disease following hematopoietic cell transplantation from unrelated donors. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant. 2008;14:531–7.
- 160. Bellmunt J, Szczylik C, Feingold J, et al. Temsirolimus safety profile and management of toxic effects in patients with advanced renal cell carcinoma and poor prognostic features. Ann Oncol. 2008;19(8):1387–92.
- 161. Witzig TE, Geyer SM, Ghobrial I, et al. Phase II trial of single-agent temsirolimus (CCI-779) for

relapsed mantle cell lymphoma. J Clin Oncol. 2005;23(23):5347–56.

- 162. Ferrara N. From the discovery of vascular endothelial growth factor to the introduction of avastin in clinical trials - an interview with Napoleone Ferrara by Domenico Ribatti. Int J Dev Biol. 2011;55(4-5):383–8.
- 163. Carmeliet P. VEGF as a key mediator of angiogenesis in cancer. Oncology. 2005;69(Suppl 3):4–10.
- 164. Carmeliet P, Jain RK. Molecular mechanisms and clinical applications of angiogenesis. Nature. 2011;473(7347):298–307.
- 165. Izzedine H, Ederhy S, Goldwasser F, et al. Management of hypertension in angiogenesis inhibitor-treated patients. Ann Oncol. 2009;20(5):807–15.
- 166. Zangari M, Fink LM, Elice F, et al. Thrombotic events in patients with cancer receiving antiangiogenesis agents. J Clin Oncol. 2009;27(29):4865–73.
- 167. Mir O, Mouthon L, Alexandre J, et al. Bevacizumabinduced cardiovascular events: a consequence of cholesterol emboli syndrome? J Natl Cancer Inst. 2007;99(1):85–6.
- Tlemsani C, Mir O, Boudou-Rouquette P, et al. Posterior reversible encephalopathy syndrome induced by anti-VEGF agents. Target Oncol. 2011;6(4):253–8.
- 169. Ciamporcero E, Miles KM, Adelaiye R, et al. Combination strategy targeting VEGF and HGF/cmet in human renal cell carcinoma models. Mol Cancer Ther. 2015;14(1):101–10.
- 170. Gerendash BS, Creel PA. Practical management of adverse events associated with cabozantinib treatment in patients with renal-cell carcinoma. Oncol Targets Ther. 2017;10:5053–64.
- 171. Zschäbitz S, Grüllich C. Lenvantinib: a tyrosine kinase inhibitor of VEGFR 1-3, FGFR 1-4, PDGFRα, KIT and RET. Recent Results Cancer Res. 2018;211:187–98.
- 172. Chae YK, Chiec L, Adney SK, et al. Posterior reversible encephalopathy syndrome and takotsubo cardiomyopathy associated with lenvatinib therapy for thyroid cancer: a case report and review. Oncotarget. 2018;9(46):28281–9.
- 173. Osawa Y, Gozawa R, Koyama K, et al. Posterior reversible encephalopathy syndrome after lenvatinib therapy in a patient with anaplastic thyroid carcinoma. Intern Med. 2018;57(7):1015–9.
- 174. Flaherty KT, Manola JB, Pins M, et al. A randomized phase II study of vascular endothelial growth factor, RAF kinase, and mammalian target of rapamycin combination targeted therapy with bevacizumab, sorafenib, and temsirolimus in advanced renal cell carcinoma-a trial of the ECOG-ACRIN Cancer research group (E2804). J Clin Oncol. 2015;33(21):2384–91.
- 175. Escudier B, Szczylik C, Hutson TE, et al. Randomized phase II trial of first-line treatment with sorafenib versus interferon Alfa-2a in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2009;27(8):1280–9.

- 176. Sandler A, Hirsh V, Reck M, et al. An evidencebased review of the incidence of CNS bleeding with anti-VEGF therapy in non-small cell lung cancer patients with brain metastases. Lung Cancer. 2012;78(1):1–7.
- 177. Motzer RJ, Hutson TE, Tomczak P, et al. Sunitinib versus interferon alfa in metastatic renal-cell carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2007;356(2):115–24.
- 178. Kanaan Z, Kulairi Z, Titianu M, et al. Guillain-Barré syndrome following treatment with sunitinib malate. Case Rep Oncol Med. 2014;2014:712040.
- 179. van der Veldt AA, van den Eertwegh AJ, Hoekman K, et al. Reversible cognitive disorders after sunitinib for advanced renal cell cancer in patients with preexisting arteriosclerotic leukoencephalopathy. Ann Oncol. 2007;18(10):1747–50.
- 180. Sternberg CN, Davis ID, Mardiak J, et al. Pazopanib in locally advanced or metastatic renal cell carcinoma: results of a randomized phase III trial. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28(6):1061–8.
- 181. Iwamoto FM, Lamborn KR, Robins HI, et al. Phase II trial of pazopanib (GW786034), an oral multi-targeted angiogenesis inhibitor, for adults with recurrent glioblastoma (north American brain tumor consortium study 06-02). Neuro-Oncology. 2010;12(8):855–61.
- Cranmer LD, Loggers ET, Pollack SM. Pazopanib in the management of advanced soft tissue sarcomas. Ther Clin Risk Manag. 2016;12:941–55.
- 183. Rini BI, Wilding G, Hudes G, et al. Phase II study of axitinib in sorafenib-refractory metastatic renal cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2009;27(27):4462–8.
- 184. Rini BI, Melichar B, Ueda T, et al. Axitinib with or without dose titration for first-line metastatic renalcell carcinoma: a randomised double-blind phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2013;14(12):1233–42.
- 185. Grothey A, Van Cutsem E, Sobrero A, et al. Regorafenib monotherapy for previously treated metastatic colorectal cancer (CORRECT): an international, multicentre, randomised, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. Lancet. 2013;381(9863):303–12.
- Tian S, Nissenblatt M, Goyal S. Regorafenibinduced transverse myelopathy after stereotactic body radiation therapy. J Gastrointest Oncol. 2014;5(6):E128–31.
- 187. Carlomagno F, Vitagliano D, Guida T, et al. ZD6474, an orally available inhibitor of KDR tyrosine kinase activity, efficiently blocks oncogenic RET kinases. Cancer Res. 2002;62(24):7284–90.
- Kreisl TN, McNeill KA, Sul J, et al. A phase I/II trial of vandetanib for patients with recurrent malignant glioma. Neuro-Oncology. 2012;14(12):1519–26.
- Chinot OL, Wick W, Mason W, et al. Bevacizumab plus radiotherapy-temozolomide for newly diagnosed glioblastoma. N Engl J Med. 2014;370(8):709–22.
- 190. Kreisl TN, Kim L, Moore K, et al. Phase II trial of single-agent bevacizumab followed by bevacizumab plus irinotecan at tumor progression in recurrent glioblastoma. J Clin Oncol. 2009;27(5):740–5.
- 191. Lou E, Turner S, Sumrall A, et al. Bevacizumabinduced reversible posterior leukoencepha-

lopathy syndrome and successful retreatment in a patient with glioblastoma. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29(28):e739–42.

- 192. Sclafani F, Giuseppe G, Mezynksi J, et al. Reversible posterior leukoencephalopathy syndrome and bevacizumab in breast cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2012;30(26):e257–9.
- 193. Arnold D, Fuchs CS, Tabernero J, et al. Metaanalysis of individual patient safety data from six randomized, placebo-controlled trials with

the antiangiogenic VEGFR2-binding monoclonal antibody ramucirumab. Ann Oncol. 2017;28(12):2932–42.

- 194. Tew WP, Gordon M, Murren J, et al. Phase 1 study of aflibercept administered subcutaneously to patients with advanced solid tumors. Clin Cancer Res. 2010;16(1):358–66.
- 195. Singh SR, Stewart MW, Chattannavar G, et al. Safety of 5914 intravitreal ziv-aflibercept injections. Br J Ophthalmol. 2018.

# Neurological Complications of Immune-Based Therapies

28

Ugonma N. Chukwueke, Eudocia Q. Lee, and Patrick Y. Wen

# 28.1 Introduction

Immune-based therapies represent an exciting and promising approach to treatment of solid and hematologic malignancies. For several cancers, specifically melanoma and nonsmall cell lung cancers (NSCLC) lacking driver mutations, immunotherapies, namely, checkpoint inhibitors, are embedded into standard of care management. As it is only expected that immune-based approaches will continue to rise, recognition and understanding of its potential pitfalls are necessary. Though infrequent, neurotoxicity associated with immune-based therapies has been identified, involving both central and nervous systems. As when a neurologic toxicity is suspected with chemo- or targeted therapy, it is critical that nervous system effects in the setting of immune-based therapies are understood, as it may be confused with direct invasion of cancer into the nervous system or other disease-related complication. This will be

Department of Neurology, Brigham and Women's Hospital, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA e-mail: Ugonma\_Chukwueke@dfci.harvard.edu; eqlee@partners.org; Patrick\_Wen@dfci.harvard.edu critical in reducing the risk of delayed diagnoses and permanent neurologic deficits.

# 28.2 Immune Checkpoint Inhibitors

Immune checkpoint blockade represents one of the most promising and attractive options for treatment of human cancers. To date, use of immune checkpoint inhibitors has revolutionized the management paradigms of many solid tumors, namely, melanoma and lung cancers [1, 2]. In normal physiologic states, immune checkpoints prevent autoimmunity, thus protecting viscera from damage in the setting of immune responses to infection [2]. The dysregulation or disruption of these normal mechanisms has been exploited for antitumor activity and therapeutic use. In the setting of tumor cells, the immune response is mediated by both adaptive and innate components of immunity: adaptive through the activation of cellular and humoral factors and innate by way of natural killer (NK) cells [3, 4].

Cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen 4 (CTLA-4), programmed death 1 and 2 (PD-1/PD-2), and programmed death ligand 1 and 2 (PD-L1/ PD-L2) are immune checkpoints which have been targeted with monoclonal antibodies and have been integrated into treatment protocols in cancer. While the clinical benefits and durability of these agents are important and have

Check for updates

U. N. Chukwueke · E. Q. Lee · P. Y. Wen (⊠) Department of Medical Oncology, Center for Neuro-Oncology, Dana-Farber Cancer Institute, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), *Central Nervous System Metastases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_28

changed the landscape of management, immune checkpoint inhibition has been associated with a broad spectrum of adverse effects, including effects upon the central and peripheral nervous system, which, although rare, may be severe and lead to neurologic morbidity [5–8]. The National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN) and American Society of Clinical Oncology (ASCO) have developed guidelines for management of immune-related adverse effects (irAEs) which affect the nervous system [9].

# 28.2.1 Anti-PD-1 Inhibitors: Pembrolizumab and Nivolumab

Pembrolizumab is an anti-PD-1 monoclonal antibody currently FDA approved for several cancers among which includes unresectable or metastatic melanoma, EGFR/ALK wild-type NSCLC, and mismatch repair-deficient colorectal cancers [10–12]. In advanced melanoma, the efficacy of pembrolizumab was first established in phase III trials, in which it was compared to chemotherapy in patients who were ipilimumab refractory. In KEYNOTE-002, patients were randomized to either pembrolizumab or chemotherapy; patients randomized to pembrolizumab showed prolonged PFS, higher ORR, and longer OS [13]. In KEYNOTE-006, pembrolizumab was compared to ipilimumab in immunotherapy-naive advanced melanoma patients. In the pembrolizumab cohort, PFS and OS were significantly prolonged and the ORR was higher in comparison to ipilimumab [12, 14-16]. More recently, pembrolizumab has gained approval for metastatic nonsquamous NSCLC without sensitizing mutations to EGFR or ALK. In comparison to standard chemotherapy, with the addition of pembrolizumab to pemetrexed/platinum therapy, there was prolonged OS and PFS [11].

Nivolumab is also an anti-PD-1 monoclonal antibody which has been used as monotherapy, as well as in combination with ipilimumab. In comparison to chemotherapy in BRAF wild-type patients, nivolumab was associated with increased OS, PFS, and ORR [14]. In patients who were previously treated with anti-CTLA-4 therapy, there was no difference in OS when nivolumab was compared to chemotherapy, though objective responses were more common [17].

The neurotoxicity profile of anti-PD-1 and anti-PD-L1 is similar. Although immune-related neurological adverse effects are rare (1-3%), they can be severe [18]. Peripheral nervous system complications, namely, involving the neuromuscular axis, have occurred frequently with myasthenia gravis, necrotizing myopathy, vascular neuropathy, and polyradiculopathy being reported [19–25]. Although the peripheral nervous systemic syndromes have been predominant in the literature, immune checkpoint blockade may also involve the central nervous system including transverse myelitis, limbic encephalitis, posterior reversible encephalopathy syndrome, and meningitis being reported [26].

# 28.2.2 Anti-PD-L1 Inhibitors: Atezolizumab, Avelumab, and Durvalumab

Atezolizumab is an engineered humanized anti-PD-L1 monoclonal antibody, which is currently approved for use in metastatic NSCLC, locally advanced or metastatic urothelial carcinoma, and most recently, triple-negative breast cancer [27– 30]. The PD-L1 pathway is broadly expressed in urothelial cancers, thus providing a rationale for its use in this disease. The approval of atezolizumab for treatment of urothelial cancers led to the subsequent accelerated approvals of avelumab and durvalumab, also anti-PD-L1 inhibitors [28].

Avelumab is a PD-L1 blocking antibody which gained approval in the US for treatment of metastatic Merkel cell carcinoma (mMCC) [31]. The JAVELIN Merkel 200 trial was a phase II in which patients with chemotherapy-refractory mMCC were treated with avelumab with a primary endpoint of best overall response. At median follow-up of 10.4 months, 32% had an objective response with 79% of these patients having achieved OR by the first baseline visit [32]. Avelumab has been investigated in other solid tumors including advanced NSCLC, GEJ adenocarcinoma, and renal cell carcinoma [34]. Durvalumab is a selective, high-affinity anti-PD-L1 blocking monoclonal antibody which has been studied in multiple solid tumors, including stage IIIB and stage IV NSCLC, where its antitumor activity was noted. It has current approvals in the locally advanced or metastatic urothelial cancer [30]. In a phase III randomized study, durvalumab was compared to placebo in patients with locally advanced unresectable NSCLC [33]. PFS in the durvalumab-treated group was longer in comparison to placebo [33].

The neurotoxicity profile associated with anti-PD-L1 inhibitors is similar to anti-PD-1 and was discussed in the earlier section.

# 28.2.3 Anti-CTLA-4 Inhibitors: Ipilimumab and Tremelimumab

Ipilimumab is a monoclonal antibody directed against CTLA-4, which acts to upregulate antitumor immunity. In a phase III study with patients with metastatic melanoma, it was associated with longer overall survival and higher ORR [34–38]. In a subsequent phase III study, the addition of ipilimumab to nivolumab was compared to ipilimumab monotherapy and nivolumab monotherapy in patients with untreated, metastatic melanoma [38]. The results of which showed improved outcomes in the nivolumab-treated arms (either monotherapy or in combination with ipilimumab) [38]. Headaches were the most common neurologic adverse effect reported in this study; however, the frequency was similar in both the nivolumab and ipilimumab monotherapy groups [38].

Various other neurologic toxicities have been linked to ipilimumab including autonomic neuropathy, chronic inflammatory demyelinating neuropathy, transverse myelitis, and myasthenia gravis (**207, 241**). In this case series, the median time to onset of immune-related adverse effects (iRAEs) was 1–2 weeks, resulting in discontinuation of ipilimumab [39]. Other syndromes which have been reported include PRES, aseptic meningitis, and ocular manifestations including Tolosa-Hunt syndrome, uveitis, optic neuropathy, and orbital inflammation [40–42]. Tremelimumab is another anti-CTLA-4 monoclonal antibody. Survival benefit with its use has yet to be demonstrated and investigations are ongoing.

# 28.3 CAR T-Cell Therapy

Chimeric antigen receptor (CAR) T-cell therapy is a promising and innovative approach to exploiting the antitumor potential of the immune system. CAR T cells are genetically modified autologous T cells which are manipulated to express the antigen-binding domain from a B-cell receptor that is then fused to the intracellular domain of a CD3 T-cell receptor [43]. So far, the therapeutic target of CAR T cell has been CD19, which is expressed on normal B cells and in most B-cell malignancies [44, 45]. T cells which express anti-CD19 CARs can recognize and kill CD19positive target cells [44]. In the first report of successful treatment with CAR T-cell therapy of 15 patients with advanced B-cell malignancies who received CAR T-cell therapy, eight achieved complete remissions (CR) and four achieved partial remission (PR) [45]. In an earlier study of CAR T-cell therapy, five patients with relapsed B-cell ALL were treated with CD19-expressing CARs. Patients with persistent morphological disease or minimal residual disease (MRD) at the time of CAR infusion achieved complete remission [46]. Use of anti-CD19 CAR T cells is under investigation for treatment of CLL and NHL [44].

One of the challenges to CAR T-cell treatment is reducing neurologic toxicity without interfering with clinical benefit and antitumor efficacy. In earlier studies where CD19 CAR T cells were administered concurrently with highdose interleukin-2, confusion and obtundation were observed [47]. In the study of 15 patients with advanced B-cell malignancies, neurologic adverse effects observed included aphasia and myoclonus [44]. Two patients with severe neurologic toxicity required treatment with tocilizumab, the IL-6 receptor-blocking antibody. Ultimately, all patients had neurologic recovery. The mechanism underlying the developing of neurotoxicity has been considered to be secondary to complement release syndrome (CRS); however, there is now growing understanding that neurotoxicity may occur separately from CRS [48]. Tocilizumab is approved for treatment of CRS; however, there is no consensus for therapeutic interventions for the neurotoxicity associated with CAR T-cell therapy [48]. In a study of 53 patients with ALL treated with CAR T cells, eleven developed mild neurotoxicity, mostly mild encephalopathy, headache, or tremor [48]. Severe neurotoxicity was noted in 22 patients, heralded by mild somnolence and disorientation, ultimately progressing to global aphasia, seizure, myoclonus, and encephalopathy [48]. There was a strong correlation of neurotoxicity with CRS, and predictive factors of severe neurotoxicity included high pretreatment disease burden, high peak CAR T-cell expansion, and higher elevations of serum proinflammatory cytokines [48].

#### 28.4 Immunomodulatory Drugs

Immunomodulatory drugs or IMiDs are a class of agents which have been used primarily in treatment of hematologic malignancies [49]. The molecular mechanisms of action remain largely unknown [50]. There are three IMiDs currently in use: thalidomide, lenalidomide, and pomalidomide, each consisting of two portions, phthalimide and glutarimide [51].

#### 28.4.1 Thalidomide

Thalidomide was the first IMiD to receive approval for use, initially for treatment of morning sickness in 1954. Due to discovery of teratogenic effects, thalidomide was withdrawn from the market in 1961 [50]. Currently, thalidomide is approved for multiple myeloma given both its immunomodulatory and antiangiogenic effects [52]. It has additionally been investigated as both monotherapy and in combination with temozolomide in melanoma brain metastases [53, 54]. The most frequent neurological adverse effect associated with thalidomide is peripheral neuropathy. In a systematic review of published phase II clinical trials of thalidomide monotherapy, the incidence of peripheral neurotoxicity was 29% in patients across 15 trials at the target and median dose of thalidomide [55]. The pattern of peripheral neuropathy typically follows a sensory, length-dependent pattern. Autonomic neuropathy is rarer but can occur and may present with bradycardia and impotence [56]. Thalidomide can also cause an acute encephalopathy manifesting as somnolence [57].

#### 28.4.2 Lenalidomide

Lenalidomide is a second-generation IMiD which gained FDA approval in 2006 as combination therapy with dexamethasone for relapsed/refractory multiple myeloma [49]. It is more potent as an antiangiogenic agent with less associated neurotoxicity [58]. In pooled analysis of two large phase III trials of patients with relapsed/refractory multiple myeloma receiving lenalidomide and dexamethasone or dexamethasone and placebo, 1.4% of patients experience grade 2 and grade 3 peripheral neuropathy [59]. There were no grade 4 neurologic adverse effects.

# 28.4.3 Pomalidomide

Pomalidomide is a second-generation IMiD approved for multiple myeloma following failure of two prior lines of therapy. In a tolerability study of pomalidomide and low-dose dexamethasone, nine patients (26%) experienced neuropathy during treatment, of which six patients had peripheral neuropathy at baseline [60]. Other neurologic toxicity seems to be uncommon.

# 28.5 Other Monoclonal Antibodies

# 28.5.1 Rituximab

Rituximab is a human monoclonal antibody directed against CD20-positive B cells, used for treatment of several disease states including the hematologic malignancies (NHL, CLL) and nonmalignant diseases (rheumatoid arthritis, thrombotic thrombocytopenic purpura). Rituximab is relatively well tolerated neurologically with few adverse effects reported, among which include headaches, myalgias, and dizziness [61]. Progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy (PML), although uncommon, has been reported in patients with hematologic malignancies receiving rituximab in combination with chemotherapy or with hematopoietic stem cell transplant [62, 63]. In scenarios where rituximab is administered intrathecally, as with most biologic agents administered, this route may cause encephalopathy.

#### 28.5.2 Ofatumumab

Ofatumumab is also a human monoclonal antibody against CD20, also targeting B cells, currently used for treatment of treatmentrefractory CLL. In comparison to rituximab, it binds a separate extracellular loop of CD20 and does not induce apoptosis as its mechanism for cell death [64]. In a phase II trial, patients with previously treated CLL received ofatumumab, followed by combination of ofatumumab and bendamustine for up to six cycles [65]. After cycle 1, two patients developed profound weakness, confusion, and failure to thrive which was ultimately attributed to bendamustine, leading to early closure of the study [65]. Muscle weakness and ataxia were among the other neurological adverse effects reported [65].

#### 28.5.3 Obinutuzumab

Obinutuzumab is a glycoengineered, type II antI-CD20 monoclonal antibody which is approved in combination with chlorambucil for initial treatment of CLL. In a trial of first-line treatment of follicular lymphoma, patients were randomized to induction therapy with either obinutuzumabbased or rituximab-based chemotherapy, and there were no significant neurologic adverse effects [66].

#### 28.5.4 Alemtuzumab

Alemtuzumab is an anti-CD52 antibody which has been used in initial treatment for patients with T-cell prolymphocytic leukemia (T-PLL) and is FDA approved for relapsing remitting multiple sclerosis. It has also been used in combination with other agents as part of induction regimens including fludarabine, mitoxantrone, and cyclophosphamide [67]. In a retrospective analysis to evaluate safety and efficacy of alemtuzumab in patients with recurrent T-PLL, among six grade 5 adverse effects, there were two cases of cerebral hemorrhage in the setting of thrombocytopenia and one case of cerebral infarction; the authors note that these events were not obviously related to alemtuzumab [68]. Rare cases of PML have been reported associated with alemtuzumab [69].

#### 28.5.5 Blinatumomab

Blinatumomab is a bispecific T-cell receptorengaging (BiTE) antibody which engages normal CD3+ T cells and CD19+ B ALL cells, leading to lysis of tumor cells [70]. It is used in the treatment of Ph-relapsed or refractory B-cell precursor ALL. Blinatumomab has been associated with neurological toxicity, including symptoms at the time of infusion secondary to cytokine release syndrome, manifesting with neuropsychiatric signs including encephalopathy, dizziness, aphasia, and seizure [71]. CNS events have been reported in up to 20% of patients on blinatumomab with 16 reported events in a total of 95 patients [70]. In a cohort of relapsed ALL, six patients with CNS events, including seizure and encephalopathy, were retreated with blinatumomab at lower doses; four of six patients did not have reemergence of neurologic symptoms [72].

# 28.6 Summary

Similar to novel-targeted agents, immune-based cancer therapies have been incorporated into treatment regimens across various diseases.
Although overall response and survival outcomes have increased with the advent of this approach to care, immune-related neurologic adverse effects are emerging and deserve prompt attention. Albeit rare, ongoing investigation and understanding of specific drug or treatmentrelated neurotoxicities are warranted to reduce late recognition and delayed intervention.

# References

- Pardoll DM. The blockade of immune checkpoints in cancer immunotherapy. Nat Rev Cancer. 2012;12(4):252–64.
- Pennock GK, Chow LQ. The evolving role of immune checkpoint inhibitors in cancer treatment. Oncologist. 2015;20(7):812–22. https://doi.org/10.1634/ theoncologist.2014-0422.
- Finn OJ. Immuno-oncology: understanding the function and dysfunction of the immune system in cancer. Ann Oncol. 2012;23:viii6–9.
- Vesely MD, Kershaw MH, Schreiber RD, et al. Natural innate and adaptive immunity to cancer. Annu Rev Immunol. 2011;29:235–71.
- Weber JS, Yang JC, Atkins MB, et al. Toxicities of immunotherapy for the practitioner. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33(18):2092–9.
- Postow MA. Managing immune checkpoint-blocking antibody side effects. Am Soc Clin Oncol Educ Book. 2015:76–83.
- Mancone S, Lycan T, Ahmed T, et al. Severe neurologic complications of immune checkpoint inhibitors: a single-center review. J Neurol. 2018;265(7):1636–42.
- Spain L, Walls G, Julve M, et al. Neurotoxicity from immune-checkpoint inhibition in the treatment of melanoma: a single centre experience and review of the literature. Ann Oncol. 2017;28(2):377–85.
- Brahmer JR, Lacchetti C, Schneider BJ, et al. Management of immune-related adverse events in patients treated with immune checkpoint inhibitor therapy: American society of clinical oncology clinical practice guideline. J Clin Oncol. 2018;36(17):1714–68.
- Le DT, Uram JN, Wang H, et al. PD-1 blockade in tumors with mismatch-repair deficiency. N Engl J Med. 2015;372(26):2509–20.
- Gandhi L, Rodríguez-Abreu D, Gadgeel S, et al. Pembrolizumab plus chemotherapy in metastatic non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2018;378(22):2078–92.
- Schachter J, Ribas A, Long GV, et al. Pembrolizumab versus ipilimumab for advanced melanoma: final overall survival results of a multicentre, randomised, open-label phase 3 study (KEYNOTE-006). Lancet. 2017;390(10105):1853–62.
- Hamid O, Puzanov I, Dummer R, et al. Final analysis of a randomised trial comparing pembroli-

zumab versus investigator-choice chemotherapy for ipilimumab-refractory advanced melanoma. Eur J Cancer. 2017;86:37–45.

- Robert C, Schachter J, Long GV, et al. Pembrolizumab versus Ipilimumab in advanced melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2015;372(26):2521–32.
- 15. Long GV, Schachter J, Ribas A, et al. 4-year survival and outcomes after cessation of pembrolizumab (pembro) after 2-years in patients (pts) with ipilimumab (ipi)-naive advanced melanoma in KEYNOTE-006 (Abstract 9503). American Society of Clinical Oncology 2018 annual meeting.
- Petrella TM, Robert C, Richtig E, et al. Patientreported outcomes in KEYNOTE-006, a randomised study of pembrolizumab versus ipilimumab in patients with advanced melanoma. Eur J Cancer. 2017;86:115–24.
- Weber JS, D'Angelo SP, Minor D, et al. Nivolumab versus chemotherapy in patients with advanced melanoma who progressed after anti-CTLA-4 treatment (CheckMate 037): a randomised, controlled, openlabel, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2015;16(4):375–84.
- Kao JC, Liao B, Markovic SN, et al. Neurological complications associated with anti-programmed death 1 (PD-1) antibodies. JAMA Neurol. 2017;74(10):1216–22.
- Vallet H, Gaillet A, Weiss N, et al. Pembrolizumabinduced necrotic myositis in a patient with metastatic melanoma. Ann Oncol. 2016;27(7):1352–3.
- de Maleissye MF, Nicolas G, Saiag P. Pembrolizumabinduced demyelinating polyradiculoneuropathy. N Engl J Med. 2016;375(3):296–7.
- Haddox CL, Shenoy N, Shah KK, et al. Pembrolizumab induced bulbar myopathy and respiratory failure with necrotizing myositis of the diaphragm. Ann Oncol. 2017;28(3):673–5.
- Polat P, Donofrio PD. Myasthenia gravis induced by nivolumab therapy in a patient with non–small-cell lung cancer. Muscle Nerve. 2016;54(3):507.
- Sciacca G, Nicoletti A, Rampello L, Noto L, Parra HJ, Zappia M. Benign form of myasthenia gravis after nivolumab treatment. Muscle Nerve. 2016;54(3):507–9.
- Lau KH, Kumar A, Yang IH, Nowak RJ. Exacerbation of myasthenia gravis in a patient with melanoma treated with pembrolizumab. Muscle Nerve. 2016;54(1):157–61.
- 25. Tanaka R, Maruyama H, Tomidokoro Y, et al. Nivolumab-induced chronic inflammatory demyelinating polyradiculoneuropathy mimicking rapid-onset Guillain-Barré syndrome: a case report. Jpn J Clin Oncol. 2016;46(9):875–8.
- Maur M, Tomasello C, Frassoldati A, et al. Posterior reversible encephalopathy syndrome during ipilimumab therapy for malignant melanoma. J Clin Oncol. 2012;30(6):e76–8.
- Heimes AS, Schmidt M. Atezolizumab for the treatment of triple-negative breast cancer. Expert Opin Investig Drugs. 2019;28(1):1–5.
- Suzman DL, Agrawal S, Ning YM, et al. Atezolizumab or Pembrolizumab for the treatment of patients

with advanced urothelial carcinoma ineligible for cisplatin-containing chemotherapy. Oncologist. 2018. pii: theoncologist.2018–0084.

- 29. von Pawel J, Bordoni R, Satouchi M, et al. Long-term survival in patients with advanced non-small-cell lung cancer treated with atezolizumab versus docetaxel: results from the randomised phase III OAK study. Eur J Cancer. 2018;107:124–32.
- 30. Rosenberg JE, Hoffman-Censits J, Powles T, et al. Atezolizumab in patients with locally advanced and metastatic urothelial carcinoma who have progressed following treatment with platinum-based chemotherapy: a single-arm, multicentre, phase 2 trial. Lancet. 2016;387(10031):1909–20.
- Kim ES. Avelumab: first global approval. Drugs. 2017;77(8):929–37.
- 32. Kaufman HL, Russell J, Hamid O, et al. Avelumab in patients with chemotherapy-refractory metastatic Merkel cell carcinoma: a multicentre, singlegroup, open-label, phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(10):1374–85.
- Antonia SJ, Villegas A, Daniel D, et al. Durvalumab after chemoradiotherapy in stage III non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2017;377(20):1919–29.
- Hodi FS, O'Day SJ, McDermott DF, et al. Improved survival with ipilimumab in patients with metastatic melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2010;363:711–23.
- Robert C, Thomas L, Bondarenko I, et al. Ipilimumab plus dacarbazine for previously untreated metastatic melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2011;364:2517–26.
- 36. Maio M, Grob JJ, Aamdal S, et al. Five-year survival rates for treatment-naive patients with advanced melanoma who received ipilimumab plus dacarbazine in a phase III trial. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33:1191–6.
- Schadendorf D, Hodi FS, Robert C, et al. Pooled analysis of long-term survival data from phase II and phase III trials of ipilimumab in unresectable or metastatic melanoma. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33(17):1889–94.
- Larkin J, Chiarion-Sileni V, Gonzalez R, et al. Combined nivolumab and ipilimumab or monotherapy in untreated melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2015;373(1):23–34.
- Liao B, Shroff S, Kamiya-Matsuoka C, et al. Atypical neurological complications of ipilimumab therapy in patients with metastatic melanoma. Neuro-Oncology. 2014;16(4):589–93.
- Yeh OL, Francis CE. Ipilimumab-associated bilateral optic neuropathy. J Neuroophthalmol. 2015;35(2):144–7.
- Miserocchi E, Cimminiello C, Mazzola M, et al. Newonset uveitis during CTLA-4 blockade therapy with ipilimumab in metastatic melanoma patient. Can J Ophthalmol. 2015;50(1):e2–4.
- 42. Voskens CJ, Goldinger SM, Loquai C, et al. The price of tumor control: an analysis of rare side effects of anti-CTLA-4 therapy in metastatic melanoma from the ipilimumab network. PLoS One. 2013;8(1):e53745.
- Frey NV, Porter DL. The promise of chimeric antigen receptor T-cell therapy. Oncology (Williston Park). 2016;30(10):880–8.

- 44. Kochenderfer JN, Dudley ME, Kassim SH, et al. Chemotherapy-refractory diffuse large B-cell lymphoma and indolent B-cell malignancies can be effectively treated with autologous T cells expressing an anti-CD19 chimeric antigen receptor. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33(6):540–9.
- 45. Kochenderfer JN, Yu Z, Frasheri D, et al. Adoptive transfer of syngeneic T cells transduced with a chimeric antigen receptor that recognizes murine CD19 can eradicate lymphoma and normal B cells. Blood. 2010;116(19):3875–86.
- 46. Brentjens RJ, Davila ML, Riviere I, et al. CD19targeted T cells rapidly induce molecular remissions in adults with chemotherapy-refractory acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Sci Transl Med. 2013;5(177):177ra38.
- 47. Kochenderfer JN, Dudley ME, Feldman SA, et al. B-cell depletion and remissions of malignancy along with cytokine-associated toxicity in a clinical trial of anti-CD19 chimeric-antigen-receptor-transduced T cells. Blood. 2012;119(12):2709–20.
- 48. Santomasso BD, Park JH, Salloum D, et al. Clinical and biological correlates of neurotoxicity associated with CAR T-cell therapy in patients with B-c25ell acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Cancer Discov. 2018;8(8):958–71.
- Pan B, Lentzsch S. The application and biology of immunomodulatory drugs (IMiDs) in cancer. Pharmacol Ther. 2012;136(1):56–68.
- Miller MT, Stromland K. Teratogen update: thalidomide: a review, with a focus on ocular findings and new potential uses. Teratology. 1999;60:306–21.
- Chang X, Zhu Y, Shi C, et al. Mechanism of immunomodulatory drugs' action in the treatment of multiple myeloma. Acta Biochim Biophys Sin Shanghai. 2014 Mar;46(3):240–53.
- Andhavarapu S, Roy V. Immunomodulatory drugs in multiple myeloma. Expert Rev Hematol. 2013;6(1):69–82.
- Vestermark LW, Larsen S, Lindeløv B, et al. A phase II study of thalidomide in patients with brain metastases from malignant melanoma. Acta Oncol. 2008;47(8):1526–30.
- 54. Hwu WJ, Lis E, Menell JH, et al. Temozolomide plus thalidomide in patients with brain metastases from melanoma: a phase II study. Cancer. 2005;103(12):2590–7.
- 55. Glasmacher A, Hahn C, Hoffmann F, et al. A systematic review of phase-II trials of thalidomide monotherapy in patients with relapsed or refractory multiple myeloma. Br J Haematol. 2006;132(5):584–93.
- Murphy PT, O'Donnell JR. Thalidomide induced impotence in male hematology patients: a common but ignored complication? Haematologica. 2007;92(10):1440.
- Myers JS. Chemotherapy-related cognitive impairment. Clin J Oncol Nurs. 2009;13(4):413–21.
- Dredge K, Horsfall R, Robinson S, et al. Orally administered lenalidomide (CC-5013) is antiangiogenic in vivo and inhibits endothelial cell migration

and akt phosphorylation in vitro. Microvasc Res. 2005;69:56–63.

- 59. Dimopoulos MA, Chen C, Spencer A, et al. Longterm follow-up on overall survival from the MM-009 and MM-010 phase III trials of lenalidomide plus dexamethasone in patients with relapsed or refractory multiple myeloma. Leukemia. 2009;23(11):2147–52.
- 60. Lacy MQ, Hayman SR, Gertz MA, et al. Pomalidomide (CC4047) plus low dose dexamethasone (Pom/dex) is active and well tolerated in lenalidomide refractory multiple myeloma (MM). Leukemia. 2010;24(11):1934–9.
- Dietrich J, Wen PY. Neurologic complications of chemotherapy. In: Schiff D, Kesari S, Wen PY, editors. Cancer neurology in clinical practice. New Jersey: Humana Press; 2008. p. 287–326.
- 62. Carson KR, Evens AM, Richey EA, et al. Progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy after rituximab therapy in HIV-negative patients: a report of 57 cases from the research on adverse drug events and reports project. Blood. 2009;113:4834–40.
- 63. Carson KR, Focosi D, Major EO, et al. Monoclonal antibody-associated progressive multifocal leucoencephalopathy in patients treated with rituximab, natalizumab, and efalizumab: a review from the research on adverse drug events and reports (RADAR) Project. Lancet Oncol. 2009;10:816–24.
- 64. Polyak MJ, Deans JP. Alanine-170 and proline-172 are critical determinants for extracellular CD20 epitopes; heterogeneity in the fine specificity of CD20 monoclonal antibodies is defined by additional requirements imposed by both amino acid sequence and quaternary structure. Blood. 2002;99:3256–62.
- 65. Ujjani C, Ramzi P, Gehan E, et al. Ofatumumab and bendamustine in previously treated chronic lympho-

cytic leukemia and small lymphocytic lymphoma. Leuk Lymphoma. 2015;56(4):915–20.

- 66. Marcus R, Davies A, Ando K, et al. Obinutuzumab for the first-line treatment of follicular lymphoma. N Engl J Med. 2017;377(14):1331–44.
- 67. Hopfinger G, Busch R, Pflug N, et al. Sequential chemoimmunotherapy of fludarabine, mitoxantrone, and cyclophosphamide induction followed by alemtuzumab consolidation is effective in T-cell prolymphocytic leukemia. Cancer. 2013;119(12):2258–67.
- 68. Keating MJ, Cazin B, Coutré S, et al. Campath-1H treatment of T-cell prolymphocytic leukemia in patients for whom at least one prior chemotherapy regimen has failed. J Clin Oncol. 2002;20(1):205–13.
- Piccinni C, Sacripanti C, Poluzzi E, et al. Stronger association of drug-induced progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy (PML) with biological immunomodulating agents. Eur J Clin Pharmacol. 2010;66(2):199–206.
- Portell CA, Wenzell CM, Advani AS. Clinical and pharmacologic aspects of blinatumomab in the treatment of B-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Clin Pharmacol. 2013;5(Suppl 1):5–11.
- 71. Topp MS, Gökbuget N, Zugmaier G, et al. Phase II trial of the anti-CD19 bispecific T cell-engager blinatumomab shows hematologic and molecular remissions in patients with relapsed or refractory B-precursor acute lymphoblastic leukemia. J Clin Oncol. 2014;32(36):4134–40.
- 72. Topp MS, Goekbuget N, Zugmaier G, et al. Anti-CD19 BiTE blinatumomab induces high complete remission rate and prolongs overall survival in adult patients with relapsed/refractory B-precursor acute lymphoblastic leukemia (ALL). Blood. 2012;120:670.



29

# Health-Related Quality of Life Related to Toxicity Treatments in Central Nervous System Metastases

Tobias Walbert and Erika S. Horta

# 29.1 Introduction

As doctors, we are always aiming to cure, or at least to prolong, the lives of our patients. Also, we pledge to "do no harm." Those concepts collide at times, especially in cancer when an already fragile patient might face detrimental side effects of therapy. The traditional outcome measures in medical oncology focus on prolonging patient survival and time to disease progression. While these measures are objective and therefore relatively easy to assess, it has been recognized in the neuro-oncology community that increasing survival becomes less relevant if the patient has limiting neurologic and cognitive dysfunction [1].

Therefore, patients and families as well as the regulatory community are increasingly interested in therapies that not only prolong survival but also improve patient function and health-related quality of life.

It is estimated that 6–50% of all cancers metastasize to the central nervous system (CNS) [2–5], resulting in 150,000 to 200,000 cases per year in the US [5, 6]. CNS symptoms may vary from headaches, memory impairment, and focal weakness to spasticity depending on where the

brain or spinal cord is affected. Treating brain metastasis is important as patients with untreated CNS metastasis will die within 1 year, but if the CNS burden is not overwhelming, patients live longer and they are more likely to die of systemic cancer progression [6]. The spectrum of therapies to treat CNS metastasis is broad, and treatments unfortunately can cause symptoms and side effects in addition to those of the underlying disease.

As the net effect of brain metastasis and its treatment affects more than semiology can reveal in a doctor's appointment, a new concept was developed to better assess patients and the impact of the disease on their daily lives. Healthrelated quality of life (HRQoL) is a way to measure how the treatment and the disease impact a patient's life. This multidimensional concept encompasses not only the physical aspects (i.e., symptomatology) but also the psychological, emotional. spiritual, and social aspects (Fig. 29.1), which become increasingly relevant as survival rates for cancer patients improve. Differences in toxicity and patient status during survival have become critical variables in making treatment choices, and that is why treatmentrelated HRQoL, although subjective, is an outcome to consider in cancer therapy. The Food and Drug Administration has therefore established new pathways for drug approval beyond the traditional survival endpoints and progression-free survival. Approval of a therapy

M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), *Central Nervous System Metastases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_29

T. Walbert (🖂) · E. S. Horta

Departments of Neurosurgery and Neurology, Henry Ford Health System, Detroit, MI, USA e-mail: twalber1@hfhs.org; horta.erika@mayo.edu

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020



requires substantial evidence of clinical benefit, defined as improvement in how a patient "feels, functions, or survives." Clinical outcomes assessment (COA) is an umbrella term to further define tools to assess clinical benefit. COAs encompass different measures to assess the impact of anticancer therapy on patient benefit. This benefit can be measured by focusing on patient symptoms, overall mental state, and function. The FDA determined that COAs can be used to assess whether a drug provides treatment and safety benefits compared with other treatments. Overall COAs fall into the categories of patient-reported outcomes (PROs), clinician-reported outcomes, observer-reported outcomes, and performance outcomes [7].

# 29.2 Factors Impacting Health-Related Quality of Life in CNS Metastasis

Patients with CNS metastasis experience symptoms that can be defined as general cancer symptoms and CNS-specific symptoms. General cancer symptoms might include fatigue as well as anxiety and depression and are associated with the underlying systemic disease, while CNSspecific symptoms are directly due to the CNS disease and include cognitive deficits, seizures, and focal weakness or symptoms caused by elevated intracranial pressure such as headaches, nausea, and vomiting.

There is a lack of research assessing the overall impact of CNS metastasis on HRQoL; however, a study with ependymoma patients revealed that patients with spinal tumors reported significantly worse pain, numbness, fatigue, changes in bowel patterns, and weakness than patients whose brain was affected. In addition, many spine patients perceived a higher symptom burden and intensity than patients with brain disease [8]. It is important to note that neurological adverse effects do not just add morbidity but might also have severe socioeconomic impact, affecting patients and their families financially. It has been shown that the diagnosis of CNS metastasis might increase health-care expenditures three to four times, driven mainly by pharmacology costs [4]. Furthermore, neurological adverse effects add approximately \$1136 per month in patient care [9]. Due to neurological dysfunction, only half of patients with brain tumors return to work.

# 29.3 Methods of HRQoL Assessment

Clinical outcome assessments are tools to appraise the impact, beneficial or not, of a treatment and/or disease (Table 29.1). Although centered on the patient, these assessments can be reported by the patient, clinician, or a third party such as a caregiver. These measures may assist patients and caregivers when discussing treatment options with their physicians. Treatment decisions in metastatic CNS disease can be highly personal, and there are many variables to consider. The best possible treatment approach is not only based on the patient's underlying systemic disease and CNS metastasis but also encompasses the patient's overall clinical condition and treatment preferences.

One way to measure the overall disease impact and patient preferences is to focus on HRQoL, symptom burden, and (instrumental) activities of daily living. These patient-reported outcomes (PROs) mirror the patient's perspective and are therefore subjective by definition. Assessment of patients' HRQoL has evolved over time. Historically, assessment of a patients' functional status determined by health-care providers was used as a surrogate of HRQoL. An example is the Karnofsky Performance Scale (KPS) [10] that has been used extensively to screen for clinical trials and medical decision-making [11]. Unfortunately, the underlying reliability is lim-

ited with an inter-physician agreement of only 29% [12]. Physicians usually overestimate the HRQoL of patients with CNS metastasis, especially when physical and/or cognitive symptoms are prevalent [13]. An ideal HRQoL measurement tool is not time-consuming and should be written with vocabulary that is understandable to the patient, especially when dealing with individuals that might have cognitive impairment. An HRQoL assessment tool should also have high reliability and validity and measure the impact of the disease/treatment in the patient in multiple modalities [1]. In an attempt to fulfill this difficult task, several PRO measures have been developed to measure HRQoL and symptom burden specifically in patients with CNS disease.

The most commonly used PRO measures for patients with cancer affecting the CNS include (1) the European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer's (EORTC) Health-Related Quality of Life (HRQoL) instruments (the 30-item Quality of Life Questionnaire (QLQ-C30) and its 20-item Brain Neoplasm version (QLQ-BN20), (2) the MD Anderson Symptom Inventory-Brain Tumor (MDASI-BT), (3) the Functional Assessment of Cancer Therapy-Brain (FACT-Br), and (4) the EuroQol Group's 5-dimension health questionnaire (EQ-5D). Collectively, these PRO measures assess multiple domains of HRQoL, symptoms, and functional limitations. Table 29.2 summarizes the PRO measures.

COA	Reported by	Measurement	Qualifiers	Examples
PRO	Patient	Health condition or perspective	<ul> <li>Can be self-administered or not</li> <li>Response from patient, not an interpretation of it</li> </ul>	10-point pain scale
PerfO	Health-care professional	<ul> <li>Patient's performance in task or test</li> <li>Performed by patient</li> <li>Administered by a professional</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Standard instructions required</li> <li>Health-care provider needs to be trained in how to assess the patient.</li> </ul>	PASAT test
ClinRO	Health-care professional	Patient's health condition	Clinical judgment	KPS
ObsRO	Third party (not the patient nor a health-care provider)	Patient behavior or condition	Self-administered or not No standards or training	ESAS-r

Table 29.1 Types of clinical outcome assessments and their differences

	Number	
	of	
PRO	questions	Type of questions (number)
MDASI-BT	28	General (13), brain-tumor
		specific (9), interference
		scores (6)
EORTC	30	Individual (6), quality of
QLQ-C30		life (2), physical (5), social
		(2), emotional (4), cognitive
		(2), role (2), fatigue (3),
		nausea (2), pain (2)
EORTC	20	Individual (7), future
QLQ-BN20		uncertainty (4), visual
		disorder (3), motor
		functions (3),
		communication (3)
FACT-BR	50	General (27), brain-tumor
		specific (23)

**Table 29.2** Commonly used Patient-Reported Outcomes(PROs) Measures of Symptoms and Quality of Life(QOL) in Brain Tumors

# 29.3.1 The EORTC QLQ-C30 and QLQ-BN20

The QLQ-C30 includes five functional scales (physical, role, emotional, cognitive, and social), three symptom scales (fatigue, nausea/vomiting, and pain), a global health status scale, and six single-item scales (dyspnea, insomnia, appetite loss, constipation, diarrhea, and financial difficulties). The QLQ-BN20 subscale was specifically developed for brain cancer patients and produces 11 scores focused on CNS symptoms. It includes four symptom scales (visual disorders, motor dysfunction, communication deficit, and future uncertainty) and seven single-item scales (headaches, seizures, drowsiness, hair loss, itchy skin, weakness of legs, and bladder control). All scales and single-item measures are linearly transformed and scored from 0 to 100. A higher score for a functional scale represents a higher/ healthier level of functioning. For the global health status, a higher score represents a higher quality of life (QOL). For symptom scales and items, a higher score represents a higher level of symptomatology/problems, that is, a poorer QOL. The psychometric properties of the QLQ-BN20 were assessed using data from primary brain tumor trial EORTC protocols 26,951 and 26,891 and since then has been used in CNS metastases trials as well [14, 15]. The QLQ-BN20

showed high internal consistency, with Cronbach's coefficient alpha ranging from 0.71 to 0.90 [16]. However, both the QLQ-C30 and the QLQ-BN20 were not highly sensitive to change from baseline in some primary brain tumor trials, and several of the QLQ-BN20 single items (e.g., headaches, hair loss, itchy skin, leg weakness) have shown poor test-retest reliability [17, 18].

# 29.3.2 The MD Anderson Symptom Inventory–Brain Tumor (MDASI-BT)

The MDASI-BT is a more symptom-based assessment survey. Similar to the EORTC tools, it has a general cancer-focused segment as well as a more CNS disease-specific module. The overall goal is to assess symptom severity and degree of disease interference across different domains pertinent to people with brain tumors and CNS metastatic disease. It provides a single composite score for symptom severity and a second composite score for symptom interference as well as 21 symptom items and 7 interference items assessing the interference with general activity, mood, work including housework, relationships, walking, and enjoyment of life. The MDASI-BT has been extensively used in primary brain tumor trials and has been validated for CNS metastasis [19]. The MDASI-BT has a short completion time (about 4 min) and can be administered on paper or tablet or via a phone interview [20]. It has been validated for the "past 24-hour" and "past week" recall periods [21].

# 29.3.3 Functional Assessment of Cancer Therapy–Brain and National Comprehensive Cancer Network/Functional Assessment of Cancer Therapy–Brain Symptom Index (FACT-BR)

The FACT-BR consists of 27 items measuring general (FACT-G) cancer-related physical, social, emotional, and functional well-being factors and

an additional 23 items focusing on CNS-specific issues such as seizures, cognition, aphasia, vision changes, hearing, weakness, numbness, ataxia, aphasia, and headaches. The outcomes can be scored in different ways including subscale and total scores. A FACT-BR-derived and abbreviated scale, the 24-item National Comprehensive Cancer Network/Functional Assessment of Cancer Therapy-Brain Symptom Index (NFBrSI-24), focuses on patients with advanced brain cancer. This short form was developed to measure those symptoms in advanced brain tumors perceived as most important by both patients and clinicians. The FACT-BR and the NFBrSI-24 have shown good reliability and validity [22].

# 29.3.4 The EuroQol 5-Dimension Health Questionnaire (EQ-5D)

The EQ-5D is a PRO HRQoL questionnaire that has been used extensively in general cancer and brain tumor trials [23–25]. This 6-item measure is a generic preference-weighted measure of health status that combines responses on five items (mobility, self-care, usual activities, pain/ discomfort, and anxiety/depression) into a single, preference-weighted, interval-level score. Each dimension is scored according to the degree of impairment in daily function, ranging from 1 to 3. An EQ-5D index is then calculated from these five outcomes dimensions. This index represents a patient's overall health state, ranging from 0 (death) to 1 (perfect health). Given its shortness, the EQ-5D has been commonly used in economic models to evaluate the cost-effectiveness of treatments (e.g., cost per quality-adjusted life year).

#### 29.4 Treatments and HRQoL

HRQoL is influenced by metastatic CNS lesions as well as by treatment. While it is difficult to separate contributing factors, it is generally accepted that CNS metastasis affects HRQoL negatively, while anticancer treatment may have a negative as well as positive impact on the HRQoL. Different treatment modalities target

metastatic cancer in multiple ways causing side effects that can be either treatment specific or cumulative in nature. Especially in a disease with limited survival, it is important to consider the benefits of any treatment and to compare them with any short- and long-term sequelae and how they might impact the patient's HRQoL. Anticancer treatment includes surgery, radiotherapy, and systemic medical therapies such as chemotherapy and immunomodulatory agents. Providing patients and families with treatment-related QOL information will empower them to make informed treatment decisions rather than relying on survival data alone.

#### 29.4.1 Surgery and HRQoL

Objectives of surgery might be not only to secure a tissue diagnosis but also to remove a solitary brain lesion with the goal to prepare a patient for further therapy such as radiation and to ultimately improve survival. Surgical removal can be lifesaving in acute emergencies such as herniation or increased intracranial pressure. In addition, it can have a positive impact on a patient's HRQoL by decompressing neural structures in the spinal cord to preserve or restore physical function or by minimizing symptoms such as pain or aphasia caused by a lesion in an eloquent area [26]. It might also be the preferred choice if increase in size caused by disease progression or radiation-induced injury results in neurological decline. In the case of solitary brain lesions, it has been shown that resection results in better control of the CNS disease, being associated with improved survival and HRQoL when compared to whole brain radiation therapy (WBRT) [26].

Prognostic factors associated with improved HRQoL and outcomes are high KPS or a good modified Rankin scale prior to surgery. Risk factors for a low postsurgical HRQoL are low KPS or modified Rankin scale, recurrent disease, left hemispheric lesions, and hemorrhagic complications [27]. Subtotal resections are favored next to eloquent brain regions such as motor pathways and speech and vision cortex in an effort to preserve function and HRQoL.

# 29.4.2 Radiation Treatment

Radiation is the most commonly used tool in the setting of spinal cord and brain metastasis with the goal of reducing and controlling disease burden. Clinicians aim to decrease symptoms and by doing so to stabilize or even to improve HRQoL.

For patients with a single or a limited number of metastatic lesions and good performance status, surgical resection and radiosurgery offer treatment options that have been shown to improve survival [28]. Patients with multiple brain metastases are routinely treated with WBRT, but survival remains limited with 3–6 months following treatment [29]. Therefore, symptom management and the maintenance of HRQoL are of high importance [11]. Clinicians aim to decrease symptoms and by doing so to stabilize or even to improve HRQoL. In addition, it has been shown that baseline HRQoL is associated with overall survival: patients with better baseline HRQoL having longer survival [30–32]. Patients with low baseline HRQoL are more likely to have shorter survival. This was shown in a study of 269 patients undergoing WBRT: While the baseline HRQoL was of prognostic significance, changes over time were not [11]. Factors that correlate with better HRQoL are small CNS metastasis volume, better KPS, asymptomatic brain metastasis, and controlled systemic cancer [2, 30, 31].

Most studies assessing HRQoL in the setting of radiation therapy have focused on the role of WBRT and stereotactic radiosurgery (SRS). It is challenging to compare the HRQoL outcomes of the two radiation modalities as patient populations are not comparable. Studies have shown that WBRT did not result in significant improvements [4, 11] while SRS has been associated with improved HRQoL [4, 25].

A prospective study with 97 patients undergoing SRS, looking at neurocognitive outcomes as well as HRQoL, showed that a baseline KPS <90 and tumor volume >12.6 cm<sup>3</sup> were both associated with slower information-processing speed and lower HRQoL scores over 6 months' time [2]. Intracranial tumor progression was linked to worsening of executive functioning and motor function. Over time, SRS did not result in declining neurocognitive functioning or HRQoL.

The most common side effects of radiation therapy that affect HRQoL are cognitive impairment and fatigue. Cognitive impairment is a known side effect of WBRT that has acute as well as long-term implications for patients and their caregivers. In the first months, patients are affected by alterations in alertness, attention, and memory; however, most of these symptoms are of transient nature [33]. Severe dementia, while rare and only affecting approximately 2-5% of patients undergoing WBRT, has severe consequences for a patient's HRQoL [3], and the neuro-oncology community is trying to find strategies to reduce its use or to delay it, like sparing the hippocampal-avoidance fields [34]. Moderate cognitive impairment is also seen in SRS, but it appears to not deteriorate over time, becoming stable [2]. The addition of SRS to WBRT has been shown to improve local CNS tumor control [6, 29], but patients' cognition and HRQoL are more affected than with SRS alone. The difference between SRS and WBRT in HRQoL seems related to the fact that WBRT has a greater impact on cognition than SRS [32].

Up to 80% of patients during radiation therapy complain about fatigue [35], and it can be a longterm complaint that persists for years after therapy has been finished [36, 37]. Lessening of fatigue over time is associated with prolonged survival [31]. Strategies on how to approach and treat fatigue include education, increased physical activity, and nutritional and mental health counseling as well as mind-body interventions [38]. Prior to starting any intervention, patients must undergo a detailed review of any medications that might increase fatigue and have blood work done to rule out metabolic reasons for fatigue [39].

# 29.4.3 Chemotherapy and Immunotherapy

When a patient is found to have brain metastases, chemotherapy should be tailored to include drugs that can cross the blood-brain barrier. Some examples of these drugs include temozolomide, etoposide, methotrexate, cisplatin, fotemustine, and irinotecan. Unfortunately, chemotherapy is related to many neurological and nonneurological side effects that affect HRQoL.

Neuropathy contributes to complications such as falls, but also to impaired HRQoL due to pain and physical limitations. It can affect 60-70% of patients acutely, and 30-40% of patients can have long-lasting deterioration of HRQoL due to neuropathy, even after discontinuing therapy [40]. Although duloxetine is the only drug to demonstrate reduced symptoms of sensory neuropathy and improved HRQoL in a randomized trial [41], there is no Federal Drug Association-approved therapy for chemotherapy-induced peripheral neuropathy. Cancer societies like the American Society of Clinical Oncology (ASCO) and the National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN) have developed guidelines to treat neuropathic pain [42].

Monoclonal antibodies, immunotherapy, and targeted therapies like small molecule inhibitors are new treatment modalities in CNS metastasis and cancers. Utilizing the immune system to treat CNS metastasis is a novel approach that shows great promise. However, it is already known that these treatments have a wide range of side effects that can affect the central and peripheral central nervous system. Few studies compare HRQoL in patients treated with immunotherapy to HRQoL in patients treated with chemotherapy. In lung cancer patients, those treated with anti-PDL1 therapies (atezolizumab and pembrolizumab) had better HRQoL scores than patients treated with platinum-based chemotherapy or docetaxel [43, 44]. Patients treated with PDL1 inhibitors reported less fatigue, pain, nausea /vomiting, insomnia, and improved measures for physical, role, and social function. However, improvement in HRQoL can be delayed for months after starting therapy [44]. Targeted agents also seem to improve HRQoL for patients with advanced colorectal cancer [45], but consistent improvement was not seen in patients undergoing combination therapy of WBRT and targeted agents [4]. While immunotherapy has shown success in CNS metastasis as well, it remains unclear how it affects CNS function, symptom scores, and HRQoL in this subpopulation.

#### 29.5 Conclusion

In a complex disease such as cancer with brain metastasis, disease and treatment can synergistically impact the patient in a variety of ways that go beyond the signs and symptoms diagnosed in a doctor's office. When determining the true benefits of a treatment strategy, the quantity but also the *quality* of life must be considered. As every treatment may have positive and detrimental effects on patients' lives, it is crucial to assess HRQoL and to discuss these trade-offs with patients and their families.

*ClinRO*, clinician-reported outcome; *COA*, clinical outcome assessment; *ESAS-r*, Edmonton Symptom Assessment System–Revised; *KPS*, Karnofsky Performance Score, *ObsRO*, observerreported outcome; *PASAT*, paced auditory serial addition test; *PerfO*, performance outcome; *PRO*, patient-reported outcomes

Acknowledgments *Funding*: Department of Neurosurgery and the Hermelin Brain Tumor Center, Henry Ford Health System.

*Conflict of Interest*: There are no conflicts of interest to declare.

# References

- Meyers CA, Rock EP, Fine HA. Refining endpoints in brain tumor clinical trials. J Neuro-Oncol. 2012;108(2):227–30. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s11060-012-0813-8.
- Habets EJ, Dirven L, Wiggenraad RG, Verbeek-de Kanter A, Lycklama ANGJ, Zwinkels H, Klein M, Taphoorn MJ. Neurocognitive functioning and healthrelated quality of life in patients treated with stereotactic radiotherapy for brain metastases: a prospective study. Neuro-Oncology. 2016;18(3):435–44. https:// doi.org/10.1093/neuonc/nov186.
- Castrucci WA, Knisely JP. An update on the treatment of CNS metastases in small cell lung cancer. Cancer J. 2008;14(3):138–46. https://doi.org/10.1097/ PPO.0b013e318172d6e1.
- Peters S, Bexelius C, Munk V, Leighl N. The impact of brain metastasis on quality of life, resource utilization and survival in patients with non-small-cell lung

cancer. Cancer Treat Rev. 2016;45:139–62. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ctrv.2016.03.009.

- 5. Lu-Emerson C, Eichler AF. Brain Metastasis. Continuum. 2012;18(2):295–311.
- Arvold ND, Lee EQ, Mehta MP, Margolin K, Alexander BM, Lin NU, Anders CK, Soffietti R, Camidge DR, Vogelbaum MA, Dunn IF, Wen PY. Updates in the management of brain metastases. Neuro-Oncology. 2016;18(8):1043–65. https://doi. org/10.1093/neuonc/now127.
- Helfer JL, Wen PY, Blakeley J, Gilbert MR, Armstrong TS. Report of the jumpstarting brain tumor drug development coalition and FDA clinical trials clinical outcome assessment endpoints workshop (October 15, 2014, Bethesda MD). Neuro-Oncology. 2016;18(suppl 2):ii26–36. https://doi.org/10.1093/ neuonc/nov270.
- Walbert T, Mendoza TR, Vera-Bolanos E, Acquaye A, Gilbert MR, Armstrong TS. Symptoms and socioeconomic impact of ependymoma on adult patients: results of the adult Ependymoma outcomes project
   J Neuro-Oncol. 2015;121(2):341–8. https://doi. org/10.1007/s11060-014-1638-4.
- Latremouille-Viau D, Chang J, Guerin A, Shi S, Wang E, Yu J, Ngai C. The economic burden of common adverse events associated with metastatic colorectal cancer treatment in the United States. J Med Econ. 2017;20(1):54–62. https://doi.org/10.1080/13696998. 2016.1225577.
- Karnofsky DA, Burchenal JH. The clinical evaluation of chemotherapeutic agents in cancer. In: CM M, editor. Evaluation of chemotherapeutic agents. New York: Columbia University Press; 1949. p. 191 e205.
- Wong J, Hird A, Kirou-Mauro A, Napolskikh J, Chow E. Quality of life in brain metastasis radiation trials : a literature review. Curr Oncol Rep. 2008;15(5):25–45.
- Hutchison TA, Boyd NF, Feinstein AR. Scientific problems in clinical scales, as demonstrated in the Karnofsky index of performance status. J Chronic Dis. 1979;32(661):e6.
- Witgert ME, Meyers CA. Neurocognitive and quality of life measures in patients with metastatic brain disease. Neurosurg Clin N Am. 2011;22:79–85.
- Kepka LT-SD, Osowiecka K, Sprawka A, Trabska-Kluch B, Czeremszynska B. Quality of life after whole brain radiotherapy compared with radiosurgery of the tumor bed: results from a randomized trial. Clin Transl Oncol. 2018;20(2):150–9. https://doi. org/10.1007/s12094-017-1703-5.
- Blakeley JO, Coons SJ, Corboy JR, Kline Leidy N, Mendoza TR, Wefel JS. Clinical outcome assessment in malignant glioma trials: measuring signs, symptoms, and functional limitations. Neuro-Oncology. 2016;18(Suppl 2):ii13–20. https://doi.org/10.1093/ neuonc/nov291.
- Taphoorn MJ, Claassens L, Aaronson NK, Coens C, Mauer M, Osoba D, Stupp R, Mirimanoff RO, van den Bent MJ, Bottomley A, Group EQoL, Brain Cancer N, Radiotherapy G. An international vali-

dation study of the EORTC brain cancer module (EORTC QLQ-BN20) for assessing health-related quality of life and symptoms in brain cancer patients. Eur J Cancer. 2010;46(6):1033–40. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.ejca.2010.01.012.

- 17. Dirven L, van den Bent MJ, Bottomley A, van der Meer N, van der Holt B, Vos MJ, Walenkamp AM, Beerepoot LV, Hanse MC, Reijneveld JC, Otten A, de Vos FY, Smits M, Bromberg JE, Taal W, Taphoorn MJ, Dutch Neuro-Oncology G. The impact of bevacizumab on health-related quality of life in patients treated for recurrent glioblastoma: results of the randomised controlled phase 2 BELOB trial. Eur J Cancer. 2015;51(10):1321–30. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.ejca.2015.03.025.
- Osoba D, Aarson NK, Muller M, Sneeuw K, Hsu MA, Yung WK, Brada M, Newlands E. The development and psychometric validation of a brain cancer qualityof-life questionnaire for use in combination with general cancer-specific questionnaires. Qual Life Res. 1996;5(1):139–50.
- Armstrong TS, Gning I, Mendoza TR, Weinberg JS, Gilbert MR, Tortorice ML, Cleeland CS. Clinical utility of the MDASI-BT in patients with brain metastases. J Pain Symptom Manag. 2009;37(3):331–40. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpainsymman.2008.02.011.
- Armstrong TS, Mendoza T, Gning I, Coco C, Cohen MZ, Eriksen L, Hsu MA, Gilbert MR, Cleeland C. Validation of the M.D. Anderson symptom inventory brain tumor module (MDASI-BT). J Neuro-Oncol. 2006;80(1):27–35. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s11060-006-9135-z.
- Armstrong TS, Vera-Bolanos E, Acquaye A, Gilbert MR, Mendoza TR. Impact of recall period on primary brain tumor patient's self-report of symptoms. Neurooncol Pract. 2014;1(2):55–63. https://doi. org/10.1093/nop/npu006.
- 22. Lai JSJS, Beaumont JL, Abernethy AP, Jacobsen PB, Syrjala K, Raizer JJ, Cella D. Development of a symptom index for patients with primary brain tumors. Value Health. 2014;17(1):62–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jval.2013.11.006.
- Jakola AS, Gulati M, Gulati S, Solheim O. The influence of surgery on quality of life in patients with intracranial meningiomas: a prospective study. J Neuro-Oncol. 2012;110(1):137–44. https://doi. org/10.1007/s11060-012-0947-8.
- 24. Jakola AS, Gulati S, Weber C, Unsgard G, Solheim O. Postoperative deterioration in health related quality of life as predictor for survival in patients with glioblastoma: a prospective study. PLoS One. 2011;6(12):e28592. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal. pone.0028592.
- Miller JAKR, Barnett GH, Suh JH, Angelov L, Murphy ES, Vogelbaum MA, Mohammadi A, Chao ST. Quality of life following stereotactic radiosurgery for single and multiple brain metastases. Neurosurgery. 2017;81(1):147–55. https://doi. org/10.1093/neuros/nyw166.

- Kanner AA, Bokstein F, Blumenthal DT, Ram Z. Surgical therapies in brain metastasis. Semin Oncol. 2007;34(3):197–205. https://doi.org/10.1053/j. seminoncol.2007.03.011.
- 27. Raco A, Pesce A, Fraschetti F, D'Andrea G, Polli FM, Acqui M, Frati A. Risk of postoperative performance status worsening after resection of lesions involving the motor pathway: a multinomial logistic regression model. J Neurol Surg A Cent Eur Neurosurg. 2018; https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0037-1617756.
- 28. Tsao MNRD, Wirth A, Lo SS, Danielson BL, Gaspar LE, Sperduto PW, Vogelbaum MA, Radawski JD, Wang JZ, Gillin MT, Mohideen N, Hahn CA, Chang EL. Radiotherapeutic and surgical management for newly diagnosed brain metastasis(es): an American Society for Radiation Oncology evidencebased guideline. Pract Radiat Oncol. 2012;2(3): 210–25.
- 29. Andrews DWSC, Sperduto PW, et al. Whole brain radiation therapy with or without stereotactic radiosurgery boost for patients with one to three brain metastases: phase III results of the RTOG 9508 randomised trial. Lancet. 2004;363:1665–72.
- 30. Bragstad S, Flatebo M, Natvig GK, Eide GE, Skeie GO, Behbahani M, Pedersen PH, Enger PO, Skeie BS. Predictors of quality of life and survival following gamma knife surgery for lung cancer brain metastases: a prospective study. J Neurosurg. 2018;129(1):71–83. https://doi.org/10.3171/2017.2.JNS161659.
- 31. Steinmann D, Paelecke-Habermann Y, Geinitz H, Aschoff R, Bayerl A, Bolling T, Bosch E, Bruns F, Eichenseder-Seiss U, Gerstein J, Gharbi N, Hagg J, Hipp M, Kleff I, Muller A, Schafer C, Schleicher U, Sehlen S, Theodorou M, Wypior HJ, Zehentmayr F, van Oorschot B, Vordermark D. Prospective evaluation of quality of life effects in patients undergoing palliative radiotherapy for brain metastases. BMC Cancer. 2012;12(283):283. https://doi. org/10.1186/1471-2407-12-283.
- 32. Wong E, Rowbottom L, Tsao M, Zhang L, McDonald R, Danjoux C, Barnes E, Chan S, Chow E. Prognostic value of pre- and post-treatment health-related quality of life in predicting survival of patients with brain metastases. CNS Oncol. 2017;6(2):119–29. https://doi.org/10.2217/cns-2016-0020.
- Edelstein K, Richard NM, Bernstein LJ. Neurocognitive impact of cranial radiation in adults with cancer: an update of recent findings. Curr Opin Support Palliat Care. 2017;11(1):32–7. https:// doi.org/10.1097/SPC.00000000000255.
- Pruit AA. Epidemiology, treatment, and complications of central nervous metastases. Continuum Neuro Oncol. 2017;23(6):1580–600.
- Armstrong TSCS, Bolanos EV, Gilbert MR, Kang DH. Risk factors for fatigue severity in primary brain tumor patients. Cancer. 2010;116(11):2707–15. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.25018.

- Walbert T. Palliative care, end-of-life care, and advance care planning in neuro-oncology. Continuum. 2017;23(6, Neuro-oncology):1709–26. https://doi. org/10.1212/CON.000000000000538.
- Struik K, Klein M, Heimans JJ, Gielissen MF, Bleijenberg G, Taphoorn MJ, Reijneveld JC, Postma TJ. Fatigue in low-grade glioma. J Neuro-Oncol. 2009;92(1):73–8. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s11060-008-9738-7.
- 38. Berger AM, Abernethy AP, Atkinson A, Barsevick AM, Breitbart WS, Cella D, Cimprich B, Cleeland C, Eisenberger MA, Escalante CP, Jacobsen PB, Kaldor P, Ligibel JA, Murphy BA, O'Connor T, Pirl WF, Rodler E, Rugo HS, Thomas J, Wagner LI. NCCN clinical practice guidelines cancerrelated fatigue. J Natl Compr Cancer Netw. 2010;8(8):904–31.
- 39. Lowe SS, Danielson B, Beaumont C, Watanabe SM, Baracos VE, Courneya KS. Associations between objectively measured physical activity and quality of life in cancer patients with brain metastases. J Pain Symptom Manag. 2014;48(3)
- 40. Tanay MAL, Armes J, Ream E. The experience of chemotherapy-induced peripheral neuropathy in adult cancer patients: a qualitative thematic synthesis. Eur J Cancer Care. 2017;26(5) https://doi.org/10.1111/ ecc.12443.
- 41. Smith EML, Pang H, Cirrincione C, Fleishman S, Paskett ED, Ahles T, Bressler LR, Fadul CE, Knox C, Le-Lindqwister N, Gilman PB, Shapiro CL, for the Alliance for Clinical Trials in Oncology. Effect of duloxetine on pain, function, and quality of life among patients with chemotherapy-induced painful peripheral neuropathy: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA. 2013;309(13):1359–67. https://doi.org/10.1001/ jama.2013.2813.
- 42. Hershman DL, Lacchetti C, Dworkin RH, Lavoie Smith EM, Bleeker J, Cavaletti G, Chauhan C, Gavin P, Lavino A, Lustberg MB, Paice J, Schneider B, Smith ML, Smith T, Terstriep S, Wagner-Johnston N, Bak K, Loprinzi CL, American Society of Clinical Oncology. Prevention and management of chemotherapy-induced peripheral neuropathy in survivors of adult cancers: American Society of Clinical Oncology clinical practice guideline. J Clin Oncol. 2014;32(18):1941–67. https://doi.org/10.1200/ JCO.2013.54.0914.
- 43. Brahmer JR, Rodriguez-Abreu D, Robinson AG, Hui R, Csoszi T, Fulop A, Gottfried M, Peled N, Tafreshi A, Cuffe S, O'Brien M, Rao S, Hotta K, Zhang J, Lubiniecki GM, Deitz AC, Rangwala R, Reck M. Health-related quality-of-life results for pembrolizumab versus chemotherapy in advanced, PD-L1-positive NSCLC (KEYNOTE-024): a multicentre, international, randomised, open-label phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2017;18(12):1600–9. https://doi. org/10.1016/S1470-2045(17)30690-3.

- 44. Bordoni R, Ciardiello F, von Pawel J, Cortinovis D, Karagiannis T, Ballinger M, Sandler A, Yu W, He P, Matheny C, Felizzi F, Rittmeyer A. Patient-reported outcomes in OAK: a phase III study of atezolizumab versus docetaxel in advanced non-small-cell lung cancer. Clin Lung Cancer. 2018;19(5):441–449 e444. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cllc.2018.05.011.
- 45. Ribecco AS, Pino MS, Cipriani G, Marinozzi C, Fioretto L. Molecularly targeted therapy: toxicity and quality of life considerations in advanced colorectal cancer. Expert Rev Anticancer Ther. 2013;13(10):1181–91. https://doi.org/10.1586/14737 140.2013.837667.

Part V

Prognostic Classifications and Future Trial Design



30

# Prognostic Indices for Patients with Brain Metastases

Paul W. Sperduto

# 30.1 Introduction

Brain metastases are a common and complex conundrum for cancer care. An estimated 300,000 patients are diagnosed each year with brain metastases in the United States [1] and that incidence is growing due to advances in treatment that result in patients living longer and thus at prolonged risk for development of brain metastases [2]. It is a complex problem because of the marked heterogeneity of this patient population: brain metastases may arise from a wide variety of tumor types and subtypes. Furthermore, these patients may have already received a plethora of different treatments for their cancer or may present with brain metastases at the time of initial diagnosis. This heterogeneity has long plagued interpretation of clinical trials involving this patient population because it was essentially impossible to sufficiently stratify studies to verify similar groups of patients were being compared [3]. Interpretation of clinical trials and efforts to estimate prognosis are further complicated by the plethora of possible combinations of currently available treatment options [surgery, stereotactic radiosurgery (SRS), whole brain radiation

therapy (WBRT), chemotherapy, targeted drug therapies, and immunotherapies]. Furthermore, four prospective randomized trials have shown WBRT adds no survival benefit over SRS alone in SRS-eligible patients [4–7] and, on the other end of the prognostic spectrum, there is evidence that supportive care may be as effective as WBRT [8]. Accordingly, WBRT is used less commonly than in the past.

# 30.2 Classification Systems

These concerns led to efforts to better understand prognosis. The purpose of a prognostic index is to predict outcome before, not after, treatment. It is important to distinguish prognostic from predictive factors. A prognostic factor identifies good vs. bad outcome irrespective of treatment used, whereas a predictive factor identifies good versus bad outcome for a specific treatment. Gaspar et al. published the Radiation Therapy Oncology Group (RTOG) Recursive Partitioning Analysis for brain metastases (Table 30.1) in 1997 [9]. This prognostic index consisted of three classes: I (age < 65, Karnofsky Performance Score (KPS)  $\geq$  70, controlled primary tumor, no extracranial metastases), II (all patients not in class I or III), and III (KPS < 70) which correlated with median survival of 7.7, 4.5, and 2.3 months, respectively, at that time. Weltman et al. published the Score Index for Radiosurgery (SIR) (Table 30.2) in

M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), *Central Nervous System Metastases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_30

P. W. Sperduto (🖂)

Minneapolis Radiation Oncology and Gamma Knife Center, The University of Minnesota Medical Center, Minneapolis, MN, USA e-mail: psperduto@mropa.com

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

Class	Criteria	Median survival
Class I:	Age <65 yrs and KPS $\geq$ 70 and controlled primary tumor and no extracranial metastases	7.1 mo
Class II:	All patients not in Class I or III	4.2 mo
Class III:	KPS < 70	2.1 mo

**Table 30.1** Radiation Therapy Oncology Group (RTOG)Recursive Partitioning Analysis (RPA) for patients withbrain metastases

KPS Karnofsky Performance Status (Ref. [9])

Table 30.2 Score Index for Radiosurgery (SIR)

	Score		
	0	1	2
Age (years)	≥60	51–59	≤50
KPS	≤50	60–70	80-100
Systemic disease	Progressive	Stable	CR or NED
Number of lesions	<u>≥</u> 3	2	1
Vol. largest lesion (ml)	>13	5-13	<5

*KPS* Karnofsky Performance Status, *CR* complete response, *NED* no evidence of disease

Median Survival (MS) by SIR Score: SIR 1–3 (MS 2.91 mo), SIR 4–7 (MS 7.00 mo), SIR 8–10 (MS 31.38 mo). (Ref. [10])

2000 [10]. This index used the sum of scores (0-2) for each of five prognostic factors (age, KPS, status of systemic disease, number of brain metastases, and the volume of the largest metastasis). Lorenzoni et al. published the Basic Score for Brain Metastases (BSBM) (Table 30.3) in 2004 [11]. This index is based on the sum of scores (0-1) for three prognostic factors (KPS, control of primary tumor, and extracranial metastases). In 2012, Sloan-Barnholtz published a nomogram (Fig. 30.1) in an effort to further individualize prognosis [12]. In 2014, Kondziolka published an interesting survey study in which experts in the field were asked to estimate survival for a series of patients given all relevant clinical parameters. This study showed even experts cannot predict outcomes with certainty for all patients [13]. All prognostic indices have limitations but can

Table 30.3         Basic Score for Brain Metastases (BSI	3M)	i
--	-----	---

	Score	
	0	1
KPS	50-70	80-100
Control of primary tumor	No	Yes
Extracranial metastases	Yes	No

KPS Karnofsky Performance Status

Median Survival (MS) by BSBM: BSBM 3 (MS >32 mo), BSBM 2 (MS 13.1 mo), BSBM 1 (MS 3.3mo), BSBM 0 (MS1.9 mo). (Ref. [11])

provide guidance for clinical decision-making and are essential for stratification of clinical trials so that those trials are comparing comparable patients, thus making the results of those trials worthwhile, relevant, and interpretable.

Our group has published a series of articles developing and refining a diagnosis-specific prognostic index, the Graded Prognostic Assessment (GPA), for patients with brain metastases. The GPA was first published in 2008 [14] based on 1960 patients from five randomized Radiation Therapy Oncology Group (RTOG) trials (7916, 8528, 8905, 9104, and 9508). Analysis showed four prognostic factors (age, KPS, extracranial metastases, and number of brain metastases) were significant for survival. Those prognostic factors were weighted in proportion to their regression coefficients and scaled such that patients with the best/worst prognosis would have a GPA of 4.0/0.0, respectively. In 2010, we refined the GPA based on an analysis of a retrospective multi-institutional database of 4259 patients. That study found survival varies by diagnosis and diagnosis-specific prognostic factors [15]. The Breast-GPA was then further refined using tumor subtype [16] and a summary report was published [17]. More recently, the GPA indices for lung cancer, melanoma, and renal cell carcinoma have been updated using molecular and other clinical factors with new data from patients (2186 lung cancer and 823 melanoma patients) diagnosed since 2005 including molecular factors. The Lung-molGPA incorporates EGFR and ALK gene status [18, 19] and similarly the MelanomamolGPA incorporates BRAF status [20, 21]. The

Points	0	10	20	30	40	50 60	70	80	90	100
Site and histology	BA	BO	00	LL LSM	SMM 					
Status of primary disease	Tumor cont	rolled	Tumor	uncontro	lled					
Metastatic spread	 Brain alo	ne	Br	ain & othe	er sites					
Surgery status	CR	(	GR PR	Bic	psyonl	y None				
Age	10	30	50	60		70		80		90
KPS	>=70	<7	70							
Number of brain lessions	Single	Multip	le							
Total Points	0	20	40 6	60 80	100	120 140	160	180 200	220	 240
Predicted 6-month survival prob.	0.8		0.7	0.6	0.5	5 0.4	0.3	0.2	 0.1	
Predicted 12-month survival prob	). – 0.65	5 0.6	0.5	0.4	0.3	0.2	0.1	0.05	0.0	1
Predicted median survival days	6	00 500	0 400	300 250	200	150 1	20 100	90 80 7	0 60	)

\*Abbreviations for site and histology: BA – Breast and Adenocarcinoma, BO – Breast and Other, LA – Lung and Adenocarcinoma, LL – Lung and Large cell, LO – Lung and Other, LSM – Lung and Small cell, LSQ – Lung and Squamous cell, OA – Other and Adenocarcinoma, OSQ – Other and Squamous cell, SMM = Skin-Melanoma, OO – Other and Other. Surgery: PR – Partial Resection, CR – Complete resection, GR – Gross Resection. (Reference 12)

**Fig. 30.1** Nomogram for 6 month and 12 month survival probability and median survival prediction for RTOG brain metastases patients\*. \*Abbreviations for site and histology: *BA* Breast and Adenocarcinoma, *BO* Breast and Other, *LA* Lung and Adenocarcinoma, *LL* Lung and Large cell, *LO* Lung and Other, *LSM* Lung and Small cell, *LSQ* Lung and Squamous cell, *OA* Other and Adenocarcinoma, *OSQ* Other and Squamous cell, *SMM* Skin-Melanoma,

*OO* Other and Other. Surgery: *PR* Partial Resection, *CR* Complete resection, *GR* Gross Resection. [Reprinted from Sloan-Barnholtz-Sloan JS, Yu C, Sloan AE, et al. A nomogram for individualized estimation of survival among patients with brain metastasis. Neuro Oncol 2012;14:910–918. With permission from Oxford University Press]

original Melanoma-GPA found only two factors were significant (KPS and the number of brain metastases) whereas in the updated MelanomamolGPA, five factors (BRAF status, KPS, age, extracranial metastases, and number of brain metastases) were found to be significant. The Renal GPA has also been updated. Data from 711 renal cell carcinoma patients with brain metastases, diagnosed between 2006 and 2016 showed four prognostic factors significant for survival: KPS, Hemoglobin, extracranial metastases, and the number of brain metastases [22]. The Renal GPA was updated accordingly [23].

Table 30.4 shows the median survival time for patients with brain metastases by diagnosisspecific GPA. Table 30.5 shows the diagnosisspecific definition of the updated GPA indices and a user-friendly worksheet to facilitate calculation of the Graded Prognostic Assessment by diagnosis and estimate survival for patients with brain metastases. A free on-line/smart phone application is available at brainmetgpa.com which further simplifies calculation of the GPA.

Table 30.6 shows a multivariate analysis of risk of death and median survival by treatment (excluding drug therapies) and diagnosis. It is important to understand these data are retrospective in nature with the selection bias inherent in all retrospective studies so one should not conclude that one treatment is better than another based on these data. Figure 30.2 shows Kaplan-Meier curves for survival for six diagnoses by GPA, demonstrating excellent separation between groups.

The diagnosis-specific GPA indices presented here defines how survival has improved for brain metastasis patients has improved over the past four decades. This progress mirrors the progress seen in survival for patients with the same diagnoses who do not have brain metastases. These data hold several implications for clinical management and research involving patients with brain metastases: (1) There is marked heterogeneity in outcomes for patients with brain metastases and these outcomes vary not only by diagnosis but also by diagnosis-specific prognostic factors, as detailed herein. Because of this heterogeneity, we should not treat all patients with brain metastases the same way; treatment should be individualized and the past philosophy of fatalistic futility should be abandoned. (2) On the other hand, as shown in Table 30.4, if a patient

 Table 30.4
 Median survival time for patients with brain metastases by diagnosis specific—graded prognostic assessment score

	Overall	DS-GPA				
	MST (95% CI)	0-1.0	1.5-2.0	2.5-3.0	3.5-4.0	1
	N	MST (95% CI)	MST (95% CI)	MST (95% CI)	MST (95% CI)	
Diagnosis		n (%)	n (%)	n (%)	n (%)	p (log-rank)
NSCLC	15 (14–17)	7 (6–9)	14 (12–15)	26 (23–31)	47 (37–NE)	<.001
	1521	337 (22%)	664 (44%)	455 (30%)	65 (4%)	
SCLC	5 (4-6)	3 (2–3)	5 (4–7)	8 (6–9)	17 (5–27)	<.001
	281	65 (23%)	119 (42%)	84 (30%)	13 (5%)	
Melanoma	10 (9–11)	5 (4–7)	8 (7–9)	16 (13–19)	34 (24–50)	<.001
	823	136 (17%)	386 (47%)	256 (31%)	45 (5%)	
RCC	12 (11–13)	4 (3–5)	12 (9–14)	17 (13–21)	35 (20-41)	<.001
	669	170 (25%)	178 (27%)	204 (30%)	117 (17%)	
Breast	14 (12–16)	3 (3-4)	8 (6–9)	15 (13–16)	25 (23–27)	<.001
cancer	400	23 (6%)	104 (26%)	140 (35%)	133 (33%)	
GI cancer	5 (4-6)	3 (2–5)	4 (3–7)	7 (5–12)	14 (10-27)	<.001
	209	76 (36%)	65 (31%)	50 (24%)	18 (9%)	
Other	6 (5–7) 450	-	-	-	-	-

The top row in each cell is the median survival time (MST) in months and its associated 95% CI. The bottom row is the frequency and percentage of patients with the corresponding DS-GPA category for a given diagnosis. Abbreviations: *DS-GPA*, Diagnosis Specific-Graded Prognostic Assessment; *NSCLC*, non-small cell lung cancer (adenocarcinoma); *SCLC*, small cell lung cancer; *RCC*, renal cell carcinoma; *GI*, gastrointestinal; *NE*, not estimable

Non-small cell/small cell		Scoring criteria			
lung cancer	GPA	0	0.5	1.0	Patient score
	Age	≥70	<70	n/a	
	KPS	<70	80	90–100	
	ECM	Present		Absent	
	#BM	>4	1-4	n/a	
	Gene Status	EGFR neg/unk and ALK	n/a	EGFR pos or	
		neg/unk		ALK pos	
				Sum Total=	
Adenocarcinoma MS by C	GPA: GPA 0-1.0	0 = 6.9; 1.5 - 2.0 = 13.7; 2.5 - 3	.0 = 26.5;	3.5-4.0 = 46.8	

**Table 30.5** GPA worksheet to estimate survival from brain metastases by diagnosis

Non-adenocarci	noma MS by GPA: (	GPA 0–1.0 = 5.3; 1.5–2	.0 = 9.8; 2.5–3.0 =	12.8	
Melanoma		0	0.5	1.0	Score
	Age	>70	<70	n/a	
	KPS	<70	80	90-100	
	ECM	present	n/a	absent	
	#BM	>4	2–4	1	
	Gene Status	BRAF neg/unk	BRAF pos	n/a	
				Sum total =	

MS (mo) by GPA: 0–1.0 = 4.9, 1.5–2.0 = 8.3, 2.5–3.0 = 15.8, 3.5–4.0 = 34.1\_

Breast cancer			0	0.5	1.0	1.5	i	2.0	Score	
	KPS		< 50	60	70-80	90-	-100	n/a		
	Subtyp	e	basal	n/a	LumA	A HE	ER2	LumB		
	Age		>60	<60	n/a	n/a	L	n/a		
								Sum Total =		
	Subtype:		Basal = Tri	ple Neg	ative (ER/	PR/HER2-	neg),			
			LumB = Lu $HER2 = HI$	umA = Luminal A (EXPR-pos, FER2-leg) umB = Luminal B (Triple Positive, ER/PR/HER2-pos) IER2 = HER2-pos, ER/PR-neg						
MS (mo) by GPA: 0	-1.0 =	3.4, 1.5	-2.0 = 7.7,	2.5-3.0	= 15.1, 3.	5-4.0 = 25	.3			
Renal Cell Carcinon	na		0		0.5	1.0		2.0	Score	
		KPS	<80			80		90-100		
		ECM	Presen	t	Absent					
		Hgb	<11		11.1-12.5	> 12	2.5			
		#BM	>4		1–4					
								Sum Total =		
MS (mo) by GPA: 0	-1.0 =	3.3, 1.5	-2.0 = 7.3,	2.5-3.0	= 11.3, 3.	5-4.0 = 14	.8			
			0	1	2		3	4	Score	
GI cancers			0							

Abbreviations: *GPA* Graded Prognostic Assessment, *KPS* Karnofsky Performance Score, *ECM* extra-cranial metastases, *#BM* number of brain metastases, *ER* estrogen receptor, *PR* progesterone receptor, *HER2* human epidermal growth factor receptor 2, *MS* median survival in months, *neg/unk* negative or unknown. (Refs. [17, 19, 21])

has a GPA of 0-1.0, regardless of diagnosis, their expected survival is poor. For these patients, supportive care, as suggested by the QUARTZ Trial [8], may be the best option. (3) For patients with GPA scores above 1.0, the median survival time (Table 30.4) varies more by diagnosis and more

aggressive treatment strategies may be appropriate, but these retrospective data do not provide a basis for assuming that longer survival is a consequence of more aggressive treatment. Indeed, the survival by treatment data shown in Table 30.6 is certainly fraught with selection bias and should

		Treatment					
				WBRT +			S +
Diagnosis	Statistics	WBRT	SRS	SRS	S + SRS	S + WBRT	WBRT+SRS
NSCLC <i>n</i> = 1521	Risk of death (HR)	1.0	1.08	1.20	0.66ª	0.78	0.79
	95% CI		0.92 to 1.27	0.94 to 1.54	0.50 to 0.88	0.58 to 1.06	0.40 to 1.58
	<i>p</i> -value		0.35	0.15	< 0.01	0.11	0.51
	Median survival <sup>b</sup>	13	14	10	32	20	20
	n (%)	342 (22%)	767 (50%)	139 (9%)	114 (7%)	76 (5%)	13 (1%)
SCLC n = 281	Risk of death (HR)	1.0	0.97	0.24ª	0.00	0.42ª	0.00
	95% CI		0.41 to 2.26	0.10 to 0.59	NA	0.25 to 0.73	NA
	<i>p</i> -value		0.94	0.002	0.99	0.002	0.98
	Median survival <sup>b</sup>	4	7	15	12	15	15
	n (%)	229 (81%)	13 (5%)	21 (7%)	1 (0.4%)	16 (6%)	1 (0.4%)
Melanoma $n = 823$	Risk of death (HR)	1.0	0.69ª	0.62ª	0.50ª	0.54ª	0.70
	95% CI		0.54 to 0.89	0.45 to 0.86	0.36 to 0.69	0.35 to 0.84	0.36 to 1.36
	<i>p</i> -value		< 0.01	< 0.01	< 0.01	< 0.01	0.29
	Median survival <sup>b</sup>	6	10	9	13	11	11
	n (%)	91 (11%)	464 (56%)	73 (9%)	95 (12%)	34 (4%)	12 (1%)
Renal cell $n = 711$	Risk of death (HR)	1.00	0.84	0.78	0.38	0.64	1.29
	95% CI		0.62 to 1.12	0.51 to 1.19	0.25 to 0.59	0.38 to 1.08	0.45 to 3.68
	<i>p</i> -value		0.23	0.25	< 0.01	0.09	0.64
	Median survival <sup>b</sup>	5	11	11	24	16	11
	n (%)	90 (12%)	410 (58%)	41 (6%)	70 (10%)	23 (3%)	4 (1%)
Breast cancer	Risk of death (HR)	1.0	1.07	0.74	0.59	0.72	0.47ª
n = 400	95% CI		0.66 to 1.73	0.47 to 1.16	0.28 to 1.23	0.43 to 1.21	0.23 to 0.96
	<i>p</i> -value		0.80	0.18	0.16	0.72	0.04
	Median survival <sup>b</sup>	7	13	15	24	18	30
	n (%)	131 (33%)	115 (29%)	86 (22%)	19 (5%)	28 (7%)	20 (5%)
GI Cancer $n = 209$	Risk of death (HR)	1.0	0.72	0.69	2.30	0.33ª	0.39ª
	95% CI		0.40 to 1.28	0.39 to 1.22	0.43 to 12.4	0.19 to 0.56	0.17 to 0.90
	<i>p</i> -value		0.26	0.21	0.33	< 0.001	0.03
	Median survival <sup>b</sup>	3	7	7	9	10	8
	n (%)	95 (45%)	35 (17%)	35 (17%)	2 (1%)	34 (16%)	8 (4%)

Table 30.6 Multivariable analysis of risk of death and median survival<sup>b</sup> by treatment and diagnosis

Diagnoses: *NSCLC* non-small cell lung cancer (adenocarcinoma), *SCLC* small cell lung cancer, *GI* gastrointestinal Treatments: *S* surgery, *WBRT* whole brain radiation therapy, *SRS* stereotactic radiosurgery

Statistics: Risk of death: hazard ratio (HR) normalized to patients treated with whole brain radiation therapy alone (HR = 1.0) and calculated by multivariable Cox regression, adjusted for DS-GPA and stratified by institution

<sup>a</sup>Statistically significantly better than WBRT alone; 95% confidence interval

<sup>b</sup>Median survival in months based on one-sample Kaplan-Meier method. (Refs. [17, 19, 21])



Fig. 30.2 Kaplan-Meier Curves for Survival by GPA for Six Diagnoses: Breast Cancer, Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer, Small Cell Lung Cancer, Melanoma, Renal Cell Carcinoma, Gastrointestinal Cancers

not be blindly applied or expected. Nonetheless, these data reflect patterns of care for patients with brain metastases. (4) Performance status is prognostic in every diagnosis. Clinicians should take the time to accurately assess and document their patients' performance status. (5) Table 30.5 shows the number of brain metastases is a significant prognostic factor for lung cancer, melanoma, and renal cell carcinoma, but not for breast or gastrointestinal cancers. Patients should not be denied treatment because of the number of brain metastases. (6) Extracranial metastases are only prognostic in lung cancer and melanoma but not in breast cancer, renal cell carcinoma, or gastrointestinal cancers. The implication here is that those patients with non-lung, non-melanoma malignancies should not be denied aggressive treatment for their brain metastases because they have extracranial metastases. (7) Age is strongly prognostic in lung cancer and weakly prognostic in breast cancer and melanoma but not prognostic in renal cell carcinoma or gastrointestinal cancers. Thus, age should not be used as a rationale to withhold aggressive treatment for non-lung malignancies. (8) Because lung cancer and brain metastases from lung cancer are so common, those patients have masked our understanding of the distinct course for patients with non-lung malignancies and brain metastases, as demonstrated by points 5, 6, and 7 above. (9) Tumor subtype in breast cancer is of paramount importance and prognostic significance but it is not as prognostic as the Breast-GPA index. (10) A disproportionate number of patients with gastrointestinal cancers present with GPA of 0-1.0. Whether this is due to lack of screening MRI in these patients versus other biological reasons remains unclear but the finding should serve as a reminder that brain metastases are not uncommon in GI cancer patients. Ongoing research will better elucidate prognosis for these patients and the GI-GPA will be updated accordingly. (11) Clinicians may use the worksheet in Table 30.5 or go to brainmetgpa.com, a free user-friendly smart-phone application to calculate their patient's GPA score and estimate survival [12]. The GPA may be used for purposes of stratification in clinical trials dealing with patients with brain metastases.

All prognostic indices are imperfect and cannot always predict the outcome for an individual patient. The following case study is remarkable for the patient's outcome but also because it demonstrates the application of the GPA in a clinical setting but also the potential pitfalls of prognostic indices for such a heterogeneous patient population.

#### 30.3 Case Study

A 36-year-old white female marathon runner presented in August 2005 with a right neck mass [24]. Fine needle aspiration initially confirmed a malignancy, later confirmed as a malignant melanoma by excisional biopsy of a posterior scalp lesion on 9-15-05. This malignant melanoma was histopathologically staged as Clark's Level IV, Breslow depth at least 6 mm, with angiolymphatic invasion and positive deep and peripheral margins. Brain MRI for initial radiologic staging on 9-27-05 showed multiple scalp lesions but no evidence of parenchymal brain metastases. PET scan 9-27-05 showed hypermetabolic activity only in the left neck. On 10-11-05, she underwent a left modified radical neck dissection and wide local excision of the scalp lesion. Pathology confirmed metastatic melanoma in 3 of 28 lymph nodes with extension into the adjacent soft tissues in two areas. Pathology from the scalp excision showed a maximum tumor depth of 1.9 cm and the deep margin remained positive. She underwent two additional scalp excisions and the deep margin remained positive. Her stage was T4bN2bM0, stage IIIC. She received 64 Gy radiation therapy to the left neck and scalp, completed 1-20-06. She then received 3 cycles of cisplatinum, interferon, and vinblastine followed by interleukin-2, completed in March 2006. She did well without evidence of recurrence until November 2006 when she underwent a debridement of necrotic tissue in the scalp lesion. PET scan 12-5-06 showed a 0.7 cm hypermetabolic nodule in the retroperitoneum consistent with metastatic recurrence. Brain MRI 12-6-06 showed three brain metastases (2.5 cm right caudate, 1.1 cm left parieto-occipital, and 0.7 cm left posterior frontal) (Fig. 30.3a), which were not present on the prior scan of 6/22/06.

Whole brain radiation therapy was not given (and has not been given) due to the prior scalp radiation. She underwent SRS (Gamma Knife) on 12-13-06 to all three lesions: right caudate, 20 Gy to a volume 8.4 cc (Fig. 30.3b); left posterior frontal 24 Gy to a volume of 0.47 cc (Fig. 30.3c); and left parieto-occipital, 24 Gy to a volume of 1.6 cc (Fig. 30.3d). She underwent SABR to the pelvic soft tissue metastasis (25 Gy x 5 over 2 weeks, completed 2/23/07). Between March and June 2007, she received four cycles of

carboplatin, paclitaxel, and temozolomide treatment. In September 2007, she developed headaches, nausea, vomiting, and confusion. MRI 9-26-07 showed a marked increase in enhancement and edema in the right frontal lobe consistent with radiation necrosis (Fig. 30.3e). Due to increased headaches and possible radiation necrosis, the temozolomide was discontinued. She has received no treatment since September 2007. The edema was treated with steroids, which were gradually tapered off over 4 months. Brain MRI 5-23-08 showed improvement with central necrosis of the previously solid-appearing lesion (Fig. 30.3f). Brain MRI 10-23-08 showed



**Fig. 30.3** Serial Brain MRI images for Case Report: (a) Initial MRI shows largest of 3 brain metastases, 12-06-2006; (b) Gamma Knife plan for right frontal brain metastasis, 12-13-2006; (c) Gamma Knife plan for left frontal brain metastasis, 12-13-2006; (d) Gamma Knife plan for left occipital brain metastasis, 12-13-2006; (e) MRI 9

months after GK shows marked radiation necrosis and edema, 9-26-07; (f) MRI 18 months after GK shows resolving radiation necrosis, 5-23-2008; (g) MRI 21 months after GK shows minimal residual enhancement, 10-23-2008. (h) MRI 10.7 years after GK shows no evidence of disease, 8-02-2017



Fig. 30.3 (continued)

further resolution of the enhancement/necrosis with minimal residual enhancement (Fig. 30.3g). Serial imaging since that time has shown no evidence of recurrent tumor or necrosis.

She remains clinically and radiographically free of disease 11 years after the diagnosis of multiple brain metastases and more than 10 years after completion of treatment. Brain MRI on 8-2-17 showed no change in the minimal residual enhancement/scar tissue (Fig. 30.3h) and PET scan 8-2-17 showed no evidence of disease. She has remained asymptomatic for over a decade and continues to run marathons, as recently as 10-14-17. In November 2017, she completed the FACT-Brain questionnaire, a patient-reported QOL tool to reassess brain cognition. Her FACT-BR score was perfect (200 on a scale of 200), 11 years after diagnosis of her brain metastases. Notably,

this patient never underwent craniotomy or whole brain radiation therapy and thus avoided the related long-term neurocognitive toxicity of these interventions.

To fully appreciate this patient's remarkable outcome, it is appropriate to review how her outcome compares to the best available evidence of survival for melanoma patients with brain metastases. We recently updated and published the melanoma-molGPA has recently been published [20, 21] based on a multi-institutional retrospective study of 483 melanoma patients with brain metastases diagnosed between 1/1/2006 and 12/31/15. Notably, the patient presented here was diagnosed in 2006, so she is a contemporary of the patients in the melanoma-molGPA update study. The study showed five prognostic factors significant for survival (Table 30.5).

Overall median survival for melanoma patients with brain metastases has improved from 6 to 10 months since the 1980s, and the median survival by melanoma-molGPA groups for GPA of 0-1.0, 1.5-2.0, 2.5-3.0, and 3.5-4.0 was 4.9, 8.3, 15.8, and 34.1 months, respectively. The patient presented here had a Melanoma-GPA of 3.0 on a 4.0 scale on both the original and updated GPA index, correlating with an estimated survival of 8.8 and 15.8 months, respectively. This patient is disease-free and asymptomatic with a perfect FACT-Brain QOL score 11 years after the diagnosis of multiple brain metastases. Clearly, prognostic indices are imperfect but nonetheless provide our best estimate of survival for these patients.

#### 30.4 Summary

Patients with brain metastases are a heterogeneous population and outcomes vary widely by diagnosis and diagnosis-specific prognostic factors. Because of this heterogeneity and the plethora of available treatment options, it is difficult to estimate survival. These problems have complicated clinical decision-making as well as interpretation of clinical trials. The Graded Prognostic Assessment (GPA) is a diagnosis-specific prognostic index which has been updated to reflect the current treatment era by incorporating diagnosisspecific prognostic factors including molecular factors such as tumor subtype and gene status. The GPA is useful for clinical decision-making as physicians determine whether and what treatment is appropriate for these patients. It can also be useful to stratify clinical trials to ensure those trials are comparing comparable patients, which is especially important in such a heterogeneous patient population. Without accurate stratification, the results of clinical trials are uninterpretable and a waste of resources.

Acknowledgements This work has been a collaborative multi-institutional effort. The faculty and residents of the following institutions have selflessly contributed time and energy to one or more of the studies on the Graded Prognostic Assessment: MD Anderson, Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center, Mayo Clinic, University of California San Francisco, Mayo Clinic, Massachusetts General Hospital, Dana Farber Cancer Institute, Duke University, Yale University, University of Colorado Denver, Cleveland Clinic, University of Wisconsin Madison, McGill University and Centre Hospitalier de l' Université de Montreal, University of Maryland, University of Alabama Birmingham and the University of Minnesota. This work would not have been possible without the tireless work of these dedicated colleagues. Special recognition is appropriate for Ryan Shanley who has provided his statistical wisdom for nearly a decade.

#### References

- Gavrilovic IT, Posner JB. Brain metastases: epidemiology and pathophysiology. J Neuro-Oncol. 2005;75(1):5–14.
- Park DM, Posner JB. Management of intracranial metastases: history. In: Sawaya R, editor. Intracranial metastases: current management strategies. Oxford: Blackwell Publishing Ltd; 2004. p. 3–19.
- Yamamoto M, Serizawa T, Shuto T, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery for patients with multiple brain metastases (JLGK0901): a multi-institutional prospective observational study. Lancet Oncol. 2014;15(4):387–95.
- Aoyama H, Shirato H, Tago M, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery plus whole-brain radiation therapy vs stereotactic radiosurgery alone for treatment of brain metastases, a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2006;295:2483–91.
- Chang EL, Wefel JS, Hess KR, et al. Neurocognition in patients with brain metastases treated with radiosurgery or radiosurgery plus whole-brain irradiation: a randomized controlled trial. Lancet Oncol. 2009;10:1037–44.
- Kocher M, Soffietti R, Abacioglu U, et al. Adjuavant whole-brain radiotherapy versus observation after radiosurgery or surgical resection of one to three cerebral metastases: resuts of the EORTC 22952-26001 study. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29:134–41.
- Brown PD, Jaeckle K, Ballman KV, et al. Effect of radiosurgery alone vs radiosurgery with whole brain radiation therapy on cognitive function in patients with 1 to 3 brain metastases. JAMA. 4:401–9.
- Mulvenna P, Nankivell M, Barton R, et al. Dexamethasone and supportive care with or without whole brain radiotherapy in treating patients with non-small cell lung cancer with brain metastases unsuitable for resection or stereotactic radiotherapy (QUARTZ): results from a phase 3, non-inferiority, randomized trial. Lancet. 2016;388:2004–14.
- Gaspar LE, Scott C, Rotman M, et al. Recursive partitioning analysis (RPA) of prognostic factors in three radiation therapy oncology group (RTOG) brain metastases trials. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1997;37:745–51.

- Weltman E, Salvajoli JV, Brandt RA, et al. Radiosurgery for brain metastases: a score index for predicting prognosis. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2000;46:1155–61.
- Lorenzoni J, Devriendt D, Massager N, et al. Radiosurgery for treatment of brain metastases: estimation of patient eligibility using three stratification systems. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2004;60:218–24.
- Sloan-Barnholtz-Sloan JS, Yu C, Sloan AE, et al. A nomogramfor individualized estimation of survival among patients with brain metastasis. Neuro-Oncology. 2012;14:910–8.
- Kondziolka D, Parry PV, Lunsford DL, et al. The accuracy of predicting survival in individual patients with cancer. J Neurosurg. 2014;120:24–30.
- 14. Sperduto PW, Berkey B, Gaspar LE, Mehta M, Curran W. A new prognostic index and comparison to three other indices for patients with brain metastases: an analysis of 1960 patients in the RTOG database. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2008;70:510–4.
- 15. Sperduto PW, Chao ST, Sneed PK, et al. Diagnosisspecific prognostic factors, indexes, and treatment outcomes for patients with newly diagnosed brain metastases: a multi-institutional analysis of 4,259 patients. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2010;77:655–61.
- 16. Sperduto PW, Kased N, Roberge D, et al. The effect of tumor subtype on survival and the graded prognostic assessment (GPA) for patients with breast cancer and brain metastases. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2011; https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ijrobp.2011.02.027.
- Sperduto PW, Kased N, Roberge D, et al. Summary report on the graded prognostic assessment: an accurate and facile diagnosis-specific tool to estimate sur-

vival for patients with brain metastases. J Clin Onc. 2011;30:419–25.

- Sperduto PW, Yang TJ, Beal K, et al. The effect of gene alterations and tyrosine kinase inhibition on survival and cause of death in patients with adenocarcinoma of the lung and brain metastases. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2016;96(2):406–13.
- Sperduto PW, Yang TJ, Beal K, et al. Improved survival and prognostic ability in lung cancer patients with brain metastases: an update of the graded prognostic assessment for lung cancer using molecular markers (lung-molGPA). JAMA Oncol. 2017;3(6):827–31.
- Sperduto PW, Jiang W, Brown PD, et al. The prognostic value of BRAF, cKIT and NRAS mutations in melanoma patients with brain metastases. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2017;98(5):1069–77.
- 21. Sperduto PW, Jiang W, Brown PD, et al. Estimating survival in melanoma patients with brain metastases: an update of the graded prognostic assessment for melanoma using molecular markers (melanoma-molGPA). Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2017;99(4):812–6.
- 22. Sperduto PW, Deegan BJ, Li J, et al. The effect of targeted therapies on prognostic factors, patterns of care and survival in patients with renal cell carcinoma and brain metastases. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2018;101(4):845–53.
- Sperduto PW, Deegan BJ, Li J, et al. Estimating survival for renal cell carcinoma patients with brain metastases: an update of the renal graded prognostic assessment (renal-GPA). Neuro-Oncology. 2018 Nov 12;20(12):1652–60. https://doi.org/10.1093/neuonc/ noy099.
- Sperduto WA, King D, Watanabe Y, Lou E, Sperduto PS. Cureus. 9(12):e1947. https://doi.org/10.7759/ cureus.1947.



31

# Prevention Strategies for Brain Metastasis

Riccardo Soffietti, Alessia Pellerino, and Roberta Rudà

# 31.1 Introduction

The brain has been increasingly recognized as a sanctuary site for harboring metastases despite an excellent control of the extracranial disease. The main reason is that drugs such as cytotoxic chemotherapeutics or monoclonal antibodies, which are effective against primary tumor and/or systemic metastases, are not able to adequately cross an intact blood-brain barrier and target micrometastases in the brain, thus evolving into macrometastases with clinical correlates. Moreover, it is well known that within the same tumor type, some subgroups of patients, as defined by clinical, pathological, and molecular factors, have a higher propensity to metastasize into the brain. Thus, the concept of prophylactic strategies to prevent the development of brain metastases in highrisk patients has gained attention since several years. Historically, the first approach has been the so-called prophylactic cranial irradiation (PCI), which is a technique that delivers radiation therapy to the whole brain (WBRT) to eliminate undetectable micrometastases before they become clinically apparent. PCI was ini-

e-mail: riccardo.soffietti@unito.it

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020 M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), *Central Nervous System Metastases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_31

tially demonstrated to significantly decrease the rate of CNS recurrences in childhood acute lymphoblastic leukemia [1] and then employed in SCLC [2] and non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC) [3]. While showing effectiveness in preventing the intracranial disease development, PCI carries the risk of neurocognitive decline, affecting QoL, in long-term survivors. Pharmacologic prevention, which is of limited value with cytotoxic drugs, is now an attractive concept in the era of molecular agents and immunotherapies.

This chapter will review the current approaches that are available in the clinic, discussing the balance between expected efficacy and neurotoxicity, and will explore the new horizons.

# 31.2 Prophylactic Cranial Irradiation (PCI)

# 31.2.1 Small Cell Lung Cancer (SCLC)

CNS failure in SCLC occurs approximately in 50–60% of patients at 2 years following diagnosis [2] and carries poor prognosis [4]. Early trials did not show a clear benefit to the delivery of PCI in SCLC [5] as they included patients with both limited (LD) or extensive (ED) disease and/or did not perform an appropriate restaging for response to chemotherapy prior to PCI. What

R. Soffietti (🖂) · A. Pellerino · R. Rudà Department of Neuro-Oncology, University and City of Health and Science Hospital , Turin, Italy

became evident in the trials conducted in the subsequent years was that patients with LD SCLC who had a complete response to chemoradiotherapy derived a significant benefit in both local control and survival. A seminal metanalysis of seven randomized trials conducted in 1977-1995 on PCI at varying dose and fractionation schedules showed a reduction in the cumulative incidence of brain metastases at 3 years and an improvement of survival by approximately 5% at 3 years (20.7% PCI vs. 15.3% observation) [6]. A second more recent metanalysis with nearly identical results confirmed that PCI reduces the incidence of BM and provides a survival advantage [7]. However, the benefit of PCI on survival was not significant in patients with less than a CR after chemotherapy. A recent study has hypothesized that PCI may not have a survival benefit in patients with LD SCLC with MRI-confirmed absence of BM after chemoradiotherapy [8], but this finding needs confirmation in prospective studies.

However, both meta-analyses did not address the potential for neurotoxicity of whole-brain radiotherapy (WBRT). PCI is known to be associated with acute toxic effects, such as alopecia, nausea, headache, and fatigue [9], which are self-limited and resolve overtime. However, data on long-term cognitive deficits are limited. An early retrospective study on 20 longterm survivors of SCLC showed memory loss, ataxia, and weakness in 15% (75%) [10]. Other studies have identified age >60 years, total dose >30 Gy, and concurrent chemotherapy as factors increasing the risk of neurotoxicity following PCI [11, 12]. In RTOG 0212, 62% of patients who received 25Gy of PCI developed chronic neurotoxicity, and increasing age was the most significant risk factor [13, 14]. A recent study [15] has reported that among patients  $\geq$ 70 years with  $\geq$ 5 cm tumors, PCI did not improve significantly OS, probably due to the higher risk of comorbidity or extracranial disease. Thus, in patients  $\geq 70$  years, which account for about 60% of new cases of LD SCLC, physicians should be prepared to discuss the relative benefits and risks of PCI on an individual basis [16, 17].

All these data emphasize the importance of investigating treatment strategies aimed at reducing PCI-induced neurotoxicity, such as WBRT with hippocampal sparing in the phase II–III NGR-CC003 trial. However, the risk of BM in the hippocampal regions in SCLC patients is still not clear [18, 19].

The recommendation for PCI in patients with extensive disease (ED) SCLC is less clear [20]. Aupérin's metanalysis reported that the small subgroup of patients with ED SCLC, who achieved a CR following systemic chemotherapy, had lower rates of BM and better survival when PCI was administered [6]. The EORTC performed a phase III trial investigating the role of PCI in patients with ED SCLC, who had PR or CR to chemotherapy [21]. The risk of brain metastases at 1 year was significantly reduced in the PCI group (16.4% PCI vs. 40% observation), and the 1-year survival rate was also superior (27.1% PCI and 13.3% observation). However, the main limit of this study was the lack of a mandatory pretreatment brain MRI in asymptomatic patients to exclude the presence of small BM that could have responded to WBRT.

More evidence in support of PCI in ED SCLC comes from a pooled analysis of patient with LD and ED SCLC with stable disease following chemotherapy and thoracic radio-therapy that reported an improvement of survival at 1 and 3 years with limited toxicity [22]. Conversely, a Japanese phase III trial [23] reported a lower median OS for patients who received PCI compared to those with observation (11.6 vs. 13.7 months), even if PCI significantly reduced the rate of brain relapse at 1 year (from 59 to 32.9%).

Ongoing trials on PCI in SCLC are listed in Table 31.1.

		Number			
		of	Type of solid		
Study	Phase	patients	tumor	Treatment	Endpoints
NCT01290809	III	170	NSCLC (stage IIIA or IIIB)	<i>Experimental arm</i> : Prophylactic WBRT (30 Gy/10 fr) following platinum-based chemotherapy <i>No intervention arm</i> : Platinum- based chemotherapy alone	<ul> <li>Primary:</li> <li>To measure cognitive sequelae</li> <li>QoL</li> </ul>
NCT01282437	III	315	NSCLC (stage IIIA or IIIB)	Experimental arm: prophylactic WBRT - 18 fractions of 2Gy - 12 fractions of 2.5Gy - 10 fractions of 3 Gy <i>No intervention arm</i> : Observer group	<ul> <li>Primary: <ul> <li>Proportion of patients developing symptomatic BM</li> </ul> </li> <li>Secondary: <ul> <li>Time to develop neurological symptoms</li> <li>Measurement of side effects (CTCAE 3.0)</li> <li>QoL (EORTC questionnaires)</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
NCT01603849	III	128	NSCLC (high-risk stage IIIB or IV)	<i>Experimental arm</i> : Prophylactic WBRT (25 Gy/10 fr) <i>No intervention arm</i> : Observer group	Primary: - CNS PFS Secondary: - OS - QoL (EORTC questionnaires) - Neurocognitive assessment (MMSE)
NCT00048997	Ш	1056	NSCLC (stage IIIA or IIIB)	<i>Experimental arm</i> : Prophylactic WBRT (30 Gy/15 fr) <i>No intervention arm</i> : Observer group	<ul> <li>Primary:</li> <li>OS</li> <li>Secondary:</li> <li>Percentage of patients with deterioration in the HVLT-R (recall score, delayed recall score)</li> <li>QoL (EORTC questionnaires)</li> <li>Percentage of patients with BM</li> </ul>
NCT02448992	II III	90	NSCLC	<i>Experimental arm</i> : Hippocampal- sparing prophylactic WBRT (30 Gy/15 fr) <i>No intervention arm</i> : Observer group	<ul> <li>Primary: <ul> <li>Time to development of BM, regardless of the absence of active neurological symptoms</li> </ul> </li> <li>Secondary: <ul> <li>Neurocognitive assessment (WMS III Word list and visual reproduction score)</li> </ul> </li> </ul>

 Table 31.1
 Ongoing trials on PCI in NSCLC, SCLC, and breast cancer

(continued)

		Number			
Ctudes	Dhasa	of	Type of solid	Transferrenziet	Endesists
NCT00955695	III	242	NSCLC	<i>Experimental arm</i> : Prophylactic WBRT (30 Gy/10 fr) following	Primary:
				gefitinib or erlotinib <i>No intervention arm</i> : First-line chemotherapy with gefitinib or erlotinib alone	<ul> <li>Fine to symptomate</li> <li>BM</li> <li>Secondary:</li> <li>PFS</li> <li>OS</li> <li>QoL (EORTC, HVLT, and K-ADL questionnaires)</li> <li>Tolerability of WBRT</li> </ul>
NCT01158170	III	200	NSCLC	<i>Experimental arm</i> : Prophylactic WBRT (25 Gy/10 fr) following gefitinib or erlotinib <i>No intervention arm</i> : First-line chemotherapy with gefitinib or erlotinib alone	<ul> <li>Primary:</li> <li>Cumulative incidence of symptomatic BM</li> <li>Secondary:</li> <li>OS</li> </ul>
NCT02906384	П	154	SCLC	<i>Experimental arm:</i> Prophylactic WBRT (25Gy/10fr) with hippocampus avoidance <i>Control arm:</i> Routine WBRT (25Gy/10fr)	<ul> <li>Primary:</li> <li>Memory preservation (HVLT test)</li> <li>Secondary:</li> <li>OS</li> <li>Hippocampus metastases</li> <li>Changes of functional brain MRI</li> </ul>
NCT03514849	NA	360	SCLC (pT1–2 N0 stage)	<i>Experimental arm:</i> Prophylactic WBRT (25Gy/10fr) following surgery (lobectomy + mediastinal lymph node dissection) and adjuvant chemotherapy (etoposide + cisplatin) <i>No intervention arm:</i> Surgery (lobectomy + mediastinal lymph node dissection) and adjuvant chemotherapy (etoposide + cisplatin) alone	Primary: – 5-y OS% Secondary: – 5-y PFS% – Surgery complications
NCT02397733	Ш	150		<i>Experimental arm:</i> Prophylactic WBRT (25Gy/10fr) with hippocampus avoidance <i>Control arm:</i> Routine WBRT (25Gy/10fr)	<ul> <li>Primary:</li> <li>Neurocognitive functioning (FCSRT)</li> <li>Hippocampus brain metastases</li> <li>Hippocampus volume</li> <li>Adverse events (CTCAE v 4.0)</li> <li>QoL (EORTC questionnaires)</li> </ul>
NCT01780675	III	168	SCLC (stage I–III or stage IV without BM)	<i>Experimental arm:</i> Prophylactic WBRT (25Gy/10fr) with hippocampus avoidance <i>Control arm:</i> Routine WBRT (25Gy/10fr)	<ul> <li>Primary:</li> <li>Neurocognitive decline</li> <li>Secondary:</li> <li>Time to symptomatic</li> <li>BM</li> </ul>

Table 31.1 (continued)

		Number			
		of	Type of solid		
Study	Phase	patients	tumor	Treatment	Endpoints
NCT02635009	II– III	394	Limited and extensive stage SCLC	<i>Arm A:</i> WBRT using 3DCRT <i>Arm B:</i> WBRT with hippocampal sparing using IMRT	<ul> <li>Primary:</li> <li>Neurocognitive assessment (HTLV)</li> <li>Intracranial relapse rate</li> <li>Secondary:</li> <li>QoL</li> <li>Time to neurocognitive decline</li> <li>Adverse events</li> </ul>
NCT00016211	III	287	SCLC	<i>Experimental arm</i> : Prophylactic WBRT (30 Gy/10 fr) following first-line chemotherapy <i>No intervention arm</i> : First-line chemotherapy alone	<ul> <li>Primary: <ul> <li>Time to symptomatic BM</li> </ul> </li> <li>Secondary: <ul> <li>OS</li> <li>QoL (EORTC questionnaires)</li> <li>Toxicity (according to NCI CTC)</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
NCT02448576	III	326	Breast cancer (triple negative)	<i>Experimental arm</i> : Prophylactic WBRT (30 Gy/15 fr) after first-line chemotherapy <i>No intervention arm</i> : Observer group	<ul> <li>Primary:</li> <li>BM-free survival Secondary:</li> <li>Cumulative risk of BM within 1 year</li> <li>PFS</li> <li>OS</li> <li>QoL (EORTC questionnaires)</li> </ul>
NCT00639366	III	390	Breast cancer (HER2 positive)	<i>Experimental arm</i> : Prophylactic WBRT (30 Gy/10 fr) plus taxane/trastuzumab <i>Control arm</i> : Taxane/ trastuzumab alone	Primary: – Incidence of symptomatic BM Secondary: – OS – CNS toxicity – OI

#### Table 31.1 (continued)

NSCLC non-small cell lung cancer, WBRT whole-brain radiotherapy, Gy gray, fr fractions, BM brain metastases, OS overall survival, CNS central nervous system, EORTC European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer, PFS progression-free survival, QoL quality of life, MMSE Mini-Mental State Examination, WMS Wechsler Memory Scale, HER2 human epidermal growth factor receptor 2, SCLC small cell lung cancer, NCI CT National Cancer Institute Common Toxicity, HVLT Hopkins Verbal Learning Test, K-ADL Katz Index of Independence in Activities of Daily Living, NA not applicable, FCSRT Free and Cued Selective Reminding Test

# 31.2.2 Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer (NSCLC)

CNS metastases represent the first site of recurrence following radical surgical treatment in 15–20% of NSCLC patients, while around 40–50% of NSCLC patients develop metastases during the course of the disease [24]. Stage III patients (locally advanced disease) have the highest risk of developing BM with an incidence around 30%. Outcome in patients with BM from NSCLC is unfavorable with severe morbidity and decrease in quality of life, and only patients with druggable molecular alterations (EGFR, ALK,

etc.) have a slightly better survival. Therefore, preventive strategies are of potential interest. Thus far, eight randomized controlled trials comparing PCI with observation in both patients with squamous and non-squamous histologic types and predominantly in stage III disease have been performed (Table 31.2) [24, 25]. Irrespective of the PCI dose and fractionation, the studies reported a significant decrease of the incidence of BM following PCI: the BM incidence in the PCI arm ranged from 0.9 to 12.3% as compared with 11% to 30.7% in the non-PCI arms. In this regard, the recently published phase III NVALT-11/DLCRG-02 trial [26], which used MRI of the brain for both patient selection and monitoring, showed that PCI reduces the incidence of symptomatic BM from 27.2 to 7%. However, this reduction did not translate into an increased overall survival, and the metanalysis of Xie in 2014 [27] suggested that PCI may even have a detrimental effect on OS (as reported in some retrospective or nonrandomized studies).

Few studies have analyzed the impact of PCI on neurotoxicity and QoL. However, there are some reports of a meaningful impairment of neurocognitive function and/or QoL [26, 28]. More information is needed on long-term survival and risk of cognitive defects following PCI. Meanwhile, due to lack of survival benefit, PCI is not a standard management in NSCLC patients regardless of the clinical stage [29].

**Table 31.2** Trial designs to evaluate agents for prevention of brain metastases

Primary chemoprevention studies
• Selection of patients in a specific cancer category on the basis of one or more risk feature.
<ul> <li>Designed as randomized studies because historical</li> </ul>
data on the expected natural incidence of CNS
metastases are not well defined
Choice of agents aimed to prevent the metastatic
process
Secondary chemoprevention studies
• Selection of patients with a limited number of brain
metastases treated with SRS followed by an agent
meant to treat the micrometastatic CNS disease
• More efficient design as these patients have a higher
risk of developing new brain metastases than
high-risk patients with no history of CNS

involvement

Ongoing trials on PCI in NSCLC are listed in Table 31.1.

# 31.3 Pharmacologic Prevention

#### 31.3.1 Chemotherapy

The role of cytotoxic chemotherapy in terms pharmacologic prevention is limited. of Maintenance temozolomide monotherapy after surgical resection of locally advanced or stage IV advanced NSCLC after platinum-based chemotherapy did not decrease the incidence of brain metastases [30]. Conversely, the post hoc analysis of two randomized trials on pemetrexed showed a reduction in the risk of brain metastases as the first site of disease progression (3.2 vs. (6.6%) [31]. The positive effect of pemetrexed on brain metastases was confined to patients with non-squamous NSCLC.

In experimental models of breast cancer, temozolomide, a lipophilic drug that can cross an intact blood-brain barrier (BBB), has been reported to significantly reduce the occurrence of micrometastases in an MGMT-dependent manner [32], but thus far, there is lack of confirmation by clinical trials.

# 31.3.2 Targeted Therapies and Immunotherapy

Monoclonal antibodies, such as trastuzumab in breast cancer, do not seem to be able to adequately target micrometastases.

Conversely, anti-VEGF-A agents, such as bevacizumab, could have the potential to prevent brain metastases in non-squamous NSCLC [33], but clinical trials are needed to prove this hypothesis.

With the advent of small TKI for an effective treatment of systemic disease in druggable subgroups of patients in NSCLC and breast cancer, the issue of a potential activity in terms of prevention, instead of treatment, of BM of new targeted agents has become relevant [34]. In this regard, several recent randomized and nonrandomized studies showing the efficacy of targeted agents in several solid tumors, either with or without brain metastases at baseline, have released data on the rate of incidence and/or time to CNS relapse following treatment, thus giving some information of the preventive capabilities of the molecular compounds.

Regarding EGFR-mutated NSCLC, a lower CNS progression rate following first-line gefitinib and erlotinib as compared with first-line chemotherapy (33 vs. 48%) has been reported [35]. Erlotinib has a slightly better CSF penetration than gefitinib [36] and thus could be more effective at least in terms of secondary prevention [37]. The risk of CNS metastases is lower in patients treated with first-line EGFR TKIs than in patients treated with second-line therapy [38]. The secondgeneration EGFR TKI afatinib has been reported to lower the risk of CNS progression as compared with chemotherapy [39]; however, the preventive efficacy seems equivalent to that of gefitinib and erlotinib [40]. The third-generation EGFR TKI osimertinib, which displays a higher ability to cross an intact BBB in preclinical models [41], has been shown to significantly reduce the risk of CNS relapse as compared with gefitinib or erlotinib (12 vs. 30%) [42].

Few data are available on the potential preventive effect of ALK inhibitors in ALK-rearranged NSCLC [43–45]. A dramatic reduction of 12-month incidence of relapse into the brain (9.4 vs. 41.4%) has been reported following the second-generation compound alectinib as compared to the first-generation crizotinib [43, 45]. This is in line with the better CSF penetration of alectinib in preclinical models [46].

Durvalumab, a PDL-1 inhibitor, has been recently reported to lower the CNS incidence of brain metastases as compared with placebo (5.5 vs. 11%) in patients with stage III NSCLC without disease progression after platinum-based chemoradiotherapy [47].

Regarding HER2-positive breast cancer, the small TKI HER2 inhibitor lapatinib, which is registered for breast cancer, has a limited CSF penetration [46] and, as a consequence, a limited preventive ability. In both CEREBEL [48] and EMILIA [49] trials, lapatinib in association with

capecitabine failed to show a superior efficacy in reducing the CNS relapses as compared with either trastuzumab + capecitabine (3.5 vs. 5%) or TDM1 (0.7 vs. 2%).

Compared with lapatinib, neratinib is an irreversible inhibitor that targets both the amplified HER2 receptor and activating HER mutations in HER2 gene amplification-negative breast cancer and is able to reverse ABCBI-mediated chemoresistance [50]. A randomized clinical trial in previously untreated metastatic HER2-positive breast cancer showed that symptomatic or progressive CNS recurrences occurred in 8.3% of patients of the neratinib-paclitaxel group versus 17% in patients of the trastuzumab-paclitaxel group [51]. These data could suggest a potential preventive effect of neratinib. The ongoing post hoc analysis of PUMA-NER5210 trial in metastatic HER2+ breast cancer looking at time to CNS relapse following neratinib could provide more firm data.

# 31.3.3 Trial Designs for Prevention of Brain Metastases

Three issues are critical when designing clinical trials aimed to test the preventive capabilities of an antineoplastic agent. First, a subgroup of patients at high risk of CNS relapse needs to be identified. Second, the investigational agent should adequately cross an intact BBB, as demonstrated by preclinical and possibly human models. Last, specific endpoints (time to relapse in the brain at different time points, cumulative incidence of relapses in the brain, intracranial PFS) should be chosen in relation with the natural history of the disease. Overall, there are two types of studies aimed to evaluate either primary or secondary chemoprevention [52] (Table 31.2).

# 31.4 The Issue of Screening

Guidelines recommend staging brain MRI for patients with newly diagnosed SCLC, stages I B through IV NSCLC, and stage IV melanoma. A debate is ongoing on HER2-positive breast cancer which is at high risk of developing brain metastasis at first recurrence. The ASCO Guidelines [53] do not recommend the routine surveillance with MRI in asymptomatic patients due to "a low quality of evidence," and the same is true for ESMO Guidelines [54]. Conversely, a recent population-based study in the USA is performed on a sample of 238,726 adult patients [55]. A potential advantage of an early diagnosis of brain metastases in asymptomatic patients could be to avoid neurosurgical procedures needed for bigger lesions and treat with SRS smaller lesions with an increased probability of success and less toxicity [56]. On the other hand, routine surveillance imaging in large population raises the question of cost-effectiveness.

# 31.5 Conclusions

PCI is standard of care in patients with SCLC as it is able to reduce the rate of relapses into the brain and improve overall survival while the role in NSCLC and breast cancer remains to be evaluated. In this regard, the balance between the improvement of outcome and the risk of cognitive deficits in long surviving patients will be a crucial issue.

In the future, with the development of targeted agents for druggable molecular subgroups of solid tumors, the concept of a pharmacologic prevention of brain metastases will probably grow.

#### References

- Aur RJ, Hustu HO, Verzosa MS, Wood A, Simone JV. Comparison of two methods of preventing central nervous system leukemia. Blood. 1973;42(3):349–57.
- Komaki R, Cox JD, Whitson W. Risk of brain metastasis from small cell carcinoma of the lung related to length of survival and prophylactic irradiation. Cancer Treat Rep. 1981;65(9-10):811–4.
- Cox JD, Stanley K, Petrovich Z, Paig C, Yesner R. Cranial irradiation in cancer of the lung of all cell types. JAMA. 1981;245(5):469–72.
- Arriagada R, Le Chevalier T, Borie F, Rivière A, Chomy P, Monnet I, et al. Prophylactic cranial irradiation for patients with small-cell lung cancer in complete remission. J Natl Cancer Inst. 1995;87(3):183–90.

- Kristjansen PE, Kristensen CA. The role of prophylactic cranial irradiation in the management of small cell lung cancer. Cancer Treat Rev. 1993;19(1):3–16.
- Aupérin A, Arriagada R, Pignon JP, Le Péchoux C, Gregor A, Stephens RJ, et al. Prophylactic cranial irradiation for patients with small-cell lung cancer in complete remission. Prophylactic Cranial Irradiation Overview Collaborative Group. N Engl J Med. 1999;341(7):476–84.
- Meert AP, Paesmans M, Berghmans T, Martin B, Mascaux C, Vallot F, et al. Prophylactic cranial irradiation in small cell lung cancer: a systematic review of the literature with meta-analysis. BMC Cancer. 2001;1:5.
- Mamesaya N, Wakuda K, Omae K, Miyawaki E, Kotake M, Fujiwara T, et al. Efficacy of prophylactic cranial irradiation in patients with limited-disease small-cell lung cancer who were confirmed to have no brain metastasis via magnetic resonance imaging after initial chemoradiotherapy. Oncotarget. 2018;9(25):17664–74.
- Slotman BJ, Mauer ME, Bottomley A, Faivre-Finn C, Kramer GW, Rankin EM, et al. Prophylactic cranial irradiation in extensive disease small-cell lung cancer: short-term health-related quality of life and patient reported symptoms: results of an international Phase III randomized controlled trial by the EORTC Radiation Oncology and Lung Cancer Groups. J Clin Oncol. 2009;27(1):78–84.
- Lee JS, Umsawasdi T, Lee YY, Barkley HT Jr, Murphy WK, Welch S, et al. Neurotoxicity in long-term survivors of small cell lung cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1986;12(3):313–21.
- 11. Johnson BE, Patronas N, Hayes W, Grayson J, Becker B, Gnepp D, et al. Neurologic, computed cranial tomographic, and magnetic resonance imaging abnormalities in patients with small-cell lung cancer: further follow-up of 6- to 13-year survivors. J Clin Oncol. 1990;8(1):48–56.
- 12. Shaw EG, Su JQ, Eagan RT, Jett JR, Maksymiuk AW, Deigert FA. Prophylactic cranial irradiation in complete responders with small-cell lung cancer: analysis of the Mayo Clinic and North Central Cancer Treatment Group data bases. J Clin Oncol. 1994;12(11):2327–32.
- Le Péchoux C, Laplanche A, Faivre-Finn C, Ciuleanu T, Wanders R, Lerouge D, et al. Clinical neurological outcome and quality of life among patients with limited small-cell cancer treated with two different doses of prophylactic cranial irradiation in the intergroup phase III trial (PCI99-01, EORTC 22003-08004, RTOG 0212 and IFCT 99-01). Ann Oncol. 2011;22(5):1154–63.
- 14. Wolfson AH, Bae K, Komaki R, Meyers C, Movsas B, Le Pechoux C, et al. Primary analysis of a phase II randomized trial Radiation Therapy Oncology Group (RTOG) 0212: impact of different total doses and schedules of prophylactic cranial irradiation on chronic neurotoxicity and quality of life for patients

with limited-disease small-cell lung cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2011;81(1):77–84.

- Farooqi AS, Holliday EB, Allen PK, Wei X, Cox JD, Komaki R. Prophylactic cranial irradiation after definitive chemoradiotherapy for limited-stage small cell lung cancer: Do all patients benefit? Radiother Oncol. 2017;122(2):307–12.
- 16. Lally BE, Geiger AM, Urbanic JJ, Butler JM, Wentworth S, Perry MC, et al. Trends in the outcomes for patients with limited stage small cell lung cancer: An analysis of the Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results database. Lung Cancer. 2009;64(2):226–31.
- Lehman M, Gorayski P, Watson S, Edeling D, Jackson J, Whitty J. Patient preferences regarding prophylactic cranial irradiation: A discrete choice experiment. Radiother Oncol. 2016;121(2):225–31.
- Harth S, Abo-Madyan Y, Zheng L, Siebenlist K, Herskind C, Wenz F, et al. Estimation of intracranial failure risk following hippocampal-sparing whole brain radiotherapy. Radiother Oncol. 2013;109(1):152–8.
- Kundapur V, Ellchuk T, Ahmed S, Gondi V. Risk of hippocampal metastases in small cell lung cancer patients at presentation and after cranial irradiation: a safety profile study for hippocampal sparing during prophylactic or therapeutic cranial irradiation. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2015;91(4):781–6.
- 20. Nosaki K, Seto T, Shimokawa M, Takahashi T, Yamamoto N. Is prophylactic cranial irradiation (PCI) needed in patients with extensive-stage small cell lung cancer showing complete response to first-line chemotherapy? Radiother Oncol. 2018;127(3):344–8.
- Slotman B, Faivre-Finn C, Kramer G, Rankin E, Snee M, Hatton M, et al. Prophylactic cranial irradiation in extensive small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2007;357(7):664–72.
- 22. Schild SE, Foster NR, Meyers JP, Ross HJ, Stella PJ, Garces YI, et al. Prophylactic cranial irradiation in small-cell lung cancer: findings from a North Central Cancer Treatment Group Pooled Analysis. Ann Oncol. 2012;23(11):2919–24.
- 23. Takahashi T, Yamanaka T, Seto T, Harada H, Nokihara H, Saka H, et al. Prophylactic cranial irradiation versus observation in patients with extensive-disease small-cell lung cancer: a multicentre, randomised, open-label, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2017;18(5):663–71.
- Krawczyk P, Duchnowska R, Nicoś M, Kowalski D, Wojas-Krawczyk K. Preventing central nervous system metastases in non-small cell lung cancer. Expert Rev Anticancer Ther. 2018;18(11):1077–83.
- 25. Witlox WJA, Ramaekers BLT, Zindler JD, Eekers DBP, van Loon JGM, Hendriks LEL, et al. The prevention of brain metastases in non-small cell lung cancer by prophylactic cranial irradiation. Front Oncol. 2018;8:241:1–7.
- 26. De Ruysscher D, Dingemans AC, Praag J, Belderbos J, Tissing-Tan C, Herder J, et al. Prophylactic cranial irradiation versus observation in radically treated stage III non-small-cell lung cancer: a randomized

phase III NVALT-11/DLCRG-02 study. J Clin Oncol. 2018;36(23):2366–77.

- 27. Xie SS, Li M, Zhou CC, Song XL, Wang CH. Prophylactic cranial irradiation may impose a detrimental effect on overall survival of patients with nonsmall cell lung cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS One. 2014;9(7):e103431.
- Sun A, Bae K, Gore EM, Movsas B, Wong SJ, Meyers CA, et al. Phase III trial of prophylactic cranial irradiation compared with observation in patients with locally advanced non-small-cell lung cancer: neurocognitive and quality-of-life analysis. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29(3):279–86.
- Precival C, Landy M, Poole C, Mullaney L. The role of prophylactic cranial irradiation for non-small cell lung cancer. Anticancer Res. 2018;38(1):7–14.
- 30. Boggs DH, Robins HI, Langer CJ, Traynor AM, Berkowitz MJ, Mehta MP. Strategies to prevent brain metastasis in high-risk non-small-cell lung cancer: lessons learned from a randomized study of maintenance temozolomide versus observation. Clin Lung Cancer. 2014;15(6):433–40.
- 31. Ortuzar W, Hanna N, Pennella E, Peng G, Langer C, Monberg M, et al. Brain metastases as the primary site of relapse in two randomized phase III pemetrexed trials in advanced non-small-cell lung cancer. Clin Lung Cancer. 2012;13(1):24–30.
- 32. Palmieri D, Duchnowska R, Woditschka S, Hua E, Qian Y, Biernat W, et al. Profound prevention of experimental brain metastases of breast cancer by temozolomide in an MGMT-dependent manner. Clin Cancer Res. 2014;20(10):2727–39.
- Ilhan-Mutlu A, Osswald M, Liao Y, Gömmel M, Reck M, Miles D, et al. Bevacizumab prevents brain metastases formation in lung adenocarcinoma. Mol Cancer Ther. 2016;15(4):702–10.
- 34. Trinh VA, Hwu WJ. Chemoprevention for brain metastases. Curr Oncol Rep. 2012;14(1):63–9.
- 35. Heon S, Yeap BY, Lindeman NI, Joshi VA, Butaney M, Britt GJ, et al. The impact of initial gefitinib or erlotinib versus chemotherapy on central nervous system progression in advanced non-small cell lung cancer with EGFR mutations. Clin Cancer Res. 2012;18(16):4406–14.
- 36. Togashi Y, Masago K, Masuda S, Mizuno T, Fukudo M, Ikemi Y, et al. Cerebrospinal fluid concentration of gefitinib and erlotinib in patients with non-small cell lung cancer. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol. 2012;70(3):399–405.
- 37. Li MX, He H, Ruan ZH, Zhu YX, Li RQ, He X, et al. Central nervous system progression in advanced nonsmall cell lung cancer patients with EGFR mutations in response to first-line treatment with two EGFR-TKIs, gefitinib and erlotinib: a comparative study. BMC Cancer. 2017;17(1):245.
- 38. Ma X, Zhu H, Guo H, Han A, Wang H, Jing W, et al. Risk factors of brain metastasis during the course of EGFR-TKIs therapy for patients with EGFRmutated advanced lung adenocarcinoma. Oncotarget. 2016;7(49):81906–17.

- 39. Hochmair M. Medical treatment options for patients with epidermal growth factor receptor mutationpositive non-small cell lung cancer suffering from brain metastases and/or leptomeningeal disease. Target Oncol. 2018;13(3):269–85.
- 40. Su PL, Wu YL, Chang WY, Ho CL, Tseng YL, Lai WW, et al. Preventing and treating brain metastases with three first-line EGFR-tyrosine kinase inhibitors in patients with EGFR mutation-positive advanced non-small cell lung cancer. Ther Adv Med Oncol. 2018;10:1758835918797589.
- 41. Ballard P, Yates JW, Yang Z, Kim DW, Yang JC, Cantarini M, et al. Preclinical comparison of osimertinib with other EGFR-TKIs in EGFR-Mutant NSCLC brain metastases models, and early evidence of clinical brain metastases activity. Clin Cancer Res. 2016;22(20):5130–40.
- 42. Soria JC, Ohe Y, Vansteenkiste J, Reungwetwattana T, Chewaskulyong B, Lee KH, et al. Osimertinib in untreated EGFR-mutated advanced non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2018;378(2):113–25.
- Peters S, Camidge DR, Shaw AT, Gadgeel S, Ahn JS, Kim DW, et al. Alectinib versus Crizotinib in untreated ALK-positive non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2017;377(9):829–38.
- 44. Gadgeel S, Shaw AT, Barlesi F, Crinò L, Yang JC, Dingemans AC, et al. Cumulative incidence rates for CNS and non-CNS progression in two phase II studies of alectinib in ALK-positive NSCLC. Br J Cancer. 2018;118(1):38–42.
- 45. Nishio M, Nakagawa K, Mitsudomi T, Yamamoto N, Tanaka T, Kuriki H, et al. Analysis of central nervous system efficacy in the J-ALEX study of alectinib versus crizotinib in ALK-positive non-small-cell lung cancer. Lung Cancer. 2018;121:37–40.
- 46. Kim M, Kizilbash SH, Laramy JK, Gampa G, Parrish KE, Sarkaria JN, et al. Barriers to effective drug treatment for brain metastases: a multifactorial problem in the delivery of precision medicine. Pharm Res. 2018;35(9):177.
- Antonia SJ, Villegas A, Daniel D, Vicente D, Murakami S, Hui R, et al. Durvalumab after chemoradiotherapy in stage III non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2017;377(20):1919–29.
- 48. Pivot X, Manikhas A, Żurawski B, Chmielowska E, Karaszewska B, Allerton R, et al. CEREBEL

(EGF111438): a phase iii, randomized, open-label study of lapatinib plus capecitabine versus trastuzumab plus capecitabine in patients with human epidermal growth factor receptor 2-positive metastatic breast cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33(14):1564–73.

- 49. Diéras V, Miles D, Verma S, Pegram M, Welslau M, Baselga J, et al. Trastuzumab emtansine versus capecitabine plus lapatinib in patients with previously treated HER2-positive advanced breast cancer (EMILIA): a descriptive analysis of final overall survival results from a randomised, open-label, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2017;18(6):732–42.
- 50. Pegram MD. Neratinib in ERBB2-positive brain metastases. JAMA Oncol. 2016;2(12):1541–3.
- 51. Awada A, Colomer R, Inoue K, Bondarenko I, Badwe RA, Demetriou G, et al. Neratinib plus paclitaxel vs trastuzumab plus paclitaxel in previously untreated metastatic ERBB2-positive breast cancer: the NEfERT-T randomized clinical trial. JAMA Oncol. 2016;2(12):1557–64.
- 52. Camidge DR, Lee EQ, Lin NU, Margolin K, Ahluwalia MS, Bendszus M, et al. Clinical trial design for systemic agents in patients with brain metastases from solid tumours: a guideline by the Response Assessment in Neuro-Oncology Brain Metastases working group. Lancet Oncol. 2018;19(1):e20–32.
- 53. Ramakrishna N, Temin S, Chandarlapaty S, Crews JR, Davidson NE, Esteva FJ, et al. Recommendations on disease management for patients with advanced human epidermal growth factor receptor 2-positive breast cancer and brain metastases: asco clinical practice guideline update. J Clin Oncol. 2018;36(27):2804–7.
- Cardoso F, Costa A, Norton L, Senkus E, Aapro M, André F, et al. ESO-ESMO 2nd international consensus guidelines for advanced breast cancer (ABC2)<sup>†</sup>. Ann Oncol. 2014;25(10):1871–88.
- Martin AM, Cagney DN, Catalano PJ, Warren LE, Bellon JR, Punglia RS, et al. Brain metastases in newly diagnosed breast cancer: a population-based study. JAMA Oncol. 2017;3(8):1069–77.
- Wolf A, Kvint S, Chachoua A, Pavlick A, Wilson M, Donahue B, et al. Toward the complete control of brain metastases using surveillance screening and stereotactic radiosurgery. J Neurosurg. 2018;128(1):23–31.


# Clinical Trials: Endpoints and Outcome Assessment

32

Nancy U. Lin

# 32.1 Introduction

Over the past several decades, clinical trials have become firmly established as a gold standard in assessing the value of novel therapeutic interventions in cancer patients. Innovations, iterative improvements, and standardization in statistical methods, response assessment (e.g., through criteria such as the Response Evaluation Criteria in Solid Tumors [RECIST]), and study designs have contributed to progress against cancer [1].

Historically, clinical trials in oncology have rarely included patients with active CNS metastases, thus leaving gaps in the development of standard methodology by which to assess trial endpoints. Not only have trial endpoints been variably assessed and defined, but the most clinically relevant outcomes may differ by type of trial. This chapter (1) provides recommendations for more active inclusion of patients with brain metastases into prospective clinical trials, (2) summarizes measures that could be considered as primary or secondary trial endpoints, (3) reviews efforts to develop more standard definitions of trial endpoints, and (4) discusses the selection of trial endpoints most appropriate for the given target population and proposed intervention.

## 32.2 Incidence of CNS Metastases in Patients with Solid Tumors

Brain metastases are the most common cause of central nervous system (CNS) malignancy in adults, far outpacing the incidence of primary brain tumors. Among over 1.3 million patients included in the Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results (SEER) registry with a diagnosis of nonhematologic malignancy between 2010 and 2013, brain metastases were noted on initial presentation in significant proportions of patients with de novo stage IV melanoma (28.3%), lung adenocarcinoma or non-small cell lung carcinoma (NSCLC) (25.6-26.8%), small cell lung cancer (23.5%), squamous cell carcinoma of the lung (15.9%), bronchoalveolar carcinoma (15.5%), and renal cancer (10.8%) [2]. Notably, these figures severely underrepresent the impact of CNS metastases over the course of a patient's disease, as the SEER registry only captures sites of distant relapse at the time of initial cancer diagnosis. Thus, patients with de novo stage IV disease who develop CNS involvement later in their disease course and patients who present with early-stage disease and subsequently relapse in the CNS do not have their events captured in the SEER incidence estimates.

Other sources of data have uncovered very high rates of CNS involvement in specific tumor subtypes, particularly as patients are followed longitudinally over time. For example, in

M. Ahluwalia et al. (eds.), *Central Nervous System Metastases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23417-1\_32

N. U. Lin (🖂)

Division of Breast Oncology, Dana-Farber Cancer Institute, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA e-mail: Nancy\_Lin@dfci.harvard.edu

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

several studies of alectinib for crizotinib-refractory ALK-rearranged NSCLC, 61% of patients had CNS metastases at study entry [3, 4]. In patients with metastatic HER2-positive breast cancer, or metastatic triple-negative breast cancer, up to half will eventually present with brain metastases [5–8].

The incidence of leptomeningeal disease (LMD) in patients with solid tumors is less well characterized; however, it is estimated that 4–15% of cancer patients will develop LMD, most commonly from breast cancer, lung cancer, and melanoma [9].

## 32.3 Inclusion and Exclusion of Patients with CNS Metastases in Clinical Trials

Patients with active brain metastases are frequently excluded from clinical trials. Many contemporary trials persist even in excluding patients with treated, stable brain metastases from participation. Notably, exclusion of patients with brain metastases from trials may mean that half to twothirds of intended use disease populations are not included in either early- or late-stage clinical trials, leading to many outstanding questions regarding safety and efficacy even after phase 3 trials have been completed and reported.

For example, McCoach and colleagues performed a search of clinicaltrials.gov for interventional drug trials enrolling adult patients with advanced NSCLC as of September 2014. Of 413 open trials, 14% strictly excluded patients with any history of CNS metastases, and only 26% of trials allowed patients with untreated brain metastases [10]. Costa and colleagues performed a similar analysis of published phase 1 and 2 clinical trials for patients with metastatic breast cancer [11]. Among over 1400 clinical trials published until June 2016 and indexed in PubMed, only 39 (2.6%) of trials specifically required CNS disease for entry (i.e., were designed specifically to evaluate the CNS efficacy of a therapeutic regimen), of which only 16 (1%) were restricted to breast cancer patients. Nearly one-third of trials excluded patients with any known history of brain metastases. Even among trials restricted to patients with HER2-positive, metastatic breast cancer, a population in which it has been known for over a decade that brain metastases are especially frequent, 48.5% of trials excluded patients with any history of CNS metastases. Finally, an internal analysis of Investigational New Drug (IND) submissions to the United States Food and Drug Administration (FDA) found that as recently as 2015, among 250 new IND submissions, less than half allowed patients with stable, treated brain metastases to enroll, and very few included patients with active brain metastases (Jin et al., manuscript submitted).

In response to concerns that overly restrictive trial eligibility criteria may be causing harm and impeding progress, the American Society of Clinical Oncology (ASCO) and Friends of Cancer Research (FOCR) convened investigators, industry representatives, patient advocates, and members of the US FDA in a collaborative effort to modernize eligibility criteria for the twenty-first century [12–14]. Key recommendations of the ASCO-FOCR Brain Metastasis Working Group are shown in Table 32.1 [15]. While trial investigators have often focused on perceived risks of patients with brain metastases in clinical trials (e.g., due to concerns about life expectancy, differential toxicities, lower efficacy, or challenges in response assessment), in fact, there have been several notable successes, including the demonstration of clinically meaningful CNS efficacy with ALK inhibitors in lung cancer, BRAF inhibitors in melanoma, and immune checkpoint inhibitors in both lung cancer and melanoma [16–19]. In HER2-positive breast cancer, a variety of HER2 inhibitors appear to hold promise in the treatment of CNS metastases [20–23].

The ASCO-FOCR working group recommendations align well with recommendations from the Response Assessment in Neuro-Oncology (RANO) brain metastases working group [24]. The RANO guidelines provide one potential framework for more active inclusion of patients with brain metastases in clinical trials (Fig. 32.1).

Type of patient	Recommendation	Suggested inclusion criteria template
Treated/stable	Should be routinely included in prospective	Patients with treated brain metastases are
brain metastases	clinical trials of all phases and only excluded	eligible if there is no evidence of progression
	if there is a compelling rationale for exclusion.	for at least 4 weeks <sup>a</sup> after CNS-directed
	If there are specific safety concerns, tailoring	treatment, as ascertained by clinical
	eligibility criteria to the concern is preferable	examination and brain imaging (MRI or CT)
	to general exclusion of all patients with brain	during the screening period.
	metastases.	
New, active, or	Should be included early in clinical	Tailor to specific situation (see
progressive brain	development when there is a strong scientific	recommendation)
metastases	rationale for likelihood of benefit, based on	
	preclinical data	
	For drugs/modalities with less robust	
	preclinical data, inclusion should still be	
	considered, especially if brain metastases are	
	common in the intended use population.	
	The inclusion of a CNS-specific cohort can	
	provide valuable dosing and preliminary	
	efficacy data to either support or refute	
	inclusion in later-phase trials.	
	For later-phase trials, ideally, data from	
	earlier-phase trials, in concert with the	
	strength of the scientific rationale and	
	preclinical data, can inform decisions on	
	inclusion. When such data are not available,	
	nation with active brain metastases to enroll	
	either as a parallel cohort or as a defined	
	subset within the larger clinical trial.	
Leptomeningeal	Recommend inclusion of an LMD cohort in	If LMD is to be excluded, the following
disease	early-phase trials when CNS activity is	language is recommended:
	anticipated.	LMD is a clinical diagnosis, defined as
	When possible, inclusion of an LMD cohort in	positive CSF cytology and/or unequivocal
	later-phase trials may be useful to provide	radiologic or clinical evidence of
	access to investigational agents and to	leptomeningeal involvement. Patients with
	generate additional safety and efficacy data.	leptomeningeal symptoms in the setting of
	If patients with LMD are to be excluded,	leptomeningeal enhancement would be
	justification should be provided, and use of the	considered to have LMD even in the absence
	wording in the next column recommended, to	of positive CSF cytology, unless a
	avoid unnecessary exclusion of patients with	the neurologic deficit. In contrast
	imaging-onry equivocal infunitgs.	asymptomatic or minimally symptomatic
		nations with mild or nonspecific
		leptomeningeal enhancement would not be
		considered to have LMD. In such patients.
		CSF sampling is not required to formally
		exclude LMD but can be performed at the
		investigator's discretion on the basis of level
		of clinical suspicion.

**Table 32.1** Key recommendations of the ASCO-FOCR Brain Metastasis Working Group regarding inclusion of patients with brain metastases in clinical trials [15]

<sup>a</sup>Both ASCO-FOCR [15] and RANO [27] guidelines note that shorter than a 4-week interval could be considered on a case-by-case basis. For example, RANO guidelines suggest shorter intervals may be appropriate in first-line trials or trials in highly aggressive extra-CNS disease



Abbreviations: MTD, maximum tolerated dose; RP2D, recommended phase 2 dose. \*Only consider if evidence of a high systemic response exists in the target (molecularly or histologically defined) population—eg, if  $\geq 40\%$  of patients achieve a high systemic response—and the same population is at substantial risk of CNS disease.

**Fig. 32.1** Trial designs to address brain metastases. Recommended trial designs for patients with CNS metastases for drugs considered very unlikely to have CNS antitumor activity or efficacy, applicable mostly to phase 2 or phase 3 trials (**a**); considered very likely to have CNS antitumor activity or efficacy, applicable mostly to phase 2 or phase 3 trials (**b**); with minimal baseline information on CNS antitumor activity or efficacy during the initial firstin-human cancer trial (**c**); or with minimal baseline information on CNS antitumor activity or efficacy, applicable mostly to phase 2 or phase 3 trials (**d**). Reproduced from Camidge et al., Lancet Oncol 2018 [24]

# 32.4 Outcome Measure: Criteria for Response

Historically, there has not been a single accepted standard definition for tumor response or progression in clinical trials of patients with solid tumor brain metastases [25]. The Macdonald criteria were originally developed primarily to assess high-grade gliomas and thus focus only on the CNS compartment [26]. In contrast, the Response Evaluation Criteria in Solid Tumors (RECIST) criteria were developed primarily to evaluate extracranial metastases; patients with either primary brain tumors or brain metastases from solid tumors were not well represented in the development of RECIST [1].

To address the gap in trial methodology, investigators have frequently adapted existing response criteria or even developed entirely new criteria, when designing clinical trials [25]. The criteria have varied according to imaging requirements (e.g., CT versus MRI), minimum size of a target lesion (ranging from unspecified to 1 cm), maximum number of target lesions (ranging from 2 to undefined), type of measurement (longest diameter, bidimensional, or volumetric), degree of shrinkage or growth to qualify as a partial response (PR) or progressive disease (PD), the need for confirmatory scans (required versus not), corticosteroid use (included versus not), neurological symptoms (included versus not), and status of extracranial disease (included versus not, summation of intracranial and extracranial target lesions versus CNS and extracranial compartments assessed separately). Clearly, the dramatic variation between trials affects the ability to place trial results into their proper context.

In response to this heterogeneity, the RANO group convened an international, multidisciplinary group of investigators to propose consensus criteria which could serve as a useful starting point in an effort to optimize response and progression criteria for the evaluation of treatments in patients with brain metastases from solid tumors. Criteria were reviewed with industry and government partners for feedback prior to publication. The first proposed version of the RANO-BM (brain metastases) criteria was reported in 2015 [27]. Key elements of the RANO-BM criteria are shown in Table 32.2. Gadolinium-enhanced MRI is strongly encouraged as the standard imaging technique, due to its demonstrated higher sensitivity for detection of CNS lesions [28, 29]. Measurable disease is defined as a contrastenhancing lesion that can be accurately measured in at least one dimension, with a minimum size

	Complete			
	response	Partial response	Stable disease	Progressive disease
Target lesions	None	≥30% decrease in sum longest distance relative to baseline	<30% decrease relative to baseline but <20% increase in sum longest distance relative to nadir	≥20% increase in sum longest distance relative to nadir <sup>b</sup>
Nontarget lesions	None	Stable or improved	Stable or improved	Unequivocal progressive disease <sup>b</sup>
New lesion(s) <sup>c</sup>	None	None	None	Present <sup>b</sup>
Corticosteroids	None	Stable or decreased	Stable or decreased	Not applicable <sup>a</sup>
Clinical status	Stable or improved	Stable or improved	Stable or improved	Worse <sup>b</sup>
Requirement for	All	All	All	Any <sup>a</sup>
response				

Table 32.2 Response assessment in neuro-oncology brain metastases (RANO-BM) criteria

<sup>a</sup>Increase in corticosteroids alone will not be taken into account in determining progression in the absence of persistent clinical deterioration

<sup>b</sup>Progression occurs when this criterion is met

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>c</sup>A new lesion is one that is not present on prior scans and is visible in minimum two projections. If a new lesion is equivocal, for example, because of its small size, continued therapy can be considered, and follow-up assessment will clarify if the new lesion is new disease. If repeat scans confirm there is definitely a new lesion, progression should be declared using the date of the initial scan showing the new lesion. For immunotherapy-based approaches, new lesions alone do not define progression

of 10 mm. While lower minimums were debated (e.g., a 5 mm cutoff), the consensus was that to maintain reproducibility and interpretation of small changes in measurements, a 10 mm cutoff is favored, particularly when objective response is chosen as the primary endpoint. Trials with primary endpoints other than objective response (e.g., progression-free survival, overall survival, neurocognitive function, etc.) do not necessarily need to require measurable CNS disease for study entry, thus allowing patients with smaller lesions to enroll. Guidance is provided in the publication for investigators who choose to lower the minimum size limit of measurable disease to 5 mm, including mandated use of MRI imaging with slice thickness of 1.5 mm or less, without skips. Given the lack of data comparing response evaluation on 2 versus 5 target lesions, the group elected to allow up to 5 CNS target lesions to be designated at baseline. Lesions not previously treated with stereotactic radiosurgery or surgical resection are preferred as target lesions; however, previously treated lesions could be considered if there is clear progression since the time of local treatment.

Similar to RECIST 1.1, RANO-BM proposes a  $\geq$ 30% decrease in the sum of longest dimensions of target lesions (in the case of RANO-BM, considering only the CNS target lesions), whereas an increase of  $\geq 20\%$  in the sum of longest dimensions of target lesions relative to the nadir is deemed radiographic progression. In contrast to RECIST 1.1, RANO-BM explicitly takes into account corticosteroid use and clinical status in the assessment of response (Table 32.2). At the time of the original publication, the definition of clinical deterioration was left to the discretion of the treating physician, but it was recommended that patients with a substantial decrease in performance status (Karnofsky Performance Statusdecrease from 90–100 to  $\leq$ 70, or decrease from 80 to  $\leq$ 60, or decrease from any baseline to  $\leq$ 50, for at least 7 days, unless attributable to comorbid events, treatment-related toxicity, or changes in corticosteroid use) be considered as having a clinical deterioration event. Moving forward, investigators could also elect to utilize the Neurologic Assessment in Neuro-Oncology (NANO) scale (discussed below) to assess changes in clinical status [30].

The RANO investigators fully acknowledge that the RANO-BM criteria have not yet been validated relative to the relationship between response and long-term outcomes such as overall survival, nor has the performance of RANO-BM been formally compared to preexisting criteria such as RECIST 1.1. To this end, a collaborative effort between the RANO and RECIST working groups has been initiated and is working toward compiling a large, central database including deidentified clinical data, outcomes data, and imaging files, with the ultimate goal of refining response criteria in the future.

### 32.5 Outcome Measure: Progression-Free Survival (PFS)

Progression-free survival (PFS) is a common endpoint in oncology clinical trials. Inclusion of patients with brain metastases in clinical trials has implications on how PFS might be defined, particularly if patients with active/progressive brain metastases are entered. In addition, the treatment modality (e.g., localized treatment such as stereotactic radiosurgery) may influence which sites of progression are most relevant to evaluate treatment efficacy.

Notably, the current RECIST 1.1 criteria take a summation approach, such that a maximum of two lesions per organ and a maximum of five lesions overall are to be selected as target lesions [1]. All target lesions are summed, and if the sum of the longest dimension of target lesions is 20% or greater than the nadir, disease progression on the basis of radiologic progression of target lesions is declared. Patients may also progress on the basis of unequivocal progression of nontarget lesions or new lesion(s).

If, as frequently occurs in clinical practice, a patient experiences a "mixed response" with

		Bi-compartmental	
CNS (RANO-BM)	Non-CNS (RECIST 1.1)	PFS	Note
Complete response, partial	Progressive disease	Log as a PFS	Log as non-CNS progressive
response, or stable disease		event	disease
Progressive disease	Complete response, partial	Log as a PFS	Log as CNS progressive
	response, or stable disease	event	disease
Progressive disease	Progressive disease	Log as a PFS event	Log as both CNS and non-CNS progressive
			disease

 Table 32.3
 Bi-compartmental progression-free survival (PFS) per RANO-BM

stable/responsive disease in target liver metastases, but clear progression of one or more target brain metastases, the patient might still be considered to have stable disease by RECIST 1.1, if the increase in the linear dimension of the brain metastases is not sufficient to drive an overall 20% increase in the sum of all target lesions. This is despite the fact that from a clinical standpoint, the patient would likely be recommended some form of treatment, whether local or systemic, to manage his or her CNS progression.

In trials of local therapies such as surgery or stereotactic radiosurgery, endpoints such as disease status at the treated site (often deemed "local control" or "local recurrence-free survival) and disease status in non-treated intracranial sites (often deemed "distant brain control" or "distant brain progression-free survival") are frequently reported. These endpoints do not include any assessment of extracranial disease status, given that local modalities are not typically expected to affect extracranial disease control.

One potential approach to harmonize endpoint definitions across local therapy and systemic therapy trials, and to take into account the reality of how brain metastases are managed in clinical practice, is to assess the CNS compartment independently from the extracranial compartment—a so-called bi-compartmental model. Using this approach, CNS metastases are assessed separately from extracranial metastases. In reporting bi-compartmental PFS, a progression event in either the CNS (as assessed using RANO-BM criteria) or extracranial compartment (as assessed using RECIST 1.1) counts toward an overall progression event (Table 32.3) [27]. The RANO

**Table 32.4** Sites of inclusion for assessment ofprogression-free survival per RANO-BM

Endpoint	Sites included		
Bi-compartmental progression-	CNS lesions and		
free survival	non-CNS lesions		
CNS progression-free survival	CNS lesions only		
Non-CNS progression-free	Non-CNS lesions		
survival	only		
CNS <sub>local</sub> progression-free	Local CNS lesions		
survival	only <sup>a</sup>		

<sup>a</sup>Local CNS lesion refers to a CNS lesion treated with a local therapy (e.g., surgery, stereotactic radiosurgery). In general, the endpoint of  $CNS_{local}$  progression-free survival will be most relevant to trials evaluating local approaches to the treatment of CNS disease

group also proposed a set of PFS endpoints that could take into account only CNS progression, non-CNS (extracranial) progression, and progression at locally treated sites (Table 32.4). The hope is that providing investigators a range of PFS endpoints that could be selected to be most appropriate to the patient population and modality under study, while standardizing the definitions of each endpoint, could provide a balance between flexibility and harmonization.

#### 32.6 Outcome Measure: Overall Survival (OS)

Overall survival measures the interval from a predefined time point (within the context of a prospective study, typically study entry) and death due to any cause. Patients lost to follow-up are censored at the date last known alive. While overall survival is frequently considered a gold standard on oncology clinical trials, several issues when considering patients with brain metastases merit specific discussion.

First, multiple randomized trials comparing local therapy approaches have demonstrated better CNS control with more extensive CNS-directed therapy (e.g., whole brain radiotherapy [WBRT] versus stereotactic radiosurgery [SRS], or WBRT versus cavity-RT) [31-34]. However, in these trials, improved CNS control did not translate to any statistically significant differences in overall survival. Furthermore, despite improved CNS control with WBRT, and no differences in survival, the trials have been largely interpreted to favor more targeted approaches, due to their lesser impact on neurocognitive decline and quality of life. Second, patients with brain metastases frequently also have coexisting extracranial metastases which represent a competing cause of mortality. Interventions that do not impact extracranial disease control are less likely to impact overall survival.

Even with these caveats, overall survival may still be an appropriate primary or key secondary endpoint. In trials testing "de-escalation" of therapy (e.g., SRS versus WBRT), demonstrating similarity of OS with improved functional outcomes has already been practice-changing. In trials of systemic therapies expected to control both CNS and extracranial disease, clinically meaningful improvements in OS would likely be practice-changing.

#### 32.7 Neurological Outcomes Assessment

CNS metastases (as well as their treatments) can lead to profound alterations in neurological function, cognition, and quality of life. More than for virtually any other involved organ site, an assessment of the impact of CNS metastases can help to define the clinical value of a new intervention. As shown in Table 32.5, a wide variety of domains and assessment tools have been incorporated into clinical trials. The following sections provide further details on selected scales for each domain.

Investigators planning to incorporate neurological outcomes in a clinical trial should plan

Table 32.5 Selected neurologic outcome assessment tools

Endpoint	Tools
Performance status	<ul> <li>Karnofsky Performance Status (KPS)</li> <li>Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group (ECOG) performance status</li> </ul>
Symptom assessment	<ul> <li>M.D. Anderson Symptom Inventory Brain Tumor Module (MDASI-BT)</li> <li>Patient-Reported Outcomes- Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events (PRO-CTCAE)</li> </ul>
Neurological exam assessment	<ul> <li>Neurologic Assessment in Neuro-Oncology (NANO) scale</li> <li>Medical Research Council (MRC) Scale for muscle power<sup>a</sup></li> </ul>
Quality of life	<ul> <li>European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer Quality of Life Questionnaire (EORTC QLQ-C30)</li> <li>EORTC QLQ-BN20 (specifically for brain tumor patients)</li> <li>EORTC EuroQOL (EQ)-5D</li> <li>Functional Assessment of Cancer Therapy-Brain (FACT-Br)</li> </ul>
Neurocognitive assessment	<ul> <li>Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE)</li> <li>Montreal Cognitive Assessment (MOCA)</li> <li>Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale-Revised (WAIS-R)</li> <li>Hopkins Verbal Learning Test-Revised (HVLT-R)</li> <li>Trail-Making Tests (TMT)</li> <li>Controlled Oral Word Association (COWA)</li> </ul>

<sup>a</sup>Covers muscle strength only

in advance how they will minimize differential dropout from assessments [35]. For example, patients with clinical deterioration may be less likely to adhere to a demanding neurocognitive testing schedule. Dropout from study assessments can dilute any positive effects of an intervention and can drastically reduce the power of the study to compare groups. For example, in the EORTC 22993–08993 study of prophylactic cranial irradiation for patients with extensive-stage smallcell lung cancer, of 286 patients initially included, only 54.5% completed QOL surveys at 3 months; at 12 months, only 45 patients (16% of the initial study population) were still alive, of which less than half completed the QOL survey [36]. In the randomized trial evaluating the effects of memantine on neurocognitive outcomes associated with WBRT, only 149 of 554 accrued patients (29% of the study population) had analyzable data for the primary endpoint at 24 weeks, due to poorer-thanexpected survival in both arms [37]. A number of studies have implemented centralized call centers to assist in tracking of expected time points and to provide reminder calls and other interventions to reduce missing data [38].

Careful attention to the life expectancy of the patient population, timing of assessments, reminders of upcoming assessments, tracking of missed assessments, respondent burden, education of investigators and study personnel, and monitoring of compliance can all be considered in an effort to optimize adherence rates and optimize interpretability of data results.

#### 32.8 Outcome Measure: Neurological Function

CNS metastases can be associated with abnormalities on neurological examination, including strength, sensation, gait, cranial nerve function, and other domains. Both the Macdonald and RANO criteria incorporate clinical status within the definitions of response and progression; however, they do not provide specific guidance on how to do so in an objective and reproducible manner. Historically, few trials have prospectively specified the minimum components of a neurological examination that should be performed and recorded at each assessment time point. Transfer of routine neurological examination findings from a typical clinic note into the codified format required in case report forms can be challenging. These factors result in data that is frequently either not captured or uninterpretable due to issues with data quality or missing data.

Other neurological subspecialties have previously developed standard scales to assess neurological function in patients with stroke, multiple sclerosis, Parkinson's disease, and other diverse neurological disorders. To fill a gap in the availability of a disease-specific, clinician-reported assessment tool for patients with brain tumors, the Neuro-Oncology Assessment in Neuro-Oncology (NANO) working group was convened [30]. The purpose of the scale is to provide an objective, reproducible measurement of neurological function relative to underlying tumor activity.

The NANO scale covers gait, strength, upper extremity ataxia, sensation, visual fields, facial strength, language, level of consciousness, and behavior. Each domain is subdivided into 3 or 4 levels of function. Neurological response is defined as a  $\geq$ 2-level improvement in at least one domain without worsening in other domains from baseline or best level of function not attributable to change in concurrent medications or recovery from a comorbid event. Neurological progression is defined as a  $\geq$ 2-level worsening from baseline or best level of function with at least one domain or worsening to the highest (worst) score within at least one domain that is felt to be related to underlying tumor progression and not attributable to a comorbid event or change in concurrent medication. In a multicenter study including 220 patients across North America and Europe, each assessed independently by two clinicians, the percent agreement between observers was >90% for all domains, with kappa statistics ranging from 0.35 (fair agreement) for behavior to 0.83 (near perfect agreement) for language. The median time for completion of the instrument was 4 min. Thus, data from this initial study supports consideration of inclusion of the NANO scale in prospective studies in which neurological function is selected as an endpoint.

## 32.9 Outcome Measure: Neurocognitive Function

Neurocognitive function is a critical contributor to quality of life. Deficits in neurocognitive function can often precede changes in overall health-related quality of life and functional independence [39]. In clinical trials including patients with brain metastases, inclusion of tools to assess neurocognitive function may serve to provide additional data on the potential risk-benefit ratio of an intervention, either as a primary or secondary endpoint. Table 32.5 provides a listing of several of the most frequently selected tools for assessment of neurocognitive function in prospective studies.

The Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE) is a 30-item measure used widely in oncologic and non-oncologic conditions [40]. Strengths of the MMSE include low respondent burden and short test time, as well as limited training required to administer the instrument. Limitations of the MMSE include relatively poor sensitivity to change in brain tumor patients, particularly when compared to tests such as the Hopkins verbal learning test [39, 41]. Similarly, the Montreal cognitive assessment is simple and brief to administer but is not as sensitive as formal neuropsychological assessments in detecting neurocognitive deficits and change over time [42].

To better assess neurocognitive outcomes in clinical trials, the International Cognition and Cancer Task Force, RANO, the Radiation Therapy Oncology Group (RTOG), and many industry sponsors have converged on a uniform core battery of cognitive tests. As summarized in Table 32.6, these include the Hopkins verbal learning test-revised (HVLT-R); trail-making tests (TMT), parts A and B; and controlled word association test (COWA) [35, 43–47]. The instruments cover the domains of memory, executive function, and processing speed. The assessment can be administered by trained research personnel and takes approximately 25–30 min to complete. Each of the instruments displays high

**Table 32.6** Neurocognitive battery incorporated in many prospective clinical trials

Instrument	Domains tested
Hopkins verbal learning test-revised (HVLT-R)	Learning and
Trail-making test, parts A and B	Processing speed and executive function
Multilingual aphasia examination and controlled word association test (COWA)	Verbal fluency and executive function

test-retest reliability, validity, and sensitivity to change, and multiple language versions are available. The feasibility of including this battery in multicenter, prospective trials has been demonstrated [34, 37].

#### 32.10 Outcome Measure: Patient-Reported Symptom Burden

Patient-reported outcomes (PROs) are being increasingly incorporated into the design of prospective studies in oncology. PROs may be used to measure tumor-related symptoms, treatmentrelated toxicity, functional independence, and quality of life.

The M.D. Anderson Symptom Inventory Brain Tumor Module (MDASI-BT) includes the core MDASI's 13 symptom items and 6 interference items. In addition, it includes 9 additional symptoms specific to patients with brain tumors, including weakness on one side of the body, difficulty understanding, difficulty speaking, seizures, difficulty concentrating, problems with vision, change in appearance, change in bowel pattern, and irritability [48]. Regression analysis conducted as part of the development of the instrument demonstrated that 56% of the variability in symptom severity was explained by the brain module items. Reliability was high (0.91), and scores were sensitive to performance status and tumor recurrence. The MDASI-BT has also been validated in patients with brain metastases [49]. An advantage is the low respondent burden (typical completion time of 5 min) and ability to be adapted for paper-, electronic-, or telephonebased administration.

Historically, symptom and toxicity assessments in clinical trials have been rated by investigators using the National Cancer Institute Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events (NCI-CTCAE). More recently, a patientfacing version of the CTCAE, termed the PRO-CTCAE, has been developed. The PRO-CTCAE has favorable measurement properties across individuals from diverse educational, ethnic, and geographic backgrounds [50, 51]. A library of over 120 adverse event (AE) items is now available. Investigators may select items of highest salience to the patient population under study. Paired surveys of patients and clinicians demonstrated relatively good concordance of investigator-reported versus patient-reported symptom severity for items such as vomiting and diarrhea but lower concordance in items such as fatigue or dyspnea, such that PROs do appear to provide valuable and additional information beyond investigator assessments alone [52]. Feasibility within prospective multicenter studies has been demonstrated [38, 53].

#### 32.11 Outcome: Quality of Life

Physical well-being, cognitive function, psychological well-being, social functioning, physical security, and existential well-being all contribute to overall quality of life. Table 32.5 lists some of the more commonly included instruments in clinical trials.

The EORTC QLQ-C30 plus EORTC-BN20 and the FACT-Br have been specifically validated in patients with brain tumors [54–56]. The EORTC QLQ-C30 addresses four major domains: physical functioning, emotional functioning, pain, and fatigue. The EORTC-BN20 includes 20 items that assess future uncertainty, visual disorder, motor dysfunction, and communication deficits [54]. The FACT-Br includes 23 items that ask about general well-being, concentration, memory, seizures, vision, hearing, speech, personality, ability to express thoughts, weakness, coordination, and headaches [56].

Another tool which has been frequently included in oncology clinical trials is the EQ-5D. The EQ-5D covers five dimensions: mobility, self-care, usual activities, pain/discomfort, and anxiety/depression. A visual analogue scale also records the patient's self-rated overall health. The very low respondent burden makes the EQ-5D highly appealing for inclusion in trials of patients with limited life expectancy or functional status. In addition, the EQ-5D can be mapped to obtain health utilities in order to capture the outcome of quality-adjusted survival [57, 58].

## 32.12 Leptomeningeal Disease (LMD): Special Considerations

A critical review of randomized, controlled trials evaluating treatment of LMD noted substantial variation in the choice of endpoint and definition of response [9]. Response criteria were based on varying combinations of clinical, radiologic, and cytologic data and differed across all studies. Not only are response definitions important in clinical trials, but in the case of LMD, lack of consensus on what findings constitute response also makes routine clinical management challenging.

To address this problem, the RANO group has recently proposed new response criteria for LMD [59]. The criteria take into account practical considerations, including (1) the reality that may neurological deficits due to LMD are fixed and irreversible and anticipate that the best clinical response to treatment may be stabilization of neurological function rather than resolution of neurological signs or symptoms, (2) the nonquantitative nature of CSF cytology assessments, and (3) the varying sensitivity of MRI for detecting LMD and frequent lack of large tumor deposits that would ordinarily constitute "measurable disease" by RECIST 1.1 or other standardized criteria. Key features of the RANO-LMD criteria are shown in Table 32.7. Notably, the criteria allow for a distinction between different types of progressive disease, including neurological examination-defined, CSF-defined, radiologic-defined, and symptom-defined progression, which can provide further granularity in evaluating the efficacy on novel therapeutic approaches. The publication also provides a scorecard to aid in the radiographic assessment. The group acknowledges that prospective validation is required to understand both the feasibility and clinical relevance of the proposed criteria; however, prospective trials are beginning to incorporate the criteria into study designs, and these should provide rich data for further iterations to the criteria in the future.

	Progressive or refractory disease					
		Neurological examination-	CSF-defined disease	Radiologic- defined disease		
		defined	progression	progression		
Assessment	Response	progression			Symptoms	Stable disease
Neurological exam	Improved	Worse	Stable	Stable	Stable	Stable
CSF cytology (all cancers)	Negative	Negative	Positive (lack consensus)	Negative	Negative	Negative or positive (solid tumors only)
CSF flow cytometry (hematologic cancers only)	Negative	Negative	Positive (lack consensus)	Negative	Negative	Negative or positive
CNS imaging	Definite improvement	Stable	Stable	Definite worsening	Stable	Stable or equivocally worsening or improved
Steroid dose (in hematologic cancers only)	None or decreased	Stable or increased	Stable or increased	Stable or increased	Stable	Stable or decreased
Symptom assessment	Improved	Worse or stable	Worse or stable	Worse or stable	Worse	Stable

**Table 32.7** RANO proposal for response determination for leptomeningeal metastases [59]

CSF cytology negative, defined as either true negative or atypical cells. CSF cytology positive, defined as true positive or suspicious cells. Stable, defined as stable or indeterminate. Symptoms: Stable, defined as no change (-1 to +1 in symptom inventory); worse, defined as -2 to -3 in symptom inventory; improved, defined as +2 to +3 in symptom inventory

# 32.13 Putting It All Together: Optimizing Endpoint Selection for Patients with Brain Metastases

In an initial dose-finding study, the primary objective is typically determination of the recommended phase 2 dose (RP2D), and this is the case whether the study actively includes patients with brain metastases or not. While determination of maximum tolerated dose (MTD) remains the most typical method by which the RP2D is selected, increasingly, early-phase studies are incorporating pharmacodynamic and/or biomarker endpoints in order to refine dose selection. For nonrandomized, phase 2 studies in patients with brain metastases in which preliminary assessment of efficacy is a primary objective, CNS objective response (e.g., using RANO-BM) criteria is frequently selected as an endpoint for interventions postulated to have a cytotoxic effect, whereas clinical benefit may be more appropriate for interventions postulated to have a cytostatic effect. PFS, OS, neurocognitive function, or QOL can also be considered as primary endpoints, but in the absence of a comparator arm, heterogeneity in patient selection and lack of clear data in a historical control population can sometimes limit their use in practice. Finally, the primary purpose of phase 3 trials is to demonstrate clinical benefit relative to standard of care. As discussed above, while overall survival is one important endpoint, other endpoints including PFS, neurological function, neurocognitive function, or QOL may also be appropriate, either as primary or secondary endpoints, and contribute to the understanding of whether an intervention delivers clinically meaningful benefits to patients.

#### 32.14 Summary

The ultimate goal of conducting clinical trials in patients with brain metastases is to develop interventions which will meaningfully improve the length and/or quality of patients' lives. For any individual study, the most appropriate primary and secondary endpoints will vary according to the primary purpose of the study, whether it is for initial dose finding, preliminary exploration of efficacy, or a more definitive comparative assessment versus current standard of care. Regardless of the endpoint(s) selected, consistent assessment of endpoints across clinical trials, using validated tools when available (and expert consensus guidelines when validated tools are not available), will improve the interpretability of study results and provide a more robust evidence based upon which to make clinical decisions and decisions regarding further development of novel interventions.

#### References

- Eisenhauer EA, Therasse P, Bogaerts J, Schwartz LH, Sargent D, Ford R, et al. New response evaluation criteria in solid tumours: revised RECIST guideline (version 1.1). Eur J Cancer. 2009;45(2):228–47.
- Cagney DN, Martin AM, Catalano PJ, Redig AJ, Lin NU, Lee EQ, et al. Incidence and prognosis of patients with brain metastases at diagnosis of systemic malignancy: a population-based study. Neuro-Oncology. 2017;19(11):1511–21.
- Ou SH, Ahn JS, De Petris L, Govindan R, Yang JC, Hughes B, et al. Alectinib in crizotinibrefractory ALK-rearranged non-small-cell lung cancer: a phase II global study. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34(7):661–8.
- Gadgeel SM, Shaw AT, Govindan R, Gandhi L, Socinski MA, Camidge DR, et al. Pooled analysis of CNS response to alectinib in two studies of pretreated patients with ALK-positive non-small-cell lung cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34(34):4079–85.
- Pestalozzi BC, Holmes E, de Azambuja E, Metzger-Filho O, Hogge L, Scullion M, et al. CNS relapses in patients with HER2-positive early breast cancer who have and have not received adjuvant trastuzumab: a retrospective substudy of the HERA trial (BIG 1-01). Lancet Oncol. 2013;14(3):244–8.

- Lin NU, Claus E, Sohl J, Razzak AR, Arnaout A, Winer EP. Sites of distant recurrence and clinical outcomes in patients with metastatic triple-negative breast cancer: high incidence of central nervous system metastases. Cancer. 2008;113(10):2638–45.
- Kennecke H, Yerushalmi R, Woods R, Cheang MC, Voduc D, Speers CH, et al. Metastatic behavior of breast cancer subtypes. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28(20):3271–7.
- Lin NU, Vanderplas A, Hughes ME, Theriault RL, Edge SB, Wong YN, et al. Clinicopathologic features, patterns of recurrence, and survival among women with triple-negative breast cancer in the National Comprehensive Cancer Network. Cancer. 2012;118(22):5463–72.
- Chamberlain M, Soffietti R, Raizer J, Ruda R, Brandsma D, Boogerd W, et al. Leptomeningeal metastasis: a Response Assessment in Neuro-Oncology critical review of endpoints and response criteria of published randomized clinical trials. Neuro-Oncology. 2014;16(9):1176–85.
- McCoach CE, Berge EM, Lu X, Baron AE, Camidge DR. A brief report of the status of central nervous system metastasis enrollment criteria for advanced non-small cell lung cancer clinical trials: a review of the ClinicalTrials.gov trial registry. J Thorac Oncol. 2016;11(3):407–13.
- Costa R, Gill N, Rademaker AW, Carneiro BA, Chae YK, Kumthekar P, et al. Systematic analysis of early phase clinical studies for patients with breast cancer: Inclusion of patients with brain metastasis. Cancer Treat Rev. 2017;55:10–5.
- Kim ES, Bernstein D, Hilsenbeck SG, Chung CH, Dicker AP, Ersek JL, et al. Modernizing eligibility criteria for molecularly driven trials. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33(25):2815–20.
- 13. Kim ES, Bruinooge SS, Roberts S, Ison G, Lin NU, Gore L, et al. Broadening eligibility criteria to make clinical trials more representative: American Society of Clinical Oncology and friends of cancer research joint research statement. J Clin Oncol. 2017;35(33):3737–44.
- Beaver JA, Ison G, Pazdur R. Reevaluating eligibility criteria balancing patient protection and participation in oncology Trials. N Engl J Med. 2017;376(16):1504–5.
- 15. Lin NU, Prowell T, Tan AR, Kozak M, Rosen O, Amiri-Kordestani L, et al. Modernizing clinical trial eligibility criteria: recommendations of the American Society of Clinical Oncology-Friends of Cancer Research Brain Metastases Working Group. J Clin Oncol. 2017;35(33):3760–73.
- Peters S, Camidge DR, Shaw AT, Gadgeel S, Ahn JS, Kim DW, et al. Alectinib versus crizotinib in untreated ALK-positive non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2017;377(9):829–38.

- Long GV, Atkinson V, Lo S, Sandhu S, Guminski AD, Brown MP, et al. Combination nivolumab and ipilimumab or nivolumab alone in melanoma brain metastases: a multicentre randomised phase 2 study. Lancet Oncol. 2018;19(5):672–81.
- Goldberg SB, Gettinger SN, Mahajan A, Chiang AC, Herbst RS, Sznol M, et al. Pembrolizumab for patients with melanoma or non-small-cell lung cancer and untreated brain metastases: early analysis of a non-randomised, open-label, phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(7):976–83.
- Tawbi HA, Boutros C, Kok D, Robert C, McArthur G. New Era in the Management of Melanoma Brain Metastases. Am Soc Clin Oncol Educ Book. 2018;38:741–50.
- 20. Murthy R, Borges VF, Conlin A, Chaves J, Chamberlain M, Gray T, et al. Tucatinib with capecitabine and trastuzumab in advanced HER2positive metastatic breast cancer with and without brain metastases: a non-randomised, open-label, phase 1b study. Lancet Oncol. 2018;19(7):880–8.
- 21. Freedman RA, Gelman RS, Wefel JS, Melisko ME, Hess KR, Connolly RM, et al. Translational Breast Cancer Research Consortium (TBCRC) 022: A Phase II Trial of Neratinib for Patients With Human Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor 2-Positive Breast Cancer and Brain Metastases. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34(9):945–52.
- 22. Lin NU, Dieras V, Paul D, Lossignol D, Christodoulou C, Stemmler HJ, et al. Multicenter phase II study of lapatinib in patients with brain metastases from HER2-positive breast cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2009;15(4):1452–9.
- 23. Bachelot T, Romieu G, Campone M, Dieras V, Cropet C, Dalenc F, et al. Lapatinib plus capecitabine in patients with previously untreated brain metastases from HER2-positive metastatic breast cancer (LANDSCAPE): a single-group phase 2 study. Lancet Oncol. 2013;14(1):64–71.
- 24. Camidge DR, Lee EQ, Lin NU, Margolin K, Ahluwalia MS, Bendszus M, et al. Clinical trial design for systemic agents in patients with brain metastases from solid tumours: a guideline by the Response Assessment in Neuro-Oncology Brain Metastases working group. Lancet Oncol. 2018;19(1):e20–32.
- 25. Lin NU, Lee EQ, Aoyama H, Barani IJ, Baumert BG, Brown PD, et al. Challenges relating to solid tumour brain metastases in clinical trials, part 1: patient population, response, and progression. A report from the RANO group. Lancet Oncol. 2013;14(10):e396–406.
- Macdonald DR, Cascino TL, Schold SC Jr, Cairneross JG. Response criteria for phase II studies of supratentorial malignant glioma. J Clin Oncol. 1990;8(7):1277–80.
- 27. Lin NU, Lee EQ, Aoyama H, Barani IJ, Barboriak DP, Baumert BG, et al. Response assessment criteria for brain metastases: proposal from the RANO group. Lancet Oncol. 2015;16(6):e270–8.

- Schellinger PD, Meinck HM, Thron A. Diagnostic accuracy of MRI compared to CCT in patients with brain metastases. J Neuro-Oncol. 1999;44(3):275–81.
- 29. Sze G, Johnson C, Kawamura Y, Goldberg SN, Lange R, Friedland RJ, et al. Comparison of singleand triple-dose contrast material in the MR screening of brain metastases. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 1998;19(5):821–8.
- 30. Nayak L, DeAngelis LM, Brandes AA, Peereboom DM, Galanis E, Lin NU, et al. The Neurologic Assessment in Neuro-Oncology (NANO) scale: a tool to assess neurologic function for integration into the Response Assessment in Neuro-Oncology (RANO) criteria. Neuro-Oncology. 2017;19(5):625–35.
- Aoyama H, Shirato H, Tago M, Nakagawa K, Toyoda T, Hatano K, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery plus whole-brain radiation therapy vs stereotactic radiosurgery alone for treatment of brain metastases: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2006;295(21):2483–91.
- 32. Chang EL, Wefel JS, Hess KR, Allen PK, Lang FF, Kornguth DG, et al. Neurocognition in patients with brain metastases treated with radiosurgery or radiosurgery plus whole-brain irradiation: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet Oncol. 2009;10(11):1037–44.
- 33. Soffietti R, Kocher M, Abacioglu UM, Villa S, Fauchon F, Baumert BG, et al. A European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer phase III trial of adjuvant whole-brain radiotherapy versus observation in patients with one to three brain metastases from solid tumors after surgical resection or radiosurgery: quality-of-life results. J Clin Oncol. 2013;31(1):65–72.
- 34. Brown PD, Ballman KV, Cerhan JH, Anderson SK, Carrero XW, Whitton AC, et al. Postoperative stereotactic radiosurgery compared with whole brain radiotherapy for resected metastatic brain disease (NCCTG N107C/CEC.3): a multicentre, randomised, controlled, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2017;18(8):1049–60.
- 35. Lin NU, Wefel JS, Lee EQ, Schiff D, van den Bent MJ, Soffietti R, et al. Challenges relating to solid tumour brain metastases in clinical trials, part 2: neurocognitive, neurological, and quality-of-life outcomes. A report from the RANO group. Lancet Oncol. 2013;14(10):e407–16.
- 36. Slotman BJ, Mauer ME, Bottomley A, Faivre-Finn C, Kramer GW, Rankin EM, et al. Prophylactic cranial irradiation in extensive disease small-cell lung cancer: short-term health-related quality of life and patient reported symptoms: results of an international Phase III randomized controlled trial by the EORTC Radiation Oncology and Lung Cancer Groups. J Clin Oncol. 2009;27(1):78–84.
- 37. Brown PD, Pugh S, Laack NN, Wefel JS, Khuntia D, Meyers C, et al. Memantine for the prevention of cognitive dysfunction in patients receiving whole-brain radiotherapy: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Neuro-Oncology. 2013;15(10):1429–37.

- Basch E, Dueck AC, Rogak LJ, Mitchell SA, Minasian LM, Denicoff AM, et al. Feasibility of Implementing the Patient-Reported Outcomes Version of the Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events in a Multicenter Trial: NCCTG N1048. J Clin Oncol. 2018;JCO2018788620.
- 39. Li J, Bentzen SM, Li J, Renschler M, Mehta MP. Relationship between neurocognitive function and quality of life after whole-brain radiotherapy in patients with brain metastasis. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2008;71(1):64–70.
- Dick JP, Guiloff RJ, Stewart A, Blackstock J, Bielawska C, Paul EA, et al. Mini-mental state examination in neurological patients. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1984;47(5):496–9.
- 41. Sun A, Bae K, Gore EM, Movsas B, Wong SJ, Meyers CA, et al. Phase III trial of prophylactic cranial irradiation compared with observation in patients with locally advanced non-small-cell lung cancer: neurocognitive and quality-of-life analysis. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29(3):279–86.
- 42. Olson R, Tyldesley S, Carolan H, Parkinson M, Chhanabhai T, McKenzie M. Prospective comparison of the prognostic utility of the Mini Mental State Examination and the Montreal Cognitive Assessment in patients with brain metastases. Support Care Cancer. 2011;19(11):1849–55.
- 43. Wefel JS, Vardy J, Ahles T, Schagen SB. International Cognition and Cancer Task Force recommendations to harmonise studies of cognitive function in patients with cancer. Lancet Oncol. 2011;12(7):703–8.
- 44. van den Bent MJ, Wefel JS, Schiff D, Taphoorn MJ, Jaeckle K, Junck L, et al. Response assessment in neuro-oncology (a report of the RANO group): assessment of outcome in trials of diffuse low-grade gliomas. Lancet Oncol. 2011;12(6):583–93.
- Benedict RHB, Schretlen D, Groninger L, Brandt J. Hopkins verbal learning test-revised; normative data and analysis of inter-form and test-retest reliability. Clin Neuropsychol. 1998;12:43–55.
- Reitan RM. Trail making test manual for administration and scoring. Reitan Neuropsychol Lab 1992.
- Benton AL, Hamasher KDS. Multilingual aphasia examination. AJA; 1989.
- 48. Armstrong TS, Mendoza T, Gning I, Coco C, Cohen MZ, Eriksen L, et al. Validation of the M.D. Anderson Symptom Inventory Brain Tumor Module (MDASI-BT). J Neuro-Oncol. 2006;80(1):27–35.
- Armstrong TS, Gning I, Mendoza TR, Weinberg JS, Gilbert MR, Tortorice ML, et al. Clinical utility of the MDASI-BT in patients with brain metastases. J Pain Symptom Manag. 2009;37(3):331–40.

- Basch E, Reeve BB, Mitchell SA, Clauser SB, Minasian LM, Dueck AC, et al. Development of the National Cancer Institute's patient-reported outcomes version of the common terminology criteria for adverse events (PRO-CTCAE). J Natl Cancer Inst 2014;106(9).
- 51. Dueck AC, Mendoza TR, Mitchell SA, Reeve BB, Castro KM, Rogak LJ, et al. Validity and Reliability of the US National Cancer Institute's Patient-Reported Outcomes Version of the Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events (PRO-CTCAE). JAMA Oncol. 2015;1(8):1051–9.
- 52. Basch E, Iasonos A, McDonough T, Barz A, Culkin A, Kris MG, et al. Patient versus clinician symptom reporting using the National Cancer Institute Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events: results of a questionnaire-based study. Lancet Oncol. 2006;7(11):903–9.
- 53. Basch E, Pugh SL, Dueck AC, Mitchell SA, Berk L, Fogh S, et al. Feasibility of Patient Reporting of Symptomatic Adverse Events via the Patient-Reported Outcomes Version of the Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events (PRO-CTCAE) in a Chemoradiotherapy Cooperative Group Multicenter Clinical Trial. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2017;98(2):409–18.
- 54. Osoba D, Aaronson NK, Muller M, Sneeuw K, Hsu MA, Yung WK, et al. The development and psychometric validation of a brain cancer qualityof-life questionnaire for use in combination with general cancer-specific questionnaires. Qual Life Res. 1996;5(1):139–50.
- 55. Taphoorn MJ, Claassens L, Aaronson NK, Coens C, Mauer M, Osoba D, et al. An international validation study of the EORTC brain cancer module (EORTC QLQ-BN20) for assessing health-related quality of life and symptoms in brain cancer patients. Eur J Cancer. 2010;46(6):1033–40.
- 56. Thavarajah N, Bedard G, Zhang L, Cella D, Beaumont JL, Tsao M, et al. Psychometric validation of the functional assessment of cancer therapybrain (FACT-Br) for assessing quality of life in patients with brain metastases. Support Care Cancer. 2014;22(4):1017–28.
- EuroQol G. EuroQol--a new facility for the measurement of health-related quality of life. Health Policy. 1990;16(3):199–208.
- Longworth L, Rowen D. Mapping to obtain EQ-5D utility values for use in NICE health technology assessments. Value Health. 2013;16(1):202–10.
- Chamberlain M, Junck L, Brandsma D, Soffietti R, Ruda R, Raizer J, et al. Leptomeningeal metastases: a RANO proposal for response criteria. Neuro-Oncology. 2017;19(4):484–92.